Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398

Baoxue Yang *Editor*

Aquaporins Second Edition



Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology

Volume 1398

Series Editors

Wim E. Crusio, Institut de Neurosciences Cognitives et Intégratives d'Aquitaine, CNRS and University of Bordeaux, Pessac Cedex, France

Haidong Dong, Departments of Urology and Immunology, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA

Heinfried H. Radeke, Institute of Pharmacology & Toxicology, Clinic of the Goethe University Frankfurt Main, Frankfurt am Main, Hessen, Germany

Nima Rezaei (b), Research Center for Immunodeficiencies, Children's Medical Center, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

Ortrud Steinlein, Institute of Human Genetics, LMU University Hospital, Munich, Germany

Junjie Xiao, Cardiac Regeneration and Ageing Lab, Institute of Cardiovascular Sciences, School of Life Science, Shanghai University, Shanghai, China Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology provides a platform for scientific contributions in the main disciplines of the biomedicine and the life sciences. This series publishes thematic volumes on contemporary research in the areas of microbiology, immunology, neurosciences, biochemistry, biomedical engineering, genetics, physiology, and cancer research. Covering emerging topics and techniques in basic and clinical science, it brings together clinicians and researchers from various fields.

Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology has been publishing exceptional works in the field for over 40 years, and is indexed in SCOPUS, Medline (PubMed), EMBASE, BIOSIS, Reaxys, EMBiology, the Chemical Abstracts Service (CAS), and Pathway Studio.

2021 Impact Factor: 3.650 (no longer indexed in SCIE as of 2022)

Baoxue Yang Editor

Aquaporins

Second Edition



Editor Baoxue Yang School of Basic Medical Sciences Peking University Beijing, China

ISSN 0065-2598 ISSN 2214-8019 (electronic) Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology ISBN 978-981-19-7414-4 ISBN 978-981-19-7415-1 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2017, 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Preface

As described in its preface, the first edition of *Aquaporins*, published in 2017, focused on the gene organization, protein crystal structure, expression localization, physiological functions, and pathophysiological roles in disease development of aquaporins (AQPs). Since the publication of the first edition, this book has been welcomed by readers and downloaded more than 52,000 times and cited 260 times. The second edition of *Aquaporins* represents an extensive revision and a considerable expansion of the first edition. For this second edition, as in the first edition, our approach has been not just to describe what aquaporins (AQPs) are and where they are expressed, but to emphasize their physiological functions and pathophysiological roles in diseases. The contents were redesigned with 15 updated chapters and 9 new chapters. I hope readers like it more than the first edition.

Here I am grateful to the readers who have taken the trouble to write to me with constructive comments and suggestions. I thank all authors and colleagues for their contribution to this book.

Beijing, China

Baoxue Yang

Contents

1	Classification and Gene Structure of Aquaporins Long Xu, Xiangdong Guo, Weidong Wang, and Chunling Li	1
2	Protein Structure and Modification of Aquaporins Mengyao Xiong, Chunling Li, Weidong Wang, and Baoxue Yang	15
3	Expression Regulation and Trafficking of Aquaporins Xiaoduo Zhao, Baien Liang, Chunling Li, and Weidong Wang	39
4	Transport Characteristics of Aquaporins	53
5	Non-Transport Functions of Aquaporins	65
6	Evolutionary Overview of Aquaporin Superfamily Kenichi Ishibashi, Yasuko Tanaka, and Yoshiyuki Morishita	81
7	Aquaporins in Nervous System Ming Xiao, Jiaoyu Hou, Mengmeng Xu, Shao Li, and Baoxue Yang	99
8	Aquaporins in Cardiovascular System Lu Fan, Pin Wu, Xuejun Li, and Lu Tie	125
9	Aquaporins in Respiratory System Linlin Wang, Jian Wang, Xiaodan Zhu, Chunxue Bai, and Yuanlin Song	137
10	Aquaporins in Digestive System	145
11	Aquaporins in Urinary System Zhiwei Qiu, Tao Jiang, Yingjie Li, Weiling Wang, and Baoxue Yang	155
12	Aquaporins in Reproductive System	179

13	Aquaporins in Immune SystemYazhu Quan, Bo Kan, and Baoxue Yang	195
14	Aquaporins in Eye	203
15	Aquaporins in Skin	211
16	Aquaporins in Glandular Secretion	225
17	Aquaporins in Fetal Development	251
18	Aquaporins in Diabetes Insipidus	267
19	Aquaporins in Edema	281
20	Aquaporins in Obesity Inês V. da Silva and Graça Soveral	289
21	Aquaporins in Tumor Abudumijiti Abulizi, Awaguli Dawuti, and Baoxue Yang	303
22	Aquaporin Inhibitors	317
23	Non-Aquaporin Water Channels Boyue Huang, Hongkai Wang, and Baoxue Yang	331
24	Methods to Measure Water Permeability Evgeniy I. Solenov, Galina S. Baturina, Liubov E. Katkova, Baoxue Yang, and Sotirios G. Zarogiannis	343
Ind	ex	363



Classification and Gene Structure of Aquaporins

Long Xu, Xiangdong Guo, Weidong Wang, and Chunling Li

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) are a family of membrane water channels that basically function as regulators of intracellular and intercellular water flow. To date, 13 AQPs, distributed widely in specific cell types in various organs and tissues, have been characterized in humans. A pair of NPA boxes forming a pore is highly conserved among all aquaporins and is also key residues for the classification of AQP superfamily into four groups according to primary sequences. AQPs may also be classified based on their transport properties. So far, chromosome localization and gene structure of 13 human AQPs have been identified, which is definitely helpful for studying phenotypes and potential targets in naturally occurring and synthetic mutations in human or cells.

Keywords

Aquaporin · NPA boxes · Gene

W. Wang (🖂)

1.1 Classification of Aquaporins

A large number of evidences have shown an unexpected diversity of aquaporins (AQPs) in both prokaryotic and eukaryotic organisms [1, 2] since the discovery of AQP1. More than 300 different aquaporins have been discovered so far in which 13 isoforms have been identified (AQP0– AQP12) in human. AQPs are integral, hydrophobic, transmembrane proteins that primarily facilitate the passive transport of water depending on the osmotic pressure on both sides of membrane. Subsequent studies show that AQPs can transport not only water molecules but also other small, uncharged molecules, i.e., glycerol, urea, down their concentration gradients.

Structural analysis of several AQPs has established that these protein channels share a common structural feature. The functional aquaporin unit is a homotetramer, which comprises six α -helix transmembrane domains with two conserved asparagine–proline–alanine (NPA) motifs embedding into the plasma membrane, a signature sequence of water channels (see Chap. 3). Conformational changes of AQP protein permit other molecules passing through plasma membrane, i.e., urea, glycerol, H₂O₂, NH₃, CO₂, etc.

According to their structural and functional similarities, AQPs are initially subdivided into two subfamilies, classical AQPs (water-selective) and aquaglyceroporins (glycerol channel, Glps) aquaporins. However, further studies revealed

L. Xu \cdot X. Guo \cdot C. Li (\boxtimes)

Department of Physiology, Zhongshan School of Medicine, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China e-mail: lichl3@mail.sysu.edu.cn

Department of Pathophysiology, Zhongshan School of Medicine, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China e-mail: wangwd6@mail.sysu.edu.cn

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_1

that both the subfamilies overlap functionally, for examples, some classical AQPs transport water and other small solutes, e.g., glycerol. In addition, a new group of AQPs discovered showed that their structure is highly deviated from the previous AQPs especially around the AQP NPA box [3-5]. This subfamily later named was superaquaporin (also called unorthodox aquaporin) as it has very low homology with the previous two subfamilies [4]. This classification was usually accepted in physiology.

Later, it was found out that several members, e.g., AQP8 and AQP6 in classical AQP family have unique characteristics. Aquaporins are therefore organized into four categories, classical aquaporins, unorthodoxaquaporins, Aqp8-type aquaammoniaporins, and aquaglyceroporns, according to the phylogenetic tree or phylogenetic topology inferred from Bayesian inference (Fig. 1.1) [2, 4, 6]. This classification is identified based on the transport functions and properties of aquaporins.

The first subfamily is that of aquaporins, the water selective or specific water channels, also named as "orthodox," "classical" aquaporins, including AQP0, AQP1, AQP2, AQP4, AQP5, and AQP6. This subfamily of AQPs has been extensively studied, which help us define regulation of AQP expression in the body and their potential roles in physiological and pathophysiological states. Evidence, however, appears to suggest that AQP6 be classified as unorthodox aquaporins, due to low water permeability of AQP6 [7, 8].

The second subfamily of related proteins has low conserved amino acid sequences around the NPA boxes unclassifiable to the first two subfamilies [4]. Mammalian AQP11 and AQP12 are the only two members in this subfamily, which have been called "superaquaporins" or "unorthodox aquaporins." The NPA boxes of these two AQPs are highly deviated from those of other classical AQPs with homology less than 20%, indicating that they belong to a supergene family of AQPs. The signature sequence for these AQPs is the cysteine residue at the nine residues downstream of the C-terminal of the second NPA, which is exposed on the surface of the protein at the periplasmic side of the membrane [9, 10]. The structure and function of AQP11 and AQP12 are currently poorly understood. As this subfamily focuses on deviated NPA itself and unconventional functions, AQP6 and AQP8 are also included previously [11].

The third subfamily is AQP8-type aquaammoniaporins. The structure and function of AQP8 indicate that AQP8 should not be regarded as either a conventional water channel or an aquaglyceroporin. In AQP8, both NPA motifs are conserved (although the first motif is followed by VS, instead of VT). AQP8 has the highest homology to the plant AQP, yTIP, than any mammalian AQPs [11]. AQP8 is characterized as a Hg²⁺-inhibitable water channel when expressed in Xenopus oocytes [12–14]. AQP8 is unique due to its permeability of NH_3/NH_4^+ [15, 16] in Xenopus oocytes and in AQP8-containing proteoliposomes [17]. While more evidence suggests that AQP8 is not the only aquaporin transporting ammonia, some other classical aquaporins (AQP1, -6) and aquaglyceroporins are also capable of facilitating ammonia transport.

The fourth subfamily is represented by aquaglyceroporins that are permeable to water and other small uncharged molecules (ammonia, urea, in particular glycerol). They also facilitate the diffusion of arsenite and antimonite and play a crucial role in metalloid homeostasis [18]. The aquaglyceroporins, including AQP3, AQP7, AQP9, and AQP10, can be distinguished from aquaporins based on amino acid sequence alignments [19]. The aspartic acid residue in the second NPA box is the signature key for AQP members of this subfamily. This residue is located just the downstream of the arginine forming the aromatic residues/arginine (Ar/R) narrowest filter for the selective water permeation [20]. The aspartic acid residue enlarges this pore constriction and makes more hydrophobic, permeating small molecules larger than water [10]. AQP3 is the first mammalian aquaglyceroporin to be cloned, and it is permeable to glycerol and water [21, 22]. AQP7, AQP9, and AQP10 transport water, glycerol, and urea



when expressed in Xenopus oocytes [23– 25]. AQP9 is also permeable to a wide range of other solutes in oocytes [25]. Most aquaglyceroporins that transport glycerol and urea are less understood yet.

Additionally, a few isoforms, for example, AQP1, AQP3, AQP8, also facilitate hydrogen peroxide membrane permeation and are called peroxiporins.

As AOPs are present in three domains of life including bacteria, eukaryotes, and archaea, a generally accepted classification will be useful to obtain an overview of widely distributed AQP family in every kingdom of lives. AQP superfamily may therefore be classified based on the primary sequence around highly conserved a pair of NPA boxes, which is critical for the function of AQPs. Four AQP subfamilies are identified: AQP1-like, AQP3-like, AQP8-like, and AQP11-like. Compared to the above, consistency of primary sequence is emphasized in this classification. For example, the presence of Asp (D) in the second NPA box is the key for AQP3-like, while Cys (C) at nine residues downstream of the second NPA box is the key for AQP11-like.

1.2 Isoforms of AQPs

To date, at least 13 isoforms of AQPs have been discovered in humans (Table 1.1). The biological roles of these proteins have been thoroughly investigated in the past 30 years after the discovery of the first water channel AQP1. We have learned substantial base of knowledge on the structure, cellular localization, biological function, and potential pathophysiological significance of these mammalian AQPs, although there are some questions still need to answer.

1.2.1 Classical Aquaporins

1.2.1.1 AQP0

AQP0 is the protein in the fiber cells of the eye lens where it is required for homeostasis and transparency of the lens [26]. AQP0 showed lower water permeability than AQP1, about to 1/40 that of AQP1 [27]. AQP0 in lens also functions as peroxiporins to facilitate membrane transport of hydrogen peroxide [28]. The water transport via AQP0 is regulated by C-terminal

Aquaporins	Exon numbers	Location	OMIM
AQP0	8	12q13.3	154,050
AQP1	7	7p14.3	107,776
AQP2	4	12q13.12	107,777
AQP3	6	9p13.3	600,170
AQP4	6	18q11.2-q12.1	600,308
AQP5	5	12q13.12	600,442
AQP6	4	12q13.12	601,383
AQP7	10	9p13.3	602,974
AQP8	6	16q12	603,750
AQP9	6	15q21.3	602,914
AQP10	6	1q21.3	606,578
AQP11	3	11q14.1	609,914
AQP12	4	2q37.3	609,789

Table 1.1 Genes of human AQPs

References from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gene/, and omim.org/entry/

cleavage [29]. Deletion of amino acids at the C-terminal end of AQP0 impairs lens fiber organization, integrity, mechanical properties, and lens development [30–32]. AQP0 is also regulated by pH and Ca²⁺/calmodulin (CaM) [33]. Lowering internal Ca²⁺ concentration or inhibiting calmodulin increased AQP0 water permeability. The molecular dynamics and functional mutation studies reveal that binding to calmodulin inhibits AQP0 water permeability by allosterically closing the cytoplasmic gate of AQP0 [34]. Emerging evidence showed that AQP0 could be a marker of erythroid differentiation and play a critical role of AQP0 in erythropoiesis [35].

1.2.1.2 AQP1

AQP1 is the first water channel discovered [36– 38] and the first AQP that was found to function as a gas channel [39, 40]. AQP1 is a widely distributed water channel in the body [41], where it plays a central role in the regulation of water transport through those tissues. Aside of facilitating water movement, studies have revealed that AQP1 could enhance CO2 and NH_3 permeability [7, 42] and function as a nonselective monovalent cation channel when activated by intracellular cGMP [43]. Phosphorylation of tyrosine Y253 in the C-terminus is involved in the regulation of AQP1 as a cGMPgated cation channel [44]. Early evidence showed that threonine and serine protein kinase also regulate AQP1 ion channel activity [45]. Recent studies revealed a role of human AQP1 in the facilitated transport of H_2O_2 in smooth muscle [46] and cardio myocytes cell [47] hypertrophy.

1.2.1.3 AQP2

AQP2 is an arginine vasopressin (AVP)-regulated aquaporin which is probably the most thoroughly studied to date. AQP2 displays permeability only to H₂O but not any other small molecules. AQP2 is expressed in principal cells of the collecting ducts and is abundant both in the apical plasma membrane and subapical vesicles [48–50] in the kidney where it deeply involved in urine concentration. Translocation of AQP2 from intracellular compartment to the apical membrane is dependent on the binding of vasopressin to its V2 receptor [49, 50] located in the basolateral plasma membrane, by which vasopressin increases the water permeability.

1.2.1.4 AQP4

AQP4 is a predominant AQP located in central nervous system and is permeable to water [51, 52] and CO₂ [7]. Phosphorylation of AQP4 at cytosolic serine residues (Ser111 and Ser180) is indicated mediating water permeability by gating [53]. AQP4 possesses Ca^{2+} -dependent calmodulin-binding domains at both its cytosolic N- and C-termini. The S276 residue of AQP4 was able to be phosphorylated in vivo and was linked

to Ca^{2+} -CaM-dependent, reversible translocation of AQP4 to the cell surface during extracellular hypotonic challenge of astrocytes [54, 55]. Phosphorylation at AQP4 C-terminus by protein kinase C (PKC) is required for Golgi transition [56].

1.2.1.5 AQP5

AQP5 expression was described in the digestive, renal, respiratory, integumentary, and reproductive systems as well as in sense organs [57]. AQP5 is permeable to water and CO_2 [7, 58]. AQP5 can be directly phosphorylated at Ser156 and Thr259 by protein kinase A (PKA) in the cytoplasmic loop and the C-terminus [59, 60]. However, it increases intracellular Ca²⁺, but not PKA-induced phosphorylation, that induces AQP5 trafficking to plasma membrane [61, 62].

1.2.1.6 AQP6

AQP6 colocalizes with the H⁺-ATPase in intracellular vesicles in the renal collecting duct type-A intercalated cells [8], indicating that AQP6 may functionally interact with H⁺-ATPase in the vesicles to regulate intravesicle pH. In response to acid-base changes H⁺-ATPase in the intercalated cells is observed translocating from the cytoplasmic vesicles to the apical plasma membrane [63], where no AQP6 is found, indicating that AQP6 lacks intracellular trafficking and functions exclusively at the intracellular sites. The lack in intracellular trafficking of AQP6 is likely due to its intracellular retention [64]. A region within loop C of AQP6 that is responsible for severely hampering plasma membrane expression was recently identified. Serine substitution corroborated that amino acids present within AQP6 194-213 of AQP6 loop C contribute to endoplasmic its intracellular reticulum (ER) retention [64]. This signal may preclude proper plasma membrane trafficking and severely curtail expression of AQP6 in heterologous expression systems [64]. AQP6 appears impermeable to H_2O [7, 65], but in the presence of $HgCl_2$ or at acidic pH (<5.5), the water and anion permeability of AQP6 in oocytes was rapidly increased [8]. Moreover, AQP6 also enables transport of urea, glycerol, and nitrate [66, 67]. The N-terminus of AQP6 seems critical for the trafficking of the protein to the intracellular sites and intracellular vesicles localization [68]. Calcium signals may be involved in internalization of AQP6 as calmodulin can bind AQP6 a calcium-dependent manner in at the N-terminus [69].

1.2.2 Superaquaporins

1.2.2.1 AQP11

AQP11 has a conventional N-terminal Asn-Pro-Ala (NPA) signature motif and an unique amino acid sequence pattern that includes an Asn-Pro-Cys (NPC) motif, which appears essential for full expression of molecular function [3]. Recent evidence strongly suggests that Cys227 of AQP11 plays an important role in the formation of its quaternary structure and molecular function [70]. One reconstruction vesicle study has clearly shown that AQP11 is indeed a water channel that transports water as efficient as AQP1 [71, 72]. Although detailed subcellular localization of AQP11 remains clarified, it has been observed that AQP11 colocalizes with markers of the endoplasmic reticulum [73] and HA-tagged AQP11-transgenic mice [74]. Recent studies showed that AQP11 colocalized to the mitochondrial-associated membrane (MAM) which regulates essential signal transduction [75]. AQP11 facilitates specifically H₂O₂ transport to ER [75] and thus AQP11 constitutes an important regulator of renal and hepatic ER redox signaling. Deficiency or homeostasis and downregulation of AQP11 is associated with endoplasmic reticulum stress and apoptosis in the kidney proximal tubules [73] and in adipocytes [76].

1.2.2.2 AQP12

AQP12 is more closely related to AQP11 than to other aquaporins. With regard to the signature motifs, the first NPA motif of AQP12 is substituted by an Asn-Pro-Thr (NPT) motif and the C-terminal NPA motif is conserved [5, 9]. AQP12 seems to be expressed specifically in pancreatic acinar cells and retained in intracellular structures [5]. The osmotic water permeability measured by using vesicles from the AQP12 knockout and wild-type mouse pancreas showed only a small nonsignificant difference [77]. One study suggests that AQP12 may function as controlling the proper secretion of pancreatic fluid following rapid and intense stimulation [77].

1.2.3 AQP8-Type Aquaammoniaporins

1.2.3.1 AQP8

So far, AQP8 is the only member in this family. It is a water channel first found in intracellular domains of the proximal tubule and the collecting duct cells [78]. Several studies showed that AQP8 transports water [7, 79] and ammonia [7, 17]. Although AQP8 was shown ultrastructurally localized at inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM) in the liver and functionally permeable to water [79], this was not supported by water permeability study in AQP8-deleted mouse liver cell IMM [80]. In the kidney, AQP8 facilitates transport of NH₃ released from glutamine and glutamate out of the IMM [81] for secretion into the tubule lumen, where the NH₃ buffers acid excreted by epithelial cells, particularly during metabolic acidosis [82]. AQP8 may also facilitate the diffusion of hydrogen peroxide across membranes of mitochondrial in situations when reactive oxygen species is generated, e.g., electron transport chain is highly reduced [75, 83, 84].

1.2.4 Aquaglyceroporins

1.2.4.1 AQP3

AQP3 has a wide tissue distribution. It is permeable to water, glycerol, and urea. Recent studies revealed the pH gating of human AQP3 on both water and glycerol permeabilities using a human red blood cell model and in silico [85]. AQPs also differ in their capacity to transport various substances, such as urea, glycerol, H₂O₂, ions, and gas. Emerging evidence showed that AQP3 is regulated on short-term basis likely via cAMP-PKA pathway [86–88]. In the kidney, the increased basolateral diffusion of AQP3 induced by elevated intracellular cAMP likely altered AQP3 interactions with other proteins or lipids in the plasma membrane, which may be a physiological adaptation to the increased water flow mediated by apical AQP2 [86]. AQP3 was shown to transport H_2O_2 through the plasma membrane [84, 89, 90], which likely plays an important role in initiating intracellular signaling in cell migration [91], inflammation [92], and cancer progression [93, 94].

1.2.4.2 AQP7

AQP7 facilitates transport of water, glycerol, urea, ammonia, arsenite, and NH₃ [7, 23, 95]. Hydropathy analysis predicts six putative transmembrane domains with the N- and C-terminal localized in the cytosol. Six prospective sites of AQP7 for PKA phosphorylation have been identified based on database analysis [96], but the direct regulation by PKA remains to be elucidated, whereas a potential PKC phosphorylation site is found at residue Thr-174 [23]. AQP7 is abundantly expressed in adipose tissue [97] and pancreatic β -cells [98, 99].

1.2.4.3 AQP9

AQP9 is expressed at the sinusoidal plasma membrane of hepatocytes [100], where it serves as a conduit for the uptake of NH₃ and mediates the efflux of newly synthesized urea. AQP9 may also function as a glycerol channel to facilitate glycerol uptake in the liver. AQP9 is also permeable to water, carbamides, CO₂, and NH₃; moreover, AQP9 is suggested playing a crucial role in metalloid homeostasis by transporting antimonite and arsenite [2, 11]. Interestingly, it also transports much larger substrates such as lactate, purine, pyrimidine [2, 25], probably due to a larger pore size disclosed by a 3D structure analysis [101]. AQP9 facilitates the membrane transport of H₂O₂ in mammalian cells and regulates redoxregulated downstream cell signaling [102]. Human AQP9 has а potential N-glycosylation site at Asn142, a potential PKC phosphorylation sites at Ser11 and Ser222, a potential casein kinase II phosphorylation site at Ser28 [25, 103]. However, little is known about short-term regulation of AQP9.

1.2.4.4 AQP10

AQP10 is an aquaglyceroporin expressed only in the human gastrointestinal tract, but not in the mouse small intestine where it has been demonstrated to be pseudogene а [24, 104]. AQP10 is able to transport water, glycerol, and urea when expressed in Xenopus oocytes [24]. AQP10 is also a glycerol channel expressed in the plasma membrane of human adipocytes [105]. Silence of AQP10 in human differentiated adipocytes resulted in a 50% decrease of glycerol and osmotic water permeability, suggesting that AQP10, together with AQP7, is particularly important for the maintenance of normal or low glycerol contents inside the adipocyte, thus protecting humans from obesity [105]. Three potential glycosylated sites for AQP10 were predicted, at least one of them Asn133 in the extracellular loop of AQP10 was confirmed. Glycosylation at Asn133 may increase thermostability of AQP10 when challenged with low temperature, indicating a stabilizing effect of the N-linked glycan [106]. AQP10 mediated increased glycerol flux activated by acidification in human adipocytes [107], likely by a unique gating mechanism combining complex interaction networks between water molecules and protein residues at the loop interface [108].

1.3 Gene Structures of AQPs

Table 1.1 shows chromosome localization and numbers of exons of 13 human AQPs. The gene of AQP0 spans 3.6 kb, contains four exons, and is present in single copy in the haploid human genome. Transcription is initiated from a single site 26 nucleotides downstream from the TATA box [109].

Genomic Southern analysis indicated the existence of a single AQP1 gene that was localized to human 7p14 by in situ hybridization [110– 112]. AQP2 cDNA was cloned as the water channel of the apical membrane of the kidney collecting tubule in the rat [48], which shows 42% identity in amino acid sequence to AQP1. Human AQP2 encodes a deduced protein with 89.7–91% amino acid identity to the rat protein [112–115]. By in situ hybridization, AQP2 gene was mapped to chromosome 12q13 [113, 115], very close to the site of major intrinsic protein (MIP).

Using a rat AQP3 probe, Ishibashi [116] screened a human kidney cDNA library and isolated a cDNA coding for human AQP3 protein. *AQP3* gene is located at 9p13 and appeared to exist as a single copy with six exons. The initiation site of transcription was identified to be located 64-bp upstream of the first ATG codon. The 5-prime flanking region contained a TATA box, 2 Sp1 sequences, and some consensus sequences including AP-2 sites [117].

Human AQP4 (initially called mercurialinsensitive water channel, MIWC) cDNA cloned from a fatal brain cDNA library showed that the longest open reading frame encoded 301 amino acids with 94% identity to rat AQP4. Analysis of MIWC genomic indicated two distinct but overlapping transcription units from which multiple MIWC mRNAs are transcribed. Later reports revealed that the *AQP4* gene is composed of four exons encoding 127, 55, 27, and 92 amino acids separated by introns of 0.8, 0.3, and 5.2 kb. Genomic Southern blot analysis indicated the presence of a single MIWC gene, localized on chromosome 18q [51, 118].

Human AQP5 cDNA and gene was isolated and characterized from a human submaxillary gland library, which contained a 795-bp open reading frame encoding a 265-amino acid polypeptide with a transcription initiation site 518 bp upstream of the initiating methionine. AQP5 gene was mapped to chromosome 12q13 [119].

Ma et al. isolated the cDNA by using degenerate PCR from a human kidney cDNA library that was related to AQP2, having four exons and was organized similarly to AQP0 and AQP2 and later was referred to this gene as *AQP6*, assigned to chromosome 12q13 [120, 121].

Human AQP7 gene contains 10 exons. An Alu repetitive sequence and binding sites for several different transcription factors within the AQP7 promoter was determined, including a putative

peroxisome proliferator response element and a putative insulin response element, indicating potential involvement of AQP7 in energy metabolism [23, 122, 123].

Like the genes of non-water-selective aquaporins, the AQP8 gene contains six exons; however, its exon-intron boundaries are different from the boundaries of those other aquaporin genes. AQP8 gene was mapped to chromosome 16p12 [14, 124].

A partial AQP9 cDNA was isolated by using RT-PCR of leukocyte RNA with primers based on conserved regions of aquaporins [125]. AQP9 shares greater sequence identity with AQP3 and AQP7 than with other members of the family, suggesting that these three proteins belong to a subfamily.

The cDNA encoding AQP10 was isolated from jejunum cDNA library. Sequence analysis predicted that AQP10 is approximately 53% identical to AQP3 and AQP9, Northern blot analysis revealed expression of a 2.3-kb AQP10 transcript in jejunum but not liver [126].

Human AQP11 gene contains three exons and spans 8 kb and was mapped to chromosome 11q14. Human AQP12A gene contains four exons and encodes a 1.5-kb transcript only in pancreas [73, 127].

Genetic variants of AQPs may result in disturbance of molecule selection and transport by AQPs; disruption of the formation of tetramers or arrays; and misfolding, faulty sorting of AQPs, or other dysfunction [81].

Acknowledgments This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Nos. 82170693, 81870465, 81970623, 81670646).

References

- Abascal F, Irisarri I, Zardoya R (2014) Diversity and evolution of membrane intrinsic proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1468–1481
- Finn RN, Cerda J (2015) Evolution and functional diversity of aquaporins. Biol Bull 229(1):6–23
- Ikeda M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Takamatsu N, Taki A, Muta K, Matsushita W, Uechi T, Matsuzaki T, Kenmochi N, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ito K, Ishibashi K (2011) The NPC motif of

aquaporin-11, unlike the NPA motif of known aquaporins, is essential for full expression of molecular function. J Biol Chem 286(5):3342–3350

- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2014) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1507–1512
- Itoh T, Rai T, Kuwahara M, Ko SB, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Identification of a novel aquaporin, AQP12, expressed in pancreatic acinar cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 330(3):832–838
- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2021) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell: an update. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1863(7): 183617
- Geyer RR, Musa-Aziz R, Qin X, Boron WF (2013) Relative CO(2)/NH(3) selectivities of mammalian aquaporins 0-9. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304(10): C985–C994
- Yasui M, Hazama A, Kwon TH, Nielsen S, Guggino WB, Agre P (1999) Rapid gating and anion permeability of an intracellular aquaporin. Nature 402(6758):184–187
- Calvanese L, Pellegrini-Calace M, Oliva R (2013) In silico study of human aquaporin AQP11 and AQP12 channels. Protein Sci 22(4):455–466
- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2020) Perspectives on the evolution of aquaporin superfamily. Vitam Horm 112:1–27
- Rojek A, Praetorius J, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S, Fenton RA (2008) A current view of the mammalian aquaglyceroporins. Annu Rev Physiol 70:301–327
- Koyama Y, Yamamoto T, Kondo D, Funaki H, Yaoita E, Kawasaki K, Sato N, Hatakeyama K, Kihara I (1997) Molecular cloning of a new aquaporin from rat pancreas and liver. J Biol Chem 272(48):30329–30333
- Ma T, Yang B, Verkman AS (1997) Cloning of a novel water and urea-permeable aquaporin from mouse expressed strongly in colon, placenta, liver, and heart. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 240(2): 324–328
- 14. Koyama N, Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Inase N, Ichioka M, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1998) Cloning and functional expression of human aquaporin8 cDNA and analysis of its gene. Genomics 54(1):169–172
- Jahn TP, Moller AL, Zeuthen T, Holm LM, Klaerke DA, Mohsin B, Kuhlbrandt W, Schjoerring JK (2004) Aquaporin homologues in plants and mammals transport ammonia. FEBS Lett 574(1–3): 31–36
- Holm LM, Jahn TP, Moller AL, Schjoerring JK, Ferri D, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2005) NH3 and NH4+ permeability in aquaporin-expressing Xenopus oocytes. Pflugers Arch 450(6):415–428
- Saparov SM, Liu K, Agre P, Pohl P (2007) Fast and selective ammonia transport by aquaporin-8. J Biol Chem 282(8):5296–5301

- Bienert GP, Thorsen M, Schussler MD, Nilsson HR, Wagner A, Tamas MJ, Jahn TP (2008) A subgroup of plant aquaporins facilitate the bi-directional diffusion of as(OH)3 and Sb(OH)3 across membranes. BMC Biol 6:26
- Borgnia M, Nielsen S, Engel A, Agre P (1999) Cellular and molecular biology of the aquaporin water channels. Annu Rev Biochem 68:425–458
- Verma RK, Gupta AB, Sankararamakrishnan R (2015) Major intrinsic protein superfamily: channels with unique structural features and diverse selectivity filters. Methods Enzymol 557:485–520
- Yang B, Verkman AS (1997) Water and glycerol permeabilities of aquaporins 1-5 and MIP determined quantitatively by expression of epitope-tagged constructs in Xenopus oocytes. J Biol Chem 272(26):16140–16146
- 22. Echevarria M, Windhager EE, Tate SS, Frindt G (1994) Cloning and expression of AQP3, a water channel from the medullary collecting duct of rat kidney. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(23): 10997–11001
- 23. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Kageyama Y, Tohsaka A, Suzuki F, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Cloning and functional expression of a new water channel abundantly expressed in the testis permeable to water, glycerol, and urea. J Biol Chem 272(33): 20782–20786
- 24. Ishibashi K, Morinaga T, Kuwahara M, Sasaki S, Imai M (2002) Cloning and identification of a new member of water channel (AQP10) as an aquaglyceroporin. Biochim Biophys Acta 1576(3): 335–340
- Tsukaguchi H, Weremowicz S, Morton CC, Hediger MA (1999) Functional and molecular characterization of the human neutral solute channel aquaporin-9. Am J Physiol 277(5):F685–F696
- 26. Clemens DM, Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Trinh L, Zhang T, Schilling TF, Hall JE (2013) In vivo analysis of aquaporin 0 function in zebrafish: permeability regulation is required for lens transparency. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 54(7):5136–5143
- Chandy G, Zampighi GA, Kreman M, Hall JE (1997) Comparison of the water transporting properties of MIP and AQP1. J Membr Biol 159(1):29–39
- Varadaraj K, Kumari SS (2020) Lens aquaporins function as peroxiporins to facilitate membrane transport of hydrogen peroxide. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 524(4):1025–1029
- Gonen T, Cheng Y, Kistler J, Walz T (2004) Aquaporin-0 membrane junctions form upon proteolytic cleavage. J Mol Biol 342(4):1337–1345
- 30. Varadaraj K, Kumari S (2019) Deletion of seventeen amino acids at the C-terminal end of aquaporin 0 causes distortion aberration and cataract in the lenses of AQP0DeltaC/DeltaC mice. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 60(4):858–867
- 31. Varadaraj K, FitzGerald PG, Kumari SS (2021) Deletion of beaded filament proteins or the C-terminal end

of aquaporin 0 causes analogous abnormal distortion aberrations in mouse lens. Exp Eye Res 209:108645

- 32. Varadaraj K, Gao J, Mathias RT, Kumari S (2019) C-terminal end of aquaporin 0 regulates lens gap Junction Channel function. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 60(7):2525–2531
- Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Kalman K, Hall JE (2004) Molecular basis of pH and Ca2+ regulation of aquaporin water permeability. J Gen Physiol 123(5): 573–580
- 34. Reichow SL, Clemens DM, Freites JA, Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Heyden M, Tobias DJ, Hall JE, Gonen T (2013) Allosteric mechanism of water-channel gating by Ca2+-calmodulin. Nat Struct Mol Biol 20(9): 1085–1092
- 35. Hu C, Peng K, Wu Q, Wang Y, Fan X, Zhang DM, Passerini AG, Sun C (2021) HDAC1 and 2 regulate endothelial VCAM-1 expression and atherogenesis by suppressing methylation of the GATA6 promoter. Theranostics 11(11):5605–5619
- 36. Denker BM, Smith BL, Kuhajda FP, Agre P (1988) Identification, purification, and partial characterization of a novel Mr 28,000 integral membrane protein from erythrocytes and renal tubules. J Biol Chem 263(30):15634–15642
- 37. Preston GM, Agre P (1991) Isolation of the cDNA for erythrocyte integral membrane protein of 28 kilodaltons: member of an ancient channel family. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88(24):11110–11114
- Preston GM, Carroll TP, Guggino WB, Agre P (1992) Appearance of water channels in Xenopus oocytes expressing red cell CHIP28 protein. Science 256(5055):385–387
- Prasad GV, Coury LA, Finn F, Zeidel ML (1998) Reconstituted aquaporin 1 water channels transport CO2 across membranes. J Biol Chem 273(50): 33123–33126
- Nakhoul NL, Davis BA, Romero MF, Boron WF (1998) Effect of expressing the water channel aquaporin-1 on the CO2 permeability of Xenopus oocytes. Am J Physiol 274(2):C543–C548
- 41. Day RE, Kitchen P, Owen DS, Bland C, Marshall L, Conner AC, Bill RM Conner MT (2014) human aquaporins: regulators of transcellular water flow. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1492–1506
- 42. Ripoche P, Goossens D, Devuyst O, Gane P, Colin Y, Verkman AS, Cartron JP (2006) Role of RhAG and AQP1 in NH3 and CO2 gas transport in red cell ghosts: a stopped-flow analysis. Transfus Clin Biol 13(1–2):117–122
- 43. Anthony TL, Brooks HL, Boassa D, Leonov S, Yanochko GM, Regan JW, Yool AJ (2000) Cloned human aquaporin-1 is a cyclic GMP-gated ion channel. Mol Pharmacol 57(3):576–588
- 44. Campbell EM, Birdsell DN, Yool AJ (2012) The activity of human aquaporin 1 as a cGMP-gated cation channel is regulated by tyrosine phosphorylation in the carboxyl-terminal domain. Mol Pharmacol 81(1):97–105

- 45. Zhang W, Zitron E, Homme M, Kihm L, Morath C, Scherer D, Hegge S, Thomas D, Schmitt CP, Zeier M, Katus H, Karle C, Schwenger V (2007) Aquaporin-1 channel function is positively regulated by protein kinase C. J Biol Chem 282(29): 20933–20940
- Kramolowsky EV, Tucker RD (1990) Use of 5F bipolar electrosurgical probe in endoscopic urological procedures. J Urol 143(2):275–277
- 47. Montiel V, Bella R, Michel LYM, Esfahani H, De Mulder D, Robinson EL, Deglasse JP, Tiburcy M, Chow PH, Jonas JC, Gilon P, Steinhorn B, Michel T, Beauloye C, Bertrand L, Farah C, Dei Zotti F, Debaix H, Bouzin C, Brusa D, Horman S, Vanoverschelde JL, Bergmann O, Gilis D, Rooman M, Ghigo A, Geninatti-Crich S, Yool A, Zimmermann WH, Roderick HL, Devuyst O, Balligand JL (2020) Inhibition of aquaporin-1 prevents myocardial remodeling by blocking the transmembrane transport of hydrogen peroxide. Sci Transl Med 12(564):eaay2176
- Fushimi K, Uchida S, Hara Y, Hirata Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1993) Cloning and expression of apical membrane water channel of rat kidney collecting tubule. Nature 361(6412):549–552
- 49. Nielsen S, DiGiovanni SR, Christensen EI, Knepper MA, Harris HW (1993) Cellular and subcellular immunolocalization of vasopressin-regulated water channel in rat kidney. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(24):11663–11667
- Marples D, Knepper MA, Christensen EI, Nielsen S (1995) Redistribution of aquaporin-2 water channels induced by vasopressin in rat kidney inner medullary collecting duct. Am J Physiol 269(3 Pt 1):C655– C664
- 51. Yang B, Ma T, Verkman AS (1995) cDNA cloning, gene organization, and chromosomal localization of a human mercurial insensitive water channel. Evidence for distinct transcriptional units. J Biol Chem 270(39):22907–22913
- 52. Yang B, Brown D, Verkman AS (1996) The mercurial insensitive water channel (AQP-4) forms orthogonal arrays in stably transfected Chinese hamster ovary cells. J Biol Chem 271(9):4577–4580
- Gunnarson E, Zelenina M, Aperia A (2004) Regulation of brain aquaporins. Neuroscience 129(4): 947–955
- 54. Kitchen P, Salman MM, Halsey AM, Clarke-Bland C, MacDonald JA, Ishida H, Vogel HJ, Almutiri S, Logan A, Kreida S, Al-Jubair T, Winkel Missel J, Gourdon P, Tornroth-Horsefield S, Conner MT, Ahmed Z, Conner AC, Bill RM (2020) Targeting Aquaporin-4 subcellular localization to treat central nervous system edema. Cell 181(4):784–799e719
- 55. Ishida H, Vogel HJ, Conner AC, Kitchen P, Bill RM, MacDonald JA (2022) Simultaneous binding of the N- and C-terminal cytoplasmic domains of aquaporin 4 to calmodulin. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1864(2):183837

- 56. Assentoft M, Kaptan S, Fenton RA, Hua SZ, de Groot BL, MacAulay N (2013) Phosphorylation of rat aquaporin-4 at Ser(111) is not required for channel gating. Glia 61(7):1101–1112
- Direito I, Madeira A, Brito MA, Soveral G (2016) Aquaporin-5: from structure to function and dysfunction in cancer. Cell Mol Life Sci 73(8):1623–1640
- Musa-Aziz R, Chen LM, Pelletier MF, Boron WF (2009) Relative CO2/NH3 selectivities of AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AmtB, and RhAG. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(13):5406–5411
- 59. Hasegawa T, Azlina A, Javkhlan P, Yao C, Akamatsu T, Hosoi K (2011) Novel phosphorylation of aquaporin-5 at its threonine 259 through cAMP signaling in salivary gland cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 301(3):C667–C678
- 60. Woo J, Lee J, Kim MS, Jang SJ, Sidransky D, Moon C (2008) The effect of aquaporin 5 overexpression on the Ras signaling pathway. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 367(2):291–298
- 61. Tada J, Sawa T, Yamanaka N, Shono M, Akamatsu T, Tsumura K, Parvin MN, Kanamori N, Hosoi K (1999) Involvement of vesicle-cytoskeleton interaction in AQP5 trafficking in AQP5-genetransfected HSG cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 266(2):443–447
- 62. Ishikawa Y, Skowronski MT, Inoue N, Ishida H (1999) Alpha(1)-adrenoceptor-induced trafficking of aquaporin-5 to the apical plasma membrane of rat parotid cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 265(1):94–100
- Verlander JW, Madsen KM, Tisher CC (1987) Effect of acute respiratory acidosis on two populations of intercalated cells in rat cortical collecting duct. Am J Physiol 253(6 Pt 2):F1142–F1156
- 64. Soler DC, Kowatz T, Sloan AE, McCormick TS, Cooper KD, Stepanyan R, Engel A, Vahedi-Faridi A (2021) A region within the third extracellular loop of rat aquaporin 6 precludes trafficking to plasma membrane in a heterologous cell line. Sci Rep 11(1):13673
- 65. Liu K, Kozono D, Kato Y, Agre P, Hazama A, Yasui M (2005) Conversion of aquaporin 6 from an anion channel to a water-selective channel by a single amino acid substitution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(6):2192–2197
- 66. Holm LM, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2004) Aquaporin 6 is permeable to glycerol and urea. Pflugers Arch 448(2):181–186
- 67. Ikeda M, Beitz E, Kozono D, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2002) Characterization of aquaporin-6 as a nitrate channel in mammalian cells. Requirement of pore-lining residue threonine 63. J Biol Chem 277(42):39873–39879
- Beitz E, Liu K, Ikeda M, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2006) Determinants of AQP6 trafficking to intracellular sites versus the plasma membrane in transfected mammalian cells. Biol Cell 98(2): 101–109

- 69. Rabaud NE, Song L, Wang Y, Agre P, Yasui M, Carbrey JM (2009) Aquaporin 6 binds calmodulin in a calcium-dependent manner. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 383(1):54–57
- 70. Takahashi S, Muta K, Sonoda H, Kato A, Abdeen A, Ikeda M (2014) The role of cysteine 227 in subcellular localization, water permeability, and multimerization of aquaporin-11. FEBS Open Bio 4:315–320
- 71. Yakata K, Hiroaki Y, Ishibashi K, Sohara E, Sasaki S, Mitsuoka K, Fujiyoshi Y (2007) Aquaporin-11 containing a divergent NPA motif has normal water channel activity. Biochim Biophys Acta 1768(3):688–693
- Yakata K, Tani K, Fujiyoshi Y (2011) Water permeability and characterization of aquaporin-11. J Struct Biol 174(2):315–320
- 73. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A, Kobayashi K, Ikeda M, Yamamoto T, Verkman A, Kusano E, Ookawara S, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25(17):7770–7779
- 74. Inoue Y, Sohara E, Kobayashi K, Chiga M, Rai T, Ishibashi K, Horie S, Su X, Zhou J, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2014) Aberrant glycosylation and localization of polycystin-1 cause polycystic kidney in an AQP11 knockout model. J Am Soc Nephrol 25(12): 2789–2799
- 75. Bestetti S, Galli M, Sorrentino I, Pinton P, Rimessi A, Sitia R, Medrano-Fernandez I (2020) Human aquaporin-11 guarantees efficient transport of H2O2 across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Redox Biol 28:101326
- 76. Fruhbeck G, Balaguer I, Mendez-Gimenez L, Valenti V, Becerril S, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Silva C, Salvador J, Calamita G, Malagon MM, Rodriguez A (2020) Aquaporin-11 contributes to TGF-beta1-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress in human visceral adipocytes: role in obesity-associated inflammation. Cell 9(6):1403
- 77. Ohta E, Itoh T, Nemoto T, Kumagai J, Ko SB, Ishibashi K, Ohno M, Uchida K, Ohta A, Sohara E, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Rai T (2009) Pancreas-specific aquaporin 12 null mice showed increased susceptibility to caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 297(6):C1368–C1378
- Elkjaer ML, Nejsum LN, Gresz V, Kwon TH, Jensen UB, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-8 in rat kidney, gastrointestinal tract, testis, and airways. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 281(6):F1047–F1057
- 79. Calamita G, Ferri D, Gena P, Liquori GE, Cavalier A, Thomas D, Svelto M (2005) The inner mitochondrial membrane has aquaporin-8 water channels and is highly permeable to water. J Biol Chem 280(17): 17149–17153

- Yang B, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2006) Evidence against functionally significant aquaporin expression in mitochondria. J Biol Chem 281(24):16202–16206
- Soria LR, Fanelli E, Altamura N, Svelto M, Marinelli RA, Calamita G (2010) Aquaporin-8-facilitated mitochondrial ammonia transport. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 393(2):217–221
- Molinas SM, Trumper L, Marinelli RA (2012) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8 in renal proximal tubule cells: evidence for a role in the response to metabolic acidosis. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 303(3):F458– F466
- Bienert GP, Moller AL, Kristiansen KA, Schulz A, Moller IM, Schjoerring JK, Jahn TP (2007) Specific aquaporins facilitate the diffusion of hydrogen peroxide across membranes. J Biol Chem 282(2): 1183–1192
- Bienert GP, Chaumont F (2014) Aquaporinfacilitated transmembrane diffusion of hydrogen peroxide. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1596–1604
- 85. de Almeida A, Martins AP, Mosca AF, Wijma HJ, Prista C, Soveral G, Casini A (2016) Exploring the gating mechanisms of aquaporin-3: new clues for the design of inhibitors? Mol Biosyst 12(5):1564–1573
- Marlar S, Arnspang EC, Koffman JS, Locke EM, Christensen BM, Nejsum LN (2014) Elevated cAMP increases aquaporin-3 plasma membrane diffusion. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 306(6):C598– C606
- 87. Jourdain P, Becq F, Lengacher S, Boinot C, Magistretti PJ, Marquet P (2014) The human CFTR protein expressed in CHO cells activates aquaporin-3 in a cAMP-dependent pathway: study by digital holographic microscopy. J Cell Sci 127(Pt 3):546–556
- 88. Hua Y, Ding S, Zhang W, Zhou Q, Ye W, Chen M, Zhu X (2015) Expression of AQP3 protein in hAECs is regulated by camp-PKA-CREB signalling pathway. Front Biosci 20:1047–1055
- Almasalmeh A, Krenc D, Wu B, Beitz E (2014) Structural determinants of the hydrogen peroxide permeability of aquaporins. FEBS J 281(3):647–656
- Miller EW, Dickinson BC, Chang CJ (2010) Aquaporin-3 mediates hydrogen peroxide uptake to regulate downstream intracellular signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(36):15681–15686
- 91. Hara-Chikuma M, Chikuma S, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Verkman AS, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Chemokine-dependent T cell migration requires aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide uptake. J Exp Med 209(10):1743–1752
- 92. Hara-Chikuma M, Satooka H, Watanabe S, Honda T, Miyachi Y, Watanabe T, Verkman AS (2015) Aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide transport is required for NF-kappaB signalling in keratinocytes and development of psoriasis. Nat Commun 6:7454
- 93. Hara-Chikuma M, Watanabe S, Satooka H (2016) Involvement of aquaporin-3 in epidermal growth factor receptor signaling via hydrogen peroxide

transport in cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 471(4):603–609

- 94. Satooka H, Hara-Chikuma M (2016) Aquaporin-3 controls breast cancer cell migration by regulating hydrogen peroxide transport and its downstream cell signaling. Mol Cell Biol 36(7):1206–1218
- 95. Liu Z, Shen J, Carbrey JM, Mukhopadhyay R, Agre P, Rosen BP (2002) Arsenite transport by mammalian aquaglyceroporins AQP7 and AQP9. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(9):6053–6058
- Maeda N (2012) Implications of aquaglyceroporins 7 and 9 in glycerol metabolism and metabolic syndrome. Mol Aspects Med 33(5–6):665–675
- 97. Miranda M, Escote X, Ceperuelo-Mallafre V, Alcaide MJ, Simon I, Vilarrasa N, Wabitsch M, Vendrell J (2010) Paired subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue aquaporin-7 expression in human obesity and type 2 diabetes: differences and similarities between depots. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95(7): 3470–3479
- 98. Mendez-Gimenez L, Becerril S, Camoes SP, da Silva IV, Rodrigues C, Moncada R, Valenti V, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Miranda JP, Soveral G, Fruhbeck G, Rodriguez A (2017) Role of aquaporin-7 in ghrelin- and GLP-1-induced improvement of pancreatic beta-cell function after sleeve gastrectomy in obese rats. Int J Obes (Lond) 41(9): 1394–1402
- 99. Matsumura K, Chang BH, Fujimiya M, Chen W, Kulkarni RN, Eguchi Y, Kimura H, Kojima H, Chan L (2007) Aquaporin 7 is a beta-cell protein and regulator of intraislet glycerol content and glycerol kinase activity, beta-cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. Mol Cell Biol 27(17): 6026–6037
- 100. Elkjaer M, Vajda Z, Nejsum LN, Kwon T, Jensen UB, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2000) Immunolocalization of AQP9 in liver, epidid-ymis, testis, spleen, and brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276(3):1118–1128
- 101. Viadiu H, Gonen T, Walz T (2007) Projection map of aquaporin-9 at 7 a resolution. J Mol Biol 367(1): 80–88
- 102. Watanabe S, Moniaga CS, Nielsen S, Hara-Chikuma M (2016) Aquaporin-9 facilitates membrane transport of hydrogen peroxide in mammalian cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 471(1):191–197
- 103. Loitto VM, Huang C, Sigal YJ, Jacobson K (2007) Filopodia are induced by aquaporin-9 expression. Exp Cell Res 313(7):1295–1306
- 104. Morinaga T, Nakakoshi M, Hirao A, Imai M, Ishibashi K (2002) Mouse aquaporin 10 gene (AQP10) is a pseudogene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 294(3):630–634
- 105. Laforenza U, Scaffino MF, Gastaldi G (2013) Aquaporin-10 represents an alternative pathway for glycerol efflux from human adipocytes. PLoS One 8(1):e54474

- 106. Oberg F, Sjohamn J, Fischer G, Moberg A, Pedersen A, Neutze R, Hedfalk K (2011) Glycosylation increases the thermostability of human aquaporin 10 protein. J Biol Chem 286(36):31915–31923
- 107. Gotfryd K, Mosca AF, Missel JW, Truelsen SF, Wang K, Spulber M, Krabbe S, Helix-Nielsen C, Laforenza U, Soveral G, Pedersen PA, Gourdon P (2018) Human adipose glycerol flux is regulated by a pH gate in AQP10. Nat Commun 9(1):4749
- 108. Truelsen SF, Missel JW, Gotfryd K, Pedersen PA, Gourdon P, Lindorff-Larsen K (1864) Helix-Nielsen C (2022) the role of water coordination in the pH-dependent gating of hAQP10. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1:183809
- 109. Pisano MM, Chepelinsky AB (1991) Genomic cloning, complete nucleotide sequence, and structure of the human gene encoding the major intrinsic protein (MIP) of the lens. Genomics 11(4):981–990
- 110. Agre P, Preston GM, Smith BL, Jung JS, Raina S, Moon C, Guggino WB, Nielsen S (1993) Aquaporin CHIP: the archetypal molecular water channel. Am J Physiol 265(4 Pt 2):F463–F476
- 111. van Lieburg AF, Verdijk MA, Knoers VV, van Essen AJ, Proesmans W, Mallmann R, Monnens LA, van Oost BA, van Os CH, Deen PM (1994) Patients with autosomal nephrogenic diabetes insipidus homozygous for mutations in the aquaporin 2 water-channel gene. Am J Hum Genet 55(4):648–652
- 112. Deen PM, Verdijk MA, Knoers NV, Wieringa B, Monnens LA, van Os CH, van Oost BA (1994) Requirement of human renal water channel aquaporin-2 for vasopressin-dependent concentration of urine. Science 264(5155):92–95
- 113. Deen PM, Weghuis DO, Sinke RJ, Geurts van Kessel A, Wieringa B, van Os CH (1994) Assignment of the human gene for the water channel of renal collecting duct Aquaporin 2 (AQP2) to chromosome 12 region q12-->q13. Cytogenet Cell Genet 66(4): 260–262
- 114. Matsumura Y, Uchida S, Rai T, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1997) Transcriptional regulation of aquaporin-2 water channel gene by cAMP. J Am Soc Nephrol 8(6):861–867
- 115. Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Saito H, Saito F, Uchida S, Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Ikeuchi T, Inui K, Nakajima K et al (1994) Cloning, characterization, and chromosomal mapping of human aquaporin of collecting duct. J Clin Invest 93(3):1250–1256
- 116. Ishibashi K, Sasaki S, Saito F, Ikeuchi T, Marumo F (1995) Structure and chromosomal localization of a human water channel (AQP3) gene. Genomics 27(2): 352–354
- 117. Inase N, Fushimi K, Ishibashi K, Uchida S, Ichioka M, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1995) Isolation of human aquaporin 3 gene. J Biol Chem 270(30): 17913–17916
- 118. Lu M, Lee MD, Smith BL, Jung JS, Agre P, Verdijk MA, Merkx G, Rijss JP, Deen PM (1996) The human AQP4 gene: definition of the locus encoding two

water channel polypeptides in brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93(20):10908–10912

- 119. Lee MD, Bhakta KY, Raina S, Yonescu R, Griffin CA, Copeland NG, Gilbert DJ, Jenkins NA, Preston GM, Agre P (1996) The human Aquaporin-5 gene. Molecular characterization and chromosomal localization. J Biol Chem 271(15):8599–8604
- 120. Ma T, Yang B, Kuo WL, Verkman AS (1996) cDNA cloning and gene structure of a novel water channel expressed exclusively in human kidney: evidence for a gene cluster of aquaporins at chromosome locus 12q13. Genomics 35(3):543–550
- 121. Ma T, Yang B, Umenishi F, Verkman AS (1997) Closely spaced tandem arrangement of AQP2, AQP5, and AQP6 genes in a 27-kilobase segment at chromosome locus 12q13. Genomics 43(3):387–389
- 122. Kondo H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Makino Y, Nishizawa H, Matsuda M, Maeda N, Nagaretani H, Kihara S, Kurachi Y, Nakamura T, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y (2002) Human aquaporin adipose (AQPap) gene. Genomic structure, promoter analysis and functional mutation. Eur J Biochem 269(7):1814–1826
- 123. Ishibashi K, Yamauchi K, Kageyama Y, Saito-Ohara F, Ikeuchi T, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1998) Molecular characterization of human Aquaporin-7

gene and its chromosomal mapping. Biochim Biophys Acta 1399(1):62–66

- 124. Viggiano L, Rocchi M, Svelto M, Calamita G (1999) Assignment of the aquaporin-8 water channel gene (AQP8) to human chromosome 16p11. Cytogenet Cell Genet 84(3–4):208–210
- 125. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Tanaka Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1998) Cloning and functional expression of a new aquaporin (AQP9) abundantly expressed in the peripheral leukocytes permeable to water and urea, but not to glycerol. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 244(1):268–274
- 126. Hatakeyama S, Yoshida Y, Tani T, Koyama Y, Nihei K, Ohshiro K, Kamiie JI, Yaoita E, Suda T, Hatakeyama K, Yamamoto T (2001) Cloning of a new aquaporin (AQP10) abundantly expressed in duodenum and jejunum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 287(4):814–819
- 127. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Kageyama Y, Sasaki S, Suzuki M, Imai M (2000) Molecular cloning of a new aquaporin superfamily in mammals: AQPX1 and AQPX2. In: Hohmann SN (ed) Molecular biology and physiology of water and solute transport, vol 1, 1st edn. Kluwer Academic/Plenum, New York, pp 123–126



Protein Structure and Modification of Aquaporins

Mengyao Xiong, Chunling Li, Weidong Wang, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) allow water molecules and other small, neutral solutes to quickly pass through membrane. The protein structures of AQPs solved by crystallographic methods or cryo-electron microscopy technology show that AQP monomer consists of six membrane-spanning alpha-helices that form the central water-transporting pore. AQP monomers assemble to form tetramers, forming the functional units in the membrane, to transport water or other small molecules. The biological functions of AQPs are regulated by posttranslational modifications, e.g., phosphorylation, ubiquitination, glycosylation, subcellular distribution, degradation and protein interactions. Modifications of AQP combined with structural properties contribute to a better functional mechanism of

C. Li · W. Wang (⊠)

Institute of Hypertension and Kidney Research, Zhongshan School of Medicine, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China e-mail: wangwd6@mail.sysu.edu.cn

B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn AQPs. Insight into the molecular mechanisms responsible for AQP modifications as well as gating and transport properties proved to be fundamental to the development of new therapeutic targets or reliable diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Protein structure · X-ray crystallography · Posttranslational modification

2.1 Introduction

Overall aquaporin (AQP) structure is largely conserved among the various AQP classes and species isoforms, despite significant differences in sequence similarities (Table 2.1). Structural studies have provided a relevant insight regarding the determining requirements that enable homotetramer formation and demonstrate the structural basis for transporting water and other small neutral solutes such as ammonia, glycerol, urea, etc. The quaternary structure enables water transport activity in animal AQPs [1], and the "hourglass model" was used to explain the 3D structure of AQPs [2, 3] previously. The secondary structure of AQPs consists of 40% α-helix, 42% – 43% $\beta\text{-sheet}$ and corner structure. The AQPs are tetrameric proteins composed of identical 30 kDa monomers, each of which functions as

M. Xiong

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_2

an independent water channel. The monomer has six transmembrane helices (H1–6, tilted at about 30° with respect to the membrane normally), connected by five loops (A-E) in which A, C and E are extracellular, and B and D are intracellular. The hydrophilic terminal amino and carboxyl groups in the monomer are always located in the cytoplasm [1] (Fig. 2.1).

AQP has two conserved asparagine-proline-(Asn-Pro-Ala, alanine NPA) sequences distributed in loop B and loop E, which are embedded in the plasma membrane and correlate with substrate selectivity [1, 4-6]. The position of the NPA motif is stabilized by ion pairs and hydrogen bonds with neighbouring transmembrane helices, which constitute narrow waterpermeable pores. This water-permeable pore has electrostatic interactions, where the water molecule in Brownian motion (random movement) in the extracellular environment renders the AOP outer cone walls in a hydrophobic state, causing repulsion [7]. The other conserved structural feature of AQP family is the aromatic/arginine (ar/R) constriction site located at the extracellular side of the channel. The ar/R constriction site contains highly conserved aromatic and arginine residues [6], acting as a selectivity filter (Fig. 2.2). The diameter of AQPs is approximately 3 Å, which is only slightly larger than the 2.8 Å diameter of the water molecule, the pore constriction prevents permeation of all molecules bigger than water [8]. In comparison with aquaporins, aquaglyceroporins present much bigger selectivity size (pore size), which can reach ~3.4 Å in diameter [9].

The latest review reports that, as of December 2020, a total of 31 AQP structures have been revealed in both eukaryotes and prokaryotes, by X-ray crystallography, cryo-electron microscopy (cryo-EM) and NMR [10] (Table 2.2). Understanding of high-resolution structures of aquaporins is helpful to clarify the permeation mechanism of water and other permeable small molecules, it provides novel insights into the regulation of water flow by pH, phosphorylation and mechano-sensitivity [11–15]. The structure of the resolved AQPs will be described in detail below.

Posttranslational modifications (PTMs) are usually highly dynamic processes, which alter the properties and biological function of target protein and increase protein diversity. Proteins can be regulated after translation by the reversible or irreversible addition of functional groups (e.g., phosphorylation, acetylation and methylation), peptides (e.g., ubiquitination, SUMOylation), or other complex molecules (e.g., glycosylation). Through changes in protein conformation, these PTMs have been shown to modulate the localization, stability, activity and interacting partners of their substrate proteins, thus playing pivotal roles in intracellular signalling, protein maturation and folding. The precise effect of PTMs depends on the nature of the covalent modification, the identity of the substrate and the residue that is specifically targeted by the chemical reaction [16]. This section of the review mainly focuses on PTMs of the arginine vasopressin (AVP)-regulated AQP2 that is the best understood and discusses modification of other AQPs at the end of the section.

2.2 Protein Structure of AQPs

2.2.1 Protein Structure the Classical AQPs

2.2.1.1 AQP0

In 2004, successively published the structures of bovine AQP0 (bAQP0) and sheep AQP0 (sAOP0) with resolutions of 2.2 Å and 3.0 Å [17, 18]. The structures obtained by the method of X-ray and cryo-EM are very similar, the only four residues C14F, S20T, M90V and S240T (bAQP0 numbering) are different between bAQP0 and sAQP0 sequences. AQP0 remains a tetramer, and monomer interactions are inseparable from the Proline-Proline motif. Starting from the extracellular side, between residues Asn-115, Thr-120 and His-34, the vestibule narrows to a diameter of ≈ 10 Å; at residues Phe-48, His-172, Met-176, Ala-181 and Arg-187, the channel narrows a diameter of 1.99 Å, which is the narrowest region of the channel. Gly-180, Ala-181, Gly-182 and Met-183, four backbone carbonyls of successive residues, provide the

	NCBI reference	Regions of NPA		
	sequence	boxes	Fist NPA boxes	Second NPA boxes
AQP0	NP_036196	68–70; 184–186	NISGAHV <u>NPA</u> VTFAFLV	YYTGAGM <u>NPA</u> SFAPAI
AQP1	NP_001316801.1	76–78; 192–194	HISGAHL <u>NPA</u> VTLGLLL	DYTGCGI <u>NPA</u> RSFGSAV
AQP2	NP_000477.1	68–70; 184–186	HISGAHI <u>NPA</u> VTVACLV	HYTGCSM NPA RSLAPAV
AQP3	NP_004916	83-85; 215-217	QVSGAHLNPAVTFAMCF	FNSGYAV NPA RDFGPRL
AQP4	NP_001304313	97–99; 213–215	HISGGHI NPA VTVAMVC	NYTGASM <u>NPA</u> RSGPAV
AQP5	NP_001642	69–71; 185–187	PVSGGHI NPA ITLALLV	YFTGCSM NPA RSFGPAV
AQP6	NP_001643	82-84; 196-198	KASGAHA <u>NPA</u> VTLAFLV	HFTGCSM NPA SFGPAI
AQP7	NP_001161	94–96; 226–228	RISGAHM <u>NAA</u> VTFANCA	MNTGYAI NPS RDLPPRI
AQP8	NP_001160.2	92–94; 210–212	NISGGHF NPA VSLAAML	PVSGGCM <u>NPA</u> RAFGPAV
AQP9	NP_066190	84-86; 216-218	GVSGGHI <u>NPA</u> VSLAMCL	LNSGCAM <u>NPA</u> RDLSPRL
AQP10	NP_536354	82-84; 214-216	NVSGAHL NPA FSLAMCI	ANCGIPL NPA RDLGPRL
AQP11	NP_766627	99–101; 216–218	TLVGTSS NPC GVMMQMM	SLTGVF NPA LALSLHF
AQP12	NP_945349	81-83; 200-202	TLDGASA NPT VSLQEFL	PFTSAFF NPA LAASVTF

Table 2.1 Sequence alignments of human AQPs at the first and second NPA boxes

Highly conserved NPAs (asparagine-proline-alanine) are highlighted and underlined. Sequence was based on NCBI protein database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/protein/)



Fig. 2.1 A secondary structure and topology of AQP molecule. (a) AQP1 monomer has six membrane-spanning regions (1–6), five loops (A-E) with intracellular amino and carboxy termini as well as internal tandem repeats. (b) In the monomer, the hydrophilic loops B and

E are bent back into the cavity and meet in the middle to form the putative water-selective gate that contains two consensus NPA motifs. ar/R region is shown close to the entrance of the pore. (Modified from [159])



Fig. 2.2 Schematic architecture of AQP1. A ribbon model of AQP1 using a rainbow colour scheme from blue (N-terminal) to red (C-terminal). The narrowest region in the AQP1 pores, previously termed ar/R, is located close to the extracellular entrance of the pore. The Arg195 and NPA motifs are shown in magenta and light blue, respectively. (Reproduced with permission from [44])

canonical AQP hydrogen bond acceptors that align waters through the channel. Farther into the channel, the side chain of Tyr-23 is oriented directly towards the central axis of the channel, with Phe-141, Leu-52 and Leu-168, constricts the channel diameter to 2.5 Å. Asn-68 and Asn-184 in the two NPA motifs orient the key central water molecule, which is responsible for preventing the reorientation necessary for any proton conduction. On the cytoplasmic side of the NPAs, the line of backbone carbonyl oxygens resumes along one wall of the channel from Gly-64, Ala-65, His-66 and Gly-67 and ends at Tyr-149. Together with Val-56, Gly-64, His-66 and Phe-75, Tyr-149 pointing directly into the channel forms another constriction that is the narrowest region of the channel. It accepts a sphere with a maximum diameter of 1.5 Å (Fig. 2.3).

Two mutations with single amino acid substitution in the AQP0 molecule: E134G or T138R will lead to the occurrence of human congenital cataracts [19], and structural analysis of the AQP0 mutation suggests that E134G or T138R would alter the conductance for water, due to removal of orienting factor and distortion in the line of carbonyls [17]. His-40, His-66 and His-172 are hydrogen bond donors, among which His-40 can inhibit the effect of pH or Ca^{2+} on water transport rates. Oocytes expressing mutate AQP0 by changing His-40 to alanine, aspartate, or lysine, no longer displayed the pH-dependent closing as pH was raised to 6.5. The closed-state AQP0 structure was formed at pH 6.0, while the open structure of AQP0 was formed at pH 10.0, which may explain why the AQP0 is regulated by pH [17, 18].

Regulation of water permeability by calmodulin (CaM) is achieved through a Ca²⁺-dependent interaction between Ca²⁺–CaM and the cytoplasmic C-terminal domain of AQP0 [20–22]. AQP0 tetramer is in complex with two CaM molecules. Molecular dynamics (MD) simulations showed that CaM binding to the C terminus of AQP0 allosterically modulates the dynamics at the CSII pore constriction site, thus resulting in channel closure [23].

2.2.1.2 AQP1

Models of AQP1 by X-ray crystallography and cryo-EM structural studies at about 4 Å resolution have been successively reported [8, 24], independently confirming the presence of two membraneinserted non-membrane-spanning helices. The AQP1 monomer contains six tilted membranespanning helices forming a right-handed bundle. Beginning at the fourfold axis of the tetramer, the helices are arranged: 2-1-3 (first repeat), 5-4-6 (second repeat) [24]. Each monomer interacts with two neighbouring monomers, likely stabilized by a network of hydrogen bonds between residues Ser-59, Thr-62 and Gln-65 with residues Gln-148, Cys-152 and Thr-156.

The presence of NPA motifs (Asn192-Pro193-Ala194, Asn76-Pro77-Ala78) forms part of the surface of the aqueous pore with the narrowest area of about 3 Å in diameter. Ile-60, Phe-24, Leu-149 and Val-176 form a hydrophobic surface lining the inside of the pore adjacent to Asn-76 and Asn-192 of the NPA motifs. Highly conserved His-74 forms an ion pair with Glu-17. Among the glycerol-permeable homologues, His-80 is usually replaced by glycine [8].

Target	Source	PDB code	Ref
Mammalian			
AQP0	Bos taurus	1YMG	Harries et al. [17]
AQP0	Ovis aries	1SOR	Gonen et al. [18]
AQP1	Homo sapiens	1FQY	Murata et al. [8]
AQP1	Homo sapiens	1IH5	Ren et al. [24]
AQP1	Homo sapiens	6P0J	Dingwell et al. [27]
AQP1	Bos taurus	1J4N	Sui et al. [25]
AQP2	Homo sapiens	4NEF	Frick et al. [34]
AQP2	Homo sapiens	6QF5	Lieske et al.
AQP4	Rattus norvegicus	2D57	Hiroaki et al. [48]
AQP4	Rattus norvegicus	2ZZ9	Tani et al. [44]
AQP4	Homo sapiens	3GD8	Ho et al. [43]
AQP5	Homo sapiens	3D9S	Horsefield et al. [46]
AQP7	Homo sapiens	6QZI	de Maré et al. [62]
AQP10	Homo sapiens	6F7H	Gotfryd et al. [11]
Plant			
PIP2;1	Spinacia oleracea	1Z98	Törnroth-Horsefield et al. [12]
PIP2;4	Arabidopsis thaliana	6QIM	Wang et al. [64]
TIP2;1	Arabidopsis thaliana	5I32	Kirscht et al. [63]
Eukaryotic microorg	ganism		
AQPy1	P. pastoris	2W2E	Fischer et al. [13]
AQPy1	P. pastoris	3ZOJ	Kosinska Eriksson et al. [67]
Unicellular protozoo	an AQP		
PfAQP	Plasmodium falciparum	3C02	Newby et al. [45]
Prokaryotic			
AqpM	M. marburgensis	2F2B	Lee et al. [68]
AqpZ	E. coli	1RC2	Savage et al. [69]
AqpZ	E. coli	2ABM	Jiang et al. [47]
AqpZ	E. coli	3NK5	Savage et al. [73]
GlpF	E. coli	1FX8	Fu et al. [71]
GlpF	E. coli	1LD5	Tajkhorshid et al. [35]

Table 2.2 Determining information related to AQP structure at high resolution

Data are based on the PDB protein database. https://www.rcsb.org/

The narrow pore of AQP1 is composed of four amino acid residues His-182, Arg-197, Phe-58 and Cys-191, and a steric limit of ≈ 2.8 Å is established at the constriction region, which is highly unfavourable for the transport of larger molecules like glycerol. Water molecules can permeate the pore with a minimal energy barrier, whereas the hydrogen-bond isolation generated from bulk water will prevent the transfer of protons (H-bond isolation mechanism). This is probably due to the positive electrostatic field generated by the dipole moments of the pore helices in AQP1 and the availability of water-binding sites which reduce the energy barrier to water. His-182 appears to be critical in determining whether an AQP is specific for water or has additional selectivity for other solutes such as glycerol [25].

Subsequently, the resolution of the AQP1 is further improved to 2.2 Å, some of these molecular details better explain the mechanism by which AQP1 regulates water and solutes [25]. Within the AQP1 selectivity filter, waters are identified at four locations where they form the coordinating hydrogen bonds with residues around, and only the middle two are close enough to each other to form a water-water hydrogen bond [26].

By using solid-state nuclear magnetic resonance to determine multiple interatomic distances, it is found that a conformation of loop



Fig. 2.3 Monomer channel views of bAQP0. (**a**) The overall comparison of bAQP0 and sAQP0 monomer channel structures, with bAQP0 structure in green and sAQP0 structure in magenta. (**b**) Key residues surrounding the

water molecules in the channel. (c) Stereo view from the extracellular side of the channel. Tyr-23 and Tyr-149 point directly into the channel. (Modified from [17])

C is stabilized both by interactions within the loop and with other regions on the extracellular surface of hAQP1. Such as Ala130-Val133, Asn134-Gln137, as well as Ala130-Tyr186, Asn49-Asp185 and possible interactions between Asn-127 and Asn-205 [27, 28]. Cys-189 and Ala-73 reside at comparable locations on the extracellular/cytoplasmic side of the narrowing, the structure can explain the inhibition of the double mutant C189S, A73C by mercury [29– 31].

2.2.1.3 AQP2

Mutation or defective trafficking of AQP2 leads to nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI), a water balance disorder characterized by large amounts of hypoosmotic urine output, hypoosmotic urine volumes, leading to dehydration. The structure of human AQP2 provides insight into the mechanism of how AQP2 mutations induce NDI [32]. AQP2 displays the conserved AQP fold like other water channels [33–35]. In the X-ray structure, the striking difference between AQP2 and all other mammalian AQPs is the highly variable position of the short C-terminal helix. Specifically, four hydrophobic leucine residues (Leu-230, Leu-234, Leu-247 and Leu-240) that align on the same side of the C-terminal helix of protomer C and insert into the protomer D of another AQP2 tetramer. Also, the unusual flexibility of the C-terminus of AQP2 may arise from two consecutive prolines (Pro-225 and Pro-226) that form a hinge region. The N terminus adopts a conformation that allows to form hydrogen bond interactions between Glu-3, Ser-82 and Arg-85, which is important in the gating mechanism (Fig. 2.4).

It is worth noting that there are two Cd²⁺ ions (Cd1 and Cd2) built per tetramer of AQP2 at the cytoplasmic side of the membrane during crystallization, Cd1 binds at the membrane interface between protomers a and d and is ligated by Glu-155(a) of loop D and Gln-57(d) of TM helix 2, as well as two water molecules. Cd2 is located between loop B and the C-terminal tail in protomer c and is ligated by His-80(c), Glu-232 (c) and one water molecule. Mutations near Cd1 can cause ER retention of AQP2 [34, 36]. Besides, a radioactive calcium-binding assay strongly suggests that the observed Cd²⁺-binding sites represent Ca²⁺-binding sites in vivo. The transient changes in the intracellular Ca²⁺ levels trigger alteration in the structure of AQP2 [37]. Thirtyone NDI-causing mutations are identified in the AQP2 crystal structure, most of which are located within the transmembrane region [32, 38].



Fig. 2.4 Structure of the C and N termini of AQP2. (a) Overview of the AQP2 tetramer from the intracellular side. There is an interaction between the C-terminal helix of monomer c (pink) and the symmetry-related protomer d, with the four leucines on the helix highlighted. (b) Overlay

of the N termini of protomer a and d with HsAQP5 (light pink) and BtAQP1 (grey). For protomer a (green), Glu-3 interacts with Ser-82 and Arg-85, similar to the structural arrangement seen in AQP5. In contrast, the TM1 of BtAQP1 extends into the cytoplasm. (Modified from [34])

Ubiquitination of Lys-270 at the C-terminus causes AQP2 internalization, which enhances endocytosis and targets AQP2 to multivesicular bodies (MVBs) for subsequent lysosomal degradation [39]. Lysosomal trafficking regulatorinteracting protein 5 (LIP5) has been shown to facilitate AQP2 lysosomal degradation by interacting with AQP2 [40], which involved in MVB formation. LIP5-binding sites to AQP2 are Leu-230, Leu-234, Leu-247 and Leu-240, all of which locate within the AQP2 C-terminal helix [40]. This proves that the observed interaction arises from the propensity of the C-terminal helix participate in to protein-protein interactions. It has been reported that alanine mutations in the sixth transmembrane domain of AQP2 (Leu-217, Leu-218 and Leu-222, Leu-223) inhibit vasopressin-induced translocation [41] (Fig. 2.5).

2.2.1.4 AQP4

AQP4 is the predominant water channel in the mammalian brain, its role in cerebral water balance has been implicated in neuropathological disorders [42]. Two studies on crystal structures with resolutions up to 1.8 Å and 2.8 Å reveal the molecular basis for the water selectivity of the

human AQP4 channel [43, 44]. The X-ray structure of hAQP4 at 1.8 Å resolution shows that each monomer is surrounded by 6 and 2 half-length alpha-helices (M1-M8) and tetramerizes along the central axis. In the mid-membrane section of AQP4, Phe-195, Leu-191 and Leu-75 create a hydrophobic block, which can be blocked by four aliphatic chains of phospholipids or fatty plasmodium acids in falciparum aquaglyceroporin (PfAQP) [45], and in the human AQP5 where a single lipid molecule is found [46]. Unlike the structures of waterselective AQPs such as AQPZ and AQP1, the asparagines of the two NPA motifs bond to two different water molecules in the centre of the channel, which is supported by molecular dynamics simulation studies [25, 47]. Similar to the water-selective bAQP1, the arginine (Arg-216) environment in hAQP4 provides NEH and NnH as donors to the waters in transit, whereas in the glycerol conducting GlpF, the selectivity filter arginine (Arg-206) has only one of the NnH, which determines its low water conductivity [35] (Fig. 2.6).

Based on the cryo-EM structure of AQP4, it is proposed that a short helix in the loop C (residues



Fig. 2.5 Illustration of the topology of AQP2 and time course studies of AQP2 C-terminal phosphorylation. (a) Schematic illustration of the topology of AQP2 and the C-terminal phosphorylation (S256, S261, S264, S269) and ubiquitination sites (K270) of AQP2. (b) Time course of changes in AQP2 phosphorylation at S256, S261, S264 and S269 in response to 1 nm dDAVP (a V2R agonist) in rat inner medullary collecting duct (IMCD) tubule

suspensions. Note that maximal phosphorylation at S256 occurs quickly, whereas it takes longer for maximal phosphorylation to occur at the other S264 and S269. Phosphorylation at the S256, S264 and S269 sites remains high as long as the agonist is present. In contrast, dDAVP stimulation results in decreased phosphorylation at S261. (Reproduced with permission from [85])

139–142) is the main site providing for AQP4mediated cell-cell adhesion [48].

The reason why AQP4 is insensitive to mercury inhibition is probably a lack of reactive cysteine residues in the channel lumen corresponding to Cys-191 in AQP1 [30]. AQP4 conductance is reduced ~50% when Ser-180 is phosphorylated by protein kinase C [49]. However, the structure of the S180D mutant generated to mimic phosphorylated Ser180 showed no significant differences from the structure of the wild-type channel. The observed differences are likely due to crystallization conditions that induce non-physiological conformations [50]. AQP4 conductance is increased ~40% when phosphorylated by protein kinase G at Ser-111 [51].



Fig. 2.6 Comparison of the hydrogen bond network of the selectivity filter arginine of hAQP4, bAQP1 and GlpF. Residues of the selectivity filter and glycerol molecules are shown as sticks. Water molecules are shown as blue spheres. Similar to Arg-197 in water-selective bAQP1, the N ϵ H, N η 1H, N η 2H of Arg-216 in the selectivity filter

of hAQP4 are all hydrogen bonded to other acceptor oxygens of the protein, leaving NeH and NnH as donors to the waters. While in the glycerol conducting GlpF, Arg-206 has only one of the NnH satisfied. (Reproduced with permission from [43])

2.2.1.5 AQP5

HAQP5 has 63% amino acid sequence identity with the paralog hAQP2, AQP5 is able to traffick from intracellular membrane to the apical membrane of epithelial cells after C-terminal modifications [52], in response to cAMP [53] or cevimeline [54]. In the structure of AQP5 at 2.0 Å resolution [46], five and seven water molecules are unambiguously observed along the water transport channel in each of the protomers, six of which sit at conserved positions, which has water-mediated hydrogen bond interactions. The water channel narrows to an average radius of 1.02 Å near the ar/R constriction region. A lipid occludes the putative central pore, preventing the passage of gas or ions through the centre of the tetramer. In contrast, both AQP0 and AQP1 do not contain lipids in the central pores, probably because the large Phe residues at this site preventing lipid insertion, whereas in this position of AQP5 is a Leu [17, 25, 55]. AQP5 also contains a mercury-sensitive cysteine residue at position 182, locating just upstream of the NPA sequence in loop E [56].

HAQP5 contains several consensus phosphorylation sites including Ser-152, Ser-156, Ser-231 and Ser-233. Ser-152 and Ser-156 located in intracellular loop D form a close association with the C-terminus of AQP5, and it is therefore hypothesized that phosphorylation at Ser-156 may lead to structural changes in loop D, which would break its interaction with the C-terminus, thereby flagging the protein for translocation to the plasma membrane [46]. The phosphomimetic mutation of Ser-156 to glutamate (S156E) increased constitutive membrane expression of AQP5, but studies on crystal structure of mutant show that such a mutation does not cause any significant structural changes to the protein [57].

2.2.2 Protein Structure of Aquaglyceroporins

In addition to transporting water across cell membranes, AQPs also transport other solutes (such as urea or glycerol) and play an important role in osmotic pressure regulation [58]; some AQPs also facilitate the transport of volatile substances (e.g., carbon dioxide (CO_2) and ammonia (NH_3)) across membranes [59]. The structural properties of the channel centre determine the selective permeation mechanism to the substrate.

2.2.2.1 AQP7

AQP7 facilitates permeation of glycerol through cell membranes and plays a crucial role in lipid metabolism [60]. In particular, Xenopus oocytes expressing human AQP7 exhibited higher osmotic water permeability and ³H-glycerol uptake than oocytes expressing GlpF [61]. In 2020, two high-resolution X-ray structures of AQP7 were identified [62]; the structures show that AQP7 is an open channel with well-ordered glycerol and water molecule lining the pore. The conserved ar/R selectivity filter, the NPA signature motifs and the glycerol molecules form a hydrogen bond network characterized by partly turning the hydroxyl groups towards the more hydrophobic side of the pore. Interestingly, the human AQP7 has unusual NPA motifs, where both the asparagines are conserved, but rare substitutions create NAA (Asn-94, Ala-95 and Ala-96) and NPS (Asn-226, Pro-227 and Ser-228) motifs. The selectivity filter is known to be wider in the aquaglyceroporins compared with the orthodox AQPs, for facilitating the transport of the larger glycerol molecule, where the glycerol molecule binds to Arg-229. MD simulations, performed on glycerol passing through the pores of AQP7, show a significantly reduced osmotic permeability coefficient for water in the presence of glycerol, which suggests that glycerol prevent an unrestricted flux of water through human AQP7. And studies have shown that residue Phe-74 of AQP7 in selectivity filter prevents the passage of small solutes [61].

2.2.2.2 AQP10

The crystal structure of human AQP10 determined at 2.3 Å resolution unveils the molecular basis for pH modulation—an exceptionally wide selectivity (ar/R) filter and a unique cytoplasmic



Fig. 2.7 Human AQP10 pH-gated glycerol flux mechanism. Proposed hAQP10 pH-gated glycerol flux mechanism in adipocytes and likely other cell types. Glycerol, but not water, permeation is decreased at pH 7.4. AQP10 glycerol-specific opening is stimulated by pH reduction,

gate, both unique to AQP10. It is proposed that the pH-dependent gating mechanism of hAQP10 was triggered by the protonation of His-80, through the high-resolution crystal structure. The permeation of glycerol is decreased at pH 7.4. AQP10 glycerol-specific opening is stimulated by decreased pH, triggering His-80 protonation that renders the residue to interact with Glu-27. Concerted structural changes of the nearby Phe-85 and the cytoplasmic Val-76–Ser-77 loop thereby allow glycerol passage [11] (Fig. 2.7).

AQP7 and AQP10 also have significant differences when permeating glycerol. The AQP10 has a narrowing on the intracellular side of the pore that permits water flux but does not allow the passage of glycerol, in contrast, the narrowest part of the pore coincides with the selectivity filter in AQP7. AQP7 is not regulated in a pH-dependent manner like AQP10, even this histidine (His-92) is sequentially conserved among the human AQPs. Another difference is that the Val-97 in AQP7 replaces the Phe-85 at the same position in AQP10, leading to a wider diameter of the pore in this part of the channel [11, 62].

triggering H80 protonation that renders the residue to interact with E27. Concerted structural changes of the nearby F85 and the cytoplasmic V76–S77 loop thereby allow glycerol passage. (Reproduced with permission from [11])

2.2.3 Structure of Other AQPs

2.2.3.1 Plant AQPs

Land plants have evolved an ability to cope with rapid changes in the availability of water by regulating all AQPs located on the plasma membrane. The X-ray structure of spinach plasma membrane aquaporin SoPIP2;1 was revealed in a closed conformation at 2.1 Å resolution and an conformation at 3.9 Å open resolution SoPIP2;1 crystallized as a tetramer [12]. displaying extended hydrophobic interactions between monomers, as all other AQP crystals do, and seven water molecules are observed within the SoPIP2;1 channel. Molecular dynamics simulations have identified that loop D caps the channel from the cytoplasm and thereby occludes the pore in the closed conformation, while in the open conformation, loop D is displaced up to 16 Å. This movement opens a hydrophobic gate blocking the channel entrance from the cytoplasm.

The structure of *Arabidopsis thaliana* aquaporin AtTIP2;1 reveals the relatively wide pore and the polar nature of the selectivity filter, which may clarify the ammonia permeability

[63]. An extended selectivity filter with the conserved arginine (Arg-200) adopts a unique unpredicted position. Mutational studies show that the four allelic substitutions (F56H, N127H, H180I, C189G) of AtTIP2;1 in HsAQP1 can make it have the same ammonia permeability.

AtPIP2;4 can mediate H_2O_2 transport in addition to water, and its 3D structure is consistent with the SoPIP2;1 [64], the difference is that Cd²⁺ cations do not need to maintain a closed conformation. AtPIP2;4, SoPIP2;1 and hAQP1 are all transporters of both H_2O and H_2O_2 , but with different efficiencies, the former is more efficient.

2.2.3.2 Eukaryotic Microorganism AQPs

The presence of AQPs in yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae enhances the host's tolerance to rapid freezing [65] and osmotic shock as aquaglyceroporins control the cellular osmolyte content [66]. Pichia pastoris encodes a single AQP, Aqy1, which has 34 additional N-terminal residues compared with its closest hAQP1. The X-ray structure of the Aqy1 shows a novel gatelike function of Aqy1 amino terminus by folding to form a cytoplasmic helical bundle with a tyrosine (Tyr31), which enters the water channel and occludes the cytoplasmic entrance [13]. In contrast, the water channel in spinach is closed by a unique conformation of loop D, folding over the cytoplasmic entrance and blocking the channel [12]. Molecular dynamics simulations and sitedirected mutagenesis in combination with functional studies suggest that water flow is regulated through a combination of mechano-sensitive gating and posttranslational modifications (such as phosphorylation) of Aqy1.

A work published in *Science* further improved the crystal structure resolution of Aqy1 to 0.88 Å resolution [67], revealing the H-bond interactions between asparagine residues in the dual NPA motif and water molecules, and observing a polarized water-water H-bond configuration within the channel. Additionally, the tautomeric states of histidine and arginine residues in the selectivity filter (SF) were also assigned and where the four water positions at SF were observed to be too close together to occupy simultaneously.

2.2.3.3 Unicellular Protozoan AQPs

The aquaglyceroporin in the malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum* (PfAQP) conducts glycerol and water at a very high rate, surpassing its closest known structural homologue GlpF. Its 2.05 Å crystal structure indicates that the reason may be that the generally conserved arginine in the selective filter forms two hydrogen bonds in GlpF, while there are three hydrogen bonds in all water-selective AQPs and PfAQP. In addition, the two NPA regions of PfAQP (NLA and NPS) are involved in maintaining the orientation of asparagine in the centre of the channel [45].

2.2.3.4 Prokaryotic AQPs

The crystal structure of the transmembrane channel protein AQPM from the archaea Methanothermobacter marburgensis shows that the isoleucine (Ile-187) replaces the key histidine residue found in the lumen of the water channel. This becomes а glycine residue in aquaglyceroporins. The change in AQPM generates a selectivity filter, which is wider and more hydrophobic (2.54 Å) than that of AQP1 (1.86 Å) [68].

The Escherichia coli genome encodes two AQPs, GlpF and AQPZ. AQPZ is a homotetramer of four water-conducting channels, which can regulate the selective passage of water molecules, and does not allow other unfamiliar, small molecules to pass [69]. A 3.2 Å crystal structure of the tetrameric AQPZ reveals two distinct Arg-189 confirmations associated with water permeation through the channel constrictions. In one of the four monomers, the guanidino group of Arg-189 points towards the periplasmic vestibule, opening up the constriction to accommodate the binding of a water molecule through a tridentate H-bond. In the other three monomers, the Arg-189 guanidino group bends over to form a H-bond with carbonyl oxygen of the Thr-183, thus occluding the channel [47, 70].

The structure of GlpF was solved during 2000–2001 [35, 71]. The constriction region of the channel is composed of Gly-191, Arg-206, Trp-48 and Phe-200 corresponding to the His-182, Arg-197, Phe-58 and Cys-191 in AQP1. This change makes the pore size of GlpF

slightly larger than that of AQP1 and reduces its hydrophilicity, which determines its permeability to glycerol.

AQPZ's preference for water transport and GlpF's preference for glycerol were demonstrated by in vitro and in vivo functional experiments [72]. AQPs have a smaller pore size than aquaglyceroporins, and the selectivity filter is the narrowest point in GlpF, AQPZ and AQP1. In AQPZ, this selectivity filter is formed by the sidechains of Phe-43, His-174 and Arg-189 and the carbonyl of Thr-183. The GlpF selectivity filter, which is larger and more hydrophobic than in AQPZ, contains the typical aquaglyceroporin substitutions of F43W, H199G and T200F, and the GlpF wild-type structure contains both a water and a glycerol molecule bound at the selectivity filter [69]. By replacing the three AQP-specific SF residues of AQPZ into their AQGP-specific counterparts in GlpF (F43W/H174G/T183F), it is shown that the polarity and size of the channel dominate water and glycerol conduction energetics by functional analysis and X-ray crystallography [73].

2.3 Protein Modification of AQPs

Through altering protein conformation, posttranslational modifications (PTMs) have been shown to modulate the localization, stability, activity and interacting partners of their substrate proteins, thus playing critical roles in intracellular signalling, protein maturation and folding. Some AQPs are subject to post-translational modifications by the reversible or irreversible addition of functional groups (e.g., phosphorylation, acetylation and methylation), peptides (e.g., ubiquitination, SUMOylation) or other complex molecules (e.g., glycosylation). As PTMs of AQP2 are well studied, the following will mainly focus on AQP2 modification and its physiological significance.

2.3.1 Protein Modification of AQP2

2.3.1.1 Phosphorylation

The modulation of protein abundance in plasma membrane requires a delicately regulated

translocation (trafficking) from intracellular compartment to the membrane, which is achieved through multiple sorting signals and PTMs. Phosphorylation is one of the most well-studied PTMs, which is often involved in regulation of protein function and cellular distribution. AQP2 phosphorylation is one of the best characterized examples.

AQP2 is expressed in the principal cells of the kidney collecting ducts [74–76], its intracellular distribution is finely regulated by AVP. Stimulation with AVP results in a predominant translocation of AQP2 to apical membrane localization from subapical compartments. This renders the apical membrane highly permeable to water, and it is a key event in formation of concentrated urine and thus in regulation of body water balance. This intracellular re-distribution of AQP2 induced by AVP is closely associated with phosphorylation/ dephosphorylation (and/or ubiquitination) of AQP2 [77, 78].

Phosphorylation of AQP2 at multiple sites in the C-terminus governs its translocation to the apical membrane from intracellular vesicles [79, 80]. AQP2 contains numerous putative phosphorylation sites for various protein kinases, e.g., PKA, PKG, PKC and casein kinase II [81] based upon bioinformatic analysis [82]. Phosphorylation of the serine at position 256 (S256) of AQP2 in the C-terminal tail of AQP2 was the first to be identified and the best characterized phosphorylation site of AQP2 [80, 83, 84]. Large-scale phospho-proteomic analysis later demonstrated that beside S256 phosphorylation site, the polyphosphorylated region of AQP2 contains S261, S264 and S269 (Fig. 2.5a). S256-AQP2 is a target for PKA-induced phosphorylation, which was evidenced by in vitro phosphorylation assays of AQP2 C-terminal peptides [85]. Kinases other than PKA may also be involved in AQP2 C-terminal phosphorylation. PKG is proposed to modulate AQP2 trafficking. The agonist of PKG, cGMP, has been shown to mediate translocation of AQP2 to the plasma membrane in AQP2transfected LLC-PK1 cells and in isolated kidney slices [86]. Activators of the cGMP pathway, such as atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), L-arginine, cGMP phosphodiesterase type 5 (PDE5) inhibitors sildenafil citrate, elevated intracellular cGMP levels, resulting accumulation of AQP2 in plasma membrane [86-88]. These data suggest a positive role of PKG on AQP2 trafficking. However, one study showed that ANP and NO (nitric oxide) signalling deceased S256-AQP2 phosphorylation, reduced AQP2 in the plasma membrane, antagonizing vasopressinmediated water permeability in inner medullary collecting duct cells [89]. This may be due to the systemic counterregulatory effects acting on AQP2 regulation. In addition, activation of PKC pathway mediates endocytosis of AQP2 that was independent of the phosphorylation state of AQP2 at serine 256 [80]. AKT (also known as PKB) was also shown to mediate vasopressinstimulated AQP2 membrane accumulation [90]. The protein kinases responsible for S261, S264 and S269 phosphorylation appear more complex [79, 85, 91, 92].

Phosphorylated AQP2 at S256 (pS256) is detected in both intracellular vesicles and the apical plasma membrane in the collecting duct principal cells, where its abundance is increased in response to AVP treatment [93]. The expression of phosphorylated AQP2 at S264 was found in plasma membrane-associated compartments and early endocytic pathways. This phosphoform of AQP2 was found to increase in abundance in both the apical and basolateral plasma membrane of principal cells after acute dDAVP (1-deamino-8-D-arginine vasopressin, a vasopressin V2 receptor agonist) treatment [94]. Similar to pS256 of AQP2, pS269 was associated with membrane accumulation of AQP2, indicating a role in AQP2 plasma membrane targeting [85, 95, 96]. AQP2 in early endosomes is dephosphorylated at S269 during Rab5-mediated endocytosis, and in recycling endosomes, AQP2 can be phosphorylated at S269 in response to vasopressin prior to apical trafficking [97]. pS261-AQP2 is predominantly localized within the cell in compartments different from the endoplasmic reticulum, Golgi apparatus, and lysosomes [91].

In IMCD tubule suspensions, the specific V2R agonist dDAVP or exogenous cAMP increased phosphorylation of AQP2 at S256, S264, and S269, which remains high as long as the agonist

is present [85]. Phosphorylation of S256 increases initially and maximal phosphorylation at S256 occurs rapidly, whereas maximal phosphorylation at the other sites (S264 and S269) occur relatively slow. In contrast, dDAVP stimulation results in decreased phosphorylation at S261 [85] (Fig. 2.5b).

S256 phosphorylation appears required and strongly facilitates phosphorylation of S264 and S269 [85], as the S264 and S269 phosphoforms of AQP2 are not observed in cells expressing the S256 mutated form of AQP2 or in kidney sections from a mouse model with a mutation of S256 to leucine [85, 98]. Recent evidence demonstrated that S256 phosphorylation alone is necessary and sufficient for regulated membrane accumulation of AQP2 induced by AVP (or cAMP), independently of the phosphorylation state of any other sites in the C terminus, e.g., S264 or S269 [99]. These observations strongly suggest that S256 phosphorylation is a priming event for phosphorylation of S264 and S269 and plays a critical role in intracellular translocation of AQP2. Both S256 and S269 phosphorylation are involved in the insertion of AQP2 into the apical plasma membrane [100], although the phosphoform of AQP2-pS269 has a distinct cellular localization in the apical plasma membrane [98]. The role of AQP2 phosphorylation at S264 in subcellular distribution of AQP2 in the cell remains unclear [94]. Earlier studies revealed that the increased monophosphorylation of AQP2 at S256 with vasopressin stimulation of rat IMCD coincided with decreased phosphorylation of AQP2 at S261, which was associated with intracellular vesicle distribution, suggesting that phosphorylation of S256 and S261 may inversely regulate AQP2 trafficking [79, 91, 94, 101].

2.3.1.2 Ubiquitination

It is known that two major protein degradative pathways to function in mammalian cells, the ubiquitin proteasome pathway and lysosomal proteolysis pathway. Ubiquitin (Ub), a 76-amino acid peptide, plays a key role in proteasomemediated protein degradation. Ubiquitin labels protein through a conjugation system comprising E1 activation, E2 conjugation, and E3 ligation enzymes. Following conjugation to proteins, ubiquitin serves to target them for degradation by cytosolic proteasome complex. Ubiquitination of certain plasma membrane proteins can promote their internalization via endocytotic pathway, followed by their degradation in lysosomes [102]. Protein ubiquitination is reversed by deubiquitinating enzymes (DUBs), which is essential for cellular homeostasis [103].

The first example of ubiquitination of an AQP was reported more than 20 years ago. The studies demonstrated that AQP1 was able to be ubiquitinated and degraded by the proteasome. Exposure to hypertonic medium induced decrease of AQP1 ubiquitination and markedly increased stability of AQP1 protein, thereby contributing to overall protein induction [104].

There are three putative potential attachment sites (cytosolic lysine residues) for AQP2 ubiquitination at positions 228, 238, and 270, but site mutation study revealed that K270 is the only substrate for ubiquitination, with one to three ubiquitins added in a K63-linked chain [39]. The ubiquitination of AQP2 at the plasma membrane results in the internalization of AOP2, transport to intracellular multivesicular bodies and subsequent degradation proteasomal [39]. Transcriptome analysis and liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry proteomic analysis identified that five common isoforms of E3 ligases (UBR4, UHRF1, NEDD 4, BRE1B and Cullin-5) are putatively associated with dDAVP-induced AOP2 regulation [105]. For example, a vasopressin-activated calcium-mobilizing receptor Cullin-5, a member of the cullin gene family of scaffold proteins of the E3 complex [106], was observed to be upregulated during dDAVP withdrawal, which was associated with increased prevalence of AQP2 among the ubiquitinated proteins in intracellular vesicles fractions. This finding suggests that CUL5 may play a role in the attachment of Ub to AQP2, resulting in an ubiquitination of AQP2, internalization of AQP2 and reduction of AQP2 abundance after dDAVP withdrawal, presumably via lysosomal and/or proteosomal degradation [105]. The E3 ubiquitin ligase CHIP, which is highly expressed throughout the collecting duct, can also interact with AQP2, Hsp70 and Hsc70 and is modulated in abundance by vasopressin. CHIP knockout mice or CRISPR/ Cas9 mice without CHIP E3 ligase activity showed higher AQP2 abundance and altered renal water-handling capacity, as seen in reduced water intake and urine output, and increased urine osmolality [107]. Integrated information from multiple large-scale proteomic and transcriptomic datasets showed that NEDD 4 and NEDD 4L have the highest probability of interacting with AQP2 [108], and the ubiquitination regulation of AQP2 differs in different subcellular types [109].

Phosphorylation of AQP2 at S256 and dephosphorylation at S261 cause its translocation from intracellular vesicles to the apical membrane, whereas ubiquitination of AQP2 at K270 induces its internalization and lysosomal degradation, or released in exosomes into the urine via exocytosis. Phosphorylation and ubiquitination are highly dynamic and a cross-talk between two has been Phosphorylation proposed [110]. and ubiquitination likely act in concert and finely regulate AQP2 protein function. Together with the plasma membrane targeting signal of S256, S264 and S269 phosphorylation and intracellular S261 phosphorylation, K270 ubiquitination fine tunes the subcellular distribution of AQP2 (Fig. 2.8).

Two studies examined the potential interplay polyubiquitylation between and polyphosphorylation of AQP2 [101, 111]. Stimulation with dDAVP or forskolin induces pS256 on AQP2 monomers, followed by increased S269 and S264 phosphorylation and reduced S261 phosphorylation, resulting in steady-state redistribution of AQP2 from vesicles to the apical membrane, whereas increased AQP2 ubiquitination induced endocytosis and steady-state redistribution of AQP2 to intracellular vesicles. Interestingly, phosphorylation of S261 on AQP2 occurs after ubiquitin-mediated endocytosis, suggesting that phosphorylation of S261 does not induce AQP2 ubiquitination itself, but likely stabilize ubiquitinated AQP2 (Fig. 2.8).

Phosphorylation often occurs as a priming event for ubiquitination, and ubiquitination can regulate protein phosphorylation by regulation of



Fig. 2.8 Phosphorylation and ubiquitination of AQP2 determines the intracellular localization. Arginine-vasopressin (AVP)-induced phosphorylation at S256 on AQP2 monomers, followed by increased S269 and S264 phosphorylation and reduced S261 phosphorylation, resulting in steady redistribution of AQP2 from intracellular vesicles to the apical plasma membrane. AQP2 is

kinase activity [110]. AQP2 phosphorylation was demonstrated to be able to override dominant endocytic signal of K63-linked polyubiquitylation. In polarized epithelial cells and kidney tissue, distribution of AQP2 on the plasma membrane is regulated by phosphorylation at S256 and S269. The rate of AQP2 endocytosis was reduced by prolonging phosphorylation specifically at S269. AQP2 phosphorylation at S269 and ubiquitylation at K270 can occur in parallel, with increased S269 phosphorylation and decreased AQP2 endocytosis occurring when K270 polyubiquitylation levels are maximal [111]. The study suggests that site-specific phosphorylation can counteract polyubiquitylation to determine its final localization.

ubiquitinated with one or more ubiquitin proteins at K270. Ubiquitination occurs in the membrane after removal of AVP stimulation and mediates steady redistribution of AQP2 to intracellular vesicles. Ubiquitination of AQP2 may be sorted to the multivesicular body (MVB), where AQP2 is either degraded in lysosomes or released in exosomes into the urine via exocytosis

2.3.1.3 SUMOylation

Besides ubiquitin, the best-studied ubiquitin-like protein is Small Ubiquitin-like MOdifier (SUMO). SUMOylation is a reversible PTM where SUMOs are covalently attached to lysine residues in the target proteins, similar to ubiquitination. SUMOylation has been found to be involved in multiple nuclear processes, such as chromatin organization, transcription and DNA repair. SUMOylated proteins also play important roles in the regulation of channel activity, receptor function, G-protein signalling, cytoskeletal organization, exocytosis, and autophagy [112]. So far there is no evidence showing involvement of SUMOylation in regulation of AQP expression.
2.3.1.4 Glutathionylation

As an important PTM, S-Glutathionylation is an important regulatory reversible protein modification, which exerts protection of cysteine residues against irreversible oxidation during redox imbalance [113]. The relationship between AQP2 and S-glutathionylation is of potential interest because reactive oxygen species (ROS) may influence the expression and the activity of different transporters and channels, including AQPs. Evidence suggested that in mpkCCD cells, vasopressin stimulated translation of seven glutathione S-transferase (GST) proteins functioning to conjugate the tripeptide glutathione to substrates, e.g., cysteine, likely indicating the involvement of redox into vasopressin-activated signal transduction pathway [114]. Glutathione is one of the major cellular antioxidant molecules that are continuously converted into the reduced form of GSH. Topological analysis of AQP2 suggests that Cys75 and Cys79 on cytosolic B-loop might be target of S-glutathionylation [115]. Subsequently, the study later demonstrated that AQP2 is subjected to S-glutathionylation both in kidney tissue and in HEK cells stably expressing AQP2 [115]. The S-glutathionylation of AQP2 is tightly modulated by changes in cellular ROS content both in renal tissue and in HEK cells stably expressing AQP2, specifically an oxidant inducer caused a significant increase in AQP2 S-glutathionylation secondary to increases in ROS content, indicating that this redox-sensitive PTM is linked to the redox condition of the tissue; however, whether S-glutathionylation affects the localization and the activity of AQP2 is not reported [115].

2.3.1.5 Glycosylation

In their extracellular loops, AQPs contain N-linked glycosylation consensus sites, some of which are not efficiently recognized during protein synthesis by oligosaccharyltransferase, generating a mixture of glycosylated and nonglycosylated species. N-glycosylation is not believed to be important in the transport function of AQPs. In AQP1, the site of N-glycosylation is Asn42, which lies in a potential N-glycosylation consensus sequence. The early study using sitedirected mutant of Asn42 showed that the non-glycosylation of AQP1 failed to affect water permeability in oocytes [116]. In AQP2, the glycosylated form has a shorter half-life than the non-glycosylated form [114], indicating that N-linked glycosylation is not necessary for the stability of AQP2. The glycosylation seems important for cell surface expression of AQP2 [117] but is not essential for routing, evidenced by that inhibition of glycosylation does not prevent delivery of AQP2 to the plasma membrane in response to increased cAMP [118]. In addition, glycosylation appears not essential for tetramerization of AQP2 in the endoplasmic reticulum, as part of tetrameric complexes with one or more nonglycosylated AQP2 molecules [117]. However, early data indeed suggested that addition of a single N-linked oligosaccharide moiety can partially compensate for ER folding defects induced by disease-related mutations [119]. The functionality of glycosylated hAQP10 is unaffected compared to the non-glycosylated protein, but its thermal stability is increased by 3-6 °C, suggesting a stabilizing effect of the N-linked glycan [120].

2.3.1.6 Other PTMs

N-terminal acetylation has been proposed to be a determinant of protein stability [121]. AQP2 was one of the proteins identified with N-terminal acetylation [114]. N-linked acetylation, carbamylation, and oleoylation have been discovered on AQP0 at the N-terminal amino acid residues by using direct tissue profiling method designed for membrane protein analysis [122, 123]. Although biological and physiological significance of these PTMs is still undetermined, it might play potential roles in proteinprotein interactions and thus regulation of water permeability in the eye. Another study revealed that the N-terminal cysteines of AQP4 are posttranslationally modified with palmitic acid, and this palmitoylation likely inhibited the formation of AQP4 square arrays in Chinese hamster ovary cells transfected with AQP4 [124].

2.3.2 PTM of Other AQPs

In addition to the typical AQP2 undergoing phosphorylation regulation, other AQPs also undergo extensive phosphorylation modification as to controls cellular water balance. Here are a few examples about phosphorylation regulation of several AQPs, in particular, AQP0, AQP1, AQP4, AQP5 and AQP8, which have been implicated to trigger membrane-specific trafficking.

2.3.2.1 AQP0

Phosphorylation of the C-terminus of AQP0 is up-regulated in the cortex in a normal lens, and the phosphorylation prediction data base flags the serines at positions 229, 235 and 231 as consensus PKA and PKC phosphorylation sites [125]. Pathological conditions of inappropriate phosphorylation or calcium/CaM regulation of AQP0 contributes to the development of a cataract [126].

2.3.2.2 AQP1

AQP1 water permeability has been shown to be dynamically regulated by several hormones. In Xenopus oocyte expression system, water permeability of AQP1 was increased by vasopressin (AVP) and decreased by ANP [127, 128]. Early data from in vitro and in vivo studies suggest that phosphorylation by PKA results in trafficking of AQP1 from an intracellular compartment to the apical membrane [129–132]. In addition, PKC positively regulates both water permeability and ionic conductance of AQP1 channels by phosphorylating Thr157 and Thr239 [133]. A study demonstrated that the signalling molecules cAMP and cGMP promote trafficking of AQP1 into the brush border membrane of proximal tubular cells from intact endosomal compartment [134]. In the same study, cAMP and cGMP have both reduced the ubiquitination of AQP1 and increased AQP1 protein stability, as two potential ubiquitination sites (Lys-243 and Lys-267) were indicated in the AQP1 amino acid sequence [102, 104]. Previous data have shown that a hypotonicity-induced translocation of AQP1

occurs rapidly, which is Ca²⁺/calmodulin, PKC and microtubule dependent [135–137]. On the other hand, interestingly, exposure to hypertonicity also increases AQP1 expression in cultured renal proximal and inner medullary cells [138, 139]. The effect of hypertonicity may be mediated by promoter-mediated activation of AQP1 synthesis [140] and by inhibition of AQP1 protein degradation [104].

2.3.2.3 AQP4

It is well established that AQP4 water permeability can be regulated by reversible protein phosphorylation. There are several potential phosphorylation sites of AQP4 for PKA, PKC, PKG, casein kinase (CK) and calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinases (CaMK).

The Ser111 residue of AQP4 is a potential site for both PKA phosphorylation and calciumdependent CaMKII phosphorylation. The phosphorylation of Ser111 by PKA increases water permeability of AQP4 [49, 51, 102]. Agents that stimulate cAMP production including forskolin, AVP and V2 receptor agonist were reported to increase the water permeability in a renal cell line transfected with AQP4 [102]. The increased membrane water permeability of an astrocyte cell line transfected with AQP4 cDNA induced by Ser111 phosphorylation was able to be reversed by a Ca²⁺/CaMKII inhibitor, suggesting that phosphorylation of Ser111 via CaMKII increases the water permeability of AQP4 [141]. Calmodulin binds directly at the carboxy terminus of AQP4, causing specific conformational changes and driving AQP4 to localize on the cell membrane [142]. It is therefore reasonable to speculate that Ser111 is phosphorylated by PKA in kidney cells and by CaMKII in astrocytes, both phosphorylation leads to increased permeability of AQP4. Early studies have suggested that Ser111 could also be phosphorylated by PKG via CaMKII-NOcGMP-PKG signalling [51]. In contrast to phosphorylation of Ser111, phosphorylation of Ser180 by PKC downregulates AQP4 water permeability both in Xenopus oocyte expression system and in cultured kidney epithelial cells [49, 129], which is previously considered due to a gating effect, since expression of AQP4 in the cytosolic compartment is negligible both under basal conditions and in hormone-stimulated cells [49]. Recent research has shown that addition of laminin to astrocytes in culture can affect the membrane localization and function of AQP4 through the PKC pathway [143].

However, evidence from crystal structure, functional studies and molecular dynamics simulations seems not support phosphorylation dependent gating of AQP4 via Ser111 and Ser180 [7, 144, 145]. Mass spectrometry data demonstrated that AQP4 plasma membrane trafficking or channel gating is not significantly modulated by phosphorylation at COOH-terminal serine residues [144].

2.3.2.4 AQP5

AQP5 membrane trafficking has been shown to be affected by cAMP in a PKA-dependent manner [52, 53]. Elevated intracellular cAMP appears to have distinct acute and chronic effects, which cause a decrease in AQP5 membrane abundance in short-term (minutes) and increased total AQP5 protein in long-term (hours) [146]. Two consensus PKA sites in AQP5 that are able to be phosphorylated have been identified, Ser156 in cytoplasmic loop D [147] and Thr259 [52, 148] in the carboxy-terminus. However, mutation of these phosphorylation sites resulted in constructs with the same membrane abundance as wild-type AQP5, indicating that phosphorylation may not occur under basal conditions. In contrast, AQP5 phosphorylation at Thr259 by cAMP-PKA was shown to be associated with lateral diffusion of AQP5, potentially regulating water flow in glandular secretions [149]. Previous data demonstrated that membrane expression of AQP5 is affected by Ser156 phosphorylation, by increased targeting or decreased internalization or both [57]. Recent data have shown that AQP5 requires the C-terminal domain to pass protein quality control and be transported to the plasma membrane, where Leu262 was shown to be critical for the plasma membrane localization of AQP5 [150]. In a phosphorylation-dependent manner, AQP5 can be gated by extracellular pH, with higher activity at physiological pH 7.4 [151].

2.3.2.5 AQP8

AQP8 is primarily located within the liver cell in a vesicular compartment [152, 153] and in mitochondria [154]. The expression of AQP8 on cell surface is very low under basal conditions [153, 155]; however, hormone glucagon or its second messenger cAMP strongly induced redistribution of AQP8 to the plasma membrane from intracellular compartment [155, 156]. Thereby, the water permeability of plasma membrane is increased, facilitating osmotic water transport and canalicular bile formation. These studies suggest that both PKA and PI3K pathways are involved in glucagon-induced trafficking of AQP8 [155, 157]. Recent data have shown that extracellular hypertonicity can induce increased AQP8 gene expression, and use of inhibitors of the PI3K signalling pathway reduces AQP8 expression [158].

2.4 Summary and Prospect

As the structures of AQPs have been reported one after another, not only the selective transport mechanism of AQPs for substrates, including water, glycerol, ions, etc., is revealed at the molecular level, but also a better understanding of the functional mechanisms of AQPs and how it is regulated by PTM and protein–protein interactions can be achieved. Most importantly, AQPs serve as important drug targets, and their specific inhibitors also have druggable potential. Based on the structure of AQPs, it will better guide the design of drugs.

Acknowledgements The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 82273999, 81974083, 81620108029 and 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- 1. Li S, Li C, Wang W (2020) Molecular aspects of aquaporins. Vitam Horm 113:129–181
- Mathai JC, Agre P (1999) Hourglass pore-forming domains restrict aquaporin-1 tetramer assembly. Biochemistry 38(3):923–928

- Walz T, Hirai T, Murata K et al (1997) The threedimensional structure of aquaporin-1. Nature 387(6633):624–627
- Ishibashi K, Morishita Y, Tanaka Y (2017) The evolutionary aspects of aquaporin family. Adv Exp Med Biol 969:35–50
- Verkman AS, Mitra AK (2000) Structure and function of aquaporin water channels. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(1):F13–F28
- Benga G (2012) The first discovered water channel protein, later called aquaporin 1: molecular characteristics, functions and medical implications. Mol Aspects Med 33(5–6):518–534
- Sachdeva R, Singh B (2014) Phosphorylation of Ser-180 of rat aquaporin-4 shows marginal affect on regulation of water permeability: molecular dynamics study. J Biomol Struct Dyn 32(4):555–566
- Murata K, Mitsuoka K, Hirai T et al (2000) Structural determinants of water permeation through aquaporin-1. Nature 407(6804):599–605
- Hub JS, Grubmuller H, de Groot BL (2009) Dynamics and energetics of permeation through aquaporins. What do we learn from molecular dynamics simulations? Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:57–76
- Bill RM, Hedfalk K (2021) Aquaporins—expression, purification and characterization. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1863(9):183650
- Gotfryd K, Mosca AF, Missel JW et al (2018) Human adipose glycerol flux is regulated by a pH gate in AQP10. Nat Commun 9(1):4749
- Tornroth-Horsefield S, Wang Y, Hedfalk K et al (2006) Structural mechanism of plant aquaporin gating. Nature 439(7077):688–694
- Fischer G, Kosinska-Eriksson U, Aponte-Santamaria C et al (2009) Crystal structure of a yeast aquaporin at 1.15 angstrom reveals a novel gating mechanism. PLoS Biol 7(6):e1000130
- Nesverova V, Tornroth-Horsefield S (2019) Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of mammalian Aquaporins. Cell 8(2):82
- Tornroth-Horsefield S, Hedfalk K, Fischer G et al (2010) Structural insights into eukaryotic aquaporin regulation. FEBS Lett 584(12):2580–2588
- Mateo Sanchez S, Freeman SD, Delacroix L et al (2016) The role of post-translational modifications in hearing and deafness. Cell Mol Life Sci 73:3521
- Harries WE, Akhavan D, Miercke LJ et al (2004) The channel architecture of aquaporin 0 at a 2.2-a resolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(39): 14045–14050
- Gonen T, Sliz P, Kistler J et al (2004) Aquaporin-0 membrane junctions reveal the structure of a closed water pore. Nature 429(6988):193–197
- Francis P, Chung JJ, Yasui M et al (2000) Functional impairment of lens aquaporin in two families with dominantly inherited cataracts. Hum Mol Genet 9(15):2329–2334
- 20. Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Kalman K, Hall JE (2004) Molecular basis of pH and Ca2+ regulation of

aquaporin water permeability. J Gen Physiol 123(5): 573–580

- Reichow SL, Gonen T (2008) Noncanonical binding of calmodulin to aquaporin-0: implications for channel regulation. Structure 16(9):1389–1398
- 22. Rose KM, Wang Z, Magrath GN et al (2008) Aquaporin 0-calmodulin interaction and the effect of aquaporin 0 phosphorylation. Biochemistry 47(1):339–347
- Reichow SL, Clemens DM, Freites JA et al (2013) Allosteric mechanism of water-channel gating by Ca2+-calmodulin. Nat Struct Mol Biol 20(9): 1085–1092
- 24. Ren G, Reddy VS, Cheng A et al (2001) Visualization of a water-selective pore by electron crystallography in vitreous ice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(4):1398–1403
- 25. Sui H, Han BG, Lee JK et al (2001) Structural basis of water-specific transport through the AQP1 water channel. Nature 414(6866):872–878
- 26. Sui H, Walian PJ, Tang G et al (2000) Crystallization and preliminary X-ray crystallographic analysis of water channel AQP1. Acta Crystallogr D Biol Crystallogr 56(Pt 9):1198–1200
- 27. Dingwell DA, Brown LS, Ladizhansky V (2019) Structure of the functionally important extracellular loop C of human aquaporin 1 obtained by solid-state NMR under nearly physiological conditions. J Phys Chem B 123(36):7700–7710
- Wang S, Ing C, Emami S et al (2016) Structure and dynamics of extracellular loops in human Aquaporin-1 from solid-state NMR and molecular dynamics. J Phys Chem B 120(37):9887–9902
- Jung JS, Preston GM, Smith BL et al (1994) Molecular structure of the water channel through aquaporin CHIP. The hourglass model. J Biol Chem 269(20): 14648–14654
- Savage DF, Stroud RM (2007) Structural basis of aquaporin inhibition by mercury. J Mol Biol 368(3): 607–617
- 31. Hirano Y, Okimoto N, Kadohira I et al (2010) Molecular mechanisms of how mercury inhibits water permeation through aquaporin-1: understanding by molecular dynamics simulation. Biophys J 98(8): 1512–1519
- 32. Moeller HB, Rittig S, Fenton RA (2013) Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: essential insights into the molecular background and potential therapies for treatment. Endocr Rev 34(2):278–301
- Schenk AD, Werten PJ, Scheuring S et al (2005) The 4.5 a structure of human AQP2. J Mol Biol 350(2): 278–289
- 34. Frick A, Eriksson UK, de Mattia F et al (2014) X-ray structure of human aquaporin 2 and its implications for nephrogenic diabetes insipidus and trafficking. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(17):6305–6310
- 35. Tajkhorshid E, Nollert P, Jensen MO et al (2002) Control of the selectivity of the aquaporin water

channel family by global orientational tuning. Science 296(5567):525–530

- 36. Lin SH, Bichet DG, Sasaki S et al (2002) Two novel aquaporin-2 mutations responsible for congenital nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in Chinese families. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87(6):2694–2700
- 37. Chou CL, Yip KP, Michea L et al (2000) Regulation of aquaporin-2 trafficking by vasopressin in the renal collecting duct. Roles of ryanodine-sensitive Ca2+ stores and calmodulin. J Biol Chem 275(47): 36839–36846
- Wesche D, Deen PM, Knoers NV (2012) Congenital nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: the current state of affairs. Pediatr Nephrol 27(12):2183–2204
- 39. Kamsteeg EJ, Hendriks G, Boone M et al (2006) Short-chain ubiquitination mediates the regulated endocytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(48):18344–18349
- 40. van Balkom BW, Boone M, Hendriks G et al (2009) LIP5 interacts with aquaporin 2 and facilitates its lysosomal degradation. J Am Soc Nephrol 20(5): 990–1001
- 41. Yamashita Y, Hirai K, Katayama Y et al (2000) Mutations in sixth transmembrane domain of AQP2 inhibit its translocation induced by vasopression. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(3):F395–F405
- 42. Manley GT, Fujimura M, Ma T et al (2000) Aquaporin-4 deletion in mice reduces brain edema after acute water intoxication and ischemic stroke. Nat Med 6(2):159–163
- 43. Ho JD, Yeh R, Sandstrom A et al (2009) Crystal structure of human aquaporin 4 at 1.8 a and its mechanism of conductance. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(18):7437–7442
- 44. Tani K, Mitsuma T, Hiroaki Y et al (2009) Mechanism of aquaporin-4's fast and highly selective water conduction and proton exclusion. J Mol Biol 389(4): 694–706
- 45. Newby ZE, O'Connell J 3rd, Robles-Colmenares Y et al (2008) Crystal structure of the aquaglyceroporin PfAQP from the malarial parasite plasmodium falciparum. Nat Struct Mol Biol 15(6):619–625
- 46. Horsefield R, Norden K, Fellert M et al (2008) Highresolution x-ray structure of human aquaporin 5. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(36):13327–13332
- 47. Jiang J, Daniels BV, Fu D (2006) Crystal structure of AqpZ tetramer reveals two distinct Arg-189 conformations associated with water permeation through the narrowest constriction of the waterconducting channel. J Biol Chem 281(1):454–460
- Hiroaki Y, Tani K, Kamegawa A et al (2006) Implications of the aquaporin-4 structure on array formation and cell adhesion. J Mol Biol 355(4): 628–639
- 49. Zelenina M, Zelenin S, Bondar AA et al (2002) Water permeability of aquaporin-4 is decreased by protein kinase C and dopamine. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 283(2):F309–F318

- Mitsuma T, Tani K, Hiroaki Y et al (2010) Influence of the cytoplasmic domains of aquaporin-4 on water conduction and array formation. J Mol Biol 402(4): 669–681
- 51. Gunnarson E, Zelenina M, Axehult G et al (2008) Identification of a molecular target for glutamate regulation of astrocyte water permeability. Glia 56(6):587–596
- 52. Kosugi-Tanaka C, Li X, Yao C et al (2006) Protein kinase A-regulated membrane trafficking of a green fluorescent protein-aquaporin 5 chimera in MDCK cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 1763(4):337–344
- 53. Yang F, Kawedia JD, Menon AG (2003) Cyclic AMP regulates aquaporin 5 expression at both transcriptional and post-transcriptional levels through a protein kinase a pathway. J Biol Chem 278(34): 32173–32180
- 54. Ishikawa Y, Yuan Z, Inoue N et al (2005) Identification of AQP5 in lipid rafts and its translocation to apical membranes by activation of M3 mAChRs in interlobular ducts of rat parotid gland. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 289(5):C1303–C1311
- 55. Gonen T, Cheng Y, Sliz P et al (2005) Lipid-protein interactions in double-layered two-dimensional AQP0 crystals. Nature 438(7068):633–638
- 56. Raina S, Preston GM, Guggino WB et al (1995) Molecular cloning and characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from salivary, lacrimal, and respiratory tissues. J Biol Chem 270(4):1908–1912
- 57. Kitchen P, Oberg F, Sjohamn J et al (2015) Plasma membrane abundance of human aquaporin 5 is dynamically regulated by multiple pathways. PLoS One 10(11):e0143027
- Michalek K (2016) Aquaglyceroporins in the kidney: present state of knowledge and prospects. J Physiol Pharmacol 67(2):185–193
- Cooper GJ, Zhou Y, Bouyer P et al (2002) Transport of volatile solutes through AQP1. J Physiol 542 (Pt 1):17–29
- 60. Maeda N, Funahashi T, Hibuse T et al (2004) Adaptation to fasting by glycerol transport through aquaporin 7 in adipose tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(51):17801–17806
- 61. Moss FJ, Mahinthichaichan P, Lodowski DT et al (2020) Aquaporin-7: a dynamic Aquaglyceroporin with greater water and glycerol permeability than its bacterial homolog GlpF. Front Physiol 11:728
- 62. de Mare SW, Venskutonyte R, Eltschkner S et al (2020) Structural basis for glycerol efflux and selectivity of human aquaporin 7. Structure 28(2): 215–222e213
- 63. Kirscht A, Kaptan SS, Bienert GP et al (2016) Crystal structure of an ammonia-permeable aquaporin. PLoS Biol 14(3):e1002411
- 64. Wang H, Schoebel S, Schmitz F et al (2020) Characterization of aquaporin-driven hydrogen peroxide transport. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1862(2):183065

- 65. Tanghe A, Van Dijck P, Dumortier F et al (2002) Aquaporin expression correlates with freeze tolerance in baker's yeast, and overexpression improves freeze tolerance in industrial strains. Appl Environ Microbiol 68(12):5981–5989
- 66. Ahmadpour D, Geijer C, Tamas MJ et al (2014) Yeast reveals unexpected roles and regulatory features of aquaporins and aquaglyceroporins. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1482–1491
- Eriksson UK, Fischer G, Friemann R et al (2013) Subangstrom resolution X-ray structure details aquaporin-water interactions. Science 340(6138): 1346–1349
- 68. Lee JK, Kozono D, Remis J et al (2005) Structural basis for conductance by the archaeal aquaporin AqpM at 1.68 a. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(52):18932–18937
- Savage DF, Egea PF, Robles-Colmenares Y et al (2003) Architecture and selectivity in aquaporins:
 2.5 a X-ray structure of aquaporin Z. PLoS Biol 1(3):E72
- 70. Wang Y, Schulten K, Tajkhorshid E (2005) What makes an aquaporin a glycerol channel? A comparative study of AqpZ and GlpF. Structure 13(8): 1107–1118
- Fu D, Libson A, Miercke LJ et al (2000) Structure of a glycerol-conducting channel and the basis for its selectivity. Science 290(5491):481–486
- Borgnia MJ, Agre P (2001) Reconstitution and functional comparison of purified GlpF and AqpZ, the glycerol and water channels from Escherichia coli. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(5):2888–2893
- Savage DF, O'Connell JD 3rd, Miercke LJ et al (2010) Structural context shapes the aquaporin selectivity filter. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(40): 17164–17169
- 74. Deen PM, Verdijk MA, Knoers NV et al (1994) Requirement of human renal water channel aquaporin-2 for vasopressin-dependent concentration of urine. Science 264(5155):92–95
- 75. Nielsen S, Chou CL, Marples D et al (1995) Vasopressin increases water permeability of kidney collecting duct by inducing translocation of aquaporin-CD water channels to plasma membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92(4):1013–1017
- 76. Nielsen S, DiGiovanni SR, Christensen EI et al (1993) Cellular and subcellular immunolocalization of vasopressin-regulated water channel in rat kidney. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(24):11663–11667
- 77. Fenton RA, Murali SK, Moeller HB (2020) Advances in Aquaporin-2 trafficking mechanisms and their implications for treatment of water balance disorders. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 319:C1
- Olesen ETB, Fenton RA (2021) Aquaporin 2 regulation: implications for water balance and polycystic kidney diseases. Nat Rev Nephrol 17(11):765–781
- Hoffert JD, Pisitkun T, Wang G et al (2006) Quantitative phosphoproteomics of vasopressin-sensitive renal cells: regulation of aquaporin-2 phosphorylation

at two sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(18): 7159–7164

- 80. van Balkom BW, Savelkoul PJ, Markovich D et al (2002) The role of putative phosphorylation sites in the targeting and shuttling of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 277(44):41473–41479
- Brown D (2003) The ins and outs of aquaporin-2trafficking. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 284(5): F893–F901
- Tornroth-Horsefield S (2020) Phosphorylation of human AQP2 and its role in trafficking. Vitam Horm 112:95–117
- Fushimi K, Uchida S, Hara Y et al (1993) Cloning and expression of apical membrane water channel of rat kidney collecting tubule. Nature 361(6412): 549–552
- 84. Katsura T, Gustafson CE, Ausiello DA et al (1997) Protein kinase a phosphorylation is involved in regulated exocytosis of aquaporin-2 in transfected LLC-PK1 cells. Am J Physiol 272(6 Pt 2):F817– F822
- 85. Hoffert JD, Fenton RA, Moeller HB et al (2008) Vasopressin-stimulated increase in phosphorylation at Ser269 potentiates plasma membrane retention of aquaporin-2. J Biol Chem 283(36):24617–24627
- 86. Bouley R, Breton S, Sun T et al (2000) Nitric oxide and atrial natriuretic factor stimulate cGMPdependent membrane insertion of aquaporin 2 in renal epithelial cells. J Clin Invest 106(9):1115–1126
- Boone M, Kortenoeven M, Robben JH et al (2010) Effect of the cGMP pathway on AQP2 expression and translocation: potential implications for nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Nephrol Dial Transplant 25(1):48–54
- Wang W, Li C, Nejsum LN et al (2006) Biphasic effects of ANP infusion in conscious, euvolumic rats: roles of AQP2 and ENaC trafficking. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 290(2):F530–F541
- 89. Klokkers J, Langehanenberg P, Kemper B et al (2009) Atrial natriuretic peptide and nitric oxide signaling antagonizes vasopressin-mediated water permeability in inner medullary collecting duct cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 297(3):F693–F703
- 90. Kim HY, Choi HJ, Lim JS et al (2011) Emerging role of Akt substrate protein AS160 in the regulation of AQP2 translocation. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 301(1):F151–F161
- 91. Hoffert JD, Nielsen J, Yu MJ et al (2007) Dynamics of aquaporin-2 serine-261 phosphorylation in response to short-term vasopressin treatment in collecting duct. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292(2): F691–F700
- 92. Rinschen MM, Yu MJ, Wang G et al (2010) Quantitative phosphoproteomic analysis reveals vasopressin V2-receptor-dependent signaling pathways in renal collecting duct cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(8):3882–3887
- Christensen BM, Zelenina M, Aperia A et al (2000) Localization and regulation of PKA-phosphorylated

AQP2 in response to V(2)-receptor agonist/antagonist treatment. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(1): F29–F42

- 94. Fenton RA, Moeller HB, Hoffert JD et al (2008) Acute regulation of aquaporin-2 phosphorylation at Ser-264 by vasopressin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(8):3134–3139
- 95. Lu HJ, Matsuzaki T, Bouley R et al (2008) The phosphorylation state of serine 256 is dominant over that of serine 261 in the regulation of AQP2 trafficking in renal epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 295(1):F290–F294
- 96. Moeller HB, Praetorius J, Rutzler MR et al (2010) Phosphorylation of aquaporin-2 regulates its endocytosis and protein-protein interactions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(1):424–429
- 97. Wong KY, Wang WL, Su SH et al (2020) Intracellular location of aquaporin-2 serine 269 phosphorylation and dephosphorylation in kidney collecting duct cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 319(4):F592–F602
- Moeller HB, Knepper MA, Fenton RA (2009) Serine 269 phosphorylated aquaporin-2 is targeted to the apical membrane of collecting duct principal cells. Kidney Int 75(3):295–303
- 99. Arthur J, Huang J, Nomura N et al (2015) Characterization of the putative phosphorylation sites of the AQP2 C terminus and their role in AQP2 trafficking in LLC-PK1 cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 309(8):F673–F679
- 100. Moeller HB, Olesen ET, Fenton RA (2011) Regulation of the water channel aquaporin-2 by posttranslational modification. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 300(5):F1062–F1073
- 101. Tamma G, Robben JH, Trimpert C et al (2011) Regulation of AQP2 localization by S256 and S261 phosphorylation and ubiquitination. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 300(3):C636–C646
- 102. Gunnarson E, Zelenina M, Aperia A (2004) Regulation of brain aquaporins. Neuroscience 129(4): 947–955
- 103. Murali SK, Aroankins TS, Moeller HB et al (2019) The Deubiquitylase USP4 interacts with the water channel AQP2 to modulate its apical membrane accumulation and cellular abundance. Cell 8(3):265
- 104. Leitch V, Agre P, King LS (2001) Altered ubiquitination and stability of aquaporin-1 in hypertonic stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(5): 2894–2898
- 105. Lee YJ, Lee JE, Choi HJ et al (2011) E3 ubiquitinprotein ligases in rat kidney collecting duct: response to vasopressin stimulation and withdrawal. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 301(4):F883–F896
- 106. Petroski MD, Deshaies RJ (2005) Function and regulation of cullin-RING ubiquitin ligases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 6(1):9–20
- 107. Wu Q, Moeller HB, Stevens DA et al (2018) CHIP regulates Aquaporin-2 quality control and body water homeostasis. J Am Soc Nephrol 29(3):936–948

- 108. Medvar B, Raghuram V, Pisitkun T et al (2016) Comprehensive database of human E3 ubiquitin ligases: application to aquaporin-2 regulation. Physiol Genomics 48(7):502–512
- 109. Trimpert C, Wesche D, de Groot T et al (2017) NDFIP allows NEDD4/NEDD4L-induced AQP2 ubiquitination and degradation. PLoS One 12(9): e0183774
- Hunter T (2007) The age of crosstalk: phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and beyond. Mol Cell 28(5): 730–738
- 111. Moeller HB, Aroankins TS, Slengerik-Hansen J et al (2014) Phosphorylation and ubiquitylation are opposing processes that regulate endocytosis of the water channel aquaporin-2. J Cell Sci 127(Pt 14): 3174–3183
- 112. Wang Y, Dasso M (2009) SUMOylation and deSUMOylation at a glance. J Cell Sci 122(Pt 23): 4249–4252
- 113. Tamma G, Valenti G (2016) Evaluating the oxidative stress in renal diseases: what is the role for S-Glutathionylation? Antioxid Redox Signal 25(3): 147–164
- 114. Sandoval PC, Slentz DH, Pisitkun T et al (2013) Proteome-wide measurement of protein half-lives and translation rates in vasopressin-sensitive collecting duct cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 24(11): 1793–1805
- 115. Tamma G, Ranieri M, Di Mise A et al (2014) Glutathionylation of the aquaporin-2 water channel: a novel post-translational modification modulated by the oxidative stress. J Biol Chem 289(40): 27807–27813
- 116. Preston GM, Jung JS, Guggino WB et al (1993) The mercury-sensitive residue at cysteine 189 in the CHIP28 water channel. J Biol Chem 268(1):17–20
- 117. Hendriks G, Koudijs M, van Balkom BW et al (2004) Glycosylation is important for cell surface expression of the water channel aquaporin-2 but is not essential for tetramerization in the endoplasmic reticulum. J Biol Chem 279(4):2975–2983
- 118. Baumgarten R, Van De Pol MH, Wetzels JF et al (1998) Glycosylation is not essential for vasopressindependent routing of aquaporin-2 in transfected Madin-Darby canine kidney cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 9(9):1553–1559
- 119. Buck TM, Eledge J, Skach WR (2004) Evidence for stabilization of aquaporin-2 folding mutants by N-linked glycosylation in endoplasmic reticulum. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 287(5):C1292–C1299
- 120. Oberg F, Sjohamn J, Fischer G et al (2011) Glycosylation increases the thermostability of human aquaporin 10 protein. J Biol Chem 286(36): 31915–31923
- 121. Hwang CS, Shemorry A, Varshavsky A (2010) N-terminal acetylation of cellular proteins creates specific degradation signals. Science 327(5968): 973–977

- 122. Gutierrez DB, Garland D, Schey KL (2011) Spatial analysis of human lens aquaporin-0 post-translational modifications by MALDI mass spectrometry tissue profiling. Exp Eye Res 93(6):912–920
- 123. Schey KL, Gutierrez DB, Wang Z et al (2010) Novel fatty acid acylation of lens integral membrane protein aquaporin-0. Biochemistry 49(45):9858–9865
- 124. Suzuki H, Nishikawa K, Hiroaki Y et al (2008) Formation of aquaporin-4 arrays is inhibited by palmitoylation of N-terminal cysteine residues. Biochim Biophys Acta 1778(4):1181–1189
- 125. Ball LE, Garland DL, Crouch RK et al (2004) Posttranslational modifications of aquaporin 0 (AQP0) in the normal human lens: spatial and temporal occurrence. Biochemistry 43(30):9856–9865
- 126. Kalman K, Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Froger A et al (2008) Phosphorylation determines the calmodulinmediated Ca2+ response and water permeability of AQP0. J Biol Chem 283(30):21278–21283
- 127. Patil RV, Han Z, Wax MB (1997) Regulation of water channel activity of aquaporin 1 by arginine vasopressin and atrial natriuretic peptide. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 238(2):392–396
- 128. Huang B, Miao H, Yuan Y et al (2019) PEDF decreases cardiomyocyte edema during oxygenglucose deprivation and recovery via inhibiting lactate accumulation and expression of AQP1. Int J Mol Med 43(5):1979–1990
- 129. Han Z, Patil RV (2000) Protein kinase A-dependent phosphorylation of aquaporin-1. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 273(1):328–332
- 130. Marinelli RA, Pham L, Agre P et al (1997) Secretin promotes osmotic water transport in rat cholangiocytes by increasing aquaporin-1 water channels in plasma membrane. Evidence for a secretin-induced vesicular translocation of aquaporin-1. J Biol Chem 272(20):12984–12988
- 131. Marinelli RA, Tietz PS, Pham LD et al (1999) Secretin induces the apical insertion of aquaporin-1 water channels in rat cholangiocytes. Am J Physiol 276(1 Pt 1):G280–G286
- 132. Tanski D, Skowronska A, Tanska M et al (2021) The in vitro effect of steroid hormones, arachidonic acid, and kinases inhibitors on aquaporin 1, 2, 5, and 7 gene expression in the porcine uterine luminal epithelial cells during the estrous cycle. Cell 10(4): 832
- 133. Zhang W, Zitron E, Homme M et al (2007) Aquaporin-1 channel function is positively regulated by protein kinase C. J Biol Chem 282(29): 20933–20940
- 134. Pohl M, Shan Q, Petsch T et al (2015) Short-term functional adaptation of aquaporin-1 surface expression in the proximal tubule, a component of glomerulotubular balance. J Am Soc Nephrol 26(6): 1269–1278
- 135. Conner MT, Conner AC, Bland CE et al (2012) Rapid aquaporin translocation regulates cellular water flow: mechanism of hypotonicity-induced

subcellular localization of aquaporin 1 water channel. J Biol Chem 287(14):11516–11525

- 136. Conner MT, Conner AC, Brown JE et al (2010) Membrane trafficking of aquaporin 1 is mediated by protein kinase C via microtubules and regulated by tonicity. Biochemistry 49(5):821–823
- 137. Jiang Y, Wang C, Ma R et al (2021) Aquaporin 1 mediates early responses to osmotic stimuli in endothelial cells via the calmodulin pathway. FEBS Open Bio 11(1):75–84
- 138. Jenq W, Cooper DR, Bittle P et al (1999) Aquaporin-1 expression in proximal tubule epithelial cells of human kidney is regulated by hyperosmolarity and contrast agents. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 256(1):240–248
- 139. Umenishi F, Schrier RW (2003) Hypertonicityinduced aquaporin-1 (AQP1) expression is mediated by the activation of MAPK pathways and hypertonicity-responsive element in the AQP1 gene. J Biol Chem 278(18):15765–15770
- 140. Umenishi F, Schrier RW (2002) Identification and characterization of a novel hypertonicity-responsive element in the human aquaporin-1 gene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 292(3):771–775
- 141. Gunnarson E, Axehult G, Baturina G et al (2005) Lead induces increased water permeability in astrocytes expressing aquaporin 4. Neuroscience 136(1):105–114
- 142. Kitchen P, Salman MM, Halsey AM et al (2020) Targeting Aquaporin-4 subcellular localization to treat central nervous system edema. Cell 181(4): 784–799e719
- 143. Noel G, Tham DKL, Guadagno E et al (2021) The laminin-induced phosphorylation of PKCdelta regulates AQP4 distribution and water permeability in rat astrocytes. Cell Mol Neurobiol 41(8): 1743–1757
- 144. Assentoft M, Larsen BR, Olesen ET et al (2014) AQP4 plasma membrane trafficking or channel gating is not significantly modulated by phosphorylation at COOH-terminal serine residues. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 307(10):C957–C965
- 145. Moeller HB, Fenton RA, Zeuthen T et al (2009) Vasopressin-dependent short-term regulation of aquaporin 4 expressed in Xenopus oocytes. Neuroscience 164(4):1674–1684
- 146. Sidhaye V, Hoffert JD, King LS (2005) cAMP has distinct acute and chronic effects on aquaporin-5 in lung epithelial cells. J Biol Chem 280(5):3590–3596
- 147. Chae YK, Kang SK, Kim MS et al (2008) Human AQP5 plays a role in the progression of chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML). PLoS One 3(7): e2594
- 148. Hasegawa T, Azlina A, Javkhlan P et al (2011) Novel phosphorylation of aquaporin-5 at its threonine 259 through cAMP signaling in salivary gland cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 301(3):C667–C678
- 149. Koffman JS, Arnspang EC, Marlar S et al (2015) Opposing effects of cAMP and T259

phosphorylation on plasma membrane diffusion of the Water Channel Aquaporin-5 in Madin-Darby canine kidney cells. PLoS One 10(7):e0133324

- 150. Muroi SI, Isohama Y (2021) C-terminal domain of Aquaporin-5 is required to pass its protein quality control and ensure its trafficking to plasma membrane. Int J Mol Sci 22(24):13461
- 151. Rodrigues C, Mosca AF, Martins AP et al (2016) Rat Aquaporin-5 is pH-gated induced by phosphorylation and is implicated in oxidative stress. Int J Mol Sci 17(12):2090
- 152. Calamita G, Mazzone A, Bizzoca A et al (2001) Expression and immunolocalization of the aquaporin-8 water channel in rat gastrointestinal tract. Eur J Cell Biol 80(11):711–719
- 153. Garcia F, Kierbel A, Larocca MC et al (2001) The water channel aquaporin-8 is mainly intracellular in rat hepatocytes, and its plasma membrane insertion is stimulated by cyclic AMP. J Biol Chem 276(15): 12147–12152
- 154. Ferri D, Mazzone A, Liquori GE et al (2003) Ontogeny, distribution, and possible functional

implications of an unusual aquaporin, AQP8, in mouse liver. Hepatology 38(4):947–957

- 155. Gradilone SA, Garcia F, Huebert RC et al (2003) Glucagon induces the plasma membrane insertion of functional aquaporin-8 water channels in isolated rat hepatocytes. Hepatology 37(6):1435–1441
- 156. Chao G, Zhang S (2018) Aquaporins 1, 3 and 8 expression and cytokines in irritable bowel syndrome rats' colon via cAMP-PKA pathway. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 11(8):4117–4123
- 157. Gradilone SA, Carreras FI, Lehmann GL et al (2005) Phosphoinositide 3-kinase is involved in the glucagon-induced translocation of aquaporin-8 to hepatocyte plasma membrane. Biol Cell 97(11): 831–836
- 158. Schnabel B, Kuhrt H, Wiedemann P et al (2020) Osmotic regulation of aquaporin-8 expression in retinal pigment epithelial cells in vitro: dependence on KATP channel activation. Mol Vis 26:797–817
- 159. Zeuthen T (2001) How water molecules pass through aquaporins. Trends Biochem Sci 26(2):77–79



3

Expression Regulation and Trafficking of Aquaporins

Xiaoduo Zhao, Baien Liang, Chunling Li, and Weidong Wang

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) mediate the bidirectional water flow driven by an osmotic gradient. Either gating or trafficking allows for rapid and specific AQP regulation in a tissuedependent manner. The regulatory mechanisms of AQP2 are discussed mainly in this chapter, as the mechanisms controlling the regulation and trafficking of AQP2 have been very well studied. The targeting of AQP2 to the apical plasma membrane of collecting duct principal cells is mainly regulated by the action of arginine vasopressin (AVP) on the type 2 AVP receptor (V2R), which cause increased intracellular cAMP or elevated intracellular calcium levels. Activation of these intracellular signaling pathways results in vesicles bearing AQP2 transport, docking and fusion with the apical membrane, which increase density of AQP2 on the membrane. The removal of AQP2 from the membrane requires dynamic cytoskeletal remodeling. AQP2 is degraded through the ubiquitin proteasome pathway and lysosomal

X. Zhao \cdot B. Liang \cdot W. Wang (\boxtimes)

proteolysis pathway. Finally, we review updated findings in transcriptional and epigenetic regulation of AQP2.

Keywords

Aquaporin2 \cdot Arginine vasopressin \cdot cAMP \cdot Trafficking \cdot V2R

3.1 Introduction

Aquaporins (AQPs) are expressed in a wide range of tissues and usually spatially located within a certain region of the cell. AQPs mediate the bidirectional water flow driven by an osmotic gradient. The transport of water mediating by AQPs is regulated either by gating, a conformational change, or by altering the AQP density in particular membrane. The trafficking of AQPs is regulated at the transcriptional and/or translational level and also involves shuttles of AQPs between intracellular storage vesicles and the target membrane. Posttranslational modification (PTM), especially phosphorylation, are one of the important mechanisms regulating redistribution of AQPs in the cell. The regulation of AQPs, either through gating or trafficking, allows for rapid and specific water regulation in a tissuedependent manner. There is another relatively long-term regulation by which increased/ decreased protein abundance of AQPs is affected by systemic hormones (e.g., vasopressin, insulin,

Department of Pathophysiology, Zhongshan School of Medicine, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China e-mail: wangwd6@mail.sysu.edu.cn

C. Li (🖂)

Department of Physiology, Zhongshan School of Medicine, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou, China e-mail: lichl3@mail.sysu.edu.cn

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_3

angiotensin II), local molecules, and other common microenvironment signals including pH, divalent cation concentrations, and osmolality. These regulations of AQPs are often associated with certain physiological or pathophysiological conditions.

In this section, regulatory mechanisms of AQP2 are discussed mainly. The mechanisms controlling the regulation and trafficking of AQP2 and the critical role of it in maintenance of body water balance in mammals have been thoroughly studied during the past 30 years. As highlighted by Fenton RA et al. in his review, in some respect AQP2 has become a "model protein" for understanding protein trafficking in epithelia, the role of posttranslational modifications, and the complex hormoneregulated signaling mechanisms that control exocytic and endocytic transport events [1].

3.2 Gating of AQPs

In plants and yeast, the plasma membranelocalized AQPs are gated in response to environmental stress [2]. Gating regulation of aquaporin has been reviewed recently [3]. In mammals, gating regulates the water permeability of AQP0, in a pH-dependent and Ca^{2+} -calmodulin dependent manner [4, 5].

AQP1 is shown to function as an ion channel upon cGMP activation. Phosphorylation of tyrosine Tyr253 in the carboxyl terminal domain of AQP1 acts as a master switch regulating responsiveness of AQP1 to cGMP, and the tetrameric central pore is the ion permeation pathway [6]. In an early study on mechanism of gating and ion conductivity of a possible tetrameric pore in aquaporin1, cGMP is found to interact with an arginine-rich, cytoplasmic unusually loop facilitating its outward motion, which is hypothesized to trigger the opening of a cytoplasmic gate [6].

Gating of AQP4 via phosphorylation has also been suggested [7]. It is well established that eukaryotic AQPs can be gated by phosphorylation, but the trigger for AQP5 gating is still unclear [8]. AQP5 channel can switch between different conformations characterized by distinct rates of water flux, thus changing between open and closed, and between wide and narrow conformations, respectively [9].

Data on gating of AQP2 via phosphorylation is still debatable. Studies from different research groups by using similar systems or different systems have failed to unanimously agree [10-12]. Recently molecular dynamics stimulations are used to investigate the gating mechanism of AQP2. The aromatic/Arg (ar/R) selectivity filter region is a gating site of AQP2, depending on the side-chain conformation of His172. The H172G mutant of aromatic residue His172 is very important in AQP2 gating mechanism, due to its ring orientation and approaching Arg187, resulting to the narrower pore of AQP2 channel and decreased transport of water molecules [13]. Mutation of V168M and G64R on the AQP2 structure impede the permeation of water molecules, indicating that mutant of V168M and G64R also involve in the gating of AQP2 [14]. The electric field direction also plays an important role in the gating of AQP2. The same direction of external electric field and intrinsic electric field along the +Z direction of the AQP2 channels induces selectivity filter regions remaining in the wide conformation, increasing the water permeability [15].

3.3 Trafficking of AQP2 to the Membrane

Facilitated transport processes across epithelia require an apically to basally polarized distribution of transmembranous transport proteins like AQP. AQPs must be transported in vesicles specifically to the apical or basolateral plasma membrane domain, which requires trafficking machineries, including exocytosis, endocytosis, sorting, clustering, and the maintenance of integral membrane proteins at the plasma membranes [16].

Following translation, AQP2 is folded into its monomeric conformation, and subsequently a tetrameric complex, in the endoplasmic reticulum. These tetramers are later transported to the Golgi apparatus where two monomers are N-glycosylated before they are transported through the trans-Golgi network to different subcellular compartments [17]. A large proportion of AQP2 that exits the trans-Golgi network stored in some form of endosomal vesicles and upon relevant stimulus (e.g., arginine vasopressin, AVP) is transported to the apical plasma membrane [17, 18]. Trafficking of intracellular vesicles containing AQP2 to the membrane, docking and fusion of AQP2 vesicles with the apical plasma membrane (exocytosis), and removal of AQP2 from the membrane (endocytosis) are likely attributed to total plasma membrane abundance of AQP2 [17].

3.3.1 The cAMP-Mediated Effect of Vasopressin on AQP2 Trafficking

AQP2 is present in the principal cells of the renal collecting ducts. AQP2 abundance and intracellular localization in response to the AVP determine water reabsorption in this segments [17-19]. In the absence of AVP, AQP2 is localized in subapical vesicles. Upon stimulation of AVP, a predominantly apical membrane localization of AQP2 is Classically, AVP binds induced. to the basolaterally located vasopressin V2 receptor (V2R), which is coupled to adenylate cyclase (AC) by the heterotrimeric G-protein, Gs. The binding of vasopressin to its receptor causes α -subunit of G-protein to release GDP, bind to GTP, and dissociate from the β - and γ -subunits. This G-aGTP complex, in turn, activates adenylate cyclase to synthesize cAMP which activates protein kinase A (PKA). PKA in turn directly or indirectly phosphorylates AQP2 at the carboxyl terminus. AQP2 can be phosphorylated at four sites-Ser256, Ser261, Ser264, and Ser269 (in humans, Ser269 is conserved as Thr269). Ser256 and Ser269 seem to be the most important to AQP2 targeting and accumulation in the plasma membrane, and thereby they appear to be keystones for the regulation of both endocytosis and exocytosis of AQP2. In contrast, AVP decreases phosphorylation at Ser261, which may increase the stability of the AQP2 protein, without affecting its trafficking [18–23]. The phosphorylation of AQP2 then increases transport or trafficking via the cytoskeleton from the storing cytoplasmic vesicles to the apical membrane (Fig. 3.1).

As PKA has many cellular targets, localization of PKA to specific sites of targets is necessary for a timely and spatially effective phosphorylation target protein. This is mediated by of PKA-anchoring proteins (AKAP). AKAPs bind to both PKA R-subunits and other signaling molecules, thereby allowing the phosphorylation of PKA substrates specifically [24]. For the phosphorylation of AQP2, anchoring of PKA by AKAP in close proximity to AQP2 is a prerequisite [16, 25]. Several splice variants of AKAP18, AKAP18 delta [26], and AKAP220 [27] have been reported to be involved in the shuttling of AQP2 [28–30]. Recent omics data indicate several AKAPs expressed in renal collecting ducts [31], which probably coordinate PKA activity to regulate AQP2 phosphorylation in the vasopressin signaling pathway.

3.3.2 The Role of Calcium in Vasopressin-Induced AQP2 Trafficking

Several studies have demonstrated a role of intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization in vasopressinmediated AQP2 trafficking. By binding to V2 receptors, vasopressin causes a transient increase in intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration and calcium oscillations in IMCD cells [32-34]. However, calcium mobilization induced by vasopressin appears not due to coupling of the V2 receptor to the G-protein alpha-subunit Gq/11, as inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) levels are not increased or protein kinase C is not activated in collecting duct cells [35]. It was suggested that the calcium mobilization appears to result from the effects of **PKA-mediated** phosphorylation of IP3 receptors [36].

Ryanodine inhibitors, calmodulin inhibitors, or intracellular Ca²⁺ chelators were shown to block vasopressin-stimulated translocation of AQP2 to the plasma membrane and increase of osmotic water permeability in primary cultured



Fig. 3.1 Protein regulation of AQP2 by AVP. AVP binds to the vasopressin type-2 receptor (V2R), present on the basolateral membrane of renal collecting duct principal cells. This induces a signaling cascade, involving Gs protein-mediated activation of adenylate cyclase (AC), a rise in intracellular cAMP, activation of protein kinase A (PKA), and subsequent phosphorylation of AQP2. This results in the redistribution of AQP2 from intracellular vesicles to the apical membrane. AVP stimulation also results in increased intracellular Ca²⁺ levels via Ca²⁺ release from calmodulin-dependent ryanodine-sensitive

IMCD cells [32–34]. These observations suggest that vasopressin-induced intracellular increase of Ca^{2+} is important for AOP2 translocation to the apical membrane (Fig. 3.1). This involves intracellular Ca²⁺ released from ryanodine-sensitive stores and the influx of extracellular Ca²⁺. However, Ca²⁺ release from endoplasmic reticulum cannot maintain a prolonged intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization required for an adequate response of collecting duct cells to vasopressin. The Ca²⁺ necessary to sustain cellular response to vasopressin is provided by means of store-operated calcium entry via ORAI1 channel [37]. In contrast, data from other studies in primary cultured epithelial cells from renal inner medulla showed that cAMP is sufficient for triggering the exocytic

intracellular stores, which induces apical membrane expression of AQP2. On the long term, vasopressin increases AQP2 expression via activating transcriptional factors, which stimulates transcription of AQP2 at the AQP2 promoter. Once the water balance is restored, AVP levels drop and AQP2 is internalized via ubiquitination. Driven by the transcellular osmotic gradient, water enters principal cells through AQP2 and pass through basolateral plasma membrane via AQP3 and AQP4 to the blood. *ER*, endoplasmic reticulum

recruitment of AQP2, which is not evoked by vasopressin-induced intracellular calcium increases [38]. Interestingly, Wnt5a, a ligand for frizzled receptors increasing intracellular calcium [39], is recently shown to induce AQP2 protein expression, phosphorylation and trafficking via Wnt5a/calcium/calmodulin/calcineurin signaling pathway [39, 40].

3.3.3 Vesicles Bearing AQP2 Transport to the Membrane

For the coordinated delivery of vesicles to specific sites, their transport along the cytoskeleton is needed [16]. How the cytoskeleton precisely modulates AQP2 trafficking is unclear. The AQP2 C-terminus interacts directly with actin monomers and phosphorylation of AQP2 enhances its interaction with tropomyosin-5b, causing F-actin destabilization and promoting AQP2 exocytosis [41], thereby the reorganization of microtubules and actin cytoskeleton are essential in AQP2 trafficking. The actin cytoskeleton provides a cage anchoring AQP2 in unstimulated cells, preventing their exocytosis. The binding of AVP to V2R causes the depolymerization of F-actin in collecting duct cells, which is critical in promoting the trafficking and fusion of AQP2bearing vesicles with the apical membrane [42, 43]. Interestingly, evidence shows that at the same time when vasopressin induces F-actin depolymerization facilitating AQP2 apical membrane insertion, vasopressin also frees α -actinin 4 to enter the nucleus where it binds glucocorticoid receptor to enhance AQP2 gene expression [44]. Indeed, AQP2 itself can directly modulate the local actin cytoskeleton depolymerization and subsequent exocytosis. PKA-induced phosphorylation of AQP2 at Ser256 reduced the direct binding of AQP2 to G-actin, but increased the affinity of AQP2 to myosin-Vb, one of the central regulators in apical trafficking. This interaction results in a reduced quantity of myosin-Vb that bounds to F-actin, resulting in F-actin destabilization that allows translocation of AQP2 vesicles to the plasma membrane [41, 45, 46] (Fig. 3.2). AQP2 also interacts with ERM (Ezrin, Radixin and Moesin) family proteins [47], key in crosslinking actin filaments with the plasma membrane. The A-kinase anchoring protein 220 (AKAP220) is a ubiquitously expressed vesicular and membrane-associated anchoring protein that positively regulate actin polymerization and microtubule stability during membrane protrusion [48]. Early studies showed that AKAP220 is physically associated with AQP2 in the principal cells of the kidney collecting ducts [27]. This study supports the role of actinbarrier dynamics in the subcellular localization of AQP2 in the kidney.

There are some binding proteins at C-terminus of AQP2 (or in AQP2-bearing vesicles) that mediate AQP2 sorting and the destination of AQP2. A large-scale proteomic analysis showed that more than 180 proteins were identified, including SNARE proteins, trans-Golgi network markers, motor proteins, etc. These proteins interact with AQP2 via direct binding, indirect linkage, forming a protein complex, or colocalization in the same vesicles [49, 50], which is actively involved in regulation of AQP2 dynamics. For example, immunoisolated AQP2-bearing intracellular vesicles are associated with the presence of a large variety of actin-related cytoskeletal proteins such as actin-related protein (Arp)2/3, b-actin and c-actin, myosin isoforms, tubulin, Rab GTPases [49], suggesting a complex network of proteins that interact with actin during AQP2 vesicular trafficking. For example, Rho GTPase activation stabilizes cortical F-actin and inhibits AQP2 trafficking [51]. The GTPase-activating protein Spa-1 (SPA-1) inhibits Rap1 GTPaseactivating protein, which triggers F-actin disassembly and may maintain the basal mobility of AQP2 [52]. Recently, an actin-related protein Arp2/3 was found essential for AQP2 trafficking, specifically for its delivery into the post-trans-Golgi network exocytotic pathway to the plasma membrane [52]. Myosin II and its regulatory light chain are present in an AQP2-binding protein complex [53], and it is critical for AQP2 recycling [53]. Myosin light chain kinase, which regulates actin filament organization by phosphorylating the regulatory light chain of myosin, was recently showed to be required for vasopressin-induced actin depolymerization and AQP2 transition from early to late endosomes [54] (Fig. 3.2).

3.3.4 Docking and Fusion of Vesicles Bearing AQP2 with the Apical Membrane

Fusion of AQP2-bearing vesicles with the plasma membrane is a key terminal step in vasopressinregulated water transport. The docking and fusing of AQP2-bearing vesicles is mediated by SNARE (Soluble *N*-ethylmaleimide sensitive factor attachment protein receptors) mechanisms [17] which involves vesicle (v) SNAREs (soluble NSF attachment protein receptors) and target



Fig. 3.2 Exocytosis and endocytosis of AQP2. AVP triggers cAMP signaling and induces phosphorylation of AQP2 which dissociates G-actin from AQP2 and promotes AQP2 interaction with myocin-Vb. This releases myocin-Vb from F-actin and induces destabilization and depolymerization of the F-actin network, allowing vesicles bearing-AQP2 transport to the membrane. AQP2-bearing vesicles contain specific v-SNAREs that bind to specific t-SNAREs on the apical plasma membrane. After AVP

membrane (t) SNAREs. Multiple components of the SNARE system are found in the collecting duct principal cell. The v-SNARE proteins vesicle-associated membrane protein (VAMP)-2 and VAMP-3 are found in AQP2-containing vesicles [18, 27], and t-SNARES (syntaxin-4, syntaxin 3, SNAP23, and SNAP25) are observed in the apical membrane of principal cells [55, 56]. Snapin, an intermediate scaffolding molecule, was found to serve as a linker between AQP2 and the t-SNARE complex and can aid AQP2 trafficking from storage vesicles to the apical plasma membrane [55, 56]. The cleavage

washout, AQP2 localizes to clathrin-coated pits and undergoes clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Internalized AQP2 can be targeted either to recycling pathways or to degradation via lysosomes. Internalized Rab5-mediated AQP2 vesicles are transported to early (Rab5), late endosomes (Rab7), and multivesicular bodies (MVBs) transporting along microtubules for storage. From MVBs, they can then either be lysosomally degraded or recycled via the Rab-11-dependent slow recycling pathway

of VAMP-2 by tetanus toxin blocked the AVP-mediated AQP2 translocation to the plasma membrane, suggesting a role of v-SNARS in AQP2 docking [57]. Knockdown of Munc18, a protein-inhibiting SNARE-mediated membrane fusion, increased AQP2 membrane accumulation, whereas knockdown of VAMP-2, VAMP-3, syntaxin 3, and SNAP23 inhibited AQP2 fusion at the apical membrane [58]. These studies strongly suggest involvement of SNARE in AQP2 docking and fusion to the membrane. It is noted that many other proteins (e.g., annexin-2, GTPase, AKT substrate) are also involved in

AQP2 trafficking and exocytosis, although their precise roles and how they interact with AQP2 (or AQP2-bearing vesicles) remains to be fully established [17] (Fig. 3.2).

3.3.5 Removal of AQP2 from the Membrane and Degradation

Regulated endocytosis of AQP2 contribute significantly to final plasma membrane levels of AQP2. Inhibition of endocytosis can increase the amount of AQP2 at the apical membrane [17, 59–61], indicating another way to increase the water permeability of collecting ducts. Endocytosis of AQP2 is shown to require dynamic actin cytoskeletal remodeling, and actin is involved in multiple steps in the endocytosis pathway, including coated pit formation, constriction, internalization, splitting, and merging of clathrin-coated vesicles, and lateral mobility on the cell surface [62].

In the endocytotic process, AQP2 accumulates in clathrin-coated pits and is internalized via a clathrin-mediated process in a dynamindependent manner [63–65]. The role of dynamin in AQP2 endocytosis is confirmed by the finding that GTPase-deficient dynamin mutants exhibit arrested endocytosis and accumulation of AQP2 in the apical membrane independently of vasopressin stimulation [65]. The microtubuleassociated motor protein dynein and the associated dynactin complex are associated with intracellular vesicles bearing AQP2 [<mark>66</mark>], indicating a role of microtubule complex in AQP2 trafficking.

The AQP2 C-terminus interacts directly with the actin cytoskeleton linker Ezrin, an actinbinding protein facilitating endocytosis of AQP2 [66]. Direct binding of Ezrin to AQP2 promotes AQP2 endocytosis, linking AQP2 trafficking to the dynamic actin cytoskeletal network [66]. While, knockdown of Ezrin was associated with elevated AQP2 membrane accumulation and decreased AQP2 endocytosis.

Hsc70, a heat shock protein, which is important for uncoating clathrin-coated vesicles, may bind to the C-terminus of non-phosphorylated AQP2 and is reported to be required for AQP2 endocytosis [67]. Mimicking phosphorylation of AQP2 at S256 and S269 decreased their interaction with clathrin, hsp/hsc70, and dynamin along-side a decreased rate of endocytosis [12, 67]; thus, phosphorylation of AQP2 may alter the efficiency of pit maturation and clathrin-coated vesicle and modulate quantity of AQP2 in clathrin-coated pits and internalization [68].

AQP2 was shown to interact with caveolin-1, a principal component of caveolae membranes that are involved in receptor-independent endocytosis Both AQP2 and caveolin-1 [**69**]. were internalized in response to forskolin removal [69], indicating that AQP2 is internalized through caveolae/caveolin-1 dependent mechanisms. In addition, evidences support the role of membrane rafts in regulation of AQP2 endocytosis. Reagents depleting membrane cholesterol induces plasma membrane accumulation of AQP2 in vivo and in vitro, likely a result of decreased AQP2 internalization [60, 61, 70, 71].

When endocytosis starts, AQP2 is internalized into early, late endosomes and multivesicle bodies (MVBs) for sorting or storage. MVBs can be either lysosomally degraded or recycled via the Rab11-dependent recycling pathway. By these ways, AQP2 could be recycled either via the trans-Golgi network or directly to the plasma membrane, leading to AQP2 expression in plasma membrane. MVBs degradation could lead to downregulation of AQP2 in the plasma membrane and the cells [72, 73].

A number of Rab GTPases: Rab4, Rab5, Rab18, and Rab21 (associated with early endosomes), Rab7 (associated with late endosomes), and Rab11 and Rab25 (associated with recycling endosomes) have been identified in immuno-isolated AQP2-containing intracellular vesicles [66], suggesting roles of these Rab GTPases in AQP2 trafficking [74]. For example, after endocytosis, AQP2 is retrieved to early endosomes through a PI3K-dependent mechanism and then is transferred to Rab11-positive storage vesicles [50, 75, 76] (Fig. 3.2). A heterotrimeric retromer complex made up of three vacuolar sorting proteins (Vps): Vps26,

Vps29, and Vps35 is found to interact with Rabs mediating cargo (e.g., AQP2) sorting to plasma membrane, transport from endosomes to the trans-Golgi network or degradation [77].

Ubiquitination works as a signal for endocytosis and subsequent degradation by multivesicular body or proteasome. Ubiquitination of lysine 270 of AQP2 is important for AQP2 endocytosis and degradation [78]. The E3 ubiquitin ligase CHIP ubiquitinylates AQP2 through interacting with AQP2, Hsp70, and Hsc70. CHIP knockdown increases AQP2 expression in the plasma membrane, indicating its involvement in AQP2 endocytosis and degradation [78]. Some AQP2 transferred to multivesicular body is excreted into the urine as exosomes [79–81].

A database reports 139 AQP2-interacting proteins identified by mass spectrometry in rat inner medullary collecting duct [78]. This interactome delineates an overall picture of a dynamic biological process in which AQP2 is synthesized in the rough ER, matures via the Golgi apparatus, transported to endosomes that move into or out of the plasma membrane, and regulated in the plasma membrane [78].

3.4 Transcriptional Regulation of AQP2

3.4.1 Transcription Factors Responsible for the Expression Regulation of *Aqp2*

Aside from intracellular trafficking and PTM, the protein levels of AQP2 are also regulated transcriptionally. Several different transcription factors (TF), such as CREB, the AP1 [82], NFAT family (TonEBP and NFATc) [83, 84], and NF- γ B [84] have been involved in this regulation. Vasopressin treatment or dehydration for a certain time results in increased water permeability of the collecting ducts, a response called "long-term regulation". This response is mainly attributed to an increased abundance of AQP2 protein due to stimulated transcription of the *Aqp2* gene [85], which is mediated by the

vasopressin-V2R signaling cascade [86]. Sequencing of the 5-flanking region of the Aqp2 gene revealed several putative cis-binding element motifs including a cAMP-response element (CRE) and an SP-1 site [87, 88]. CRE present in the Aqp2 gene regulates transcription of the gene [83, 89]. While the PKA-CRE pathway is shown to be involved in the initial rise in AQP2 levels after dDAVP stimulation, long-term regulation of AQP2 may involve the activation of Epac [90]. Hypertonicity affects transcription of many genes through the interaction between the tonicity-responsive enhancer (TonE) and its transcription factor TonEBP. TonEBP knockout mice show downregulated protein expression of AQP2, confirming the role of TonE/TonEBP in AQP2 transcription [83]. A system-level analysis of cell-specific Aqp2 gene expression in renal collecting duct revealed many transcriptional regulators and transcriptional regulators binding elements that were involved in the transcription of the Aqp2 gene. The transcriptional regulators that bind to ETS, HOX, RXR (retinoid X receptor family), CREB, and GATA (GATA-binding factors) of the Aqp2 gene are likely to be involved in cell-specific regulation of Aqp2 gene expression [91], providing further insight into the transcription regulation of the Aqp2 gene. Recently, a Bayes' theorem was used to integrate several omics data sets to stratify the 1344 TFs present in the mouse genome with regard to probabilities of regulating Aqp2 gene transcription [92]. The analysis identified 17 of 1344 TFs that are most likely to be involved in the regulation of Aqp2 gene transcription, including Cebpb, Elf1, Elf3, Ets1, Jun, Junb, Nfkb1, Sp1. Atf1, Irf3, Klf5, Klf6, Mef2d, Nfyb, Nr2f6, Stat3, and Nr4a1. Surprisingly, among these TFs, CREB (Creb1) is absent [92]. A recent genome-wide mapping of DNA accessibility and binding sites for CREB and C/EBP β showed that in vasopressin-sensitive collecting duct cells, C/EBPβ (but not CREB), a pioneer transcription factor critical to cell-specific gene expression, bound strongly at the identified enhancer downstream from Aqp2 [92]. Thus, any role for CREB in the regulation of Aqp2 gene transcription is unlikely to be direct.

3.4.2 AQP2-Targeting miRNAs in the Kidney

miRNAs, important modulators of gene expression that act via regulation of the mRNA translation, provide novel insights in the intricate regulation of protein expression and function [93]. Integrated bioinformatic analysis of the miRNAome and proteome suggested that AQP2 expression was regulated by epigenetic machinery and various transcription factors [93]. About miRNAs (miR-1193, 19 major miR-3549, miR-181d, miR-92b, miR-463, miR-342, miR-93. miR-3573, miR-127, miR-324, miR-411, miR-1, miR-873, miR-16, miR-3074, miR-206, miR-678, miR-496, and miR-298) were found to be responsive to vasopressin in rat kidney inner medullary collecting duct (IMCD) cells using microarray chip assay. miR-127, miR-1, miR873, miR-16, miR-206, miR-678, miR-496, miR-298, and miR-463 exhibited 1.3-fold increase in changes in expression after vasopressin stimulation [93].

Among them four miRNAs (miR-32, miR-137, miR-216a, and miR-216b) are shown to target the 3'-untranslated region of rat AQP2 mRNA. Target seed regions of miR-32 and miR-137 were also conserved in the 3-'-untranslated region of mouse AQP2 mRNA. Overexpression of miR-32 or miR-137, which was not identified as vasopressin-responsive microRNAs, decreased dDAVP-regulated AQP2 mRNA and protein levels in mpkCCDc14 cells, indicating that the interaction of miRNAs with the AQP2 regulatory pathway is likely vasopressinindependent [90]. Consistent with this, a downregulation of AQP2 expression induced by stimulation of the calcium sensing receptor signaling is likely attributed to the miR-137 generation [93].

Dicer is a critical regulator of the biogenesis of miRNA, which helps to process pre-miRNAs to mature miRNAs in the cytoplasm. Dicer^{AQP2Cre1+} mice (selectively suppressed Dicer expression in AQP2-positive cells of the mouse kidney collecting ducts) have severely reduced AQP2 in the kidney. Among 56 differentially expressed

miRNAs, 31 had at least a twofold difference in (14)expression upregulated and 17 downregulated) between Dicer^{AQP2Cre1+} and control mice. Only three miRNAs (miR-7688-5p, miR-8114, and miR-409-3p) altered in the renal inner medulla of DicerAQP2Cre1+ mice, which could be putative regulators of AQP2 expression. However, Luciferase assays failed to demonstrate a direct interaction of AQP2 or the three potential transcription factors with miR-7688-5p, miR-8114, and miR-409-3p. In fact, these miRNAs were found involved in epigenetic control (Phf2, Kdm5c, and Kdm4a) or transcriptional regulation (GATA3, GATA2, and ELF3) of AQP2 [93].

3.5 Epigenetic Regulation of AQP2

Histone H3 lysine 27 (H3K27) is a histone marker associated with open chromatin and increased H3K27 transcription. acetylation mapping is widely used to identify open regions of DNA overlapping both promoters and enhancers [93]. Vasopressin or dDAVP induced a marked increase in histone H3K27 acetylation (H3K27ac) across the body of the AQP2 gene, and in the promoter, as well as in upstream of the AQP2 transcriptional start site in mpkCCDc14 cells [90]. A very recent study demonstrated that in hypokalemia-induced nephrogenic diabetes insipidus, the level of acetylated H3K27 (H3K27ac) was decreased in the Aqp2 promoter region, which was associated with reduced Aqp2 mRNA levels. Histone deacetylases inhibitors prevented the downregulation of AQP2 mRNA and protein, likely by enhancing H3K27 acetylation [93]. This study indicates a key role of H3K27ac in AQP2 regulation during pathophysiological conditions. Epigenetic regulation of other AQPs including DNA acetylation or methylation is seen in other reviews [94].

Acknowledgments This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant Nos. 82170693, 82270744, 81870465, 81970623, 81670646).

References

- Fenton RA, Murali SK, Moeller HB (2020) Advances in Aquaporin-2 trafficking mechanisms and their implications for treatment of water balance disorders. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 319:C1
- 2. Kreida S, Tornroth-Horsefield S (2015) Structural insights into aquaporin selectivity and regulation. Curr Opin Struct Biol 33:126–134
- Nesverova V, Tornroth-Horsefield S (2019) Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of mammalian aquaporins. Cell 8:82
- Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Clemens DM, Hall JE (2013) Regulation of AQP0 water permeability is enhanced by cooperativity. J Gen Physiol 141:287–295
- Reichow SL, Clemens DM, Freites JA, Nemeth-Cahalan KL, Heyden M, Tobias DJ, Hall JE, Gonen T (2013) Allosteric mechanism of water-channel gating by Ca2+-calmodulin. Nat Struct Mol Biol 20: 1085–1092
- Yu J, Yool AJ, Schulten K, Tajkhorshid E (2006) Mechanism of gating and ion conductivity of a possible tetrameric pore in aquaporin-1. Structure 14:1411– 1423
- Gunnarson E, Zelenina M, Axehult G, Song Y, Bondar A, Krieger P, Brismar H, Zelenin S, Aperia A (2008) Identification of a molecular target for glutamate regulation of astrocyte water permeability. Glia 56:587–596
- Tornroth-Horsefield S, Hedfalk K, Fischer G, Lindkvist-Petersson K, Neutze R (2010) Structural insights into eukaryotic aquaporin regulation. FEBS Lett 584:2580–2588
- Janosi L, Ceccarelli M (2013) The gating mechanism of the human aquaporin 5 revealed by molecular dynamics simulations. PLoS One 8:e59897
- Eto K, Noda Y, Horikawa S, Uchida S, Sasaki S (2010) Phosphorylation of aquaporin-2 regulates its water permeability. J Biol Chem 285:40777–40784
- Moeller HB, Knepper MA, Fenton RA (2009) Serine 269 phosphorylated aquaporin-2 is targeted to the apical membrane of collecting duct principal cells. Kidney Int 75:295–303
- Moeller HB, Praetorius J, Rutzler MR, Fenton RA (2010) Phosphorylation of aquaporin-2 regulates its endocytosis and protein-protein interactions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:424–429
- Hadidi H, Kamali R, Binesh A (2021) Investigation of the aquaporin-2 gating mechanism with molecular dynamics simulations. Proteins 89:819–831
- 14. Hadidi H, Kamali R, Binesh A (2020) Dynamics and energetics of water transport through aquaporin mutants causing nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI): a molecular dynamics study. J Biomol Struct Dyn 40:1273–1284
- Hadidi H, Kamali R (2021) Non-equilibrium molecular dynamics study of human aquaporin-2 in the static external electric fields. J Biomol Struct Dyn:1–9

- Edemir B, Pavenstadt H, Schlatter E, Weide T (2011) Mechanisms of cell polarity and aquaporin sorting in the nephron. Pflugers Arch 461:607–621
- Moeller HB, Fenton RA (2012) Cell biology of vasopressin-regulated aquaporin-2 trafficking. Pflugers Arch 464:133–144
- 18. Nielsen S, Chou CL, Marples D, Christensen EI, Kishore BK, Knepper MA (1995) Vasopressin increases water permeability of kidney collecting duct by inducing translocation of aquaporin-CD water channels to plasma membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:1013–1017
- Fushimi K, Uchida S, Hara Y, Hirata Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1993) Cloning and expression of apical membrane water channel of rat kidney collecting tubule. Nature 361:549–552
- Fushimi K, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1997) Phosphorylation of serine 256 is required for cAMP-dependent regulatory exocytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 272:14800–14804
- 21. Katsura T, Gustafson CE, Ausiello DA, Brown D (1997) Protein kinase a phosphorylation is involved in regulated exocytosis of aquaporin-2 in transfected LLC-PK1 cells. Am J Phys 272:F817–F822
- 22. Nishimoto G, Zelenina M, Li D, Yasui M, Aperia A, Nielsen S, Nairn AC (1999) Arginine vasopressin stimulates phosphorylation of aquaporin-2 in rat renal tissue. Am J Phys 276:F254–F259
- 23. van Balkom BW, Savelkoul PJ, Markovich D, Hofman E, Nielsen S, van der Sluijs P, Deen PM (2002) The role of putative phosphorylation sites in the targeting and shuttling of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 277:41473–41479
- 24. Torres-Quesada O, Mayrhofer JE, Stefan E (2017) The many faces of compartmentalized PKA signalosomes. Cell Signal 37:1–11
- 25. Noda Y, Sasaki S (2006) Regulation of aquaporin-2 trafficking and its binding protein complex. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758:1117–1125
- 26. Stefan E, Wiesner B, Baillie GS, Mollajew R, Henn V, Lorenz D, Furkert J, Santamaria K, Nedvetsky P, Hundsrucker C, Beyermann M, Krause E, Pohl P, Gall I, MacIntyre AN, Bachmann S, Houslay MD, Rosenthal W, Klussmann E (2007) Compartmentalization of cAMP-dependent signaling by phosphodiesterase-4D is involved in the regulation of vasopressin-mediated water reabsorption in renal principal cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 18:199–212
- 27. Okutsu R, Rai T, Kikuchi A, Ohno M, Uchida K, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2008) AKAP220 colocalizes with AQP2 in the inner medullary collecting ducts. Kidney Int 74:1429–1433
- 28. Henn V, Edemir B, Stefan E, Wiesner B, Lorenz D, Theilig F, Schmitt R, Vossebein L, Tamma G, Beyermann M, Krause E, Herberg FW, Valenti G, Bachmann S, Rosenthal W, Klussmann E (2004) Identification of a novel A-kinase anchoring protein 18 isoform and evidence for its role in the vasopressin-

induced aquaporin-2 shuttle in renal principal cells. J Biol Chem 279:26654–26665

- 29. Klussmann E, Maric K, Wiesner B, Beyermann M, Rosenthal W (1999) Protein kinase a anchoring proteins are required for vasopressin-mediated translocation of aquaporin-2 into cell membranes of renal principal cells. J Biol Chem 274:4934–4938
- Klussmann E, Rosenthal W (2001) Role and identification of protein kinase a anchoring proteins in vasopressin-mediated aquaporin-2 translocation. Kidney Int 60:446–449
- Lee JW, Chou C-L, Knepper MA (2015) Deep sequencing in microdissected renal tubules identifies nephron segment-specific transcriptomes. J Am Soc Nephrol 26:2669–2677
- 32. Champigneulle A, Siga E, Vassent G, Imbert-Teboul M (1993) V2-like vasopressin receptor mobilizes intracellular Ca2+ in rat medullary collecting tubules. Am J Phys 265:F35–F45
- 33. Chou CL, Yip KP, Michea L, Kador K, Ferraris JD, Wade JB, Knepper MA (2000) Regulation of aquaporin-2 trafficking by vasopressin in the renal collecting duct. Roles of ryanodine-sensitive Ca2+ stores and calmodulin. J Biol Chem 275:36839–36846
- 34. Yip KP (2002) Coupling of vasopressin-induced intracellular Ca2+ mobilization and apical exocytosis in perfused rat kidney collecting duct. J Physiol 538: 891–899
- Chou CL, Rapko SI, Knepper MA (1998) Phosphoinositide signaling in rat inner medullary collecting duct. Am J Phys 274(3):F564–F572
- 36. Isobe K, Jung HJ, Yang CR, Claxton J, Sandoval P, Burg MB, Raghuram V, Knepper MA (2017) Systems-level identification of PKA-dependent signaling in epithelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114: E8875–E8884
- Mamenko M, Dhande I, Tomilin V, Zaika O, Boukelmoune N, Zhu Y, Gonzalez-Garay ML, Pochynyuk O, Doris PA (2016) Defective storeoperated calcium entry causes partial nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. J Am Soc Nephrol 27:2035–2048
- Lorenz D, Krylov A, Hahm D, Hagen V, Rosenthal W, Pohl P, Maric K (2003) Cyclic AMP is sufficient for triggering the exocytic recruitment of aquaporin-2 in renal epithelial cells. EMBO Rep 4:88–93
- Veeman MT, Axelrod JD, Moon RT (2003) A second canon. Functions and mechanisms of beta-cateninindependent Wnt signaling. Dev Cell 5:367–377
- 40. Ando F, Sohara E, Morimoto T, Yui N, Nomura N, Kikuchi E, Takahashi D, Mori T, Vandewalle A, Rai T, Sasaki S, Kondo Y, Uchida S (2016) Wnt5a induces renal AQP2 expression by activating calcineurin signalling pathway. Nat Commun 7:13636
- 41. Noda Y, Horikawa S, Kanda E, Yamashita M, Meng H, Eto K, Li Y, Kuwahara M, Hirai K, Pack C, Kinjo M, Okabe S, Sasaki S (2008) Reciprocal interaction with G-actin and tropomyosin is essential for aquaporin-2 trafficking. J Cell Biol 182:587–601

- Simon H, Gao Y, Franki N, Hays RM (1993) Vasopressin depolymerizes apical F-actin in rat inner medullary collecting duct. Am J Phys 265:C757–C762
- 43. Yui N, Lu HJ, Bouley R, Brown D (2012) AQP2 is necessary for vasopressin- and forskolin-mediated filamentous actin depolymerization in renal epithelial cells. Biol Open 1:101–108
- 44. Ho C-H, Yang H-H, Su S-H, Yeh A-H, Yu M-J (2021) α-Actinin 4 links vasopressin short-term and long-term regulation of Aquaporin-2 in kidney collecting duct cells. Front Physiol 12:725172
- 45. Noda Y, Horikawa S, Katayama Y, Sasaki S (2004) Water channel aquaporin-2 directly binds to actin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 322:740–745
- 46. Noda Y, Horikawa S, Katayama Y, Sasaki S (2005) Identification of a multiprotein "motor" complex binding to water channel aquaporin-2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 330:1041–1047
- 47. Tamma G, Klussmann E, Oehlke J, Krause E, Rosenthal W, Svelto M, Valenti G (2005) Actin remodeling requires ERM function to facilitate AQP2 apical targeting. J Cell Sci 118:3623–3630
- 48. Whiting JL, Ogier L, Forbush KA, Bucko P, Gopalan J, Seternes OM, Langeberg LK, Scott JD (2016) AKAP220 manages apical actin networks that coordinate aquaporin-2 location and renal water reabsorption. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113:E4328–E4337
- 49. Barile M, Pisitkun T, Yu MJ, Chou CL, Verbalis MJ, Shen RF, Knepper MA (2005) Large scale protein identification in intracellular aquaporin-2 vesicles from renal inner medullary collecting duct. Mol Cell Proteomics 4:1095–1106
- Sasaki S (2012) Aquaporin 2: from its discovery to molecular structure and medical implications. Mol Asp Med 33:535–546
- Tamma G, Carmosino M, Svelto M, Valenti G (2005) Bradykinin signaling counteracts cAMP-elicited aquaporin 2 translocation in renal cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 16:2881–2889
- 52. Harazaki M, Kawai Y, Su L, Hamazaki Y, Nakahata T, Minato N, Hattori M (2004) Specific recruitment of SPA-1 to the immunological synapse: involvement of actin-bundling protein actinin. Immunol Lett 92:221– 226
- 53. Nedvetsky PI, Stefan E, Frische S, Santamaria K, Wiesner B, Valenti G, Hammer JA, Nielsen S, Goldenring JR, Rosenthal W, Klussmann E (2007) A role of myosin Vb and Rab11-FIP2 in the aquaporin-2 shuttle. Traffic 8:110–123
- 54. Isobe K, Raghuram V, Krishnan L, Chou C-L, Yang C-R, Knepper MA (2020) CRISPR-Cas9/ phosphoproteomics identifies multiple noncanonical targets of myosin light chain kinase. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 318:F600–F616
- 55. Inoue T, Nielsen S, Mandon B, Terris J, Kishore BK, Knepper MA (1998) SNAP-23 in rat kidney: colocalization with aquaporin-2 in collecting duct vesicles. Am J Phys 275:F752–F760

- 56. Mandon B, Chou CL, Nielsen S, Knepper MA (1996) Syntaxin-4 is localized to the apical plasma membrane of rat renal collecting duct cells: possible role in aquaporin-2 trafficking. J Clin Invest 98:906–913
- 57. Gouraud S, Laera A, Calamita G, Carmosino M, Procino G, Rossetto O, Mannucci R, Rosenthal W, Svelto M, Valenti G (2002) Functional involvement of VAMP/synaptobrevin-2 in cAMP-stimulated aquaporin 2 translocation in renal collecting duct cells. J Cell Sci 115:3667–3674
- Procino G, Barbieri C, Tamma G, De Benedictis L, Pessin JE, Svelto M, Valenti G (2008) AQP2 exocytosis in the renal collecting duct—involvement of SNARE isoforms and the regulatory role of Munc18b. J Cell Sci 121:2097–2106
- 59. Bouley R, Hawthorn G, Russo LM, Lin HY, Ausiello DA, Brown D (2006) Aquaporin 2 (AQP2) and vaso-pressin type 2 receptor (V2R) endocytosis in kidney epithelial cells: AQP2 is located in 'endocytosis-resistant' membrane domains after vasopressin treatment. Biol Cell 98:215–232
- 60. Lu H, Sun TX, Bouley R, Blackburn K, McLaughlin M, Brown D (2004) Inhibition of endocytosis causes phosphorylation (S256)-independent plasma membrane accumulation of AQP2. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 286:F233–F243
- Russo LM, McKee M, Brown D (2006) Methyl-betacyclodextrin induces vasopressin-independent apical accumulation of aquaporin-2 in the isolated, perfused rat kidney. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 291:F246– F253
- 62. Liu C-CS, Cheung PW, Dinesh A, Baylor N, Paunescu TC, Nair AV, Bouley R, Brown D (2021) Actin-related protein 2/3 complex plays a critical role in the aquaporin-2 exocytotic pathway. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 321:F179–F194
- Brown D, Weyer P, Orci L (1988) Vasopressin stimulates endocytosis in kidney collecting duct principal cells. Eur J Cell Biol 46:336–341
- 64. Strange K, Willingham MC, Handler JS, Harris HW Jr (1988) Apical membrane endocytosis via coated pits is stimulated by removal of antidiuretic hormone from isolated, perfused rabbit cortical collecting tubule. J Membr Biol 103:17–28
- 65. Sun TX, Van Hoek A, Huang Y, Bouley R, McLaughlin M, Brown D (2002) Aquaporin-2localization in clathrin-coated pits: inhibition of endocytosis by dominant-negative dynamin. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 282:F998–F1011
- 66. Marples D, Schroer TA, Ahrens N, Taylor A, Knepper MA, Nielsen S (1998) Dynein and dynactin colocalize with AQP2 water channels in intracellular vesicles from kidney collecting duct. Am J Phys 274:F384– F394
- 67. Lu HA, Sun TX, Matsuzaki T, Yi XH, Eswara J, Bouley R, McKee M, Brown D (2007) Heat shock protein 70 interacts with aquaporin-2 and regulates its trafficking. J Biol Chem 282:28721–28732

- Fenton RA, Pedersen CN, Moeller HB (2013) New insights into regulated aquaporin-2 function. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 22:551–558
- 69. Aoki T, Suzuki T, Hagiwara H, Kuwahara M, Sasaki S, Takata K, Matsuzaki T (2012) Close association of aquaporin-2 internalization with caveolin-1. Acta Histochem Cytochem 45:139–146
- 70. Li W, Zhang Y, Bouley R, Chen Y, Matsuzaki T, Nunes P, Hasler U, Brown D, Lu HA (2011) Simvastatin enhances aquaporin-2 surface expression and urinary concentration in vasopressin-deficient Brattleboro rats through modulation of rho GTPase. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 301:F309–F318
- Procino G, Barbieri C, Carmosino M, Rizzo F, Valenti G, Svelto M (2010) Lovastatin-induced cholesterol depletion affects both apical sorting and endocytosis of aquaporin-2 in renal cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 298:F266–F278
- Wesche D, Deen PMT, Knoers NVAM (2012) Congenital nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: the current state of affairs. Pediatr Nephrol 27(12):2183–2204
- Choi H-J et al (2020) Sorting nexin 27 regulates the lysosomal degradation of Aquaporin-2 protein in the kidney collecting duct. Cell 9(5):1208
- 74. Yui N, Lu HAJ, Chen Y, Nomura N, Bouley R, Brown D (2013) Basolateral targeting and microtubuledependent transcytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304:C38–C48
- 75. Tajika Y, Matsuzaki T, Suzuki T, Aoki T, Hagiwara H, Kuwahara M, Sasaki S, Takata K (2004) Aquaporin-2 is retrieved to the apical storage compartment via early endosomes and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinasedependent pathway. Endocrinology 145:4375–4383
- 76. Tajika Y, Matsuzaki T, Suzuki T, Ablimit A, Aoki T, Hagiwara H, Kuwahara M, Sasaki S, Takata K (2005) Differential regulation of AQP2 trafficking in endosomes by microtubules and actin filaments. Histochem Cell Biol 124:1–12
- 77. Seaman MNJ (2004) Cargo-selective endosomal sorting for retrieval to the Golgi requires retromer. J Cell Biol 165:111–122
- Kamsteeg E-J, Hendriks G, Boone M, Konings IBM, Oorschot V, van der Sluijs P, Klumperman J, Deen PMT (2006) Short-chain ubiquitination mediates the regulated endocytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:18344–18349
- Pisitkun T, Shen RF, Knepper MA (2004) Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:13368–13373
- Oshikawa S, Sonoda H, Ikeda M (2016) Aquaporins in urinary extracellular vesicles (exosomes). Int J Mol Sci 17:E957
- Street JM, Birkhoff W, Menzies RI, Webb DJ, Bailey MA, Dear JW (2011) Exosomal transmission of functional aquaporin 2 in kidney cortical collecting duct cells. J Physiol 589:6119–6127
- 82. Yasui M, Zelenin SM, Celsi G, Aperia A (1997) Adenylate cyclase-coupled vasopressin receptor

activates AQP2 promoter via a dual effect on CRE and AP1 elements. Am J Phys 272:F443–F450

- 83. Hasler U, Jeon US, Kim JA, Mordasini D, Kwon HM, Feraille E, Martin PY (2006) Tonicity-responsive enhancer binding protein is an essential regulator of aquaporin-2 expression in renal collecting duct principal cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 17:1521–1531
- 84. Hasler U, Leroy V, Jeon US, Bouley R, Dimitrov M, Kim JA, Brown D, Kwon HM, Martin PY, Feraille E (2008) NF-kappaB modulates aquaporin-2transcription in renal collecting duct principal cells. J Biol Chem 283:28095–28105
- Terris J, Ecelbarger CA, Nielsen S, Knepper MA (1996) Long-term regulation of four renal aquaporins in rats. Am J Phys 271:F414–F422
- 86. DiGiovanni SR, Nielsen S, Christensen EI, Knepper MA (1994) Regulation of collecting duct water channel expression by vasopressin in Brattleboro rat. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:8984–8988
- Uchida S, Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Marumo F (1994) Isolation of human aquaporin-CD gene. J Biol Chem 269:23451–23455
- Rai T, Uchida S, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Cloning of rat and mouse aquaporin-2 gene promoters and identification of a negative cis-regulatory element. Am J Phys 273:F264–F273

- Matsumura Y, Uchida S, Rai T, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1997) Transcriptional regulation of aquaporin-2 water channel gene by cAMP. J Am Soc Nephrol 8:861–867
- 90. Kortenoeven ML, Trimpert C, van den Brand M, Li Y, Wetzels JF, Deen PM (2012) In mpkCCD cells, longterm regulation of aquaporin-2 by vasopressin occurs independent of protein kinase a and CREB but may involve Epac. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 302: F1395–F1401
- 91. Yu MJ, Miller RL, Uawithya P, Rinschen MM, Khositseth S, Braucht DW, Chou CL, Pisitkun T, Nelson RD, Knepper MA (2009) Systems-level analysis of cell-specific AQP2 gene expression in renal collecting duct. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:2441– 2446
- 92. Kikuchi H, Jung HJ, Raghuram V, Leo KT, Park E, Yang C-R, Chou C-L, Chen L, Knepper MA (2021) Bayesian identification of candidate transcription factors for the regulation of gene expression. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 321:F389–F401
- 93. Xu L, Xie H, Hu S, Zhao X, Han M, Liu Q et al (2022) HDAC3 inhibition improves urinary-concentrating defect in hypokalaemia by promoting AQP2 transcription. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 234(4):e13802
- 94. Fabian MR, Sonenberg N, Filipowicz W (2010) Regulation of mRNA translation and stability by microRNAs. Annu Rev Biochem 79:351–379



Transport Characteristics of Aquaporins

4

Xiaoqiang Geng, Guangying Shao, Tao Jiang, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQP) are a class of the integral membrane proteins. The main physiological function of AQPs is to facilitate the water transport across plasma membrane of cells. However, the transport of various kinds of small molecules by AQPs is an interesting topic. Studies using in vitro cell models have found that AQPs mediated transport of small molecules, including glycerol, urea. carbamides, polyols, purines, pyrimidines and monocarboxylates, and gases such as CO₂, NO, NH_3 , H_2O_2 and O_2 , although the high intrinsic membrane permeabilities for these gases make aquaporin-facilitated transport not dominant in physiological mechanism. AQPs are also considered to transport silicon, antimonite, arsenite and some ions; however, most data about transport characteristics of AQPs are derived from in vitro experiments. The physiological significance of AQPs that are permeable to various small molecules is

T. Jiang

necessary to be determined by in vivo experiments. This chapter will provide information about the transport characteristics of AQPs.

Keywords

Aquaporins · AQPs · Aquaglyceroporins · Water channel

4.1 Water Transport Mediated by Aquaporins

The main physiological function of aquaporins (AQPs) is to facilitate the water transport across plasma membrane of cells (Fig. 4.1) [1, 2]. Water transporting property of AQPs was first confirmed via biophysical function studies of AQP1 that possesses extremely high water permeability reaching $2 \sim 3 \times 10^9$ water molecules per subunit per second [3].

Almost all of rat AQPs are permeable to water with various single-channel water permeability including: AQP0 (0.25 \times 10⁻¹⁴ cm³/s) [4], AOP1 $(6.0 \times 10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3/\text{s})$ [4], AOP2 10^{-14} cm^{3}/s) (3.3 \times [4], AOP3 $(2.1 \times 10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3\text{/s})$ [4], AQP4 $(24 \times 10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3\text{/s})$ s) [4], AOP5 $(5.0 \times 10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3/\text{s})$ [4]. The water permeability of other AQPs was measured by various groups: human AQP6 was reported to be inhibited by HgCl₂ [5], nevertheless, when the rat AQP6 expressed in oocytes, it was activated by

X. Geng \cdot G. Shao

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

College of Basic Medicine, Beihua University, Jilin, China

B. Yang (⊠) School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_4



Fig. 4.1 AQP1 mediates transmembrane water permeability. AQP1 is organized as a tetrameric assembly of four identical polypeptide subunits. Water molecules pass through a pore of each AQP1 monomer

Hg²⁺ to dramatically increase the osmotic water permeability ($P_{\rm f} = 93.0 \times 10^{-4}$ cm/s) [6]. The mouse AQP6 was identified to have low water permeability activated by Hg^{2+} [7]. Another group confirmed that rat AQP6 lacks water permeability [8]. AQP7 was initially found and cloned from rat testis, and water permeability coefficient of Xenopus oocytes injected with rat AQP7-cRNA reached 186 µm/s [9]. The cloning and water transport measurement of mouse AQP8 were performed using Xenopus oocytes, and the single channel water permeability of AQP8 was up to 8.2×10^{-14} cm³/s [10]. Rat AQP9 cRNA-injected Xenopus oocytes expressed ~fourfold increase of coefficients of osmotic water permeability $(P_{\rm f})$ [11]. The function of AQP10 was also examined in Xenopus oocyte expression system, in which the osmotic water permeability increased up to sixfold with AQP10 expression [12]. Using CHO cells transfected with GFP-AQP11 to measure the water permeability of AQP11, the osmotic water permeability P_{f} value enhanced up to 8.0×10^{-4} cm/s [13]. Another group confirmed that mouse AQP11 was water permeable using stopped-flow analysis of vesicles containing mouse AQP11 [14]. Whether AQP12 could transport water has not been determined yet.

With selective pore for the rapid movement of water across cell membranes, AQPs are crucial for the transport of water and regulation of water homeostasis. In body, there are two trans-tissue water flow routes: transcellular water flow mediated by AQPs and paracellular flow. AQPs are thought to be the specific channels for rapid water transport in response to osmotic gradient, making a critical contribution to the regulation of transcellular water flow [15].

When expressed in X. laevis oocytes, AQP1 exhibited significantly high osmotic water permeability that was 20-fold higher than that of the control oocytes [16, 17]. AQP1 protein reconstituted into membrane proteoliposomes causes the 50-fold raise in water permeability [18, 19]. This process occurs with low Arrhenius activation energy and is inhibited by HgCl₂ or other mercurial and is reversed by a reducing agent. Water permeability mediated by most AQPs can be inhibited by mercurial reagents such as HgCl₂ whose mechanism was elucidated by molecular dynamics simulations [20]. Mercury inhibits water and glycerol transport by mammalian AQPs through binding to cysteine residues [21]. However, AQP4 and AQP6 are not inhibited by HgCl₂ [22, 23].

To explain how a simple pore without moving parts could allow rapid transit of water without movement of protons, the groups of Robert Stroud and Bing Jap solved the atomic structures of AQP1 from bovine red blood cells at 2.2 Å resolution [24]. Later, several groups performed molecular dynamics simulations on the basis of this solved structure [25, 26]. Now, the essence of how AQPs facilitate the movement of water but not protons has been revealed. Peter Agre explained how AQP1 could selectively accommodate water molecules transporting in his Nobel lecture [27]: water maintains the bulk solution condition at the extracellular vestibule and an internal vestibule both have the hourglass structure of the AQP1 molecule. In a single file, water could pass through a 20 Å channel that separates vestibules, the water molecules could interact with pore-lining residues to prevent the formation of hydrogen bonds between the water molecules. Especially near the top of the bridged site, the channel reaches its narrowest constriction of 2.8 Å, thus the pore is so narrow that it just accommodates a single water molecule. The mechanism of repealing proton from its

permeation of AQP includes [24, 27–29]: (1) The side chain in loop E forms a fixed positive charge and a conserved histidine residue of another wall forms a partial positive charge, these two positive charges collectively repel protons. (2) Moreover, a single water molecule could form hydrogen bonds simultaneously when it transiently undergoes a transient dipole reorientation, which also serves to be the barrier to protons.

AQPs mediate the bidirectional water flow driven by an osmotic gradient, which can be adjusted either by gating, conformational change, or altering the AQPs density in a particular membrane. Among them, the protein abundance of AQPs can be affected by systemic hormones (e.g., vasopressin, insulin, angiotensin II), local molecules (e.g., purine, prostaglandins, bradykinin, dopamine) and other common microenvironment signals, including pH, divalent cation concentrations and osmolality. The functions of aquaporins are regulated by posttranslational modifications, such as phosphorylation, ubiquitination, glycosylation, subcellular distribution, degradation, and protein interactions [30].

The structure and mechanism of AQP0 gating have always been controversial. Gonen et al. observed two contraction sites along the pores of AQP0, suggesting that the structure of AQP0 in sheep may be closed. In addition, AQP0 also exhibits unusually low water conductance compared to other AQPs, and pH gating can only regulate water conductance threefold, so the structural changes between the open and closed conformations may be unclear yet [31]. Due to tight contacts between extracellular regions, differences in crystal packing may lead to a gating effect of AQP0.

In previous studies, "capping" and "pinching" gating mechanisms were proposed based on channel analysis of AQPs crystal structure. AqpZ is a typical representative of "pinching" gating mechanism. In the crystal structure model of AqpZ homologous tetramer, the R189 side chain has two different conformations of "up" and "down" Further molecular dynamics simulations showed that the R189 side chain could swing up and down rapidly. Therefore, R189 residue is considered to be the switch of AqpZ gating, which swings up and down the side chain to change the diameter of the nearby channel to control the channel switch. Recently, Yang et al. investigated the structure, dynamics and water proximity of key "gated" residues of AqpZ in a functionally active state, revealing that the water molecular channel of AqpZ is in a "permanently open" state. Therefore, it is now widely accepted that most AQPs function as the permanently open channels for water permeation without a gate while a permanently open conformation of the R189 side chain of AqpZ exists in native or native-like membrane environments [32].

4.2 Glycerol Transport Mediated by AQPs

In addition to the primary function of AQPs to facilitate water transport, glycerol transport could be another significant function of AQPs. Aquaglyceroporins, including AQP3, AQP7, AQP9 and AQP10, are a subset of aquaporin family and the exclusive mammalian proteins with the ability to permeate glycerol with their relatively broad solute specificity and sequence homology. One of the physiological functions of aquaglyceroporins is to facilitate the transport of glycerol across the cell membrane. Such glyceroltransporting function of aquaglyceroporins is involved in the movement of glycerol and energy metabolism process.

AQP3 (originally called glycerol intrinsic protein, GLIP, based on its glycerol-transporting function) was first cloned by three different groups, respectively [33-35]. AQP3 is a relatively weak transporter of water but functions as an efficient glycerol transporter. Measurements of the 10-min glycerol uptake of *Xenopus* oocytes after microinjection of 5 ng of AQP3 cRNA and a $24 \sim 27$ h incubation at 18 °C indicate that glycerol uptake is remarkably increased compared with control. Glycerol uptake in oocytes expressing AQP0, AQP1, AQP2, AQP4 or AQP5 is not increased significantly compared with control [4]. AQP3 is mainly expressed at the basolateral membrane of epithelial cells in kidney collecting duct, airway and intestine, as well as in epidermis, urinary bladder, conjunctiva and cornea [36]. As an aquaglyceroporin, AQP3 mediates glycerol permeability in certain organs, tissues and cells. In skin, the stratum corneum (SC) is the most superficial layer whose hydration skin appearance and physical determines properties [37]. Phenotype analysis of AQP3deficient mice indicates that AQP3 expressed in epidermal keratinocytes plays an essential role in hydration process and maintaining biological function of skin [38, 39]. Study on AQP3 null mice showed that deficiency of skin AQP3 impaired glycerol transport through basal keratinocyte layer into the epidermis and SC, resulting in the reduced glycerol content of epidermis and SC and therefore impairing hydration and epidermal biosynthetic functions [39]. These data provide us compelling evidence that glycerol-transporting property of AQP3 is important for the skin function (Fig. 4.2) [37].

AQP7 is abundantly expressed in human adipose tissue and acts as an adipose glycerol channel (Fig. 4.3) [40], it is found to act as a facilitative carrier for water by tenfold $(186 \pm 15 \ \mu m/s)$, glycerol by fivefold (the calculated $P_{\rm glycerol}$ was 18.9×10^{-6} cm/s) and urea by ninefold (the calculated Purea was 12.0×10^{-6} cm/s), in *Xenopus* oocytes expressing AQP7 [9].

Rodríguez et al. reported that AQP3 and AQP9 are also expressed in omental and subcutaneous fat depots, in addition to the well-known expression of AQP7 in adipose tissue [41]. AQP3 and AQP9 act as glycerol channels in adipocytes and the liver, respectively, representing novel additional pathways for the glycerol transport in human adipocytes [42, 43]. Studies on AQP7 and AQP9 knockout or knockdown mice demonstrate the pathophysiological relevance of glycerol channels through effects on glycerol metabolism. Impairment or lack of AQP7 function might have a causal role in obesity and diabetes mellitus [43].

AQP9 is mainly expressed in liver, testis, brain, leukocytes, epididymis and spleen [44– 46]. By injecting rat AQP9-cRNA into oocytes and determining the permeability profile of AQP9, it is concluded that AQP9 confers high permeability for water as well as other solutes including carbamides, polyols, purines, pyrimidines and monocarboxylates [46]. A subsequent research shows AQP9 mainly facilitates glycerol and urea transport [47]. Further study also shows that AQP9 facilitates glycerol influx and urea efflux in hepatocytes, providing evidence that AQP9 acts as an important solute channel associated with energy metabolism [11].

In human adipocytes, AQP3, AQP7 and AQP9 represent the glycerol channels involved in the regulation of lipid and glucose metabolism [40, 42]. AQP3 is present in the plasma membrane and cytoplasm. AQP7 is expressed predominantly in the cytoplasm upon the lipid droplets. AQP9 is constitutively expressed in the plasma membranes [41]. The role of aquaglyceroporins expressed in adipocytes is to control the transport of glycerol into and out of adipocytes, which are critical steps for lipogenesis and lipolysis [43]. In the lipogenic process, AQP9-mediated glycerol uptake provides glycerol for the glycerol-3-phosphate proceeds, and further involves in the triacylglycerols synthesis of adipocytes (Fig. 4.4) [42]. In the lipolysis, stimulation of adrenergic receptors by catecholamines leads to a translocation of AQP3 and AQP7 to the plasma membrane to facilitate the glycerol release, which parallels with the translocation of HSL to the lipid droplets and its activation, and leptin (via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signalling cascade) and catecholamines downregulate AQP7 expression, which restrict glycerol release from adipocytes (Fig. 4.3) [42].

AQP10 is abundantly expressed in the duodenum and the jejunum [48], which is subsequently identified as aquaglyceroporin on account of its functional and structural similarity with other aquaglyceroporins AQP3, AQP7 and AQP9 [12]. Using oocytes, isotopic solute uptakes mediated by AQP10 were detected, resulting that the glycerol permeability was significantly increased threefold with AQP10, which was inhibited by HgCl₂ [12].



4.3 Urea Transport Mediated by AQPs

Urea is mainly generated from ammonia in liver as a key role in protein catabolism in mammals. As a terminal product, approximately 90% of urea is eliminated in urine by the kidney [49]. In the kidney, urea transport and cycle are vital in urinary concentrating mechanism [50]. Some of human AQPs are permeable to urea including AQP3 [34], AQP7 [51], AQP9 [44], AQP10 [12] and possibly AQP6 [52], but the physiological significance of these aquaporins in urea transport is not fully revealed.





Fig. 4.3 Proposed role of aquaglyceroporins in lipolysis. Translocation of AQP3 and AQP7 to the plasma membrane is led by the stimulation of adrenergic receptors by catecholamines to facilitate the glycerol release. AQP7 expression is downregulated by leptin and catecholamines, which represents a negative feedback regulation in lipolytic states to restrict glycerol release from adipocytes

Fig. 4.4 Proposed role of aquaglyceroporins in lipogenesis. Triacylglycerols (TAG) is synthesized from FFA and glycerol-3-phosphate in adipocytes. Glycerol-3-phosphate proceeds from: (1) glucose, (2) glycerol from HSL-dependent lipolysis that is phosphorylated by GK or (3) AQP9-mediated glycerol uptake

Whether AQP3 is one of urea channels remains conflicting. With AQP3 expressing in Xenopus oocytes and measurement of the urea permeability, early work suggests that urea uptake is increased to twofold after 30 min incubation with radio-labelled urea, which can be completely blocked by phloretin, the inhibitor of urea transporters [34]. Controversially, subsequent study did not find urea-permeating property of rat AQP3 [53]. The difference may be resulted from the use of diverse concentrations of urea, and the AQP3-mediated urea transport is so low that it does not induce significant change in volume under lower urea concentration (20 mM) [54].

AQP6 possesses water permeability under the activation of Hg²⁺ as described by Yasui et al. [6]. AQP6 was determined to be permeable to urea using AQP6-expressing oocytes, and the uptake of [¹⁴C]urea stimulated by HgCl₂ was initially large ($P_{urea} = 21.3 \times 10^{-7}$ cm/s) but decreased with time. However, the uptake of [¹⁴C]urea into AQP6-expressing oocytes without stimulation of HgCl₂ was about three times less [52].

Ishibashi et al. found that urea uptake was increased up to ninefold in 5 min and 16-fold in 10 min with AQP7 expression in the oocytes, whose stimulation effect of urea uptake was much higher than that of AQP3 [9].

AQP9 expressed in cRNA-injected oocytes showed the increase of urea permeability coefficient (P_{urea}) from 1.5×10^{-6} cm/s (water-injected as control) to 23.5×10^{-6} cm/s [45].

Urea permeability of AQP10 was measured in *Xenopus* oocyte expression system, and the result showed urea uptake was significantly increased twofold, which was inhibited by phloretin [12].

AQP3, AQP7 and AQP9 appear to play roles in urea transport in skin. AQP3 and AQP9 are expressed in the differentiating layers of human epidermal skin equivalents [55]. AQP7 localizes to superficial epithelial cells of the gastrointestinal tract [56]. Expression of AQP3, AQP7 and AQP9 could be upregulated by urea [57]. Studies revealed that urea transporters and AQPs transport exogenous urea into keratinocyte, playing a critical role in keratinocyte differentiation, lipid synthesis and maintaining epidermal homeostasis. Moreover, AQP3 is proposed as the important channel of epidermis in which AQP3 facilitates water and glycerol transport from blood and sebaceous glands to keratinocytes involved in proliferation and differentiation of keratinocytes (Fig. 4.2) [16].

AQP3 null mice have nephrogenic diabetes insipidus under normal conditions. When given a urea load, the concentration of urine reaches high level; however, the excretion of other solutes reduces significantly [58]. The capacity of urea to increase the concentration of non-urea solutes relies on AQP3 and its function in transporting both urea and water [59]. AQP10 is only found in duodenum and jejunum [48], and it transports water, urea and glycerol when expressed in Xenopus oocytes [12]. Further study of AQP10 in urea transport is less carried out. AQP9 is a urea-permeable protein localized at the basolateral membrane of hepatocytes, since the liver is a major site of urea production [44]. AQP9 is also abundantly expressed in the peripheral leukocytes permeable to water and urea [45].

4.4 Gas Transport Mediated by AQPs

AQPs including AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8 and AQP9 could potentially transport gases such as CO₂, NO, NH₃ and O₂.

4.4.1 Carbon Dioxide

Carbon dioxide (CO_2) is a neutral linear molecule with a diameter similar to water. Early study showed that permeability of CO₂ was significantly increased in Xenopus oocytes injected with AQP1 cRNA and proteoliposomes containing purified AQP1 [60, 61], supporting the hypothesis that AQP1 is a pathway for CO₂ transport across the membrane. Also, one study adopting ¹⁸O-labelled HCO₃⁻ to examine the CO_2 permeability of AQP1-null human erythrocytes compared with normal ones verified that AQP1 is responsible for 60% of the high P_{CO2} of erythrocytes [62], directly suggesting that AQP1 plays the critical role in mediating CO₂ transport. It is suggested that it goes across plasma membrane through central space of tetramer of AQP1 and does not go through water pore (Fig. 4.5).

Further study on cholesterol-containing membranes reconstituted with human AQP1mediating CO_2 permeability showed significant increase in membrane CO_2 permeability, suggesting that both cholesterol and AQP1 are necessary in CO_2 permeability across biological membranes [63].

When expressed in oocytes, bovine AQP0, human AQP1, rat AQP4-M23, rat AQP5, rat AQP6, rat AQP6_{N60G}, or rat AQP9 exhibited significantly increased permeability to CO_2 measured by microelectrode positioned at the surface of the oocytes to detect pH change [8].

However, some studies suggest that AQP1dependent CO₂ transport has no physiological relevance [64, 65]. Verkman group reported experiments in which physiological consequences of CO₂ transport by AQP1 were studied by comparing CO₂ permeability in erythrocytes and intact lung of wild-type and AQP1 null mice. Results show no difference in CO₂ permeability between AQP1 null mice and wild-type mice, providing direct evidence against physiological significance of CO₂ permeability mediated by AQP1 [64, 65].

4.4.2 Nitric Oxide

As another physiologically important gas, nitric oxide (NO) plays a critical role in cardiovascular,



Fig. 4.5 Gas passes through the central space of AQP tetramer in plasma membrane

renal, and central nervous system (CNS). The diameter of NO is similar to that of water, so it may be reasonable for NO to pass through water holes. Early studies show that NO is produced by the endothelial cells of the vasculature in which it can relax adjacent vascular smooth muscle cells to regulate blood flow and blood pressure [66-68]. Previous conception that the process of NO transporting from endothelial cells to the vascular muscle cells occurred by free diffusion through the lipid bilayer of the cell membrane was challenged by the discovery of AQP1 in transporting NO. In the vascular system, AQP1 expressed in endothelial cells [69] involved in vascular function. By transfecting AQP1 into CHO cells and reconstituting purified human AQP1 into the lipid vesicles, transport property of NO by AQP1 was measured. In CHO cells expressing AQP1, NO permeability was identified to be correlated with water permeability. The use of AQP1 inhibitor led to a NO transport reduction by 71%, and the NO transport is saturable. In the reconstituted lipid vesicles expressing AQP1, NO influx was increased by 316% [70]. All the above results support the hypothesis that NO is transported by AQP1.

Using AQP1 null mice, Herrera et al. subsequently identified that transport of NO by AQP1 was required in full expression of endotheliumdependent relaxation, though NO free diffusion still occurred in the absence of AQP1 slowly [71, 72].

In addition to AQP1, AQP4 located in brain is also permeable to NO through its central pore, and it even provides a more favourable permeation pathway for gas molecules than AQP1 [73]. Further investigation is required to clarify the role of AQP4 in the control of NO flow in the central nervous system.

4.4.3 Ammonia

Ammonia (NH₃) transport by AQPs has not been widely studied. Holm et al. first observed a role of AQPs as NH₃ channels [74]. *Xenopus* oocytes and lipid bilayers expressing AQP1, AQP3, AQP8 and AQP9 have been shown to facilitate NH₃ transport [74–76]. Another group measured NH₃ permeability of the AQP cRNAmicroinjected *Xenopus* oocytes, and their results indicated that human AQP1, rat AQP3, rat AQP6, rat AQP6_{N60G}, human AQP7, human AQP8 and rat AQP9 have a significantly increased permeability to NH3 [8]. Nevertheless, the physiological significance of AQPs as NH₃ transporters remains unclear [72].

4.4.4 Oxygen (O₂)

Molecular dynamics (MD) simulations on the AQP1-embedded membranes and on the pure lipid bilayers indicated that the central pore of AQP1 is an ideal channel for the permeation of both CO₂ and oxygen (O₂). The result of MD simulations showed the central pore of APQ1 permeates O₂ with a $-0.4 \sim -1.7$ kcal/M energy well [77].

4.5 Other Molecules Transported by Aquaporins

4.5.1 Hydrogen Peroxide

Hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) belongs to the group of reactive oxygen species (ROS). ROS are generated in a number of key metabolic processes in cells such as the electron transport chain in the inner mitochondrial membrane [78]. Because of the potential damage of ROS on nucleic acids, proteins and lipids, cells have a number of ROS-scavenging systems to remove these molecules and to maintain a relatively low and constant ROS concentration [79]. Although the formation and scavenging of ROS has been studied thoroughly relatively, little is known about their transport mechanism from the site of origin to the place of action or detoxification [79]. The obvious chemical similarity between water and H₂O₂ suggests that AQPs could likely be candidates for H₂O₂ permeation, and many studies confirmed that certain AQPs could mediate H_2O_2 transmembrane transport [79–83]. H_2O_2 molecules display a dipole moment of 2.26 D,

which are slightly greater than that of water molecules (1.85 D). In 2006, human AQP8 was evidenced to facilitate the diffusion of H_2O_2 across membranes adopting fluorescence assay intact yeast cells and intracellular with ROS-sensitive fluorescent dye [79]. And as the H_2O_2 has been revealed to be an important signalling molecule for immune response, growth, differentiation, migration processes, Miller et al. demonstrated that AQP3 and AQP8 promote uptake of H₂O₂ in HEK 293 cells transfected with AQP3 or AQP8 expression vectors, and that intracellular H2O2 accumulation can be modulated by endogenous AQP3 expression which influences downstream cell signalling cascades [83]. Another study showed that the AQP3-meidated H_2O_2 uptake is essentially required for the chemokine-dependent T-cell migration during immune response, which revealed a novel physiological role of AQP3mediated H_2O_2 transport [82].

4.5.2 Some lons

AQPs were originally regarded as plasma membrane channels that are freely permeable to water or small uncharged solutes but not to ions [84]. But now there is increasing evidence that AQPs have ion channel function certain [84, 85]. In 1996, Yool group reported that AQP1 acts as a cation channel (K⁺, Cs⁺, and Na⁺ and to a lesser degree tetraethylammonium) which was initially controversial. [86] Subsequent researches by Yool group showed that human AQP1 expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes could mediate cationic conductance gated by the activation of cGMP [87] and defined not only the ion channel function but also the detailed molecular mechanisms that govern and mediate the multifunctional capabilities of AQP1 [88]. In AQP1, the central pore at the fourfold axis of symmetry in the tetramer has been proposed as the most likely pathway for cation conduction [85]. AQP1 functions as a non-selective monovalent cation channel when activated by intracellular cGMP, with a large single channel conductance of approximately 150 pS in standard physiological saline conditions [87].

In other AQPs such as AQP0 and AQP6, the possible role of the intrasubunit pores as ionic conductance pathways is proposed by many research groups [6, 88–90]. As the major protein component of isolated lens junctions, AQP0 shows ion channel activity when reconstituted in bilayers [91]. Bovine AQP0 has a conductance of 200 pS in unilamellar vesicles with 100 mM saline, which supports ion channel activity [88]. The ion channel of AQP is detected to be voltage- and pH-sensitive, open at acidic pH and close permanently at neutral pH [89].

Rat AQP6 was found expressed in intracellular vesicles of renal epithelia. As a gated channel, mammalian AQP6 expressed in oocytes shows intermediate conductance (49 picosiemens in 100 mM NaCl) induced by HgCl₂ [90]. At pH lower than 5.5, anion conductance is rapidly and reversibly activated in AQP6 oocytes. The cation/ anion selectivity changed with the site-directed mutation of lysine to glutamate at position 72 in the cytoplasmic mouth of the pore leaving low pH activation intact [6]. The studies of Ikeda et al. indicated that AQP6 exhibits a form of anion permeation with significant specificity for nitrate [84]. The functions of AQPs as gated ion channel and as water channel are considered to have physiological and potentially translational relevance [92].

4.5.3 Silicon

Silicon is abundantly and differentially distributed in body. Researchers showed that unlike that silicon transporter exists in plants and algae, human aquaglyceroporins (AQP3, AQP7, AQP9 and AQP10) can mediate silicon transport in Xenopus laevis oocytes and HEK-293 cells. Further, aquaglyceroporins could act as the relevant silicon permeation pathways in both mice and humans, regulating the Si balance in body. And this study surprisingly found that phloretin stimulated the Si transport of AQP9 [93].

4.5.4 Antimonite and Arsenite

GlpF in the *E. coli* was shown to be responsible for the uptake of the toxic antimonite Sb(III). Deletion of the *fps1* gene in *S. cerevisiae* rendered the yeast cells more resistant to antimonite as well as to arsenite. Trivalent antimonite and arsenite have a pKa of 11.8 and 9.2, respectively. Hence, at physiological pH, these metalloids may pass aquaglyceroporins as neutral hydroxides Sb (OH)₃ or As(OH)₃, which are structurally similar to glycerol. The mammalian aquaglyceroporins AQP7 and AQP9 may also pass Sb(III) and As (III) [94].

Acknowledgements The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Agre P, King LS, Yasui M, Guggino WB, Ottersen OP, Fujiyoshi Y, Engel A, Nielsen S (2002) Aquaporin water channels—from atomic structure to clinical medicine. J Physiol 542:3–16
- Akinwunmi Adeoye AO, Ajewole T (2022) Structure and function of aquaporins: the membrane water channel proteins. Biointerface Res Appl Chem 12:690–705
- Benga G (2012) The first discovered water channel protein, later called aquaporin 1: molecular characteristics, functions and medical implications. Mol Aspects Med 33:518–534
- Yang B, Verkman AS (1997) Water and glycerol permeabilities of aquaporins 1-5 and MIP determined quantitatively by expression of epitope-tagged constructs in Xenopus oocytes. J Biol Chem 272: 16140–16146
- Ma T, Yang B, Kuo WL, Verkman AS (1996) cDNA cloning and gene structure of a novel water channel expressed exclusively in human kidney: evidence for a gene cluster of aquaporins at chromosome locus 12q13. Genomics 35:543–550
- Yasui M, Hazama A, Kwon TH, Nielsen S, Guggino WB, Agre P (1999) Rapid gating and anion permeability of an intracellular aquaporin. Nature 402:184–187
- Nagase H, Agren J, Saito A, Liu K, Agre P, Hazama A, Yasui M (2007) Molecular cloning and characterization of mouse aquaporin 6. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 352:12–16
- Geyer RR, Musa-Aziz R, Qin X, Boron WF (2013) Relative CO(2)/NH(3) selectivities of mammalian

aquaporins 0-9. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304:C985– C994

- Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Kageyama Y, Tohsaka A, Suzuki F, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Cloning and functional expression of a new water channel abundantly expressed in the testis permeable to water, glycerol, and urea. J Biol Chem 272:20782– 20786
- Ma T, Yang B, Verkman AS (1997) Cloning of a novel water and urea-permeable aquaporin from mouse expressed strongly in colon, placenta, liver, and heart. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 240:324–328
- Carbrey JM, Gorelick-Feldman DA, Kozono D, Praetorius J, Nielsen S, Agre P (2003) Aquaglyceroporin AQP9: solute permeation and metabolic control of expression in liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:2945–2950
- Ishibashi K, Morinaga T, Kuwahara M, Sasaki S, Imai M (2002) Cloning and identification of a new member of water channel (AQP10) as an aquaglyceroporin. Biochim Biophys Acta 1576:335–340
- 13. Ikeda M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Takamatsu N, Taki A, Muta K, Matsushita W, Uechi T, Matsuzaki T, Kenmochi N, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ito K, Ishibashi K (2011) The NPC motif of aquaporin-11, unlike the NPA motif of known aquaporins, is essential for full expression of molecular function. J Biol Chem 286:3342–3350
- Yakata K, Tani K, Fujiyoshi Y (2011) Water permeability and characterization of aquaporin-11. J Struct Biol 174:315–320
- Carlsson O, Nielsen S, Zakaria el R, Rippe B (1996) In vivo inhibition of transcellular water channels (aquaporin-1) during acute peritoneal dialysis in rats. Am J Physiol 271:H2254–H2262
- Li C, Wang W (2014) Urea transport mediated by aquaporin water channel proteins. Subcell Biochem 73:227–265
- Preston GM, Carroll TP, Guggino WB, Agre P (1992) Appearance of water channels in Xenopus oocytes expressing red cell CHIP28 protein. Science 256: 385–387
- Zeidel ML, Ambudkar SV, Smith BL, Agre P (1992) Reconstitution of functional water channels in liposomes containing purified red cell CHIP28 protein. Biochemistry 31:7436–7440
- Zeidel ML, Nielsen S, Smith BL, Ambudkar SV, Maunsbach AB, Agre P (1994) Ultrastructure, pharmacologic inhibition, and transport selectivity of aquaporin channel-forming integral protein in proteoliposomes. Biochemistry 33:1606–1615
- 20. Hirano Y, Okimoto N, Kadohira I, Suematsu M, Yasuoka K, Yasui M (2010) Molecular mechanisms of how mercury inhibits water permeation through aquaporin-1: understanding by molecular dynamics simulation. Biophys J 98:1512–1519
- Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Ishibashi K, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Mercury-sensitive residues and pore site in AQP3 water channel. Biochemistry 36:13973–13978

- 22. Yang B, Brown D, Verkman AS (1996) The mercurial insensitive water channel (AQP-4) forms orthogonal arrays in stably transfected Chinese hamster ovary cells. J Biol Chem 271:4577–4580
- Yasui M (2009) pH regulated anion permeability of aquaporin-6. In: Handbook of experimental pharmacology, pp 299–308
- 24. Sui H, Han BG, Lee JK, Walian P, Jap BK (2001) Structural basis of water-specific transport through the AQP1 water channel. Nature 414:872–878
- de Groot BL, Grubmuller H (2001) Water permeation across biological membranes: mechanism and dynamics of aquaporin-1 and GlpF. Science 294:2353–2357
- 26. Tajkhorshid E, Nollert P, Jensen MO, Miercke LJ, O'Connell J, Stroud RM, Schulten K (2002) Control of the selectivity of the aquaporin water channel family by global orientational tuning. Science 296:525–530
- Agre P (2004) Aquaporin water channels (Nobel lecture). Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 43:4278–4290
- Kozono D, Yasui M, King LS, Agre P (2002) Aquaporin water channels: atomic structure molecular dynamics meet clinical medicine. J Clin Invest 109: 1395–1399
- Hub JS, de Groot BL (2008) Mechanism of selectivity in aquaporins and aquaglyceroporins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:1198–1203
- de Groot BL, Engel A, Grubmuller H (2003) The structure of the aquaporin-1 water channel: a comparison between cryo-electron microscopy and X-ray crystallography. J Mol Biol 325:485–493
- Hedfalk K, Törnroth-Horsefield S, Nyblom M, Johanson U, Kjellbom P, Neutze R (2006) Aquaporin gating. Curr Opin Struct Biol 16:447–456
- 32. Zhao Y, Xie H, Wang L, Shen Y, Chen W, Song B, Zhang Z, Zheng A, Lin Q, Fu R, Wang J, Yang J (2018) Gating mechanism of aquaporin Z in synthetic bilayers and native membranes revealed by solid-state NMR spectroscopy. J Am Chem Soc 140:7885–7895
- 33. Ma T, Frigeri A, Hasegawa H, Verkman AS (1994) Cloning of a water channel homolog expressed in brain meningeal cells and kidney collecting duct that functions as a stilbene-sensitive glycerol transporter. J Biol Chem 269:21845–21849
- 34. Ishibashi K, Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Uchida S, Kuwahara M, Saito H, Furukawa T, Nakajima K, Yamaguchi Y, Gojobori T et al (1994) Molecular cloning and expression of a member of the aquaporin family with permeability to glycerol and urea in addition to water expressed at the basolateral membrane of kidney collecting duct cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:6269–6273
- 35. Echevarria M, Windhager EE, Tate SS, Frindt G (1994) Cloning and expression of AQP3, a water channel from the medullary collecting duct of rat kidney. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:10997–11001
- Verkman AS (2005) More than just water channels: unexpected cellular roles of aquaporins. J Cell Sci 118: 3225–3232

- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2006) Physiological roles of glycerol-transporting aquaporins: the aquaglyceroporins. Cell Mol Life Sci 63:1386–1392
- 38. Ma T, Hara M, Sougrat R, Verbavatz JM, Verkman AS (2002) Impaired stratum corneum hydration in mice lacking epidermal water channel aquaporin-3. J Biol Chem 277:17147–17153
- 39. Hara M, Ma T, Verkman AS (2002) Selectively reduced glycerol in skin of aquaporin-3-deficient mice may account for impaired skin hydration, elasticity, and barrier recovery. J Biol Chem 277:46616– 46621
- 40. Miranda M, Escote X, Ceperuelo-Mallafre V, Alcaide MJ, Simon I, Vilarrasa N, Wabitsch M, Vendrell J (2010) Paired subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue aquaporin-7 expression in human obesity and type 2 diabetes: differences and similarities between depots. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95:3470–3479
- Rodriguez A, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Fruhbeck G (2011) Aquaglyceroporins serve as metabolic gateways in adiposity and insulin resistance control. Cell Cycle 10:1548–1556
- 42. Rodriguez A, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Garcia-Navarro S, Rotellar F, Valenti V, Silva C, Gil MJ, Salvador J, Burrell MA, Calamita G, Malagon MM, Fruhbeck G (2011) Insulin- and leptin-mediated control of aquaglyceroporins in human adipocytes and hepatocytes is mediated via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling cascade. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96:E586– E597
- Maeda N, Funahashi T, Shimomura I (2008) Metabolic impact of adipose and hepatic glycerol channels aquaporin 7 and aquaporin 9. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab 4:627–634
- 44. Elkjaer M, Vajda Z, Nejsum LN, Kwon T, Jensen UB, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2000) Immunolocalization of AQP9 in liver, epididymis, testis, spleen, and brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276:1118–1128
- 45. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Tanaka Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1998) Cloning and functional expression of a new aquaporin (AQP9) abundantly expressed in the peripheral leukocytes permeable to water and urea, but not to glycerol. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 244:268–274
- 46. Tsukaguchi H, Shayakul C, Berger UV, Mackenzie B, Devidas S, Guggino WB, van Hoek AN, Hediger MA (1998) Molecular characterization of a broad selectivity neutral solute channel. J Biol Chem 273:24737– 24743
- 47. Ko SB, Uchida S, Naruse S, Kuwahara M, Ishibashi K, Marumo F, Hayakawa T, Sasaki S (1999) Cloning and functional expression of rAOP9L a new member of aquaporin family from rat liver. Biochem Mol Biol Int 47:309–318
- 48. Hatakeyama S, Yoshida Y, Tani T, Koyama Y, Nihei K, Ohshiro K, Kamiie JI, Yaoita E, Suda T, Hatakeyama K, Yamamoto T (2001) Cloning of a new aquaporin (AQP10) abundantly expressed in

duodenum and jejunum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 287:814–819

- Cushny AR (1917) The excretion of urea and sugar by the kidney. J Physiol 51:36–44
- Sands JM, Layton HE (2014) Advances in understanding the urine-concentrating mechanism. Annu Rev Physiol 76:387–409
- Ishibashi K, Imai M, Sasaki S (2000) Cellular localization of aquaporin 7 in the rat kidney. Exp Nephrol 8: 252–257
- Holm LM, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2004) Aquaporin 6 is permeable to glycerol and urea. Pflugers Arch 448: 181–186
- Meinild AK, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (1998) Bidirectional water fluxes and specificity for small hydrophilic molecules in aquaporins 0-5. J Biol Chem 273:32446– 32451
- 54. Kitchen P, Day RE, Salman MM, Conner MT, Bill RM, Conner AC (2015) Beyond water homeostasis: diverse functional roles of mammalian aquaporins. Biochim Biophys Acta 1850:2410–2421
- 55. Sugiyama Y, Ota Y, Hara M, Inoue S (2001) Osmotic stress up-regulates aquaporin-3 gene expression in cultured human keratinocytes. Biochim Biophys Acta 1522:82–88
- 56. Laforenza U, Gastaldi G, Grazioli M, Cova E, Tritto S, Faelli A, Calamita G, Ventura U (2005) Expression and immunolocalization of aquaporin-7 in rat gastrointestinal tract. Biol Cell 97:605–613
- 57. Grether-Beck S, Felsner I, Brenden H, Kohne Z, Majora M, Marini A, Jaenicke T, Rodriguez-Martin M, Trullas C, Hupe M, Elias PM, Krutmann J (2012) Urea uptake enhances barrier function and antimicrobial defense in humans by regulating epidermal gene expression. J Invest Dermatol 132:1561–1572
- 58. Ma T, Song Y, Yang B, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (2000) Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in mice lacking aquaporin-3 water channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:4386–4391
- 59. Zhao D, Bankir L, Qian L, Yang D, Yang B (2006) Urea and urine concentrating ability in mice lacking AQP1 and AQP3. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 291: F429–F438
- Prasad GV, Coury LA, Finn F, Zeidel ML (1998) Reconstituted aquaporin 1 water channels transport CO2 across membranes. J Biol Chem 273:33123– 33126
- 61. Cooper GJ, Boron WF (1998) Effect of PCMBS on CO2 permeability of Xenopus oocytes expressing aquaporin 1 or its C189S mutant. Am J Physiol 275: C1481–C1486
- 62. Endeward V, Musa-Aziz R, Cooper GJ, Chen LM, Pelletier MF, Virkki LV, Supuran CT, King LS, Boron WF, Gros G (2006) Evidence that aquaporin 1 is a major pathway for CO2 transport across the human erythrocyte membrane. FASEB J 20:1974– 1981
- 63. Itel F, Al-Samir S, Oberg F, Chami M, Kumar M, Supuran CT, Deen PM, Meier W, Hedfalk K,

Gros G, Endeward V (2012) CO2 permeability of cell membranes is regulated by membrane cholesterol and protein gas channels. FASEB J 26:5182–5191

- 64. Fang X, Yang B, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (2002) Evidence against aquaporin-1-dependent CO2 permeability in lung and kidney. J Physiol 542:63–69
- 65. Yang B, Fukuda N, van Hoek A, Matthay MA, Ma T, Verkman AS (2000) Carbon dioxide permeability of aquaporin-1 measured in erythrocytes and lung of aquaporin-1 null mice and in reconstituted proteoliposomes. J Biol Chem 275:2686–2692
- 66. Furchgott RF (1990) The 1989 Ulf von Euler lecture. Studies on endothelium-dependent vasodilation and the endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Acta Physiol Scand 139:257–270
- Furchgott RF, Zawadzki JV (1980) The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. Nature 288:373–376
- Palmer RM, Ferrige AG, Moncada S (1987) Nitric oxide release accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived relaxing factor. Nature 327: 524–526
- 69. Gannon BJ, Carati CJ (2003) Endothelial distribution of the membrane water channel molecule aquaporin-1: implications for tissue and lymph fluid physiology? Lymphat Res Biol 1:55–66
- Herrera M, Hong NJ, Garvin JL (2006) Aquaporin-1 transports NO across cell membranes. Hypertension 48:157–164
- Herrera M, Garvin JL (2007) Novel role of AQP-1 in NO-dependent vasorelaxation. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292:F1443–F1451
- Herrera M, Garvin JL (2011) Aquaporins as gas channels. Pflugers Arch 462:623–630
- Wang Y, Tajkhorshid E (2010) Nitric oxide conduction by the brain aquaporin AQP4. Proteins 78:661– 670
- 74. Holm LM, Jahn TP, Moller AL, Schjoerring JK, Ferri D, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2005) NH3 and NH4+ permeability in aquaporin-expressing Xenopus oocytes. Pflugers Arch 450:415–428
- Musa-Aziz R, Chen LM, Pelletier MF, Boron WF (2009) Relative CO2/NH3 selectivities of AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AmtB, and RhAG. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:5406–5411
- Saparov SM, Liu K, Agre P, Pohl P (2007) Fast and selective ammonia transport by aquaporin-8. J Biol Chem 282:5296–5301
- 77. Wang Y, Cohen J, Boron WF, Schulten K, Tajkhorshid E (2007) Exploring gas permeability of cellular membranes and membrane channels with molecular dynamics. J Struct Biol 157:534–544
- Moller IM (2001) Plant mitochondria and oxidative stress: electron transport, NADPH turnover, and metabolism of reactive oxygen species. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 52:561–591
- Bienert GP, Moller AL, Kristiansen KA, Schulz A, Moller IM, Schjoerring JK, Jahn TP (2007) Specific

aquaporins facilitate the diffusion of hydrogen peroxide across membranes. J Biol Chem 282:1183–1192

- Bienert GP, Chaumont F (2014) Aquaporin-facilitated transmembrane diffusion of hydrogen peroxide. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840:1596–1604
- 81. Vieceli Dalla Sega F, Zambonin L, Fiorentini D, Rizzo B, Caliceti C, Landi L, Hrelia S, Prata C (2014) Specific aquaporins facilitate Nox-produced hydrogen peroxide transport through plasma membrane in leukaemia cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 1843:806–814
- 82. Hara-Chikuma M, Chikuma S, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Verkman AS, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Chemokine-dependent T cell migration requires aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide uptake. J Exp Med 209:1743–1752
- Miller EW, Dickinson BC, Chang CJ (2010) Aquaporin-3 mediates hydrogen peroxide uptake to regulate downstream intracellular signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:15681–15686
- 84. Ikeda M, Beitz E, Kozono D, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2002) Characterization of aquaporin-6 as a nitrate channel in mammalian cells. Requirement of pore-lining residue threonine 63. J Biol Chem 277: 39873–39879
- 85. Yool AJ, Weinstein AM (2002) New roles for old holes: ion channel function in aquaporin-1. News Physiol Sci 17:68–72
- 86. Yool AJ, Stamer WD, Regan JW (1996) Forskolin stimulation of water and cation permeability in aquaporin 1 water channels. Science 273:1216–1218
- Anthony TL, Brooks HL, Boassa D, Leonov S, Yanochko GM, Regan JW, Yool AJ (2000) Cloned human aquaporin-1 is a cyclic GMP-gated ion channel. Mol Pharmacol 57:576–588
- Yool AJ, Campbell EM (2012) Structure, function and translational relevance of aquaporin dual water and ion channels. Mol Aspects Med 33:553–561
- 89. Zampighi GA, Hall JE, Kreman M (1985) Purified lens junctional protein forms channels in planar lipid films. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 82:8468–8472
- Hazama A, Kozono D, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2002) Ion permeation of AQP6 water channel protein. Single channel recordings after Hg2+ activation. J Biol Chem 277:29224–29230
- Modesto E, Barcellos L, Campos-de-Carvalho AC (1990) MIP 28 forms channels in planar lipid bilayers. Braz J Med Biol Res 23:1029–1032
- Yool AJ (2007) Aquaporins: multiple roles in the central nervous system. Neuroscientist 13:470–485
- 93. Garneau AP, Carpentier GA, Marcoux AA, Frenette-Cotton R, Simard CF, Remus-Borel W, Caron L, Jacob-Wagner M, Noel M, Powell JJ, Belanger R, Cote F, Isenring P (2015) Aquaporins mediate silicon transport in humans. PLoS One 10:e0136149
- 94. Zardoya R (2005) Phylogeny and evolution of the major intrinsic protein family. Biol Cell 97:397–414



5

Non-Transport Functions of Aquaporins

Xiaowei Li and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Although it has been more than 20 years since the first aquaporin was discovered, the specific functions of many aquaporins are still under investigation, because various mice lacking aquaporins have no significant phenotypes. And in many studies, the function of aquaporin is not directly related to its transport function. Therefore, this chapter will focus on some unexpected functions of aquaporins, such the decreased tumor angiogenesis in AQP1 knockout mice, and AQP1 promotes cell migration, possibly by accelerating the water transport in lamellipodia of migrating cells. AQP transports glycerol, and water regulates glycerol content in epidermis and fat, thereby regulating skin hydration/biosynthesis and fat metabolism. AQPs may also be involved in neural signal transduction, cell volume regulation, and organelle physiology. AQP1, AQP3, and AQP5 are also involved in cell proliferation. In addition, AQPs have also been reported to play roles in inflammation in various tissues and organs. The functions of these

AQPs may not depend on the permeability of small molecules such as water and glycerol, suggesting AQPs may play more roles in different biological processes in the body.

Keywords

Non-transport function · Aquaporin

5.1 AQPs in Cell Migration

Many studies have found that AQPs are involved in cell migration in different cell types and in AQP-null mice. AQP1 was the first aquaporin found to be involved in cell migration and angiogenesis. Knockout of AQP1 in mice not only slows tumor development and mortality but also slows wound healing [1]. This migration effect extends to chick neural crest cells because they play a key function in development through the extracellular matrix. The migration speed of aortic endothelial cells in Aqp1-deficient mice in response to chemotactic stimuli was lower than that of wild-type cells, and after AQP transfection, cell migration in various cells increased. However, alternative mechanisms are currently being investigated, such as AQP-dependent changes in cell volume during the migration and interaction of AQP with other proteins. The promotion of cell migration by AQP appears to be a general mechanism applicable to tumor metastasis, wound healing, and immune cell chemotaxis.

X. Li

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

<sup>B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,
Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn</sup>

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_5

Loss of AQP4 slows the migration of reactive astrocytes to chemotactic stimuli and increases glial scar formation [2, 3].

Tumor cells expressing AQP1 have enhanced transvascular exudation and local invasion capabilities [4]. In addition, high levels of AQP expression have been detected in many tumor types (such as glioblastoma) and are related to tumor classification [5].

It has been reported in AQP1-null mice, the volume, blood vessel density, and lung metastasis of polyomas formed by T oncogene (MMTV-PyVT) in the mouse breast tumor virus are all reduced. These results indicate that AQP1 is related to tumor development and lead to the hypothesis of AQP1 as a potential target for adjuvant therapy of solid tumors [6]. In peritoneal macrophages extracted from AQP1-deficient mice, AQP1 ablation affects the morphology, cytoskeletal organization, membrane polarization, and migration of macrophages. It was found that the ablation of AQP1 caused macrophages to extend, axially polarize, and direct membrane lipids transfer to the cell front edge. The number of peritoneal infiltrating macrophages in AQP1-deficient mice was reduced two times [7]. Taken together, these results indicate that the proper expression of AQP1 is necessary for macrophages and possibly for tissue remodeling and wound healing. In further human studies, the pharmacological inhibition of AQP1 may be useful in cancer treatment, and the induction of AQP1 may accelerate wound healing and promote organ regeneration.

Subsequent evidences have shown that AQPs promote cell migration, regardless of AQP and cell type. AQP4 promotes the migration of astrocytes [2, 3], AQP3 promotes the migration of corneal epithelial cells [8] and epidermal cells [9], and AQP1 promotes migration of proximal renal tubule cells [10], melanoma and breast cancer cells [4]. In addition to the angiogenesis defect in AQP1 deficiency, other consequences of AQP promoting cell migration include tumor migration, glial scar formation, and wound healing. AQP1 expression in tumor cells increases their migration across the endothelial barrier, local invasiveness, and metastatic potential [4]. Loss of AQP4 slows down the migration of reactive astrocytes to chemotactic stimuli and increases glial scar formation [2, 3]. AQP3 deficiency causes damage in skin wound healing [11] and corneal wound closure [8]. AQP-dependent cell migration may be involved in other processes, such as organ regeneration and leukocyte chemotaxis, which remains to be studied. In addition, AQPs may also be involved in intracellular vesicle transport, such as secretory granule exocytosis and astrocyte cytokine vesicle secretion in pancreatic acinar cells [12, 13].

Several hypotheses have been proposed to explain the mechanism by which AQPs enhance cell migration. The cell migration of multiple AQPs with different structures was enhanced, indicating that the transmembrane water transport promoted by AQP is a responsible mechanism. Biophysical studies propose that aquaporin polarization to the leading edge of migrating cells facilitates water influx during lamellipodial extension [14]. Actin depolymerization and ion influx increase the osmotic pressure of the cytoplasm at the front end of the migrating cell [15, 16]. These local changes in cytoplasmic osmotic pressure drive the influx of water through the plasma membrane. The water influx facilitated by AQPs causes the adjacent plasma membrane to expand by increasing the local hydrostatic pressure, followed by rapid repolymerization of actin to stabilize the cell membrane protrusion (Fig. 5.1) [1]. AQPs promote the flow of osmotic water through the plasma membrane in the cell protrusions formed during the migration process, thereby promoting the cell migration process.

5.2 AQPs in Central Neural System (CNS)

The role of AQPs in the nervous system has also been revealed in recent years of research. AQPs are widely expressed in the central nervous system, of which AQP4 and AQP1 are the most expressed, and a small amount of AQP9 is expressed in some neurons [17]. In brain tissue, AQP1 is most prominently located in the luminal membrane of the choroid plexus epithelium


Fig. 5.1 The role of aquaporin in cell migration. Through an osmotic gradient created by actin depolymerization and reactive solute influx (left), water is driven into the

cytoplasm primarily through AQPs in the lamellipodia, promoting lamellipodia extension in the direction of cell migration (right)

[18]. Reports have indicated that AQP1 is mostly absent in the brain parenchyma of rodents [19]. In contrast, non-human primates have AQP1 expression mainly in white matter and glial-restricted astrocytes [20]. Although the abundance of AQP1 and AQP9 in human and mouse brain cells is extremely low under physiological conditions [21, 22], AQP1 is upregulated under some pathological conditions [23–25]. AQP4 is expressed in the foot processes of astrocytes in the central nervous system, whose tail feet are in contact with blood vessels related to the blood-brain and brain-fluid interfaces [26]. AQP4 has been proposed to be involved in many aspects of brain physiology and pathophysiology, including brain edema formation, K⁺ clearance and related glial cell swelling, glymphatic, ISF (interstitial fluid) flow, volume of interstitial fluid in the brain, formation of astrocytes, optic neuromyelitis, brain tumor growth, and memory [27].

5.2.1 AQP4 in Brain Edema

In the cellular cytotoxic brain edema model (permanent cerebral ischemia and acute water intoxication model), brain swelling was reduced in AQP4-null mice, and neurological outcome was improved, which include water intoxication, focal cerebral ischemia, and bacterial meningitis [28, 29]. The upregulation of AQP4 expression is mainly found in glial cells, choroid plexus, ependymal cells, and hippocampus in the edema area, suggesting that AQP4 expression is related to brain edema after cerebral ischemia, especially cytotoxic edema. MCAO model experiments show that compared with wild-type mice, AQP4 knockout mice have significantly less brain edema [30, 31]. AQP4 deficiency in the cerebral infarction reduced cytotoxic edema after cerebral ischemia. It is confirmed that AQP4 is an important factor in the formation of cytotoxic edema after ischemia [32]. In vitro studies have shown that the inhibition of AQP4 expression in astrocytes by RNA interference technology delayed the edema occurrence.

However, in the vasogenic edema model induced by freezing injury, AQP4-null mice showed more severe brain swelling, including cortical freeze injury, brain tumors, brain abscesses, higher intracranial pressure, and hydrocephalus, which may be due to impaired AQP4-dependent hydrocephalus clearance [33, 34]. Upregulation of AQP4 reduced traumatic brain tissue edema, suggesting that AQP4 plays an important role in the clearance of vasogenic edema [35]. These studies suggest that AQP4 has dual roles in development and resolution of CNS edema, with water flow through AQP4 driving cytotoxic edema development in the early post-injury stage but later clearing vasogenic edema.

5.2.2 AQP4 in Neuroexcitation

In addition to the role of AQP4 in water balance in the brain and spinal cord and astrocyte migration, evidence indicates that AQP4 is involved in neurostimulation [36-38]. Mice lacking AQP4 have prolonged seizure activity after electrical stimulation [39] and long-term cortical spreading inhibition after mechanical stimulation [40]. Previous studies have found that the decreased expression of AQP4 in the brain of patients with epilepsy suggests that AQP4 is involved in the process of neural excitation [41]. Just like in the brain and spinal cord, AQP4 is expressed in astrocytes adjacent to excitable cells (neurons), and AQP4 is also expressed in supporting cells adjacent to excitable cells in the optic nerve sensory tissue, including Müller cells, Sertoli cells in the inner ear, and Sertoli cells in the olfactory epithelium [42, 43]. AQP4 knockout mice showed impaired evoked potential responses to light [44] sound [45], and olfactory stimuli [46].

Results from AQP4-deficient mouse brain showed that the accumulation of potassium ions (K^{+}) in the extracellular space (ECS) was reduced during neural excitation [39, 47], and the rate of K⁺ clearance in ECS was slowed down after neural excitation [40, 47]. Altered K⁺ dynamics in the ECS is believed to be responsible for the neuroexcitation phenotype, and slower K⁺ clearance will prolong the duration of seizures [39]. The ECS is a closed water chamber between brain cells and accounts for 20% of the total brain volume [48, 49]. K⁺ is released into ECS by neurons in response to membrane depolarization during neural excitation and is mainly cleared by uptake by astrocytes to re-establish the pre-excitation state. K⁺ reuptake is mediated by inwardly rectifying K⁺ channels, Kir4.1, and other astrocyte K⁺ transporters [50, 51] and accompanied by a shrinkage of ECS [52]. The main determinants of K⁺ uptake after nerve excitation include electrochemical driving force, astrocyte K⁺ permeability, ECS volume, and AQP4 water permeability of unknown mechanism. The mechanism link between the uptake of K⁺ by astrocytes in the absence of AQP4 and the water permeability of AQP4 is unclear. A widely speculated possibility indicates the functional interaction between AQP4 and Kir4.1 [53]. However, AQP4 expression did not affect Kir4.1 K^+ channel function in freshly isolated astrocytes [54] and Müller cells [55], or brain [47].

Quantitative ECS volume measurement results showed that the brain ECS volume of AQP4 knockout mice is about 20% higher than that of wild-type mice [56]. Therefore, it is suggested that AQP4 may change the K⁺ dynamics by affecting the volume of ECS. One explanation is that the reabsorption of K^+ by astrocytes after nerve excitation drives the inflow of osmotic water and the subsequent contraction of ECS, which will maintain the electrochemical drive force of K^+ re-uptake (Fig. 5.2). Therefore, when AQP4 is deficient, water cannot enter astrocytes through AQP4, resulting in the expansion of the ECS volume, which further slows down the reuptake of K⁺ by astrocytes. This hypothesis was confirmed by a mathematical model [57]. Therefore, it is suggested that AQP4-mediated water permeability may directly regulate the process of nerve excitation [58].

Collectively, substantial evidence has indicated that aquaporins play vital roles in cell proliferation through various mechanisms. However, whether the effects of aquaporins on cell proliferation are related to their own water permeability characteristics has not been demonstrated. Aquaporins are responsible for maintaining the balance between cell proliferation and apoptosis by affecting the progression of the cell cycle, as well as through crosstalk with other cellular cascade signals or transcription factors, thereby regulating cell cycle progression or by regulating the biosynthetic pathways of cellular structural components.

5.3 AQPs in Fat Metabolism

In the past few years, the key role of AQP7 in obesity has been proposed. AQP7 is highly expressed in white adipose tissue (WAT), brown adipose tissue (BAT), and testis [59]. AQP7 expressed in the plasma membrane of adipocytes promotes the transport of glycerol across the cell membrane [60]. Studies have found that AQP7 mRNA levels decrease after eating and increase



after fasting [61]. AQP7 expression levels correlate with these nutrient changes and have an opposite trend to plasma insulin levels. In 3T3-L1 adipocytes, insulin dose-dependently suppressed AQP7 mRNA levels. An insulinnegative response element (IRE) was identified in the promoter region of the AQP7 gene [59]. This result suggests that AQP7 transcription and expression levels are tightly regulated by insulin. The storage of glycerol and triglycerides in the adipocytes of AQP7-deficient mice is significantly increased, causing the adipocytes to become hypertrophy, which in turn leads to the development of adult obesity [62]. Overall, these results provide evidence that the increase in fat cell volume may be due to the decreased glycerol permeability of adipocytes and the subsequent accumulation of glycerol and triglycerides. AQP9 is considered to be an important way for the liver to take up glycerol [63]. However, further studies on AQP9 knockout mice have shown that plasma glycerol and triglyceride levels are significantly increased, and glycerol metabolism is insufficient. These results indicate that AQP9 may be a metabolic regulator for hepatic glycerol internalization [64]. Therefore, AQP7 and AQP9 are important promoters of glycerol transmembrane transport and regulators for controlling glycerol metabolism, contributing to investigation on obesity and diabetes [63, 65].

Intra-abdominal visceral fat mainly accumulates in the mesentery. The anatomical distribution of abdominal visceral fat suggests that substances released from visceral fat flow directly into the liver through the portal vein. AQP9 is highly expressed in liver, leukocytes, lung, and spleen [66]. Glycerol, another product of fatty triglycerides produced during lipolysis, flows directly into the liver through the portal vein and becomes a substrate for gluconeogenesis. AQP9 is considered to be the only glycerol channel in the liver and is located in the plasma membrane of the sinusoid facing the portal vein [67]. In conclusion, AQP9 functions as a channel for glycerol uptake in the liver. AQP9 mRNA levels were increased by fasting and decreased by feeding [68]. Likewise, insulin suppressed AQP9 mRNA levels in H4IIE hepatocytes in a time- and dose-dependent manner. Promoter analysis indicated that insulin decreased AQP9 transcript levels through IREs located in the 496/502 promoter region. Fasting induces lipolysis in adipocytes and gluconeogenesis in the liver. AQP7 mRNA levels are elevated, AQP7 translocates to the plasma membrane, and AQP7 acts as an efficient release of glycerol from adipocytes under fasting conditions. Fasting also increases AQP9 mRNA levels in the liver, the increased portal glycerol flows directly into the liver, and AQP9 may contribute to the entry of glycerol into hepatocytes. In the liver, glycerol is one of the substrates for gluconeogenesis. The glycerol cascade from adipose tissue to the liver is maintained by the coordinated regulation of AQP7 and AQP9 in the fasting state. In the fed plasma increases, state, insulin shifting



Fig. 5.3 Coordinated regulation of adipocyte AQP7 and hepatic AQP9 in fasted and fed states. In the fasted state (above), AQP7 mRNA levels are elevated, AQP7 translocates to the plasma membrane, and AQP7 acts as an efficient release of glycerol from adipocytes under fasting conditions. Fasting also increases AQP9 mRNA levels in the liver, the increased portal glycerol flows directly into the liver, and AQP9 may contribute to the entry of glycerol into hepatocytes. In the liver, as one of the substrates for gluconeogenesis, glycerol is converted to

metabolism from lipolysis to lipogenesis in fat cells, and inhibits the production of glucose in the liver. Adipose AQP7 mRNA levels are reduced in the fed state, while glucose transporter 4 transports to the plasma membrane and brings glucose into adipocytes (Fig. 5.3). Adipocytes store triglycerides by esterifying glucose and fatty acids. Portal glycerol levels decreased with a decrease in adipose AQP7 and hepatic AQP9 mRNA. However, despite the presence of hyperinsulinemia, high-fat AQP7 and hepatic AQP9 mRNA levels were observed in obese and insulin-resistant animals. These animals showed an increase in glycerol release from adipose tissue in parallel with an increase in AQP7 mRNA, and

glucose. In the fed state (bottom), adipose AQP7 mRNA levels are reduced, while glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) is transported to the plasma membrane and brings glucose into adipocytes. Increased plasma insulin shifts metabolism from lipolysis to lipogenesis in adipocytes and inhibits the production of glucose by the liver. Adipocytes store triglycerides (TG) by esterifying glucose and fatty acids. Portal glycerol levels decreased with a decrease in adipose AQP7 and hepatic AQP9 mRNA

also increased glycerol levels in the portal vein. Finally, high glycerol levels in the portal vein will cause gluconeogenesis, leading to hyperglycemia through pathological induction of hepatic AQP9 [68]. Taken together, the coordinated physiological and pathological regulation of organ-specific glycerol channels, adipose AQP7, and hepatic AQP9 may contribute to glycerol and glucose metabolism in vivo.

5.4 AQP and Cell Proliferation

Studies have shown that cells overexpressing AQP1 and AQP3 have larger cell volume, and

proliferation and cell growth are closely related to changes in cell volume [69, 70], thus suggesting that AQP1 and AQP3 promote cell proliferation. Studies have shown that AQP1 expression changes as cells enter different stages of the cell cycle, with higher levels of AQP1 mRNA and protein when cells are in the G0/G1 phase. In contrast, when cells entered S phase and G2/M phase, AQP1 mRNA and protein levels are lower [71]. Besides, it was found that AQP2 accelerates the proliferation and cell cycle progression of renal collecting duct cells by reducing the cells in S phase and G2/M phase and facilitates the increase of cell volume [72]. The direct link between the expression levels of AQPs and the cell cycle may explain the higher proliferation rates in cells overexpressing AQP1 or AQP3, and a series of studies have suggested an important role for AQPs in proliferation. Asynchronous cell cycle analysis in cells overexpressing AQP1 and AQP3 showed that cells overexpressing AQP1 and AQP3 had a higher percentage of cells in S and G2/M phases compared to the distribution of control cells not expressing AQP, and thus the percentage of cells in G0/G1 phase was decreased. Further studies used bioinformatics methods to analyze the whole genome of AQP1-overexpressed cells to reveal the mechanism by which AQP1 promotes cell proliferation. Microarray analysis showed that in cells overexpressing AQP1, more than half of the genes whose expression was altered had cell proliferation-related functions. Numerous transcription factors that promote cell proliferation, such as ZEB2, JUN, JUNB, and NF- $k\beta 2$, are upregulated in AQP1-overexpressing cells. Furthermore, it confirmed high expression of the chemokines TNFSF18 and TNF receptors capable of activating the stabilization and translocation of NF-k β from the cytoplasm to the nucleus. Studies have indicated that the expression levels of proliferative NF-kβ target genes such as ZEB2, cyclin D, and cytokines CXCL9 and CXCL10 are upregulated in cells overexpressing AQP1 [69, 73].

The important role of AQP3 in cell proliferation has been observed in various tissues, including skin, colon, and cornea. AQP3 is essential for the phosphorylation of p38, ERK, and JNK in keratinocytes of skin, and less phosphorylation of p38 and JNK was observed in the epidermis of AQP3-deficient mice, thereby compared to wild-type mice, the wound healing ability in the skin and cornea of AQP3-deficient mice is significantly impaired [8, 74, 75], and colonic epithelial cells are regenerated [76]. Studies have shown that the expression of AQP3 is increased in colorectal cancer [77], human lung cancer [78], gastric adenocarcinoma [79], and human skin squamous cell carcinoma [80]. In addition, glycerol metabolism and biosynthesis are altered in cells derived from AQP3-deficient mice, indicating that the glycerol transport promoted by AQP3 is involved in epidermal cell proliferation and carcinogenesis, and involved with the mechanism of cellular glycerol production of ATP energy. Therefore, AQP3-deficient mouse epithelial cells may reduce the level of cell proliferation through reduced "energy." Decreased cell glycerol concentration and ATP levels were observed in these mice, and lipid biosynthesis and MAPK signal transduction were impaired, which ultimately led to decreased cell proliferation [75]. In addition, a study has confirmed that stable or transient AQP3-expressing cells treated with auphen, a potent inhibitor of glycerol permeability of AQP3, arrest the S-G2/M phase of cell cycle, suggesting that inhibition of AQP3 permeability may arrest cell cycle, thereby slowing cell proliferation [81]. The same mechanism has been observed in breast cancer, where the increased expression of AQP3 promotes the transport of glycerol to cancer cells, thereby facilitating the production of ATP and providing cancer cells with sufficient energy for cancer cell proliferation [82]. Therefore, targeting AQP3 to suppress tumor cell migration and proliferation may become a new strategy for tumor treatment. Currently, studies have revealed that AQP1, AQP3, and AQP5 among all of the AQPs are most frequently associated with human cancers [83-86]. Several studies have suggested a link between AQP and intracellular pathways, but the complete phosphorylation and activation cascade leading to transcription factors and/or cytokines that promote cell proliferation have

not been elucidated [87-89]. The expression of AQP is preferentially associated with the activation of the MAPK cascade signaling pathway, which in turn will lead to the transcription of genes associated with cell proliferation, leading to various human cancers [80]. For example, AQP5 expression was positively correlated with drug resistance factors, and silencing of AQP5 inhibited cell proliferation while reducing MAPK p38 phosphorylation. Furthermore, activation of GSK-3β, ERK, JNK, and p38 MAPK pathways was associated with AQP2 expression levels in lithium-treated renal collecting duct cells [90]. The antiproliferative and antimetastatic activities of the anti-prostate cancer compound Rg3 were associated with p38 MAPK-mediated downregulation of AQP1 [91].

On the other hand, NF- $\kappa\beta$ appears to be a key transcription factor regulating the proliferative effect of AQP, on which the effects of AQP converge to promote cell proliferation. In addition, NF- $\kappa\beta$ appears to regulate the expression of some AQPs, which in turn controls cell proliferation [92, 93]. Furthermore, hypoxia-inducible transcription factors HIF-1 α or 2 α may be involved AQP-mediated in proliferation. Overexpression of AQP1, AQP3, and AQP5 has been shown to increase the stability of HIF-2 α upon chronic exposure to hypoxia [94, 95], thereby increasing the expression of many genes involved in processes related to tumor growth, such as glucose uptake, cell metabolism, angiogenesis, proliferation, and apoptosis.

5.5 AQPs in Inflammation

Recent findings have revealed that AQPs play roles in the inflammatory, indicating that they can be used as new therapeutic targets for antiinflammatory therapy in the clinical field. The cells involved in the inflammatory process lose the changes according to the osmotic microenvironment, which include the significant increase in cell water permeability and cell volume and cytoskeletal structure changes [96]. Active resolution of the inflammatory process is essential because it is beneficial to tissue repair after injury, and accumulation of inflammation can lead to continuous tissue damage and progressive fibrosis [97]. Many studies have emphasized that AQPs may be involved in the development of these inflammatory processes, providing new evidence for the importance of AQPs regulating water homeostasis during infection and inflammation. Many data showed that AQPs play roles in maintaining the homeostasis of many physiological processes in tissues related to the secretion and absorption activities of various (such as kidneys, salivary glands, lungs, skin, sweat glands, and intestines).

5.5.1 AQPs and Lung Inflammation

Several AQPs are expressed in lung and bronchopulmonary, where they act as regulators of intercellular water transport [98, 99]. Their dysregulated expression will alter lung physiology and trigger obvious airways inflammation [100, 101]. AQP5 is located in the apical membrane of alveolar epithelial cells and acinar gland cells and provides the main pathway for osmoticdriven water flow in the entire airway system, thereby regulating the hydration of the airway surface [102-104]. AQP5 expression is significantly downregulated during lung inflammation and edema. A recent work has shown that AQP5 function is essential in regulating the bronchoconstriction response. AQP5-deficient mice overreact to cholinergic bronchoconstriction, which is a clinical feature of asthma and a common genetic disease caused by a combination of genetic and environmental factors [105]. In addition, AQP5 expression is reduced in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and other inflammatory airway diseases [106]. In fact, preclinical data shows that AQP3 and AQP5 are associated with allergic airway inflammation that induces asthma [107]. AQP1 expression is reduced in a model of mechanical ventilation-induced lung injury and edema [108]. LPS, HCl, and ventilation induce lung inflammation in a mouse model resulting in increased pulmonary vessel permeability and inflammatory cell infiltration in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid, ventilation also causes changes in lung mechanics. These data indicate that the involvement of AQPs in the acute inflammation process depends on the location and type of lung injury. Among the AQP subtypes evaluated (AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, and AQP9), the expression of AQP4 in lung is reduced in HCl and ventilation induction models that primarily target alveolar epithelium, while the expression of AQP5 targets capillary endothelium, and alveolar epithelium is impaired in the LPS induction model [109]. Also research indicated the expression of AQP3 changes in patients with lung cancer and suggested that AQP3 may be involved in tumor differentiation and processes related to the clinical staging of lung adenocarcinoma [110-112].

5.5.2 AQPs and Digestive System Inflammation

The digestive system is the main place for body fluid movement. The widely distributed AQPs in the gastrointestinal tract indicate that they may play an important role in channel-mediated water transport, intestinal permeability, and body fluid secretion/absorption [113]. Interestingly, this is consistent with the potential role of AQP in the pathophysiology of gastrointestinal diseases associated with intense inflammation in organ networks [114–116]. AQP plays an important role in the movement of water across cells and is essential for water absorption in the colon. Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a chronic disease of the gastrointestinal system, characterized by the continuous activation of the immune system leading to chronic and significant inflammation of the intestine [117, 118]. The expression of AQP1, 3, 7, and 8 is significantly reduced in IBD patients, Crohn's disease patients, and ulcerative colitis (UC) patients [119–122], which led to speculation. This decrease is related development of these diseases. to the 5-Fluorouracil (5-FU)-induced mouse diarrhea model showed increased pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-17A, and IL-22), which is related to the decreased transcription levels of AQP4 and AQP8 in the colon [123].

5.5.3 AQPs and Neuroinflammation

AQP4 is the most representative AQP isoform in the brain. Because it is involved in the pathophysiology of a variety of brain diseases, it has been extensively studied [124]. In a model of endotoxemia induced by intraperitoneal injection of LPS in C57Bl/6 mice, resulting in severe central nervous system damage, the expression of AQP4 was increased with cytokine release. Interestingly, dexamethasone attenuates AOP4 expression and IL-6 release, restoring the inflammatory effect of LPS [125]. In addition, microRNA-130a is suggested as a therapeutic target because it inhibits the transcription of AQP4 in the terminal foot of astrocytes, thereby reduced astroedema and neuroinflammation [126]. AQP4 is also an astrocyte proteomic marker, because it was found to be upregulated in delirium caused by sepsis and Parkinson's disease [127, 128]. In addition, studies on rat models of cerebral edema have shown that during transient hypoxia, activation of TLR4 and corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH)/CRH receptor 1 (CRHR1) signals can upregulate AQP4 and water permeability in the brain. In the same model, LPS treatment itself increases AQP4 and pro-inflammatory cytokines, but cerebral edema can only be achieved by combining LPS treatment with hypoxia. Humans receiving hypobaric hypoxia also showed elevated plasma levels of TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, and CRH. These indicate that systemic inflammation data promotes the occurrence of hypoxic cerebral edema, in which AQP4 plays an important role [129].

5.5.4 AQPs and Arthritis

Osteoarthritis is a degenerative disease with irreversible course. It is mainly caused by chondrocyte apoptosis and cartilage matrix degradation. They are the key factors that regulate the function of articular cartilage by synthesizing the structural components of extracellular matrix and matrix degrading proteases. AQPs have been described in chondrocytes involved in fluid transport and physiological regulation of cartilage [130]. In a rat osteoarthritis model with severe cartilage damage, AQP1 expression is positively correlated with caspase-3 expression and activity, indicating that AQP1 triggers caspase-3 activation, promotes chondrocyte apoptosis, which eventually lead to osteoarthritis [131, 132]. In synovial tissue from patients affected by osteoarthritis and *rheumatoid arthritis*, TNF-α regulates Aqp9 gene and protein expression, indicating that cytokines are modulators of AQPs function [133-135]. Studies have revealed the expression of AQP4 in articular cartilage in adjuvant-induced arthritis(AIA) rat models, proving that AQP4 activation may be involved in the development of AIA in rats [136].

5.5.5 AQPs and Liver Inflammation

Cirrhosis of the liver is another type of severe chronic inflammation associated with pathological water retention. It is the ultimate co-endpoint of various toxic, metabolic, infectious, and autoimmune chronic liver diseases [137]. Several reports have demonstrated that AQP1 is significantly over-expressed in chronic liver disease in humans and rodents [138, 139]. Therefore, the increased expression of AQP1 during cirrhosis promotes angiogenesis and enhances endothelial invasion through the dense extracellular microenvironment associated with the disease [140]. In fact, current studies have shown that AQP1 knockout in vivo has a significant effect on angiogenesis, fibrosis, and portal hypertension after bile duct ligation in mice, further confirming that AQP1 is a convincing treatment target for chronic liver disease treatment [114, 141]. In addition, AQP3 promotes tissue inflammation by increasing the reactive oxygen species through H_2O_2 penetration and stimulating damage processes, such as fibrosis [17]. For many years, researchers have been working to find specific aquaporin inhibitors that are therapeutically effective. According to reports, a new monoclonal antibody reduced CCl₄-induced liver damage through blocking the penetration of H_2O_2 by AQP3 in macrophages [142]. It is hoped that blocking the penetration of H_2O_2 by AQP3 may be more generally applicable to other inflammatory processes involving macrophages that express AQP3.

5.6 Conclusion

In many cases, the elusive roles of many aquaporins in the physiology of normal tissues and organs has not been specifically determined, even with AQP knockout mice, which usually (but not always) show no or mild phenotype. However, more and more in vivo and in vitro studies have shown that the function of aquaporins in normal physiological and disease states are usually not experimentally related to transporting activity. For their example, aquaporins are involved in processes such as cell migration, obesity, inflammation, cancer progression, neurodegenerative diseases, and various inflammatory diseases. Facilitating water and solute movement across membranes might be involved in these processes, but other functions of the aquaporins also play important roles directly, such as their participation in proteinprotein interactions with components of the cytoskeleton, as well as with various signal transduction mechanisms and other intracellular pathways. Therefore, investigating the physiological importance of aquaporin function is an ongoing exploration.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Papadopoulos M, Saadoun S, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporins and cell migration. Pflugers Arch 456(4): 693–700
- Auguste KI, Jin S, Uchida K, Yan D, Manley GT, Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2007) Greatly impaired migration of implanted aquaporin-4-deficient astroglial cells in mouse brain toward a site of injury. J Cell Biol 21(1):108–116
- Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Watanabe H, Yan D, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2005) Involvement of aquaporin-4 in astroglial cell migration and glial scar formation. J Cell Sci 118(Pt 24):5691–5698
- Hu J, Verkman A, Hu J, Verkman A (2006) I ncreased migration and metastatic potential of tumor cells expressing aquaporin water channels. FASEB J 20(11):1892–1894
- Verkman AS, Hara-Chikuma M, Papadopoulos MC (2008) Aquaporins—new players in cancer biology. J Mol Med (Berl) 86(5):523–529
- Esteva-Font C, Jin BJ, Verkman AS (2014) Aquaporin-1 gene deletion reduces breast tumor growth and lung metastasis in tumor-producing MMTV-PyVT mice. FASEB J 28(3):1446–1453
- Tyteca D, Nishino T, Debaix H, Van Der Smissen P, N'Kuli F, Hoffmann D, Cnops Y, Rabolli V, van Loo G, Beyaert R, Huaux F, Devuyst O, Courtoy PJ (2015) Regulation of macrophage motility by the water channel aquaporin-1: crucial role of M0/M2 phenotype switch. PLoS One 10(2):e0117398
- Levin MH, Verkman AS (2006) Aquaporin-3-dependent cell migration and proliferation during corneal re-epithelialization. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 47(10):4365–4372
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporin-3 facilitates epidermal cell migration and proliferation during wound healing. J Mol Med (Berl) 86(2): 221–231
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2006) Aquaporin-1 facilitates epithelial cell migration in kidney proximal tubule. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(1):39–45
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2005) Aquaporin-3 functions as a glycerol transporter in mammalian skin. Biol Cell 97(7):479–486
- Cho SJ, Sattar AK, Jeong EH, Satchi M, Cho JA, Dash S, Mayes MS, Stromer MH, Jena BP (2002) Aquaporin 1 regulates GTP-induced rapid gating of water in secretory vesicles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(7):4720–4724
- Li L, Zhang H, Varrin-Doyer M, Zamvil SS, Verkman AS (2011) Proinflammatory role of aquaporin-4 in autoimmune neuroinflammation. FASEB J 25(5):1556–1566
- Verkman AS (2013) Aquaporins. Curr Biol 23(2): R52–R55
- Schwab A, Nechyporuk-Zloy V, Fabian A, Stock C (2007) Cells move when ions and water flow. Pflug Arch Eur J Physiol 453(4):421–432

- Diez S, Gerisch G, Anderson K, Muller-Taubenberger A, Bretschneider T (2005) Subsecond reorganization of the actin network in cell motility and chemotaxis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(21): 7601–7606
- Sisto M, Ribatti D, Lisi S (2019) Aquaporin water channels: new perspectives on the potential role in inflammation. Adv Protein Chem Struct Biol 116: 311–345
- Nielsen S, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Agre P (1993) Distribution of the aquaporin CHIP in secretory and resorptive epithelia and capillary endothelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(15):7275–7279
- Amiry-Moghaddam M, Ottersen OP (2003) The molecular basis of water transport in the brain. Nat Rev Neurosci 4(12):991–1001
- Arcienega II, Brunet JF, Bloch J, Badaut J (2010) Cell locations for AQP1, AQP4 and 9 in the non-human primate brain. Neuroscience 167(4): 1103–1114
- 21. Zhang Y, Chen K, Sloan SA, Bennett ML, Scholze AR, O'Keeffe S, Phatnani HP, Guarnieri P, Caneda C, Ruderisch N (2014) An RNA-sequencing transcriptome and splicing database of glia, neurons, and vascular cells of the cerebral cortex. J Neurosci 34(36):11929–11947
- 22. Zhang Y, Sloan SA, Clarke LE, Caneda C, Plaza CA, Blumenthal PD, Vogel H, Steinberg GK, Edwards MS, Li G, Duncan JA 3rd, Cheshier SH, Shuer LM, Chang EF, Grant GA, Gephart MG, Barres BA (2016) Purification and characterization of progenitor and mature human astrocytes reveals transcriptional and functional differences with mouse. Neuron 89(1): 37–53
- 23. Misawa T, Arima K, Mizusawa H, Satoh J (2008) Close association of water channel AQP1 with amyloid-beta deposition in Alzheimer disease brains. Acta Neuropathol 116(3):247–260
- Nesic O, Lee J, Unabia GC, Johnson K, Ye Z, Vergara L, Hulsebosch CE, Perez-Polo JR (2008) Aquaporin 1—a novel player in spinal cord injury. J Neurochem 105(3):628–640
- Satoh J, Tabunoki H, Yamamura T, Arima K, Konno H (2007) Human astrocytes express aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 in vitro and in vivo. Neuropathology 27(3):245–256
- 26. Yang B, Ma T, Verkman A (1995) cDNA cloning, gene organization, and chromosomal localization of a human mercurial insensitive water channel: evidence for distinct transcriptional units (*). J Biol Chem 270(39):22907–22913
- MacAulay N (2021) Molecular mechanisms of brain water transport. Nat Rev Neurosci 22(6):326–344
- Manley GT, Fujimura M, Ma T, Noshita N, Filiz F, Bollen AW, Chan P, Verkman AS (2000) Aquaporin-4 deletion in mice reduces brain edema after acute water intoxication and ischemic stroke. Nat Med 6(2):159–163

- Yang B, Zador Z, Verkman AS (2008) Glial cell aquaporin-4 overexpression in transgenic mice accelerates cytotoxic brain swelling. J Biol Chem 283(22):15280–15286
- Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2007) Aquaporin-4 and brain edema. Pediatr Nephrol 22(6):778–784
- Zador Z, Stiver S, Wang V, Manley GT (2009) Role of aquaporin-4 in cerebral edema and stroke. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:159–170
- 32. Frydenlund DS, Bhardwaj A, Otsuka T, Mylonakou MN, Yasumura T, Davidson KG, Zeynalov E, Skare O, Laake P, Haug FM, Rash JE, Agre P, Ottersen OP, Amiry-Moghaddam M (2006) Temporary loss of perivascular aquaporin-4 in neocortex after transient middle cerebral artery occlusion in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(36): 13532–13536
- Zelenina M (2010) Regulation of brain aquaporins. Neurochem Int 57(4):468–488
- 34. Aoki K, Uchihara T, Tsuchiya K, Nakamura A, Ikeda K, Wakayama Y (2003) Enhanced expression of aquaporin 4 in human brain with infarction. Acta Neuropathol 106(2):121–124
- Papadopoulos MC, Manley GT, Krishna S, Verkman AS (2004) Aquaporin-4 facilitates reabsorption of excess fluid in vasogenic brain edema. FASEB J 18(11):1291–1293
- 36. Verkman AS (2011) Aquaporins at a glance. J Cell Sci 124(13):2107–2112
- Verkman AS, Binder DK, Bloch O, Auguste K, Papadopoulos MC (2006) Three distinct roles of aquaporin-4 in brain function revealed by knockout mice. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1085–1093
- 38. Verkman AS, Smith AJ, Phuan PW, Tradtrantip L, Anderson MO (2017) The aquaporin-4 water channel as a potential drug target in neurological disorders. Expert Opin Ther Targets 21(12):1161–1170
- Binder DK, Yao X, Zador Z, Sick TJ, Verkman AS, Manley GT (2006) Increased seizure duration and slowed potassium kinetics in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. Glia 53(6):631–636
- 40. Padmawar P, Yao XM, Bloch O, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2005) K+ waves in brain cortex visualized using a long-wavelength K+-sensing fluorescent indicator. Nat Methods 2(11):825–827
- 41. Binder DK, Nagelhus EA, Ottersen OP (2012) Aquaporin-4 and epilepsy. Glia 60(8):1203–1214
- 42. Takumi Y, Nagelhus EA, Eidet J, Matsubara A, Usami S, Shinkawa H, Nielsen S, Ottersen OP (1998) Select types of supporting cell in the inner ear express aquaporin-4 water channel protein. Eur J Neurosci 10(12):3584–3595
- 43. Nagelhus EA, Mathiisen TM, Ottersen OP (2004) Aquaporin-4 in the central nervous system: cellular and subcellular distribution and coexpression with KIR4.1. Neuroscience 129(4):905–913
- 44. Li J, Patil RV, Verkman AS (2002) Mildly abnormal retinal function in transgenic mice without Muller

cell aquaporin-4 water channels. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 43(2):573–579

- 45. Li J, Verkman AS (2001) Impaired hearing in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. J Biol Chem 276(33):31233–31237
- 46. Lu DC, Zhang H, Zador Z, Verkman AS (2008) Impaired olfaction in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. FASEB J 22(9):3216–3223
- 47. Strohschein S, Huttmann K, Gabriel S, Binder DK, Heinemann U, Steinhauser C (2011) Impact of aquaporin-4 channels on K+ buffering and gap junction coupling in the hippocampus. Glia 59(6): 973–980
- Fenstermacher J, Kaye T (1988) Drug "diffusion" within the brain a. J Ann N Y Acad Sci 531(1):29–39
- Nicholson C, Sykova E (1998) Extracellular space structure revealed by diffusion analysis. Trends Neurosci 21(5):207–215
- Ballanyi K, Grafe P, ten Bruggencate G (1987) Ion activities and potassium uptake mechanisms of glial cells in Guinea-pig olfactory cortex slices. J Physiol 382(1):159–174
- Bay V, Butt AM (2012) Relationship between glial potassium regulation and axon excitability: a role for glial Kir4.1 channels. Glia 60(4):651–660
- 52. Ransom BR, Yamate CL, Connors BW (1985) Activity-dependent shrinkage of extracellular space in rat optic nerve: a developmental study. J Neurosci 5(2):532–535
- 53. Nagelhus EA, Horio Y, Inanobe A, Fujita A, Haug FM, Nielsen S, Kurachi Y, Ottersen OP (1999) Immunogold evidence suggests that coupling of K+ siphoning and water transport in rat retinal Muller cells is mediated by a coenrichment of Kir4.1 and AQP4 in specific membrane domains. Glia 26(1): 47–54
- 54. Zhang H, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporin-4 independent Kir4.1 K+ channel function in brain glial cells. Mol Cell Neurosci 37(1):1–10
- 55. Ruiz-Ederra J, Zhang H, Verkman AS (2007) Evidence against functional interaction between aquaporin-4 water channels and Kir4.1 potassium channels in retinal muller cells. J Biol Chem 282(30):21866–21872
- 56. Zhang H, Verkman AS (2010) Microfiberoptic measurement of extracellular space volume in brain and tumor slices based on fluorescent dye partitioning. Biophys J 99(4):1284–1291
- 57. Jin BJ, Zhang H, Binder DK, Verkman AS (2013) Aquaporin-4-dependent K(+) and water transport modeled in brain extracellular space following neuroexcitation. J Gen Physiol 141(1):119–132
- Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2013) Aquaporin water channels in the nervous system. Nat Rev Neurosci 14(4):265–277
- 59. Kishida K, Shimomura I, Kondo H, Kuriyama H, Makino Y, Nishizawa H, Maeda N, Matsuda M, Ouchi N, Kihara S (2001) Genomic structure and insulin-mediated repression of the aquaporin adipose

(AQPap), adipose-specific glycerol channel. J Biol Chem 276(39):36251–36260

- 60. Hara-Chikuma M, Sohara E, Rai T, Ikawa M, Okabe M, Sasaki S, Uchida S, Verkman AS (2005) Progressive adipocyte hypertrophy in aquaporin-7deficient mice - adipocyte glycerol permeability as a novel regulator of fat accumulation. J Biol Chem 280(16):15493–15496
- 61. Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Funahashi T, Shimomura I, Kihara S, Ouchi N, Nishida M, Nishizawa H, Matsuda M, Takahashi M (2000) Aquaporin adipose, a putative glycerol channel in adipocytes. J Biol Chem 275(27):20896–20902
- 62. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Funahashi T, Yamamoto K, Nagasawa A, Mizunoya W, Kishida K, Inoue K, Kuriyama H, Nakamura T, Fushiki T, Kihara S, Shimomura L (2005) Aquaporin 7 deficiency is associated with development of obesity through activation of adipose glycerol kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102(31):10993–10998
- Carbrey JM, Gorelick-Feldman DA, Kozono D, Praetorius J, Nielsen S, Agre P (2003) Aquaglyceroporin AQP9: solute permeation and metabolic control of expression in liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(5):2945–2950
- 64. Rojek AM, Skowronski MT, Fuchtbauer EM, Fuchtbauer AC, Fenton RA, Agre P, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2007) Defective glycerol metabolism in aquaporin 9 (AQP9) knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(9):3609–3614
- 65. Maeda N, Hibuse T, Funahashi T (2009) Role of aquaporin-7 and aquaporin-9 in glycerol metabolism; involvement in obesity. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190: 233–249
- 66. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Tanaka Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1998) Cloning and functional expression of a new aquaporin (AQP9) abundantly expressed in the peripheral leukocytes permeable to water and urea, but not to glycerol. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 244(1):268–274
- 67. Elkjær M-L, Vajda Z, Nejsum L, Kwon T-H, Jensen U, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Frøkiaer J, Nielsen S (2000) Immunolocalization of AQP9 in liver, epididymis, testis, spleen, and brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276(3):1118–1128
- 68. Kuriyama H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kondo H, Furuyama N, Nishizawa H, Maeda N, Matsuda M, Nagaretani H, Kihara S (2002) Coordinated regulation of fat-specific and liver-specific glycerol channels, aquaporin adipose and aquaporin 9. Diabetes 51(10):2915–2921
- Galán-Cobo A, Ramírez-Lorca R, Toledo-Aral JJ, Echevarría M (2016) Aquaporin-1 plays important role in proliferation by affecting cell cycle progression. J Cell Physiol 231(1):243–256
- 70. Galán-Cobo A, Ramírez-Lorca R, Serna A, Echevarría M (2015) Overexpression of AQP3 modifies the cell cycle and the proliferation rate of

mammalian cells in culture. PLoS One 10(9): e0137692

- Delporte C, Chen ZJ, Baum BJ (1996) Aquaporin 1 expression during the cell cycle in A5 cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 228(2):223–228
- 72. Rivarola V, Flamenco P, Melamud L, Galizia L, Ford P, Capurro C (2010) Adaptation to alkalosis induces cell cycle delay and apoptosis in cortical collecting duct cells: role of aquaporin-2. J Cell Physiol 224(2):405–413
- 73. Cano A, Pérez-Moreno MA, Rodrigo I, Locascio A, Blanco MJ, del Barrio MG, Portillo F, Nieto MA (2000) The transcription factor snail controls epithelial-mesenchymal transitions by repressing E-cadherin expression. Nat Cell Biol 2(2):76–83
- 74. Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Roles of aquaporin-3 in the epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 128(9):2145–2151
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Prevention of skin tumorigenesis and impairment of epidermal cell proliferation by targeted aquaporin-3 gene disruption. Mol Cell Biol 28(1):326–332
- 76. Thiagarajah JR, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2007) Impaired enterocyte proliferation in aquaporin-3 deficiency in mouse models of colitis. Gut 56(11): 1529–1535
- Moon C, Soria JC, Jang SJ, Lee J, Obaidul Hoque M, Sibony M, Trink B, Chang YS, Sidransky D, Mao L (2003) Involvement of aquaporins in colorectal carcinogenesis. Oncogene 22(43):6699–6703
- 78. Liu YL, Matsuzaki T, Nakazawa T, Murata S, Nakamura N, Kondo T, Iwashina M, Mochizuki K, Yamane T, Takata K, Katoh R (2007) Expression of aquaporin 3 (AQP3) in normal and neoplastic lung tissues. Hum Pathol 38(1):171–178
- 79. Huang CG, Lamitina T, Agre P, Strange K (2007) Functional analysis of the aquaporin gene family in Caenorhabditis elegans. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 292(5):C1867–C1873
- 80. Kusayama M, Wada K, Nagata M, Ishimoto S, Takahashi H, Yoneda M, Nakajima A, Okura M, Kogo M, Kamisaki Y (2011) Critical role of aquaporin 3 on growth of human esophageal and oral squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Sci 102(6): 1128–1136
- 81. Serna A, Galán-Cobo A, Rodrigues C, Sánchez-Gomar I, Toledo-Aral JJ, Moura TF, Casini A, Soveral G, Echevarría M (2014) Functional inhibition of aquaporin-3 with a gold-based compound induces blockage of cell proliferation. J Cell Physiol 229(11):1787–1801
- 82. Arif M, Kitchen P, Conner MT, Hill EJ, Nagel D, Bill RM, Dunmore SJ, Armesilla AL, Gross S, Carmichael AR, Conner AC, Brown JE (2018) Downregulation of aquaporin 3 inhibits cellular proliferation, migration and invasion in the MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell line. Oncol Lett 16(1):713–720
- 83. Chae YK, Kang SK, Kim MS, Woo J, Lee J, Chang S, Kim D-W, Kim M, Park S, Kim I (2008)

Human AQP5 plays a role in the progression of chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML). PLoS One 3(7):e2594

- 84. Chae YK, Woo J, Kim M-J, Kang SK, Kim MS, Lee J, Lee SK, Gong G, Kim YH, Soria JC (2008) Expression of aquaporin 5 (AQP5) promotes tumor invasion in human non small cell lung cancer. PLoS One 3(5):e2162
- 85. Jung JS, Bhat RV, Preston GM, Guggino WB, Baraban JM, Agre P (1994) Molecular characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from brain: candidate osmoreceptor and regulator of water balance. Proc Natl Acad Sci 91(26):13052–13056
- 86. Zhang Z, Chen Z, Song Y, Zhang P, Hu J, Bai C (2010) Expression of aquaporin 5 increases proliferation and metastasis potential of lung cancer. J Pathol 221(2):210–220
- 87. Kang SK, Chae YK, Woo J, Kim MS, Park JC, Lee J, Soria JC, Jang SJ, Sidransky D, Moon C (2008) Role of human aquaporin 5 in colorectal carcinogenesis. Am J Pathol 173(2):518–525
- Ishimoto S, Wada K, Usami Y, Tanaka N, Aikawa T, Okura M, Nakajima A, Kogo M, Kamisaki Y (2012) Differential expression of aquaporin 5 and aquaporin 3 in squamous cell carcinoma and adenoid cystic carcinoma. Int J Oncol 41(1):67–75
- 89. Wang J, Gui Z, Deng L, Sun M, Guo R, Zhang W, Shen L (2012) C-met upregulates aquaporin 3 expression in human gastric carcinoma cells via the ERK signalling pathway. Cancer Lett 319(1):109–117
- 90. Nielsen J, Hoffert JD, Knepper MA, Agre P, Nielsen S, Fenton RA (2008) Proteomic analysis of lithium-induced nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: mechanisms for aquaporin 2 down-regulation and cellular proliferation. Proc Natl Acad Sci 105(9): 3634–3639
- 91. Pan X-Y, Guo H, Han J, Hao F, An Y, Xu Y, Xiaokaiti Y, Pan Y, Li X-J (2012) Ginsenoside Rg3 attenuates cell migration via inhibition of aquaporin 1 expression in PC-3M prostate cancer cells. Eur J Pharmacol 683(1–3):27–34
- 92. Höcherl K, Schmidt C, Kurt B, Bucher M (2010) Inhibition of NF-κB ameliorates sepsis-induced downregulation of aquaporin-2/V2 receptor expression and acute renal failure in vivo. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 298(1):F196–F204
- 93. Ito H, Yamamoto N, Arima H, Hirate H, Morishima T, Umenishi F, Tada T, Asai K, Katsuya H, Sobue K (2006) Interleukin-1β induces the expression of aquaporin-4 through a nuclear factor-κB pathway in rat astrocytes. J Neurochem 99(1): 107–118
- 94. Galán-Cobo A, Sánchez-Silva R, Serna A, Abreu-Rodríguez I, Muñoz-Cabello AM, Echevarría M (2013) Cellular overexpression of aquaporins slows down the natural HIF-2α degradation during prolonged hypoxia. Gene 522(1):18–26
- Echevarría M, Muñoz-Cabello AM, Sánchez-Silva R, Toledo-Aral JJ, López-Barneo J (2007) Development

of cytosolic hypoxia and hypoxia-inducible factor stabilization are facilitated by aquaporin-1 expression. J Biol Chem 282(41):30207–30215

- 96. Maidhof R, Jacobsen T, Papatheodorou A, Chahine NO (2014) Inflammation induces irreversible biophysical changes in isolated nucleus pulposus cells. PLoS One 9(6):e99621
- Ortega-Gomez A, Perretti M, Soehnlein O (2013) Resolution of inflammation: an integrated view. EMBO Mol Med 5(5):661–674
- Borok Z, Verkman A (2002) Lung edema clearance: 20 years of progress invited review: role of aquaporin water channels in fluid transport in lung and airways. J Appl Physiol 93(6):2199–2206
- Verkman AS (2002) Physiological importance of aquaporin water channels. Ann Med 34(3):192–200
- 100. Verkman A (2007) Role of aquaporins in lung liquid physiology. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 159(3): 324–330
- 101. Verkman A (2009) Aquaporins: translating bench research to human disease. J Exp Biol 212(11): 1707–1715
- 102. Folkesson HG, Matthay MA, Hasegawa H, Kheradmand F, Verkman A (1994) Transcellular water transport in lung alveolar epithelium through mercury-sensitive water channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci 91(11):4970–4974
- 103. Nielsen S, King LS, Christensen BM, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. II. Subcellular distribution in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 273(5):C1549–C1561
- 104. Nielsen S, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Knepper MA, Agre P (1993) CHIP28 water channels are localized in constitutively water-permeable segments of the nephron. J Cell Biol 120(2):371–383
- 105. Towne JE, Harrod KS, Krane CM, Menon AG (2000) Decreased expression of aquaporin (AQP) 1 and AQP5 in mouse lung after acute viral infection. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 22(1):34–44
- 106. Zhang Z-Q, Song Y-L, Chen Z-H, Shen Y, Bai C-X (2011) Deletion of aquaporin 5 aggravates acute lung injury induced by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 71(5):1305–1311
- 107. Ikezoe K, Oga T, Honda T, Hara-Chikuma M, Ma X, Tsuruyama T, Uno K, Fuchikami J-I, Tanizawa K, Handa T (2016) Aquaporin-3 potentiates allergic airway inflammation in ovalbumin-induced murine asthma. Sci Rep 6(1):1–14
- 108. Fabregat G, García-de-la-Asunción J, Sarriá B, Mata M, Cortijo J, de Andrés J, Gallego L, Belda FJ (2016) Expression of aquaporins 1 and 5 in a model of ventilator-induced lung injury and its relation to tidal volume. Exp Physiol 101(11):1418–1431
- 109. Vassiliou AG, Manitsopoulos N, Kardara M, Maniatis NA, Orfanos SE, Kotanidou A (2017) Differential expression of aquaporins in experimental models of acute lung injury. In Vivo 31(5):885–894
- 110. Liu YL, Matsuzaki T, Nakazawa T, Murata S-I, Nakamura N, Kondo T, Iwashina M, Mochizuki K,

Yamane T, Takata K (2007) Expression of aquaporin 3 (AQP3) in normal and neoplastic lung tissues. Hum Pathol 38(1):171–178

- 111. Liu Y, Promeneur D, Rojek A, Kumar N, Frøkiær J, Nielsen S, King LS, Agre P, Carbrey JM (2007) Aquaporin 9 is the major pathway for glycerol uptake by mouse erythrocytes, with implications for malarial virulence. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104(30):12560–12564
- 112. Wang J, Feng L, Zhu Z, Zheng M, Wang D, Chen Z, Sun H (2015) Aquaporins as diagnostic and therapeutic targets in cancer: how far we are? J Transl Med 13(1):1–11
- 113. Zhu C, Chen Z, Jiang Z (2016) Expression, distribution and role of aquaporin water channels in human and animal stomach and intestines. Int J Mol Sci 17(9):1399
- 114. Day RE, Kitchen P, Owen DS, Bland C, Marshall L, Conner AC, Bill RM, Conner MT (2014) Human aquaporins: regulators of transcellular water flow. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1492–1506
- 115. Gregoire F, Lucidi V, Zerrad-Saadi A, Virreira M, Bolaky N, Delforge V, Lemmers A, Donckier V, Deviere J, Demetter P, Perret J, Delporte C (2015) Analysis of aquaporin expression in liver with a focus on hepatocytes. Histochem Cell Biol 144(4):347–363
- 116. Laforenza U (2012) Water channel proteins in the gastrointestinal tract. Mol Aspects Med 33(5–6): 642–650
- 117. Abraham C, Cho JH (2009) Mechanisms of disease inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 361(21): 2066–2078
- Matricon J (2010) Immunopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. Med Sci 26(4):405–410
- 119. Hardin JA, Wallace LE, Wong JFK, O'Loughlin EV, Urbanski SJ, Gall DG, MacNaughton WK, Beck PL (2004) Aquaporin expression is downregulated in a murine model of colitis and in patients with ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease and infectious colitis. Cell Tissue Res 318(2):313–323
- 120. Ricanek P, Lunde LK, Frye SA, Stoen M, Nygard S, Morth JP, Rydning A, Vatn MH, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Tonjum T (2015) Reduced expression of aquaporins in human intestinal mucosa in early stage inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 8:49–67
- 121. Zahn A, Moehle C, Langmann T, Ehehalt R, Autschbach F, Stremmel W, Schmitz G (2007) Aquaporin-8 expression is reduced in ileum and induced in colon of patients with ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol 13(11):1687–1695
- 122. Zhao G, Li J, Wang J, Shen X, Sun J (2014) Aquaporin 3 and 8 are down-regulated in TNBSinduced rat colitis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 443(1):161–166
- 123. Sakai H, Sagara A, Matsumoto K, Hasegawa S, Sato K, Nishizaki M, Shoji T, Horie S, Nakagawa T, Tokuyama S, Narita M (2013) 5-fluorouracil induces diarrhea with changes in the

expression of inflammatory cytokines and aquaporins in mouse intestines. PLoS One 8(1):e54788

- 124. Fukuda AM, Badaut J (2012) Aquaporin 4: a player in cerebral edema and neuroinflammation. J Neuroinflammation 9(1):1–9
- 125. Du Y, Meng Y, Lv X, Guo L, Wang X, Su Z, Li L, Li N, Zhao S, Zhao L (2014) Dexamethasone attenuates LPS-induced changes in expression of urea transporter and aquaporin proteins, ameliorating brain endotoxemia in mice. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 7(12):8443
- 126. Sepramaniam S, Ying LK, Armugam A, Wintour E, Jeyaseelan K (2012) MicroRNA-130a represses transcriptional activity of aquaporin 4 M1 promoter. J Biol Chem 287(15):12006–12015
- 127. Sfera A, Osorio C (2014) Water for thought: is there a role for aquaporin channels in delirium? Front Psych 5:57
- 128. Sun H, Liang R, Yang B, Zhou Y, Liu M, Fang F, Ding J, Fan Y, Hu G (2016) Aquaporin-4 mediates communication between astrocyte and microglia: implications of neuroinflammation in experimental Parkinson's disease. Neuroscience 317:65–75
- 129. Song T-T, Bi Y-H, Gao Y-Q, Huang R, Hao K, Xu G, Tang J-W, Ma Z-Q, Kong F-P, Coote JH (2016) Systemic pro-inflammatory response facilitates the development of cerebral edema during short hypoxia. J Neuroinflammation 13(1):1–14
- 130. Mobasheri A, Trujillo E, Bell S, Carter SD, Clegg PD, Martin-Vasallo P, Marples D (2004) Aquaporin water channels AQP1 and AQP3, are expressed in equine articular chondrocytes. Vet J 168(2):143–150
- 131. Gao H, Ren G, Xu Y, Jin C, Jiang Y, Lin L, Wang L, Shen H, Gui L (2011) Correlation between expression of aquaporins 1 and chondrocyte apoptosis in articular chondrocyte of osteoarthritis. Zhongguo xiu fu chong jian wai ke za zhi= Zhongguo xiufu chongjian waike zazhi = Chin J Reparative Reconstruct Surg 25(3):279–284
- 132. Gao H, Gui J, Wang L, Xu Y, Jiang Y, Xiong M, Cui Y (2016) Aquaporin 1 contributes to chondrocyte apoptosis in a rat model of osteoarthritis. Int J Mol Med 38(6):1752–1758
- 133. Mobasheri A, Marples D (2004) Expression of the AQP-1 water channel in normal human tissues: a semiquantitative study using tissue microarray technology. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286(3):C529– C537
- 134. Nagahara M, Waguri-Nagaya Y, Yamagami T, Aoyama M, Tada T, Inoue K, Asai K, Otsuka T (2010) TNF-α-induced aquaporin 9 in synoviocytes from patients with OA and RA. Rheumatology 49(5): 898–906
- 135. Richardson S, Neama G, Phillips T, Bell S, Carter S, Moley K, Moley J, Vannucci S, Mobasheri A (2003) Molecular characterization and partial cDNA cloning of facilitative glucose transporters expressed in human articular chondrocytes; stimulation of 2-deoxyglucose uptake by IGF-I and elevated

MMP-2 secretion by glucose deprivation. Osteoarthr Cartil 11(2):92–101

- 136. Cai L, Lei C, Li R, Chen W-N, Hu C-M, Chen X-Y, Li C-M (2017) Overexpression of aquaporin 4 in articular chondrocytes exacerbates the severity of adjuvant-induced arthritis in rats: an in vivo and in vitro study. J Inflamm 14(1):1–10
- 137. Schuppan D, Afdhal NH (2008) Liver cirrhosis. Lancet 371(9615):838–851
- 138. Huebert RC, Jagavelu K, Hendrickson HI, Vasdev MM, Arab JP, Splinter PL, Trussoni CE, LaRusso NF, Shah VH (2011) Aquaporin-1 promotes angiogenesis, fibrosis, and portal hypertension through mechanisms dependent on osmotically sensitive microRNAs. Am J Pathol 179(4):1851–1860
- Lehmann GL, Larocca MC, Soria LR, Marinelli RA (2008) Aquaporins: their role in cholestatic liver disease. World J Gastroenterol 14(46):7059–7067
- 140. Huebert RC, Vasdev MM, Shergill U, Das A, Huang BQ, Charlton MR, LaRusso NF, Shah VHJH (2010) Aquaporin-1 facilitates angiogenic invasion in the pathological neovasculature that accompanies cirrhosis. Hepatology 52(1):238–248
- 141. Rump K, Adamzik M (2018) Function of aquaporins in sepsis: a systematic review. Cell Biosci 8(1):10
- 142. Hara-Chikuma M, Tanaka M, Verkman AS, Yasui M (2020) Inhibition of aquaporin-3 in macrophages by a monoclonal antibody as potential therapy for liver injury. Nat Commun 11(1):1–14



6

Evolutionary Overview of Aquaporin Superfamily

Kenichi Ishibashi, Yasuko Tanaka, and Yoshiyuki Morishita

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) are present not only in three domains of life, bacteria, eukaryotes, and archaea, but also in viruses. With the accumulating arrays of AQP superfamily, the evolutional relationship has attracted much attention with multiple publications on "the genome-wide identification and phylogenetic analysis" of AQP superfamily. A pair of NPA boxes forming a pore is highly conserved throughout the evolution and renders key residues for the classification of AQP superfamily into four groups: AQP1-like, AQP3like, AQP8-like, and AQP11-like. The complexity of AQP family has mostly been achieved in nematodes and subsequent evolution has been directed toward increasing the number of AQPs through whole-genome duplications (WGDs) to extend the tissue specific expression and regulation. The discovery of the intracellular AQP (iAQP: AQP8-like and AQP11-like) and substrate transports by

Division of Pathophysiology, Meiji Pharmaceutical University, Tokyo, Japan the plasma membrane AQP (pAQP: AQP1like and AQP3-like) have accelerated the AQP research much more toward the transport of substrates with complex profiles. This evolutionary overview based on a simple classification of AQPs into four subfamilies will provide putative structural, functional, and localization information and insights into the role of AQP as well as clues to understand the complex diversity of AQP superfamily.

Keywords

NPA box · Domain-based classification · Whole-genome duplication (WGD) · Horizontal gene transfer (HGT)

6.1 Introduction

Aquaporins (AQPs) are present in three domains of life: bacteria, eukaryotes, and archaea with an extension to viruses [1]. In structure, AQP was most likely constructed by a tandem duplication or a fusion of three membrane-spanning helices with an NPA (Asn-Pro-Ala) box (Fig. 6.1) [2]. As this pair of NPA boxes forms the pore, it should be critical for AQP function that has been conserved through evolution. Thus, a pair of NPA boxes is a signature domain for AQP family and domain-based analysis and classification of AQP family will be instrumental to speculate the

K. Ishibashi $(\boxtimes) \cdot Y$. Tanaka

e-mail: kishiba@my-pharm.ac.jp; ystanaka@my-pharm. ac.jp

Y. Morishita

Division of Nephrology, Saitama Medical Center, Jichi Medical University, Ohmiya, Saitama-City, Saitama, Japan e-mail: ymori@jichi.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_6

mechanics and selection forces that govern the evolution of AQP family.

In the past, homologous proteins based on a pair of NPA boxes were identified by a PCR cloning using degenerative PCR primers from each NPA box [3]. With increasing availability of public databases from large-scale genome sequencings, many AQP-like sequences have been identified, which sometimes contain highly deviated NPA boxes with overall homology of less than 25% at the level of supergene family [4]. Accordingly, AQP family is more properly called AQP superfamily.

With accumulating arrays of AQP superfamily, evolutional relationships are becoming more and more intriguing with multiple publications on phylogenetic analysis of AQP superfamily. Since the sequences around the two NPA boxes are the important functional domains, they may contain clues to classify AQP superfamily. Indeed, we have identified such key residues for the classification of AQP superfamily into three groups in previous reviews [5, 6]. Such a simplified domain-based classification of AQP superfamily will be useful to obtain an overview of widely distributed AQP family in every kingdom of lives and may provide new insights into the function and subcellular localization.

In addition to general protein and genome databases, a couple of specialized AQP databases are available online such as MIPDB and MIPModDB [7, 8]. Based on a variety of databases, several phylogenetic analyses have been conducted to speculate the evolutional pathways of AQP family [9–14]. However, without new insights into the evolution of AQP family [15] or the combination of other functionally related gene families [16], publishing an original paper on "the genome-wide identification and phylogenetic analysis of AQP family" by a computational analysis of genomic sequence database in certain species will be an easy science. In such studies, the genes analyzed within the phylogenetic tree should be the orthologous genes. However, it is difficult to identify orthologous genes among similar genes (homologous and paralogous genes) and sometimes complicated by polyphyletic lineages. For example,

genes with high amino acid identity more than 50% can be non-orthologous genes by convergent evolution, while genes with low amino acid identity less than 30% can be orthologous genes by functional divergence. Moreover, stronger functional effects will be expected by amino acid replacement in the pore-forming region inside the molecule than on the surface of the molecule, although 3D structures are only available in limited numbers of AQPs.

Another way to identify orthologous genes will be the identification of syntenic region where orthologous genes are usually localized. However, the presence of pleural homologous/ paralogous genes, genome rearrangement, or duplicated genome with subsequent deletion will make it difficult to identify syntenic region [17]. Therefore, the evolutionary reconstruction deduced from this kind of analysis may not reflect the divergence of assigned orthologous genes, which is expected to coincide with the divergence of species. Furthermore, the presence of horizontal gene transfer (HGT) will produce a phylogenetic tree mismatch between AQP family and species. Similar to prokaryotes with the majority of their genomes composed of genes derived from HGT [18] including possibly an archaeal AQP, AqpM [19], eukaryotic genes have also been acquired by HGT associated with symbiotic or parasitic relationships with bacteria [20, 21] including possibly plant AQPs, NIP, and GIP [22, 23]. Moreover, the results may be complicated by the presence of paralogues and the selection bias under ever-changing environmental conditions where AQP has been expected to play vital roles with possible faster molecular evolutionary rates. On the contrary, some AQP genes may have been lost [15], which may obscure the interpretation of the origin and modes of diversification through the evolution of AQP superfamily.

As many AQPs transport small substrate, the field of AQP research seems to be moving toward complex functions and profiles of substrates transported by AQP rather than a water transport alone, which will uncover and expand more dynamic roles of AQP especially in environmental adaptation. This shift has been accelerated by



Fig. 6.1 A putative evolutionary pathway of AQP subfamilies. AQP may have been formed by a tandemrepeat or fusion of two genes encoding a hemipore channel with an NPA box (square box). AQP3-like is often located in an operon related to a solute metabolism complex with a conserved Asp (D) residue (triangle) at two residues downstream of the second NPA box. AQP3-like might have been converted to AQP1-like by truncating longer Loop C and Loop E. AQP1-like may have been transformed into AQP8-like in multicellular plants and

the following observations. Firstly, AQP is absent in many microorganisms as revealed by extensive genome projects [24]. Moreover, AQP is also absent in some fungi and a parasitic protozoan, cyst-forming apicomplexan Cryptosporidium. Similarly, only a single AQP seems to be sufficient for malaria parasites, another apicomplexan [25]. As non-essential AQP may be antigenic at the cell surface in these parasites as a target for host immunity, only essential AQP may have been preserved in the genome. Therefore, AQP may be dispensable in some microorganisms or harmful as a target from host defense. Secondly, the phenotypes of AQP knockout (KO) mice and humans are generally mild [26, 27] or even normal [28], suggesting AQP may not play essential roles in advanced vertebrates either. Thirdly, AQP has also been identified at the membrane of intracellular organelles including tonoplasts,

animals excluding arthropods by widening the ar/R motif selectivity filter (SF). AQP11-like with a conserved Cys (C) residue (circle) at nine residues downstream of the second NPA box may also have been derived from AQP1-like in metazoa either by conversion with low similarities or even by a horizontal gene transfer (HGT) of AQP with deviated NPA boxes from bacteria or protozoa. AQP3-like has been lost in plants and higher insects

mitochondria, and the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), where osmotic gradient is relatively small and the intracellular membrane itself probably has a sufficient water permeability without water channel due to a high surface-to-volume ratio except in a low temperature. Within the cell, the production and regulatory transport of osmotic substances will be more important than water transport to control organellar volume as water movement should follow the osmotic gradient produced by osmotically active substances. In other words, water transport by the intracellular AQP may be a safe guard to prevent the development of osmotic gradient inside the cell.

Fourthly, another channel family adopting a similar protein folding in 3D structure of AQP has been identified in bacteria as a formate/nitrite channel (FNT). FNT facilitates anion/H⁺ co-transport but not water [29]. However, a

widening mutation of the pore has transformed FNT into a water-selective channel without permeating other substances [30]. Therefore, it is possible that AQP used to be a solute transporter as FNT and later have acquired water permeability. In other words, solute transport may be a more fundamental function of AQP family. More intriguing possibility would be that there could be another water channel other than AQP family with a similar 3D structure but without any homology in the primary sequence with AQP. In particular, this shift of the research interest on AQP will be more relevant to AQP of intracellular organelles and small-sized organisms including bacteria and possibly parasitic protozoa, which may have developed specialized AQP permeating profiles to manage the intracellular milieu [31-33].

This review is an update for our recent reviews on the same topic and detailed sequences around the NPA box of each subfamily are available in these reviews [5, 6].

6.2 Classification of AQP Superfamily

6.2.1 Dichotomy Between Plasma Membrane AQP and Intracellular AQP

AQP superfamily can be divided into two subfamilies based on its subcellular localization: plasma membrane AQP (pAQP) and intracellular AQP (iAQP). This dichotomy will be helpful to speculate its physiological significance because water transport is more important in pAQP while solute transport will be more important in iAQP. As the water permeability induced by AQP is huge, the research on AQP has been centered around this function. Moreover, since the water transport at the plasma membrane is important for cell volume regulation as well as transcellular water transport, pAQP as a water channel was thought to be indispensable for the viability of the organism. However, this preconception is now changing as many pAQPs permeate solutes as well as water and solute transport seems to be more important in several tissues including the adipose tissue and liver.

To be away from the water oriented idea on AQP, it would be appropriate to consider that water transport may be acquired to mitigate quickly the built-up osmotic gradient produced by the solute transport by pAQP to keep cytosolic osmolarity constant. For example, even though a malaria parasite has a single AQP, P. falciparum aquaporin (PfAQP) similar to bacterial glycerol channel, GlpF to transport mainly nutrients from housed eukaryotic erythrocytes, it may also be important as pAQP in blood for the survival against osmotic stresses during passing through hypertonic kidney medulla and hypotonic kidney cortex with an additional permeability to water [25]. On the other hand, an enhanced water permeability by pAQP may be harmful to some bacteria living in hypo- or hyper-osmotic environment even protected by the cell wall. Indeed, some bacteria do not have any AQP and their small size may render sufficient water permeability with a higher surface-to-volume ratio. Similarly, the membrane of intracellular organelles may also have sufficient water permeability even in the absence of iAQP, which may have led to the development of different function other than water transport for iAQP.

To provide the basis for the dichotomy between pAQP and iAQP, the mechanisms for AQP trafficking are needed be clarified. However, the mechanism and retention signals for subcellular localization of iAOP have not been clearly identified. On the other hand, the modification of pAQP by intracellular signaling has been shown to regulate its trafficking to the plasma membrane [34]. For example, the trafficking of pAQP is stimulated by cyclic AMP in AQP2, AQP4 or AQP8 [35–37]. The translocation to the plasma membrane has also been reported in AQP7/ AQP10 by isoproterenol and in AQP1 by hypotonia [38, 39]. In fact, targeting such trafficking signals will be promising therapeutic interventions to modulate the expression levels of pAQP at the plasma membrane as shown with AQP4 in brain edema and hypothermia [36, 40].

It should be cautioned, however, that the dichotomy between pAQP and iAQP may not be strictly applicable. As a reservoir, iAQP can be recruited to the plasma membrane on the demand of detrimental environments. Conversely, to meet the demand of intracellular metabolism, pAQP may be endocytosed to be targeted to intracellular organelles as shown with plant pAQP, PIP that is sequestrated intracellularly without further degradation triggered by H_2O_2 [41]. Moreover, the same AQP can be localized both at the plasma membrane and the membrane of intracellular organelle as shown by AQP8 [35]. Obviously, these observations will obscure the dichotomy and indeed the limitation of this classification. Hopefully, the identification of trafficking or retention key signature sequences in AQP will overcome this limitation. Similar limitation, however, has been raised with the functional dichotomy of AQP family depending on the permeating substances: classical aquaporin (water selective) and aquaglyceroporin (glycerolpermeable), due to overlapping permeating substances.

6.2.2 Classification Based on the NPA Box Domain

To evade such limitations, AQP superfamily has been classified based on the primary sequence. We previously classified AQP family into two groups based on the length of residues between the pair of NPA boxes because AQP3-like has longer residues due to longer Loop C and Loop D [42]. Although this classification is still valid for the identification of AQP3-like, further classification will be needed for non-AQP3-like AQPs. Here, AQP superfamily is classified based on the primary sequence around highly conserved a pair of NPA boxes, which turned out to be critical for the function of AQP. Four AQP subfamilies are identified and named after the nomenclature of mammalian AQP family: AQP1-like, AQP3like, AQP8-like, and AQP11-like (Table 6.1). The separation of AQP8-like from AQP1-like is new in this review as compare with the previous ones [5, 6]. The classification keys for each

subfamily are illustrated in Fig. 6.2 and a tentative classification diagram is depicted in Fig. 6.3. As the first NPA box of AQP11-like is not well conserved and sometimes difficult to identify as exemplified in three AQP11-likes in *C. elegans* (Table 6.1), the second NPA box is employed to classify AQP.

As shown in Fig. 6.3, after identifying a pair of NPA boxes, the presence of Asp (D) in the second NPA box following a common R should be screened for AQP3-like as NPAR(D) (Table 6.1 in the bold type). This D is the signature key residue for AQP3-like without exception which is expected to enlarge the pore constriction and makes more hydrophobic by canceling the positive charge of R enabling the permeation of non-ionic larger substances such as glycerol. It should be stressed that this classification is not based on the function although most AQP3-likes are glycerol channels. Thus, naming of non-AQP3-like glyceroporin as or aquaglyceroporin based on the function is confusing because it may have no homology with AQP3-like in the primary structure. For example, AQP1-like has been named mosquito а aquaglyceroporin AgAQP3 from Anopheles based on the function as a member of entomoglyceroporin (Eglyp), AQP1-like [43, 44].

Next, Cys (C) at nine residues downstream of the second NPA box should be sought to identify AQP11-like (Table 6.1 in the bold type). This C is the signature key residue for AQP11-like without exception because it is critical for the function of AQP11 as documented by the result of the point mutation of this residue which produced similar phenotypes of AQP11 knockout mice [45, 46]. It should be cautioned that there are rare exceptional AQPs with exactly located C but should not be included in AQP11-like. For example, although Chlorobaculum parvum AQP (WP_012502795) has the second NPA box as NPVRSLAPALV(C), the residue next to the second NPA box is Arg (R), which should be classified as AQP1-like because AQP11-like never has R here (Fig. 6.3). Another way to avoid this misclassification is to focus on the upstream sequences of the first NPA box, which is highly homologous with AQP1-like

	First NPA box	Second NPA box				
AQP1-like						
CeAQP4	-FGHISGGHF <u>NPA</u> VSWAIAGA-	-TGSITGASM <u>NPA</u> RSLGPSIIGS-				
CeAQP5	-FGKISGGHF <u>NPV</u> VSWAMVLC-	-TASITGTAMNPVRALSPNIVGE-				
CeAQP6	-FGGVSGAHINPAVTFGIALV-	-AGAISGASMNPARSFGPNIMGQ-				
AQP0	-VGHISGAHVNPAVTFAFLVG-	-GMYYTGAGMNPARSFAPAILTR-				
AQP1	-VGHISGAHLNPAVTLGLLLS-	-AIDYTGCGINPARSFGSAVITH-				
AQP2	-LGHISGAHI <u>NPA</u> VTVACLVG-	-GIHYTGCSMNPARSLAPAVVTG-				
AQP4	-FGHISGGHINPAVTVAMVCT-	-AINYTGASMNPARSFGPAVIMG-				
AQP5	-LGPVSGGHI <u>NPA</u> ITLALLVG-	-GIYFTGCSMNPARSFGPAVVMN-				
AQP6	-TWKASGAHANPAVTLAFLVG-	-GIHFTGCSMNPARSFGPAIIIG-				
AQP3-like						
CeAQP1	-TARMSGGHLNPAVSLLLWSL-	-FGMNIGYPI <u>NPA</u> R D LGPRLFSY-				
CeAQP2	-SAKLSGGHI <u>NPA</u> VSFAFLSV-	-FGYNCGYPV <u>NPA</u> R D FAPRLFTS-				
CeAQP3	-GSKISGAHLNPAVSFFQLTQ-	-LALNAGYAINPARDFAPRLFNL-				
CeAQP7	-CSKTSGGHF <u>NPA</u> VSIAFLTL-	-YGMNLGYPINPAR D LGPRLFSF-				
CeAQP8	-AASVSGGHLNPAISVAQSIL-	-FGANGGFAI <u>NPA</u> R D FGPRVF C L-				
AQP3	-AGQVSGAHLNPAVTFAMCFL-	-MGFNSGYAVNPAR D FGPRLFTA-				
AQP7	-AGRISGAHM <u>NAA</u> VTFANCAL-	-LGMNTGYAI <u>NPS</u> R D LPPRIFTF-				
AQP9	-AGGVSGGHI <u>NPA</u> VSLAMCLF-	-LGLNSGCAM <u>NPA</u> R D LSPRLFTA-				
AQP10	-GGNVSGAHL <u>NPA</u> FSLAMCIV-	-MGANCGIPLNPARDLGPRLFTY-				
AQP8-like						
CeAQP12	-VSHLTPAHLNPAISLLQWLR-	-SYPLYGFTS <u>NIS</u> LLLVTSTVSY-				
AQP8	-LGNISGGHF <u>NPA</u> VSLAAMLI-	-GGPVSGGCM <u>NPA</u> RAFGPAVVAN-				
AQP11-like						
CeAQP9	-IEFQRDAVA <u>HPC</u> PLVTNCYR-	-GINYTGMYANPIVAWACTFNCL-				
CeAQP10	-NIFNRGAMT <u>NCA</u> PIFEQFVF-	-LYVVGVPGL <u>NPI</u> VATARLYG C R-				
CeAQP11	-ALCNRTAFCSPLAPIEQYLF-	-VTFVGDQALDPLVASTLFFG C R-				
AQP11	-GLTLVGTSS <u>NPC</u> GVMMQMML-	-GGSLTGAVFNPALALSLHFMCF-				
AQP12	-GVTLDGASA <u>NPT</u> VSLQEFLM-	-AGPFTSAFF <u>NPA</u> LAASVTFA C S-				
AQP12L	-GVTLDGASANPTVSLQEFLM-	-AGPFTSAFFNPALAASVTFA C S-				

Table 6.1 The sequence of NPA boxes in AQP from C. elegans and humans

NPA box is underlined. Each signature residue for AQP3-like and AQP11-like is in the bold type. CeAQP1~12 for *Caenorhabditis elegans:* 4NP_505512.3, 5NP_505691.2, 6NP_505727.1, 1NP_495510.1, 2NP_495973.1, 3NP_502044.1, 7NP_508515.2, 8NP_001024758.1. 12NP_001022480.1 (updated in 09-Aug-2021). 9NP_001021552.2, 10NP_496105.1, 11NP_499821.2 AQP1~11 from humans

as VSGAHL<u>NPAVT</u>. Thus, even if the signature Cys is identified, the upstream sequences of the first NPA box need to be deviated from AQP1like to classify as AQP11-like. As AQP3-like is already identified based on D residue, AQP3-like with a coincidentally localized Cys as CeAQP8 in *C. elegans* should not be a problem (Table 6.1).

After both AQP11-like and AQP3-like are identified, the remaining AQP will be AQP1-

like or AQP8-like. Further classification of AQP8-like from AQP1-like, however, is not easy because both share highly similar NPA box domains. Based on the previous report [47], His (H) in the transmembrane 2 (TM2) residue in ar/R motif for a selectivity filter (SF) (vide infra) is tentatively assigned as a key residue for AQP8-like although it is far upstream of the first NPA box (21 residues upstream of the first NPA box)



- Cysteine(C): key for AQP11-like
- Arginine-Proline-Alanine(NPA): key to AQP Ar/R selection filter (TM2,TM5,LE1,LE2)

Fig. 6.2 Transmembrane structures of AQP subfamilies. The intron insertion sites for mammalian AQPs are shown by the arrow. The sites of four amino acid residues for the ar/R motif SF are shown in AQP3-like as a representative with the second transmembrane domain (TM2), TM5, Loop E1 (LE1), and LE2. Typical AQP1-like has ar/R motif of "FHXR." AQP3-like always has D in the second NPA box following LE2 as NPAXD. Typical AQP8-like has ar/R motif of "HIXX." AQP11-like always has C at nine residues downstream of the second NPA box as NPAXXXXXXXC

(Fig. 6.2) and not completely conserved. Similar to the results from whole protein comparison, the diagram identified most plant tonoplast intrinsic proteins (TIPs) as AQP8-like, although His residue is not always identifiable. For example, three AQP8-likes in Ciona intestinalis do not have His at TM2 although they are more similar to AQP8 than AQP1 by whole protein comparison (Table 6.2). Conversely, AQP1-like named AX4 or D (GenBank: XM_639170) from a protozoan, amoeba Dictyostelium discoideum has His at TM2 [10, 48] simulating AQP8-like although whole protein sequence comparison has revealed that AX4 is more similar to AQP1 than AQP8 (Table 6.2). Moreover, all other AQP1-like from protists [13], fungi [49], and arthropods [43] do not have such His. These observations suggest that AQP8-like may have first appeared in multicellular organisms although arthropods are devoid of AQP8-like (Table 6.2). Obviously, this classification has the limitation to identify



Fig. 6.3 A simplified diagram for the classification of AQPs into four subfamilies. It is based on the presence of a single amino acid residue (D, C, R, and H) around NPA boxes. The characteristics for each subfamily are shown in Fig. 6.2. TM2 (20 residues upstream of the first NPA box) and LE2 (two residues downstream of the second NPA box) are the component of the first and forth residues of ar/R motif SF. See text for details

AQP8-like, which sometimes requires whole protein sequence comparison to distinguish AQP8like from AQP1-like definitively.

Indeed, this classification corresponds to previously reported phylogenetically distinct AQP subfamilies by whole protein comparison except for AQP8-like that lacks a reliable key sequence in NPA box domain to be separated from AQP1like. Roughly speaking, this classification also corresponds to the subcellular localization of AQP: AQP1-like and AQP3-like for pAQP while AQP8-like and AQP11-like for iAQP, although the key sequence for the dichotomy between pAQP and iAQP remains to be identified. In spite of these limitations, above classification is simple and will be helpful to speculate the function and subcellular localizations of AQP based on its subfamily in the face of many uncharacterized AQPs in database.

6.2.3 Correlation to the Selective Filter (SF) of AQP Channel

As the size and the electro-chemical properties of solutes are the main factors determining the

Organisms	Total	AOP1-like	AOP3-like	AOP8-like	AOP11-like		
Bacteria	Total	riqi i like	riq15 like	riqi o nike	riqi i i iike		
E coli	2	1	1	0	0		
S oligofermentans	3	1	2	0	0		
L.plantarum	5	0	5	0	0		
M. tuberculosis	4	0	4	0	0		
H. pylori	0	0	0	0	0		
M. marburgensis	1	1	0	0	0		
Protozoa							
T. gondii	1	1	0	0	0		
P. falciparum	1	0	0	0	0		
D. discoideum	5	5	0	0	0		
L. major	5	4	1	0	0		
T. cruzi	4	4	0	0	0		
T. brucei	3	0	3	0	0		
Fungi							
C. neoformans	1	1	0	0	0		
S. cerevisiae	4	2	2	0	0		
S. pombe	1	0	1	0	0		
A. nidulans	5	1	4	0	0		
T. harzianum	8	3	5	0	0		
Plants							
Moss	23	18	1	4	0		
Rice	33	23	0	10	0		
Arabidopsis	35	25	0	10	0		
Cotton	71	48	0	23	0		
Soybean	72	49	0	23	0		
Invertebrates							
C. elegans (nematode)	12	3	5	1	3		
S. purpuratus (sea urchin)	12	3	5	2	2		
C. intestinalis (sea squirt)	7	2	1	3	1		
Arthropods							
D. melanogaster (fruit fly)	8	7	0	0	1		
<i>B. tabaci</i> (silverleaf whitefly)	7	8	0	0	1		
L. salmonis (louse)	9	2	5	0	2		
Vertebrates							
Zebra fish	19	7	7	3	2		
Mouse	12	6	3	1	2		
Pig	13	6	4	1	2		
Human	14	6	4	1	3		

Table 6.2 The distribution of aquaporins in four subfamilies

AQP1-like from the amoeba *Dictyostelium discoideum* AX4 or D (GenBank:XM_639170) has His at TM2 simulating AQP8-like but it should be AQP1-like with whole protein comparison. Plant TIP is included in AQP8-like subfamily as most of them has His at TM2

Strongylocentrotus purpuratus, Ciona intestinalis, Drosophila melanogaster, Bemisia tabaci, Lepeophtheirus salmonis

diffusion through AQP, permeating substances will be predicted from the primary sequence. Indeed, the 3D structure analysis of AQP family has identified the functionally relevant residues for the permeation of AQP, which form two pore constrictions as selectivity filters (SFs): NPA region and ar/R (aromatic residue (ar) and arginine (R)) region [50]. NPA region located at the middle of the channel also serves as a larger electrostatic barrier. On the other hand, ar/R

region located in the outer channel entrance forms a narrower SF inside the channel, which determines the size of permeating solutes by four channel lining residues: two residues each from TM2 (20 residues upstream of the first NPA box) and TM5 (19 residues upstream of the second NPA box), and two residues each from loopE1 (LE1) (three residues upstream of the second NPA box) and LE2 (two residues downstream of the second NPA box), comprising "TM2, TM5, LE1, LE2" (Fig. 6.2). The position of the residue may vary depending on the 3D structure especially TM2 and TM5. In fact, the whole transmembrane sequences of TM2 and TM5 are relatively less conserved and may provide the room for functional fluctuations of permeating substrates as both are closely located to the pore.

As the permeating molecule may be suspected based on a combination of aperture and hydrophobicity of ar/R SF, the validity of the above classification will be examined based on the sequences of ar/R SF for each subfamily. Water selective AQP1-like usually have "FHAR" or "FHCR" with large side-chains [benzene ring in Phe (F) and imidazole in His (H)], which extend to the inner surface of AQP channel restricting the diameter of the pore to ~ 2.8 Å fitting just to the diameter of a water molecule and the hydrophilic properties of His favors the permeation of water molecules. On the other hand, the absence of the hydrophilic amino acid (His) restricts water movement and the replacement with smaller Gly expands the ar/R SF wider to ~3.4 Å or more permeating small, uncharged solutes such as glycerol, urea, ammonia, or even metalloids including arsenite in AQP3-like as a glycerin channel with "FGYR," "FGCR," or "GGYR." In contrast, AQP8-like has the first two amino acids of ar/R SF with His and Ile as "HIXX," suggesting a wider pore and a higher water permeability with a hydrophilic His. As diagramed in Fig. 6.3, this His is assigned as a signature residue for AQP8-like although it is not highly conserved. Since the 3D structure of AQP11-like is not yet available, the a/R SF sequence is difficult to identify [51]. A putative ar/R SF sequence appears to be highly deviated from other AQP subfamilies with the absence of Arg (R) at LE2 such as "GLGL" or "LAAL" forming a completely hydrophobic filter suggesting a larger pore with poor water permeability in the absence of hydrophilic His. Obviously, as AQP function may not follow the structure of ar/R SF alone, functional studies are needed to define structure and functional relationships.

6.3 Putative Evolution of AQP Superfamily

6.3.1 Overview of Gene Evolution

Multiple lineage-specific expansions including single-gene duplications, splice variations and their losses have been observed through the evolution. Moreover, multiple whole-genome duplications (WGDs) have occurred in selected species associated with obtaining new functions and transformation into pseudogenes leading to gene loss [52]. As AQP family in particular has been regarded as vital for the survival especially in significant life events, it is not surprising that the number of AQP paralogues in different species is highly variable and seems to be correlated with environmental complexities [53].

WGD has been known to play an important role in vertebrate evolution. For example, common ancestors of early vertebrates underwent two rounds of WGD more than 500 million years ago [54, 55]. In addition, teleost, bony fish further experienced another round of WGD about 300 million years ago [54] resulting in 10–19 AQP genes, highest in zebrafish [56, 57]. Salmon and carp even had additional WGD in total of four rounds of WGD [58] about 80 and ten million years ago, respectively [15, 59]. Allotetraploid frogs such as Xenopus laevis also had another WGD with three rounds in total [58], while diploid frogs such as Xenopus tropicalis had the same number of WGD as mammals with two rounds [54, 55]. Such WGDs have produced mulhomologues (ohnologues) from tiple the orthologue to expand the gene complexity. Recently, a detailed analysis of frog AQP family has been reported in the context of the vertebrate evolution with careful identification of syntenic regions for the orthologue of each AQP to trace the polyploidization, subsequent pseudogenization and deletion [17].

Another way of gene expansion is tandem duplications or transposon activations to produce paralogues. The newly formed paralogues and homologues initially preserved nearly identical sequences to the original gene (orthologue). Over time, however, paralogues and homologues would have accumulated non-functionalizing mutations to be pseudogenes [60] and eventually lost, or more importantly developed new functions which may have played crucial roles in the survival in harsh environments leading to the evolution of species as well as AQP family [60].

6.3.2 The Relationship Between AQP1-Like and AQP3-Like

From the evolutional point of view, ancestors of AQP might have appeared in bacteria as AQP1like (similar to AQPZ) or AQP3-like (similar to GlpF) but not AQP11-like nor AQP8-like. Whether they initially had water permeability is a matter of debate. In fact, the function of AQP3like as a water channel in bacteria is controversial as GlpF has no water permeability with dominant glycerol permeability [61] although mammalian AQP3-like permeates both glycerol and water efficiently [62, 63]. On the other hand, AQPZ has a selective water permeability similar to mammalian AQP1-like [64]. If the water transport by ancient AQPs was a fundamental function, AQP1-like most likely first appeared. Subsequent residue alternations may have transformed the ancient AQP1-like to be permeable to solutes to become AQP3-like as suggested by molecular dynamics simulation studies based on the difference between GlpF and AQPZ [65, 66], in which a double mutant of AQP1 at H180A/R195V of ar/R SF has rendered urea permeability [67]. On the other hand, if the solute transport by ancient AQPs was required for the survival, AQP3-like will be the original AQP. Similarly, a double

mutant of GlpF at W24F/F200T of ar/R SF has allowed water to pass with reduced glycerol permeability [68, 69] resulting in the conversion of AQP3-like to AQP1-like.

An archaeal AQP1-like, AqpM has been reported to permeate weakly water and glycerol without urea permeability suggesting that the role of water transport in AQP1-like has been diminished in anaerobic environments at 65 °C with sufficient water permeability without AQP1-like [19]. The crystallography of AqpM has also indicated a narrow pore similar to AQPZ but His in ar/R SF is replaced by isoleucine to be hydrophobic, explaining poor water and glycerol permeabilities [70]. Since archaea have evolved from eubacteria, the results suggest that archaea have developed the intermediate function of AQP1-like and AQP3-like and possibly the transformation from AQP1-like into AQP3-like in structure will have been difficult, although HGT from eubacteria to archaea could explain the acquisition of AqpM [19]. Another observation in favor of AQP3-like as the first ancient AQP will be the truncation of AQP to render water permeability. Wild-type AqpB, AQP1-like in structure, from a protozoan, Dictyostelium discoideum, is impermeable to water and glycerol. Interestingly, a mutational truncation of 12 amino acids in Loop D has induced the permeability for water but not for glycerol [71]. As AQP3-like has longer Loop C and Loop E but not Loop D than AQP1-like as indicated by our previous review [42], they need to be truncated to become AQP1-like structure (Fig. 6.2). Although the effect of truncating Loop C or Loop E on the function is unknown, such might have transformed AQP3-like to be water permeable but to be restrictive to glycerol similar to the function of AQP1-like. Moreover, deletion events will be more likely to occur than insertion events. This conversion might be facilitated by the built up of osmotic gradients with the solute transport through AQP3-like, which needs to be balanced rapidly by water transport. Further searches will be required to find the intermediated form of AQP1-like and AQP3-like in bacteria to determine which was the initial ancient AQP.

From the sequenced genomes of 5294 bacteria and 299 archaea, orthologs of AQP1-like and AQP3-like were found in 3315 (60%) prokaryotic species [24]. Among these AQPs, 977 bacteria encode both AQP1-like and AQP3-like, whereas 698 bacteria encode only AQP1-like and 1552 bacteria encode only AQP3-like, indicating AQP3-like is a predominant subfamily in bacteria. Notably, 2067 (40%) bacteria do not have any AQP homologues in their genomes especially in animal pathogenic microorganisms such as H. pylori (Table 6.2) and extreme-environment inhabitants suggesting that they do not need any AQP by employing other apparatus for the solute transport. Alternatively, the presence of AQP may be harmful for the survival in the environment with huge osmotic gradients. Similarly, more evolved archaeal phyla living in harsh environments rarely have AQP as indicated by MIPModDB [7] containing only 157 AQPs from Euryarchaeota mostly from methanobacteria possibly for the need of metabolite transports.

In bacteria, AQP3-like but not AQP1-like is often located in operons for glycerol metabolic pathways including glpK encoding glycerol kinase. Accordingly, AQP3-like will be transmitted as a functional complex to the descendants with a conserved function, while AQP1-like is present in the genome in isolation will be more easily mis-localized and transformed or even deleted, which may explain less AQP1-like in bacteria. For example, the S. oligofermentans genome carries three AQP homologous genes: a single AQP1-like, So-aqpA, and two AQP3-likes, *So-aqpB* and *So-aqpC* (Table 6.2). Only *So-aqpC* is localized in a three-gene operon for glycerol metabolism while So-aqpA has been converted to peroxiporin to transport H₂O₂ probably due to a less stringent transmission [72]. Not surprisingly, AQP3-like is more prevalent in some bacteria like Lactobacillus plantarum with six glpFs (glpF1 ~ glpF6) without AQP1-like (Table 6.2), which export the metabolic end products such as lactic acid especially by GlpF1 and GlpF4 [73]. Thus, AQP in bacteria may well be for solute transports and not much for water transport.

Interestingly, 27 viral genomes contain AQP genes as shown in MIPModDB [7] including

25 AQP3-like genes. As virus may have taken up partial bacterial genomes, the result may indicate AQP-3 like in bacteria used to be more widespread and possibly have a longer history than AQP1-like, suggesting AQP1-like may have been produced after the emergence of AQP3-like or derived from AQP3-like. Conversely, it could have been the origin of bacterial AQP functioning at the viral envelop or the membrane of the infected bacteria, which may explain the dominant AQP3-like in bacteria. In fact, the AQP3-like (Aqpv1) from dsDNA Chlorovirus has been shown to be functional and expressed in infected tobacco localized to the plastid and plasma membranes with a role of mitigating drought stress responses [1]. Interestingly, a functional potassium channel (Kcv) has also been identified in large dsDNA chlorella viruses which is functional and essential for the virus life cycle [74].

In bacteria, a channel protein, FocA, has been identified with a similar 3D structure to AQP family. Both FocA and AQP have two structural repeats in six transmembrane segments: TM1-TM3 and TM4-TM6. Similar to the NPA box of AQP, the second transmembrane segment of FocA in each repeat (TM2 or TM5) is disrupted by a highly conserved loop named L2 and L5, respectively, although with different sequences from AQP. In spite of the similarity in 3D structure, the tertiary structure and function of FocA are different from AQP. FocA is organized in a homopentamer in contrast to a homotetramer of AQP [75]. FocA is a member of the formate/ nitrite transport (FNT) family transporting various anions during anaerobic bacterial growth and localized at the functional operon exporting major end products of anerobic mixed-acid fermentation such as formate, lactate, acetate to prevent their intracellular accumulation [76]. Among anions, HS⁻ binds to FNT with a higher affinity than formate, Cl^- , or NO_2^- [77]. While AqpZ permeates formate albeit less efficiently, FocAloaded proteoliposomes have displayed no water channel activity [29]. Surprisingly, a widening mutation of the pore has transformed FocA into a selective water channel without permeating other substances [30]. Speculatively, ancestor AQPs might have the function as a solute transporter similar to FNT. Unlike FNT, AQP may have acquired a water channel function before evolving to eukaryotes. As FNT family has been lost from the eukaryotic lineage, the function of FNT may be replaced by other channels in eukaryotes and possibly not by AQP. If FNT family or proteins with a similar 3D structure have been transmitted to eukaryotes, they might have acquired the ability to transport water. So far, no such structural homologues of AQP as FNT have been identified yet.

6.3.3 Evolution of AQP3-Like

AQP3-like is widespread in both prokaryotic and eukaryotic organisms [15] playing important roles as shown in trypanosomes where the disruption of all AQP3-likes has made them sensitive to respiratory-inhibitor [78]. However, AQP3-like is not ubiquitous and lost in some protozoa or all plants and insects. Even in vertebrates, a selected AQP3-like has been turned to a pseudogene as AQP7 in primates [15], and AQP10 in cattle [79] and mice [80] or even lost as AQP10 in tortoise and echidna (spiny anteater) [15]. Moreover, KO mice of three AQP3-like each have produced relatively mild phenotypes [27]. As the function of AQP1-like has expanded to transport substrates beyond water and intracellular AQP8like/AQP11-like may distribute to the plasma membrane, a battery of plasma-membranerestricted AQP3-like with limited water transport may not be necessary for most of multicellular organisms excluding fungi and small invertebrates where AQP3-like seems to play more important roles as revealed by a gene disruption study in *C. elegans* [81].

In the absence of AQP3-like, land plants have acquired AQP1-like, nodulin 26-like integral protein (NIP) via HGT from bacterial AQP1-like especially from root nodule bacteria [23]. Moreover, bacterial AQP1-like with arsenic detoxification function prevalently located in arsenic resistance operons has been converted in plants to facilitate nutrient transport including glycerol and ammonia through NIP [82]. On the other hand, hemipteran and holometabolous insects have developed a more efficient glycerol channel, Eglp from endogenous AQP1-like [43]. For example, silverleaf whitefly, *B. tabaci* has eight AQPs (BtAqps): seven AQP1-like including Bib, Drip, Prip, and Eglps and a single AQP11-like (Table 6.2). To compensate for the loss of AQP3like, at least three separate AQP1-likes as Eglp have been obtained by mutating His in ar/R SF of AQP1-like to transport larger substrates such as glycerol and limit water transport by losing hydrophilic His, which is a typical example of an adaptive evolution at the molecular level [83].

6.3.4 The Origin of AQP8-Like and AQP11-Like

AQP11-like and AQP8-like seemed to appear relatively late in evolution, i.e. after the emergence of multicellular organisms (Table 6.2). AQP8-like may have evolved from AQP1-like by converting ar/R SF to become wider with conserved water permeability, which is often localized inside the cell such as plant TIP. As AQP11-like is also present intracellularly, water transport may not be the main function of these subfamilies. Multicellular organisms may have acquired AQP8-like and AQP11-like as iAQP with new functions or regulations to adapt to a new frame of multicellular life style. For example, as the tonoplast is so huge that it requires a water channel for efficient water transport through cytoplasm as well as for the accumulation of substrates inside the tonoplast, which may have facilitated for plants to obtain multiple and huge amounts of TIPs (Table 6.2) [84]. In fact, TIP appeared relatively late in plant evolution following algae [85]. On the other hand, metazoa seem to have a few AQP8-like in the genome and arthropods even have lost it. For example, a nematode, C. elegans has a single AQP8-like (Tables 6.1 and 6.2), and more evolved Ciona intestinalis (sea squirt) has three AQP8-likes (Table 6.2). The increase of AQP8-like may not be related to larger sizes of organisms as human has only one AQP8-like. Interestingly, a diploid frog, Xenopus tropicalis has two AQP8-likes, and one of them has been lost through evolution leading to a single AQP8-like of tortoise and chicken in the genome [17]. As coelacanth (lobe-finned fish) also has a single AQP8-like, the reason for the expansion of AQP8-like in amphibians compared with other vertebrates is intriguing, which may be related to the landing of tetrapods.

Unlike AQP8-like sharing high similarities with AQP1-like, AQP11-like has been highly mutated from AQP1-like possibly due to a loose restriction in less harsh intracellular milieu than extracellular environments. Alternatively, such a wide deviation is unusual among other AQP subfamilies exemplified three as by AQP11-likes in C. elegans (Table 6.1) showing almost no homology even with each other suggesting the individual evolution from separate ancestors. Such an outstanding diversity of NPA box domains of AQP11-like may suggest that AQP11-like has been obtained by HGT from AQP1-like of intracellular microorganisms or parasites as they sometimes have highly deviated NPA boxes as well as the replacement of R at the LoopE2 of ar/R SF. Moreover, only some bacterial AQPs share a similar hydrophobic ar/R SF as "IVLL" or "IAAV" with AQP11-like as "LVAL." Interestingly, intracellularly localized AQP1-like protozoal [13, 31] and the ER-localized plant short intrinsic basic protein (SIP) [86] also have the replacement of R in LoopE2 although they belong to AQP1-like but not to AQP8-like based on the absence of His at TM2 and on the whole protein comparison, even not to AQP11-like in the absence of the key Cys. Plant AQP8-like, TIP but not mammalian AQP8 has the replacement of R in LoopE2 as well. Accordingly, the absence of R next to the second NPA box as NPAX instead of NPAR may be a key sequence for iAQP. In the absence of AQP3like and AQP11-like, plants may have developed complex arrays of AQP1-like including plasma membrane intrinsic protein (PIP), NIP, SIP, uncategorized X intrinsic protein (XIP), large intrinsic protein (LIP), and hybrid intrinsic protein (HIP). For example, XIP also present in protozoa and fungi has been shown to be located at the plasma membrane and impermeable to water but permeable to boric acid, glycerol, hydrogen peroxide, and urea [87].

Although homologues of AQP1-like and AQP3-like in lower animals are surprisingly well conserved, AQP11-like is highly deviated among them. In particular, first half of AQP11like in lower animals is more deviated from that of AQP1-like or AQP3-like, while the second half is relatively conserved. This may be due to the fact that the second half mainly defines the entrance selective filter forming ar/R SF. Accordingly, the second half may be constrained through evolution resulting in higher conservation while the first half may be more freely changeable possibly enabling to obtain new functions. For example, salmon lice have unusual members of AQP11-like with very low homology (11%–18%) which are localized intracellularly and difficult to be expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes [12]. More deviated three AQP11-likes are also found in the C. elegans genome, which have not yet been tested in Xenopus oocyte expression system (Table 6.1). Interestingly, AQP11-like in mosquito is very highly expressed intracellularly in a pupae stage and functions as a mercury-sensitive water channel when expressed in cultured cells although the physiological role is unknown [88]. The comprehensive analysis of phenotypes in genetically modified animals with disrupted AQP11-like will be a clue to identify new functions as well as novel permeating molecules. So far, only a limited number of AQP11-like knockout studies have been reported including zebrafish and mammals. AQP11 disruption in zebrafish has produced a phenotype of body axis curvature [89] while AQP12 knockout mice have appeared normal although they have developed severe acute pancreatitis when stimulated by secretagogues [90]. On the other hand, AQP11 knockout mice have suffered from polycystic kidney disease (PKD) with intracellular vacuoles in the kidney and liver [45, 91]. The mechanism for the development of PKD in AQP11 knockout mice seems to be related to the failure of PKD1 trafficking to the plasma membrane from the ER [92] which may be caused by ER disfunction due to the absent of AQP11 at the ER membrane possibly regulating H_2O_2 transport [93]. Curiously, conditional AQP11 knockout mice from postnatal 12 days onward have not produced the defect in renal development even without PKD [94]. The role of AQP11 in the development of the kidney remains to be clarified.

6.4 Perspectives

When viewed from the evolutionary perspective, AQP family is highly diversified already in small animals like a nematode, C. elegans which has 12 AQPs: three AQP1-likes, one AQP8-like (NP_001022480.1 updated in 2021: the second NPA box is not clear probably due to a wrong exon connection, but N-terminal half is similar to AQP8 without His in TM2), five AQP3-likes and three AQP11-likes (Table 6.1). Not only the number of AQPs is similar to that of human, but its complexity is also comparable to human who has 14 AQPs: six AQP1-likes, four AQP3-likes, one AQP8-like, and three AQP11-likes (primate-specific AQP12L is included). Therefore, the evolution of AQP complexity has already been achieved in nematodes and subsequent evolution seems to be shifted toward increasing the number rather than the complexity by single-gene duplications and WGDs or even HGT to enable the tissue specific distribution and regulation [53]. Accordingly, the research on these small organisms may provide the answer for the fundamental question of the purpose of AQP in life. Their strategies for adapting to ever-changing environments will also be useful for us and may open a new avenue for AQP research with novel therapeutic applications.

The view that the major role of AQP family is water transport may not hold in bacteria. Moreover, AQP may be important in protozoa and fungi as osmolyte channels such as a glycerol channel, where osmoregulation is critical and AQP will be required for cell survival under harsh conditions [95]. On the other hand, as AQP is highly expressed in almost all fluidrelated structures in metazoa, the evolution of AQP seems to be tightly linked to fluid homeostasis as well as osmoregulation. In addition to the regulation of transcellular water transport by AQP, the possibility of AQP as an osmosensor by facilitating cell volume change has been proposed and there is accumulating information to support this hypothesis [96]. For example, the association between transient receptor potential vanilloid 4 (TRPV4) and AQP5 has been shown to control the regulatory volume decrease (RVD) in salivary gland cells exposed to hypotonicity [97].

The dichotomy between pAQP and iAQP will shift the research more toward the role of AQP in regulation of intracellular milieu. As the prokaryotes have few intracellular organelles if any, the role of iAQP will be negligible. On the other hand, free-living protozoa may need iAQP for the adaptation to hypotonic environments to expel the water accumulated in the cytosol from outside. For example, in a ciliated Paramecium, the presence of water channel on the membrane of contractile vacuole has been documented as AQP1-like, AQP1. The AQP1-GFP fusion protein has clearly demonstrated the subcellular localization of AQP1 on the contractile vacuole complex [98]. The regulation of water accumulation together with energy-consuming osmolyte transporters seems to be facilitated by an efficient water transport by AQP initiated by intracellular signaling. In fact, cells in multicellular organisms may also face similar osmotic stresses and need a similar mechanism to survive. Such mechanisms may also be involved in exocytosis facilitated by AQP [90, 99]. Even a cancer cell as a single cell organism may take advantage of this role of AQP to move around in our body [100, 101].

Obviously, hormonal controls of AQP function and expression will be most relevant to human physiology and pathophysiology. To elucidate the mechanisms orchestrating AQPs in concert to overcome environmental challenges will be one of the ultimate goals of AQP research, which requires specific inhibitors [102] and conditional knockout [94] in healthy and diseased conditions. These will be detailed in other chapters. Moreover, cooperative evolutions of AQPs and regulating hormones as well as associated proteins including channels, transporters, and pumps will also be intriguing.

Finally, this evolutionary overview based on a simple classification of AQP into four subfamilies will provide putative structural, functional, and localization information, and hopefully insights into the role of AQP as well as clues to understand the complex diversity of AQP superfamily.

References

- Bihmidine S, Cao M, Kang M, Awada T, Van Etten JL, Dunigan DD, Clemente TE (2014) Expression of *Chlorovirus* MT325 aquaglyceroporin (aqpv1) in tobacco and its role in mitigating drought stress. Planta 240(1):209–221
- Pao GM, Wu LF, Johnson KD, Höfte H, Chrispeels MJ, Sweet G, Sandal NN, Saier MH Jr (1991) Evolution of the MIP family of integral membrane transport proteins. Mol Microbiol 5(1):33–37
- Fushimi K, Uchida S, Hara Y, Hirata Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1993) Cloning and expression of apical membrane water channel of rat kidney collecting tubule. Nature 361(6412):549–552
- 4. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Kageyama Y, Sasaki S, Suzuki M, Imai M (2000) Molecular cloning of a new aquaporin superfamily in mammals: AQPX1 and AQPX2. In: Hohmann S, Nielsen S (eds) Molecular biology and physiology of water and solute transport. Kluwer Academic/Plenum, New York, pp 123–126
- Ishibashi K, Morishita Y, Tanaka Y (2017) The evolutionary aspects of aquaporin family. Adv Exp Med Biol 969:35–50
- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2020) Perspectives on the evolution of aquaporin superfamily. Vitam Horm 112:1–27
- Gupta AB, Verma RK, Agarwal V, Vajpai M, Bansal V, Sankararamakrishnan R (2012) MIPModDB: a central resource for the superfamily of major intrinsic proteins. Nucleic Acids Res 40 (Database issue):D362–D369
- Karkouri K, Gueuné H, Delamarche C (2005) MIPDB: a relational database dedicated to MIP family proteins. Biol Cell 97(7):535–543
- Finn RN, Cerdà J (2015) Evolution and functional diversity of aquaporins. Biol Bull 229(1):6–23
- Gupta AB, Sankararamakrishnan R (2009) Genomewide analysis of major intrinsic proteins in the tree plant *Populus trichocarpa*: characterization of XIP subfamily of aquaporins from evolutionary perspective. BMC Plant Biol 9:134
- Ni ZX, Cui JM, Zhang NZ, Fu BQ (2017) Structural and evolutionary divergence of aquaporins in parasites (review). Mol Med Rep 15(6):3943–3948

- Stavang JA, Chauvigné F, Kongshaug H, Cerdà J, Nilsen F, Finn RN (2015) Phylogenomic and functional analyses of salmon lice aquaporins uncover the molecular diversity of the superfamily in Arthropoda. BMC Genomics 16(1):618
- Tesan FC, Lorenzo R, Alleva K, Fox AR (2021) AQPX-cluster aquaporins and aquaglyceroporins are asymmetrically distributed in trypanosomes. Commun Biol 4(1):953
- Zardoya R (2005) Phylogeny and evolution of the major intrinsic protein family. Biol Cell 97(6): 397–414
- Yilmaz O, Chauvigné F, Ferré A, Nilsen F, Fjelldal PG, Cerdà J, Finn RN (2020) Unravelling the complex duplication history of deuterostome glycerol transporters. Cells 9(7):1663
- Jing X, White TA, Luan J, Jiao C, Fei Z, Douglas AE (2016) Evolutionary conservation of candidate osmoregulation genes in plant phloem sap-feeding insects. Insect Mol Biol 25(3):251–258
- 17. Jia Y, Liu X (2020) Polyploidization and pseudogenization in allotetraploid frog *Xenopus laevis* promote the evolution of aquaporin family in higher vertebrates. BMC Genomics 21(1):525
- Koonin EV, Makarova KS, Aravind L (2001) Horizontal gene transfer in prokaryotes: quantification and classification. Annu Rev Microbiol 55:709–742
- Kozono D, Ding X, Iwasaki I, Meng X, Kamagata Y, Agre P, Kitagawa Y (2003) Functional expression and characterization of an archaeal aquaporin AqpM from *Methanothermobacter marburgensis*. J Biol Chem 278(12):10649–10656
- Bock R (2017) Witnessing genome evolution: experimental reconstruction of endosymbiotic and horizontal gene transfer. Annu Rev Genet 51:1–22
- 21. Crisp A, Boschetti C, Perry M, Tunnacliffe A, Micklem G (2015) Expression of multiple horizontally acquired genes is a hallmark of both vertebrate and invertebrate genomes. Genome Biol 16(1):50
- 22. Gustavsson S, Lebrun AS, Nordén K, Chaumont F, Johanson U (2005) A novel plant major intrinsic protein in Physcomitrella patens most similar to bacterial glycerol channels. Plant Physiol 139(1): 287–295
- Zardoya R, Ding X, Kitagawa Y, Chrispeels MJ (2002) Origin of plant glycerol transporters by horizontal gene transfer and functional recruitment. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(23):14893–14896
- Tong H, Hu Q, Zhu L, Dong X (2019) Prokaryotic aquaporins. Cells 8(11):1316
- 25. Cui Y, Bastien DA (2012) Molecular dynamics simulations of PfAQP from the malarial parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*. Mol Med Rep 5(5): 1197–1201
- 26. Calvanese L, D'Auria G, Vangone A, Falcigno L, Oliva R (2018) Structural basis for mutations of human aquaporins associated to genetic diseases. Int J Mol Sci 19(6):1577

- Verkman AS (2005) Novel roles of aquaporins revealed by phenotype analysis of knockout mice. Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol 155:31–55
- Roudier N, Ripoche P, Gane P, Le Pennec PY, Daniels G, Cartron JP, Bailly P (2002) AQP3 deficiency in humans and the molecular basis of a novel blood group system, GIL. J Biol Chem 277(48): 45854–45859
- 29. Wang Y, Huang Y, Wang J, Cheng C, Huang W, Lu P, Xu YN, Wang P, Yan N, Shi Y (2009) Structure of the formate transporter FocA reveals a pentameric aquaporin-like channel. Nature 462(7272):467–472
- 30. Schmidt JDR, Beitz E (2022) Mutational widening of constrictions in a formate-nitrite/H⁺ transporter enables aquaporin-like water permeability and proton conductance. J Biol Chem 298(1):101513
- 31. Biyani N, Mandal S, Seth C, Saint M, Natarajan K, Ghosh I, Madhubala R (2011) Characterization of *Leishmania donovani* aquaporins shows presence of subcellular aquaporins similar to tonoplast intrinsic proteins of plants. PLoS One 6(9):e24820
- 32. Geadkaew A, von Bülow J, Beitz E, Tesana S, Vichasri Grams S, Grams R (2015) Bi-functionality of *Opisthorchis viverrini* aquaporins. Biochimie 108: 149–159
- 33. Song J, Mak E, Wu B, Beitz E (2014) Parasite aquaporins: current developments in drug facilitation and resistance. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5): 1566–1573
- 34. Markou A, Unger L, Abir-Awan M, Saadallah A, Halsey A, Baklava Z, Conner M, Törnroth-Horsefield S, Greenhill SD, Conner A, Bill RM, Salman MM, Kitchen P (2022) Molecular mechanisms governing aquaporin relocalisation. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1864(4):183853
- 35. García F, Kierbel A, Larocca MC, Gradilone SA, Splinter P, LaRusso NF, Marinelli RA (2001) The water channel aquaporin-8 is mainly intracellular in rat hepatocytes, and its plasma membrane insertion is stimulated by cyclic AMP. J Biol Chem 276(15): 12147–12152
- 36. Kitchen P, Salman MM, Halsey AM, Clarke-Bland C, MacDonald JA, Ishida H, Vogel HJ, Almutiri S, Logan A, Kreida S, Al-Jubair T, Winkel Missel J, Gourdon P, Törnroth-Horsefield S, Conner MT, Ahmed Z, Conner AC, Bill RM (2020) Targeting aquaporin-4 subcellular localization to treat central nervous system edema. Cell 181(4):784–799.e19
- Noda Y, Sasaki S (2021) Updates and perspectives on aquaporin-2 and water balance disorders. Int J Mol Sci 22(23):12950
- 38. Conner MT, Conner AC, Bland CE, Taylor LH, Brown JE, Parri HR, Bill RM (2012) Rapid aquaporin translocation regulates cellular water flow: mechanism of hypotonicity-induced subcellular localization of aquaporin 1 water channel. J Biol Chem 287(14):11516–11525

- 39. Laforenza U, Scaffino MF, Gastaldi G (2013) Aquaporin-10 represents an alternative pathway for glycerol efflux from human adipocytes. PLoS One 8(1):e54474
- 40. Salman MM, Kitchen P, Woodroofe MN, Brown JE, Bill RM, Conner AC, Conner MT (2017) Hypothermia increases aquaporin 4 (AQP4) plasma membrane abundance in human primary cortical astrocytes via a calcium/transient receptor potential vanilloid 4 (TRPV4)- and calmodulin-mediated mechanism. Eur J Neurosci 46(9):2542–2547
- Wudick MM, Li X, Valentini V, Geldner N, Chory J, Lin J, Maurel C, Luu DT (2015) Subcellular redistribution of root aquaporins induced by hydrogen peroxide. Mol Plant 8(7):1103–1114
- 42. Ishibashi K, Sasaki S (1998) The dichotomy of MIP family suggests two separate origins of water channels. News Physiol Sci 13:137–142
- 43. Finn RN, Chauvigné F, Stavang JA, Belles X, Cerdà J (2015) Insect glycerol transporters evolved by functional co-option and gene replacement. Nat Commun 6:7814
- 44. Liu K, Tsujimoto H, Huang Y, Rasgon JL, Agre P (2016) Aquaglyceroporin function in the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae. Biol Cell 108(10): 294–305
- 45. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A, Kobayashi K, Ikeda M, Yamamoto T, Verkman A, Kusano E, Ookawara S, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25(17):7770–7779
- 46. Tchekneva EE, Khuchua Z, Davis LS, Kadkina V, Dunn SR, Bachman S, Ishibashi K, Rinchik EM, Harris RC, Dikov MM, Breyer MD (2008) Single amino acid substitution in aquaporin 11 causes renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol 19(10):1955–1964
- 47. Kirscht A, Sonntag Y, Kjellbom P, Johanson U (2018) A structural preview of aquaporin 8 via homology modeling of seven vertebrate isoforms. BMC Struct Biol 18(1):2
- 48. Danielson JA, Johanson U (2008) Unexpected complexity of the aquaporin gene family in the moss *Physcomitrella patens*. BMC Plant Biol 8:45
- 49. Amira MB, Faize M, Karlsson M, Dubey M, Frąc M, Panek J, Fumanal B, Gousset-Dupont A, Julien JL, Chaar H, Auguin D, Mom R, Label P, Venisse JS (2021) Fungal X-intrinsic protein aquaporin from *Trichoderma atroviride*: structural and functional considerations. Biomol Ther 11(2):338
- 50. Verma RK, Gupta AB, Sankararamakrishnan R (2015) Major intrinsic protein superfamily: channels with unique structural features and diverse selectivity filters. Methods Enzymol 557:485–520
- Calvanese L, Pellegrini-Calace M, Oliva R (2013) *In* silico study of human aquaporin AQP11 and AQP12 channels. Protein Sci 22(4):455–466

- 52. Zapater C, Chauvigné F, Norberg B, Finn RN, Cerdà J (2011) Dual neofunctionalization of a rapidly evolving aquaporin-1 paralog resulted in constrained and relaxed traits controlling channel function during meiosis resumption in teleosts. Mol Biol Evol 28(11): 3151–3169
- Von Bülow J, Beitz E (2015) Number and regulation of protozoan aquaporins reflect environmental complexity. Biol Bull 229(1):38–46
- 54. Berthelot C, Brunet F, Chalopin D, Juanchich A, Bernard M, Noël B, Bento P, Silva CD, Labadie K, Alberti A et al (2014) The rainbow trout genome provides novel insights into evolution after wholegenome duplication in vertebrates. Nat Commun 5: 3657
- 55. Kuraku S, Meyer A, Kuratani S (2009) Timing of genome duplications relative to the origin of the vertebrates: did cyclostomes diverge before or after? Mol Biol Evol 26(1):47–59
- 56. Cao J, Shi F (2019) Comparative analysis of the aquaporin gene family in 12 fish species. Animals (Basel) 9(5):233
- 57. Tingaud-Sequeira A, Calusinska M, Finn RN, Chauvigné F, Lozano J, Cerdà J (2010) The zebrafish genome encodes the largest vertebrate repertoire of functional aquaporins with dual paralogy and substrate specificities similar to mammals. BMC Evol Biol 10:38
- 58. Macqueen DJ, Johnston IA (2014) A wellconstrained estimate for the timing of the salmonid whole genome duplication reveals major decoupling from species diversification. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 281(1778):20132881
- Glasauer SM, Neuhauss SC (2014) Whole-genome duplication in teleost fishes and its evolutionary consequences. Mol Genet Genomics 289(6): 1045–1060
- 60. Finn RN, Chauvigné F, Hlidberg JB, Cutler CP, Cerdà J (2014) The lineage-specific evolution of aquaporin gene clusters facilitated tetrapod terrestrial adaptation. PLoS One 9(11):e113686
- Maurel C, Reizer J, Schroeder JI, Chrispeels MJ, Saier MH Jr (1994) Functional characterization of the *Escherichia coli* glycerol facilitator, GlpF, in *Xenopus* oocytes. J Biol Chem 269(16): 11869–11872
- 62. de Maré SW, Venskutonytė R, Eltschkner S, de Groot BL, Lindkvist-Petersson K (2020) Structural basis for glycerol efflux and selectivity of human aquaporin 7. Structure 28(2):215–222.e3
- 63. Moss FJ, Mahinthichaichan P, Lodowski DT, Kowatz T, Tajkhorshid E, Engel A, Boron WF, Vahedi-Faridi A (2020) Aquaporin-7: a dynamic aquaglyceroporin with greater water and glycerol permeability than its bacterial homolog GlpF. Front Physiol 11:728
- Borgnia MJ, Kozono D, Calamita G, Maloney PC, Agre P (1999) Functional reconstitution and

characterization of AqpZ, the *E. coli* water channel protein. J Mol Biol 291(5):1169–1179

- 65. Ping Z, Zhou F, Lin X, Su H (2018) Coupled mutations-enabled glycerol transportation in an aquaporin Z mutant. ACS Omega 3(4):4113–4122
- 66. Wang Y, Schulten K, Tajkhorshid E (2005) What makes an aquaporin a glycerol channel? A comparative study of AqpZ and GlpF. Structure 13(8): 1107–1118
- 67. Beitz E, Wu B, Holm LM, Schultz JE, Zeuthen T (2006) Point mutations in the aromatic/arginine region in aquaporin 1 allow passage of urea, glycerol, ammonia, and protons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(2):269–274
- 68. Lee JK, Khademi S, Harries W, Savage D, Miercke L, Stroud RM (2004) Water and glycerol permeation through the glycerol channel GlpF and the aquaporin family. J Synchrotron Radiat 11(Pt 1): 86–88
- 69. Tajkhorshid E, Nollert P, Jensen MØ, Miercke LJ, O'Connell J, Stroud RM, Schulten K (2002) Control of the selectivity of the aquaporin water channel family by global orientational tuning. Science 296(5567):525–530
- 70. Lee JK, Kozono D, Remis J, Kitagawa Y, Agre P, Stroud RM (2005) Structural basis for conductance by the archaeal aquaporin AqpM at 1.68 a. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(52):18932–18937
- 71. von Bülow J, Müller-Lucks A, Kai L, Bernhard F, Beitz E (2012) Functional characterization of a novel aquaporin from *Dictyostelium discoideum* amoebae implies a unique gating mechanism. J Biol Chem 287(10):7487–7494
- 72. Tong H, Wang X, Dong Y, Hu Q, Zhao Z, Zhu Y, Dong L, Bai F, Dong X (2019) A *Streptococcus* aquaporin acts as peroxiporin for efflux of cellular hydrogen peroxide and alleviation of oxidative stress. J Biol Chem 294(12):4583–4595
- Bienert GP, Desguin B, Chaumont F, Hols F (2013) Channel mediated lactic acid transport: a novel function for aquaglyceroporins in bacteria. J Biochem 454:559–570
- 74. Plugge B, Gazzarrini S, Nelson M, Cerana R, Van Etten JL, Derst C, DiFrancesco D, Moroni A, Thiel G (2000) A potassium channel protein encoded by chlorella virus PBCV-1. Science 287(5458):1641–1644
- 75. Waight AB, Love J, Wang DN (2010) Structure and mechanism of a pentameric formate channel. Nat Struct Mol Biol 17(1):31–37
- 76. Lü W, Du J, Schwarzer NJ, Gerbig-Smentek E, Einsle O, Andrade SL (2012) The formate channel FocA exports the products of mixed-acid fermentation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(33): 13254–13259
- Czyzewski BK, Wang DN (2012) Identification and characterization of a bacterial hydrosulphide ion channel. Nature 483(7390):494–497
- Jeacock L, Baker N, Wiedemar N, Mäser P, Horn D (2017) Aquaglyceroporin-null trypanosomes display

glycerol transport defects and respiratory-inhibitor sensitivity. PLoS Pathog 13(3):e1006307

- 79. Tanaka Y, Morishita Y, Ishibashi K (2015) Aquaporin10 is a pseudogene in cattle and their relatives. Biochem Biophys Rep 1:16–21
- 80. Morinaga T, Nakakoshi M, Hirao A, Imai M, Ishibashi K (2002) Mouse aquaporin 10 gene (AQP10) is a pseudogene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 294(3):630–634
- 81. Lee SJ, Murphy CT, Kenyon C (2009) Glucose shortens the life span of *C. elegans* by downregulating DAF-16/FOXO activity and aquaporin gene expression. Cell Metab 10(5): 379–391
- 82. Pommerrenig B, Diehn TA, Bernhardt N, Bienert MD, Mitani-Ueno N, Fuge J, Bieber A, Spitzer C, Bräutigam A, Ma JF, Chaumont F, Bienert GP (2020) Functional evolution of nodulin 26-like intrinsic proteins: from bacterial arsenic detoxification to plant nutrient transport. New Phytol 225(3): 1383–1396
- 83. Van Ekert E, Chauvigné F, Finn RN, Mathew LG, Hull JJ, Cerdà J, Fabrick JA (2016) Molecular and functional characterization of *Bemisia tabaci* aquaporins reveals the water channel diversity of hemipteran insects. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 77: 39–51
- 84. Forrest KL, Bhave M (2008) The PIP and TIP aquaporins in wheat form a large and diverse family with unique gene structures and functionally important features. Funct Integr Genomics 8(2):115–133
- Borstlap AC (2002) Early diversification of plant aquaporins. Trends Plant Sci 7(12):529–530
- 86. Ishikawa F, Suga S, Uemura T, Sato MH, Maeshima M (2005) Novel type aquaporin SIPs are mainly localized to the ER membrane and show cell-specific expression in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. FEBS Lett 579(25):5814–5820
- Bienert GP, Bienert MD, Jahn TP, Boutry M, Chaumont F (2011) Solanaceae XIPs are plasma membrane aquaporins that facilitate the transport of many uncharged substrates. Plant J 66(2):306–317
- Sreedharan S, Sankaranarayanan K (2019) Water channel activity of putative aquaporin-6 present in *Aedes aegypti*. Arch Insect Biochem Physiol 100(1): e21519
- 89. Ikeda M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Takamatsu N, Taki A, Muta K, Matsushita W, Uechi T, Matsuzaki T, Kenmochi N, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ito K, Ishibashi K (2011) The NPC motif of aquaporin-11, unlike the NPA motif of known aquaporins, is essential for full expression of molecular function. J Biol Chem 286(5):3342–3350
- 90. Ohta E, Itoh T, Nemoto T, Kumagai J, Ko SB, Ishibashi K, Ohno M, Uchida K, Ohta A, Sohara E, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Rai T (2009) Pancreas-specific aquaporin 12 null mice showed increased

susceptibility to caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 297(6):C1368–C1378

- 91. Rojek A, Füchtbauer EM, Füchtbauer A, Jelen S, Malmendal A, Fenton RA, Nielsen S (2013) Liverspecific aquaporin 11 knockout mice show rapid vacuolization of the rough endoplasmic reticulum in periportal hepatocytes after amino acid feeding. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 304(5):G501– G515
- 92. Inoue Y, Sohara E, Kobayashi K, Chiga M, Rai T, Ishibashi K, Horie S, Su X, Zhou J, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2014) Aberrant glycosylation and localization of polycystin-1 cause polycystic kidney in an AQP11 knockout model. J Am Soc Nephrol 25(12): 2789–2799
- 93. Bestetti S, Galli M, Sorrentino I, Pinton P, Rimessi A, Sitia R, Medraño-Fernandez I (2020) Human aquaporin-11 guarantees efficient transport of H_2O_2 across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Redox Biol 28:101326
- 94. Rützler M, Rojek A, Damgaard MV, Andreasen A, Fenton RA, Nielsen S (2017) Temporal deletion of *Aqp11* in mice is linked to the severity of cyst-like disease. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 312(2):F343– F351
- 95. Sabir F, Loureiro-Dias MC, Soveral G, Prista C (2017) Functional relevance of water and glycerol channels in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. FEMS Microbiol Lett 364(9)
- Hill AE, Shachar-Hill Y (2015) Are aquaporins the missing transmembrane osmosensors? J Membr Biol 248(4):753–765
- 97. Liu X, Bandyopadhyay BC, Nakamoto T, Singh B, Liedtke W, Melvin JE, Ambudkar I (2006) A role for AQP5 in activation of TRPV4 by hypotonicity: concerted involvement of AQP5 and TRPV4 in regulation of cell volume recovery. J Biol Chem 281(22): 15485–15495
- 98. Ishida M, Hori M, Ooba Y, Kinoshita M, Matsutani T, Naito M, Hagimoto T, Miyazaki K, Ueda S, Miura K, Tominaga T (2021) A functional Aqp1 gene product localizes on the contractile vacuole complex in *paramecium multimicronucleatum*. J Eukaryot Microbiol 68(3):e12843
- 99. Zhvania MG, Pochkidze N (2017) Neuronal porosome complex: secretory machinery at the nerve terminal. Discoveries (Craiova) 5(3):e77
- 100. Marlar S, Jensen HH, Login FH, Nejsum LN (2017) Aquaporin-3 in cancer. Int J Mol Sci 18(10):2106
- 101. Stroka KM, Jiang H, Chen SH, Tong Z, Wirtz D, Sun SX, Konstantopoulos K (2014) Water permeation drives tumor cell migration in confined microenvironments. Cell 157(3):611–623
- 102. Abir-Awan M, Kitchen P, Salman MM, Conner MT, Conner AC, Bill RM (2019) Inhibitors of mammalian aquaporin water channels. Int J Mol Sci 20(7):1589

Aquaporins in Nervous System

Ming Xiao, Jiaoyu Hou, Mengmeng Xu, Shao Li, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) mediate water flux between the four distinct water compartments in the central nervous system (CNS). In the present chapter, we mainly focus on the expression and function of the nine AQPs expressed in the CNS, which include five members of aquaporin subfamily: AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AQP6, and AQP8; three members of aquaglyceroporin subfamily: AQP3, AQP7, and AQP9; and one member of superaquaporin subfamily: AQP11. In addition, AQP1, AQP2, and AQP4 expressed in the peripheral nervous system are also reviewed. AQP4, the predominant water channel in the CNS, is involved both in the astrocyte swelling of cytotoxic edema and the resolution of vasogenic edema and is of pivotal importance in the pathology of brain disorders such as neuromyelitis optica, brain tumors, and neurodegenerative disorders. Moreover, AQP4 has been demonstrated as a functional regulator of recently discovered glymphatic system that is a main contributor to clearance of toxic macromolecule from the brain. Other AQPs are also involved in a variety of important physiological and pathological process in the brain. It has been suggested that AQPs could represent an important target in treatment of brain disorders like cerebral edema. Future investigations are necessary to elucidate the pathological significance of AQPs in the CNS.

Keywords

Aquaporins \cdot Nervous system \cdot Brain disorders

7.1 Introduction



[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_7

M. Xiao

Jiangsu Province, Key Laboratory of Neurodegeneration, Department of Pharmacology, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China

J. Hou

Department of Geriatrics, The First Hospital of Jilin University, Changchun, Jilin, China

M. Xu

Basic Medical College, Guizhou University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Guiyang, China

S. Li

Department of Physiology, Dalian Medical University, Dalian, China

<sup>B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,</sup> Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

Water homeostasis in the central nervous system (CNS) is of pivotal physiological and clinical importance, since about 80% weight of brain is water [1]. Water transport is linked to a number of brain functions such as production and drainage of cerebrospinal fluid, cell volume regulation, and controlling of the dimensions of the extracellular space [2–4]. In a pathophysiological context,

water transport plays important role in cerebral edema, which may lead to ultimately cerebral herniation and death due to progressive increase in brain water content [5–7].

In the brain and other organs, water passes through plasma membranes by three distinct mechanisms: mere diffusion through the lipid bilayer, cotransport with organic or inorganic ions, and by way of specialized water channels (aquaporins, AQPs) [2, 8, 9]. It is recognized that AQPs are seen to mediate water flux between the four distinct water compartments existing in the brain: intracellular fluid (ICF), interstitial fluid (ISF), cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), and blood [10, 11], which are driven by osmotic and hydrostatic pressure gradient [12].

At present, nine AQPs have been identified at distinct brain sites, including AQP1 [13, 14], AQP3 [15, 16], AQP4 [17, 18], AQP5 [15, 19], AQP6 [20, 21], AQP7 [22–24], AQP8 [15, 25], AQP9 [26, 27], and AQP11 (Fig. 7.1) [28, 29]. A number of studies have reported the unexpected roles for the three members of this family (AQP1, AQP4, and AQP9) in physiology and pathology of CNS such as cerebral edema [30, 31], tumor angiogenesis [14, 32], autoimmune disease [33],

neurodegenerative disorders [34], glial scar formation [35], and neuro-excitation [36]. To date, little is known about the function and regulation of AQP3, AQP5, AQP6, AQP7, AQP8, and AQP11 in the CNS [10]. This chapter will provide an update of recent findings in these rarely reviewed AQPs, and further the field of AQPs in the nervous system, and in particular the potential pathophysiological role of AQP4 in the CNS.

7.2 Expression of AQPs in Nervous System

7.2.1 AQPs in the Central Nervous System

7.2.1.1 AQP1

AQP1 is primarily distributed at the apical membrane in epithelial cells of the choroid plexus where the transcellular water movement via AQP1 contributes 25% of CSF production as shown by study on AQP1 null mice [37]. AQP1 has also been found in small diameter sensory neurons in dorsal horn of the spinal cord and trigeminal and nodose ganglia, with a strong



implication that AQP1 may be involved in pain signaling [38, 39]. Moreover, intensive AQP1 expression is detected in neuronal filaments in the septum after juvenile traumatic brain injury [40]. In addition to these locations, AQP1 is expressed in astrocytes in the white matter and the glia limitans, and neurons innervating the pial blood vessels in the non-human primate and human brains [41, 42].

Besides these hereinbefore expression, AQP1 also abnormally distributes at specific sites in some brain disorders. For instance, AQP1 is localized in vascular structures of glioblastomas, microvascular endothelia and astrocytoma, and metastatic carcinomas [14, 43]. Moreover, in combination with NKCC1 (the Na-K-2Cl cotransporter 1), AQP1 is identified in meningioma cells and capillaries invading the dura [44]. These findings suggest that AQP1 may be involved in the tumor spread [45]. More recently, the alteration of AQP1 expression has been detected in the temporal neocortex of patients with Parkinson's disease (PD) and Alzheimer's disease (AD), indicating that astrocytes-involving water homeostasis is disturbed along with the neurodegenerative progression [46, 47].

7.2.1.2 AQP3

AQP3, permeable to glycerol and urea, was first found in brain meningeal cells in the CNS [48]. Studies show that similar to AQP5 and AQP8, AQP3 is expressed in astrocytes and neurons of piriform cortex, hippocampus, and dorsal thalamus [18, 49]. However, no expression of AQP3 is found in pig brain [23]. It seems that the distribution of AQP3 in the CNS shows a species-specific model. The role of AQP3 in the CNS remains scarcely investigated, earlier research has demonstrated that AQP3 expression is upregulated within the first 6 h after ischemia, suggesting a role of AQP3 in the early formation of the cerebral edema and the neuronal swelling [16]. Consistently, mRNA expression of AQP3 increases in human cerebral cortex neurons during edema, as assessment by a single cell digital PCR [50]. A recent study showed rare duplications of AQP3 in SCZ patients, suggesting a correlation between abnormal AQP3 expression

and SCZ. Conditional knockout of neruofascin155 (NF155), a key protein of paranodal junction in oligodendrocytes, significantly decreases AQP3 expression in mouse brain. By contrast, overexpression of AQP3 in motor cortex neurons of in NF155 conditional knockout mice results in a significant increase in caspase 3-dependent neuronal apoptosis in AQP3-transduced cells [51]. These data indicate that targeting AQP3 expression may provide new therapeutic approaches for SCZ.

7.2.1.3 AQP4

AQP4 is the principal water channel in the CNS, primarily expressed in perivascular astrocyte foot processes throughout the brain structures [52, 53], the spinal cord [54], retina and optic nerve [55], periventricular organs [56], ependymal cells that line the lateral ventricles and cerebellum [17], hypothalamic magnocellular nuclei [57], dentate gyrus [58], and temporal neocortex [46]. The extensive distribution of AQP4 between the brain and various fluid compartments suggest its role in the brain water homeostasis [59]. Interestingly, the expression of AQP4 coincides the location of the potassium channel 4.1 (Kir4.1) [60].

AOP4 expression shows heterogeneous region-specific expression pattern with highest in the cerebellum [53]. AQP4 is also abundant in osmosensory areas, including the supraoptic nucleus and subfornical organ [18]. In the hippocampus, AQP4 expression exhibits laminarspecific pattern, with highest expression in the CA1 stratum lacunosum moleculare and the molecular layer of the dentate gyrus [58]. Activated astrocytes increase AQP4 expression in the whole astrocyte elements, causing AQP4 depolarized from the vascular end feet to parenchymal process, which occurs in the aging brain and a variety of neurological pathological conditions [61–65]. Notably, the polarity of AQP4 in brain is under circadian control. The perivascular polarization of AQP4 is highest during the rest phase, facilitating movement of CSF. By contrast, the awake brain has less perivascular AQP4 with low interstitial space volume. Deletion of AQP4 in mice eliminates circadian CSF distribution [66]. The molecular clock in astrocytes may regulate the AQP4 gene expression, but the exact mechanism warrants further investigation [67]. In addition to circadian rhythm, an interesting finding reported that brain interleukin33 (IL33) is required for regulation of AQP4 expression in astrocytes, especially those at neuron-facing membrane domain. IL33 deletion in mice causes a loss of AQP4 in astrocyte process facing neurons after middle age, which coincides with exacerbated tauopathy and neurodegeneration [68].

Moreover, AQP4 can form both homo and hetero tetramers, with the hetero tetramers formed by a longer AQP4-M1 isoform and a shorter AQP4-M23 M23-containing isoform. The tetramers could assemble into orthogonal arrays of particles (OAPs), acting as a critical component of blood-brain barrier (BBB) [69-71]. Functionally, OAPs might be involved in the development and maturation of the BBB and serve to increase water permeability, enable the modulation of AQP4 membrane distribution [72-74]. Consistent with this concept, the ratio of M1 to M23 tends to decrease during the day that a time for rodents to rest. These data indicate that the expression of AQP4 in brain not only exhibits regional heterogeneity, but also undergoes dynamic changes on membrane domains in astrocytes; and various factors participate regulation of AQP4 expression and polarity, suggesting that AQP4 has complex biological functions.

7.2.1.4 AQP5

AQP5 expression in the CNS is similar to that described for AQP3, AQP4, and AQP8, mainly expressed in the astrocytes and neurons of choroid plexus, piriform cortex, hippocampus, and dorsal thalamus [75], and could expand to the nucleus caudatus putamen and globus pallidus in rat ischemic hemisphere [16, 76]. Whether AQP5 facilitates the highest water transport in the body remains uncertain [77, 78].

AQP5 might be an important water channel in astrocytes that is differentially expressed during various brain injuries [76]. AQP5 expression in brain is upregulated both after permanent focal cerebral ischemia [16] and following preterm intraventricular hemorrhage [79]. Upregulation of AQP5 after scratch injury is polarized to the astrocyte processes and cytoplasmic membrane in the leading edge of the scratch-wound, and facilitated astrocyte process elongation [76]. AQP5 expression is also detected near the ischemia-induced infarct border in the rat brain, and AQP5 level could be regulated by hypoxia [18] and protein kinase A (PKA) [19]. Recent research has also demonstrated that AQP5 expression is associated with the development and intensity of peritumoral edema in meningioma patients [80].

7.2.1.5 AQP6

AQP6 mRNA has been observed in neonatal and adult mouse cerebellum by using reverse transcription PCR [20]. AQP6 gene was found in mouse hind brain (involving cerebellum) and spinal cord [21], while AQP6 protein was detected at synaptic vesicles in rat brains [81]. The role of AQP6 in the CNS remains unknown. Since AQP6 mRNA expression is regulated in a tissue-specific and age-related way, it is likely that AQP6 plays a role in mouse development [20]. In addition, the location of AQP6 in synaptic vesicles might participate in their swelling and secretion [82]. Further investigation is needed to understand the function of AQP6 in the CNS.

7.2.1.6 AQP7

By using northern blot analysis, a weak band of AQP7 was first detected in rat brain. [83] Function as a glycerol channel mainly in fat metabolism, AQP7 is largely localized in the choroid plexus in brain of mice [22, 24]. Similarly, signals of AQP7 mRNA are also detected in pig brain [23]. Recent study shows that AQP7 expression is found to be restricted to the apical membrane of choroid plexus epithelial cells (CPECs) and endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs), in parallel with previous study [22], suggesting that AQP7 could be involved in CSF secretion [24].

7.2.1.7 AQP8

AQP8 was early detected in astrocytes, neurons, and oligodendrocytes [18], and in ependymal cells lining the central canal in spinal cords [55]. AQP8 is expressed in the cytoplasm of
astrocytoma cells in piriform cortex, hippocampus, and dorsal thalamus; weakly in ependyma and choroid plexus [25]. AQP8 is also present in the Bergmann glial cells of cerebellum, cochlear nucleus, and trapezoid nuclei [76]. AQP8 may play an important role in the development of brain disorders (edema and tumor), and can be used as a potential therapeutic drug for astrocytoma and glioma. For instance, AQP8 expression level is upregulated both along with the severity grade of astrocytoma and gliomas [25, 84]. In addition, AQP8 expression is upregulated after brain ischemia, suggesting that AQP8 contributes to the early formation of edema [16]. Even though AQP8 null mice show surprisingly mild phenotype [83], its role in the CNS seems to be pivotal.

7.2.1.8 AQP9

AQP9, a channel permeable to water, glycerol, urea, and monocarboxylates, has been evidenced in rodent and primate brains [41]. AQP9 is present in the ependymal cells lining the ventricles and the tanycytes of hypothalamus [26], astrocytes, endothelial cells of pial vessels, catecholaminergic neurons [27, 85], and the intracellular distribution of AQP9 is in mitochondrial inner membranes of brain cells [86]. It has also been reported that AQP9 is expressed in malignant astrocytic cells and leukocytes, which infiltrate the tumor in glioblastoma [87]. AQP9 knockout mice do not show severe abnormalities [88]. However, silencing of AQP9 in astrocyte cultures contributed to decreased glycerol uptake and increased glucose uptake and oxidative metabolism [88]. In addition, AQP9 expression was decreased under hypoxia and recovered with reoxygenation [18]. It has been suggested that signal transduction via PKA pathway may regulate the expression of AQP9 by some factors induced by dibutyryl-cAMP [19].

7.2.1.9 AQP11

AQP11 is found to be expressed in the CNS in rats and mice [89, 90], appearing in hippocampal and cerebral cortical neurons, purkinje cell dendrites in rat brains [28], and epithelium of the choroid plexus and endothelium of the brain capillary in mouse brains [29, 91]. The brain of AQP11 null mice appears normal, without any morphological and functional abnormalities [29]. However, AQP4 expression at the BBB is reduced by half in AQP11 null mice, suggesting AQP11 may functionally interact with AQP4 [29]. In agreement with this, acute hypernatremia increases AQP4 but decreases AQP1 expression in heterogeneous AQP11 null mice, whereas decreases AQP1 and AQP11 by half without changing AQP4 expression in WT mice [92]. It has been proposed that, when osmotically challenged, AQP11 may reduce its expression to protect the brain [91]. This view is further supported by a recent study that AQP11 may serve as a neuroprotective target of miR-27a-3p in the CNS, because miR-27a-3p mimic can suppress the upregulation of AQP11 in the perihematomal area and in brain microvascular endothelial cells, and protect against the BBB disrupt and brain injury intracerebral hemorrhage [93].

Since AQP11 has a unique high affinity mercury ion binding site (tri-cysteine motif site), AQP11 distributed in Purkinje cells may interact with the cations like mercury in autism, and be the therapeutic target for this cognition-related disorders [94]. Future investigations are necessary to elucidate the physiological role of AQP11 in the CNS.

7.2.2 AQPs in the Peripheral Nervous System

In the peripheral nervous system (PNS), three AQPs (AQP1, AQP2, and AQP4) are localized to neurons or glial cells in the ganglia and visceral plexuses.

7.2.2.1 AQP1

AQP1 is mainly localized to the cytoplasm and cell membrane of some medium and small-sized trigeminal or dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons [38, 94]. The expression pattern of AQP1 in the primary afferent sensory neurons suggests involvement in the specific somatosensory transduction including pain signal transduction [39, 95–97]. Furthermore, a recent study suggests that AQP1 is mediated in DRG axonal growth and regeneration [98]. Additionally, AQP1 has been found in peripheral trigeminal axons and spinal nerve axons of humans and mice [99]. Interestingly, differences in the cellular localization of AQP1 in the central trigeminal root between humans and mice were detected. AQP1 is specifically expressed in astrocytes of humans, but is restricted to nerve fibers within the central trigeminal root and spinal trigeminal tract and nucleus in mice [99]. In the visceral plexuses, strong AQP1 expression is localized to satellite cells rather than neurons of humans [100]. In contrast, the localization of AQP1 protein in a particular neuronal subtype has been observed in the enteric nervous system of rats [101, 102]. Together, these morphological evidences have revealed a species difference of AQP1 expression in the PNS, but the underlying mechanisms remain to be determined. Apart from pain signal transduction, AQP1 may regulate DRG axonal growth and regeneration, thus can serve as a therapeutic target of peripheral nerve injuries [98]. A recent study demonstrated that AQP1 is expressed by Schwann cells in human and mouse skin, which might be involved in neuropathy and pain hyperalgesia [103]. The exact pathophysiological roles of AQP1 in the PNS disorders need to be further studied.

7.2.2.2 AQP2

An early study reported AQP2 expression in rat trigeminal ganglion neurons, with strong labeling in the medium- and large-sized types and weak labeling in the small-size type. After formalin treatment, there was a marked increase of AQP2 expression in small-sized neurons and a decrease mediumlarge-sized in and neurons [104]. Another study shows that AQP2 expression is not detectable in the DRG of normal rats, but remarkable increase in small-sized DRG neurons in response to chronic constriction injury treatment. These data suggest that AQP2 is involved in pain transmission in the PNS [105]. The cellular localization of AQP2 in the human PNS has not been studied yet.

7.2.2.3 AQP4

Compared to extensive studies of AQP4 in the normal CNS and neuropsychological diseases, little is known about its expression and function in the PNS. A study by Thi et al. (2008) identified AQP4 protein expression in the myenteric and submucosal nerve plexuses of mice and rats [106]. There are about 12% myenteric neurons positive for AQP4 in the myenteric plexus, while nearly 80% neurons are positive for AQP4 in the submucosal plexus of colon. Glial cells in the rat and mouse enteric plexuses are immunonegative to AQP4. Kato and colleagues reported that AQP4 is exclusively localized to satellite glial cells surrounding the cell bodies of the primary afferent sensory neurons in the trigeminal ganglia and DRG of mice [107]. Jiang and colleagues reported that there are different patterns of AQP4 expression in the enteric nervous system of human, guinea pig, rat, and mouse colon mucosa. In rat and mouse, AQP4 is expressed at a small subpopulation of neurons, while in the guinea pig and human AQP4 is localized to enteric glial cells [108]. Increasing evidence suggests that apart from NMOSD, anti-AQP4 antibodies are also involved in peripheral demyelination [109–112]. The cellular localization and function of AQP4 in the PNS including in the trigeminal and dorsal root ganglia need further study.

7.3 Functions of AQPs in Nervous System

7.3.1 CNS Water Balance

Phenotypic analysis of AQP4-knockout mouse model [31, 113–116] has shown that AQP4 facilitates a detrimental cellular water uptake as well as a protective clearance of extracellular fluid in cerebral edema following stroke [30], traumatic brain injury [117, 118], transient focal cerebral ischemia [119], spinal cord injury [120, 121], brain tumors [122], bacterial meningitis [123], and brain metabolic disturbances such as hyponatremia and water intoxication



Fig. 7.2 Role of AQP4 in cytotoxic brain swelling. (a) Brain AQP4 protein expression detected by immunoblot analysis of whole brain homogenates from AQP4-overexpressing mice (GFAP-AQP4), wild-type mice (+/ +) or AQP4 knockout mice (-/-). (b) Representative intracranial pressure (ICP) curves for mice with indicated

genotype in a water intoxication model of cytotoxic brain edema. (c) Summary of ICP curve analysis: Δ ICP at 10 and 20 min, (*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 vs. +/+ mice). (d) Δ ICP at 10 min determined from ICP curve analysis plotted against AQP4 protein expression determined by immunoblot analysis (S.E.). Adapted from [125]

[30, 124]. In accordance with this dual role of AQP4, its overexpression in glial cell accelerates cytotoxic brain swelling in transgenic mice (Fig. 7.2) [125].

The high AQP4 polarization at blood-brain and blood-CSF interfaces is crucial for rapid transport of water into and out of the brain parenchyma [59, 126]. The AQP4 deletion causes a slightly increase in the baseline water content in the brain and spinal cord of adult mice [120, 121, 127–129], which further supports that AQP4 may facilitate water efflux from the brain parenchyma into the brain vessels, ventricles and subarachnoid space. AOP4 also facilitates the elimination of excess brain water following vasogenic edema [31, 130–132]. However, there is also evidence indicating that AQP4 is responsible for rapid water movement into the brain [133]. AQP4 null mice have reduced brain swelling and improved survival when compared with wild-type

littermates following water intoxication, focal cerebral ischemia or controlled cortical impact brain injury [30, 118]. These studies together suggest that AQP4 is a bidirectional water channel that facilitates water transport into and out of the brain.

Apart from maintaining brain water balance under physiological and pathophysiological conditions, AQP4 is also involved in the establishment of brain water homeostasis during the development. Early studies reported that AQP4 expression coincides with the BBB differentiation in the cerebellum of postnatal rat and the optic embryonic tectum of chicken [134-136]. Subsequent studies revealed that increased AQP4 expression levels partially relate to decreased brain water content in postnatal mice [137]. Systemic or conditional AQP4 knockout mice show a significant delayed decrease in brain water content during the postnatal development,

providing the direct evidence for a role of AQP4 in postnatal brain water uptake [127, 138].

7.3.2 Clearance of ISF Substances

An imbalance between the production and clearance of beta-amyloid (A β) and Tau has been regarded as the central event in AD pathogenesis [139]. Data have accumulated to support that AQP4 is necessary for clearance of interstitial solutes, including A β , Tau and α - synuclein through the glymphatic system [64, 65, 140, 141]. The lymphatic system, also entitled perivascular pathways, is responsible for tissue homeostasis clearance via clearance of excess fluid and interstitial solutes. The lymphatic vessels are present throughout all parts of the peripheral tissues. The CNS has long been regarded as lack of lymphatic network because no conventional lymphatic vessels are found within brain parenchyma. However, this view has been challenged by recent studies that reveal the clearance of ISF with its constituent proteins and other solutes along the perivascular space [142–145]. On the basis of in vivo two-photon imaging of small fluorescent tracers, Iliff et al. reported that CSF tracers rapidly enter brain parenchyma along the cortical pial arteries, and then influx into the Virchow-Robin spaces along penetrating arterioles [140]. The tracers rapidly distribute into brain parenchyma and subsequently exit the CNS primarily along the central deep veins and lateral ventral caudal rhinal veins [140]. The ISF within the perivenous space flows into dural lymphatic vessels, and eventually drains toward the deep cervical lymph nodes [145]. The perivascular pathways within brain parenchyma mainly include periarterial space, pericapillary space, and perivenous space, all of which are surrounded by astrocyte vascular end feet [146]. These astrocyte end feet have 50 nm gaps each other, creating the outer wall of the perivascular space and forming a donut-shaped tunnel surrounding the vasculature. These unique perivascular pathways not only provide efficient routes for rapid interchange of CSF and ISF, but also for clearance of soluble proteins and metabolites from the brain [147].

Particularly, Iliff et al. found that intrastriatal injected fluorescent or radiolabeled A β_{1-40} is rapidly cleared from the mouse brain along the glymphatic perivenous efflux pathway [140]. Moreover, AQP4 null mice exhibit slowed CSF influx through this system and a $\sim 65\%$ reduction in ISF clearance and a ~45% reduction in clearance of intrastriatal injected radio labeled A β_{1-40} [140]. These data highly suggest that AQP4-dependent astroglial water fluxes couple the clearance of interstitial solutes, including soluble $A\beta$ from the brain. Further studies have revealed that the perivascular clearance pathways are impaired in the aging brain [64]. Compared to young controls, old mice show dramatic decreases in the efficiency of exchange between subarachnoid CSF and brain parenchyma and clearance of intraparenchymally injected $A\beta$. Apart from aging brain, impairment of glymphatic pathway function has been observed in mouse models of traumatic brain injury, ischemic stroke, AD and PD [65, 141, 148]. Impairments of glymphatic transport in the above pathological conditions are mainly due to mis-localization of AQP4 from the perivascular feet to the soma and non-perivascular processes of reactive astrocytes. These results imply that specific expression of AQP4 on the perivascular end feet of astrocytes is necessary for glymphatic system-mediated ISF bulk flow. Indeed, recent studies have shown that voluntary exercise improves astrocytic AQP4 polarization in aged mice and APP/PS1 mice, which facilitates glymphatic clearance of A β [149]. AQP4 deletion in APP/PS1 mice eliminates the alleviating effect of voluntary exercise in AD-like pathology [150]. All of these evidences suggest that targeting AQP4 polarization may be an effective strategy to prevent brain homeostasis disorders.

7.3.3 Spatial Buffering of Extracellular Potassium

Astrocytes mediated potassium (K^+) homeostasis is of critical importance for the regulation of neuronal excitability. Synaptic activity causes release of K⁺ into the extracellular space (ECS). The ECS K⁺ is efficiently taken up by astrocytes through the inward rectifier potassium channel Kir4.1, then redistributed through the astroglial syncytium via gap junctions, thereby stabilizing neuronal activity [151]. The early study reported that AQP4 is co-localized with Kir4.1 in the end feet of retinal Müller cells, indicating their functional interaction [60, 152]. By contrast, the subsequent studies on AQP4 null mice provide evidence against functional interaction between AQP4 and Kir4.1 in retinal Müller cells [153]. However, the deletion of AQP4 in mice does impair extracellular K⁺ clearance, which subsequently affects neuro-excitation with reduced seizure threshold and increased seizure duration [154-156]. These results support that AQP4 contributes to K⁺ clearance, although the underling mechanism remains unclear.

Neuronal activity is associated with a shrinkage of the ECS around the active synapses [157, 158], which may be dependent on AQP4mediated rapid water movement. AQP4 facilitates water entry into astrocyte processes surrounding the synapse, transports water through the astroglial network, and releases distantly into the ECS surrounding micro-vessels, thus subsequently produces a local shrinkage of ECS during the synaptic activity. Certainly, the AQP4mediated rapid transport of intercellular water would drive reuptake of the ECS solutes including K⁺ by astrocytes, because water serves as a transport medium for these substances.

7.3.4 Calcium Signal Transduction

Calcium (Ca^{2+}) signaling serves as a mediator of bidirectional interactions between neurons and astrocytes. Impaired Ca²⁺ signaling plays a critical role in the progression of brain edema [159]. Recent evidence suggests an involvement of AQP4 in astrocyte Ca²⁺ signaling. Deletion of AQP4 reduces hypo-osmotic stress-evoked Ca²⁺ signaling in astrocytes [160]. Subsequent functional studies revealed that AQP4 and TRPV4, a polymodal nonselective cation channel, synergistically regulate cell volume, and Ca^{2+} homeostasis [161]. Coimmunoprecipitation and immunohistochemistry further demonstrated that AQP4 and TRPV4 co-localize within astrocytes and retinal Müller glia [161, 162]. Functional analysis of an astrocyte-derived cell expressing TRPV4 but not AQP4 shows that cell volume control, and intracellular Ca^{2+} response can be reconstituted by transfection with AQP4 but not with AQP1 [162]. These data indicate that a TRPV4/AQP4 complex that constitutes a molecular system that finely regulates astroglial volume via integrating Ca^{2+} signaling and water transport, and might exacerbate the pathological outcome when an edema develops.

7.3.5 Regulation of Neurotransmission

Glutamate is the most prominent excitatory neurotransmitter in the CNS. Astrocytes absorb extracellular glutamate via excitatory amino acid receptors [163]. Glutamate uptake is also accompanied by water transport, which causes astrocyte processes to swell around the synapses, subsequently reducing the extracellular synaptic space during synaptic transmission and processing [164]. To restore ECS volume, astrocytes rapidly transport water into the surrounding capillary via AQP4 located in the perivascular end feet. Previous studies demonstrate that the AQP4 deletion downregulates glutamate transporter 1 expression in astrocytes and impairs their ability of glutamate uptake [165– 168]. Previous studies also suggested that AQP4 is involved in the metabolism of dopamine, serotonin, and other neurotransmitters [169, 170].

7.3.6 Synaptic Plasticity

There is growing evidence that astrocytes play a role in long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD) [171–173], which could be regulated by AQP4 [174, 175]. Experiments using mice with a deletion of the astrocyte-specific channel AQP4 on hippocampal synaptic

plasticity and spatial memory function has been investigated by Skucas et al. [176]. The mechanism appears to be related to neurotrophins, and especially brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) because pharmacological blockade of neurotrophin Trk receptors or scavenging BDNF restores synaptic plasticity [176]. However, the underlying mechanism for AQP4 modulating synaptic plasticity still needs more research.

7.3.7 Adult Neurogenesis

A previous study demonstrated that in corticosterone-treated model, AQP4 deficiency aggravates decreased proliferation and survival of new-born cells in the dentate gyrus [177]. Recent studies suggest that the development of depression-like behavior in corticosterone-treated models is paralleled by hippocampal neurogenesis, and adult hippocampal neurogenesis buffers stress responses and depressive behaviors [178, 179]. Thus, the aggravated neurogenesis inhibition in the hippocampus could also contribute to the exacerbated depressive behaviors in AQP4 null mice. This is consistent with the previous in vitro studies demonstrating that deletion of AQP4 impairs proliferation, migration and neuronal differentiation of adult neural stem cells (ANSCs) [180].

The lack of AQP4 could change the intrinsic property of ANSCs and enhance the injurious effects of corticosterone to ANSCs [181]. It has been revealed that AQP4 is essential for the initiation of intracellular Ca²⁺ event, including Ca²⁺ spikes and Ca²⁺oscillation [160], AQP4 deficiency results in abnormal expressions of Ca²⁺ handling proteins in skeletal muscle cells and cardiac muscle cells [182, 183], and it has been suggested that AQP4 modulates the effects of corticosterone on ANSCs by regulating Ca²⁺ signaling [181]. However, the exact mechanisms still are not fully explored yet.

7.3.8 Energy Metabolism

AQP9 permeability to various molecules suggests a role in energy metabolism in addition to water homeostasis [74]. AQP9 plays a role in normal cell metabolism, under physiological conditions, and also increase cell stress tolerance, under pathological conditions [184]. For instance, AQP9 expression is upregulated by decreased insulin concentration in diabetic rats [185], after transient focal cerebral edema [27], in astrocytic tumors [186], after permanent middle cerebral artery occlusion [187], and with hirudin treatment after intracerebral hemorrhage [188]. All these findings would suggest that AQP9 is involved in astrocyte energy metabolism and the malignant progression of astrocytic tumors. Changes in AQP9 expression may be the consequence of glial cell attempt to response to hypoxic and ischemic conditions via facilitating clearance of glycerol and lactate [10]. In addition, a recent study reports that an upregulation of AQP9 expression in the brain plays a compensatory role in response to intracranial hemorrhage, via promoting brain angiogenesis, and preventing subsequent neuronal death and deterioration of neurological outcome [189].

7.3.9 Other Functions

AQP4 is known to be associated with astrocyte migration in glial scar formation [35, 190], and involved in facilitating gas diffusion [191] and cell adhesion between astrocytes [192, 193]. In terms of metal intoxication, AQP4 may act as either a neuro-protector or a mediator during the development of oxidative stress in the brain [194]. Furthermore, interactions of AQP4 and TRPV4 (transient receptor potential isoform 4) could function as an osmoregulatory complex in astrocytes [195].

7.4 AQPs in Diseases in Nervous System

It has been observed that AQP4 is clearly upregulated in several pathological conditions including brain tumors [196, 197], cerebral ischemia [198, 199], traumatic brain injury [40, 200, 201], and neuroinflammation [202]. In general terms, the upregulation of AQP4 in astrocytes is associated with edema resolution [1, 40, 202,

203]. Most cases, the increase and redistribution of the AQP4 is detected near the lesion site because of reactive astrogliosis [40, 196, 197]. Indeed, decreased AQP4 expression also occurs in some pathological conditions like severe traumatic brain injury [204, 205], epilepsy [206], and depression [207], which may be related to atrophy of glial cells or loss of processes. Moreover, in the same disease, such as AD, changes in the expression levels of AQP4 are variable among different brain areas and different stages [208]. The above heterogeneity of AQP4 expression is related to the different states of astrocytes.

7.4.1 Cerebral Edema

The role of AQP4 in cerebral edema has been extensively established by using AQP4-knockout models [52, 59, 143]. Considering the timeline of the newly observed AQP4 changes in ischemia, some researchers propose that cerebral edema should be divided into three major types: anoxic, ionic, and vasogenic edema, to replace two traditionally categories: cytotoxic and vasogenic edema [1, 209]. The initial anoxic edema, currently used, is characterized as the induces of ions into cells, accompanied by water entry and astrocyte swelling, while ionic edema occurs due to

further alternations of the endothelial cell's transcapillary flux of sodium ion [210]. The development of ionic brain edema is associated with upregulation of AQP4 [1, 198, 199]. The final step termed as vasogenic edema, occurs with the disruption of the tight junction between the cerebrovascular endothelial cells, which comprise the BBB. At this time, a second increase of AQP4 expression is observed [198, 209], the presence of AQP4 is to facilitate clearance of excess fluid in vasogenic brain edema (Fig. 7.3) [31].

The dynamic spatial distribution of AQP4 at the astrocyte membrane is one of the two major modulation following injuries. AQP4 becomes more uniformly distributed on the astrocyte plasmalemma, termed as "dysregulation," which seems occur in parallel with cytotoxic edema to counteract early edema formation [40, 211, 212]. Interestingly, the ratio of AQP4-M1 and AQP4-M23 is increased in the ischemic hemisphere [199], the physiological role of this change remains unclear. Dysregulation of AQP4 may be produced via the reduction of the perivascular laminin, agrin, and ß-dystroglycan, which facilitate AQP4 to diffuse freely throughout the astrocyte membrane [212, 213]. The true function of AQP4 dysregulation remains largely unknown [213].

The activity of ion transporters or channels that induce AQP4-mediated cytotoxic and ionic



Fig. 7.3 Schematic drawing of AQP4 in 3 different edema phases: anoxic, ionic, and vasogenic edema. Anoxic edema is characterized as a swelling of the astrocytes caused by a disruption of the cellular ionic gradients and the entry of ions followed by water entry and leading to cellular swelling. During the ionic edema,

astrocytes become swollen, AQP4 is upregulated. Vasogenic edema is a result of disruption of the tight junctions between the endothelial cells, leading to increased expression of AQP4 and permeability of the cerebral blood vessels, further contributing to swelling of astrocytes

edema is the other major modulation following injury [213]. Besides, AQP4 probably integrates with other astrocyte proteins like connexin-43 (Cx43) and the potassium channel Kir4.1 to eliminate the excess fluid [1]. SiRNA to silence the AQP4 expression, used as a potential drug to block AQP4, contributes to reduction of the edema formation after post-traumatic brain injury [214, 215]. An early study suggests that there is no convective solute flow in the pathology of acute brain edema, as proposed in "glymphatic" system [216]. However, this view is corrected by a recent study reporting that CSF entry into the brain along the glymphatic pathway is the principal mechanism for edema formation and ion perturbation during acute ischemic stroke. Spreading edema depends on AQP4 expression because deletion of AQP4 significantly suppresses ischemia-induced CSF tracer influx into the cortical cortex [217].

M. Xiao et al.

7.4.2 Neuromyelitis Optica

AQP4 specific antibodies have been identified as the therapeutic target for neuromyelitis optica (NMO), an autoimmune inflammatory disease of CNS that develops to paralysis and loss of vision [33, 218–220]. The binding of AQP4-IgG to AQP4 on astrocyte end feet is involved in activation of the complement cascade, a classical inflammatory response that occurs with pronounced granulocyte and macrophage infiltration, followed by oligodendrocyte damage, demyelination, and even neuron death (Fig. 7.4) [220]. To date, this complement-dependent cytotoxicity may be the most accepted hypothesis for NMO pathogenesis [221]. AQP4 IgG generally has greater binding affinity to OAPs than individual AQP tetramers [222–224], the structural changes in the AQP4 epitope upon array assembly greatly increases complement activation [224]. However,



Fig. 7.4 AQP4 and the pathogenesis of neuromyelitis optica. (a) AQP4-IgG binds to AQP4 on astrocyte foot processes. Complement is activated via the classical pathway with deposition of C5bC9 complexes in astrocyte cell plasma membranes. (b) Activated complement components attract peripheral neutrophils into the lesion,

which causing astrocyte death. (c) Dying astrocytes attract macrophages, causing death of oligodendrocytes and neurons. (d) Microglia enter the lesion as well as reactive astrocytes. The lesion core is necrotic with a macrophage infiltrate

AQP4 water permeability and the size of OAPs are not altered by binding to NMO-IgG [225].

A novel NMO therapeutics that target AQP4, involves using aquaporumab, a monoclonal antibody that blocks the binding of AOP4-IgG to AQP4 without cytotoxic side-effects [226]. Another approach to block the binding of AQP4-IgG and AQP4 is via a small-molecule blocker strategy [227]. AQP-IgG-targeted enzymatic therapeutics involves bacteria-derived endoglycosidase S (EndoS) and the enzyme IdeS, which neutralizes NMO-IgG pathogenicity [228, 229]. Other potential therapeutic strategies for NMO include reducing the entry of AQP4-IgG into the CNS or the expression of AQP4 on astrocytes, as well as preventing the formation of OAPs, or upregulating complement inhibitor proteins such as CD59 [6].

Recently, AQP4 specific antibody was applied for the diagnosis of NMO by using AQP4 extracellular loop-based carbon nanotube biosensor [230]. Since AQP4-targeted therapies are quite selective, new drugs (like aquaporumab, sivelestat, and eculizumab) entered into clinical trials need to be proved effective for NMO. [203] Moreover, there exist many important unsolved questions about the relationship of AQP4-lgG and NMO. For instance, the role of AQP4-lgG in the classification of NMO remains uncertain [231]. Furthermore, it is largely unknown about the reason why peripheral AQP4-expressing organs cannot be damaged by AQP4-IgG. Further studies in patients worldwide could help to identify more genetic susceptibility factors for NMO [232].

7.4.3 Brain Tumor

It has been clearly established that AQP1 expression is upregulated in brain astrocytomas [14, 45, 233] and positively correlated with the grade of malignancy, which is associated with angiogenesis and tumor invasion [7, 32, 234]. In this case, the AQP1 polymorphisms could be used as a survival prognosticator in patients suffering from glioblastoma multiforme [235]. One possible mechanism could be the induction of cell migration mediated by the water permeation of AQPs in "Osmotic Engine Model" [236], or the water influx into the cells leading to an expansion of their lamellipodia [237]. AQP1 expression is also upregulated in other brain disorders including choroid plexus tumors [238], subependymomas [239], and neoplastic invasiveness [240, 241].

AQP4 is expressed in astrocytoma cells and around the tumor [197]. And its expression is upregulated in astrocytoma and glioblastoma [12, 197]. A role for AQP4 in cell migration and cell–cell adhesion suggest its involvement in promoting glioblastoma cell migration, glioma invasion, and glioblastoma cell apoptosis [35, 190, 192, 242–244].

The possible mechanism is that AQP4 induces cell morphological changes via polarizing to cell lamellipodia and inducing an increased number or size of lamellipodia in migrating cells [242-244]. Structure of AQP4 (including OAPs) suggest its role in channel-mediated cell adhesion [192]. However, absence of such abnormalities in AQP4 knockout mice raises the argument about whether AQP4 plays a role in cell-cell adhesion [113]. Once, data against involvement of AQP4 in cell adhesion were demonstrated [245]. However, recent experiments display that the larger AQP4-M23 rich OAPs could bind with adhesion complexes [83]. So it could be speculated that whether AQP4 plays a role in cell adhesion is determined by the involvement of OAPs.

7.4.4 Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common neurodegenerative disease among the elderly and characterized by A β plaque deposition, neurofibrillary tangles, and neuronal and synapse loss in learning and memory related regions [246]. It has been adequately reported that AQP1 plays important role in neurodegenerative disease like AD [47, 247–249] and Parkinson's disease (PD) [46]. AQP1-expressing fibrillary astrocytes are closely around A β plaques in patients with AD [47] or prion plaques in GSS disease [250], suggesting an involvement in plaque formation. AQP1 is abnormally expressed by neurons in the brain of AD patients [247] and transgenic AD mice [251–253]. Upregulated expression of AQP1 in neurons may inhibit A β production by reducing the interaction between β -amyloid precursor protein and β -secretase [248, 254].

As mentioned earlier, activated astrocytes accompanied with altered polarization of AQP4 occur in the brain tissues of patients with AD and several AD models [61, 62, 247], indicating an involvement in AD pathology. A recent study reported that the AQP4 gene deletion in APP/PS1 transgenic AD model mice impairs $A\beta$ clearance from brain parenchyma and exacerbates spatial learning and memory defects associated with more severe A β plaque deposits and synaptic protein loss [255]. This finding provides the direct evidence for a key role of AQP4 in the pathogenesis of AD. Actually, accumulatively direct and indirect evidences have indicated that AQP4 affects the onset and progress of AD via various mechanisms, such as AB clearance, glutamate transduction, synapse plasticity, Ca²⁺ signal neuroinflammation, transduction, and neurotrophic factor secretion [64, 65, 140, 148, 162, 255–258]. For example, reactive gliosis with loss of perivascular AQP4 polarization impairs the glymphatic pathway function, causing reduction in CSF-ISF exchange and A_β deposition in cortical and leptomeningeal vessels [139].

In agreement with animal experiment results, glymphatic transport ability of AD patients has been found to be lower than that of healthy controls of the same age, via assessment of perivascular fluid movement with diffusion tensor magnetic resonance imaging [259]. Loss of perivascular AQP4 localization is associated with increased A β deposition [260]. Perivascular AOP4 localization is preserved among individuals older than 85 years who remains cognitively intact, highlighting a critical role of AQP4 polarity in maintaining cognitive function during the age process [260]. This review is further supported by the fact that alterations in AQP4 expression and localization in the fronto-temporal lobe are associated with AD status and pathology. A noncoding Aqp4 SNPs may contribute to these

changes [261]. In addition, a recent study reported that functional variants in AQP4 modulate deep non-rapid eye movement sleep and cognitive consequences of prolonged wakefulness [262]. These data suggest that AQP4 SNPs may affect sleep quality that is one of key factors in the occurrence and progression of patients with AD. More evidence is necessary in order to confirm this presumption. Together, these results from both animal and human studies indicate that AQP4 is vital for glymphatic clearance, thus serving as a hopeful target for prevention and treatment against AD.

7.4.5 Other Diseases in Nervous System

AQP1 is also upregulated expression in other brain disorders including spinal cord injury [263], cerebral edema [264, 265], neoplastic invasiveness [232, 233], NMO-spectrum disorders [266], Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker (GSS) disease [259], and Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease [248]. Moreover, it seems that there is a possible link between AQP1 and neuropathic pain sensation, since pain responses are decreased in consistence with reduced AQP1 expression [39, 263]. Based on these findings, AQP1 inhibitors could be used as potential drugs in treatment of these brain diseases [7, 37, 258]. Interestingly, AQP1 could be inhibited by melatonin in rodents with spinal cord injury and agmatine in cerebral edema [263, 264], suggesting that melatonin and agmatine agonists could be used as such potent agents.

AQP4 null mice demonstrate that AQP4 deficiency reduces neuroinflammation, in support of a deleterious role of AQP4 in the pathophysiology of multiple sclerosis [267]. Similarly, AQP4 deletion is neuroprotective after severe global cerebral ischemia [268] and micro-traumatic brain injury in mice [269]. However, the absence of AQP4 shows more hyperactive microglial inflammatory responses, potentially increasing the severity of PD [46, 270]. Moreover, AQP4 knockout in mice produces several impairments in neuro-excitation phenomena including hearing, vision, olfaction, epilepsy, and cortical spreading depression [271]. Besides, AQP4 deficiency impairs synaptic plasticity and associative fear memory in the lateral amygdala [167], causes an impairment of blood–retinal barrier [272], and increases capillary density in the brain [273].

7.5 Modulators of AQPs in the CNS

It has been proposed that AQP4 modulators have potential utility in the treatment of AQP4 related brain diseases [274, 275]. AQP4 inhibitors such as vasopressin, melatonin, PKC, mercury (Hg⁺), dopamine, trombin, hypoxia, tetraethylammonium (TEA), bumetanide, acetazolamide (AZA), siAQP4, curcumin, and H₂S may be regarded as potential therapeutic drugs for cytotoxic brain swelling, seizure, glial scar [215, 275– 279]; while the AQP4 enhancers including glutamate. syntrophin, dystrophin, connexin 43 (Cx43), K⁺ (Na⁺, K⁺-ATPase; NKCC1), Kir4.1, lead (Pb²⁺), cyclic AMP, and lactic acid have therapeutic potentials in reducing vasogenic brain swelling [154, 275, 280, 281]. AQP4 modulators could offer new therapeutic options for many brain disorders like preventing tumor malignancy in glioblastoma [10]. Notably, many of the AQP4 modulators have been experimentally examined in isolation. However, these factors are likely to interact after injury [213]. A recent study confirmed that TGN-020, the novel glymphatic AOP4 inhibitor, inhibits CSF lymphatic-ISF exchange and tau protein clearance from the brain [282]. These studies further support AQP4 as a promising druggable target for regulation of the glymphatic system function and related neurological diseases.

7.6 Future Directions

AQPs are involved in a variety of important physiological process in the CNS, by coordinating water and solutes trafficking among the different fluid compartments [10]. Specific upregulation of some AQPs expression along with their involvement in brain edema formation has been consistently investigated by many scientists. It has been strongly suggested that AQPs could represent important targets in treatment of cerebral edema, brain tumor [14, 32], CNS autoimmune disease [33], neurodegenerative disorders [34], and psychiatric disorders [283, 284]. However, we are still far from having a full comprehension of the physiological and pathological significance of all AQPs in the CNS [285]. Although AQP inhibitors or agonists have been used to treat brain edema in laboratory animals, their clinical application is still a long way off. To date, the major challenge is still to facilitate drug delivery across the BBB [286]. Considering the importance of AQPs in brain disorders, it will be of great achievement to find out novel drugs capable to cross the BBB and to selectively suppress AQP upregulation [10].

Acknowledgments Thank Xiaoqiang Geng for his help in drawing the figures in this chapter. This work was supported by the grants from National Natural Science Foundation of China (81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074 to Yang, 81271210 to Xiao, and 81571061 to Li) and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Badaut J, Fukuda AM, Jullienne A, Petry KG (2014) Aquaporin and brain diseases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1554–1568
- Agre P, King LS, Yasui M, Guggino WB, Ottersen OP, Fujiyoshi Y, Engel A, Nielsen S (2002) Aquaporin water channels – from atomic structure to clinical medicine. J Physiol 542(Pt 1):3–16
- Syková E (2004) Extrasynaptic volume transmission and diffusion parameters of the extracellular space. Neuroscience 129(4):861–876
- Kimelberg HK (2004) Water homeostasis in the brain: basic concepts. Neuroscience 129(4):851–860
- Agre P, Nielsen S, Ottersen OP (2004) Towards a molecular understanding of water homeostasis in the brain. Neuroscience 129(4):849–850
- Verkman AS, Anderson MO, Papadopoulos MC (2014) Aquaporins: important but elusive drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(4):259–277
- El Hindy N, Bankfalvi A, Herring A, Adamzik M, Lambertz N, Zhu Y, Siffert W, Sure U, Sandalcioglu IE (2013) Correlation of aquaporin-1 water channel protein expression with tumor angiogenesis in human astrocytoma. Anticancer Res 33(2):609–613

- Preston GM, Carroll TP, Guggino WB, Agre P (1992) Appearance of water channels in *Xenopus Oocytes* expressing red-cell chip28 protein. Science 256(5055):385–387
- Denker BM, Smith BL, Kuhajda FP, Agre P (1988) Identification, purification, and partial characterization of a novel Mr 28,000 integral membrane protein from erythrocytes and renal tubules. J Biol Chem 263(30):15634–15642
- Maugeri R, Schiera G, Di Liegro CM, Fricano A, Iacopino DG, Di Liegro I (2016) Aquaporins and brain tumors. Int J Mol Sci 17(7):1029
- Zador Z, Bloch O, Yao X, Manley GT (2007) Aquaporins: role in cerebral edema and brain water balance. Prog Brain Res 161:185–194
- Wolburg H, Noell S, Fallier-Becker P, Mack AF, Wolburg-Buchholz K (2012) The disturbed blood– brain barrier in human glioblastoma. Mol Asp Med 33(5–6):579–589
- Nielsen S, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Agre P (1993) Distribution of the aquaporin CHIP in secretory and resorptive epithelia and capillary endothelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(15):7275–7279
- Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Davies DC, Bell BA, Krishna S (2002) Increased aquaporin 1 water channel expression inhuman brain tumours. Brain J Cancer 87(6):621–623
- 15. Yamamoto N, Yoneda K, Asai K, Sobue K, Tada T, Fujita Y, Katsuya H, Fujita M, Aihara N, Mase M, Yamada K, Miura Y, Kato T (2001) Alterations in the expression of the AQP family in cultured rat astrocytes during hypoxia and reoxygenation. Mol Brain Res 90(1):26–38
- Yang M, Gao F, Liu H, Yu WH, Sun SQ (2009) Temporal changes in expression of aquaporin3, -4, -5 and -8 in rat brains after permanent focal cerebral ischemia. Brain Res 1290:121–132
- 17. Jung JS, Bhat RV, Preston GM, Guggino WB, Baraban JM, Agre P (1994) Molecular characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from brain: candidate osmoreceptor and regulator of water balance. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(26):13052–13056
- Nielsen S, Nagelhus EA, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Bourque C, Agre P, Ottersen OP (1997) Specialized membrane domains for water transport in glial cells: high-resolution immunogold cytochemistry of aquaporin–4 in rat brain. J Neurosci 17(1):171–180
- Yamamoto N, Sobue K, Fujita M, Katsuya H, Asai K (2002) Differential regulation of aquaporin-5 and -9 expression in astrocytes by protein kinase A. Mol Brain Res 104(1):96–102
- Nagase H, Ågren J, Saito A, Liu K, Agre P, Hazama A, Yasui M (2007) Molecular cloning and characterization of mouse aquaporin 6. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 352(1):12–16
- 21. Sakai H, Sato K, Kai Y, Shoji T, Hasegawa S, Nishizaki M, Sagara A, Yamashita A, Narita M (2014) Distribution of aquaporin genes and selection of individual reference genes for quantitative real-

time RT-PCR analysis in multiple tissues of the mouse. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 92(9):789–796

- 22. Shin I, Kim HJ, Lee JE, Gye MC (2006) Aquaporin7 expression during perinatal development of mouse brain. Neurosci Lett 409(2):106–111
- 23. Li X, Lei T, Xia T, Chen X, Feng S, Chen H, Chen Z, Peng Y, Yang Z (2008) Molecular characterization, chromosomal and expression patterns of three aquaglyceroporins (AQP3, 7, 9) from pig. Comp Biochem Physiol B 149(3):468–476
- 24. Yaba A, Sozen B, Suzen B, Demir N (2017) Expression of aquaporin-7 and aquaporin-9 in tanycyte cells and choroid plexus during mouse estrus cycle. Morphologie 101(332):39–46
- 25. Zhu SJ, Wang KJ, Gan SW, Xu J, Xu SY, Sun SQ (2013) Expression of aquaporin8 in human astrocytomas: correlation with pathologic grade. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 440(1):168–172
- 26. Elkjaer M, Vajda Z, Nejsum LN, Kwon T, Jensen UB, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2000) Immunolocalization of AQP9 in liver, epidid-ymis, testis, spleen, and brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276(3):1118–1128
- 27. Badaut J, Hirt L, Granziera C, Bogousslavsky J, Magistretti PJ, Regli L (2001) Astrocyte-specific expression of aquaporin-9 in mouse brain is increased after transient focal cerebral ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 21(5):477–482
- 28. Gorelick DA, Praetorius J, Tsunenari T, Nielsen S, Agre P (2006) Aquaporin-11: a channel protein lacking apparent transport function expressed in brain. BMC Biochem 7:14
- Koike S, Tanaka Y, Matsuzaki T, Morishita Y, Ishibashi K (2016) Aquaporin-11 (AQP11) expression in the mouse brain. Int J Mol Sci 17(6):861
- 30. Manley GT, Fujimura M, Ma T, Noshita N, Filiz F, Bollen AW, Chan P, Verkman A (2000) Aquaporin-4 deletion in mice reduces brain edema after acute water intoxication and ischemic stroke. Nat Med 6(2):159–163
- Papadopoulos MC, Manley GT, Krishna S, Verkman A (2004) Aquaporin-4 facilitates reabsorption of excess fluid in vasogenic brain edema. FASEB J 18(11):1291–1293
- 32. Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2005) Impairment of angiogenesis and cell migration by targeted aquaporin-1 gene disruption. Nature 434(7034):786–792
- 33. Lennon VA, Kryzer TJ, Pittock SJ, Verkman A, Hinson SR (2005) IgG marker of optic-spinal multiple sclerosis binds to the aquaporin-4 water channel. J Exp Med 202(4):473–477
- 34. Rasmussen MK, Mestre H, Nedergaard M (2018) The glymphatic pathway in neurological disorders. Lancet Neurol 17(11):1016–1024
- 35. Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Watanabe H, Yan D, Manley GT, Verkman A (2005) Involvement of aquaporin-4 in astroglial cell migration and glial scar formation. J Cell Sci 118(Pt 24):5691–5698

- 36. Binder DK, Yao X, Zador Z, Sick TJ, Verkman AS, Manley GT (2006) Increased seizure duration and slowed potassium kinetics in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. Glia 53(6):631–636
- 37. Oshio K, Watanabe H, Song Y, Verkman AS, Manley GT (2005) Reduced cerebrospinal fluid production and intracranial pressure in mice lacking choroid plexus water channel Aquaporin-1. FASEB J 19(1):76–78
- Shields SD, Mazario J, Skinner K, Basbaum AI (2007) Anatomical and functional analysis of aquaporin 1, a water channel in primary afferent neurons. Pain 131(1–2):8–20
- 39. Oshio K, Watanabe H, Yan D, Verkman AS, Manley GT (2006) Impaired pain sensation in mice lacking Aquaporin-1 water channels. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 341(4):1022–1028
- 40. Fukuda AM, Pop V, Spagnoli D, Ashwal S, Obenaus A, Badaut J (2012) Delayed increase of astrocytic aquaporin 4 after juvenile traumatic brain injury: possible role in edema resolution? Neuroscience 222:366–378
- 41. Arciénega II, Brunet JF, Bloch J, Badaut J (2010) Cell locations for AQP1, AQP4 and 9 in the non-human primate brain. Neuroscience 167:1103– 1114
- 42. Magni F, Chinello C, Raimondo F, Mocarelli P, Kienle MG, Pitto M (2008) AQP1 expression analysis in human diseases: implications for proteomic characterization. Expert Rev Proteomics 5(1):29–43
- 43. Endo M, Jain RK, Witwer B, Brown D (1999) Water channel (Aquaporin 1) expression and distribution in mammary carcinomas and glioblastomas. Microvasc Res 58(2):89–98
- 44. Johnson MD, O'Connell M (2013) Na-K-2Cl cotransporter and aquaporin 1 in arachnoid granulations, meningiomas, and meningiomas invading dura. Hum Pathol 44(6):1118–1124
- 45. Oshio K, Binder DK, Liang Y, Bollen A, Feuerstein B, Berger MS, Manley GT (2005) Expression of the aquaporin-1 water channel in human glial tumors. Neurosurgery 56(2):375–381
- 46. Hoshi A, Tsunoda A, Tada M, Nishizawa M, Ugawa Y, Kakita A (2017) Expression of aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 4 in the temporal neocortex of patients with parkinson's disease. Brain Pathol 27(2):160–168
- 47. Misawa T, Arima K, Mizusawa H, Satoh J (2008) Close association of water channel AQP1 with amyloid-beta deposition in Alzheimer disease brains. Acta Neuropathol 116(3):247–260
- 48. Ma T, Frigeri A, Hasegawa H, Verkman AS (1994) Cloning of a water channel homolog expressed in brain meningeal cells and kidney collecting duct that functions as a stilbene-sensitive glycerol transporter. J Biol Chem 269(34):21845–21849
- Takata K, Matsuzaki T, Tajika Y (2004) Aquaporins: water channel proteins of the cell membrane. Prog Histochem Cytochem 39(1):1–83

- 50. Faragó N, Kocsis ÁK, Braskó C, Lovas S, Rózsa M, Baka J, Kovács B, Mikite K, Szemenyei V, Molnár G, Ozsvár A, Oláh G, Piszár I, Zvara Á, Patócs A, Barzó P, Puskás LG, Tamás G (2016) Human neuronal changes in brain edema and increased intracranial pressure. Acta Neuropathol Commun 4(1):78
- 51. Kunisawa K, Shimizu T, Kushima I, Aleksic B, Mori D, Osanai Y, Kobayashi K, Taylor AM, Bhat MA, Hayashi A, Baba H, Ozaki N, Ikenaka K (2018) Dysregulation of schizophrenia-related aquaporin 3 through disruption of paranode influences neuronal viability. J Neurochem 147(3):395–408
- Bloch O, Manley GT (2007) The role of aquaporin-4 in cerebral water transport and edema. Neurosurg Focus 22(5):E3
- Hubbard JA, Hsu MS, Seldin MM, Binder DK (2015) Expression of the astrocyte water channel aquaporin-4 in the mouse brain. ASN Neuro 7(5): 1759091415605486
- 54. Oshio K, Binder DK, Yang B, Schecter S, Verkman AS, Manley GT (2004) Expression of aquaporin water channels in mouse spinal cord. Neuroscience 127(3):685–693
- 55. Nagelhus EA, Veruki ML, Torp R, Haug FM, Laake JH, Nielsen S, Agre P, Ottersen OP (1998) Aquaporin-4 water channel protein in the rat retina and optic nerve: polarized expression in Müller cells and fibrous astrocytes. J Neurosci 18(7):2506–2519
- 56. Venero J, Vizuete M, Ilundain A, Machado A, Echevarria M, Cano J (1999) Detailed localization of aquaporin-4 messenger RNA in the CNS: preferential expression in periventricular organs. Neuroscience 94(1):239–250
- 57. Badaut J, Nehlig A, Verbavatz JM, Stoeckel ME, Freund-Mercier MJ, Lasbennes F (2000) Hypervascularization in the magnocellular nuclei of the rat hypothalamus: relationship with the distribution of aquaporin-4 and markers of energy metabolism. J Neuroendocrinol 12(10):960–969
- Hsu MS, Seldin M, Lee DJ, Seifert G, Steinhäuser C, Binder DK (2011) Laminar-specific and developmental expression of aquaporin-4 in the mouse hippocampus. Neuroscience 178:21–32
- Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2013) Aquaporin water channels in the nervous system. Nat Rev Neurosci 14(4):265–277
- 60. Nagelhus E, Mathiisen T, Ottersen O (2004) Aquaporin-4 in the central nervous system: cellular and subcellular distribution and coexpression with KIR4.1. Neuroscience 129(4):905–913
- 61. Hoshi A, Yamamoto T, Shimizu K, Ugawa Y, Nishizawa M, Takahashi H, Kakita A (2012) Characteristics of aquaporin expression surrounding senile plaques and cerebral amyloid angiopathy in Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 71(8): 750–759
- 62. Yang J, Lunde LK, Nuntagij P, Oguchi T, Camassa L, Nilsson LN, Lannfelt L, Xu Y, Amiry-

Moghaddam M, Ottersen OP (2011) Loss of astrocyte polarization in the tg-ArcSwe mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis 27(4): 711–722

- Moftakhar P, Lynch MD, Pomakian JL, Vinters HV (2010) Aquaporin expression in the brains of patients with or without cerebral amyloid angiopathy. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 69(12):1201–1209
- 64. Kress BT, Iliff JJ, Xia M, Wang M, Wei H, Zeppenfeld D, Xie L, Kang H, Xu Q, Liew J, Plog BA, Ding F, Deane R, Nedergaard M (2014) Impairment of paravascular clearance pathways in the aging brain. Ann Neurol 76(6):845–861
- 65. Iliff JJ, Chen MJ, Plog BA, Zeppenfeld DM, Soltero M, Yang L, Singh I, Deane R, Nedergaard M (2014) Impairment of glymphatic pathway function promotes tau pathology after traumatic brain injury. J Neurosci 34(49):16180–16193
- 66. Hablitz LM, Plá V, Giannetto M, Vinitsky HS, Stæger FF, Metcalfe T, Nguyen R, Benrais A, Nedergaard M (2020) Circadian control of brain glymphatic and lymphatic fluid flow. Nat Commun 11(1):4411
- 67. Lananna BV, Nadarajah CJ, Izumo M, Cedeño MR, Xiong DD, Dimitry J, Tso CF, McKee CA, Griffin P, Sheehan PW, Haspel JA, Barres BA, Liddelow SA, Takahashi JS, Karatsoreos IN, Musiek ES (2018) Cell-autonomous regulation of astrocyte activation by the circadian clock protein BMAL1. Cell Rep 25(1):1–9.e8
- Wu J, Carlock C, Shim J, Moreno-Gonzalez I, Glass W 2nd, Ross A, Barichello T, Quevedo J, Lou Y (2021) Requirement of brain interleukin33 for aquaporin4 expression in astrocytes and glymphatic drainage of abnormal tau. Mol Psychiatry 26(10): 5912–5924
- 69. Smith AJ, Jin BJ, Ratelade J, Verkman AS (2014) Aggregation state determines the localization and function of M1–and M23–aquaporin-4 in astrocytes. J Cell Biol 204(4):559–573
- 70. Yang B, Brown D, Verkman A (1996) The mercurial insensitive water channel (AQP-4) forms orthogonal arrays in stably transfected Chinese hamster ovary cells. J Biol Chem 271(9):4577–4580
- 71. Furman CS, Gorelick-Feldman DA, Davidson KG, Yasumura T, Neely JD, Agre P, Rash JE (2003) Aquaporin-4 square array assembly: opposing actions of M1 and M23 isoforms. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(23):13609–13614
- 72. Nico B, Frigeri A, Nicchia GP, Quondamatteo F, Herken R, Errede M, Ribatti D, Svelto M, Roncali L (2001) Role of aquaporin-4 water channel in the development and integrity of the blood-brain barrier. J Cell Sci 114(Pt 7):1297–1307
- Stokum JA, Gerzanich V, Simard JM (2016) Molecular pathophysiology of cerebral edema. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 36(3):513–538

- 74. Potokar M, Jorgačevski J, Zorec R (2016) Astrocyte aquaporin dynamics in health and disease. Int J Mol Sci 17(7):1121
- Yang M, Gao F, Liu H, Yu W, He G, Zhuo F, Qiu G, Sun S (2011) Immunolocalization of aquaporins in rat brain. Anat Histol Embryol 40(4):299–306
- 76. Chai RC, Jiang JH, Wong K, Yuen A, Jiang F, Gao K, Vatcher G, Yu H, Cheung A (2013) AQP5 is differentially regulated in astrocytes during metabolic and traumatic injuries. Glia 61(10):1748–1765
- 77. Dobbs LG, Gonzalez R, Matthay MA, Carter EP, Allen L, Verkman AS (1998) Highly waterpermeable type I alveolar epithelial cells confer high water permeability between the airspace and vasculature in rat lung. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95(6): 2991–2996
- Agre P (2006) The aquaporin water channels. Proc Am Thorac Soc 3(1):5–13
- 79. Sveinsdottir S, Gram M, Cinthio M, Sveinsdottir K, Mörgelin M, Ley D (2014) Altered expression of aquaporin 1 and 5 in the choroid plexus following preterm intraventricular hemorrhage. Dev Neurosci 36(6):542–551
- 80. Lambertz N, Hindy NE, Adler C, Rump K, Adamzik M, Keyvani K, Bankfalvi A, Siffert W, Erol Sandalcioglu I, Bachmann HS (2013) Expression of aquaporin 5 and the AQP5 polymorphism A (-1364) C in association with peritumoral brain edema in meningioma patients. J Neuro-Oncol 112(2):297–305
- Jeremic A, Cho WJ, Jena BP (2005) Involvement of water channels in synaptic vesicle swelling. Exp Biol Med 230(9):674–680
- 82. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Kageyama Y, Tohsaka A, Suzuki F, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Cloning and functional expression of a new water channel abundantly expressed in the testis permeable to water, glycerol, and urea. J Biol Chem 272(33): 20782–20786
- Yang B, Song Y, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2005) Phenotype analysis of aquaporin-8 null mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(5):1161–1170
- 84. Chow PH, Bowen J, Yool AJ (2020) Combined systematic review and transcriptomic analyses of mammalian aquaporin classes 1 to 10 as biomarkers and prognostic indicators in diverse cancers. Cancer 12(7):1911
- 85. Badaut J, Petit JM, Brunet JF, Magistretti PJ, Charriaut-Marlangue C, Regli L (2004) Distribution of Aquaporin 9 in the adult rat brain: Preferential expression in catecholaminergic neurons and in glial cells. Neuroscience 128(1):27–38
- 86. Amiry-Moghaddam M, Lindland H, Zelenin S, Roberg BA, Gundersen BB, Petersen P, Rinvik E, Torgner IA, Ottersen OP (2005) Brain mitochondria contain aquaporin water channels: evidence for the expression of a short AQP9 isoform in the inner mitochondrial membrane. FASEB J 19(11): 1459–1467

- 87. Jelen S, Parm Ulhøi B, Larsen A, Frøkiær J, Nielsen S, Rützler M (2013) AQP9 expression in glioblastoma multiforme tumors is limited to a small population of astrocytic cells and CD15(+)/CalB(+) leukocytes. PLoS One 8(9):e75764
- 88. Rojek AM, Skowronski MT, Füchtbauer EM, Füchtbauer AC, Fenton RA, Agre P, Frøkiær J, Nielsen S (2007) Defective glycerol metabolism in aquaporin 9 (AQP9) knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(9):3609–3614
- 89. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Kageyama Y, Sasaki S, Suzuki M, Imai M (2000) Molecular cloning of a new aquaporin superfamily in mammals. In: Molecular biology and physiology of water and solute transport. Springer, Cham, pp 123–126
- 90. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A, Kobayashi K, Ikeda M, Yamamoto T, Verkman A, Kusano E, Ookawara S, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25(17):7770–7779
- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2014) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell. BBA-Gen Subjects 1840(5):1507–1512
- Koike S, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y, Ishibashi K (2021) Effects of osmolality on the expression of brain aquaporins in AQP11-null mice. Biochimie 188:2–6
- 93. Xi T, Jin F, Zhu Y, Wang J, Tang L, Wang Y, Liebeskind DS, Scalzo F, He Z (2018) miR-27a-3p protects against blood-brain barrier disruption and brain injury after intracerebral hemorrhage by targeting endothelial aquaporin-11. J Biol Chem 293(52):20041–20050
- 94. Rajnarayanan R, Varadharajan S, Isokpehi R, Cohly H (2009) Potential role of cation-aquaporin interactions in autism. In: Biomedical science & engineering conference, 2009 first annual ORNL 2009, pp 1–4
- Matsumoto I, Nagamatsu N, Arai S, Emori Y, Abe K (2004) Identification of candidate genes involved in somatosensory functions of cranial sensory ganglia. Mol Brain Res 126(1):98–102
- 96. Zhang H, Verkman AS (2010) Aquaporin-1 tunes pain perception by interaction with Nav1. 8 Na+ channels in dorsal root ganglion neurons. J Biol Chem 285(8):5896–5906
- Ma TH, Gao HW, Fang XD, Yang H (2011) Expression and function of aquaporins in peripheral nervous system. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32(6):711–715
- Zhang H, Verkman A (2015) Aquaporin-1 water permeability as a novel determinant of axonal regeneration in dorsal root ganglion neurons. Exp Neurol 265:152–159
- 99. Gao J, Tan M, Gu M, Marshall C, Ding J, Hu G, Xiao M (2012) Cellular localization of aquaporin-1 in the human and mouse trigeminal systems. PLoS One 7(9):e46379

- 100. Gao H, He C, Fang X, Hou X, Feng X, Yang H, Zhao X, Ma T (2006) Localization of aquaporin-1 water channel in glial cells of the human peripheral nervous system. Glia 53(7):783–787
- 101. Nagahama M, Ma N, Semba R, Naruse S (2006) Aquaporin 1 immunoreactive enteric neurons in the rat ileum. Neurosci Lett 395(3):206–210
- 102. Ishihara E, Nagahama M, Naruse S, Semba R, Miura T, Usami M, Narita M (2008) Neuropathological alteration of aquaporin 1 immunoreactive enteric neurons in the streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. Auton Neurosci 138(1–2):31–40
- 103. Rinwa P, Calvo-Enrique L, Zhang MD, Nyengaard JR, Karlsson P, Ernfors P (2021) Demise of nociceptive Schwann cells causes nerve retraction and pain hyperalgesia. Pain 162(6):1816–1827
- 104. Borsani E, Bernardi S, Albertini R, Rezzani R, Rodella LF (2009) Alterations of AQP2 expression in trigeminal ganglia in a murine inflammation model. Neurosci Lett 449(3):183–188
- 105. Buffoli B, Borsani E, Rezzani R, Rodella LF (2009) Chronic constriction injury induces aquaporin-2expression in the dorsal root ganglia of rats. J Anat 215(5):498–505
- 106. Thi MM, Spray DC, Hanani M (2008) Aquaporin-4 water channels in enteric neurons. J Neurosci Res 86(2):448–456
- 107. Kato J, Takai Y, Hayashi MK, Kato Y, Tanaka M, Sohma Y, Abe Y, Yasui M (2014) Expression and localization of aquaporin-4 in sensory ganglia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 451(4):562–567
- 108. Jiang L, Li J, Liu X, Burnstock G, Xiang Z (2014) Expression of aquaporin-4 water channels in the digestive tract of the guinea pig. J Mol Histol 45(2): 229–241
- 109. Kitada M, Suzuki H, Ichihashi J, Inada R, Miyamoto K, Takahashi T, Mitsui Y, Fujihara K, Kusunoki S (2012) Acute combined central and peripheral demyelination showing anti-aquaporin 4 antibody positivity. Intern Med 51(17):2443–2447
- 110. Toru S, Soejima I, Katayama Y, Saito K, Yokote H (2020) A case of anti-AQP4 antibody-positive neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder with MRI-proven lesions in lumbar nerve roots. Mult Scler Relat Disord 46:102557
- 111. Mizuno Y, Shinoda K, Watanabe M, Ogata H, Isobe N, Matsushita T, Yamasaki R, Tanaka K, Koike H, Katsuno M, Kira JI (2019) Intractable axonal neuropathy with multifocal peripheral nerve swelling in neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders: a case report. Mult Scler Relat Disord 35:16–18
- 112. Chang VTW, Chang HM (2020) Review: recent advances in the understanding of the pathophysiology of neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 46(3):199–218
- 113. Verkman A, Binder DK, Bloch O, Auguste K, Papadopoulos MC (2006) Three distinct roles of aquaporin-4 in brain function revealed by knockout mice. BBA-Biomembranes 1758(8):1085–1093

- 114. Yao X, Hrabětová S, Nicholson C, Manley GT (2008) Aquaporin-4-deficient mice have increased extracellular space without tortuosity change. J Neurosci 28(21):5460–5464
- 115. Hirt L, Fukuda AM, Ambadipudi K, Rashid F, Binder D, Verkman A, Ashwal S, Obenaus A, Badaut J (2017) Improved long-term outcome after transient cerebral ischemia in aquaporin-4 knockout mice. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 37(1):277–290
- 116. Yang C, Liu Z, Li H, Zhai F, Liu J, Bian J (2015) Aquaporin-4 knockdown ameliorates hypoxicischemic cerebral edema in newborn piglets. IUBMB Life 67(3):182–190
- 117. Pizzo ML, Schiera G, Di Liegro I, Di Liegro CM, Pál J, Czeiter E, Sulyok E, Dóczi T (2013) Aquaporin-4 distribution in control and stressed astrocytes in culture and in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with traumatic brain injuries. Neurol Sci 34(8):1309–1314
- 118. Yao X, Uchida K, Papadopoulos MC, Zador Z, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2015) Mildly reduced brain swelling and improved neurological outcome in aquaporin-4 knockout mice following controlled cortical impact brain injury. J Neurotrauma 32(19): 1458–1464
- 119. Yao X, Derugin N, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2015) Reduced brain edema and infarct volume in aquaporin-4 deficient mice after transient focal cerebral ischemia. Neurosci Lett 584:368–372
- 120. Saadoun S, Bell BA, Verkman A, Papadopoulos MC (2008) Greatly improved neurological outcome after spinal cord compression injury in AQP4-deficient mice. Brain 131(Pt 4):1087–1098
- 121. Kimura A, Hsu M, Seldin M, Verkman AS, Scharfman HE, Binder DK (2010) Protective role of aquaporin-4 water channels after contusion spinal cord injury. Ann Neurol 67(6):794–801
- 122. Mou K, Chen M, Mao Q, Wang P, Ni R, Xia X, Liu Y (2010) AQP-4 in peritumoral edematous tissue is correlated with the degree of glioma and with expression of VEGF and HIF-alpha. J Neuro-Oncol 100(3): 375–383
- 123. Papadopoulos MC, Verkman A (2005) Aquaporin-4 gene disruption in mice reduces brain swelling and mortality in pneumococcal meningitis. J Biol Chem 280(14):13906–13912
- 124. Amiry-Moghaddam M, Xue R, Haug FM, Neely JD, Bhardwaj A, Agre P, Adams ME, Froehner SC, Mori S, Ottersen OP (2004) Alpha-syntrophin deletion removes the perivascular but not endothelial pool of aquaporin-4 at the blood-brain barrier and delays the development of brain edema in an experimental model of acute hyponatremia. FASEB J 18(3): 542–544
- 125. Yang B, Zador Z, Verkman AS (2008) Glial cell aquaporin-4 overexpression in transgenic mice accelerates cytotoxic brain swelling. J Biol Chem 283(22):15280–15286

- 126. Amiry-Moghaddam M, Ottersen OP (2003) The molecular basis of water transport in the brain. Nat Rev Neurosci 4(12):991–1001
- 127. Bloch O, Auguste KI, Manley GT, Verkman A (2006) Accelerated progression of kaolin-induced hydrocephalus in aquaporin-4-deficient mice. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 26(12):1527–1537
- 128. Zhou J, Kong H, Hua X, Xiao M, Ding J, Hu G (2008) Altered blood–brain barrier integrity in adult aquaporin-4 knockout mice. Neuroreport 19(1):1–5
- 129. Wu Q, Zhang YJ, Gao JY, Li XM, Kong H, Zhang YP, Xiao M, Shields CB, Hu G (2014) Aquaporin-4 mitigates retrograde degeneration of rubrospinal neurons by facilitating edema clearance and glial scar formation after spinal cord injury in mice. Mol Neurobiol 49(3):1327–1337
- 130. Juenemann M, Braun T, Doenges S, Nedelmann M, Mueller C, Bachmann G, Singh P, Blaes F, Gerriets T, Tschernatsch M (2015) Aquaporin-4 autoantibodies increase vasogenic edema formation and infarct size in a rat stroke model. BMC Immunol 16:3
- 131. Vella J, Zammit C, Di Giovanni G, Muscat R, Valentino M (2015) The central role of aquaporins in the pathophysiology of ischemic stroke. Front Cell Neurosci 9:108
- 132. Bloch O, Papadopoulos MC, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2005) Aquaporin-4 gene deletion in mice increases focal edema associated with staphylococcal brain abscess. J Neurochem 95(1):254–262
- 133. Nagelhus EA, Ottersen OP (2013) Physiological roles of aquaporin-4 in brain. Physiol Rev 93(4): 1543–1562
- 134. Wen H, Nagelhus EA, Amiry-Moghaddam M, Agre P, Ottersen OP, Nielsen S (1999) Ontogeny of water transport in rat brain: postnatal expression of the aquaporin-4 water channel. Eur J Neurosci 11(3): 935–945
- 135. Nico B, Paola Nicchia G, Frigeri A, Corsi P, Mangieri D, Ribatti D, Svelto M, Roncali L (2004) Altered blood–brain barrier development in dystrophic MDX mice. Neuroscience 125(4):921–935
- 136. Nicchia GP, Nico B, Camassa LMA, Mola MG, Loh N, Dermietzel R, Spray DC, Svelto M, Frigeri A (2004) The role of aquaporin-4 in the blood-brain barrier development and integrity: Studies in animal and cell culture models. Neuroscience 129(4): 935–945
- 137. Li X, Gao J, Ding J, Hu G, Xiao M (2013) Aquaporin-4 expression contributes to decreases in brain water content during mouse postnatal development. Brain Res Bull 94:49–55
- 138. Haj-Yasein NN, Vindedal GF, Eilert-Olsen M, Gundersen GA, Skare Ø, Laake P, Klungland A, Thorén AE, Burkhardt JM, Ottersen OP, Nagelhus EA (2011) Glial-conditional deletion of aquaporin-4 (Aqp4) reduces blood–brain water uptake and confers barrier function on perivascular astrocyte endfeet. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(43):17815–17820

- 139. Tarasoff-Conway JM, Carare RO, Osorio RS, Glodzik L, Butler T, Fieremans E, Axel L, Rusinek H, Nicholson C, Zlokovic BV, Frangione B, Blennow K, Ménard J, Zetterberg H, Wisniewski T, de Leon MJ (2015) Clearance systems in the brain—implications for Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurol 11(8):457–470
- 140. Iliff JJ, Wang M, Liao Y, Plogg BA, Peng W, Gundersen GA, Benveniste H, Vates GE, Deane R, Goldman SA, Nagelhus EA, Nedergaard M (2012) A Paravascular pathway facilitates CSF flow through the brain parenchyma and the clearance of interstitial solutes, including amyloid β. Sci Transl Med 4:147
- 141. Zou W, Pu T, Feng W, Lu M, Zheng Y, Du R, Xiao M, Hu G (2019) Blocking meningeal lymphatic drainage aggravates Parkinson's disease-like pathology in mice overexpressing mutated α-synuclein. Transl Neurodegener 8:7
- 142. Iliff JJ, Goldman SA, Nedergaard M (2015) Implications of the discovery of brain lymphatic pathways. Lancet Neurol 14(10):977–979
- 143. Louveau A, Smirnov I, Keyes TJ, Eccles JD, Rouhani SJ, Peske JD, Derecki NC, Castle D, Mandell JW, Kevin SL, Harris TH, Kipnis J (2015) Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatics. Nature 523(7560):337–341
- 144. Eide PK, Ringstad G (2015) MRI with intrathecal MRI gadolinium contrast medium administration: a possible method to assess glymphatic function in human brain. Acta Radiol Open 4(11): 2058460115609635
- 145. Aspelund A, Antila S, Proulx ST, Karlsen TV, Karaman S, Detmar M, Wiig H, Alitalo K (2015) A dural lymphatic vascular system that drains brain interstitial fluid and macromolecules. J Exp Med 212(7):991–999
- 146. Morris AWJ, Sharp MM, Albargothy NJ, Fernandes R, Hawkes CA, Verma A, Weller RO, Carare RO (2016) Vascular basement membranes as pathways for the passage of fluid into and out of the brain. Acta Neuropathol 131(5):725–736
- 147. Cserr HF, Harling-Berg CJ, Knopf PM (1992) Drainage of brain extracellular fluid into blood and deep cervical lymph and its immunological significance. Brain Pathol 2(4):269–276
- 148. Peng W, Achariyar TM, Li B, Liao Y, Mestre H, Hitomi E, Regan S, Kasper T, Peng S, Ding F, Benveniste H, Nedergaard M, Deane R (2016) Suppression of glymphatic fluid transport in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Dis 93: 215–225
- 149. He XF, Liu DX, Zhang Q, Liang FY, Dai GY, Zeng JS, Pei Z, Xu GQ, Lan Y (2017) Voluntary exercise promotes glymphatic clearance of amyloid beta and reduces the cctivation of astrocytes and microglia in aged mice. Front Mol Neurosci 10:144
- 150. Liu Y, Hu PP, Zhai S, Feng WX, Zhang R, Li Q, Marshall C, Xiao M, Wu T (2022) Aquaporin 4 deficiency eliminates the beneficial effects of voluntary

exercise in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Neural Regen Res 17(9):2079–2088

- 151. Butt AM, Kalsi A (2006) Inwardly rectifying potassium channels (Kir) in central nervous system glia: a special role for Kir4.1 in glial functions. J Cell Mol Med 10(1):33–44
- 152. Nagelhus EA, Horio Y, Inanobe A, Fujita A, Fm H, Nielsen S, Kurachi Y, Ottersen OP (1999) Immunogold evidence suggests that coupling of K+ siphoning and water transport in rat retinal Müller cells is mediated by a coenrichment of Kir4.1 and AQP4 in specific membrane domains. Glia 26(1): 47–54
- 153. Ruiz-Ederra J, Zhang H, Verkman AS (2007) Evidence against functional interaction between aquaporin-4 water channels and Kir4.1 potassium channels in retinal Müller cells. J Biol Chem 282(30):21866–21872
- 154. Amiry-Moghaddam M, Williamson A, Palomba M, Eid T, de Lanerolle NC, Nagelhus EA, Adams ME, Froehner SC, Agre P, Ottersen OP (2003) Delayed K
 + clearance associated with aquaporin-4 mislocalization: phenotypic defects in brains of α-syntrophin-null mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(23):13615–13620
- 155. Strohschein S, Hüttmann K, Gabriel S, Binder DK, Heinemann U, Steinhäuser C (2011) Impact of aquaporin-4 channels on K+ buffering and gap junction coupling in the hippocampus. Glia 59(6): 973–980
- 156. Haj-Yasein NN, Bugge CE, Jensen V, Østby I, Ottersen OP, Hvalby Ø, Nagelhus EA (2015) Deletion of aquaporin-4 increases extracellular K(+) concentration during synaptic stimulation in mouse hippocampus. Brain Struct Funct 220(4):2469–2474
- 157. Dietzel I, Heinemann U, Hofmeier G, Lux H (1980) Transient changes in the size of the extracellular space in the sensorimotor cortex of cats in relation to stimulus-induced changes in potassium concentration. Exp Brain Res 40(4):432–439
- Syková E, Chvátal A (2000) Glial cells and volume transmission in the CNS. Neurochem Int 36(4–5): 397–409
- 159. Jayakumar AR, Rao KVR, Tong XY, Norenberg MD (2009) Calcium in the mechanism of ammoniainduced astrocyte swelling. J Neurochem 109(1): 252–257
- 160. Thrane AS, Rappold PM, Fujita T, Torres A, Bekar LK, Takano T, Peng W, Wang F, Thrane VR, Enger R (2011) Critical role of aquaporin-4 (AQP4) in astrocytic Ca2+ signaling events elicited by cerebral edema. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(2):846–851
- 161. Benfenati V, Caprini M, Dovizio M, Mylonakou MN, Ferroni S, Ottersen OP, Amiry-Moghaddam M (2011) An aquaporin-4/transient receptor potential vanilloid 4 (AQP4/TRPV4) complex is essential for cell-volume control in astrocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(6):2563–2568

- 162. Jo AO, Ryskamp DA, Phuong TTT, Verkman AS, Yarishkin O, MacAulay N, Križaj D (2015) TRPV4 and AQP4 channels synergistically regulate cell volume and calcium homeostasis in retinal müller glia. J Neurosci 35(39):13525–13537
- 163. O'Shea R (2002) Roles and regulation of glutamate transporters in the central nervous system. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 29(11):1018–1023
- 164. Gunnarson E, Zelenina M, Axehult G, Song Y, Bondar A, Krieger P, Brismar H, Zelenin S, Aperia A (2008) Identification of a molecular target for glutamate regulation of astrocyte water permeability. Glia 56(6):587–596
- 165. Li YK, Wang F, Wang W, Luo Y, Wu PF, Xiao JL, Hu ZL, Jin Y, Hu G, Chen JG (2012) Aquaporin-4 deficiency impairs synaptic plasticity and associative fear memory in the lateral amygdala: involvement of downregulation of glutamate transporter-1 expression. Neuropsychopharmacology 37(8):1867–1878
- 166. Zeng XN, Sun XL, Gao L, Fan Y, Ding JH, Hu G (2007) Aquaporin-4 deficiency down-regulates glutamate uptake and GLT-1 expression in astrocytes. Mol Cell Neurosci 34(1):34–39
- 167. Wu N, Lu XQ, Yan HT, Su RB, Wang J-F, Liu Y, Hu G, Li J (2008) Aquaporin 4 deficiency modulates morphine pharmacological actions. Neurosci Lett 448(2):221–225
- 168. Yan HT, Wu N, Lu XQ, Su RB, Zheng JQ, Li J (2013) Aquaporin-4 deficiency attenuates opioid dependence through suppressing glutamate transporter-1 down-regulation and maintaining glutamate homeostasis. CNS Neurosci Ther 19(1):12–19
- 169. Fan Y, Zhang J, Sun XL, Gao L, Zeng XN, Ding JH, Cao C, Niu L, Hu G (2005) Sex-and region-specific alterations of basal amino acid and monoamine metabolism in the brain of aquaporin-4 knockout mice. J Neurosci Res 82(4):458–464
- 170. Ding JH, Sha LL, Chang J, Zhou XQ, Fan Y, Hu G (2007) Alterations of striatal neurotransmitter release in aquaporin-4 deficient mice: an in vivo microdialysis study. Neurosci Lett 422(3):175–180
- 171. Filosa A, Paixão S, Honsek SD, Carmona MA, Becker L, Feddersen B, Gaitanos L, Rudhard Y, Schoepfer R, Klopstock T (2009) Neuron-glia communication via EphA4/ephrin-A3 modulates LTP through glial glutamate transport. Nat Neurosci 12(10):1285–1292
- 172. Haydon PG, Blendy J, Moss SJ, Jackson FR (2009) Astrocytic control of synaptic transmission and plasticity: a target for drugs of abuse? Neuropharmacology 56(Suppl 1):83–90
- 173. Perea G, Navarrete M, Araque A (2009) Tripartite synapses: astrocytes process and control synaptic information. Trends Neurosci 32(8):421–431
- 174. Szu JI, Binder DK (2016) The role of astrocytic aquaporin-4 in synaptic plasticity and learning and memory. Front Integr Neurosci 10:8

- 175. Scharfman HE, Binder DK (2013) Aquaporin-4 water channels and synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus. Neurochem Int 63(7):702–711
- 176. Skucas VA, Mathews IB, Yang J, Cheng Q, Treister A, Duffy AM, Verkman AS, Hempstead BL, Wood MA, Binder DK (2011) Impairment of select forms of spatial memory and neurotrophindependent synaptic plasticity by deletion of glial aquaporin-4. J Neurosci 31(17):6392–6397
- 177. Kong H, Sha LL, Fan Y, Xiao M, Ding JH, Wu J, Hu G (2009) Requirement of AQP4 for antidepressive efficiency of fluoxetine: implication in adult hippocampal neurogenesis. Neuropsychopharmacology 34(5):1263–1276
- 178. Lussier AL, Lebedeva K, Fenton EY, Guskjolen A, Caruncho HJ, Kalynchuk LE (2013) The progressive development of depression-like behavior in corticosterone-treated rats is paralleled by slowed granule cell maturation and decreased reelin expression in the adult dentate gyrus. Neuropharmacology 71:174–183
- 179. Snyder JS, Soumier A, Brewer M, Pickel J, Cameron HA (2011) Adult hippocampal neurogenesis buffers stress responses and depressive behaviour. Nature 476(7361):458–461
- 180. Kong H, Fan Y, Xie J, Ding J, Sha L, Shi X, Sun X, Hu G (2008) AQP4 knockout impairs proliferation, migration and neuronal differentiation of adult neural stem cells. J Cell Sci 121(Pt 24):4029–4036
- 181. Kong H, Zeng XN, Fan Y, Yuan ST, Ge S, Xie WP, Wang H, Hu G (2014) Aquaporin-4 knockout exacerbates corticosterone-induced depression by inhibiting astrocyte function and hippocampal neurogenesis. CNS Neurosci Ther 20(5):391–402
- 182. Basco D, Nicchia GP, D'Alessandro A, Zolla L, Svelto M, Frigeri A (2011) Absence of aquaporin-4 in skeletal muscle alters proteins involved in bioenergetic pathways and calcium handling. PLoS One 6(4):e19225
- 183. Cheng YS, Tang YQ, Dai DZ, Dai Y (2012) AQP4 knockout mice manifest abnormal expressions of calcium handling proteins possibly due to exacerbating pro-inflammatory factors in the heart. Biochem Pharmacol 83(1):97–105
- 184. Fossdal G, Vik-Mo EO, Sandberg C, Varghese M, Kaarbø M, Telmo E, Langmoen IA, Murrell W (2012) Aqp 9 and brain tumour stem cells. Sci World J 2012:915176
- 185. Badaut J, Brunet JF, Petit JM, Guérin CF, Magistretti PJ, Regli L (2008) Induction of brain aquaporin 9 (AQP9) in catecholaminergic neurons in diabetic rats. Brain Res 1188:17–24
- 186. Tan G, Sun S, Yuan D (2008) Expression of the water channel protein aquaporin-9 in human astrocytic tumours: correlation with pathological grade. J Int Med Res 36(4):777–782
- 187. Wei X, Ren X, Jiang R, Li H, Gao F, Chen Y, Hou J, Liu X, Sun S, Yang M (2015) Phosphorylation of p38 MAPK mediates aquaporin 9 expression in rat brains

during permanent focal cerebral ischaemia. J Mol Histol 46(3):273-281

- 188. Sun Z, Zhao Z, Zhao S, Sheng Y, Zhao Z, Gao C, Li J, Liu X (2008) Recombinant hirudin treatment modulates aquaporin-4 and aquaporin-9 expression after intracerebral hemorrhage in vivo. Mol Biol Rep 36(5):1119–1127
- 189. Ji W, Wang J, Xu J, Zhao X, Xu X, Lu X (2017) Lack of aquaporin 9 reduces brain angiogenesis and exaggerates neuronal loss in the hippocampus following intracranial hemorrhage in mice. J Mol Neurosci 61(3):351–358
- 190. Auguste KI, Jin S, Uchida K, Yan D, Manley GT, Papadopoulos MC, Verkman A (2007) Greatly impaired migration of implanted aquaporin-4-deficient astroglial cells in mouse brain toward a site of injury. FASEB J 21(1):108–116
- 191. Musa-Aziz R, Chen LM, Pelletier MF, Boron WF, Giebisch G (2009) Relative CO₂/NH₃ selectivities of AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AmtB, and RhAG. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(13):5406–5411
- 192. Hiroaki Y, Tani K, Kamegawa A, Gyobu N, Nishikawa K, Suzuki H, Walz T, Sasaki S, Mitsuoka K, Kimura K (2006) Implications of the aquaporin-4 structure on array formation and cell adhesion. J Mol Biol 355(4):628–639
- 193. Assentoft M, Larsen BR, MacAulay N (2015) Regulation and function of AQP4 in the central nervous system. Neurochem Res 40(12):2615–2627
- 194. Ximenes-Da-Silva A (2016) Metal ion toxins and brain aquaporin-4 expression: an overview. Front Neurosci 10:233
- 195. Iuso A, Križaj D (2016) TRPV4-AQP4 interactions 'turbocharge' astroglial sensitivity to small osmotic gradients. Channels 10(3):172–174
- 196. Warth A, Simon P, Capper D, Goeppert B, Tabatabai G, Herzog H, Dietz K, Stubenvoll F, Ajaaj R, Becker R (2007) Expression pattern of the water channel aquaporin-4 in human gliomas is associated with blood–brain barrier disturbance but not with patient survival. J Neurosci Res 85(6): 1336–1346
- 197. Saadoun S, Papadopoulos M, Davies D, Krishna S, Bell B (2002) Aquaporin-4 expression is increased in oedematous human brain tumours. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 72(2):262–265
- 198. De Castro RM, Hirt L, Bogousslavsky J, Regli L, Badaut J (2006) Time course of aquaporin expression after transient focal cerebral ischemia in mice. J Neurosci Res 83(7):1231–1240
- 199. Hirt L, Price M, Ternon B, Mastour N, Brunet J, Badaut J (2009) Early induction of AQP4 contributes the limitation of the edema formation in the brain ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 29(2):423–433
- 200. Ding JY, Kreipke CW, Speirs SL, Schafer P, Schafer S, Rafols JA (2009) Hypoxia-inducible factor-1α signaling in aquaporin upregulation after traumatic brain injury. Neurosci Lett 453(1):68–72

- 201. Sun MC, Honey CR, Berk C, Wong NL, Tsui JK (2003) Regulation of aquaporin-4 in a traumatic brain injury model in rats. J Neurosurg 98(3):565–569
- 202. Tourdias T, Mori N, Dragonu I, Cassagno N, Boiziau C, Aussudre J, Brochet B, Moonen C, Petry KG, Dousset V (2011) Differential aquaporin 4 expression during edema build-up and resolution phases of brain inflammation. J Neuroinflammation 8:143
- 203. Tourdias T, Dragonu I, Fushimi Y, Deloire MS, Boiziau C, Brochet B, Moonen C, Petry KG, Dousset V (2009) Aquaporin 4 correlates with apparent diffusion coefficient and hydrocephalus severity in the rat brain: a combined MRI–histological study. NeuroImage 47(2):659–666
- 204. Ke C, Poon WS, Ng HK, Pang JC, Chan Y (2001) Heterogeneous responses of aquaporin-4 in oedema formation in a replicated severe traumatic brain injury model in rats. Neurosci Lett 301(1):21–24
- 205. Kiening KL, van Landeghem FK, Schreiber S, Thomale UW, von Deimling A, Unterberg AW, Stover JF (2002) Decreased hemispheric aquaporin-4 is linked to evolving brain edema following controlled cortical impact injury in rats. Neurosci Lett 324(2): 105–108
- 206. Hubbard JA, Szu JI, Yonan JM, Binder DK (2016) Regulation of astrocyte glutamate transporter-1 (GLT1) and aquaporin-4 (AQP4) expression in a model of epilepsy. Exp Neurol 283(Pt A):85–96
- 207. Genel O, Pariante CM, Borsini A (2021) The role of AQP4 in the pathogenesis of depression, and possible related mechanisms. Brain Behav Immun 98:366– 377
- 208. Wilcock DM, Vitek MP, Colton CA (2009) Vascular amyloid alters astrocytic water and potassium channels in mouse models and humans with Alzheimer's disease. Neuroscience 159(3): 1055–1069
- 209. Badaut J, Ashwal S, Obenaus A (2011) Aquaporins in cerebrovascular disease: a target for treatment of brain edema. Cerebrovasc Dis 31(16):521–531
- 210. Simard JM, Kent TA, Chen M, Tarasov KV, Gerzanich V (2007) Brain oedema in focal ischaemia: molecular pathophysiology and theoretical implications. Lancet Neurol 6(3):258–268
- 211. Ren Z, Iliff JJ, Yang L, Yang J, Chen X, Chen MJ, Giese RN, Wang B, Shi X, Nedergaard M (2013) 'Hit & Run' model of closed-skull traumatic brain injury (TBI) reveals complex patterns of post-traumatic AQP4 dysregulation. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 33(6):834–845
- 212. Steiner E, Enzmann GU, Lin S, Ghavampour S, Hannocks MJ, Zuber B, Rüegg MA, Sorokin L, Engelhardt B (2012) Loss of astrocyte polarization upon transient focal brain ischemia as a possible mechanism to counteract early edema formation. Glia 60(11):1646–1659

- 213. Stokum JA, Kurland DB, Gerzanich V, Simard JM (2015) Mechanisms of astrocyte-mediated cerebral edema. Neurochem Res 40(2):317–328
- 214. Badaut J, Ashwal S, Adami A, Tone B, Recker R, Spagnoli D, Ternon B, Obenaus A (2011) Brain water mobility decreases after astrocytic aquaporin-4 inhibition using RNA interference. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31(3):819–831
- 215. Fukuda AM, Adami A, Pop V, Bellone JA, Coats JS, Hartman RE, Ashwal S, Obenaus A, Badaut J (2013) Posttraumatic reduction of edema with aquaporin-4 RNA interference improves acute and chronic functional recovery. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 33(10): 1621–1632
- 216. Smith AJ, Jin BJ, Verkman AS (2015) Muddying the water in brain edema? Trends Neurosci 38(6): 331–332
- 217. Mestre H, Du T, Sweeney AM, Liu G, Samson AJ, Peng W, Mortensen KN, Stæger FF, Bork PAR, Bashford L, Toro ER, Tithof J, Kelley DH, Thomas JH, Hjorth PG, Martens EA, Mehta RI, Solis O, Blinder P, Kleinfeld D, Hirase H, Mori Y, Nedergaard M (2020) Cerebrospinal fluid influx drives acute ischemic tissue swelling. Science 367(6483):7171
- 218. Marignier R, Giraudon P, Vukusic S, Confavreux C, Honnorat J (2010) Anti-aquaporin-4 antibodies in Devic's neuromyelitis optica: therapeutic implications. Ther Adv Neurol Disord 3(5):311–321
- 219. Mangiatordi GF, Alberga D, Trisciuzzi D, Lattanzi G, Nicolotti O (2016) Human aquaporin-4 and molecular modeling: historical perspective and view to the future. Int J Mol Sci 17(7):1119
- 220. Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2012) Aquaporin 4 and neuromyelitis optica. Lancet Neurol 11(6): 535–544
- 221. Yang X, Ransom BR, Ma JF (2016) The role of AQP4 in neuromyelitis optica: more answers, more questions. J Neuroimmunol 298:63–70
- 222. Hinson SR, Romero MF, Popescu BFG, Lucchinetti CF, Fryer JP, Wolburg H, Fallier-Becker P, Noell S, Lennon VA (2012) Molecular outcomes of neuromyelitis optica (NMO)-IgG binding to aquaporin-4 in astrocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(4):1245–1250
- 223. Crane JM, Lam C, Rossi A, Gupta T, Bennett JL, Verkman A (2011) Binding affinity and specificity of neuromyelitis optica autoantibodies to aquaporin-4 M1/M23 isoforms and orthogonal arrays. J Biol Chem 286(18):16516–16524
- 224. Phuan PW, Ratelade J, Rossi A, Tradtrantip L, Verkman AS (2012) Complement-dependent cytotoxicity in neuromyelitis optica requires aquaporin-4 protein assembly in orthogonal arrays. J Biol Chem 287(17):13829–13839
- 225. Rossi A, Ratelade J, Papadopoulos MC, Bennett JL, Verkman A (2012) Neuromyelitis optica IgG does not alter aquaporin-4 water permeability, plasma

membrane M1/M23 isoform content, or supramolecular assembly. Glia 60(12):2027–2039

- 226. Tradtrantip L, Zhang H, Saadoun S, Phuan PW, Lam C, Papadopoulos MC, Bennett JL, Verkman AS (2012) Anti–aquaporin-4 monoclonal antibody blocker therapy for neuromyelitis optica. Ann Neurol 71(3):314–322
- 227. Tradtrantip L, Zhang H, Anderson MO, Saadoun S, Phuan PW, Papadopoulos MC, Bennett JL, Verkman A (2012) Small-molecule inhibitors of NMO-IgG binding to aquaporin-4 reduce astrocyte cytotoxicity in neuromyelitis optica. FASEB J 26(5):2197–2208
- 228. Tradtrantip L, Ratelade J, Zhang H, Verkman A (2013) Enzymatic deglycosylation converts pathogenic neuromyelitis optica anti-aquaporin-4 immunoglobulin G into therapeutic antibody. Ann Neurol 73(1):77–88
- 229. Tradtrantip L, Asavapanumas N, Verkman AS (2013) Therapeutic cleavage of anti–aquaporin-4 autoantibody in neuromyelitis optica by an IgG-selective proteinase. Mol Pharmacol 83(6): 1268–1278
- 230. Son M, Kim D, Park KS, Hong S, Park TH (2016) Detection of aquaporin-4 antibody using aquaporin-4 extracellular loop-based carbon nanotube biosensor for the diagnosis of neuromyelitis optica. Biosens Bioelectron 78:87–91
- 231. Pittock SJ (2016) Demyelinating disease. NMO spectrum disorders: clinical or molecular classification? Nat Rev Neurol 12(3):129–130
- 232. Brill L, Mandel M, Karussis D, Petrou P, Miller K, Ben-Hur T, Karni A, Paltiel O, Israel S, Vaknin-Dembinsky A (2016) Increased occurrence of anti-AQP4 seropositivity and unique HLA Class II associations with neuromyelitis optica (NMO), among Muslim Arabs in Israel. J Neuroimmunol 293:65–70
- 233. Markert JM, Fuller CM, Gillespie GY, Bubien JK, Mclean LA, Hong RL, Lee K, Gullans SR, Mapstone TB, Benos DJ (2001) Differential gene expression profiling in human brain tumors. Physiol Genomics 5(1):21–33
- 234. Boon K, Edwards JB, Eberhart CG, Riggins GJ (2004) Identification of astrocytoma associated genes including cell surface markers. BMC Cancer 4:39
- 235. El Hindy N, Rump K, Lambertz N, Zhu Y, Frey UH, Bankfalvi A, Siffert W, Sure U, Peters J, Adamzik M, Sandalcioglu IE (2013) The functional aquaporin 1-783G/C-polymorphism is associated with survival in patients with glioblastoma multiforme. J Surg Oncol 108(7):492–498
- 236. Stroka Kimberly M, Jiang H, Chen SH, Tong Z, Wirtz D, Sun Sean X, Konstantopoulos K (2014) Water permeation drives tumor cell migration in confined microenvironments. Cell 157(3):611–623
- 237. Papadopoulos MC, Saadoun S (2015) Key roles of aquaporins in tumor biology. BBA-Biomembranes 1848(10):2576–2583

- 238. Longatti P, Basaldella L, Orvieto E, Dei Tos A, Martinuzzi A (2006) Aquaporin (s) expression in choroid plexus tumours. Pediatr Neurosurg 42(4): 228–233
- 239. Noell S, Fallier-Becker P, Mack AF, Hoffmeister M, Beschorner R, Ritz R (2015) Water channels aquaporin 4 and-1 expression in subependymoma depends on the localization of the tumors. PLoS One 10(6):e0131367
- 240. Satoh J, Tabunoki H, Yamamura T, Arima K, Konno H (2007) Human astrocytes express aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 in vitro and in vivo. Neuropathology 27(3):245–256
- 241. McCoy E, Sontheimer H (2007) Expression and function of water channels (aquaporins) in migrating malignant astrocytes. Glia 55(10):1034–1043
- 242. Ding T, Gu F, Fu L, Ma YJ (2010) Aquaporin-4 in glioma invasion and an analysis of molecular mechanisms. J Clin Neurosci 17(11):1359–1361
- 243. Ding T, Ma Y, Li W, Liu X, Ying G, Fu L, Gu F (2011) Role of aquaporin-4 in the regulation of migration and invasion of human glioma cells. Int J Oncol 38(6):1521–1531
- 244. Ding T, Zhou Y, Sun K, Jiang W, Li W, Liu X, Tian C, Li Z, Ying G, Fu L (2013) Knockdown a water channel protein, aquaporin-4, induced glioblastoma cell apoptosis. PLoS One 8(8):e66751
- 245. Zhang H, Verkman AS (2008) Evidence against involvement of aquaporin-4 in cell-cell adhesion. J Mol Biol 382(5):1136–1143
- 246. Goedert M, Spillantini MG (2006) A century of Alzheimer's disease. Science 314(5800):777–781
- 247. Pérez E, Barrachina M, Rodríguez A, Torrejón-Escribano B, Boada M, Hernández I, Sánchez M, Ferrer I (2007) Aquaporin expression in the cerebral cortex is increased at early stages of Alzheimer disease. Brain Res 1128(1):164–174
- 248. Huysseune S, Kienlen-Campard P, Hébert S, Tasiaux B, Leroy K, Devuyst O, Brion JP, De Strooper B, Octave JN (2009) Epigenetic control of aquaporin 1 expression by the amyloid precursor protein. FASEB J 23(12):4158–4167
- 249. Sadashima S, Honda H, Suzuki SO, Shijo M, Aishima S, Kai K, Kira J, Iwaki T (2020) Accumulation of astrocytic aquaporin 4 and aquaporin 1 in prion protein plaques. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 79:419–429
- 250. Rodríguez A, Pérez-Gracia E, Espinosa JC, Pumarola M, Torres JM, Ferrer I (2006) Increased expression of water channel aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 4 in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease and in bovine spongiform encephalopathy-infected bovine-PrP transgenic mice. Acta Neuropathol 112(5): 573–585
- 251. Yu B, Zhang J, Li H, Sun X (2020) Silencing of aquaporin1 activates the Wnt signaling pathway to improve cognitive function in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Gene 755:144904

- 252. González-Marrero I, Giménez-Llort L, Johanson CE, Carmona-Calero EM, Castañeyra-Ruiz L, Brito-Armas JM, Castañeyra-Perdomo A, Castro-Fuentes R (2015) Choroid plexus dysfunction impairs betaamyloid clearance in a triple transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Front Cell Neurosci 9:17
- 253. Shin J, Yu SB, Yu UY, Jo SA, Ahn JH (2010) Swedish mutation within amyloid precursor protein modulates global gene expression towards the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. BMB Rep 43(10): 704–709
- 254. Park J, Madan M, Chigurupati S, Baek SH, Cho Y, Mughal MR, Yu A, Chan SL, Pattisapu JV, Mattson MP, Jo DG (2021) Neuronal aquaporin 1 inhibits amyloidogenesis by suppressing the interaction between beta-secretase and amyloid precursor protein. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 76(1):23–31
- 255. Xu Z, Xiao N, Chen Y, Huang H, Marshall C, Gao J, Cai Z, Wu T, Hu G, Xiao M (2015) Deletion of aquaporin-4 in APP/PS1 mice exacerbates brain Aβ accumulation and memory deficits. Mol Neurodegener 10:58
- 256. Yang W, Wu Q, Yuan C, Gao J, Xiao M, Gu M, Ding J, Hu G (2012) Aquaporin-4 mediates astrocyte response to β-amyloid. Mol Cell Neurosci 49(4): 406–414
- 257. Lan YL, Fang DY, Zhao J, Ma TH, Li S (2016) A research update on the potential roles of aquaporin 4 in neuroinflammation. Acta Neurol Belg 116(2): 127–134
- 258. Lan YL, Zou S, Chen JJ, Zhao J, Li S (2016) The neuroprotective effect of the association of aquaporin-4/glutamate transporter-1 against Alzheimer's disease. Neural Plast 2016:4626593
- 259. Taoka T, Masutani Y, Kawai H, Nakane T, Matsuoka K, Yasuno F, Kishimoto T, Naganawa S (2017) Evaluation of glymphatic system activity with the diffusion MR technique: diffusion tensor image analysis along the perivascular space (DTI-ALPS) in Alzheimer's disease cases. Jpn J Radiol 35(4): 172–178
- 260. Zeppenfeld DM, Simon M, Haswell JD, D'Abreo D, Murchison C, Quinn JF, Grafe MR, Woltjer RL, Kaye J, Iliff JJ (2017) Association of perivascular localization of aquaporin-4 with cognition and Alzheimer disease in aging brains. JAMA Neurol 74(1):91–99
- 261. Burfeind KG, Murchison CF, Westaway SK, Simon MJ, Erten-Lyons D, Kaye JA, Quinn JF, Iliff JJ (2017) The effects of noncoding aquaporin-4 singlenucleotide polymorphisms on cognition and functional progression of Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimers Dement 3(3):348–359
- 262. Ulv Larsen SM, Landolt HP, Berger W, Nedergaard M, Knudsen GM, Holst SC (2020) Haplotype of the astrocytic water channel AQP4 is associated with slow wave energy regulation in human NREM sleep. PLoS Biol 18(5):e3000623

- 263. Nesic O, Lee J, Unabia G, Johnson K, Ye Z, Vergara L, Hulsebosch C, Perez-Polo J (2008) Aquaporin 1–a novel player in spinal cord injury. J Neurochem 105(3):628–640
- 264. Kim JH, Lee YW, Park KA, Lee WT, Lee JE (2010) Agmatine attenuates brain edema through reducing the expression of aquaporin-1 after cerebral ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 30(5):943–949
- 265. Akdemir G, Kaymaz F, Gursoy-Özdemir Y, Akalan N, Akdemir ES (2016) The time course changes in expression of aquaporin 4 and aquaporin 1 following global cerebral ischemic edema in rat. Surg Neurol Int 7:4
- 266. Sánchez Gomar I, Díaz Sánchez M, Uclés Sánchez AJ, Casado Chocán JL, Suárez-Luna N, Ramírez-Lorca R, Villadiego J, Toledo-Aral JJ, Echevarría M (2016) Comparative analysis for the presence of IgG anti-aquaporin-1 in patients with NMO-spectrum disorders. Int J Mol Sci 17(8):1195
- 267. Li L, Zhang H, Varrin-Doyer M, Zamvil SS, Verkman A (2011) Proinflammatory role of aquaporin-4 in autoimmune neuroinflammation. FASEB J 25(5):1556–1566
- 268. Akdemir G, Ratelade J, Asavapanumas N, Verkman AS (2014) Neuroprotective effect of aquaporin-4 deficiency in a mouse model of severe global cerebral ischemia produced by transient 4-vessel occlusion. Neurosci Lett 574:70–75
- 269. Liang F, Luo C, Xu G, Su F, He X, Long S, Ren H, Liu Y, Feng Y, Pei Z (2015) Deletion of aquaporin-4 is neuroprotective during the acute stage of micro traumatic brain injury in mice. Neurosci Lett 598: 29–35
- 270. Chi Y, Fan Y, He L, Liu W, Wen X, Zhou S, Wang X, Zhang C, Kong H, Sonoda L, Tripathi P, Li CJ, Yu MS, Su C, Hu G (2011) Novel role of aquaporin-4 in CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cell development and severity of parkinson's disease. Aging Cell 10(3):368–382
- 271. Lu DC, Zhang H, Zador Z, Verkman AS (2008) Impaired olfaction in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. FASEB J 22(9):3216–3223
- 272. Nicchia GP, Pisani F, Simone L, Cibelli A, Mola MG, Dal Monte M, Frigeri A, Bagnoli P, Svelto M (2016) Glio-vascular modifications caused by Aquaporin-4 deletion in the mouse retina. Exp Eye Res 146:259–268
- 273. Zhang Y, Xu K, Liu Y, Erokwu BO, Zhao P, Flask CA, Ramos-Estebanez C, Farr GW, LaManna JC, Boron WF, Yu X (2019) Increased cerebral vascularization and decreased water exchange across the blood-brain barrier in aquaporin-4 knockout mice. PLoS One 14(6):e0218415
- 274. Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2008) Potential utility of aquaporin modulators for therapy of brain disorders. Prog Brain Res 170:589–601

- 275. Zelenina M (2010) Regulation of brain aquaporins. Neurochem Int 57(4):468–488
- 276. Yu LS, Fan YY, Ye G, Li J, Feng XP, Lin K, Dong M, Wang Z (2016) Curcumin alleviates brain edema by lowering AQP4 expression levels in a rat model of hypoxia-hypercapnia-induced brain damage. Exp Ther Med 11(3):709–716
- 277. Yukutake Y, Tsuji S, Hirano Y, Adachi T, Takahashi T, Fujihara K, Agre P, Yasui M, Suematsu M (2008) Mercury chloride decreases the water permeability of aquaporin-4-reconstituted proteoliposomes. Biol Cell 100(6):355–363
- 278. Migliati E, Meurice N, DuBois P, Fang JS, Somasekharan S, Beckett E, Flynn G, Yool AJ (2009) Inhibition of aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 water permeability by a derivative of the loop diuretic bumetanide acting at an internal pore-occluding binding site. Mol Pharmacol 76(1):105–112
- 279. Cao S, Zhu P, Yu X, Chen J, Li J, Yan F, Wang L, Yu J, Chen G (2016) Hydrogen sulfide attenuates brain edema in early brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage in rats: Possible involvement of MMP-9 induced blood-brain barrier disruption and AQP4 expression. Neurosci Lett 621:88–97
- 280. Warth A, Mittelbronn M, Wolburg H (2005) Redistribution of the water channel protein aquaporin-4 and the K+ channel protein Kir4.1 differs in low-and high-grade human brain tumors. Acta Neuropathol 109(4):418–426
- 281. Wolburg H, Noell S, Wolburg-Buchholz K, Mack A, Fallier-Becker P (2009) Agrin, aquaporin-4, and astrocyte polarity as an important feature of the blood-brain barrier. Neuroscientist 15(2):180–193
- 282. Harrison IF, Ismail O, Machhada A, Colgan N, Ohene Y, Nahavandi P, Ahmed Z, Fisher A, Meftah S, Murray TK, Ottersen OP, Nagelhus EA, O'Neill MJ, Wells JA, Lythgoe MF (2020) Impaired glymphatic function and clearance of tau in an Alzheimer's disease model. Brain 143(8):2576–2593
- 283. Xiao M, Hu G (2014) Involvement of aquaporin 4 in astrocyte function and neuropsychiatric disorders. CNS Neurosci Ther 20(5):385–390
- 284. Jakovcevski M, Akbarian S, Di Benedetto B (2016) Pharmacological modulation of astrocytes and the role of cell type-specific histone modifications for the treatment of mood disorders. Curr Opin Pharmacol 26:61–66
- Amiry-Moghaddam M, Hoddevik EH, Ottersen OP (2010) Aquaporins: multifarious roles in brain. Neuroscience 168(4):859–861
- 286. Azad TD, Pan J, Connolly ID, Remington A, Wilson CM, Grant GA (2015) Therapeutic strategies to improve drug delivery across the blood-brain barrier. Neurosurg Focus 38(3):E9

Aquaporins in Cardiovascular System

Lu Fan, Pin Wu, Xuejun Li, and Lu Tie

Abstract

Recent studies have shown that aquaporins (AQPs) are involved in the regulation of cardiovascular function and the development of related diseases, especially in cerebral ischemia, congestive heart failure, hypertension, and angiogenesis. Therefore, further studies are needed to elucidate the mechanism accounting for the association between AQPs and vascular function-related diseases, which may lead to novel approaches to the prevention and treatment of those diseases. Here we will discuss the expression and physiological roles of AQPs in vascular tissues and summarize recent progress in the research on AQPs related cardiovascular diseases.

Keywords

Aquaporin · Cerebral ischemia · Congestive heart failure · Hypertension · Angiogenesis

8.1 Introduction

The cardiovascular system (CVS) comprises the heart and blood vessels, including arteries,

e-mail: xjli@bjmu.edu.cn; tielu@bjmu.edu.cn

capillaries, and veins [1, 2]. In the embryo, the CVS is the first functional organ system to develop. The main functions of CVS are transporting oxygen, active compounds (nutrients, metabolic intermediates, hormones, etc.), and waste products throughout the body. Once damaged, CVS has a very limited capacity for regeneration [3]. Therefore, exploring CVS diseases and regulatory mechanisms has always attracted great attention. Identification of novel therapeutic targets would provide opportunities for developing more effective strategies.

Aquaporins (AQPs), a family of transmembrane proteins present in almost all species including viruses [4], mediate the permeability of water and some small molecules across cell membranes driven by osmotic or concentration gradient. Since the first AQP was identified in red blood cells in 1991, 13 AQPs (AQP0-12) have been identified in mammals [4, 5], which regulate various important biological functions in the kidney, brain, lung, digestive system, eye, skin, etc. Consequently, dysfunction of AQPs leads to a diverse range of diseases. Studies have shown that AQPs are also involved in the regulation of cardiovascular function and the development of related diseases, especially cerebral ischemia, congestive heart failure, hypertension, and angiogenesis. Meanwhile, because of intrinsic undruggable aquaporin the pore compounded by issues with the reproducibility of current assays, the development of AQP drugs made little progress [6]. Therefore, further

Check for updates

L. Fan \cdot P. Wu \cdot X. Li $(\boxtimes) \cdot$ L. Tie (\boxtimes)

Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University and Beijing Key Laboratory of Tumor Systems Biology, Peking University, Beijing, China

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_8

studies are needed to elucidate the mechanism accounting for the association between AQPs and cardiovascular diseases, which may lead to novel approaches to the prevention and treatment of those diseases.

8.2 Expression and Physiological Function of AQPs in the Cardiovascular System

AQP1, AQP4, AQP7, and AQP9 have been found in the cardiovascular system. They distribute in the heart, endothelial cells, and vascular smooth muscle cells [7, 8], and participate in the transportation of water, glycerol, and lactic acid, which play an important role in vascular physiological function. AQP function may be related to the pathological process of CVS diseases. AQPs have а specific distribution pattern in cardiomyocytes, but whether their presence is essential for proper (electro)physiological cardiac function has not intensively been studied [9].

8.2.1 AQP1

AQP1 is widely distributed in the body where it plays a role in the regulation of water transport. AQP1 is also essential in angiogenesis, cell migration, and cell growth of microvessels in the kidney, lung and airways, secretory glands, skeletal muscle, pleura, and peritoneum. AQP1 was also expressed in endothelial cells in the cornea and lacteals of the small intestine [10, 11].

The cardiac AQP presence and expression depend on various species, sex, development, and aging, with data sometimes being contradictory between species, such as the expression of AQP1 is high in the rat embryonic heart, but its expression level was substantially reduced after birth, whereas mice showed an even further decrease postnatally. Aging increased AQP1 and AQP4 expression levels in the myocardium of *db/db* mice [9, 12, 13]. AQP1 facilitates transendothelial water movement in osmotically driven membrane processes. More and more data show that AQP1 can mediate the transport

of small molecules such as urea, CO₂, NH₃, H₂O₂, nitric oxide (NO), Sb(OH)₃, As(OH)₃ [5, 14–16]. As the main isoform in cardiac myocytes, AQP1 expression level correlates with the severity of hypertrophic remodeling. A recent study by Montiel et al. showed that cardiac hypertrophy is caused by AQP1-mediated transport of H_2O_2 [12]. Extracellular H_2O_2 was a major involvement in the hypertrophic response. NADPH oxidase-2 (NOX2) can produce superoxide anions in the extracellular space and then rapidly dismutated by superoxide dismutase 3 to H₂O₂. AQP1 has been found to be colocalized with the p47^{phox} subunit of NOX2 at the peripheral plasma membrane, which facilitated H₂O₂ transport and activated the oxidant-sensitive kinases (ERK/MAPK) signaling pathway in myocardial hypertrophy (Fig. 8.1). Therefore, inhibition of AQP1 may provide a new direction toward the effective treatment of hypertrophic cardiomyopathies. In CVS diseases, AQP1 regulates the entry of NO into endothelial cells and affects vascular tension and blood pressure by controlling NO levels, bioavailability, and diffusion distance [9, 17]. In liver cirrhosis, AQP1 is upregulated in the fibrotic diaphragm of the liver and promotes angiogenesis by enhancing endothelial invasion/proliferation [18].

AQP1 knockout attenuated the angiogenesis, fibrosis, and portal hypertension that follows bile duct ligation in mice [19, 20]. In retinal vascular endothelial cells, AQP1 is involved in hypoxiainducible angiogenesis through a VEGF signaling pathway independent manner [21, 22]. However, in oxygen-induced retinopathy microvessel proliferation was not affected in AQP1 knockout neonatal mice [23, 24].

Moreover, AQP1 is highly expressed in microvascular endothelial cells in malignant tumors. Inhibited tumor growth and reduced vascularity with extensive necrosis were found in AQP1 knockout mice after subcutaneous or intracranial tumor implantation [25, 26]. Our previous study demonstrated that a carbonic anhydrase inhibitor acetazolamide could inhibit AQP1 protein expression and angiogenesis in tumor tissues (Fig. 8.2) [27]. AQP1 DNA immunity based on the ubiquitin-proteasome system can directly



damage the vascular system of melanoma tumors, thereby inhibiting tumor growth in mice [28, 29]. Therefore, targeting to regulate AQP1 expression in vascular endothelial cells may play a positive role in tumor angiogenesis and treatment.

8.2.2 AQP4

AQP4 is mainly expressed in the central nervous system and is highly expressed in the brain, spinal

cord, and optic nerve [30–34]. AQP4 mainly exists in astrocytes surrounding cerebral capillaries and is distributed in the astrocytic foot processes, external glial limiting membrane, ependyma, and subependymal internal glial. Most scientists do not think that AQP4 is expressed in cerebrovascular endothelial cells. However, Amiry-Moghaddam and colleagues demonstrated that AQP4 is expressed in brain endothelial cells by using immunogold electron microscopy, at lower levels than in astrocytes [35, 36]. A selective knockout of the AQP4 in the astrocytic foot



Fig. 8.2 AQP1 and angiogenesis. Expression of AQP1 in capillaries (a, b) and postcapillary venules endothelial cell (c, d) of the primary tumor; (a) and (c) untreated group, (b)

and (d) treated with acetazolamide. (e) AQP1 in endothelial cells could assist cell migration and promote angiogenesis

processes delayed cerebral edema, despite the presence of a normal complement of endothelial AQP4. But whether the endothelial AQP4 is involved in maintaining water balance in the brain is still elusive.

AQP4 plays an important role in the bloodbrain barrier and blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier by maintaining the balance of brain water in the central nervous system [37]. The highly polarized AQP4 expression (in glial membranes that are in direct contact with capillaries and pia) indicates that AQP4 mediates the flow of water between glial cells and the cavities filled with CSF and the intravascular space. AQP4 deficiency impairs the migration of mouse astrocytes. In addition, AQP4 deficiency impairs the migration of astrocytes cultured in vitro, which shows that another role of AQP4 is to promote astrocyte migration and neural signal transduction. [38, 39]. In the heart, the content of AQP4 in mouse cardiomyocytes is higher than that in rat cardiomyocytes [10].

8.2.3 AQP7

AQP7, a water/glycerol transporting protein, regulates adipocyte glycerol efflux and influences lipid and glucose homeostasis, mainly distributed in adipose tissue, testis, cardiac and striated muscle, and renal proximal tubules. A microarray study showed that the heart was the second biggest expression tissue of AQP7 mRNA after adipose tissue [40], but studies on the cardiac role of AQP7 are limited. In 2009, Hibuse and colleagues demonstrated that AQP7 knockout mice have lower cardiac glycerol and ATP content than those of wild-type mice [41]. Thomas Hospital's solution 2 (STH2) is usually used to protect the myocardium during surgery, but AQP7 deficiency does not affect the protective efficacy of STH2 [42]. Under basal conditions, AQP7 knockout mice had normal cardiac histology and morphology; when injections of isoproterenol or subjected to transverse aortic constriction (TAC), AQP7 knockout mice developed advanced hypertrophy and lower survival than wild-type mice, indicating the importance

of glycerol as a cardiac energy substrate [41]. In addition, AQP7 was expressed in capillary endothelial cells of adipose tissue, but its functions remain to be fully elucidated [43, 44]. Therefore, it is necessary to clarify the physiological and pathological significance of cardiac and endothelial AQP7 in the future.

8.2.4 AQP9

AQP9 is also an aquaglyceroporin and has permeability to water, monocarboxylate, glycerol, urea, and other small neutral solutes. AQP9 has two isoforms: a short isoform located on the inner membrane of mitochondria, and a long isoform located within the cell membrane [45–47]. AQP9 is distributed in the brain, liver, spleen, testis, and other tissues. The expression of AQP9 is also detected in the endothelial cells of pial blood vessels [48, 49]. AQP9 is believed to contribute to extracellular water homeostasis, and its functional effects are similar to AQP4 [50]. AQP9 might participate in brain energy metabolism. It is also expressed in neuronal mitochondria and glucose-sensitive neurons, and its expression could be negatively regulated by insulin [49]. AQP9 is involved in the transport of lactate and ketone bodies across the blood-brain barrier. It has been suggested that AQP9 may participate in the clearance of excess lactate and other metabolites during cerebral ischemia [45]. Moreover, AQP9, as an aquaglyceroporin, is expressed in many types of immune cells and plays important role in tumor initiation and progression. However, the relationship between AQP9 and tumor-infiltrating cells, and its prognostic value cancers still require comprehensive in understanding [51].

8.3 AQPs and Cardiovascular Disease

8.3.1 Cerebral Ischemia

Stroke is a complex and destructive neurological disease with limited treatment options. In

ischemic stroke, edema is the main factor leading to the aggravation of stroke, and brain edema is a serious complication of stroke. Therefore, edema is an important target for the treatment of stroke. Early edema formation can significantly contribute to infarct formation and thus represents a promising target. Seven AQP subtypes, including AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8, AQP9, and AQP12, have currently been identified in the brain. Among them, AQP1, AQP4, and AQP9 are the most abundant AQPs in the brain. The expressions of AQP4 and AQP9 were changed during cerebral edema after ischemic stroke, but AQP1 expression was unchanged [52, 53]. AQP4 expression was found to be increased on astrocyte endfeet in the core and the border of the lesion 1 h after cerebral ischemia, and increased in astrocytes in the border of the lesion over the whole cell for 48 h after ischemia; both were coinciding with the peak of cerebral edema [53]. AQP4 was more abundant in the early stage of cerebral ischemia [54, 55]. A novel Ser111Thr variant exists in AQP4 in cerebral ischemia patients [56]. Various studies have shown that AQP4 deficiency mice exhibited a significant reduction in infarct volume and improvement in neurological prognosis after cerebral ischemia. AQP4 deficiency can partially prevent the destruction of the blood-brain barrier and reduce neuroinflammation caused by cerebral ischemia [57–59]. Hastings and colleagues demonstrated that cerebral hemispheric edema was reduced in AQP4 null mice 1 hour after ischemia [57]. In addition, Hirt and colleagues reported that AQP4 absence on behavioral outcomes and lesion volume was not associated with the reduction of edema formation on days 3 and 7 after ischemia [60].

The expression of AQP9 was significantly induced 24 h after ischemia and increased gradually with time, which had nothing to do with cell swelling [53]. Its functional roles remain to be fully elucidated. A few studies have examined the associations between AQP3, AQP5, or AQP8 and cerebral ischemia. Yang and colleagues demonstrated that the expression of AQP3, AQP5, and AQP8 enhanced until 24 h after cerebral ischemia in the border region but decreased 6 h after ischemia in the ischemic core, suggesting their involvement in edema formation after cerebral ischemia [61, 62]. Therefore, the selective regulation of aquaporin may provide a new and effective strategy for the treatment of cerebral ischemia.

8.3.2 Congestive Heart Failure (CHF)

The end-stage manifestation of most heart diseases is heart failure, of which the most typical end-stage manifestation is congestive heart failure (CHF), accompanied by disturbance of water excretion. Acute CHF aggravation stimulates the pituitary gland, resulting in activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) and increased release of adrenocorticotropin (ACTH) and arginine vasopressin (AVP). Subsequently, sodium and water retention are induced. The kidney is essential for the reabsorption of water and the retention of water and sodium. AVP increases the water permeability of the kidney collecting tube cells, allowing more water to be absorbed back into the blood from the urine of the collecting tube. In addition, AVP acts on the V2 receptor in the renal collecting duct, thus regulating the expression and transport of AQP2 [63–65]. AQP2 is a promising marker of the concentrating and diluting ability of the kidney. AVP triggers a reversible translocation of AQP2 from intracellular storage vesicles into the apical plasma membranes (APM) over several minutes, and AQP2 protein levels could be elevated by AVP over a period of hours to days [63, 66, 67]. Renal AQP2 expression is significantly increased in CHF rats, whereas other subtypes of AQP expressions (such as AQP1 and AQP3) were unaltered. Besides its expression, urinary excretion of AQP2 was also markedly increased in CHF patients [68, 69]. There is a close correlation between plasma AVP levels, renal AQP2 expression, and the severity of CHF. Administration of V2 receptor antagonist tolvaptan could downregulate renal AQP2 protein levels in CHF rats [70]. Tolvaptan was approved in 2009 by

FDA to treat hyponatremia associated with CHF, however, the ideal responders to tolvaptan have not yet been identified. AQP2 may be served as an ideal predictor of response to tolvaptan and guide its treatment in the future [71].

8.3.3 Hypertension

Hypertension is a common cardiovascular disease, that can lead to heart disease, stroke, as well as hypertensive retinopathy, and chronic kidney disease. Blood pressure (BP) is affected by various factors, including peripheral resistance, vessel elasticity, blood volume, and cardiac output. Therefore, the mechanism of hypertension is too complex. Recently, much interest focused on the role of AQPs in the pathophysiology of hypertension. In spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR), AQP2 expression in renal tubule epithelial cells is upregulated, along with activation of cAMP pathway induced AVP the by [72, 73]. Same results have been found in DOCA-salt hypertensive rat model [74]. In addition, treatment with AVP V2 receptor antagonist would lower BP and urinary osmolarity, and alleviate urinary AQP2 levels both in control and SHR, indicating AQP2 and AVP are involved in the pathogenesis of hypertension in spontaneously hypertensive [75]. In addition to AQP2, the expression of AQP1 and AQP3 in the medulla of SHR also increased significantly compared with the corresponding control group (WKY rats), while the expression change of AQP4 was not significant [73].

Klein Fukuoka and colleagues demonstrated that medullary AQP2 expression was decreased in response to angiotensin II or norepinephrineinduced acute hypertension [76, 77]. Alterations in the expressions of AQPs in the brain were also found during hypertension. AQP1 expression was increased in the choroid plexus epithelium of SHR, and elevated AQP4 expression was found in the frontal cortex, striatum, and hippocampus of SHR compared to control WKY rats [78]. The increased AQPs expression may modulate the fluid exchange between the blood–brain barrier and blood–CSF barrier, and evoked an acute increase in blood pressure and impairment of the blood–brain barrier.

In 2007, Herrera and colleagues reported that AQP1 mediated transfer of NO at a $K_{1/2}$ (the concentration of NO that produces half of the maximum transport rate) of 0.54 µmol/L, and knockdown of AQP1 by siRNA could prevent NO release by 44% in endothelial cells [11]. They further (2007) demonstrated that AQP1 facilitated transport of NO out of endothelial cells and influx into vascular smooth muscle cells, and got involved in endothelium-dependent vascular relaxation [9]. However, humans with AQP1 deletion and AQP1 knockout mice do not suffer from hypertension, so the role of AQP1 in hypertension requires further investigation [79, 80].

8.3.4 Pulmonary Hypertension

Hypoxic pulmonary hypertension (HPH) is characterized by excessive proliferation and migration of endothelial and smooth muscle cells. AQP1 has been revealed to play a prominent role in the proliferation and migration of pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells. However, its potential role in the pathogenesis of pulmonary hypertension (PH) has not been addressed so far. Studies have found that AQP1 directly drives hypoxia-induced vascular remodeling, increased pulmonary arterial pressure and right ventricle hypertrophy. AQP1 deficiency could directly reverse dysregulation of pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells (PASMCs) and primary mouse lung endothelial cells induced by hypoxia [81]. AQP1 promotes the proliferation and migration of PASMCs via upregulation of β-catenin protein levels [82]. Higher endothelial AQP1 expression leads to an increase in the critical pressure of subendothelial intimal compression and а decrease in arterial wall hydraulic conductivity [83]. These findings thus offer novel insights into the pathogenetic understanding of HPH and propose AQP1 as a potential therapeutic target.

8.3.5 Angiogenesis

Angiogenesis plays a critical role in both physiological functions and disease pathogenesis. Excessive angiogenesis can promote neoplastic diseases and retinopathies, while inadequate angiogenesis can lead to aberrant perfusion and impaired wound healing. Angiogenesis is regulated by many factors, such as VEGF, PDGF, TGF-β, FGF, ANG, NOTCH, WNT, etc. Recently, AQPs have been shown to be involved in angiogenesis, especially in tumor angiogenesis. Tumor angiogenesis includes three procedures: (1) matrix breakdown (2) proliferation, migration, and differentiation of endothelial cells, (3) supplement of periendothelial cells [84].

In brain cancer and glioblastoma, AQPs expression is positively correlated with tumor histological differentiation [85–87]. In other cancers, such as breast cancer, brain cancer, and multiple myeloma, high expression of AQPs results in localized edema that aggravated matrix breakdown [26, 88, 89].

AQP-dependent cell migration has been found in a variety of cell types both in vitro and in vivo (Fig. 8.2). Saadoun et al. found that upregulated expression of AQP1 in tumor microvascular endothelial cells could assist cell migration and its expression was positively correlated with tumor microvascular density. AQP1 deletion reduces endothelial cell migration and inhibits tumor angiogenesis and growth [25, 90]. Tumor cells with high expression of AQP1 have stronger metastatic potential and increased local invasion. When AQP1 was deleted, the migration ability of proximal tubular epithelial cells was impaired. In addition, impaired cell migration was also observed in corneal epithelial cells, intestinal cells, and skin keratinocytes with AQP3 deletion [90], while AQP4 deletion mainly slowed down the migration of astrocytes, thus impaired glial scar formation after brain injury [87]. The mechanism of AQPs and cell migration is not clear, and further research is needed.

The study of aquaporin and tumor angiogenesis provides a theoretical basis for tumor treatment. AQPs-mediated water influx may affect the proliferation, migration, metastasis, and angiogenesis potential of cancer cells. Provides a new direction for tumor treatment and helps to improve the treatment of various tumors and their poor prognosis [91, 92].

8.4 Summary

Due to the diversity and complexity of the AQP family, the cardiovascular system may require a variety of AQP subtypes to collaborate to finish their normal physiological function. It is necessary to study the expression and function of AQPs in the cardiovascular system further from the level of integration. AQPs are involved in many related disease occurrences, development, and cardiovascular function regulation. It has important clinical significance to understand the accurate correlation between AQPs expression variation and cardiovascular diseases, which can provide new ideas and methods for cardiovascular disease treatment.

Acknowledgments Research in the author's laboratory is supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 92168120, 81974506, 81673486 and 81373405), and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation (No. Z200019 and 7172119) to Lu Tie, and grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81874318, 82073878 and 81473235) to Xuejun Li.

References

- Mitchell J, Kirkby N, Ahmetaj-Shala B, Armstrong P, Crescente M, Ferreira P, Lopes Pires M, Vaja R, Warner T (2021) Cyclooxygenases and the cardiovascular system. Pharmacol Ther 217:107624
- Sun H, Wu Z, Cao L, Zhu M, Nie X, Huang D, Sun M, Bian J (2020) Role of nitroxyl (HNO) in cardiovascular system: from biochemistry to pharmacology. Pharmacol Res 159:104961
- 3. Wallert M, Ziegler M, Wang X, Maluenda A, Xu X, Yap M, Witt R, Giles C, Kluge S, Hortmann M, Zhang J, Meikle P, Lorkowski S, Peter K (2019) A-tocopherol preserves cardiac function by reducing oxidative stress and inflammation in ischemia/reperfusion injury. Redox Biol 26:101292
- Ishibashi K, Morishita Y, Tanaka Y (2017) The evolutionary aspects of aquaporin family. Adv Exp Med Biol 969:35–50

- 5. Deshmukh R, Nguyen H, Belanger R (2017) Aquaporins: dynamic role and regulation. Front Plant Sci 8:1420
- Salman MM, Kitchen P, Yool AJ, Bill RM (2022) Recent breakthroughs and future directions in drugging aquaporins. Trends Pharmacol Sci 43(1):30–42
- Buffoli B, Foglio E, Borsani E, Exley C, Rezzani R, Rodella L (2013) Silicic acid in drinking water prevents age-related alterations in the endotheliumdependent vascular relaxation modulating eNOS and AQP1 expression in experimental mice: an immunohistochemical study. Acta Histochem 115(5):418–424
- Herrera M, Garvin J (2007) Novel role of AQP-1 in NO-dependent vasorelaxation. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292(5):F1443–F1451
- Verkerk A, Lodder E, Wilders R (2019) Aquaporin channels in the heart-physiology and pathophysiology. Int J Mol Sci 20(8):2039
- Verkman A (2006) Aquaporins in endothelia. Kidney Int 69(7):1120–1123
- 11. Ni J, Verbavatz J, Rippe A, Boisdé I, Moulin P, Rippe B, Verkman A, Devuyst O (2006) Aquaporin-1 plays an essential role in water permeability and ultrafiltration during peritoneal dialysis. Kidney Int 69(9):1518–1525
- 12. Montiel V, Bella R, Michel LYM, Esfahani H, De Mulder D, Robinson EL, Deglasse JP, Tiburcy M, Chow PH, Jonas JC, Gilon P, Steinhorn B, Michel T, Beauloye C, Bertrand L, Farah C, Dei Zotti F, Debaix H, Bouzin C, Brusa D, Horman S, Vanoverschelde JL, Bergmann O, Gilis D, Rooman M, Ghigo A, Geninatti-Crich S, Yool A, Zimmermann WH, Roderick HL, Devuyst O, Balligand JL (2020) Inhibition of aquaporin-1 prevents myocardial remodeling by blocking the transmembrane transport of hydrogen peroxide. Sci Transl Med 12:564
- Wakayama Y, Hirako S, Ohtaki H, Arata S, Jimi T, Honda K (2021) Histopathological and aquaporin7 mRNA expression analyzes in the skeletal and cardiac muscles of obese db/db mice. J Vet Med Sci 83(7): 1155–1160
- 14. Endeward V, Musa-Aziz R, Cooper G, Chen L, Pelletier M, Virkki L, Supuran C, King L, Boron W, Gros G (2006) Evidence that aquaporin 1 is a major pathway for CO₂ transport across the human erythrocyte membrane. FASEB J 20(12):1974–1981
- Musa-Aziz R, Chen L, Pelletier M, Boron W (2009) Relative CO2/NH3 selectivities of AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AmtB, and RhAG. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(13):5406–5411
- Geyer R, Musa-Aziz R, Qin X, Boron W (2013) Relative CO(2)/NH(3) selectivities of mammalian aquaporins 0-9. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304(10): 985–994
- Devuyst O, Rippe B (2014) Water transport across the peritoneal membrane. Kidney Int 85(4):750–758
- Huebert R, Vasdev M, Shergill U, Das A, Huang B, Charlton M, LaRusso N, Shah V (2010) Aquaporin-1

facilitates angiogenic invasion in the pathological neovasculature that accompanies cirrhosis. Hepatology 52(1):238–248

- Huebert R, Jagavelu K, Hendrickson H, Vasdev M, Arab J, Splinter P, Trussoni C, Larusso N, Shah V (2011) Aquaporin-1 promotes angiogenesis, fibrosis, and portal hypertension through mechanisms dependent on osmotically sensitive microRNAs. Am J Pathol 179(4):1851–1860
- 20. Wu J, Saleh M, Kirabo A, Itani H, Montaniel K, Xiao L, Chen W, Mernaugh R, Cai H, Bernstein K, Goronzy J, Weyand C, Curci J, Barbaro N, Moreno H, Davies S, Roberts L, Madhur M, Harrison D (2016) Immune activation caused by vascular oxidation promotes fibrosis and hypertension. J Clin Invest 126(4):1607
- 21. Huang O, Seet L, Ho H, Chu S, Narayanaswamy A, Perera S, Husain R, Aung T, Wong T (2021) Altered iris aquaporin expression and aqueous humor osmolality in glaucoma. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 62(2):34
- 22. Guo T, Guo L, Fan Y, Fang L, Wei J, Tan Y, Chen Y, Fan X (2019) Aqueous humor levels of TGFβ2 and SFRP1 in different types of glaucoma. BMC Ophthalmol 19(1):170
- 23. Xun W, Liu Y, Qing G, Xun X, Dongqing Z, Haixiang W (2009) Aquaporin 1 expression in retinal neovascularization in a mouse model of retinopathy of prematurity. Prep Biochem Biotechnol 39(2):208–217
- 24. Hua Y, Ying X, Qian Y, Liu H, Lan Y, Xie A, Zhu X (2019) Physiological and pathological impact of AQP1 knockout in mice. Biosci Rep 39(5):2303
- Saadoun S, Papadopoulos M, Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman A (2005) Impairment of angiogenesis and cell migration by targeted aquaporin-1 gene disruption. Nature 434(7034):786–792
- 26. Huo Z, Lomora M, Kym U, Palivan C, Holland-Cunz S, Gros S (2021) AQP1 is up-regulated by hypoxia and leads to increased cell water permeability, motility, and migration in neuroblastoma. Front Cell Dev Biol 9:605272
- Xiang Y, Ma B, Li T, Gao J, Yu H, Li X (2004) Acetazolamide inhibits aquaporin-1 protein expression and angiogenesis. Acta Pharmacol Sin 25(6):812–816
- Chou B, Hiromatsu K, Okano S, Ishii K, Duan X, Sakai T, Murata S, Tanaka K, Himeno K (2012) Antiangiogenic tumor therapy by DNA vaccine inducing aquaporin-1-specific CTL based on ubiquitinproteasome system in mice. J Immunol 189(4): 1618–1626
- Hong Y, Chen Z, Li N, Zhang M (2020) Prognostic value of serum aquaporin-1, aquaporin-3 and galectin-3 for young patients with colon cancer. Ann Clin Biochem 57(6):404–411
- Morita K, Matsumoto N, Saito K, Hamabe-Horiike T, Mizuguchi K, Shinmyo Y, Kawasaki H (2021) BMP signaling alters aquaporin-4 expression in the mouse cerebral cortex. Sci Rep 11(1):10540
- Kalita A, Das M, Baro M, Das B (2021) Exploring the role of Aquaporins (AQPs) in LPS induced systemic

inflammation and the ameliorative effect of Garcinia in male Wistar rat. Inflammopharmacology 29(3): 801–823

- 32. Kitchen P, Salman M, Halsey A, Clarke-Bland C, MacDonald J, Ishida H, Vogel H, Almutiri S, Logan A, Kreida S, Al-Jubair T, Winkel Missel J, Gourdon P, Törnroth-Horsefield S, Conner M, Ahmed Z, Conner A, Bill R (2020) Targeting aquaporin-4 subcellular localization to treat central nervous system edema. Cell 181(4):784–799.e719
- 33. Kimball E, Schaub J, Quillen S, Keuthan C, Pease M, Korneva A, Quigley H (2021) The role of aquaporin-4 in optic nerve head astrocytes in experimental glaucoma. PLoS ONE 16(2):e0244123
- 34. Zannetti A, Benga G, Brunetti A, Napolitano F, Avallone L, Pelagalli A (2020) Role of aquaporins in the physiological functions of mesenchymal stem cells. Cell 9(12):2678
- 35. Ohene Y, Harrison I, Nahavandi P, Ismail O, Bird E, Ottersen O, Nagelhus E, Thomas D, Lythgoe M, Wells J (2019) Non-invasive MRI of brain clearance pathways using multiple echo time arterial spin labelling: an aquaporin-4 study. NeuroImage 188:515–523
- 36. Rao S, Skauli N, Jovanovic N, Katoozi S, Frigeri A, Froehner S, Adams M, Ottersen O, Amiry-Moghaddam M (2021) Orchestrating aquaporin-4 and connexin-43 expression in brain: Differential roles of α1- and β1-syntrophin. Biomembranes 1863(8): 183616
- Benfenati V, Ferroni S (2010) Water transport between CNS compartments: functional and molecular interactions between aquaporins and ion channels. Neuroscience 168(4):926–940
- 38. Rose R, Kemper B, Schwab A, Schlatter E, Edemir B (2021) Unexpected localization of AQP3 and AQP4 induced by migration of primary cultured IMCD cells. Sci Rep 11(1):11930
- 39. Lu D, Zador Z, Yao J, Fazlollahi F, Manley G (2021) Aquaporin-4 reduces post-traumatic seizure susceptibility by promoting astrocytic glial scar formation in mice. J Neurotrauma 38(8):1193–1201
- 40. Lee J, Beatty G (2021) Serum amyloid a proteins and their impact on metastasis and immune biology in cancer. Cancer 13(13):3179
- 41. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Nakatsuji H, Tochino Y, Fujita K, Kihara S, Funahashi T, Shimomura I (2009) The heart requires glycerol as an energy substrate through aquaporin 7, a glycerol facilitator. Cardiovasc Res 83(1):34–41
- Fujii M, Ota K, Bessho R (2020) Cardioprotective effect of hyperkalemic cardioplegia in an aquaporin 7-deficient murine heart. Gen Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 68(6):578–584
- 43. Jaeken J, Goubau C, Buyse G, Goemans N, Levtchenko E (2013) Another cause of hyperglyceroluria: aquaporin 7 gene mutation. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 57(3):e19
- 44. Mourelatou R, Kostopoulou E, Rojas-Gil A, Kehagias I, Linos D, Kalfarentzos F, Spiliotis B

(2019) Decreased adipocyte glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) and aquaglyceroporin-7 (AQP7) in adults with morbid obesity: possible early markers of metabolic dysfunction. Hormones 18(3):297–306

- 45. Badaut J (2010) Aquaglyceroporin 9 in brain pathologies. Neuroscience 168(4):1047–1057
- 46. Badaut J, Fukuda A, Jullienne A, Petry K (2014) Aquaporin and brain diseases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1554–1565
- 47. Dasdelen D, Mogulkoc R, Baltaci A (2020) Aquaporins and roles in brain health and brain injury. Mini Rev Med Chem 20(6):498–512
- 48. Mori S, Kurimoto T, Miki A, Maeda H, Kusuhara S, Nakamura M (2020) AQP9 gene deletion enhances retinal ganglion cell (RGC) death and dysfunction induced by optic nerve crush: evidence that aquaporin 9 acts as an astrocyte-to-neuron lactate shuttle in concert with monocarboxylate transporters to support RGC function and survival. Mol Neurobiol 57(11): 4530–4548
- 49. De Santis S, Serino G, Fiorentino M, Galleggiante V, Gena P, Verna G, Liso M, Massaro M, Lan J, Troisi J, Cataldo I, Bertamino A, Pinto A, Campiglia P, Santino A, Giannelli G, Fasano A, Calamita G, Chieppa M (2019) Corrigendum: aquaporin-9 contributes to the maturation process and inflammatory cytokine secretion of murine dendritic cells. Front Immunol 10:216
- Clément T, Rodriguez-Grande B, Badaut J (2020) Aquaporins in brain edema. J Neurosci Res 98(1):9–18
- 51. Liu X, Xu Q, Li Z, Xiong B (2020) Integrated analysis identifies AQP9 correlates with immune infiltration and acts as a prognosticator in multiple cancers. Sci Rep 10(1):20795
- 52. Azad A, Raihan T, Ahmed J, Hakim A, Emon T, Chowdhury P (2021) Human aquaporins: functional diversity and potential roles in infectious and non-infectious diseases. Front Genet 12:654865
- Ribeiro MC, Hirt L, Bogousslavsky J, Regli L, Badaut J (2006) Time course of aquaporin expression after transient focal cerebral ischemia in mice. J Neurosci Res 83(7):1231–1240
- 54. Hirt L, Ternon B, Price M, Mastour N, Brunet J, Badaut J (2009) Protective role of early aquaporin 4 induction against postischemic edema formation. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 29(2):423–433
- 55. Yan W, Zhao X, Chen H, Zhong D, Jin J, Qin Q, Zhang H, Ma S, Li G (2016) β-Dystroglycan cleavage by matrix metalloproteinase-2/-9 disturbs aquaporin-4 polarization and influences brain edema in acute cerebral ischemia. Neuroscience 326:141–157
- 56. Berland S, Toft-Bertelsen TL, Aukrust I, Byska J, Vaudel M, Bindoff LA, MacAulay N, Houge G (2018) A de novo Ser111Thr variant in aquaporin-4 in a patient with intellectual disability, transient signs of brain ischemia, transient cardiac hypertrophy, and progressive gait disturbance. Cold Spring Harb Mol Case Stud 4(1):2303

- 57. Hirt L, Fukuda A, Ambadipudi K, Rashid F, Binder D, Verkman A, Ashwal S, Obenaus A, Badaut J (2017) Improved long-term outcome after transient cerebral ischemia in aquaporin-4 knockout mice. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 37(1):277–290
- 58. Akdemir G, Ratelade J, Asavapanumas N, Verkman A (2014) Neuroprotective effect of aquaporin-4 deficiency in a mouse model of severe global cerebral ischemia produced by transient 4-vessel occlusion. Neurosci Lett 574:70–75
- 59. Katada R, Akdemir G, Asavapanumas N, Ratelade J, Zhang H, Verkman A (2014) Greatly improved survival and neuroprotection in aquaporin-4-knockout mice following global cerebral ischemia. FASEB J 28(2):705–714
- 60. Yao X, Derugin N, Manley G, Verkman A (2015) Reduced brain edema and infarct volume in aquaporin-4 deficient mice after transient focal cerebral ischemia. Neurosci Lett 584:368–372
- 61. Yang M, Gao F, Liu H, Yu W, Sun S (2009) Temporal changes in expression of aquaporin-3, -4, -5 and -8 in rat brains after permanent focal cerebral ischemia. Brain Res 1290:121–132
- 62. Oliva A, Kang Y, Truettner J, Sanchez-Molano J, Furones C, Yool A, Atkins C (2011) Fluid-percussion brain injury induces changes in aquaporin channel expression. Neuroscience 180:272–279
- 63. Goswami N, Di Mise A, Centrone M, Russo A, Ranieri M, Reichmuth J, Brix B, De Santo N, Sasso F, Tamma G, Valenti G (2021) Seasonal rhythms of vasopressin release and aquaporin-2excretion assure appropriate water conservation in humans. J Transl Med 19(1):194
- 64. Li Y, Wei Y, Zheng F, Guan Y, Zhang X (2017) Prostaglandin E2 in the regulation of water transport in renal collecting ducts. Int J Mol Sci 18(12):2539
- 65. Arnspang E, Login F, Koffman J, Sengupta P, Nejsum L (2016) AQP2 plasma membrane diffusion is altered by the degree of AQP2-S256 phosphorylation. Int J Mol Sci 17(11):1804
- 66. Knepper M (2012) Systems biology in physiology: the vasopressin signaling network in kidney. Cell Physiol 303(11):1115–1124
- 67. Zheng H, Liu X, Katsurada K, Patel K (2019) Renal denervation improves sodium excretion in rats with chronic heart failure: effects on expression of renal ENaC and AQP2. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 317(5):958–968
- Sonoda H, Oshikawa-Hori S, Ikeda M (2019) An early decrease in release of aquaporin-2 in urinary extracellular vesicles after cisplatin treatment in rats. Cell 8(2): 139
- Cheung P, Bouley R, Brown D (2020) Targeting the trafficking of kidney water channels for therapeutic benefit. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 60:175–194
- Veeraveedu P, Watanabe K, Ma M, Palaniyandi S, Yamaguchi K, Suzuki K, Kodama M, Aizawa Y (2007) Effects of nonpeptide vasopressin V2

antagonist tolvaptan in rats with heart failure. Biochem Pharmacol 74(10):1466–1475

- 71. Imamura T, Kinugawa K (2016) Urine aquaporin-2: a promising marker of response to the arginine vasopressin type-2 antagonist, tolvaptan in patients with congestive heart failure. Int J Mol Sci 17(1):105
- 72. Chung S, Kim S, Son M, Kim M, Koh E, Shin S, Ko S, Kim H (2019) Empagliflozin contributes to polyuria via regulation of sodium transporters and water channels in diabetic rat kidneys. Front Physiol 10:271
- 73. Lee J, Kim S, Kim J, Jeong M, Oh Y, Choi K (2006) Increased expression of renal aquaporin water channels in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Kidney Blood Press Res 29(1):18–23
- 74. Graffe C, Bech J, Lauridsen T, Vase H, Pedersen E (2012) Abnormal increase in urinary aquaporin-2excretion in response to hypertonic saline in essential hypertension. BMC Nephrol 13:15
- Liu M, Han Q, Yang J (2019) Trimethylamine-n-oxide (TMAO) increased aquaporin-2 expression in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Clin Exp Hypertens 41(4): 312–322
- 76. Cil O, Esteva-Font C, Tas S, Su T, Lee S, Anderson M, Ertunc M, Verkman A (2015) Salt-sparing diuretic action of a water-soluble urea analog inhibitor of urea transporters UT-A and UT-B in rats. Kidney Int 88(2): 311–320
- 77. Klein J, Murrell B, Tucker S, Kim Y, Sands J (2006) Urea transporter UT-A1 and aquaporin-2 proteins decrease in response to angiotensin II or norepinephrine-induced acute hypertension. Ren Physiol 291(5):952–959
- Tomassoni D, Bramanti V, Amenta F (2010) Expression of aquaporins 1 and 4 in the brain of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Brain Res 1325:155–163
- Kone B (2006) NO break-ins at water gate. Hypertension 48(1):29–30
- Morelle J, Sow A, Vertommen D, Jamar F, Rippe B, Devuyst O (2014) Quantification of osmotic water transport in vivo using fluorescent albumin. Ren Physiol 307(8):981–989
- 81. Liu M, Liu Q, Pei Y, Gong M, Cui X, Pan J, Zhang Y, Liu Y, Liu Y, Yuan X, Zhou H, Chen Y, Sun J, Wang L, Zhang X, Wang R, Li S, Cheng J, Ding Y, Ma T, Yuan Y (2019) AQP-1 gene knockout attenuates hypoxic pulmonary hypertension of mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39(1):48–62
- 82. Yun X, Jiang H, Lai N, Wang J, Shimoda LA (2017) Aquaporin 1-mediated changes in pulmonary arterial smooth muscle cell migration and proliferation involve β-catenin. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 313(5):889–898
- 83. Toussaint J, Raval CB, Nguyen T, Fadaifard H, Joshi S, Wolberg G, Quarfordt S, Jan KM, Rumschitzki DS (2017) Chronic hypertension increases aortic endothelial hydraulic conductivity by upregulating endothelial aquaporin-1 expression. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 313(5):1063–1073

- 84. Clapp C, Martínez de la Escalera G (2006) Aquaporin-1: a novel promoter of tumor angiogenesis. Trends Endocrinol Metab 17(1):1–2
- Warth A, Kröger S, Wolburg H (2004) Redistribution of aquaporin-4 in human glioblastoma correlates with loss of agrin immunoreactivity from brain capillary basal laminae. Acta Neuropathol 107(4):311–318
- 86. Simone L, Pisani F, Mola M, De Bellis M, Merla G, Micale L, Frigeri A, Vescovi A, Svelto M, Nicchia G (2019) AQP4 aggregation state is a determinant for glioma cell fate. Cancer Res 79(9):2182–2194
- 87. Dua R, Devi B, Yasha T (2010) Increased expression of aquaporin-4 and its correlation with contrast enhancement and perilesional edema in brain tumors. Br J Neurosurg 24(4):454–459
- 88. Oishi M, Munesue S, Harashima A, Nakada M, Yamamoto Y, Hayashi Y (2020) Aquaporin 1 elicits cell motility and coordinates vascular bed formation by downregulating thrombospondin type-1 domain-

containing 7A in glioblastoma. Cancer Med 9(11): 3904–3917

- 89. Imrédi E, Liszkay G, Kenessey I, Plotár V, Gödény M, Tóth B, Fedorcsák I, Tímár J (2020) Aquaporin-1 protein expression of the primary tumor may predict cerebral progression of cutaneous melanoma. Pathol Oncol Res 26(1):405–410
- Papadopoulos M, Saadoun S, Verkman A (2008) Aquaporins and cell migration. Pflueg Arch Eur J Physiol 456(4):693–700
- 91. Monzani E, Shtil A, La Porta C (2007) The water channels, new druggable targets to combat cancer cell survival, invasiveness and metastasis. Curr Drug Targets 8(10):1132–1137
- 92. Tomita Y, Dorward H, Yool A, Smith E, Townsend A, Price T, Hardingham J (2017) Role of aquaporin 1 signalling in cancer development and progression. Int J Mol Sci 18(2):299

Linlin Wang, Jian Wang, Xiaodan Zhu, Chunxue Bai, and Yuanlin Song

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQPs) are water channel proteins facilitating fluid transport in alveolar space, airway humidification, pleural fluid absorption, and submucosal gland secretion. In this chapter, we mainly focus on the expression of four AQPs in the lungs, which include AQP1, AQP2, AQP4, and AQP5 in normal and disease status, and the experience of AQPs function from various model and transgenic mice were summarized in detail to improve our understanding of the role of AQPs in fluid balance of respiratory system. It has been suggested that AQPs play important roles in various physiology and pathophysiology conditions of different lung diseases. There

L. Wang · J. Wang · X. Zhu · C. Bai

still remains unclear the exact role of AQPs in lung diseases, and thus continuous efforts on elucidating the roles of AQPs in lung physiological and pathophysiological processes are warranted.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Lung disorders · Fluid transport

9.1 Introduction

Respiratory system by definition includes respiratory center located in brain stem; respiratory muscle including external and internal intercostal muscle, sternocleidomastoid muscle, and diaphragm; airways including upper airway and lower airway; alveolus and surrounding pulmonary and systemic circulation. Each part has specific function and mainly carries the function of ventilation and oxygenation with coordination of ventilation and pulmonary circulation that provides adequate oxygen delivery to distal organs. However, the lungs also have metabolism, defending, immune, and fluid transport function. The fetus lung is filled with fluid before the fetus is delivered, and the fluid inside of the lungs is absorbed immediately to keep the lungs relatively dry to maintain adequate ventilation and oxygenation after delivery. When the lungs or airways were insulted, it may bring fluid transport disorders, such as airway and lung edema,



[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_9

Department of Pulmonary Medicine, Zhongshan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Y. Song (🖂)

Department of Pulmonary Medicine, Zhongshan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Shanghai Key Laboratory of Lung Inflammation and Injury, Shanghai, China

Shanghai Institute of Infectious Disease and Biosecurity, Shanghai, China

Shanghai Respiratory Research Institute, Shanghai, China

National Clinical Research Center for Aging and Medicine, Huashan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Jinshan Hospital of Fudan University, Shanghai, China e-mail: song.yuanlin@zs-hospital.sh.cn

pleural effusion, etc. However, if there is extra fluid absorption, the airway may become relatively dry and induce thick sputum and subsequent airway inflammation. Thus, it is critical to keep fluid balance in alveolus, interstitial space, airway and pleural space to maintain normal respiratory function.

The fluid transport follows few rules: the osmotic fluid transport due to osmotic gradient; the Starling mechanism due to hydrostatic pressure; and the fluid pinocytosis. It has been a long history for the researchers to discover that the cell membrane expresses a water channel aquaporin (AQP) to control fluid transport [1]. Since the first report of AQP1 in red blood cells, there were numerous publications addressing expression and function of AQPs in various organs including respiratory system. So far, there are four AQPs expressed in the lungs, including AQP1 in the vascular endothelium and pleural membrane, AQP3 in epithelium of large airway, AQP4 in epithelium of small airways, and AQP5 in alveolar type I cells and submucosal glands. In this chapter, the expression of above mentioned AQPs in normal and disease status, and the experience of AQPs function from various model and transgenic mice were summarized in detail to improve our understanding of the role of AQPs in fluid balance of respiratory system.

9.2 Expression of AQPs in Lungs and Airways

There are four AQPs expressed in the lungs including AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5. AQP1 is expressed in the endothelium of pulmonary capillary, vein, and artery [2, 3], the apical and basolateral membrane of the microvascular endothelium within pleural membrane, including inner and outer membrane [4]. AQP3 is located in the basolateral membrane of basal cells of the tracheal epithelium and in submucosal gland cell membranes in rodents and in apical membrane of bronchioles and type II alveolar epithelial cells (ACEs) of adult humans, while AQP4 is expressed in the basolateral membrane of columnar cells in the bronchi and trachea of rats and in type I AECs in humans [5–8]. AQP5 is expressed in apical membrane of type I ACEs, as well as apical membrane of serous cells of upper airway submucosal glands, it has also been detected in type II AECs in mice [8, 9]. Some studies show AQP5 is also expressed at apical membrane of ACEs [10].

Levels of AQPs expression depend on timing of lung development and pathological conditions. There is a dramatic difference of AQPs expression in airway and alveolar epithelium before and after birth delivery. The underlying mechanism might be the accommodation of fluid transport because airway epithelium and alveolar epithelium play an important role in fetal lung fluid secretion before delivery and turn to absorption function after delivery to clear lung fluid for oxygenation. Most of the studies about AQPs in fetal lungs are derived from animal experiments. Fetal sheep have been used as an important animal model for lung developmental studies, particularly of factors regulating the physiological development of the fetal lung [11, 12]. Sheep fetal lungs express AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, or AQP5 in mRNA and protein levels during midterm gestation [13]. Rat fetal lungs express very little AQPs before birth, and only AQP1 and AQP4 in rats has been detected at present before birth [14–16]. Although AQP1 expression in mRNA and protein levels in the lungs of fetal and neonatal rats is increased when treated with syn- thetic glucocorticoids [7, 15], little is known about the physiological factors to control its expression before birth. Besides, Ya sui et al. [15] found that AQP4 could be induced to increase by corticosteroids and β -adrenergic agents. However, AQP5 mRNA expression in very low level was detected before birth in mice [13].

The deletion of one or more AQP genes in the studies of mice suggested that AQPs are not essential for neonatal survival [17]. However, what is true in mice may not be true for all species, including humans [18]. Because the expression and distributions of different AQPs in the lungs vary from the different species, it is difficult to make a consistent conclusion about the physiological role of AQPs in fetal lung

development and the transition to extra-uterine life at birth, especially in the species with longgestation such as humans.

9.3 Functions of AQPs in Lung Fluid Transport

Besides ventilation and oxygenation, the lungs exert other biological functions such as lung fluid transport, metabolism, cell migration, immune defense, etc. Herein, lung fluid transport refers to the alveolar fluid balance, airway hydration, pleural fluid transport, and submucosal glands secretion.

9.3.1 Alveolar Fluid Balance

Fluid transport between alveolar and capillary endothelium presents with several forms including the osmotic fluid transport, blood–gas barrier disruption induced fluid leakage and hydrostatic fluid transport. AQP1 and AQP5 are mainly expressed at apical membrane of capillary endothelial cells and type I AECs [8, 9, 19] (Fig. 9.1). The location of these two AQPs suggests possible roles in facilitating water transport. As stated before, AQP expression varies during gestation time, 45 min immediately after delivery do not



Fig. 9.1 AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 expression in capillary, airway, and alveolar space [20]

shown difference of lung wet/dry weight ratio between wild-type and AQP1, 4, 5 knockout mice [21], suggesting slow fluid absorption does not require AQP facilitation, plus these AQPs do not have full expression at the time point of experiment. Several studies have showed that knockout AQP1 and AQP5 could significantly reduce osmotic fluid transport [17, 22]. However, deletion of AQP1 or AQP5 did not alter lung edema formation and resolution difference in acute lung injury model [23, 24], in which increased capillary permeability leads to the fluid accumulation in interstitial and alveolar tissue. This might be explained that AQP-mediated fluid transport is slower than fluid transport through enlarged capillary leakage, and fluid transport through cell membrane is little [23, 24]. Similarly, to study the effects of AQP5 on hydrostatic pressure induced lung edema, high pressure infusion plus blockage of outflow from left atrium are designed to mimic left heart failure induced lung edema. Deletion of AQP5 did not affect lung edema induced by high pulmonary pressure infusion [22]. These studies further indicate that AQP1 and AQP5 mainly facilitate osmotic fluid transport through the apical membrane of capillary endothelial cells and AECs, but they may not participate in fluid transport driven by capillary permeability and hydrostatic pressure changes.

Peri-bronchial edema formation was found to decrease in AQP1 mutation patients after bonus saline infusion, for capillary network formation defects after AQP1 mutation, and thus it is unlikely that AQP1 could contribute to hydrostatic pressure induced fluid accumulation [25]. Besides, deletion of AQP4, which is expressed on the epithelium of small airways close to alveolar spaces, does not significantly affect fluid transport compared to wild-type mice. However, AQP4 deletion displays a more decrease in osmotic fluid transport compared with AQP1 knockout in mice, suggesting AQP4 acts as the main role in facilitating fluid transport through small airway epithelium [25]. The potential effect of AQP4 is under covered by AQP1, because function of AQP4 appeared more significant when AQP1 is deleted.
9.3.2 Airway Fluid Balance

Airway must keep high humidity to protect airway epithelial cells that work together with submucosal glands to secret fluid to facilitate cilliary movement to expel inhaled exopathogens. Although AQP3 and AQP4 has been found to be expressed on apical membrane of ciliated epithelial cells [20] (Fig. 9.1) and studies showed minor role that AOPs play in airway humidification, ASL hydration, and isosmolar fluid absorption in AQP3 and AQP4 knockout mice [26]. By calculating fluid transport rate, the fluid movement across airway epithelium challenged by dry air is relatively slower compared to salivary gland secretion where AQP5 facilitates fluid transport. Furthermore, the minor effect of AQP3 and AQP4 in airway physiology suggests slow fluid movement does not rely on water channel necessarily unless it is challenged by osmotic fluid movement [26].

A recent study showed AQP3 deletion reduce airway re-epithelialization [27], the possible role is reduced epithelial cell migration due to water and glycerol transport reduction [28]. The role of AQP3 in airway epithelial growth provide potential role of AQP in tissue repair.

9.3.3 Pleural Fluid Balance

The pleural space plays an important role in pleural fluid secretion and absorption and lubricating visceral and parietals membrane of pleural space to facilitate lung extension. The fluid is filtered through capillary within visceral membrane and reabsorbed by parietal lymphatic duct located on parietal membrane. In some malignancy, these lymphatic ducts can be blocked to result in fluid accumulation within pleural space. AQP1 is expressed at apical membrane of visceral and parietal pleura, and apical membrane of endothelial cell within visceral membrane [4]. Our group found that AQP1 could facilitate the osmotic fluid transport within pleural space, and deletion of AQP1 could significantly reduce osmotic fluid transport. However, AQP1 did not take part in

pleural isosmolar fluid clearance [29, 30]. Similarly, there is no relationship of AQP1 with clinically relevant mechanisms of pleural fluid accumulation or clearance [4].

9.3.4 Submucosal Gland Secretion

Submucosal glands are located at upper and lower airway submucosal area, where capillary and nerves are surrounded to keep normal function for gland secretion. In general, when glands are stimulated with nerve or chemical through muscarinic receptors, increased cytosolic cAMP level will activate CFTR function, to induce chloride secretion, and sodium will increase in cell to follow the electronic neutralization through intracellular and paracellular pathway, and then water will come out of the cells following the ionic osmotic gradient mainly through AQP5 water channel. This phenomenon was evidenced in airway submucosal glands and salivary glands [31] (Fig. 9.2). Deletion of AQP5 significantly reduced gland fluid secretion and thus made the secreted fluid more viscous [32]. There are few studies showing that dry mouth due to salivary glands radiation or Sojoren syndrome are associated with abnormal distribution of AQP5 [33, 34], suggesting AQP5 modulation may potentially improve dry moth syndrome through correction of saliva secretion. It is therefore



Fig. 9.2 AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 expression in airway submucosal glands [32]

interesting to test whether AQP5 modulation could be useful to promote airway mucus clearance in COPD or bronchiectasis patients.

9.4 AQPs in Respiratory Diseases

9.4.1 Lung Cancer Development

Several studied found that AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 are over-expressed in lung cancer [35-38]. The expression of AQP1 is higher in lung adenocarcinoma (ADCs) and bronchoalveolar carcinoma than that in lung squamous cell carcinoma and normal lung tissue [36]. AQP1 is located in the endothelial cells of capillaries within lung cancer tissue and responsible for tumor angiogenesis [39, 40]. AQP1 is also involved in invasion of lung cancer cells, and reducing AQP1 expression by AQP1-shRNA could inhibit lung cancer cell invasion and migration [40]. Moreover, AQP1 expression is correlated with high postoperative metastasis ratios and low disease-free survival rates in ADCs, especially with micropapillary ADC components [35]. These studies suggest that AQP1 could be a significant prognostic index for stage and histologic differentiation of lung cancer.

AQP3 is over-expressed in non-small cell carcinoma (NSCLC), especially ADCs, well differentiated bronchioloalveolar carcinomas and papillary subtypes. Some studies found that AQP3 might regulate biological functions of lung cancer cells, in the early stage of lung ADC [35], and even involve in angiogenesis of lung cancer through HIF-2α-VEGF pathway and lung cancer cell invasion partly by the AKT-MMPs pathway, mitochondrial ATP formation and cellular glycerol uptake [41]. The anticancer effect of shRNA- targeting AQP3 is confirmed in experimental NSCLC models, and further is confirmed in preclinical studies [41]. Besides, AQP4 wis involved in the invasion of lung cancer cells [40]. Higher transcript and protein levels of AQP4 in well differentiated lung ADCs suggest an association with a better prognosis [37].

The expression of AQP5 was also detected to dramatically increase in lung ADCs and correlated with poor prognosis of patients with NSCLC [42]. AQP5 promoted cell migration and angiogenesis in NSCLC as demonstrated in H1299 cell line [43], and silencing of AQP5 mRNA inhibited the growth in vitro and in vivo for A549 lung cancer cells [44]. AQP5-expressed cells exhibited a loss of epithelial cell markers and activation of c-Src through SH3 binding domain to promote epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) which might be responsible for the promote metastasis of lung cancer [42]. Overexpressed AQP5 could facilitate lung cancer cell growth and invasion through the activation of the EGFR/ ERK/p38 MAPK pathway [42, 45]. The cAMP- protein kinase (PKA) consensus site in AQP5 is also preferentially phosphorylated and promoted cell proliferation ability in tumor. The phosphorylation S156 in PKA consensus site is demonstrated to play an important role in tumor proliferation and invasion [46]. Therefore, S156 in AQP5 may provide a potential therapeutic target by developing small molecules as an inhibitor. Moreover, developing specific monoclonal antibody targeting AQP5 will also be another approach.

9.4.2 Lung Inflammation/Lung Injury

Several studies have shown that both AQP1 and AQP5 are down-regulated after lung injury [23, 24, 47]. Deletion of AQP1 does not show significant phenotype changes while AQP5 deletion shows worsened lung injury after P. aeruginosa challenge [21, 24]. The mechanism may be that AQP1 was expressed in pulmonary capillary endothelium cells, and deletion of AQP1 impairs osmotic fluid transport but not near isosmolar fluid transport during capillary leaking due to increased permeability changes. AQP1 mutation in human does not cause morphology changes, but results in retarding fluid accumulation around airways [23]. The underlying mechanism could be a change in capillary networks. It is believed that hydrostatic force could affect isosmolar fluid transport through water channels. Besides, the worsened lung injury in AQP5 null mice after *P. aeruginosa* challenge could be due to airway surface liquid property changes [24], in which AQP5 deficiency leads to reduced mucin production in lung. Moreover, and declined activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase and nuclear factor-kappa B before and after PA infection.

Considering that AQP 1 and AQP5 are expressed at blood-gas barrier, and both of them facilitate osmotic fluid transport, it has been though that AQP1 and AQP5 may play an important role in acute lung injury, especially in the pulmonary edema. Several studies showed that AQP1 and AQP5 are significantly downregulated after lung injury [23, 24], and deletion of AQP1 does not show any difference of lung edema formation or resolution in LPS induced acute lung injury, suggesting slow fluid transport or fluid leakage from paracellular pathway may not require AQPs for intracellular fluid transport in acute lung injury. Meanwhile, AQPs may facilitate osmotic fluid transport but not near isosmolar fluid movement. Studies also found prolonged mechanical ventilation deregulated AQP1 and AQP5 mRNA expression, and increased lung water. The effect of pulmonary protective ventilation strategy on expression of AQP1 and AQP5 was relatively small [48]. Moreover, studies found that lipoxin A4 and Fasudil, a selective rho kinase (ROCK) inhibitor, could restore the expression of AQP5 to eliminate LPS induced lung edema, suggesting AQP 5 may play protective role in LPS induced ALI [49, 50].

Besides AQP knockout mice, AQPs inhibitor has been implicated in research. TGN-020, a specific AQP4 inhibitor, has been used in an acute lung injury model induced by LPS. Results showed protective effect of AQP4 inhibition and this effect is associated with inhibition of IL-17A [51]. The exact mechanism of AQP 4 and lung inflammation need to be further investigated although AQP4 is associated with neuroimmunological abnormalities on astrocyte in brain [52].

9.4.3 Asthma

Asthma is featured by increased airway constriction, eosinophilic infiltration, hypersecretion of airway mucus, and small airway epithelium edema formation. Immunostaining study shows AQP1 expressed not only in alveolar type I and type II cells, as well as in airway epithelium. AQP1 and AQP5 levels in the sputum of asthma patients were proposed as a diagnostic marker in moderate mild to adult-onset asthma [53]. OVA-induced Asthma animal model shows an increase in expression of AQP1 and AQP5 compared to control group, suggesting AQP1 and AQP5 may participate in airway epithelium edema formation [54]. Bronchial provoke usually shows hyperactivity test and methacholine hyperresponsiveness to [55]. AQP5 knockout mice study shows deletion of AQP5 increased airway reactivity challenged by inhalation of methacholine accompanying with increased airway resistance [10]. It is not clear why deletion of AQP5 decreases airway challenge threshold. Besides, same loci of AQP5 and other asthma gene located at chromosome 12q and mouse chromosome 15 further indicated potential AOP5 asthma role of in development [10].

9.5 Summary

AQPs are water channel proteins supposed to facilitating fluid transport in alveolar space, airway humidification, pleural fluid absorption, submucosal gland secretion, and cell migration. Previous studies suggested the roles of AQPs in various physiology and pathophysiology condition of different lung disease in vivo or vitro. It still remains unclear the exact role of AQPs in lung diseases, and thus continuous efforts on elucidating the roles of AQPs in lung physiological and pathophysiological processes are warranted. Acknowledgment This study was supported by The National Natural Science Foundation of China (82041003, 82130001, 82000087), Science and Technology Commission of Shanghai Municipality (20DZ2261200, 20Z11901000, 20XD1401200), National key R&D plan (2020YFC2003700), Clinical Research Plan of SHDC (SHDC2020CR5010-002) and Shanghai Municipal Key Clinical Specialty (shslczdzk02201).

References

- Krane CM, Goldstein DL (2007) Comparative functional analysis of aquaporins/glyceroporins in mammals and anurans. Mamm Genome 18(6-7): 452–462
- Nielsen S, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Agre P (1993) Distribution of the aquaporin CHIP in secretory and resorptive epithelia and capillary endothelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(15):7275–7279
- Folkesson HG, Matthay MA, Hasegawa H, Kheradmand F, Verkman AS (1994) Transcellular water transport in lung alveolar epithelium through mercury-sensitive water channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(11):4970–4974
- Song Y, Yang B, Matthay MA, Ma T, Verkman AS (2000) Role of aquaporin water channels in pleural fluid dynamics. Am J Phys Cell Physiol 279(6): C1744–C1750
- Kreda SM, Gynn MC, Fenstermacher DA, Boucher RC, Gabriel SE (2001) Expression and localization of epithelial aquaporins in the adult human lung. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 24(3):224–234
- Frigeri A, Gropper MA, Umenishi F, Kawashima M, Brown D, Verkman AS (1995) Localization of MIWC and GLIP water channel homologs in neuromuscular, epithelial and glandular tissues. J Cell Sci 108(Pt 9): 2993–3002
- King LS, Nielsen S, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. I. Developmental patterns in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Phys 273(5 Pt 1):1541–1548
- Nielsen S, King LS, Christensen BM, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. II. Subcellular distribution in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Phys 273(5 Pt 1):1549–1561
- Funaki H, Yamamoto T, Koyama Y, Kondo D, Yaoita E, Kawasaki K et al (1998) Localization and expression of AQP5 in cornea, serous salivary glands, and pulmonary epithelial cells. Am J Phys 275(4 Pt 1): 1151–1157
- Krane CM, Fortner CN, Hand AR et al (2001) Aquaporin 5-deficient mouse lungs are hyperresponsive to cholinergic stimulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(24):14114–14119
- Lipsett J, Cool JC, Runciman SI, Ford WD, Kennedy JD, Martin AJ (1998) Effect of antenatal tracheal occlusion on lung development in the sheep model of

congenital diaphragmatic hernia: a morphometric analysis of pulmonary structure and maturity. Pediatr Pulmonol 25(4):257–269

- Hooper SB, Harding R (1995) Fetal lung liquid: a major determinant of the growth and functional development of the fetal lung. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 22(4):235–247
- Liu H, Hooper SB, Armugam A et al (2003) Aquaporin gene expression and regulation in the ovine fetal lung. J Physiol 551(Pt 2):503–514
- Ruddy MK, Drazen JM, Pitkanen OM, Rafii B, O'Brodovich HM, Harris HW (1998) Modulation of aquaporin 4 and the amiloride-inhibitable sodium channel in perinatal rat lung epithelial cells. Am J Phys 274(6 Pt 1):1066–1072
- 15. Yasui M, Serlachius E, Löfgren M, Belusa R, Nielsen S, Aperia A (1997) Perinatal changes in expression of aquaporin-4 and other water and ion transporters in rat lung. J Physiol 505(Pt 1):3–11
- 16. Umenishi F, Carter EP, Yang B, Oliver B, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (1996) Sharp increase in rat lung water channel expression in the perinatal period. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 15(5):673–679
- Verkman AS, Yang B, Song Y, Manley GT, Ma T (2000) Role of water channels in fluid transport studied by phenotype analysis of aquaporin knockout mice. Exp Physiol 85:233–241
- King LS, Yasui M (2002) Aquaporins and disease: lessons from mice to humans. Trends Endocrinol Metab 13(8):355–360
- Effros RM, Darin C, Jacobs ER, Rogers RA, Krenz G, Schneeberger EE (1997) Water transport and the distribution of aquaporin-1 in pulmonary air spaces. J Appl Physiol 83(3):1002–1016
- 20. Verkman AS (2005) Novel roles of aquaporins revealed by phenotype analysis of knockout mice. Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol 155:31–55
- 21. Song Y, Fukuda N, Bai C, Ma T, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (2000) Role of aquaporins in alveolar fluid clearance in neonatal and adult lung, and in oedema formation following acute lung injury: studies in transgenic aquaporin null mice. J Physiol 525(Pt 3): 771–779
- Ma T, Fukuda N, Song Y, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (2000) Lung fluid transport in aquaporin-5 knockout mice. J Clin Invest 105(1):93–100
- 23. Su X, Song Y, Jiang J, Bai C (2004) The role of aquaporin-1 (AQP1) expression in a murine model of lipopolysaccharide-induced acute lung injury. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 142(1):1–11
- 24. Zhang ZQ, Song YL, Chen ZH, Shen Y, Bai CX (2011) Deletion of aquaporin 5 aggravates acute lung injury induced by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Trauma 71(5):1305–1311
- 25. Bai C, Fukuda N, Song Y, Ma T, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (1999) Lung fluid transport in aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 knockout mice. J Clin Invest 103(4):555–561

- 26. Song Y, Jayaraman S, Yang B, Matthay MA, Verkman AS (2001) Role of aquaporin water channels in airway fluid transport, humidification, and surface liquid hydration. J Gen Physiol 117(6):573–582
- Levin MH, Verkman AS (2006) Aquaporin-3-dependent cell migration and proliferation during corneal re-epithelialization. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 47(10):4365–4372
- Zhu HX, Zhou JB, Zhu XD et al (2016) Impaired selfhealing capacity in airway epithelia lacking aquaporin-3. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 233:66–72
- 29. Jiang JJ, Bai CX, Hong QY, Zhang M, Song YL (2003) Effect of aquaporin-1 deletion on pleural fluid transport. Acta Pharmacol Sin 24(4):301–305
- Jiang JJ, Bai CX, Hong QY, Song YL (2003) Effect of aquaporin-1 and sodium channel on pleural fluid transport in mice. Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi 26(1): 26–29
- Ma T, Song Y, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (1999) Defective secretion of saliva in transgenic mice lacking aquaporin-5 water channels. J Biol Chem 274(29):20071–20074
- Song Y, Verkman AS (2001) Aquaporin-5 dependent fluid secretion in airway submucosal glands. J Biol Chem 276(44):41288–41292
- 33. Li Z, Zhao D, Gong B et al (2006) Decreased saliva secretion and down-regulation of AQP5 in submandibular gland in irradiated rats. Radiat Res 165(6): 678–687
- 34. Wang D, Iwata F, Muraguchi M et al (2009) Correlation between salivary secretion and salivary AQP5 levels in health and disease. J Med Investig 56 (Suppl):350–353
- 35. Machida Y, Ueda Y, Shimasaki M et al (2011) Relationship of aquaporin 1, 3, and 5 expression in lung cancer cells to cellular differentiation, invasive growth, and metastasis potential. Hum Pathol 42(5):669–678
- 36. Hoque MO, Soria JC, Woo J et al (2006) Aquaporin 1 is overexpressed in lung cancer and stimulates NIH-3 T3 cell proliferation and anchorage-independent growth. Am J Pathol 168(4):1345–1353
- Warth A, Muley T, Meister M et al (2011) Loss of aquaporin-4 expression and putative function in nonsmall cell lung cancer. BMC Cancer 11:161
- Chae YK, Woo J, Kim MJ et al (2008) Expression of aquaporin 5 (AQP5) promotes tumor invasion in human non small cell lung cancer. PLoS One 3(5): e2162
- López-Campos JL, Sánchez Silva R, Gómez Izquierdo L et al (2011) Overexpression of Aquaporin-1 in lung adenocarcinomas and pleural mesotheliomas. Histol Histopathol 26(4):451–459
- 40. Xie Y, Wen X, Jiang Z, Fu HQ, Han H, Dai L (2012) Aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 4 are involved in invasion of lung cancer cells. Clin Lab 58(1–2):75–80
- Xia H, Ma YF, Yu CH et al (2014) Aquaporin 3 knockdown suppresses tumour growth and angiogenesis in

experimental non-small cell lung cancer. Exp Physiol 99(7):974–984

- 42. Zhang Z, Chen Z, Song Y, Zhang P, Hu J, Bai C (2010) Expression of aquaporin 5 increases proliferation and metastasis potential of lung cancer. J Pathol 221(2):210–220
- 43. Elkhider A, Wang B, Ouyang X, Al-Azab M, Walana W, Sun X, Li H, Tang Y, Wei J, Li X (2020) Aquaporin 5 promotes tumor migration and angiogenesis in non-small cell lung cancer cell line H1299. Oncol Lett 19(3):1665–1672
- 44. Zhang L, Lu J, Zhou H, Du Z, Zhang G (2018) Silencing of aquaporin 5 inhibits the growth of A549 lung cancer cells in vitro and in vivo. Int J Oncol 52(5): 1643–1650
- 45. Xu JL, Xia R (2014) The emerging role of aquaporin 5 (AQP5) expression in systemic malignancies. Tumour Biol 35(7):6191–6192
- 46. Park B, Jang SJ, Soria JC, Califano JA, Sidransky D, Moon C (2008) Overexpression of AQP5, a putative oncogene, promotes cell growth and transformation. Cancer Lett 264(1):54–62
- 47. Wang F, Huang H, Lu F, Chen Y (2010) Acute lung injury and change in expression of aquaporins 1 and 5 in a rat model of acute pancreatitis. Hepato-Gastroenterology 57(104):1553–1562
- Zhou J, Gao J, Mi Z, Hu N (2019) Influence of pulmonary protective ventilation strategy on aquaporin expression in lung tissues of rats with one-lung ventilation. J Clin Med Pract 23(3):63–66
- 49. Wang JJ, Kong H, Xu J, Wang YL, Wang H, Xie WP (2019) Fasudil alleviates LPS-induced lung injury by restoring aquaporin5 expression and inhibiting inflammation in lungs. J Biomed Res 33(3):156–163
- 50. Ba F, Zhou X, Zhang Y, Wu C, Xu S, Wu L, Li J, Yin Y, Gu X (2019) Lipoxin A4 ameliorates alveolar fluid clearance disturbance in lipopolysaccharideinduced lung injury via aquaporin 5 and MAPK signaling pathway. J Thorac Dis 11(8):3599–3608
- 51. Guo C, Wu T, Zhu H, Gao L (2019) Aquaporin 4 blockade attenuates acute lung injury through inhibition of Th17 cell proliferation in mice. Inflammation 42(4):1401–1412
- Ikeshima-Kataoka H (2016) Neuroimmunological implications of AQP4 in astrocytes. Int J Mol Sci 17(8):1306
- 53. Zhang J, Gong L, Hasan B, Wang J, Luo J, Ma H, Li F (2015) Use of aquaporins 1 and 5 levels as a diagnostic marker in mild to moderate adult-onset asthma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 8:14206–14213
- 54. Ablimit A, Hasan B, Lu W et al (2013) Changes in water channel aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 5 in the small airways and the alveoli in a rat asthma model. Micron 45:68–73
- Holgate ST (2008) Pathogenesis of asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 38:872–8910



Aquaporins in Digestive System

Yuwei Ye, Jianhua Ran, Baoxue Yang, and Zhechuan Mei

Abstract

In this chapter, we mainly discuss the expression and function of aquaporins (AQPs) expressed in digestive system. AQPs are highly conserved transmembrane protein responsible for water transport across cell membranes. AQPs in gastrointestinal tract include four members of aquaporin subfamily: AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, and AQP8, and three members of aquaglyceroporin subfamily: AQP3, AQP7, and AQP10. In the digestive glands, especially the liver, we discuss four members of aquaporin subfamily: AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, and AQP8, three members of aquaglyceroporin subfamily: AQP7, AQP9, and AQP12. In digestive system, the abnormal expression of AQPs is closely related to the occurrence and development of a variety of diseases. AQP1 is involved in saliva secretion

B. Yang

School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

Z. Mei (🖂)

and fat digestion and is closely related to gastric cancer and chronic liver disease; AQP3 is involved in the diarrhea and inflammatory bowel disease; AQP4 regulates gastric acid secretion and is associated with the development of gastric cancer; AQP5 is relevant to gastric carcinoma cell proliferation and migration; AQP7 is the major aquaglyceroporin in pancreatic β cells; AQP8 plays a role in pancreatic juice secretion and may be a potential target for the treatment of diarrhea; AQP9 plays considerable role in glycerol metabolism and hepatocellular carcinoma; Studies on the function of AQP10 and AQP12 are still limited. Further studies are necessary for specific locations and functions of AQPs in digestive system.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Digestive system · Gastrointestinal tract · Water electrolyte balance · Glycerol metabolism · Diabetes

10.1 Introduction

Digestive system includes the digestive tract and digestive gland. The digestive tract is composed of oral cavity, pharynx, esophagus, stomach, small intestine, colon, and anus. The digestive glands include large digestive glands and plenty of small digestive glands spreading over the wall

Y. Ye

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

J. Ran

Department of Anatomy and Neuroscience Center, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China

The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_10

of the digestive tract. The large digestive glands, such as three-pair salivary glands, pancreas and liver, have secretary portion and ducts formed by gland cells to drain the excreta into the digestive tract. Moreover, pancreas can also perform as an endocrine gland, as A-cells excrete glucagon, B-cells excrete insulin, D-cells excrete somatostatin, and PP-cells excrete pancreatic polypeptide. These endocrine hormones regulate blood glucose and the movement of gastrointestinal tract. The total amount of digestive juice secreted by various digestive glands can reach 6-8 L/day. During a meal, after the primary digestion of saliva, the osmolarities of the food we eat can change rapidly from zero (water) to several hundred million moles (solid meal). In response to the rapid change of the osmolarity in gastrointestinal tract, gastric juice or other kind of digestive fluids will be secreted to balance the osmolarity of gastric content [1]. In addition, the digestive juices secreted by digestive glands provide a suitable pH environment to maintain digestive enzyme activity. Apart from secretion, absorption is an important function for digestive systems, especially for gastrointestinal tract. When the content comes to small intestine, most water will be absorbed with solutes and nutrition. When it comes to colon, the content is further dehydrated and forms feces. Totally, about 7.5 L of fluid is secreted into the tract, which includes saliva, gastric secretions, bile, pancreatic juice, and intestinal secretion, and about 9 L fluid is absorbed each day [1, 2]. Moreover, the liver is related to substance metabolism.

Aquaporins (AQPs) are expressed and play physiological roles in the digestive system [1]. The distributions of AQPs are relevant to their functions. Basolateral water channels AQP3 and AQP4 are more expressed in secretive epithelia (e.g., stomach), whereas apical water channels are more localized in absorbing epithelia (e.g., small intestine). In the colon, which can both absorb and secrete water, both apical and basolateral AQPs are expressed [3]. AQP9, which is an aquaglyceroporin, correlates with the absorption of glycerol and are expressed in the liver, involved in fat metabolism. Here we describe some important isoforms of AQPs in digestive system, and mention others that are not very clearly studied. The general distributions of AQPs in digestive system are summarized in Fig. 10.1 [4–6]. Figure 10.2 presents the possible pathways for transepithelial water transport in digestive system. It mainly consists of paracellular pathway, transcellular pathway, diffusion, and osmolality-dependent AQP pathway. Figure 10.3 presents the biological functions of AQPs in the digestive system. Considering the constant phenotype of specific AQP knockout mice regarding the fluid secretion [7, 8], the function of AQPs in the digestive system might be limited.

10.2 Expression of AQPs in the Gastrointestinal Tract and Digestive Glands

10.2.1 Aquaporin Subfamily

10.2.1.1 AQP1

In gastrointestinal tract, AQP1 is diversely expressed on the endothelial barriers, while there is no expression in the epithelia and mucosa. It is more expressed in the body of the stomach, duodenum, and ascending colon than the pyloric antrum [9]. A moderate amount of AQP1 was also observed in the stromal tissue of the anus, but it is difficult to identify the specific location [10].

In digestive glands, AQP1 is localized to the basolateral membrane of the gallbladder, intrahepatic cholangiocytes, hepatic ducts, labial glands, endothelial barriers in the liver, and pancreatic ducts and centroacinar cells in the pancreas [10, 11]. Moreover, AQP1 is specifically expressed in the intralobular and interlobular ducts, modulating the water transport through the cells [1].

In human tissues, AQP1 was demonstrated on the endothelial cells of the lymphatic vessels in the submucosa and lamina and capillary endothelial cells in the smooth muscle layer throughout the gastrointestinal tract. For other species,



Fig. 10.1 Distribution of aquaporins in the digestive system. AQP1, AQP5, and AQP8 are expressed in salivary glands. AQP1, AQP3, and AQP5 are present in oral cavity. In the stomach, AQP1 is expressed in the endothelial cells of capillaries and small vessels; AQP3 is expressed in the basolateral membrane of surface mucous cells; AQP4 is expressed in the basolateral membrane of parietal cells,

abundant expression of AQP1 was detected in endothelium of capillaries and small vessels in digestive system [12–16].

10.2.1.2 AQP4

AQP4 is selectively expressed in the basolateral membrane of parietal cells of the stomach, especially at the base of gastric pits, which is also expressed in the basolateral membrane of the crypt cells located at the bottom of the crypt in small intestine and the basolateral membrane of surface epithelial cells in the colon.

The salivary glands are involved in the secretion of saliva. For a long time, the presence of AQP4 in the glands remained controversial. Sabrina Lisi's group confirmed the presence of AQP4 in human salivary glands through immunohistochemistry, high-resolution confocal

and AQP5 is present at the apical membrane of parietal cells. Small intestine expresses AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8, and AQP9. AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP8 are expressed in large intestine. AQP1, AQP8, and AQP9 are expressed in the liver. AQP1 is diversely expressed in gallbladder, bile duct, and pancreas, while AQP8 is present in the pancreas as well

microscopy, quantitative image analysis, Western blot, and real-time RT-PCR [17].

10.2.1.3 AQP5

AQP5 is typically expressed in glandular tissues, which include salivary glands, lacrimal glands, and pancreas. In addition, the expression of AQP5 was shown by reverse transcriptasepolymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) analysis in the liver [2]. In salivary gland, AQP5 is present at the apical membrane, including the intercellular secretory canaliculi of acinar cells [1]. In pancreas, AQP5 is located at the apical membrane of centroacinar and intercalated ductal cells [18].

In digestive tract, it is present in the stomach and duodenum in rat. For stomach, it is expressed in apical membrane of secretory cells of the pyloric gland, and there is almost no expression in the H₂O AQP AQP AQP AQP AQP AQP AQP Apical Apical LIS H₂O Paracellular pathway Transcellular pathway

Fig. 10.2 Possible pathways for transepithelial water transport in the digestive system. There are four pathways for transepithelial water transport. Water can traverse through the cell by paracellular pathway via tight junctions; it can also diffuse through the apical/basolateral membranes. These two pathways are bidirectional. AQP-mediated pathway is also available. In absorptive epithelia, the osmolality is higher in lateral intercellular space (LIS) than in the cell. Therefore, water first transports into the cell, then to blood via LIS, which is also a possible method for water transport

fundic gland. In the duodenum, AQP5 is present along the apical membrane of secretory cells in duodenal gland [19]. AQP5 is not detected in other tissues of digestive system by immunohistochemistry.

10.2.1.4 AQP8

AQP8 transcript is widely expressed in the digestive system, including the salivary glands, small intestine, colon, pancreas, and liver. In digestive tract, it is mainly present at the subapical intracellular sites of epithelial cells in the duodenum, jejunum, and colon [1, 20, 21]. Studies have found that AQP8 is also expressed on the human gallbladder mucosa [22]. For digestive glands, AQP8 is mainly expressed in parotid, salivary glands, liver, and pancreas. AQP8 is present in myoepithelial cells around the acini and the intercalated duct rather than the acinar or ductal cells of rat parotid, submandibular, and sublingual cells [23].



Fig. 10.3 Biological functions of AQPs in the digestive system

10.2.2 Aquaglyceroporin Subfamily

10.2.2.1 AQP3

In digestive system, AQP3 is highly expressed in the esophagus, proximal, and distal colon in particular [21]. According to immunohistochemical results from rat digestive tract, AQP3 is also present in the oral cavity, forestomach, and anus, where AQP3 situates at the basolateral membrane.

10.2.2.2 AQP7

In human gastrointestinal tract, AQP7 is detected on the superficial epithelial cells throughout the small intestine and colon [24]. For rats, it is present on the apical region of the enterocytes in the villi; epithelial cells of the colon and caecum suggests its involvement in rapid fluid movement through the villus epithelium.

In addition, AQP7 is the major aquaglyceroporin in pancreatic β cells, which is a regulator of glycerol kinase activity, β -cell mass, and insulin production and secretion [25].

10.2.2.3 AQP9

AQP9 is expressed on the basolateral membrane of mouse ileal goblet cells. In the human digestive system, AQP9 is distributed on the cytoplasmic surface of small intestine and liver [26].

10.2.2.4 AQP10

It has been reported that AQP10 mRNA has been detected in the pyloric antrum of the human stomach, but the protein expression and specific location has not yet been determined [1]. In human intestine, AQP10 was found to be expressed on the apical membrane of epithelial cells, which was expressed higher in duodenum and jejunum than in ileum [26–29]. Moreover, AQP10 performs as a pseudogene in some kinds of species [1].

10.2.3 Superaquaporin Subfamily

10.2.3.1 AQP12

AQP12 is selectively expressed in the pancreas, especially in acinar cells, and it is proved to be expressed inside the cell. Previous research with double or even triple knockout mice for AQP1, AQP8, or AQP12 were not observed evident abnormalities [30].

10.3 Functions of AQPs in the Digestive System

10.3.1 Fat Digestion

AQP1 is present in endothelial cells of central lacteals in the villi of small intestine, which produces chylomicrons when digesting food. Therefore, AQP1 might be involved in the fat digestion process. AQP1 null mice showed a defect of dietary fat [13], which indicates that the invalidation or downregulation of AQP1 is responsible for malabsorption [1].

10.3.2 Digestive Fluid Secretion

AQP4 is acknowledged to play the main role in modulating the secretion of the acid. AQP4 null mice were applied to find the role of AQP4 in gastric acid secretion by Verkman's group [7]. There is no apparent difference in morphology in the parietal cells within the gastric pits for AQP4 null mice. And the deficiency of AQP4 shows no difference to the rates of basal or stimulated acid or gastric fluid secretion. Nor did it affect the pH level and fasting serum gastrin concentration in the stomach. These data suggest that AQP4 has little influence on gastric acid production [8].

In the AQP5 knockout mice, when compared to wild-type mice, the saliva production was reduced and was hypertonic, which shows that AQP5 plays a main role in saliva secretion [1]. In Sjögren's syndrome models, AQP1 expression was increased and AQP5 expression was decreased, suggesting new pathways to explain the disease [31].

In salivary glands, strong transcripts were detected while AQP8 could not be found at protein level by immunofluorescence or immunoblot analysis. Furthermore, salivary secretion was not affected by AQP8 deficiency, according to the comparison about the phenotypes between AQP8 knockout mice and wild-type mice, nor was it affected in the comparison of AQP8/ AQP5 double knockout mice and AQP5 knockout mice.

10.3.3 Water Absorption

It is suggested that AQP4 is involved in colonic fluid transport. However, in AQP4 null mice, the water permeability was decreased in the proximal colon but not the distal colon, while the water content of the feces has no difference compared to wild-type mice. All in all, AQP4 in surface epithelial cells has no influence on feces dehydration and colonic fluid secretion [1].

In small intestine, AQP8 knockout model made no difference in cholera toxin- or agoniststimulated maximal fluid secretion. In colon, AQP8 knockout model had little effect on the colonic fluid absorption or fecal dehydration. And water content in stool changed little in AQP8 knockout mice. Only mild phenotype differences between the wild-type and AQP8 knockout mice were found. And the function of AQP8 in the water absorption and secretion of small intestine and colon is limited [32].

Studies have shown that AQP3 plays an important role in colonic water absorption. In human colon, AQP3 is predominantly expressed in the mucosal epithelial cells [33, 34], which indicates its important role in water transport. It is reported that the inhibition of AQP3 in the colon leads to diarrhea. AQP3 inhibitor (HgCl₂ and CuSO₄) applied for more than 1 h, the fecal water content increased to approximately four times that in the control group. And severe diarrhea was observed [35, 36]. The stimulant laxative, such as bisacodyl, works by promoting the peristaltic movements of the bowel. When it was applied to rats, AQP3 expression was found downregulated, and severe diarrhea was observed without osmotic pressure changes. However, several laxatives present a laxative effect by the upregulation of AQP3 expression. For osmotic laxatives such as magnesium sulfate, previously thought to work by increasing the osmotic pressure in the intestinal tract, AQP3 expression was found upregulated, suggesting that osmotic laxative might play its role in response to the increased AQP3 expression. Contrary to diarrhea, AQP3 expression is also involved in the constipation. Morphine is clinically used as a narcotic analgesic with usual adverse effect of constipation, which is caused by the decrease of peristaltic movements of the bowel. In this model, AQP3 expression is upregulated, which might take part in the constipation. Generally speaking, deeper investigation for the mechanism of AQP3involved water transport may provide candidates for new laxatives and antidiarrheal drugs in the future [33].

10.3.4 Intestinal Barrier

AQP3 is involved in regulating the integrity of the intestinal barrier [34]. Looking into the AQP3 null mice, the intestinal barrier integrity was impaired based on previous work [37]. The results show that the AQP3 deletion induces a dramatic increase in *E. coli* C25 translocation, which exists in the colon and its translocations is relevant to the impairment of intestinal barrier, and the reduction of claudin-1 and occludin expression, which are compositions of the tight junction, indicating that it might open the tight junction complex of paracellular pathway and enhance paracellular permeability in the process.

10.3.5 Insulin Secretion

AQP7 is the major aquaglyceroporin in pancreatic β cells, which is a regulator of glycerol kinase activity, β -cell mass, and insulin production and secretion [25]. Studies have found that AQP7 knockout mice exhibit adult-onset obesity, impaired insulin secretion, and insulin resistance compared with control mice. However, loss of AQP7 function in humans has not been associated with obesity or type 2 diabetes [38]. A recent study found that metformin can promote the influx of glycerol into pancreatic β cells by inhibiting the MAPK signaling and upregulating the expression of AQP7 in pancreatic β cells, ultimately promoting the secretion of insulin in type 2 diabetes [39].

10.3.6 Glycerol Metabolism

AQP9 is also associated with glycerol metabolism in liver. Glycerol, as a product from adipose triglycerides during lipolysis, flows into the liver through the portal vein. And it takes part in gluconeogenesis later. AQP9 is verified as the only glycerol channel in the liver, which selectively localizes at the sinusoidal plasma membrane facing the portal vein. Thus, AQP9 is considered to be the channel for glycerol uptake in the liver [40–44].

AQP9 knockout model was constructed to study its role in glycerol metabolism. The results revealed that AQP9 null mice had evident hyperglycerolemia and hypertriglyceridemia compared to AQP9 heterozygous mice. When AQP9 null mice crossed with Lepr^{db}/Lepr^{db} mice, a model of obese and type 2 diabetes, it showed that Lepr^{db}/Lepr^{db} AQP9 null mice had lower blood glucose levels than Lepr^{db}/Lepr^{db} AQP9 heterozygous mice. AQP9 null mice had lower plasma glycerol levels than AQP9 heterozygous mice. These results suggest the possible role of AQP9 in the hepatic glycerol absorption as well as glucose metabolism [40].

10.4 AQPs and Digestive Diseases

10.4.1 Cancer

Studies have shown that biological behavior of cancer cells depends on the transport of water molecules across the membrane. AQP1, which is widely distributed in the gastrointestinal tract, may play an important role in the development of gastric cancer [45]. Previous studies have found that the mRNA and protein levels of AQP1 in the tumor tissues of patients with epithelial gastric

neoplasms are upregulated and are associated with high recurrence rates, suggesting that AQP1 may be a potential prognostic biomarker for gastric cancer [46].

AQP5 could promote the rapid transmembrane water transport and the progression and invasion of several cancers [47]. It is upregulated in a variety of cancers and associated with the clinicopathological characteristics of patients, which include colon cancer, lung cancer, chronic myelogenous leukemia, breast cancer, and biliary tract carcinoma. In gastric carcinoma, AQP5 is relevant to the tumorigenesis and progression, such as differentiation, lymph node metastasis, and lymphovascular invasion [3, 47], which shows that AQP5 may be a potential therapeutic target for cancer.

Studies have found that AQP5 is highly expressed in hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines. Downregulation of AQP5 could suppress tumor metastasis and epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) process by inhibiting NF- κ B signaling pathway. This suggests that AQP5 may serve as a potential therapeutic target for hepatocellular carcinoma.

AQP3 is also involved in the development of gastrointestinal tumors. Studies have found that when AQP3 is knocked down, the proliferation reduces and proliferation elevates in gastric cancer cells [48].

AQP9 has been proved to be the major routes of arsenite uptake into the mammalian cells, whose accumulation might result in hepatocellular damage and hepatocellular carcinoma. A recent study found that AQP9 mRNA level was significantly reduced in hepatocellular carcinoma tissues, which was positively correlated with the survival rate of HCC patients. Overexpression of AQP9 can inhibit the proliferation, invasion, and HCC migration of cells through the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway and inhibit tumor growth in vivo. Another study showed that AQP9 inhibits the expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1α in a hypoxic tumor environment, which suppresses the invasion of hepatocellular carcinoma [49].

10.4.2 Sjogren's Syndrome

Studies demonstrated that the abnormal expression or lack of AQP1 can affect the transportation of water, leading to the occurrence of digestive system diseases. The AQP1 expression in the labial glands of patients with Sjogren's syndrome was downregulated and the expression level of AQP1 in epithelial cells increased after rituximab treatment, suggesting that AQP1 may be involved in the secretion of saliva [11].

Studies found that the expression level of AQP4 was downregulated in myoepithelial cells in the salivary glands of patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome, and the water permeability in myoepithelial cells was changed, suggesting that AQP4 may be used as a new target for the treatment of xerostomia [17].

10.4.3 Pancreatitis

A previous study showed that AQP1 expression is upregulated in the apical and lateral pancreatic duct membranes of patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. This phenomenon may be due to the compensatory upregulation of AQP1 stimulated by reduced pancreatic secretion.

In pancreas, AQP5 is located at the apical membrane of centroacinar and intercalated ductal cells [18]. AQP5 might be involved in the diabetes and pancreatitis.

In the model of acute pancreatitis induced by the caerulein, the pathological damage of pancreas in AQP12 knockout mice was more severe than that in WT mice [50]. Further research is needed in its function studies.

10.4.4 Liver Disease

When AQP1 knockout mice undergo bile duct ligation, it leads to a decrease in angiogenesis and fibrosis and less portal hypertension, indicating that AQP1 may play an important role in the development of chronic liver disease [51].

10.4.5 Inflammatory Bowel Disease (IBD)

Studies have shown that the lack of AQP4, which is expressed on the basolateral membrane of colonic epithelial cells, can alleviate experimental colitis in mice induced by dextran sodium sulfate. This result suggests that blocking AQP4 may be a novel therapeutic approach for ulcerative colitis [52].

In 2,4,6-trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS)induced colitis model, which mimics human Crohn's disease. AQP8 expression is downregulated with the increase of inflammation and injury [53], indicating that AQP8 is possibly involved in inflammatory bowel disease. A recent study found low AQP8 expression in intestinal epithelial cells of patients with collagenous colitis, which is strongly associated with higher stool frequency in patients with collagenous colitis. It is suggested that AQP8 may be a potential target for the treatment of diarrhea [54].

Previous studies have shown that the expression of AQP3 is also closely related to the development of intestinal diseases. In TNBS-induced colitis, AQP3 expression is downregulated in accordance with AQP8, accompanied with intestinal inflammation and injury. After small bowel resection and improvement of intestinal functions in IBD rats, AQP3 is upregulated during the adaptation [33]. The evidence indicates that AQP3 might involve in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease [21, 53].

10.5 Conclusion

AQPs is widely expressed in the digestive tracts and glands. AQP1 is involved in saliva secretion and fat digestion and is closely related to gastric cancer and chronic liver disease. AQP3 is involved in diarrhea, constipation, and inflammatory bowel disease. AQP4 regulates gastric acid secretion and is associated with the development of gastric cancer, while its deletion can alleviate experimental colitis in mice induced by dextran sodium sulfate. AQP5 can promote the secretion of saliva and the progression and invasion of AOP7 several cancers. is the major aquaglyceroporin in pancreatic β cells, which is a regulator of glycerol kinase activity, β -cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. AQP8 plays a role in pancreatic juice secretion and may be a potential target for the treatment of diarrhea. AQP9 plays considerable role in glycerol metabolism, urea transport, and hepatocellular carcinoma. Studies on the function of AQP10 and AQP12 are still limited. Further investigation is necessary for specific locations and functions of AQPs in digestive system.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Matsuzaki T et al (2004) Aquaporins in the digestive system. Med Electron Microsc 37(2):71–80
- Masyuk AI, Marinelli RA, LaRusso NF (2002) Water transport by epithelia of the digestive tract. Gastroenterology 122(2):545–562
- Laforenza U (2012) Water channel proteins in the gastrointestinal tract. Mol Asp Med 33(5):642–650
- Ma T, Verkman A (1999) Aquaporin water channels in gastrointestinal physiology. J Physiol 517(2):317–326
- Jiang L et al (2014) Expression of aquaporin-4 water channels in the digestive tract of the guinea pig. J Mol Histol 45(2):229–241
- Chang EB, Leung PS (2014) Intestinal water and electrolyte transport. In: The gastrointestinal system. Springer, Cham, pp 107–134
- Wang KS et al (2000) Gastric acid secretion in aquaporin-4 knockout mice. Am J Physiol 279(2): G448–G453
- Wang KS et al (2000) Colon water transport in transgenic mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. Am J Physiol 279(2):G463–G470
- Benga G (2012) The first discovered water channel protein, later called aquaporin 1: molecular characteristics, functions and medical implications. Mol Asp Med 33(5):518–534
- Mobasheri A, Marples D (2004) Expression of the AQP-1 water channel in normal human tissues: a semiquantitative study using tissue microarray technology. Am J Physiol 286(3):C529–C537
- Ring T et al (2006) Successful treatment of a patient with primary Sjogren's syndrome with Rituximab. Clin Rheumatol 25(6):891–894

- Nielsen S et al (1993) Distribution of the aquaporin CHIP in secretory and resorptive epithelia and capillary endothelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci 90(15):7275–7279
- Ma T et al (2001) Defective dietary fat processing in transgenic mice lacking aquaporin-1 water channels. Am J Physiol 280(1):C126–C134
- De Luca A et al (2015) Expression and localization of aquaporin-1 along the intestine of colostrum suckling buffalo calves. Anat Histol Embryol 44(5):391–400
- Talbot NC, Garrett WM, Caperna TJ (2003) Analysis of the expression of aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-9 in pig liver tissue: comparison with rat liver tissue. Cells Tissues Organs 174(3):117–128
- 16. Casotti G et al (2007) Expression and localization of an aquaporin-1 homologue in the avian kidney and lower intestinal tract. Comparat Biochem Physiol Pt A Mol Integr Physiol 147(2):355–362
- Sisto M et al (2017) Abnormal distribution of AQP4 in minor salivary glands of primary Sjogren's syndrome patients. Autoimmunity 50(4):202–210
- Delporte C (2009) Aquaporins in secretory glands and their role in Sjögren's syndrome. In: Aquaporins. Springer, Cham, pp 185–201
- Parvin MN et al (2005) Subcellular redistribution of AQP5 by vasoactive intestinal polypeptide in the Brunner's gland of the rat duodenum. Am J Physiol 288(6):G1283–G1291
- 20. Fischer H et al (2001) Differential expression of aquaporin 8 in human colonic epithelial cells and colorectal tumors. BMC Physiol 1(1):1
- Zhao GX et al (2016) Expression, localization and possible functions of aquaporins 3 and 8 in rat digestive system. Biotech Histochem 91(4):269–276
- 22. Ambe PC et al (2016) Aquaporin-1 and 8 expression in the gallbladder mucosa might not be associated with the development of gallbladder stones in humans. Eur J Clin Investig 46(3):227–233
- Delporte C, Steinfeld S (2006) Distribution and roles of aquaporins in salivary glands. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1061–1070
- 24. Zhu C, Chen Z, Jiang Z (2016) Expression, distribution and role of aquaporin water channels in human and animal stomach and intestines. Int J Mol Sci 17(9): 1399
- 25. Matsumura K et al (2007) Aquaporin 7 is a beta-cell protein and regulator of intraislet glycerol content and glycerol kinase activity, beta-cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. Mol Cell Biol 27(17): 6026–6037
- 26. Liao S et al (2021) The regulatory roles of aquaporins in the digestive system. Genes Dis 8(3):250–258
- 27. Mobasheri A, Shakibaei M, Marples D (2004) Immunohistochemical localization of aquaporin 10 in the apical membranes of the human ileum: a potential pathway for luminal water and small solute absorption. Histochem Cell Biol 121(6):463–471
- Hatakeyama S et al (2001) Cloning of a new aquaporin (AQP10) abundantly expressed in duodenum and jejunum. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 287(4):814–819

- 29. Li H et al (2005) Expression and localization of two isoforms of AQP10 in human small intestine. Biol Cell 97(11):823–829
- Ishibashi K (2009) New members of mammalian aquaporins: AQP10–AQP12. In: Aquaporins. Springer, Cham, pp 251–262
- 31. Wu X et al (2014) Therapeutic effect of Zeng Ye decoction on primary Sjögren's syndrome via upregulation of aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-5 expression levels. Mol Med Rep 10(1):429–434
- 32. Yang B et al (2005) Phenotype analysis of aquaporin-8 null mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(5):C1161– C1170
- 33. Ikarashi N, Kon R, Sugiyama K (2016) Aquaporins in the colon as a new therapeutic target in diarrhea and constipation. Int J Mol Sci 17(7):1172
- 34. Yde J, Keely SJ, Moeller HB (2021) Expression, regulation and function of Aquaporin-3 in colonic epithelial cells. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1863(7): 183619
- 35. Ikarashi N et al (2012) Inhibition of aquaporin-3 water channel in the colon induces diarrhea. Biol Pharm Bull 35(6):957–962
- 36. Ikarashi N (2012) The elucidation of the function and the expression control mechanism of aquaporin-3 in the colon. Yakugaku zasshi J Pharm Soc Jpn 133(9): 955–961
- 37. Zhang W et al (2011) Knockdown of aquaporin 3 is involved in intestinal barrier integrity impairment. FEBS Lett 585(19):3113–3119
- 38. da Silva IV et al (2020) Aquaporin-7 and aquaporin-12 modulate the inflammatory phenotype of endocrine pancreatic beta-cells. Arch Biochem Biophys 691: 108481
- 39. He X et al (2021) Metformin inhibits MAPK signaling and rescues pancreatic aquaporin 7 expression to induce insulin secretion in type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Biol Chem 297(2):101002
- Maeda N (2012) Implications of aquaglyceroporins 7 and 9 in glycerol metabolism and metabolic syndrome. Mol Asp Med 33(5):665–675
- 41. Portincasa P et al (2008) Aquaporins in the hepatobiliary tract. Which, where and what they do in health and disease. Eur J Clin Investig 38(1):1–10

- Laforenza U, Bottino C, Gastaldi G (2016) Mammalian aquaglyceroporin function in metabolism. Biochim Biophys Acta 1858(1):1–11
- Lebeck J (2014) Metabolic impact of the glycerol channels AQP7 and AQP9 in adipose tissue and liver. J Mol Endocrinol 52(2):R165–R178
- 44. Maeda N, Funahashi T, Shimomura I (2008) Metabolic impact of adipose and hepatic glycerol channels aquaporin 7 and aquaporin 9. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab 4(11):627–634
- 45. Ribatti D et al (2014) Aquaporins in cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1550–1553
- 46. Sun WJ et al (2016) Expression of AQP1 was associated with apoptosis and survival of patients in gastric adenocarcinoma. Dig Surg 33(3):190–196
- Huang Y-H et al (2013) Aquaporin 5 promotes the proliferation and migration of human gastric carcinoma cells. Tumor Biol 34(3):1743–1751
- 48. Jiang B et al (2014) miR-874 inhibits cell proliferation, migration and invasion through targeting aquaporin-3 in gastric cancer. J Gastroenterol 49(6):1011–1025
- 49. Qian Y et al (2020) AQP9 suppresses hepatocellular carcinoma cell invasion through inhibition of hypoxiainducible factor 1alpha expression under hypoxia. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 35(11):1990–1997
- 50. Ohta E et al (2009) Pancreas-specific aquaporin 12 null mice showed increased susceptibility to caeruleininduced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 297(6):C1368–C1378
- 51. Huebert RC et al (2011) Aquaporin-1 promotes angiogenesis, fibrosis, and portal hypertension through mechanisms dependent on osmotically sensitive microRNAs. Am J Pathol 179(4):1851–1860
- 52. Wang L et al (2019) Aquaporin 4 deficiency alleviates experimental colitis in mice. FASEB J 33(8): 8935–8944
- 53. Zhao G et al (2014) Aquaporin 3 and 8 are downregulated in TNBS-induced rat colitis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 443(1):161–166
- 54. Escudero-Hernandez C et al (2020) The water channel aquaporin 8 is a critical regulator of intestinal fluid homeostasis in collagenous colitis. J Crohns Colitis 14(7):962–973

Abstract

There are at least eight aquaporins (AQPs) expressed in the kidney. Including AQP1 expressed in proximal tubules, thin descending limb of Henle and vasa recta; AQP2, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, and AQP6 expressed in collecting ducts; AQP7 expressed in proximal tubules; AQP8 expressed in proximal tubules and collecting ducts; and AQP11 expressed in the endoplasmic reticulum of proximal tubular epithelial cells. Over years, researchers have constructed different AQP knockout mice and explored the effect of AQP knockout on kidney function. Thus, the roles of AQPs in renal physiology are revealed, providing very useful addressing information for fundamental questions about transepithelial water transport and the mechanism of near isoosmolar fluid reabsorption. This chapter introduces the

W. Wang

ney and their roles in different kidney diseases to reveal the prospects of AQPs in further basic and clinical studies.

localization and function of AQPs in the kid-

Keywords

Water · Urine concentrating mechanism · Polyuria · Knockout mouse · NDI

11.1 Introduction

The urinary system includes the kidneys, ureters, bladder, and urethra. The upper urinary tract is composed of kidneys, while the lower urinary tract is composed of other structures [1]. Urine formed in the kidneys flows into the renal pelvis, ureters, and bladder. Finally, the urine stored in the bladder is expelled through the urethra. Throughout the urinary system, the kidney is the that reabsorbs central organ water and concentrates urine.

The kidneys concentrate and dilute urine by regulating water excretion and reabsorption. The water permeability of the proximal tubules, descending limbs of Henle, late distal tubules, and collecting ducts are important during water excretion and reabsorption. Conversely, those persistently impermeable segments such as ascending limbs of Henle are also required to establish osmotic gradients from the renal cortex to the inner medulla. Antidiuretic hormone



Aquaporins in Urinary System



Z. Qiu · Y. Li

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

T. Jiang

College of Basic Medicine, Beihua University, Jilin, China

Beijing Research Institute of Chinese Medicine, Beijing University of Chinese Medicine, Beijing, P.R. China

B. Yang (\boxtimes) School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), Aquaporins, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_11

(ADH) alters the water permeability of late distal tubules and collecting ducts, which modulates urine concentration.

During urine concentration and dilution, the water permeability of certain segments of renal tubules, collecting ducts, and vasa recta are mediated by aquaporins (AQPs), the water channels in the plasma membrane of epithelial and endothelial cells.

11.2 Expression and Localization of AQPs in Urinary System

Kidney expresses at least nine AQPs, including AQP1~8 and AQP 11. AQP1 is expressed in the proximal tubule, thin descending limb of Henle, and vasa recta, AQP2~6 are expressed in the collecting duct, AQP7 is expressed in the proximal tubule, AQP8 is expressed in the proximal tubule and collecting duct, and AQP11 is expressed in the endoplasmic reticulum of proximal tubule cells (Fig. 11.1) [2–6].

Interestingly, studies reported that AQP2 and AQP3 could transport water and solutes in urothelium, although mammalian urothelium is



Fig. 11.1 Expression of AQPs in kidney. AQP1 in the proximal tubule, thin descending limb of Henle, and vasa recta; AQP2-6 in the collecting duct; AQP7 in the proximal tubule; AQP8 in the proximal tubule and collecting duct and AQP11 in the endoplasmic reticulum of proximal tubule

generally regarded as a urine componentimpermeable barrier [7, 8].

11.2.1 AQP1

AQP1 is expressed at the apical and basolateral plasma membranes of the proximal tubule and the thin descending limb of Henle (TDLH), and the microvascular endothelium of the descending vasa recta (DVR) of medulla [9, 10]. In details, AQP1 is localized in the apical and basolateral membranes of epithelial cells from S1 (except for the earliest part of S1) to S3 [11, 12]. In ureter and bladder, AQP1 is also localized in capillary endothelial cells and arteriole endothelial cells [7, 13].

11.2.2 AQP2

AQP2 is expressed at the principal cells of collecting duct, and localized from the connecting tubule through the papillary duct. In detail, AQP2 traffics between the intracellular vesicular compartment and the apical plasma membrane of the cell, which is regulated by vasopressin [14–16]. In ureter and bladder, AQP2 is circumferentially localized in the epithelial cell membranes (except for the apical membrane of the epithelial cells adjacent to the lumens) [17].

11.2.3 AQP3

AQP3 is expressed at the basolateral membrane of collecting duct epithelium in cortex and outer medulla [18]. In the basal and intermediate layers of urothelium, AQP3 is also expressed intensely at cell borders [17, 19].

11.2.4 AQP4

AQP4 is expressed at the basolateral membrane of epithelial cell and is localized in the epithelium of inner medullary collecting duct and the S3 region of proximal tubule [20–23]. The rat AQP4 expressed by Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells will form orthogonal arrays of particles (OAPs) in basolateral membrane, which could be found by freeze-fracture electron microscopy (Fig. 11.2) [23, 24].

11.2.5 AQP5

AQP5 is expressed at the apical membrane of type B intercalated cells in collecting duct [25].

11.2.6 AQP6

AQP6 is expressed primarily at the membrane of the intracellular vesicles of type A intercalated cells and is localized in the collecting duct [26]. And some AQP6 is colocalized with H⁺-ATPase [27].

11.2.7 AQP7

AQP7 is expressed at the apical membrane of epithelial cell in the S3 segment of proximal straight tubules [28, 29].

11.2.8 AQP8

AQP8 is expressed in the apical, central, and basal cytoplasmic domains of epithelial cell in proximal tubule and collecting ducts [30].

11.2.9 AQP9

AQP9 is only found in the urinary concentration system of birds [31].

11.2.10 AQP11

As an unorthodox AQP, AQP11 is expressed at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) [32, 33] of epithelial cells in the proximal tubules [34].

11.3 Functions of AQPs in Urinary System

11.3.1 AQP1

As early as 1998, Verkman's group constructed AQP1 knockout mice. Except for mild growth retardation, there was no significant difference between AQP1 knockout mice and wild-type mice in survival, gross physical appearance, and organ morphology [35–39].

Further, Verkman's group investigated the effect of AQP1 knockout on water permeability of proximal tubule. They used a raffinose gradient to drive water out of the tubule lumen and measured transepithelial osmotic water permeability (P_f) in isolated microperfused S2 segments of proximal tubule. Results showed that the P_f value of AQP1 knockout mice was nearly five-fold lower than that of wild-type mice. It suggested that in the perfused S2 segment of the proximal tubule, water transport was primarily transcellular, and this process was mediated by AQP1.

Stop-flow measurements also showed that the purified apical plasma membrane vesicles isolated from proximal tubules of AQP1 knockout mice had nine-fold lower P_f values at 10 °C than that of wild-type mice. Moreover, this low water permeability in vesicles of AQP1 mice was not affected by mercurial agents. AQP1 knockout mice had a P_f value of 0.033 cm/s, and if assuming a folding factor of about 10 to account for membrane redundancy in the proximal tubule, and equal apical and basolateral membrane water permeability, then at 37 °C, the intrinsic membrane P_f was about 0.006 cm/s. Such low water permeability was almost identical to that of the lipid portion of the membrane. Thus, these findings suggested that the water permeability of the proximal tubule was mainly mediated by AQP1 and that other aquaporins or non-aquaporin transporters represented little influence on the water permeability of this tubular segment. In addition, it also indicated that osmotically driven paracellular transepithelial water transport in proximal tubule was less than 20%.



Fig. 11.2 Freeze-fracture electron micrographs of collecting duct principal cell basolateral plasma membranes. (a) OAPs in the basolateral membrane P-face of a collecting duct principal cell. (b) E-face of

the basolateral plasma membrane of a collecting duct principal cell showing the appearance of imprints left in this membrane leaflet by the P-face OAP arrays (Data cited from [24])

The urinary flow rate was significantly increased in AQP1 knockout mice despite normal distal delivery, suggesting that AQP1 knockout induced diuresis was primarily due to decreased fluid absorption in the collecting ducts. Since AQP1 is highly expressed in TDLH and DVR under normal physiological condition, AQP1 knockout may result in a defective countercurrent mechanism that prevented the formation of a hyperosmolar medullary interstitium. Consistent with this speculation, it is found that in water-deprived AQP1 knockout mice, dDAVP stimulation made urinary and medullary interstitial osmolality nearly equal, but not increased urine osmolality [40]. However, unlike nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI), AQP1 knockout mice did not experience sharp drop in urine osmolarity that NDI mice did, although it had significantly increased urine output. AQP1 knockout mice had slightly concentrated urine due to functional salt transporters and waterpermeable collecting ducts.

To directly explore the effect of AQP1 on water transepithelial transport in TDLH, Chou et al. compared the P_f values of isolated perfused segments of TDLH from wild-type and AQP1 knockout mice. Results showed that P_f values were significantly reduced in AQP1 knockout mice (wild-type mice, 0.26 cm/s; AQP1 knockout mice, 0.031 cm/s) [41]. Indicating that AQP1 is the principal water channel in the TDLH, and the osmotic equilibration along the TDLH

maintained by AQP1-mediated water transport plays a key role in the renal countercurrent concentration mechanism.

How much water reabsorption and solute entry contribute to the osmotic equilibrium along the TDLH has been debated [42]. Loss of AQP1 resulted in a severe defect in urine concentration capacity and reduced TDLH water permeability, suggesting that high water permeability in TDLH is required for urine concentration. Although it has not been demonstrated whether TDLH are permeable to NaCl and urea, they are unlikely to be affected by AQP1 expression levels, as AQP1 has been shown to be impermeable to NaCl or urea. Thus, these findings suggested that osmotic water transported out of the TDLH lumen was important for the countercurrent proliferation mechanism and that solute entry is not sufficient to form the maximum concentration of urine.

To further determine whether AQP1 is necessary for urine concentration, Verkman's group conducted a 36-h water deprivation experiment. The results showed that wild-type mice lost 20-22% of body weight with mean serum osmolality of 311-325 mosm/kg H₂O after water deprivation. The average urine osmolality in wild-type mice increased from 1400 mosm/kg H₂O to 3000 mosm/kg H₂O after water deprivation. But it remained active, which was no different from that before water deprivation. In contrast, AQP1 knockout mice lost 35% of their body weight with mean serum osmolality of 517 mosm/kg H₂O after water deprivation. The osmolality gradient cannot be established without AQP1 (Fig. 11.3); therefore, the urine osmolarity of AQP1 knockout mice was very low (only 580–610 mosm/kg H₂O) and did not increase after water deprivation. Besides, four out of five AQP1 knockout mice had low concentrations of sodium (less than 10 mM) in their urine. AQP1 knockout mice were unresponsive and became lethargic after water deprivation. Intraperitoneal injection of V2 receptor agonist dDAVP did not restore the urine osmolality of AQP1 knockout mice, indicating that the decrease in urine osmolality induced by AQP1 dysfunction was related to kidney but not central osmoreceptor sensing.

In summary, the inability of AQP1 knockout mice to form concentrated urine may be caused by defects in synergism. After AQP1 knockout, the permeability of TDLH and DVR is reduced and the proximal tubules are unable to reabsorb water, leading to fluid overload in the distal nephron and damage to the medullary countercurrent multiplication mechanism [43, 44].

11.3.2 AQP2

AQP2 is localized mainly in intracellular vesicles of collecting duct epithelial cells in the basal state. Upon stimulation with ADH, AOP2 is translocated from the intracellular compartment to the apical plasma membrane by exocytic fusion of AQP2-bearing vesicles [45, 46]. The transport of AQP2 to the apical membrane can regulate the water permeability of apical membrane [47-50]. AQP3 and AQP4 are expressed in the basolateral membrane of principal cells. Therefore, once AQP2 is transported to and appears on the apical membrane, water will be reabsorbed easily. Since mutations in AQP2 lead to NDI, AQP2 may be important in urine concentration [51, 52].

Rojek et al. generated a gene-edited mouse with collecting duct-specific knockout of AQP2 while junctional tubules expressing AQP2. These mice were found to have a severe defect in urine concentration ability. In contrast, globally knockout of AQP2 caused severe dehydration, and these mice will die within 2 weeks [53]. These results suggest that AQP2 plays important roles in the kidney.

In normal conditions, AQP2 is stored in intracellular vesicles under water-saturated conditions. However, when dehydration or hypernatremia occur, the secretion of the pituitary antidiuretic hormone arginine vasopressin (AVP) by the pituitary increases. AVP binds to vasopressin V2 receptor in the basolateral membrane, thereby activating the cAMP-PKA signaling pathway [16, 54–56]. This process triggers phosphorylation at serine 256 of the C-terminal AQP2 protein, which promotes AQP2 trafficking to the apical membrane [57–59].

Phosphorylation at serine 256 of AQP2 promotes its transport to the apical membrane upon AVP stimulation [60, 61]. But the localization of AQP2 is also affected by phosphorylation at serine 261, 264, and 269 [62–65].

Phosphoproteomics analysis also showed that AQP2 was phosphorylated at serine 261 in rat inner medullary collecting duct epithelial cells [66, 67]. In addition to inducing monophosphorylation at serine 256, ADH also induced double diphosphorylation at serine 256 and serine 261. These findings indicated that phosphorylation of both sites was involved in AQP2 trafficking [68]. Interestingly, AQP2 phosphorylated at serine 261 was mainly localized intracellularly and distinct from the endoplasmic reticulum, Golgi apparatus, and lysosomes [69]. Phosphorylation at serine 261 does not affect AQP2 regulation and constitutive trafficking [70].

AQP2 also undergoes constitutive recycling, which is independent of vasopressin. Li et al. reported that activation of bile acid receptor Takda G protein-coupled receptor 5 (TGR5) promoted the expression of AQP2 by upregulating PKA signaling pathway, which reversed the defection of urinary concentration in NDI mouse model [71]. Luo et al. reported that hydrogen sulfide (H₂S) activated the cAMP-PKA signaling pathways, which inhibited the downregulation of AQP2 and polyuria in lithium-induced NDI mouse model [72]. Lei et al. identified MnCl₂ as a potent AQP2 trafficking regulator. In LLC-PK1



Fig. 11.3 Osmolality gradient inside or outside the lumen with or without AQP. Top, the osmolality gradient in the lumen was established by water reabsorbing via AQP. Bottom, the osmolality gradient could not be established without AQP

cells, MnCl₂ promoted the internalization and intracellular accumulation of AQP2 without affecting its phosphorylation. But MnCl₂ inhibited vasopressin-induced inhibition of AQP2 phosphorylation at serine-256, -264, and -269 residues and dephosphorylation at serine-261. MnCl₂ promoted the polymerization of F-actin and downregulation of RhoA, which inhibited membrane accumulation of AQP2. In C57BL/6 mice, MnCl₂ treatment caused polyuria and urinary concentration reduction, which could not be corrected by vasopressin [73].

In addition to AVP/cAMP/PKA signaling pathway, expression, phosphorylation, and trafficking of AQP2 are also regulated by other signal pathways. Ando et al. reported that Wnt5a increased the apical membrane localization of AQP2 by activating calcium/calmodulin/ calcineurin signaling pathways, which reversed the decrease of urine osmolality in NDI mouse model [74]. Cheung et al. reported that erlotinib, an epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) inhibitor, promoted the phosphorylation of AQP2 at Ser-256 and Ser-269 and reduced the endocytosis of AQP2, which enhanced the plasma membrane accumulation and water reabsorption function of AOP2 [62]. Jung et al. found that C/EBPB was involved in the transcriptional regulation of CREB on Aqp2, which illustrated that the effect of CREB on Aqp2 was indirect

[75]. Besides, other transcription factors, such as AP-1, NF- κ B and NFAT, also regulate the expression of AQP2 [18].

The redistribution of AQP2 results in increased transcellular water permeability and urine concentration. Once the correct water balance is restored, AQP2 is internalized and redirected to storage vesicles or targeted for degradation through ubiquitin-mediated endocytosis.

11.3.3 AQP3

AQP3 knockout did not affect perinatal survival and postnatal growth of mice. But AQP3 knockdown resulted in a significant increase in fluid consumption and urine production in mice. It is reported that AQP3 knockout mice consumed and excreted ten-fold of fluid than wild-type mice [76]. The mean urine osmolality of AQP3 knockout mice was about 262 mosm/kg H₂O, which was much lower than that of wild-type mice (1270 mosm/kg H₂O). Researchers performed 36-hour water deprivation experiment or dDAVP administration to investigate the urine concentration ability of AQP3 knockout mice. Results showed that urine osmolality in AOP3 knockout mice was significantly increased after water deprivation and dDAVP administration, although the increase was still much smaller than that in wild-type mice. These results indicate that the countercurrent exchange in the kidney of AQP3 knockout mouse remains basically intact, but the osmolality of the renal medulla is lower than that of wild-type mice due to the diuresis washout. These findings suggest that AQP3 deficiency causes NDI by a different mechanism than AQP1 and that dysfunction in both countercurrent exchange and collecting duct can cause NDI [77].

When the osmotic water permeability (P_f) of the basolateral membrane of the cortical collecting duct was measured by spatial filtration microscopy. Results showed that the volume of the cortical collecting duct changed rapidly with a half-time $(t_{1/2})$ for osmotic equilibration of 1.1 s in wild-type mice. However, osmotic equilibration in the collecting ducts of AQP3 knockout mice was markedly slow with a $t_{1/2}$ of 2.7 s. The rate of solution exchange in the tubules of wildtype mice may be underestimated because the time of solution exchange in the system is finite. Therefore, AQP3 knockout resulted in at least a three-fold decrease in water permeability in the basolateral membrane of the cortical collecting duct.

The impaired urine concentration ability of AQP3 knockout mice confirmed that the water permeability of the basolateral membrane of the collecting duct may act as a rate-limiting barrier when AQP3 is absent, suggesting that AQP3-mediated water transport across the basolateral membrane of collecting duct epithelium is important for concentrated urine formation.

11.3.4 AQP4

In the basal state, there was no significant difference in urine osmolality, serum sodium concentration, and serum osmolality between AQP4 knockout mice and wild-type mice [78, 79]. However, the results of 36-hour water deprivation experiment showed that the maximum urine osmolality of AQP4 knockout mice decreased significantly after water deprivation, and desmopressin could not effectively restore the osmolality of QP4 knockout mice

[80, 81]. These findings suggest that AQP4 knockout mice have a mild urine concentrating defect.

The researchers also compared P_f values of perfused IMCD segments isolated from wildtype mice and AQP4 knockout mice. The results showed that in the condition of 18–48 h water deprivation and presence of vasopressin, the transepithelial P_f values of microdissected IMCD in wild-type mice and AQP4 knockout mice were 0.056 cm/s and 0.013 cm/s, respectively. These results suggested that AQP4 was a major player in water movement in the basolateral membrane of IMCD.

Although the water permeability of IMCD in AQP4 knockout mice was greatly reduced, their urine concentration ability was only slightly impaired. This may be related to the normal distribution of water transport along the collecting duct. Because the amount of water reabsorbed by cortical collecting duct is far more than that of medullary collecting duct [82], and AQP4 is mainly expressed in medullary collecting duct. Therefore, the reduction in water absorption caused by AQP4 knockdown is limited.

11.3.5 AQP5

There was no difference in renal function between AQP5 knockout mice and wild-type mice [83]. Therefore, the role of AQP5 in the kidney remains to be explored.

11.3.6 AQP6

Although AQP6 is a classical aquaporin, it is quite different from other aquaporins. Hg^{2+} , a well-known AQP inhibitor, causes aquaporin dysfunction, but increases the permeability of AQP6 to water and anions. In addition, acidic conditions also induce enhanced AQP6 function [84–87]. These phenomena suggest that AQP6 might be involved in the acid secretion process of collecting duct.

However, the role of AQP6-mediated permeability of water and anions in renal tubules remains unclear. Intercalated cells are the main acid-secreting cells in distal tubules and collecting ducts. Intercalated cells contain a large number of mitochondria, which provide energy for cellular activities [88]. Intercalated cells rely on intracellular vesicles containing the H^+ -ATPase to transport H^+ [87]. And AQP6 localizes to these vesicles. It has been found that H⁺-ATPase could be transported from intracellular vesicles to apical membrane in response to acid-base changes. However, AQP6 was not found in the plasma membrane of intercalated cells [89, 90]. These findings suggested that AQP6 functioned only at the intracellular sites. Current opinions suggest that AQP6 may play a role in maintaining acid-base balance in cellular regulation [91, 92], without effects on direct fluid transport in renal tubules. But these views need further confirmation.

11.3.7 AQP7

AQP7 contributed little to the permeability of proximal straight tubes, as the water permeability of the outer medullary vesicles of AQP7 knockout mice was 18×10^{-3} cm/s, it is only slightly lower than that of wild-type mice, which is 20×10^{-3} cm/s [93]. And it is reported that the water permeability of AQP7 in proximal straight tubules is only 1/8 of that of AQP1 protein [35].

It is reported that AQP7 knockout mice did not show defect in urine concentration, but AQP7 knockout significantly increased the urine output of AQP1 knockout mice. The 24-hour urine output of AQP1 knockout mice was about 5.7 mL and the 24-hour urine output of AQP1 and AQP7 double knockout mice was about 7.3 mL. These results suggest that the water permeability of AQP7 in proximal straight tubules contributes to reabsorption.

The serum glycerol concentration of AQP7 knockout mice was about 0.036 mg/ml, which was slightly lower than that of wild-type mice of 0.042 mg/ml. However, the urine glycerol concentration of AQP7 knockout mice was 1.7

mg/ml, much higher than the 0.005 mg/ml of wild-type mice. These results suggested that the primary role of AQP7 in the proximal straight tubules is to reabsorb glycerol. Moreover, there might be no other glycerol reabsorption system in the kidney to complement the impaired glycerol reabsorption caused by AQP7 knockout [94–96]. It also suggested that AQP7 played a secondary role in renal water reabsorption.

Studies also found that AQP7 can penetrate ammonia [97, 98]. However, the physiological role of AQP7-mediated ammonia permeability has not been elucidated. As we know, glutamine metabolism occurs in the proximal tubules, which produces HCO_3^- and NH_4^+ . The HCO_3^- and NH_4^+ will be excreted into the renal tubules, and some NH_4^+ may exit from the proximal tubule cells to the renal tubule as NH_3 , where it is protonated [99]. The researchers speculated that AQP7 may be involved in the secretion of NH_3 and NH_4^+ , thereby mediating tubular regulation of ammonia concentrations on both sides of the membrane over a shorter period of time.

11.3.8 AQP8

AQP8 has no essential role in renal urine concentration function. Studies found that AQP8 knockout did not affect the urine osmolality both in basal and 36-hour water deprivation condition in mice [100]. Researchers generated AQP1 and AQP8 double-knockout mice, and the results showed that there was no significant difference in urine osmolality between AQP1 knockout mice and AQP1 and AQP8 double-knockout mice [98, 101–103]. These findings suggested that AQP8 had no effect on urine concentration.

Besides, Molinas et al. found that AQP8 was expressed in the inner mitochondrial membrane of HK-2 cells. After knockout of AQP8, the rate of ammonia release from HK-2 cells decreased, and the expression of AQP8 in HK-2 cells was significantly upregulated when exposed to acidic medium [104]. These studies suggest that AQP8 may be involved in the transport of ammonia in the kidney.

11.3.9 AQP11

AQP11 is involved in renal oxygen homeostasis. Previous study reported that AQP11 knockout mice showed upregulation of NOX2 and enhancement of oxidative stress in kidney, which accompanied by macrophage infiltration [105]. Moreover, due to severe renal failure, AQP11 knockout mice started dying within 2 weeks, which suggested that this isoform was of fundamental importance [34].

11.4 AQPs in Renal Diseases

11.4.1 Nephrogenic Diabetes Insipidus

AQP2 plays a critical role in the progress of NDI [106]. Acquired NDI is mainly caused by abnormalities of chemical substances and electrolyte, or obstructive uropathy [107–109]. Lithiuminduced NDI is a disorder characterized by the inability of the renal collecting duct to concentrate urine in respond to ADH. Studies found that the expression level of AQP2 was significantly decreased after lithium induction [110-112]. Whereas, the mutation of AQP2 is also an important cause of congenital NDI [113-116]. Two modes of inheritance of AQP2 mutations are known, autosomal recessive and autosomal dominant. In autosomal recessive AQP2 mutation, the AQP2 protein loses its function as a water channel and is mislocalized in the endoplasmic reticulum. In autosomal dominant AQP2 mutation, AQP2 is abnormally localized in intracellular compartments such as the Golgi apparatus, late endosomes, and lysosome, or in the basolateral membrane [76].

Elucidating the regulatory mechanism of AQP2 is of great significance for the treatment of NDI and the development of potential drugs [117]. Therefore, researchers generated an inducible mouse model of recessive NDI by AQP2-T126M gene mutation [118–120]. Western blot results showed that the molecular size of AQP2 bands was about 34~40 kDa (Fig. 11.4a), indicating complex glycosylation of fully

processed AQP2 [121]. In addition, there were also bands of unglycosylated AQP2 (about 29 kDa). However, the AQP2 bands were about 31 kDa in AQP2-T126M mutation mice, which were endoplasmic reticulum-retained, coreglycosylated form of AQP2-T126M. If treated with endoglycosidase H, the 31 kDa bands will largely disappear.

The urine output of AQP2-T126M mutant mice was seven times higher than wild-type mice. After 18 h of water deprivation, the urine osmolality of wild-type mice increased from 1840 mosm/kg H₂O to 2872 mosm/kg H₂O, while that of AQP2 knockout mice did not increase, but that of AQP2-T126M mutant mice increased to 1027 mosm/kg H₂O. These results indicated that AQP2 in AQP2-T126M mutant mice still retained a certain water permeation function. In addition, Hsp90 is a molecular chaperone of AQP2, which can regulate the activity of AQP2. Studies have shown that the HSP90 inhibitor 17-AAG can partially reverse the increased urine output induced by AQP2-T126M mutation. These results suggested that Hsp90 inhibitors were potential therapeutics for NDI (Fig. 11.4b, c) [121].

PKA signaling pathway was found to play an important role in regulating AQP2 in NDI. Genetic or pharmacological inhibition on adenylate cyclase 6 or glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK3 β) significantly decreased the level of cAMP, which downregulated AQP2 and caused NDI [122, 123]. Ando et al. reported that 3,3'-diamino-4,4'-dihydroxydiphenylmethane

(FMP-API-1) and its derivatives showed inhibitory effect on NDI through upregulating AQP2 by activating PKA [124]. Gao et al. reported that prostaglandin E2 receptor EP4 decreased AQP2 expression by activating cAMP-PKA pathways in renal collecting ducts, which impaired urinary concentration and caused NDI [125]. These findings implied that PKA signaling pathway was potential target for NDI treatment. However, inhibition of cAMP-PKA pathways not only exhibited limited efficacy but also accompanied with a large number of side effects, denying its potential in NDI treatment [18].



AQP2 is also regulated by many other factors. Suzuki et al. reported that in the $Keap1^{-/-}$; $Nrf2^{flox/flox}$: K5-Cre mice, dysfunction of KEAP1 caused the abnormal activation of NRF2 in the kidney, which downregulated AQP2 and led to defects in water reabsorption. These data suggested that abnormal activation of NRF2 in the kidney caused NDI by reducing AQP2 expression [126]. Hatem-Vaquero et al. reported that integrin-linked kinase (ILK), as a scaffold protein that linking ECM to intracellular signaling pathway, upregulated AQP2 by activating ILK/GSK36/NFAT signaling pathways. Dysfunction of ILK caused NDI. These findings

suggested that regulating ECM may be an effective therapy for NDI [127]. Bonfrate et al. found that statins could upregulate the expression of AQP2 in the kidney, which increased water reabsorption and remedied NDI [128].

In addition, deficiency of AQP1, AQP3, or AQP4 causes NDI in mouse models. AQP1 knockout mice showed increased urinary flow rates with low urinary osmolality [35]. The diuresis of AQP1 knockout mice came mainly from the reduced fluid absorption in the proximal tubule [35]. Therefore, there was no abnormality found in AQP1-deficient human patients not subjected to water-deprivation stress [129]. AQP3 null mice

Fig. 11.4 17-AAG

urinary concentrating

Representative Western

Western blots of AQP2

protein from the kidney

17-AAG. (c) Urine osmolality in wild-type,

[121])

mutant mice. (a)

showed polyuric and collecting duct function defect. But the countercurrent exchange in the kidney of AQP3 knockout mouse is basically intact, although diuresis washout made medullary interstitial osmolalities lower than that in wild-type mouse [76, 77]. AQP4 deficiency caused very mild defect in urine-concentrating ability, although the water permeability of IMCD was greatly reduced [78–81].

11.4.2 Polycystic Kidney Disease

Autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD) is a human inherited disease with an estimated prevalence of between one in 2500 to one in 1000 individuals. It is characterized by progressive enlargement of fluid-filled cysts derived from renal tubular epithelial cells. Massive cysts gradually compress renal parenchyma, destroy the normal renal structures, and eventually cause the loss of kidney function. The formation and growth of renal cysts are mainly caused by the abnormal proliferation of cyst epithelial cells and the secretion of fluid, but the underlying mechanism still need to be clarified.

In human ADPKD patients, AQP1 was found to be expressed in 71% of renal cyst epithelial cells, and 44% of them were derived from proximal tubules [130]. Wang et al. found that AQP1 was important in retarding renal cyst expansion [131]. AQP1 knockout significantly promoted renal cyst formation and growth in kidneyspecific *Pkd1* knockout mouse (Fig. 11.5a). And the excess cysts were concentrated in proximal tubule. The MDCK cyst model is an in vitro model that simulates the formation and growth of renal cysts. It is reported that overexpression of AQP1 in MDCK cells significantly inhibited MDCK cyst formation in MDCK cyst model (Fig. 11.5b).

The inhibitory effect of AQP1 on cyst formation and growth may be derived from its inhibitory effect on β -catenin and cyclin D1, which leads to the downregulation of Wnt signaling pathway. The results of co-immunoprecipitation suggested that AQP1 could interact with β -catenin, GSK3 β , LRP6, and Axin1. And subcellular fractionation experiments also showed that β -catenin, GSK3 β , and Axin1 co-existed in the cytosolic and membrane fractions, whereas LRP6 and AQP1 were detected only in the membrane fractions (Fig. 11.5c).

It is hypothesized that the interactions between AQP1 and GSK3β, βLRP6, Axin1, serine/threonine kinases (CK1), APC could stabilize "destruction signaling complex" on the plasma membrane (Fig. 11.5d). These processes proβ-catenin phosphorylation. β-TrCP moted recognizes and ubiquitinates phosphorylated β -catenin, causing β -catenin degradation. AQP1 knockout decreased the stability of "destruction signaling complex," which blocked the ubiquitination and degradation of β -catenin. Excessive β -catenin will be translocated into the nucleus and found a β -catenin/TCF complex by binding to TCF, which promoted the transcription of Wnt target genes. These findings suggested that AQP1 may be a therapeutic target for ADPKD.

It is found that AQP2 was expressed in two-thirds of the cyst epithelial cells [132, 133], and AQP2 dysregulation occurs in ADPKD [16]. Aboudehen et al. reported that in the HIF-1 α mutated mice, AQP2 was overexpressed and mislocalized in the collecting duct cell cytoplasm, which promoted renal cyst formation and urinary concentration defect [134]. Noitem et al. reported that steviol facilitated the cyst growth by downregulating AQP2 [135]. These findings implied the potential role of AQP2 in ADPKD treatment.

AQP3 plays an important role in promoting the progress of ADPKD. It was reported that in the MDCK cyst model, overexpression of AQP3 significantly upregulated the expression of HIF1and glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) α (Fig. 11.6a), which promoted glucose uptake and accelerated cyst expansion (Fig. 11.6b). Consistent with these, in kidney-specific Pkd1 knockout mouse model and inducible Pkd1 knockout mouse model, AQP3 knockout significantly reduced the kidney volumes and renal cyst indices (Fig. 11.6c). Moreover, AOP3 Fig. 11.5 AQP1 inhibits renal cyst development in polycystic kidney disease. (a) Representative images of wild-type, $Pkd1^{-/-}$ and Aqp1^{-/-}; Pkd1^{-/-} kidneys. (b) Representative images of MDCK cysts formed by non-transfected MDCK cells and AQP1-MDCK cells. (c) Representative coimmunoprecipitation images of AQP1, β-catenin, GSK3b, LRP6, and Axin1 in AQP1-MDCK cells. (d) Schematic of proposed β-catenin regulation by AQP1. (Data cited from [131])



dysfunction significantly reduced ATP content in the kidney of *Pkd1* knockout mouse model (Fig. 11.6c), which promoted the phosphorylation of AMPK and dephosphorylation of ERK and mTOR. These processes finally retarded renal cyst development (Fig. 11.6e–g) [136].

Studies have shown that AQP11 knockout mice exhibited the same phenotype of enlarged kidneys, polycystic, and anemia as human PKD patients. However, renal cysts of AQP11 knockout mice mainly generated form cortex but no medulla (AQP11 is highly expressed in cortex) [137].

It is reported that AQP11 knockout mice showed vacuolization and ER lumen enlargement in proximal tubule cells [34]. Among these abnormal cells, there were a large number of TUNELpositive cells and cleaved caspase-3-positive cells, suggesting an enhancement of apoptosis [138]. In the abnormal ER, the expression of ER stress-related genes such as Hspa5 and Hsp90b1 were significantly increased, suggesting ER stress. In addition, the expression of Ki-67 and epidermal growth factor receptor were also significantly increased, suggesting an abnormality in cell proliferation. Atochina et al. also reported that in the kidneys of *AQP11* knockout mice, the expression of ER stress marker Bip and apoptosis marker cleaved caspase-3 were significantly increased, accompanied by mitochondrial damage [139]. These results suggest that AQP11 knockout causes ER stress which induces renal injury.

Besides, Inoue et al. found significant upregulation of PC1 and significant downregulation of PC2 in the kidneys of AQP11 knockout mice, which were accompanied by a significant increase in primary cilia of Fig. 11.6 AQP3 promotes renal cyst development in polycystic kidney disease. (a) Representative Western blots of HIF1 and GLUT1 protein from *Pkd1*^{-/-}; $Aqp3^{+/+}$ and $Pkd1^{-/-}$; $Aqp3^{-/-}$ mice. (b) MDCK cysts formed by normal MDCK cells and AQP3transfected MDCK cells. (c) Representative images of wild-type, $Aqp3^{-/-}$, $Pkd1^{-/-}$ and $Pkd1^{-/-}$; $Aqp3^{-/-}$ mouse kidneys. (**d**) ATP content in the kidney of $Pkd1^{-/-}$; $Aqp3^{+/+}$ and $Pkd1^{-/-}$; $Aqp3^{-/-}$ mice. (e) Representative western blots of AMPK and p-AMPK in the kidney of wild-type, Aqp3^{-/-}, Pkd1^{-/-} and $Pkd1^{-/-}$; $Aqp3^{-/-}$ mice. (f) Immunoblots of ERK, p-ERK, S6 and p-S6 in the kidney of wild-type, $Aqp3^{-/-}$, $Pkd1^{-/-}$ and $Pkd1^{-/-}; Aqp3^{-/-}$ mice. (g) The suggested mechanism of AQP3 in promoting the progress of ADPKD. (Data cited from [136])



proximal tubule epithelial cells, similar to the phenotype observed in polycystic kidney [33]. These findings suggest that ER dysfunction may induce abnormal N-glycosylation of PC1, leading to impaired transport of PC1 to the cilia. And AQP11 knockout may lead to polycystic kidney by affecting the function of PC1 [140]. However, how AQP11 affects the progression of ADPKD is still unclear. Further elucidation of the function of AQP11 is expected to provide a new idea for the study of ADPKD.

11.4.3 Acute Kidney Injury

AQP1 plays a functional role in acute kidney injury (AKI). Wang et al. reported that loss of AQP1 promoted the endotoxin-induced acute kidney injury in AQP1 knockout mice [141]. Liu et al. reported that macrophage M2 polarization was likely the cellular mechanism for the anti-AKI property of AQP1, and that PI3K activation was involved in AQP1-induced M2 phenotype switch [142].

AQP2 plays a functional role in renal ischemia/reperfusion (I/R) injury-induced AKI. Hussein et al. reported that the expression of AQP2 was decreased in I/R mice, which caused urinary concentration defect [143]. Asvapromtada et al. reported that in the bilateral and unilateral renal I/R rats, release of urinary exosomal AQP2 was decreased [144]. Fan et al. reported that AQP2 was decreased as the occurrence of pyroptosis in renal I/R mouse model and overexpressed AQP2 in the HK-2 cells partially reversed hypoxia-reoxygenation-induced pyroptosis [145]. Besides, the urinary AQP2 level is a potential biomarker of AKI in coronary care unit patients with acute decompensated heart failure [146].

AQP3 was involved in I/R-induced kidney injury. Lei et al. reported that 25 min of I/R did not result in abnormal changes in the kidneys of wild-type mice. But the levels of serum creatinine, urea, and LDH in AQP3 knockout mice were significantly increased after I/R, and the contents of MPO and MDA in the kidney were also increased, while SOD activity was decreased. HE staining showed no obvious change in the kidneys of wild-type mice after I/ R. But dilated lumens of collecting ducts, incomplete tube walls, and swollen epithelial cells were found in AQP3 knockout mice after I/R (Fig. 11.7a). F4/80 staining showed that the infiltration of macrophages in collecting ducts was significantly increased in AQP3 knockout mice after I/R. TUNEL staining showed that AQP3 knockout significantly enhanced I/R-induced apoptosis. Consistent with this, the ratio of Bax to Bcl-2, cleaved-caspase-3 to caspase-3, and p-p53 to p53 heightened by I/R were also enhanced in AQP3 knockout mice (Fig. 11.7b). AQP3 knockout downregulated the MAPK signaling pathway in physiological conditions, but it enhanced the I/R-induced abnormal activation of MAPK signaling pathway (Fig. 11.7c). Similarly, AQP3 promoted MDCK cell proliferation and migration in the basic condition. Overexpression of AQP3 significantly alleviated the hypoxia/ reoxygenation-induced cell death by reducing the ratios of Bax to Bcl-2, cleaved-Caspase-3 to Caspase-3, and p-p53 to p53 and suppressing apoptosis. At the same time, AQP3 enhanced the activity of MAPK signaling pathway in MDCK cells and inhibited the changes of ERK,

P38 and JNK caused by hypoxia/reoxygenation or cobalt chloride stimulation (Fig. 11.7d) [147].

Besides, a report showed that AQP3 dysfunction occurred in cisplatin-induced kidney injury animal model [148].

11.4.4 Epithelial–Mesenchymal Transition and Fibrosis

AQP1 is involved in the process of epithelial– mesenchymal transition (EMT). Li et al. reported that, in HK-2 cells, aristolochic acid I (AA-I) induced EMT by activating TGF- β /Smad-independent signaling pathways, including β -catenin, Ras-Raf-ERK1/2 signaling pathways. These processes upregulated the expression of AQP1, which could be reversed by ERK1/2 inhibitor PD98059 [149]. Lovisa et al. reported that AQP1 was down-regulated in the kidneys of unilateral ureteral obstruction (UUO) mice, which could be reversed by suppressing EMT. These findings supported the important role of AQP1 in EMT [150].

AQP2 has been proven to function in UUO-induced renal fibrosis. Ampawong et al. that AQP2 was upregulated in reported hydronephrosis mice [151]. Wang et al. reported that the downregulation of AQP2 in UUO mouse contributed to the urinary concentrating defect [152]. Activating AQP2 and AQP4 by cholecalciferol cholesterol emulsion also significantly inhibited UUO-induced renal fibrosis [153]. Therefore, activators that target to AQP2 have enormous potential in renal fibrosis treatment.

AQP4 plays a functional role in promoting renal fibrosis. Liu et al. reported that AQP4 was upregulated in UUO animal models. Cholecalciferol cholesterol emulsion significantly suppressed the expression of AQP4, which retarded UUO-induced renal fibrosis. These results implied a functional role of AQP4 in promoting renal fibrosis [153]. MacManes et al. reported that AQP4 was downregulated in a desert-adapted animal model with acute dehydration, suggesting that AQP4 might prevent kidney injury by handling water [154].



In addition, studies have confirmed that the expression level of AQP4 is negatively correlated with the degree of renal injury [155]. AQP4 was upregulated and AQP1 and AQP2 were downregulated in the salt-sensitive hypertension patients [156].

11.4.5 Tumors

AQP1 has been shown to be associated with a varity of tumors, especially those originating in water-permeable organs, such as kidney and bladder [157–159]. It has been confirmed as an enhancer of cell growth and migration, which promotes tumor angiogenesis [160, 161]. Because

of the heterogeneity of its distribution and expression, AQP1 could be used as a biomarker of tumors [162, 163].

AQP3 plays an important role in tumor. Yu et al. reported that AQP3 was upregulated in arsenical cancers and arsenic-treated keratinocytes, accompanied by an increase of autophagy flux. Inhibiting AQP3 by aquaporin inhibitors AgNO₃ or RNA interference significantly suppressed the arsenic-induced autophagy, implying the functional role of AQP3 in promoting autophagy [164].

Studies have shown that the expression of AQP6 changes with the development of renal cell carcinoma (RCC) and oncocytoma, suggesting that AQP6 could be used as a diagnostic marker for renal cancer [165, 166].

11.4.6 Pyelonephritis and IgA Nephropathy

Increase of urinary AQP2 excretion was found in pyelonephritis and IgA nephropathy patients. The reduction of AQP2 was regarded as the main cause of polyuria [167, 168]. Landegren et al. reported that targeting AQP2 or its upstream molecules by autoantibodies resulted in tubulointerstitial nephritis in patients with autoimmune diseases [169], suggesting AQP2 as the therapeutic targets for these diseases.

11.4.7 Chronic Kidney Diseases

AQP5 may play a functional role in diabetic nephropathy (DN). AQP5 was found in kidney biopsies from ND patients, while was not found in normal controls [170]. Mechanistic studies suggest that upregulated AQP5 may lead to polyuria by affecting AQP2 membrane localization. These results suggest that AQP5 in urine may serve as a biomarker of ND [171].

DN is also affected by AQP11. The results of a prospective cohort study on patients with DN suggest that AQP11 rs2276415 variant affects the prognosis of DN patients. The integrity of AQP11 function dose-dependently affects

cumulative events-free survival, in which the A allele of AQP11 gene (GA + AA) increased the risk of CKD progression [172].

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 81620108029, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- 1. Field M, Pollock C, Harris D (2011) Basic science and clinical conditions. Renal Syst 2011:1-44
- Kortenoeven MLA, Fenton RA (2014) Renal aquaporins and water balance disorders. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840:1533–1549
- Michalek K (2016) Aquaglyceroporins in the kidney: present state of knowledge and prospects. J Physiol Pharmacol 67:185–193
- Nielsen S, Frør J, Knepper MA (1998) Renal aquaporins: key roles in water balance and water balance disorders. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 7: 509–516
- Verkman AS (1998) Role of aquaporin water channels in kidney and lung. Am J Med Sci 316: 310–320
- Yamamoto T, Sasaki S (1998) Aquaporins in the kidney: emerging new aspects. Kidney Int 54:1041– 1051
- Spector DA, Wade JB, Dillow R, Steplock DA, Weinman EJ (2002) Expression, localization, and regulation of aquaporin-1 to -3 in rat urothelia. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 282:1034–1042
- Spector DA, Yang Q, Liu J, Wade JB (2004) Expression, localization, and regulation of urea transporter B in rat urothelia. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 287: F102–F1F8
- Verkman AS, Shi LB, Frigeri A, Hasegawa H, Farinas J, Mitra A, Skach W, Brown D, Van Hoek AN, Ma T (1995) Structure and function of kidney water channels. Kidney Int 48:1069–1081
- Seyahian EA, Cacciagiu L, Damiano AE, Zotta E (2020) AQP1 expression in the proximal tubule of diabetic rat kidney. Heliyon 6:e03192
- 11. Nielsen S, Pallone T, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Agre P, Maunsbach AB (1995) Aquaporin-1 water channels in short and long loop descending thin limbs and in descending vasa recta in rat kidney. Am J Physiol Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 268:1023– 1037
- Maeda Y, Smith BL, Agre P, Knepper MA (1995) Quantification of aquaporin-CHIP water channel protein in microdissected renal tubules by fluorescencebased ELISA. J Clin Investig 95:422–428
- Mobasheri A, Marples D (2004) Expression of the AQP-1 water channel in normal human tissues: a

semiquantitative study using tissue microarray technology. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286:529–537

- Christensen BM, Marples D, Jensen UB, Frøkiaer J, Sheikh-Hamad D, Knepper M, Nielsen S (1998) Acute effects of vasopressin V2-receptor antagonist on kidney AQP2 expression and subcellular distribution. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 275:285–297
- Marples D, Knepper MA, Christensen EI, Nielsen S (1995) Redistribution of aquaporin-2 water channels induced by vasopressin in rat kidney inner medullary collecting duct. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 269:655– 664
- Olesen ETB, Fenton RA (2021) Aquaporin 2 regulation: implications for water balance and polycystic kidney diseases. Nat Rev Nephrol 17:765–781
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36:1–14
- He J, Yang B (2019) Aquaporins in renal diseases. Int J Mol Sci 20:366
- Rubenwolf PC, Georgopoulos NT, Clements LA, Feather S, Holland P, Thomas DFM, Southgate J (2009) Expression and localisation of aquaporin water channels in human urothelium in situ and in vitro. Eur Urol 56:1013–1024
- Deen PM, Van Os CH (1998) Epithelial aquaporins. Curr Opin Cell Biol 10:435–442
- 21. Kim YH, Earm JH, Ma T, Verkman AS, Knepper MA, Madsen KM, Kim J (2001) Aquaporin-4 expression in adult and developing mouse and rat kidney. J Am Soc Nephrol 12:1795–1804
- 22. Terris J, Ecelbarger CA, Marples D, Knepper MA, Nielsen S (1995) Distribution of aquaporin-4 water channel expression within rat kidney. Am J Physiol 269:775–785
- 23. Van Hoek AN, Ma T, Yang B, Verkman AS, Brown D (2000) Aquaporin-4 is expressed in basolateral membranes of proximal tubule S3 segments in mouse kidney. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278: 310–316
- 24. Yang B, Brown D, Verkman AS (1996) The mercurial insensitive water channel (AQP-4) forms orthogonal arrays in stably transfected Chinese hamster ovary cells. J Biol Chem 271:4577–4580
- 25. Procino G, Mastrofrancesco L, Sallustio F, Costantino V, Barbieri C, Pisani F, Schena FP, Svelto M, Valenti G (2011) AQP5 is expressed in type-B intercalated cells in the collecting duct system of the rat, mouse and human kidney. Cell Physiol Biochem 28:683–692
- 26. Yasui M, Kwon TH, Knepper MA, Nielsen S, Agre P (1999) Aquaporin-6: an intracellular vesicle water channel protein in renal epithelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:5808–5813
- Yasul M, Hazama A, Kwon TH, Nielsen S, Guggino WB, Agre P (1999) Rapid gating and artion permeability of an intracellular aquaporin. Nature 402:184– 187

- Ishibashi K, Imai M, Sasaki S (2000) Cellular localization of aquaporin 7 in the rat kidney. Exp Nephrol 8:252–257
- Nejsum LN, Elkjar ML, Hager H, Frokiar J, Kwon TH, Nielsen S (2000) Localization of aquaporin-7 in rat and mouse kidney using RT-PCR, immunoblotting, and immunocytochemistry. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 277:164–170
- 30. Elkjær ML, Nejsum LN, Gresz V, Kwon TH, Jensen UB, Frøkiær J, Nielsen S (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-8 in rat kidney, gastrointestinal tract, testis, and airways. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 281:1047–1057
- Nishimura H, Yang Y (2013) Aquaporins in avian kidneys: function and perspectives. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 305:1201–1214
- 32. Ikeda M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Takamatsu N, Taki A, Muta K, Matsushita W, Uechi T, Matsuzaki T, Kenmochi N, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ito K, Ishibashi K (2011) The NPC motif of aquaporin-11, unlike the NPA motif of known aquaporins, is essential for full expression of molecular function. J Biol Chem 286:3342–3350
- 33. Inoue Y, Sohara E, Kobayashi K, Chiga M, Rai T, Ishibashi K, Horie S, Su X, Zhou J, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2014) Aberrant glycosylation and localization of polycystin-1 cause polycystic kidney in an AQP11 knockout model. J Am Soc Nephrol 25:2789–2799
- 34. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-Chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A, Kobayashi K, Ikeda M, Yamamoto T, Verkman A, Kusano E, Ookawara S, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25:7770–7779
- 35. Ma T, Yang B, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (1998) Severely impaired urinary concentrating ability in transgenic mice lacking aquaporin-1 water channels. J Biol Chem 273: 4296–4299
- 36. Schnermann J, Chou CL, Ma T, Traynor T, Knepper MA, Verkman AS (1998) Defective proximal tubular fluid reabsorption in transgenic aquaporin-1 null mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:9660–9664
- Verkman AS (2008) Dissecting the roles of aquaporins in renal pathophysiology using transgenic mice. Semin Nephrol 28:217–226
- 38. Yang B, Folkesson HG, Yang J, Matthay MA, Ma T, Verkman AS (1999) Reduced osmotic water permeability of the peritoneal barrier in aquaporin-1 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 276:76–81
- 39. Yang B, Ma T, Dong JY, Verkman AS (2000) Partial correction of the urinary concentrating defect in aquaporin-1 null mice by adenovirus-mediated gene delivery. Hum Gene Ther 11:567–575
- Cai Q, McReynolds MR, Keck M, Greer KA, Hoying JB, Brooks HL (2007) Vasopressin receptor subtype 2 activation increases cell proliferation in the renal

medulla of AQP1 null mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 293:1858–1864

- 41. Chou CL, Knepper MA, Van Hoek AN, Brown D, Yang B, Ma T, Verkman AS (1999) Reduced water permeability and altered ultrastructure in thin descending limb of Henle in aquaporin-1 null mice. J Clin Investig 103:491–496
- 42. Moore LC, Marsh DJ (1980) How descending limb of Henle's loop permeability affects hypertonic urine formation. Am J Physiol Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 8:57–71
- Knepper MA (1997) Molecular physiology of urinary concentrating mechanism: regulation of aquaporin water channels by vasopressin. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 272:3–12
- 44. Jen JF, Stephenson JL (1994) Externally driven countercurrent multiplication in a mathematical model of the urinary concentrating mechanism of the renal inner medulla. Bull Math Biol 56:491–514
- 45. Tajika Y, Matsuzaki T, Suzuki T, Aoki T, Hagiwara H, Tanaka S, Kominami E, Takata K (2002) Immunohistochemical characterization of the intracellular pool of water channel aquaporin-2 in the rat kidney. Anat Sci Int 77:189–195
- 46. Wu Q, Moeller HB, Stevens DA, Sanchez-Hodge R, Childers G, Kortenoeven MLA, Cheng L, Rosenbaek LL, Rubel C, Patterson C, Pisitkun T, Schisler JC, Fenton RA (2018) CHIP regulates aquaporin-2quality control and body water homeostasis. J Am Soc Nephrol 29:936–948
- Noda Y, Sasaki S (2006) Regulation of aquaporin-2 trafficking and its binding protein complex. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1758:1117–1125
- Zhang XY, Wang B, Guan YF (2016) Nuclear receptor regulation of aquaporin-2 in the kidney. Int J Mol Sci 17:1105
- 49. Trimpert C, Wesche D, de Groot T, Pimentel Rodriguez MM, Wong V, van den Berg DTM, Cheval L, Ariza CA, Doucet A, Stagljar I, Deen PMT (2017) NDFIP allows NEDD4/NEDD4Linduced AQP2 ubiquitination and degradation. PLoS One 12:e0183774
- 50. Moeller HB, Fuglsang CH, Pedersen CN, Fenton RA (2018) Basolateral cholesterol depletion alters Aquaporin-2 post-translational modifications and disrupts apical plasma membrane targeting. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 495:157–162
- 51. Bichet DG, Bockenhauer D (2016) Genetic forms of nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI): Vasopressin receptor defect (X-linked) and aquaporin defect (autosomal recessive and dominant). Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 30:263–276
- 52. Deen PMT, Verdijk MAJ, Knoers NVAM, Wieringa B, Monnens LAH, Van Os CH, Van Oost BA (1994) Requirement of human renal water channel aquaporin-2 for vasopressin-dependent concentration of urine. Science 264:92–95
- Rojek A, Füchtbauer EM, Kwon TH, Frøkiær J, Nielsen S (2006) Severe urinary concentrating defect

in renal collecting duct-selective AQP2 conditionalknockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:6037– 6042

- 54. Murali SK, Aroankins TS, Moeller HB, Fenton RA (2019) The deubiquitylase USP4 interacts with the water channel AQP2 to modulate its apical membrane accumulation and cellular abundance. Cell 8: 265
- 55. Tingskov SJ, Choi HJ, Holst MR, Hu S, Li C, Wang W, Frokiaer J, Nejsum LN, Kwon TH, Norregaard R (2019) Vasopressin-independent regulation of aquaporin-2 by tamoxifen in kidney collecting ducts. Front Physiol 10:948
- 56. Wong KY, Wang WL, Su SH, Liu CF, Yu MJ (2020) Intracellular location of aquaporin-2 serine 269 phosphorylation and dephosphorylation in kidney collecting duct cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 319:F592–F602
- 57. Procino G, Carmosino M, Tamma G, Gouraud S, Laera A, Riccardi D, Svelto M, Valenti G (2004) Extracellular calcium antagonizes forskolin-induced aquaporin 2 trafficking in collecting duct cells. Kidney Int 66:2245–2255
- 58. Sasaki S, Yui N, Noda Y (2014) Actin directly interacts with different membrane channel proteins and influences channel activities: AQP2 as a model. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1838:514–520
- 59. Whiting JL, Ogier L, Forbush KA, Bucko P, Gopalan J, Seternes OM, Langeberg LK, Scott JD (2016) AKAP220 manages apical actin networks that coordinate aquaporin-2 location and renal water reabsorption. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113:E4328– E4E37
- Carney EF (2016) Cell biology: vasopressinindependent AQP2 trafficking. Nat Rev Nephrol 12: 509
- Fushimi K, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1997) Phosphorylation of serine 256 is required for cAMP-dependent regulatory exocytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 272:14800–14804
- 62. Cheung PW, Nomura N, Nair AV, Pathomthongtaweechai N, Ueberdiek L, Lu HAJ, Brown D, Bouley R (2016) EGF receptor inhibition by erlotinib increases aquaporin 2-mediated renal water reabsorption. J Am Soc Nephrol 27:3105–3116
- 63. Fenton RA, Moeller HB, Hoffert JD, Yu MJ, Nielsen S, Knepper MA (2008) Acute regulation of aquaporin-2 phosphorylation at Ser-264 by vasopressin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:3134–3139
- 64. Hoffert JD, Fenton RA, Moeller HB, Simons B, Tchapyjnikov D, McDill BW, Yu MJ, Pisitkun T, Chen F, Knepper MA (2008) Vasopressin-stimulated increase in phosphorylation at Ser269 potentiates plasma membrane retention of aquaporin-2. J Biol Chem 283:24617–24627
- 65. Park EJ, Kwon TH (2015) A minireview on vasopressin-regulated aquaporin-2 in kidney collecting duct cells. Electrolyte Blood Pressure 13: 1–6

- 66. Hoffert JD, Pisitkun T, Saeed F, Song JH, Chou CL, Knepper MA (2012) Dynamics of the G proteincoupled vasopressin V2 receptor signaling network revealed by quantitative phosphoproteomics. Mol Cell Proteomics 11:014613
- 67. Ren H, Yang B, Ruiz JA, Efe O, Ilori TO, Sands JM, Klein JD (2016) Phosphatase inhibition increases AQP2 accumulation in the rat IMCD apical plasma membrane. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 311:F1189– F1F97
- 68. Hoffert JD, Pisitkun T, Wang G, Shen RF, Knepper MA (2006) Quantitative phosphoproteomics of vasopressin-sensitive renal cells: regulation of aquaporin-2 phosphorylation at two sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:7159–7164
- 69. Hoffert JD, Nielsen J, Yu MJ, Pisitkun T, Schleicher SM, Nielsen S, Knepper MA (2007) Dynamics of aquaporin-2 serine-261 phosphorylation in response to short-term vasopressin treatment in collecting duct. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292:F691–F700
- 70. Lu HJ, Matsuzaki T, Bouley R, Hasler U, Qin QH, Brown D (2008) The phosphorylation state of serine 256 is dominant over that of serine 261 in the regulation of AQP2 trafficking in renal epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 295:F290–F2F4
- 71. Li S, Qiu M, Kong Y, Zhao X, Choi HJ, Reich M, Bunkelman BH, Liu Q, Hu S, Han M, Xie H, Rosenberg AZ, Keitel V, Kwon TH, Levi M, Li C, Wang W (2018) Bile acid G protein-coupled membrane receptor TGR5 modulates aquaporin 2-mediated water homeostasis. J Am Soc Nephrol 29:2658–2670
- 72. Luo R, Hu S, Liu Q, Han M, Wang F, Qiu M, Li S, Li X, Yang T, Fu X, Wang W, Li C (2019) Hydrogen sulfide upregulates renal AQP-2 protein expression and promotes urine concentration. FASEB J 33:469– 483
- 73. Lei L, Huang M, Su L, Xie D, Mamuya FA, Ham O, Tsuji K, Paunescu TG, Yang B, Lu HAJ (2018) Manganese promotes intracellular accumulation of AQP2 via modulating F-actin polymerization and reduces urinary concentration in mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 314:F306–FF16
- 74. Ando F, Sohara E, Morimoto T, Yui N, Nomura N, Kikuchi E, Takahashi D, Mori T, Vandewalle A, Rai T, Sasaki S, Kondo Y, Uchida S (2016) Wnt5a induces renal AQP2 expression by activating calcineurin signalling pathway. Nat Commun 7: 13636
- 75. Jung HJ, Raghuram V, Lee JW, Knepper MA (2018) Genome-wide mapping of DNA accessibility and binding sites for CREB and C/EBPbeta in vasopressin-sensitive collecting duct cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 29:1490–1500
- Noda Y, Sohara E, Ohta E, Sasaki S (2010) Aquaporins in kidney pathophysiology. Nat Rev Nephrol 6:168–178
- 77. Yang B, Ma T, Verkman AS (2001) Erythrocyte water permeability and renal function in double

knock out mice lacking aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-3. J Biol Chem 276:624–628

- Verbavatz JM, Ma T, Gobin R, Verkman AS (1997) Absence of orthogonal arrays in kidney, brain and muscle from transgenic knockout mice lacking water channel aquaporin-4. J Cell Sci 110:2855–2860
- 79. Ma T, Yang B, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (1997) Generation and phenotype of a transgenic knockout mouse lacking the mercurialinsensitive water channel aquaporin-4. J Clin Investig 100:957–962
- Chou CL, Ma T, Yang B, Knepper MA, Verkman AS (1998) Fourfold reduction of water permeability in inner medullary collecting duct of aquaporin-4 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 274: C549–CC54
- 81. Yang B, Van Hoek AN, Verkman AS (1997) Very high single channel water permeability of aquaporin-4 in baculovirus-infected insect cells and liposomes reconstituted with purified aquaporin-4. Biochemistry 36:7625–7632
- 82. Karlberg L, Källskog Ö, Öjteg G, Wolgast M (1982) Renal medullary blood flow studied with the 86-Rb extraction method Methodological considerations. Acta Physiol Scand 115:11–18
- 83. Tamma G, Procino G, Svelto M, Valenti G (2012) Cell culture models and animal models for studying the patho-physiological role of renal aquaporins. Cell Mol Life Sci 69:1931–1946
- 84. Agre P, Preston GM, Smith BL, Jin Sup J, Raina S, Moon C, Guggino WB, Nielsen S (1993) Aquaporin CHIP: the archetypal molecular water channel. Am J Physiol Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 265:F463–FF76
- Hazama A, Kozono D, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2002) Ion permeation of AQP6 water channel protein. Single channel recordings after Hg2+ activation. J Biol Chem 277:29224–29230
- Holm LM, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2004) Aquaporin 6 is permeable to glycerol and urea. Pflugers Arch -Eur J Physiol 448:181–186
- 87. Promeneur D, Kwon TH, Yasui M, Kim GH, Frøkiæer J, Knepper MA, Agre P, Nielsen S (2000) Regulation of AQP6 mRNA and protein expression in rats in response to altered acid-base or water balance. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 279:F1014–F1F26
- 88. Ohshiro K, Yaoita E, Yoshida Y, Fujinaka H, Matsuki A, Kamiie J, Kovalenko P, Yamamoto T (2001) Expression and immunolocalization of AQP6 in intercalated cells of the rat kidney collecting duct. Arch Histol Cytol 64:329–338
- Rabaud NE, Song L, Wang Y, Agre P, Yasui M, Carbrey JM (2009) Aquaporin 6 binds calmodulin in a calcium-dependent manner. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 383:54–57
- Madsen KM, Tisher CC (1984) Response of intercalated cells of rat outer medullary collecting duct to chronic metabolic acidosis. Lab Investig 51: 268–276

- 91. Ikeda M, Beitz E, Kozono D, Guggino WB, Agre P, Yasui M (2002) Characterization of aquaporin-6 as a nitrate channel in mammalian cells. Requirement of pore-lining residue threonine 63. J Biol Chem 277: 39873–39879
- 92. Jun JG, Maeda S, Kuwahara-Otani S, Tanaka K, Hayakawa T, Seki M (2014) Expression of adrenergic and cholinergic receptors in murine renal intercalated cells. J Vet Med Sci 76:1493–1500
- 93. Sohara E, Rai T, Miyazaki JI, Verkman AS, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2005) Defective water and glycerol transport in the proximal tubules of AQP7 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 289:F1195–FF200
- 94. Lin EC (1977) Glycerol utilization and its regulation in mammals. Annu Rev Biochem 46:765–795
- 95. Maeda N, Funahashi T, Hibuse T, Nagasawa A, Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Nakamura T, Kihara S, Shimomura I, Matsuzawa Y (2004) Adaptation to fasting by glycerol transport through aquaporin 7 in adipose tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:17801– 17806
- 96. Sohara E, Rai T, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2006) Physiological roles of AQP7 in the kidney: Lessons from AQP7 knockout mice. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1758:1106–1110
- Geyer RR, Musa-Aziz R, Qin X, Boron WF (2013) Relative CO2/NH3 selectivities of mammalian aquaporins 0-9. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304: C985–CC94
- Zeuthen T, Litman T, Søgaard R (2009) Ammonia and urea permeability of mammalian aquaporins. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:327–358
- Koeppen BM (2009) The kidney and acid-base regulation. Am J Physiol Adv Physiol Educ 33:275–281
- 100. Yang B, Song Y, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2005) Phenotype analysis of aquaporin-8 null mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288:C1161–C1C70
- 101. Jahn TP, Møller ALB, Zeuthen T, Holm LM, Klærke DA, Mohsin B, Kühlbrandt W, Schjoerring JK (2004) Aquaporin homologues in plants and mammals transport ammonia. FEBS Lett 574:31–36
- 102. Saparov SM, Liu K, Agre P, Pohl P (2007) Fast and selective ammonia transport by aquaporin-8. J Biol Chem 282:5296–5301
- 103. Soria LR, Fanelli E, Altamura N, Svelto M, Marinelli RA, Calamita G (2010) Aquaporin-8-facilitated mitochondrial ammonia transport. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 393:217–221
- 104. Molinas SM, Trumper L, Marinelli RA (2012) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8 in renal proximal tubule cells: evidence for a role in the response to metabolic acidosis. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 303:F458– FF66
- 105. Hoshino Y, Sonoda H, Nishimura R, Mori K, Ishibashi K, Ikeda M (2019) Involvement of the NADPH oxidase 2 pathway in renal oxidative stress in Aqp11 (-/-) mice. Biochem Biophys Rep 17:169– 176

- 106. Li Q, Lu B, Yang J, Li C, Li Y, Chen H, Li N, Duan L, Gu F, Zhang J, Xia W (2021) Molecular characterization of an aquaporin-2 mutation causing nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Front Endocrinol 12: 665145
- 107. Ren H, Yang B, Molina PA, Sands JM, Klein JD (2015) NSAIDs alter phosphorylated forms of AQP2 in the inner medullary tip. PLoS One 10:e0141714
- 108. Schernthaner-Reiter MH, Stratakis CA, Luger A (2017) Genetics of diabetes insipidus. Endocrinol Metab Clin N Am 46:305–334
- 109. Mahia J, Bernal A (2021) Animal models for diabetes insipidus. Handb Clin Neurol 181:275–288
- 110. Eichet DG (1998) Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Am J Med 105:431–442
- 111. Marples D, Christensen S, Christensen EI, Ottosen PD, Nielsen S (1995) Lithium-induced downregulation of Aquaporin-2 water channel expression in rat kidney medulla. J Clin Investig 95: 1838–1845
- 112. Tingskov SJ, Hu S, Frokiaer J, Kwon TH, Wang W, Norregaard R (2018) Tamoxifen attenuates development of lithium-induced nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in rats. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 314: 1020–1025
- 113. Dollerup P, Thomsen TM, Nejsum LN, Færch M, Österbrand M, Gregersen N, Rittig S, Christensen JH, Corydon TJ (2015) Partial nephrogenic diabetes insipidus caused by a novel AQP2 variation impairing trafficking of the aquaporin-2 water channel. BMC Nephrol 16:217
- 114. Klein N, Kümmerer N, Hobernik D, Schneider D (2015) The AQP2 mutation V71M causes nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in humans but does not impair the function of a bacterial homolog. FEBS Open Biol 5:640–646
- 115. Tamarappoo BK, Verkman AS (1998) Defective aquaporin-2 trafficking in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus and correction by chemical chaperones. J Clin Investig 101:2257–2267
- 116. Yang B, Ma T, Xu Z, Verkman AS (1999) cDNA and genomic cloning of mouse aquaporin-2: functional analysis of an orthologous mutant causing nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Genomics 57:79–83
- 117. Lin Y, Zhang T, Feng P, Qiu M, Liu Q, Li S, Zheng P, Kong Y, Levi M, Li C, Wang W (2017) Aliskiren increases aquaporin-2 expression and attenuates lithium-induced nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 313:914–925
- 118. Sauer B (1998) Inducible gene targeting in mice using the Cre/lox system. Methods: A Companion to. Methods Enzymol 14:381–392
- 119. Yang B, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (2001) Neonatal mortality in an aquaporin-2 knock-in mouse model of recessive nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. J Biol Chem 276: 2775–2779
- 120. Yang B, Zhao D, Qian L, Verkman AS (2006) Mouse model of inducible nephrogenic diabetes insipidus

produced by floxed aquaporin-2 gene deletion. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 291:465–472

- 121. Yang B, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2009) Hsp90 inhibitor partially corrects nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in a conditional knock-in mouse model of aquaporin-2 mutation. FASEB J 23:503–512
- 122. Rieg T, Tang T, Murray F, Schroth J, Insel PA, Fenton RA, Hammond HK, Vallon V (2010) Adenylate cyclase 6 determines cAMP formation and aquaporin-2 phosphorylation and trafficking in inner medulla. J Am Soc Nephrol 21:2059–2068
- 123. Rao R, Patel S, Hao C, Woodgett J, Harris R (2010) GSK3beta mediates renal response to vasopressin by modulating adenylate cyclase activity. J Am Soc Nephrol 21:428–437
- 124. Ando F, Mori S, Yui N, Morimoto T, Nomura N, Sohara E, Rai T, Sasaki S, Kondo Y, Kagechika H, Uchida S (2018) AKAPs-PKA disruptors increase AQP2 activity independently of vasopressin in a model of nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Nat Commun 9:1411
- 125. Gao M, Cao R, Du S, Jia X, Zheng S, Huang S, Han Q, Liu J, Zhang X, Miao Y, Kang J, Gustafsson JA, Guan Y (2015) Disruption of prostaglandin E2 receptor EP4 impairs urinary concentration via decreasing aquaporin 2 in renal collecting ducts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112:8397–8402
- 126. Suzuki T, Seki S, Hiramoto K, Naganuma E, Kobayashi EH, Yamaoka A, Baird L, Takahashi N, Sato H, Yamamoto M (2017) Hyperactivation of Nrf2 in early tubular development induces nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Nat Commun 8: 14577
- 127. Hatem-Vaquero M, Griera M, Giermakowska W, Luengo A, Calleros L, Gonzalez Bosc LV, Rodriguez-Puyol D, Rodriguez-Puyol M, De Frutos S (2017) Integrin linked kinase regulates the transcription of AQP2 by NFATC3. Biochim Biophys Acta Gene Regul Mech 1860:922–935
- 128. Bonfrate L, Procino G, Wang DQ, Svelto M, Portincasa P (2015) A novel therapeutic effect of statins on nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. J Cell Mol Med 19:265–282
- 129. Preston GM, Smith BL, Zeidel ML, Moulds JJ, Agre P (1994) Mutations in aquaporin-1 in phenotypically normal humans without functional CHIP water channels. Science 265:1585–1587
- 130. Bachinsky DR, Sabolic I, Emmanouel DS, Jefferson DM, Carone FA, Brown D, Perrone RD (1995) Water channel expression in human ADPKD kidneys. Am J Physiol Renal Fluid Electrolyte Physiol 268:398–403
- 131. Wang W, Li F, Sun Y, Lei L, Zhou H, Lei T, Xia Y, Verkman AS, Yang B (2015) Aquaporin-1 retards renal cyst development in polycystic kidney disease by inhibition of Wnt signaling. FASEB J 29:1551– 1563
- 132. Devuyst O (1998) The expression of water channels AQP1 and AQP2 in a large series of ADPKD kidneys. Nephron 78:116–117

- 133. Devuyst O, Burrow CR, Smith BL, Agre P, Knepper MA, Wilson PD (1996) Expression of aquaporins-1 and -2 during nephrogenesis and in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Am J Physiol 271: 169–183
- 134. Aboudehen K, Noureddine L, Cobo-Stark P, Avdulov S, Farahani S, Gearhart MD, Bichet DG, Pontoglio M, Patel V, Igarashi P (2017) Hepatocyte nuclear factor-1beta regulates urinary concentration and response to hypertonicity. J Am Soc Nephrol 28: 2887–2900
- 135. Noitem R, Yuajit C, Soodvilai S, Muanprasat C, Chatsudthipong V (2018) Steviol slows renal cyst growth by reducing AQP2 expression and promoting AQP2 degradation. Biomed Pharmacother 101:754– 762
- 136. Wang W, Geng X, Lei L, Jia Y, Li Y, Zhou H, Verkman AS, Yang B (2019) Aquaporin-3 deficiency slows cyst enlargement in experimental mouse models of autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. FASEB J 33:6185–6196
- 137. Saito T, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y, Ishibashi K (2018) Proteomic analysis of AQP11-null kidney: Proximal tubular type polycystic kidney disease. Biochem Biophys Rep 13:17–21
- 138. Ohshiro K, Yaoita E, Yoshida Y, Fujinaka H, Matsuki A, Kamiie J, Kovalenko P, Yamamoto T (2001) Expression and immunto I, Ishibashi K, Sasaki S, Abe K (2008) Aquaporin-11 knockout mice and polycystic kidney disease animals share a common mechanism of cyst formation. FASEB J 22: 3672–3684
- 139. Atochina-Vasserman EN, Biktasova A, Abramova E, Cheng DS, Polosukhin VV, Tanjore H, Takahashi S, Sonoda H, Foye L, Venkov C, Ryzhov SV, Novitskiy S, Shlonimskaya N, Ikeda M, Blackwell TS, Lawson WE, Gow AJ, Harris RC, Dikov MM, Tchekneva EE (2013) Aquaporin 11 insufficiency modulates kidney susceptibility to oxidative stress. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 304:1295–1307
- 140. Matsuzaki T, Yaguchi T, Shimizu K, Kita A, Ishibashi K, Takata K (2016) The distribution and function of aquaporins in the kidney: resolved and unresolved questions. Anat Sci Int 92:187–199
- 141. Wang W, Li C, Summer SN, Falk S, Wang W, Ljubanovic D, Schrier RW (2008) Role of AQP1 in endotoxemia-induced acute kidney injury. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 294:F1473–F1480
- 142. Liu C, Li B, Tang K, Dong X, Xue L, Su G, Jin Y (2020) Aquaporin 1 alleviates acute kidney injury via PI3K-mediated macrophage M2 polarization. Inflamm Res 69:509–521
- 143. Hussein AA, El-Dken ZH, Barakat N, Abol-Enein H (2012) Renal ischaemia/reperfusion injury: possible role of aquaporins. Acta Physiol 204:308–316
- 144. Asvapromtada S, Sonoda H, Kinouchi M, Oshikawa S, Takahashi S, Hoshino Y, Sinlapadeelerdkul T, Yokota-Ikeda N, Matsuzaki T, Ikeda M (2018) Characterization of urinary exosomal
release of aquaporin-1 and -2 after renal ischemiareperfusion in rats. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 314: F584–F601

- 145. Fan Y, Ma M, Feng X, Song T, Wei Q, Lin T (2021) Overexpression of aquaporin 2 in renal tubular epithelial cells alleviates pyroptosis. Transl Androl Urol 10:2340–2350
- 146. Chan MJ, Chen YC, Fan PC, Lee CC, Kou G, Chang CH (2022) Predictive value of urinary aquaporin 2 for acute kidney injury in patients with acute decompensated heart failure. Biomedicine 10:613
- 147. Lei L, Wang W, Jia Y, Su L, Zhou H, Verkman AS, Yang B (2017) Aquaporin-3 deletion in mice results in renal collecting duct abnormalities and worsens ischemia-reperfusion injury. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol basis Dis 1863:1231–1241
- 148. Abo-Elmaaty AMA, Behairy A, El-Naseery NI, Abdel-Daim MM (2020) The protective efficacy of vitamin E and cod liver oil against cisplatin-induced acute kidney injury in rats. Environ Sci Pollut Res Int 27:44412–44426
- 149. Li J, Zhang M, Mao Y, Li Y, Zhang X, Peng X, Yu F (2018) The potential role of aquaporin 1 on aristolochic acid I induced epithelial mesenchymal transition on HK-2 cells. J Cell Physiol 233:4919– 4925
- 150. Lovisa S, LeBleu VS, Tampe B, Sugimoto H, Vadnagara K, Carstens JL, Wu CC, Hagos Y, Burckhardt BC, Pentcheva-Hoang T, Nischal H, Allison JP, Zeisberg M, Kalluri R (2015) Epithelialto-mesenchymal transition induces cell cycle arrest and parenchymal damage in renal fibrosis. Nat Med 21:998–1009
- 151. Ampawong S, Klincomhum A, Likitsuntonwong W, Singha O, Ketjareon T, Panavechkijkul Y, Zaw KM, Kengkoom K (2012) Expression of aquaporin-1, -2 and -4 in mice with a spontaneous mutation leading to hydronephrosis. J Comp Pathol 146:332–337
- 152. Wang W, Luo R, Lin Y, Wang F, Zheng P, Levi M, Yang T, Li C (2015) Aliskiren restores renal AQP2 expression during unilateral ureteral obstruction by inhibiting the inflammasome. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 308:910–922
- 153. Liu N, Zhang Y, Su H, Wang J, Liu Z, Kong J (2018) Effects of cholecalciferol cholesterol emulsion on renal fibrosis and aquaporin 2 and 4 in mice with unilateral ureteral obstruction. Biomed Pharmacother 102:633–638
- 154. MacManes MD (2017) Severe acute dehydration in a desert rodent elicits a transcriptional response that effectively prevents kidney injury. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 313:262–272
- 155. Li ZZ, Xing L, Zhao ZZ, Li JS, Xue R, Chandra A, Nørregaard R, Wen JG (2012) Decrease of renal aquaporins 1-4 is associated with renal function impairment in pediatric congenital hydronephrosis. World J Pediatr 8:335–341
- 156. Procino G, Romano F, Torielli L, Ferrari P, Bianchi G, Svelto M, Valenti G (2011) Altered

expression of renal aquaporins and α -adducin polymorphisms may contribute to the establishment of salt-sensitive hypertension. Am J Hypertens 24: 822–828

- 157. King LS, Agre P (1996) Pathophysiology of the aquaporin water channels. Annu Rev Physiol 58: 619–648
- 158. Liu J, Zhang WY, Ding DG (2015) Expression of aquaporin 1 in bladder uroepithelial cell carcinoma and its relevance to recurrence. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 16:3973–3976
- 159. Morrissey JJ, Mobley J, Figenshau RS, Vetter J, Bhayani S, Kharasch ED (2015) Urine aquaporin 1 and perilipin 2 differentiate renal carcinomas from other imaged renal masses and bladder and prostate cancer. Mayo Clin Proc 90:35–42
- 160. Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2005) Impairment of angiogenesis and cell migration by targeted aquaporin-1 gene disruption. Nature 434:786–792
- 161. Kourghi M, Pei JV, De Ieso ML, Nourmohammadi S, Chow PH, Yool AJ (2018) Fundamental structural and functional properties of aquaporin ion channels found across the kingdoms of life. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 45:401–409
- 162. Mazal PR, Exner M, Haitel A, Krieger S, Thomson RB, Aronson PS, Susani M (2005) Expression of kidney-specific cadherin distinguishes chromophobe renal cell carcinoma from renal oncocytoma. Hum Pathol 36:22–28
- 163. Mobasheri A, Airley R, Hewitt SM, Marples D (2005) Heterogeneous expression of the aquaporin 1 (AQP1) water channel in tumors of the prostate, breast, ovary, colon and lung: a study using high density multiple human tumor tissue microarrays. Int J Oncol 26:1149–1158
- 164. Yu S, Li LH, Lee CH, Jeyakannu P, Wang JJ, Hong CH (2021) Arsenic leads to autophagy of keratinocytes by increasing aquaporin 3 expression. Sci Rep 11:17523
- 165. Tan MH, Wong CF, Tan HL, Yang XJ, Ditlev J, Matsuda D, Khoo SK, Sugimura J, Fujioka T, Furge KA, Kort E, Giraud S, Ferlicot S, Vielh P, Amsellem-Ouazana D, Debré B, Flam T, Thiounn N, Zerbib M, Benoît G, Droupy S, Molinié V, Vieillefond A, Tan PH, Richard S, Teh BT (2010) Genomic expression and single-nucleotide polymorphism profiling discriminates chromophobe renal cell carcinoma and oncocytoma. BMC Cancer 10:196
- 166. Yusenko MV, Zubakov D, Kovacs G (2009) Gene expression profiling of chromophobe renal cell carcinomas and renal oncocytomas by Affymetrix GeneChip using pooled and individual tumours. Int J Biol Sci 5:517–527
- 167. Rocchetti MT, Tamma G, Lasorsa D, Suriano IV, D'Apollo A, Papale M, Mastrofrancesco L, Grandaliano G, Svelto M, Valenti G, Gesualdo L, Di Paolo S (2011) Altered urinary excretion of

aquaporin 2 in IgA nephropathy. Eur J Endocrinol 165:657–664

- 168. Rodionova EA, Kuznetsova AA, Shakhmatova EI, Prutskova N, Nielsen S, Holtback U, Natochin Y, Zelenina M (2006) Urinary aquaporin-2 in children with acute pyelonephritis. Pediatr Nephrol 21:361– 367
- 169. Landegren N, Pourmousa Lindberg M, Skov J, Hallgren A, Eriksson D, Lisberg Toft-Bertelsen T, MacAulay N, Hagforsen E, Raisanen-Sokolowski A, Saha H, Nilsson T, Nordmark G, Ohlsson S, Gustafsson J, Husebye ES, Larsson E, Anderson MS, Perheentupa J, Rorsman F, Fenton RA, Kampe O (2016) Autoantibodies targeting a collecting ductspecific water channel in tubulointerstitial nephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol 27:3220–3228
- 170. Gao C, Zhang W (2019) Urinary AQP5 is independently associated with eGFR decline in patients with type 2 diabetes and nephropathy. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 155:107805
- 171. Rossi L, Nicoletti MC, Carmosino M, Mastrofrancesco L, Di Franco A, Indrio F, Lella R, Laviola L, Giorgino F, Svelto M, Gesualdo L, Procino G (2017) Urinary excretion of kidney aquaporins as possible diagnostic biomarker of diabetic nephropathy. J Diabetes Res 2017:4360357
- 172. Han B, Wu X, Huang PP, Zhu FX, Liu S (2019) Aquaporin 11 rs2276415 variant and progression of chronic kidney disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant 34: 970–973



Aquaporins in Reproductive System

Hang Zhang and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

AQP0-12, a total of 13 aquaporins are expressed in the mammalian reproductive system. These aquaporins mediate the transport of water and small solutes across biofilms for maintaining reproductive tract water balance and germ cell water homeostasis. These aquaporins play important roles in the regulation of sperm and egg cell production, maturation, and fertilization processes. Impaired AQP function may lead to diminished male and female fertility. This review focuses on the distribution, function, and regulation of AQPs throughout the male and female reproductive organs and tracts. Their correlation with reproductive success, revealing recent advances in the physiological and pathophysiological roles of aquaporins in the reproductive system.

Keywords

Reproductive system · Spermatogenesis · Oogenesis · Fertility

12.1 Aquaporins in the Male Reproductive System

12.1.1 Water Transport in the Male Reproductive System

The male reproductive system of mammals consists of paired testes, efferent ducts, epididymides, vas deferens, urethra, penis, and accessory gonad (seminal vesicle, prostate, bulbourethral gland, ampullary gland, preputial gland, etc.), of which ampullary gland and preputial gland are unique to rodents such as mice and rats.

The transport and metabolism of water in the male reproductive system are more active and have obvious particularities. Germ cells require the transport, secretion, and reabsorption of large amounts during development. of water Spermatogonia develop into spermatids after multiple divisions in the seminiferous tubules of the testis, and then spermatids will flow through the seminiferous tubules, testicular rete, efferent tubules with fluid in the testis, and finally store in the epididymis and further mature. In the above processes, especially the stage when round spermatids are transformed into elongated spermatids, the significant reduction in cell volume due to osmotically driven fluid outflow is one of the most significant morphological changes. The distal parts of the outflow duct system, especially the epididymis, undergo

<sup>H. Zhang ⋅ B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,</sup> Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_12

massive fluid resorption resulting in a significant increase in their internal sperm concentration.

Aquaporins (AQP) expressed in spermatogenic cells and epithelial cells of the reproductive tract regulate the movement of water and are responsible for balancing the intraluminal environment of spermatogenesis. In addition, AQPs play an important role in the vas deferens, seminal vesicles, and prostate, which have secretory and resorptive functions and produce nutrient-rich fluids to maintain sperm maturation.

12.1.2 Aquaporins in Testis

Testis is one of the important male internal reproductive organs, which can produce sperm and androgen and promote the emergence of secondary sexual signs and the development of other sexual organs. There are AQP0, AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP7, AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11. These eight AQPs are expressed in different cells in testicular tissue, including stromal cells, Sertoli cells (SCs), and spermatogenic cells (Fig. 12.1).

AQP0 has been found in SCs and Leydig cells, but not in the efferent duct or epididymis [1]. AQP1 is mainly localized in the plasma membrane of epithelial cells and microvascular endothelial cells of the testis [2]. AQP3 is expressed in mouse and rat SCs [1, 3]. AQP4 is present in the tunica media of human seminiferous tubules [4] and rat SCs [5]. AQP5 is localized in the Leydig cells [6]. Double-labeling, confocal microscopy showed co-expression of AQP5 with capillary AQP1 in the testis [6]. AQP7 is expressed in elongated spermatids and sperm tails in the testis [6]. A concurrent study also described AQP7 expression rodent spermatocytes on [7]. Immunolocalization showed that AQP8 was located in the plasma membrane of SCs [8, 9]. AQP9 expression has been detected in human SCs, primary spermatocytes, and haploid germ cells within the enucleation [10, 11]. Evaluation of AQP11 expression in rat testes by immunohistochemistry showed signals in germ cells and only in the distal tail of elongated spermatids and residual bodies within SCs,

possibly caused by inactive elongated spermatid phagocytosis and intracellular organelles [12].

Histological sections of rat seminiferous tubules showed that AQP0 expression levels in SCs correlated at different stages of the seminiferous epithelial cycle. Higher AQP0 expression was observed at intermediate stages (V-VIII) [1]. In fact, AQP0 expression in SC is associated with the process of detachment of elongated spermatids from these somatic cells into seminiferous tubule. AQP1 is directly involved in regulating the transport of fluid in the testicular microvascular endothelial cell membrane [13]. During the development of the rat testicular outflow duct, the structural and functional expression of AQP1 is vulnerable to neonatal estrogen exposure and may be a direct effect [14]. AQP3 is thought to mediate the transport of glycerol, which is an essential substrate for germ cell development and spermatogenesis [3]. In rodent SCs, AQP4 and cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR), a Cl⁻ channel [5], interacts, which indicates that AQP4 and CFTR can regulate the steady state of water fine tube.

The transcripts of AQP7 are detectable at 23-25 days postpartum, when round spermatids begin to appear [15]. However, studies showed no alterations in male fertility in AQP7 knockout mice compared to wild-type mice, especially no abnormalities in daily spermatogenesis, motility, or even offspring number [16]. AQP9 functional studies on mouse SCs have shown that estrogen treatment results in downregulation of the AQP9 gene with a concomitant reduction in glycerol transport [3]. In rats, AQP9 is thought to mediate water and uncharged solutes between cells and blood vessels and/or interstitial spaces, which helps to maintain the homeostatic dynamics of cells [17, 18]. AQP11 plays a role in recovering the remaining cytoplasmic fraction of elongated spermatids and maintaining SC capacity [12]

12.1.3 Aquaporins in Sperm

In the male reproductive tract, spermatogenesis is associated with massive fluid secretion and absorption [19–21]. The role AQPs play in

system



sperm is mainly associated with changes in cell volume during spermatogenesis and changes in the osmotic pressure of the surrounding environment when sperms are motile in the male and female reproductive tracts.

Human spermatozoa have been shown to express four aquaporins, AQP3, AQP7, AQP8 and AQP11, which localize specifically to the plasma membrane and intracellular organelles. In human spermatozoa, AQP3 expression was localized in the tail of spermatids by immunofluorescence staining [22], localization of which is consistent with that found in other mammals [22-24]. The first aquaporin found in human sperm cells is AQP7, which is localized in the midpiece and front part of the sperm [25]. AQP8 protein is localized in the middle piece of sperm, where it is pronounced in the mitochondria more [10, 26]. The results of immunohistochemical staining showed intense labeling of AQP11 in the distal quarter of mouse and rat sperm tails [12, 26]. The presence of AQP11 protein in humans was confirmed by Western blot and immunostaining [27, 28], which was localized in vesicular structures in the sperm tail and cytoplasm.

Due to the hypertonic environment of the cauda epididymis (~415 mOsm/kg in mouse) and an isotonic environment of the uterine body (~310 mOsm/kg in mouse), osmotic adaptation is essential during the transition of sperm from the male to the female reproductive tract [22]. Studies have shown that AQP3-null mice show normal spermatogenesis and normal motor activation caused by hypotonic stimuli, but have increased vulnerability to cell swelling and tail bending caused by hypotonicity, and specifically, deletion of AQP3 was found to result in tail deformation, formation of hairpin-like structures due to mechanical membrane stretching, resulting in impaired migration of sperm into the fallopian tube, which in turn leads to reduced fertilization ability [22, 29, 30]. AQP3 may form a molecular complex with other ion channels (such as volume-sensitive chloride channel CLC-3), which can detect the osmotic change and trigger the subsequent volume regulation process [22, 29, 31]. Recently, it has been found that AQP3 plays an important role in human sperm motility and mitochondrial membrane potential integrity [32].

AQP7 has been studied extensively in mouse and human sperm. About 20% of infertile patients have low sperm motility and low AQP7 expression [25]. Studies on AQP7 knockout mice have shown no difference in testicular and epididymal

H. Zhang and B. Yang

morphology, sperm quality, fertilization capacity, and offspring compared with wild-type mice [16]. Data suggest that AQP7 knockout mice neither have abnormality in sperm function and morphology nor develop infertility. The experiments with another AQP7-null mouse model showed that compensatory upregulation of AQP8 may guarantee normal water perfusion and eversion capacity of mouse spermatozoa [21]. While emphasizing the importance of AQP8 for sperm water transport in mice during osmoregulation, this precludes a critical role for AQP7 in regulating sperm volume change necessary for fertilization in vivo [21]. AQP7 functions primarily as a solute channel rather than a water channel in spermatozoa. Immunofluorescence showed that AQP7 was expressed in the pericentriolar area, midpiece, equatorial segment, and weakly in the tail of normal sperm, while abnormal sperm had a diffuse low intensity of AQP7 expression in coiled tail and head [33]. In addition, a correlation between AQP7 localization and percentage of normal morphology and forward motion was demonstrated [33]. In another study, Yang and colleagues compared fertile controls and infertile patients and also found that the relative content of AQP7 in sperm detected by flow cytometry correlated with sperm motility. The relative content of AQP7 was higher in fertile donors than in infertile patients [10]. It has also been shown that AQP7 acts as an aquaglyceroporin to promote glycerol transport in spermatozoa for use as an energy substrate [26]. Taken together, the current evidence supports the notion that AQP7 plays a crucial role during spermiogenesis and epididymal maturation, glycerol metabolism in sperm, and changes in sperm cell volume [10, 34].

In humans, AQP8 levels were found to be inversely correlated with the degree of sperm tail curling [10]. When researchers used two inhibitors (HgCl₂ and phloretin) to determine the role of AQP8 in sperm volume regulation, they found that HgCl₂ but not phloretin was effective in blocking quinine-induced swelling [10]. Considering these evidences, it can be assumed that AQP8 is the main permeation pathway for water in the sperm midstream [21]. However, sperm from AQP8-null mice did not show significant difference in number or morphology compared with wild-type mice, and fertility remained normal [35]. In a recent study, the expression of AQP8 in the mitochondrial membrane of human spermatozoa was confirmed [27], which highlights the role of AQP8 involved in ROS processing in spermatozoa [36].

AQP11 is present in the terminal stages of elongated spermatids and localizes to the distal sperm tail, suggesting that AQP11 plays a role in the terminal stages of spermatogenesis and in promoting the elimination of residual caudal cytoplasm during spermiogenesis [12]. Studies on changes in the testicular transcriptome in Syrian hamsters during photoperiodic stimulation to regulate fertility indicated that AQP11 was significantly associated with testicular weight and testicular fertility markers, supporting the critical role of AQP in fertility control [37]. The possible role of AQP11 in the elimination of H₂O₂ and other metabolic waste products in mitochondria and other organelles makes AQP11 a possible modulator of redox homeostasis and signaling [38]. Currently, a study using porcine sperm cells, which have expression patterns similar to those observed in human spermatozoa, noted that AQP11 expression is associated with higher sperm quality [27]. Spermatozoa with higher AQP11 expression also had higher membrane integrity and motility, further demonstrating the relevance of AQP11 for sperm function.

After spermiogenesis, in the process from seminiferous tubules to oviduct, it is necessary to regulate its own volume to adapt to the reproductive tract microenvironment of males and females with different osmotic pressures. This osmotic adaptation can prevent sperm swelling and avoid affecting the bending movement of its tail, so as to ensure sperm motility and maintain the maximum fertilization ability [30]. This adaptation depends not only on ion channels but also on water channels [10]. Therefore, various AQPs are expressed in spermatozoa and play the role and function related to water and solute transport and energy metabolism, ultimately enabling successful fertilization of spermatozoa.

12.1.4 Aquaporins in Efferent Ducts

The efferent ductules of mammals are a group of fine ducts that connect the testis to the epididymis and are entrapped by adipose tissue. The efferent tubule epithelium consists of nonciliated principal cells and ciliated cells containing kinocilia as well as basal cells. Its main function is to transport sperm and reabsorb the water, ions, and proteins of the testis. The plasma membrane on its surface expresses AQPs and water-ion transporters, which also contributes to the reabsorption of testicular fluid by the efferent tubules and maintain the homeostasis of testicular fluid.

AQP1 expression in the efferent tubules was confirmed in mice, rats, marmosets, and adult dogs [39–42]. In adult dogs, AQP2 is expressed in the efferent duct [42]. AQP9 has been found to be expressed in the microvilli of principal cells without cilia in rat efferent ducts [9] and in the apical membrane of principal cells in humans [43]. It has been reported that AQP10 is also present in ciliated and non-ciliated cells of the rodent efferent duct [1].

AQP9 may contribute to the entry of glycerol and other neutral solutes into the lumen [44]. It was found that in the efferent duct of the epididymis, the expression of AQP9 protein was increased by 300% in the animals treated with diethylstilbestrol, while there was no difference in AQP9 mRNA expression [45]. Moreover, the expression of AQP1 and AQP9 in the efferent tubules may be regulated by estrogen, as AQP expression of these two isoforms is significantly reduced in the efferent tubules of estrogen receptor-deficient mice [46].

12.1.5 Aquaporins in Epididymis

The epididymis can be divided into three distinct parts: head, body, and tail, which, as part of the vas deferens, not only functions to deliver sperm but is also associated with sperm maturation. Immature spermatids undergo a series of developmental processes in the microenvironment of the epididymis, acquiring motility and the ability to fertilize with oocytes [47].

AQP1 is expressed on endothelial cells of epididymal vascular [9, 48]. AQP3 expression was demonstrated in basal cells in rodent epididymis [1]. AQP4 is expressed in columnar epithelial cells of the rat epididymal duct. AQP5 expression has not been described in human tissues but is present in principal cells of rat epididymal body and tail sections [49]. AQP7 is expressed in the basolateral membrane of adjacent principal cells in the head of the rat epididymis and also in the plasma membrane of principal cells in the cauda epididymis [50]. AQP8 expression has also been demonstrated in rat epididymal basal cells [8]. AQP9 appears to be one of the most abundant AQP in the epididymis, which is expressed in all sections of the epididymal epithelium, especially in the apical microvilli of principal cells [49], and its expression has been described in humans with a similar expression pattern as reported in rodents [43]. Similarly, AQP11 expression has been demonstrated in microvilli of principal cells in the caudal as well as more distal regions of the rat epididymis [51].

AQP1 can assist the final reabsorption of water into the circulation in epididymal vascular [1]. The expression of AQP4 in epididymal parietal membrane is significantly stronger than that in basal parietal membrane, which is the most important part of epididymal canal fluid secretion. The high expression of AQP4 in lumen surface suggests that AQP4 is related to epididymal canal fluid secretion and plays a role in sperm maturation. AQP9 expression during epididymal development in neonatal rats is downregulated by diethylhexylestradiol, GnRHa, ethinyl estradiol, and utamide, these effects are mediated by estrogen and prevented by testosterone [52]. CFTR, acting as a cAMP-activated chloride channel [53], and AQP9 [43] co-expressed in the membrane of rat and human epididymal principal cells, which play an important role in the formation and storage of the mature luminal fluid of sperm, especially in the cauda epididymis [46, 54].

12.1.6 Aquaporins in Vas Deferens

The vas deferens is a direct continuation of the epididymal duct, which begins at the caudal end of the epididymis and terminates in the ejaculatory duct and is divided into three different parts: the proximal, the middle and the distal, which are about 50 cm long in adult males. After maturation in the epididymis, spermatozoa are guided to the vas deferens. AQP-mediated transepithelial water reabsorption in the vas deferens plays an important role in maintaining the environment during sperm maturation [55].

It has been found that AQP1 is expressed in the membrane of the distal principal cells and the basolateral membrane of the rat vas deferens [40]. In adult rats, AQP2 is expressed throughout the vas deferens, where it is more strongly expressed in principal cells in the middle and distal parts compared to those in the principal cells of the bullae part [56]. The variable expression of AQP1 and AQP2 in different regions of the vas deferens may result from differences in principal cell architecture along the vas deferens [57]. AQP5 localizes to the basal cells of the vas deferens [6]. AQP7 was also expressed in the vas deferens of adult dogs [42]. However, AQP9 is expressed in the principal cells of the entire segment of the rodent vas deferens [43, 47], which may be to ensure rapid glycerol uptake by sperm cells and thus energy metabolism [44].

AQP1 is responsible for the movement of large amounts of water and may be used to concentrate sperm cells in the vas deferens, keeping with the physiological function of the efferent duct itself [47]. Interestingly, AQP2 expression levels change during postnatal development in rats, showing the expression pattern detected in adult animals at 4 weeks of age. The studies suggest that AQP2 expression is coordinated through translational or posttranscriptional mechanisms [49]. A study using AQP9 knockout mouse model showed elevated glycerol concentrations in serum despite the fertility of these animals, highlighting the ability of AQP9 to transport this substrate. Furthermore, the role of AQP9 in the efflux products associated with its peroxidase activity is not excluded.

12.1.7 Aquaporins in Male Accessory Glands

Expression of AQP1 and AQP4 was found in both the prostate and seminal vesicle, and AQP1 was also expressed in the plasma membrane of ventral prostate and seminal vesicle epithelial cells [2]. These AQPs play important functions during fluid secretion and reabsorption [4, 40, 43].

12.2 Aquaporins in the Female Reproductive System

In the female reproductive system, AQPs are widely distributed in various reproductive organ tissues, including uterus, ovary, fallopian tube, and vagina (Fig. 12.2). AQPs play important roles in the physiological function of female reproductive organs and the pathological process of gynecological diseases. In addition, changes in vaginal secretions, follicle ovulation, menstruation formation, amniotic fluid during pregnancy, malignant tumor development, or benign gynecological diseases are related to the fluid flow, uterine cavity or follicular cavity volume, in which AQPs play important roles.

12.2.1 Aquaporins in Vagina

Vagina is the organ of sexual intercourse in women, the conduit for expulsion of menstrual blood, and delivery of the fetus and is an organ with fluid secretion ability that maintains the vagina moist and has a self-cleaning effect. Vaginal lubrication increases during sexual activity and can also play a role in carrying sperm after ejaculation in men. So, vaginal epithelial cells express a variety of AQPs that assist in the production of vaginal fluid.

The available data for AQP0 only concerns its presence in the rodent vagina, where it is abundantly expressed in the rat vaginal epithelium [58]. AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, AQP5, and AQP6 were expressed in rat and human vaginal mares [59–61]. In addition, rat vaginal epithelium also



expresses AQP10, AQP11, and AQP12, which have not yet been demonstrated in human vaginal tissues [58].

It was shown that AQP1 and AQP2 expressed in rat vaginal endothelial cells were transferred from the cytoplasm to the membrane compartment immediately after nerve stimulation and decreased 5 min after nerve stimulation [60]. The protein expression levels of AQP2, eNOS, and nNOS were significantly reduced after ovariectomy, and returned to pretreatment with levels 17β-estradiol administration [62]. Expression of AQP10, AOP11, and AQP12 is decreased after ovariectomy in rat vaginal epithelium, possibly due to a significant reduction in estrogen (E2) secretion, but the specific function of these AQPs is still not clear [58].

12.2.2 Aquaporins in Cervix

The uterine cervix is a complex heterogeneous organ that undergoes extensive changes throughout pregnancy and delivery [63]. These changes include the character and amount of cervical mucus secreted by endocervical glands, which are associated with AQPs [64].

It is reported that AQP3, AQP5, and AQP8 are expressed in the mouse cervix [65]. The localization patterns of these AQPs depend on the cell type and gene expression and change during pregnancy in mice. AQP1 is expressed in cervical vascular endothelial cells. AQP3 and AQP8 were found in the cervix of women with mild cervicitis and cervical cancer [66].

In mouse, AQP3 is expressed in basal cell layer of mouse cervical epithelium, whose expression is low in the non-pregnant and mid-pregnant cervix, with peak expression at gestational day 19 and postnatal day 1 [65]. In addition, AQP3 plays an important role in the increased water content of cervical tissue in pregnant mice, as well as in the process of promoting cervical ripening [67]. AQP4, 5, and 8 were mainly expressed in apical cell layers, whose content also changed in varying degrees during pregnancy [65]. AQP3, 4, 5, and 8 regulate distinct aspects of cervical water balance during pregnancy and parturition [65].

The expression of AQP3 and AQP8 in human cervical cancer and HPV-transformed cells,

respectively, suggests that AQPs may play a role in human cervical hyperplasia and carcinogenesis [68]. The expression of AQP8 was positively correlated with Bcl-2 in human cervical cancer. The AQP3 expression in hTERT positive cervical cancer was confirmed by real-time RT-PCR and immunohistochemistry, indicating that AQP3 may become a molecular biomarker for the diagnosis of cervical cancer [68].

12.2.3 Aquaporins in Uterus

The uterus is an organ that is located in the pelvic cavity and has thick muscular cavity wall. It breeds embryos and fetuses during pregnancy. Its endometrium thickens and falls off periodically with the change of hormone level in the body to form menstruation. AQPs have been detected in the uterus. AQP1 is the first water channel found in the reproductive system [69]. It is expressed in mouse, rat, dog, pig, and human uteri [70-75]. AQP2 is present in mouse, dog, and human uteri [70, 74, 76]. AQP3 and AQP4 were expressed only in the mouse uterus [70, 71,77]. AQP5 is present in mouse, rat, pig and human uteri [71, 74, 75, 78, 79]. AQP7 and AQP8 are expressed in mouse and human uteri [70, 77, 79], whereas AQP9 is expressed in rat and pig uteri [75, 78]. Accumulating evidence suggests that ovarian steroids hormones may influence the expression of several AQPs in the female genital tract [70, 74, 75, 80].

In humans, AQP1 and AQP2 are expressed in the endometrium [76, 81, 82]. AQP1 mRNA expression can be detected in the endometrium during the proliferative and secretory phases of the normal menstrual cycle. AQP1 protein is expressed in capillaries of endometrial stroma endothelial cells and of small vessels [82]. AQP2 is localized in endometrial and glandular epithelial cells [76, 82]. AQP2 expression in the endometrial glandular epithelium was higher in the secretory phase than in the proliferative phase, with the highest in the mid-secretory phase, which is consistent with the production of endometrial edema. AQP2 may be involved in human endometrial water transport and plays an important role in cyclic changes in the endometrium. The expression of AQP2 was related to the concentrations of estradiol and progesterone and regulated by estrogen and progesterone [76]. Recently, the estrogen response element in the promoter region of AQP2 gene has been successfully identified [80]. Studies have shown that complexes of estrogen and its receptor can bind to estrogen response elements located in the promoter region of the AQP2 gene, thereby activating AQP2 expression.

AQP3 is expressed in the smooth muscle of the uterus, endometrial glands, and uterine tissue [83]. In mice, AQP3 is involved in the efflux and influx of water from the uterine cavity of the neutron during the estrous cycle. It is worth mentioning that the mouse uterus has an AQP3 expression pattern similar to that described in humans [83, 84], demonstrating that the effects described in mouse models may be homologous to humans, although humans present menstrual cycles rather than estrous cycles.

Several studies have also provided evidence confirming the role of AQPs in embryo implantation and pregnancy. In mice, greater intensity of AQP4 on the epithelium was found [71]. Interestingly, uterine compartmentalization is normal during development in AQP4 knockout mice. However, these knockout mice have reduced uterine hypertrophy and endometrial thickness compared to wild-type mice, which could explain the subfertility exhibited by these animals [85]. One of the important effects of estrogen on the endometrium is to promote the absorption of water by the endometrium. Estrogen mainly acts through estrogen receptor type α (ER α). Mice with knockout of ER α are not fertile. Further studies showed that estrogen acts by directly regulating the AQP5 gene through $ER\alpha$ [86]. The estrogen response element in the AQP5 promoter region provides a direct regulation of the AQP5 gene by estrogen. High expression of AQP5 occurred at the time of embryo implantation in the rat uterus [78].

In mouse uterine tissue, AQP8 was found to be present in stromal cells of the endometrium and uterus, which is thought to modulate water distribution in these tissues and to be involved in uterine edema formation in the stromal layer [70]. AQP9 is expressed in endometrial epithelial cells of pigs and pregnant rats [6, 78]. In the latter, AQP9 expression is enhanced at implantation and may contribute to uterine volume reduction and uterine cavity closure, which are specific features of this gestational stage [78].

12.2.4 Aquaporins in Oviduct

The passage from the ovary to the uterus, known as the fallopian tube, is the conduit that transports eggs into the uterus. The organ can be divided into three different sections: the canyon (section close to the uterus), the ampulla (middle section), and the infundibulum (section close to the ovary). The fluid produced and secreted by the oviduct enables gamete transport, fertilization, and early embryonic development. Oviductal fluid volume fluctuates during the estrous cycle, indicating that water supply is hormonally controlled [87].

AQP1 was detected in female rat and pig oviducts [6, 59, 88]. AQP2 in the human fallopian tube is located at the apical or intracellular side of the ovarian cortical cell [83, 89]. AQP3 is expressed within the human fallopian tube, on both non-ciliated and ciliated cells, but is more pronounced in the latter [83]. AQP5, AQP8, and AQP9 are expressed in rat and pig oviducts [6, 90].

In rats, the expression of AQP1 was also confirmed in the mesothelial cells of the outer surface of the tube and in the membrane of the smooth muscle cells of the muscular myosalpinx [59]. It has been reported that AQP1 assists in regulating the volume of smooth muscle cells and thus assists in regulating the diameter. The process is thought to be important for controlling transport of the fertilized egg through the fallopian tube into the uterus [59]. Ciliated cells are responsible for secreting nutrients into the oviduct and reaching the uterine cavity [83]. AQP3 expressed in ciliated cells assists in the transport of glycerol and other neutral nutrients, which are necessary for the insemination process as an energy source for sperm and fertilized eggs.

AQP5 is expressed in the cytoplasm, parietal membrane, and basolateral membrane of mouse secretory non-ciliated cells and is more abundant in the infundibulum and ampulla of oviduct [91]. AQP5 is responsible for assisting secretion and resorption of oviductal fluid before and after ovulation, respectively, given the expression pattern of the AQP5 gene throughout ovulation [91]. In the rat oviduct, AQP8 expression is present in epithelial cells throughout the ampulla and the canyon [90]. In humans and rats, the location of AQP9 is mainly restricted to epithelial cells [92]. In order to achieve fertilization, sperm require a lot of energy to promote activity so that they can push themselves through the zona pellucida. Glycerol release mediated by AQP9 may be important for the end of this process and help sperm reach the oocyte and achieve fertilization [93].

12.2.5 Aquaporins in Ovary

The main functions of the ovary include the production and expulsion of eggs and the secretion of sex hormones to promote the development and maintenance of female sexual characteristics. AQPs expressed in human ovarian tissues include: AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, AQP4, AQP6, AQP7, AQP8, AQP9 [94, 95].

In humans, AQP1 is present in vascular cells, theca cells, and granulosa cells that surround the theca layer [96]. In granulosa cells surrounding the oocyte, AQP1 transcript is increased after post-ovulatory follicle rupture, which suggests that AQP1 may play a role in the process of follicular to luteal transformation [96]. Researchers suggest that low AQP1 expression is a manifestation of luteal phase insufficiency [97]. AQP3 mainly distributes in primary oocytes, lutea, and oviducts corpora [83]. Research found that secondary follicles with knockdown of AQP3 gene expression were less prone to follicular lumen than those without knockdown [98]. Another study showed that AQP3 expression continued to increase in developing follicles, but decreased after complete follicular maturation, indicating that AOP3

contributes to follicular development of mature follicles [99]. AQP4 is expressed on theca and granulosa cells, albeit at a lower intensity compared to the previously mentioned AQPs. AQP4 mRNA expression increases during the early stage of ovulation, and AQP4 may be involved in the production of the follicular antrum [96]. In short, AQP1 increased in granulosa cells during and after ovulation, and AQP2 and AQP3 increased significantly during early ovulation, while AQP4 decreased from before ovulation to early ovulation. These changes indicated that AQP1 played a role in the process of luteogenesis, while AQP2 and AQP3 played a role in the process of follicular rupture.

In addition, AQP6 [100] and AQP7 are expressed in the cytoplasm and plasma membrane of human ovarian epithelial tissues and parietal granulosa cells, respectively. Interestingly, AQP7 expression in granulosa cells is positively correlated with female fertility and normal folliculogenesis [95].

AQP8 is expressed in granulosa cells of mouse and rat ovaries, but is found in ovarian tissue of healthy women [101], which has only been reported to be present in epithelial tumor tissues [100]. In AQP8 knockout mice, ovarian granulosa cell apoptosis was reduced and the number of mature follicles was increased, compared with wild-type mice [102]. Subsequent studies found that AQP8 knockout mice had a significantly increased number of multiple oocyte follicles (MOFs), which are MOFs that contain multiple oocytes in one follicle [103]. Further research shows that the number of antral follicles in the ovaries of AQP8 knockout mice was significantly increased, and the formation of follicular cavities in AQP8 knockout follicles cultured in vitro was significantly increased, indicating AQP8 plays an important role in the development and maturation of follicles. The mechanism may be related to the increase of intracellular space caused by the defect of proliferation and migration of granulosa cells [104].

Studies on ovine follicles have shown that AQP3 and AQP9 play an important role in the process of antral follicle formation, while AQP7 has only appeared before antral formation and has little association with antral follicle formation [105]. During the observation of follicular maturation in rats, it is found that AQP9 only appeared in follicles in proestrus, while it disappeared in estrous follicles, indicating that AQP9 expression is not required during follicular maturation [106].

12.2.6 Aquaporins in Oocyte

Oocytes undergo meiosis during oogenesis, including primary oocytes and secondary oocytes. Oocyte maturation is accompanied by expansion and spread of the cumulus cell-oocyte complex (COC). AQP3 and AQP7 are expressed in human and mouse oocytes [107], are permeable not only to water but also to small neutral solutes, such as glycerol and urea [108]. This is important for oocyte cryopreservation. On comparison of the expression of AQP3 between oocytes matured and cultured in vitro and immature oocytes in vivo by superovulation treatment of ICR female mice, the results showed that the mRNA levels of AQP3 significantly increased during oocyte maturation [99].

It was found that AQP8 knockout mice had significantly increased COC, enhanced follicular development, and increased litter size and improved reproductive performance of offspring of knockout mice [102, 109]. Some experts have found that there was a significant difference in the expression of rat Aqp9 gene between immature and mature follicles, the permeability of immature follicles to water was significantly higher than that of mature follicles. After follicular maturation, AQP9 mRNA expression also disappeared correspondingly [106].

12.3 Aquaporins and Sperm Cryopreservation

It was found that AQP3 and AQP7 increase cryopreservation ability for porcine sperm, as evaluated by recovery of sperm survival and motility after thawing [110]. In cattle, both AQP3 and AQP7 are associated with sperm cold tolerance [111]. Studies found that the relative content of AQP11 is not only related to the higher resilience of sperm to cryopreservation but also to the fertilization results of frozen-thawed sperm [112]. As far as equine spermatozoa are concerned, AQP3 and AQP11 are related to their cold tolerance. Fresh ejaculates with higher relative levels of AQP3 and AQP11 are more likely to have higher viability after thawing [113].

12.4 Aquaporins and Reproductive Diseases

12.4.1 Varicocele

In Leydig cells, AQP1 acts as a key reabsorption factor in reducing intracellular and extracellular abnormal fluid retention matrix [114]. The findings suggest that AQP1 reduced excessive intratubular and extratubular fluid caused by varicocele. A study on the testis of adolescents with varicocele showed that AQP9 was absent in the testis of these adolescent patients [11]. The authors concluded that AQP9 may play a role in the transport of lactate from SCs to developing germ cells, leading to lactate deprivation in developing germ cells of varicocele patients [11]. Lactate is known to be the preferred substrate for energy production by developing germ cells [115]. Therefore, lactate deficiency due to AQP9 downregulation may explain the slow rate of reported in patients spermatogenesis with varicocele [11].

12.4.2 Endometriosis

Endometriosis (EMS) is defined as the presence of active endometrial cells in sites other than endometrial coverage, with three subtypes: superficial EMS, ovarian EMS, and deep infiltrating EMS. The recognized mechanism of EMS is the occurrence of offsite adhesion-invasion-angiogenesis and abnormal immune system function in the eutopic endometrium. It was found that the expression levels of AQP2, AQP5, and AQP8 in eutopic endometrial cells were significantly higher than those in ectopic endometrial cells, and the migration activity of eutopic endometrial cells was higher than that of ectopic endometrial cells, suggesting that AQP promotes the migration of eutopic endometrial cells [79].

During the exploration of the specific mechanism for single AQP, it was found that AQP2 could also regulate the migration and invasion of intimal cells by altering the expression of F-actin and annexin 2 as well as the reorganization of F-actin [80]. In addition, estrogen is key to EMS regulation. AQP2, on the other hand, is regulated by estrogen, so changes in the expression level of estrogen in endometrial cells can affect the migration ability of cells [116]. It has been found that AQP2 can inhibit cell invasion by decreasing the activity of estrogen. AQP2 knockdown can downregulate the expression of estrogen, while estrogen can induce morphological change in endometrial cells [117]. In addition, AQP4 knockdown can also reduce estrogen and progesterone levels, which in turn inhibit cell invasion [118]. These reports suggest that AQP2 and AQP4 may affect cell migration by regulating the expression of estrogen, while estrogen is regulated and secreted by neurotransmission, so there may be a relationship between AQP and neurotransmission.

The generation of new blood vessels is key to the development of EMS, and high AQP1 expression was found in ectopic lesions of EMS patients, preliminarily demonstrating that AQP is closely related to angiogenesis in EMS. In recent years, it has been found that hypoxiainducible factor family is widely involved in tumor formation. High expression of hypoxiainducible factor under hypoxic conditions can lead to tumor development. The expression level of AQP is closely related to the stability of hypoxia-inducible factor 1α , while low expression of AQP1 and AQP5 and their mRNA ensures the stability of hypoxia-inducible factor 1α [119]. Therefore, it is speculated that AQP1 and AQP5 may promote the formation of blood vessels in ectopic endometrial tissues by interfering with the stability of the hypoxiainducible factor family. The vascular endothelial growth factor/nuclear factor kB signaling pathway can promote the development of miR-138induced exosome-mediated inflammation and apoptosis in the blood and tissues of EMS patients [120]. It has been found that the secretion of vascular endothelial growth factor is positively correlated with the expression of AQP5, so AQP5 gene silencing may reduce EMS angiogenesis ability and thus inhibit EMS formation [121].

After ectopic implantation of endometrial cells, abnormal expression of excessive proliferation is formed through a series of changes in proliferation and secretion. Proliferative nuclear antigen is an indispensable factor in the DNA synthesis period of cells [122]. Compared with eutopic endometrium, there are a large number of proliferative nuclear antigens in ectopic endometrium. AQP5 gene silencing inhibits vascular cell adhesion molecule-1, thereby reducing the proliferation and migration of ectopic endometrial glandular epithelial cells, and the mechanism may be related to protein kinase B activation. AQP3 is highly expressed in epithelial cells and glandular epithelial cells. Studies have shown that there is a correlation between AQP3 expression and tumor grade. AQP3 inhibits cell differentiation and promotes cell proliferation [108]. AQP5 is able to stimulate estrogen secretion, facilitate ectopic endometrial cell implantation, promote ectopic cell proliferation in EMS, and then promote the formation of ectopic lesions [123].

12.4.3 Cervical Cancer

Cervical cancer, the most common of gynecological malignancies, is one of the leading factors in the cause of cancer death in women worldwide. Human papillomavirus (HPV) infection and other carcinogenic factors play a key role in the development of cervical cancer. The important factor is the downregulation of telomerase catalytic subunit human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) expression, increasing telomerase activity. AQP1 is expressed in capillaries of human endometrial stroma and endothelial cells of small vessels. The decrease of AQP1 in the endometrium of patients with dysfunctional uterine bleeding may lead to poor angiogenesis. AQP1 may be involved in the development of the disease [124]. A study found that the ratio of AQP1/ IMD (intratumoral microvessel density) was high in the endometrial adenocarcinoma group, followed by the endometrial dysplasia group, and low in the normal proliferative endometrium group. In endometrial adenocarcinoma, the ratio of AQP1/IMD was significantly correlated with the grade of adenocarcinoma, surgical stage, invasion, and extrauterine metastasis. The expression of AQP1 was positively correlated with the expression of IMD and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). It is speculated that AQP1 may be involved in the angiogenesis of tumors and thus related to the development of endometrial adenocarcinoma. Additional studies have found that decreased expression of AQP1 can reduce the formation of uterine spiral arteries. AQP1 may be used as a marker of tumors [125]. AQP1 was expressed on capillaries and small vessel endothelial cells in normal ovarian tissue, while AQP5 was expressed in ovarian tumor cells. As ovarian epithelial tumors progress from benign to malignant, the expression of AQP1 and AQP5 gradually increases. The expression of AQP1 in ovarian cancer with clinical stage III and IV was significantly higher than that in stage I and II. The expression of AQP1 and AQP5 was positively correlated with ascites volume. The high expression of AQP1 and AQP5 was related to the occurrence, development, and prognosis of ovarian cancer, which may be the main cause of ascites in ovarian cancer [89].

12.5 Conclusions and Prospects

AQPs are widely distributed in the male and female reproductive tract and germ cells and play key roles in the regulation of water and solute concentrations in the reproductive tract, which affects fertility. Differences in AQP expression patterns between healthy and sick individuals may be applied as potential biomarkers for evaluating male and female reproductive health. The current understanding of the function and regulation of AQPs in the human male and female reproductive tract and gametes is still in its infancy. Further studies on humans and transgenic animal models will provide new information of some reproduction-related diseases related to water and energy metabolism and novel strategies for clinical treatment of reproductive diseases.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Hermo L, Krzeczunowicz D, Ruz R (2004) Cell specificity of aquaporins 0, 3, and 10 expressed in the testis, efferent ducts, and epididymis of adult rats. J Androl 25(4):494–505
- Lu DY et al (2008) Expression and immunohistochemical localization of aquaporin-1 in male reproductive organs of the mouse. Anat Histol Embryol 37(1):1–8
- 3. Bernardino RL et al (2018) Estrogen modulates glycerol permeability in sertoli cells through downregulation of aquaporin-9. Cell 7(10):153
- 4. Mobasheri A et al (2007) Distribution of the AQP4 water channel in normal human tissues: protein and tissue microarrays reveal expression in several new anatomical locations, including the prostate gland and seminal vesicles. Channels (Austin) 1(1):29–38
- Jesus TT et al (2014) Aquaporin-4 as a molecular partner of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator in rat Sertoli cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 446(4):1017–1021
- Skowronski MT, Kwon TH, Nielsen S (2009) Immunolocalization of aquaporin 1, 5, and 9 in the female pig reproductive system. J Histochem Cytochem 57(1):61–67
- Calamita G et al (2001) Possible involvement of aquaporin-7 and -8 in rat testis development and spermatogenesis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 288(3):619–625
- Elkjaer ML et al (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-8 in rat kidney, gastrointestinal tract, testis, and airways. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 281(6): F1047–F1057
- Badran HH, Hermo LS (2002) Expression and regulation of aquaporins 1, 8, and 9 in the testis, efferent ducts, and epididymis of adult rats and during postnatal development. J Androl 23(3):358–373
- Yeung CH et al (2010) Aquaporins in the human testis and spermatozoa - identification, involvement in sperm volume regulation and clinical relevance. Int J Androl 33(4):629–641
- 11. Arena S et al (2011) Aquaporin-9 immunohistochemistry in varicocele testes as a consequence of

hypoxia in the sperm production site. Andrologia 43(1):34–37

- Yeung CH, Cooper TG (2010) Aquaporin AQP11 in the testis: molecular identity and association with the processing of residual cytoplasm of elongated spermatids. Reproduction 139(1):209–216
- Nicotina PA et al (2004) Immunohistology of aquaporin-1 and stem cell factor-receptor in human undescended testes. Pediatr Surg Int 20(4):271–275
- 14. Fisher JS et al (1999) Effect of neonatal exposure to estrogenic compounds on development of the excurrent ducts of the rat testis through puberty to adulthood. Environ Health Perspect 107(5):397–405
- Kageyama Y et al (2001) Expression of aquaporins 7 and 8 in the developing rat testis. Andrologia 33(3): 165–169
- Sohara E et al (2007) Morphologic and functional analysis of sperm and testes in aquaporin 7 knockout mice. Fertil Steril 87(3):671–676
- Tsukaguchi H et al (1998) Molecular characterization of a broad selectivity neutral solute channel. J Biol Chem 273(38):24737–24743
- Nihei K et al (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-9 in rat hepatocytes and Leydig cells. Arch Histol Cytol 64(1):81–88
- Yeung CH, Barfield JP, Cooper TG (2005) Chloride channels in physiological volume regulation of human spermatozoa. Biol Reprod 73(5):1057–1063
- Yeung CH, Barfield JP, Cooper TG (2005) The role of anion channels and Ca2+ in addition to K+ channels in the physiological volume regulation of murine spermatozoa. Mol Reprod Dev 71(3): 368–379
- Yeung CH et al (2009) Aquaporin isoforms involved in physiological volume regulation of murine spermatozoa. Biol Reprod 80(2):350–357
- 22. Chen Q et al (2011) Aquaporin3 is a sperm water channel essential for postcopulatory sperm osmoadaptation and migration. Cell Res 21(6): 922–933
- 23. Ribeiro JC et al (1867) (2021) Aquaporins and (in)fertility: more than just water transport. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol basis Dis 3:166039
- Prieto-Martinez N et al (2017) Aquaporins in boar spermatozoa. Part II: detection and localisation of aquaglyceroporin 3. Reprod Fertil Dev 29(4): 703–711
- 25. Saito K et al (2004) Localization of aquaporin-7 in human testis and ejaculated sperm: possible involvement in maintenance of sperm quality. J Urol 172(5 Pt 1):2073–2076
- Yeung CH (2010) Aquaporins in spermatozoa and testicular germ cells: identification and potential role. Asian J Androl 12(4):490–499
- 27. Laforenza U et al (2016) Aquaporin-mediated water and hydrogen peroxide transport is involved in Normal human spermatozoa functioning. Int J Mol Sci 18(1):66

- Pellavio G et al (2020) HPV infection affects human sperm functionality by inhibition of aquaporin-8. Cell 9(5):1241
- Chen Q, Duan EK (2011) Aquaporins in sperm osmoadaptation: an emerging role for volume regulation. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32(6):721–724
- 30. Cooper TG, Yeung CH (2003) Acquisition of volume regulatory response of sperm upon maturation in the epididymis and the role of the cytoplasmic droplet. Microsc Res Tech 61(1):28–38
- Duan D et al (1997) Molecular identification of a volume-regulated chloride channel. Nature 390(6658):417–421
- 32. Alyasin A, Momeni HR, Mahdieh M (2020) Aquaporin3 expression and the potential role of aquaporins in motility and mitochondrial membrane potential in human spermatozoa. Andrologia 52(6): e13588
- 33. Moretti E et al (2012) Immunolocalization of aquaporin 7 in human sperm and its relationship with semen parameters. Syst Biol Reprod Med 58(3):129–135
- 34. Suzuki-Toyota F, Ishibashi K, Yuasa S (1999) Immunohistochemical localization of a water channel, aquaporin 7 (AQP7), in the rat testis. Cell Tissue Res 295(2):279–285
- 35. Yang B et al (2005) Phenotype analysis of aquaporin-8 null mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(5): C1161–C1170
- Medrano-Fernandez I et al (2016) Stress regulates aquaporin-8 permeability to impact cell growth and survival. Antioxid Redox Signal 24(18):1031–1044
- Shannonhouse JL et al (2014) Aquaporin-11 control of testicular fertility markers in Syrian hamsters. Mol Cell Endocrinol 391(1–2):1–9
- Bestetti S et al (2020) Human aquaporin-11 guarantees efficient transport of H2O2 across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Redox Biol 28: 101326
- 39. Zhou Q et al (2001) Estrogen action and male fertility: roles of the sodium/hydrogen exchanger-3 and fluid reabsorption in reproductive tract function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(24):14132–14137
- 40. Brown D et al (1993) Localization of the CHIP28 water channel in reabsorptive segments of the rat male reproductive tract. Eur J Cell Biol 61(2): 264–273
- 41. Fisher JS et al (1998) Immunoexpression of aquaporin-1 in the efferent ducts of the rat and marmoset monkey during development, its modulation by estrogens, and its possible role in fluid resorption. Endocrinology 139(9):3935–3945
- 42. Domeniconi RF et al (2008) Immunolocalization of aquaporins 1, 2 and 7 in rete testis, efferent ducts, epididymis and vas deferens of adult dog. Cell Tissue Res 332(2):329–335
- Pastor-Soler N et al (2001) Aquaporin 9 expression along the male reproductive tract. Biol Reprod 65(2): 384–393

- 44. Cooper TG, Brooks DE (1981) Entry of glycerol into the rat epididymis and its utilization by epididymal spermatozoa. J Reprod Fertil 61(1):163–169
- 45. Wellejus A et al (2008) Expression of aquaporin 9 in rat liver and efferent ducts of the male reproductive system after neonatal diethylstilbestrol exposure. J Histochem Cytochem 56(5):425–432
- 46. Ruz R et al (2006) Expression of aquaporins in the efferent ductules, sperm counts, and sperm motility in estrogen receptor-alpha deficient mice fed lab chow versus casein. Mol Reprod Dev 73(2):226–237
- 47. Da Silva N et al (2006) Segmental and cellular expression of aquaporins in the male excurrent duct. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1025–1033
- 48. Oliveira CA et al (2005) Aquaporin-1 and -9 are differentially regulated by oestrogen in the efferent ductule epithelium and initial segment of the epididymis. Biol Cell 97(6):385–395
- 49. Da Silva N et al (2006) Postnatal expression of aquaporins in epithelial cells of the rat epididymis. Biol Reprod 74(2):427–438
- Hermo L, Smith CE (2011) Thirsty business: cell, region, and membrane specificity of aquaporins in the testis, efferent ducts, and epididymis and factors regulating their expression. J Androl 32(6):565–575
- 51. Hermo L et al (2008) Membrane domain specificity in the spatial distribution of aquaporins 5, 7, 9, and 11 in efferent ducts and epididymis of rats. J Histochem Cytochem 56(12):1121–1135
- Pastor-Soler NM et al (2010) Aquaporin 9 expression in the developing rat epididymis is modulated by steroid hormones. Reproduction 139(3):613–621
- 53. Gong XD et al (2002) Indazole inhibition of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator Cl(-) channels in rat epididymal epithelial cells. Biol Reprod 67(6):1888–1896
- 54. Cheung KH et al (2003) Synergistic effects of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator and aquaporin-9 in the rat epididymis. Biol Reprod 68(5):1505–1510
- 55. Amobi N, Guillebaud J, Smith IC (2010) Contractile actions of L-type Ca2+ agonists in human vas deferens and effects of structurally different Ca2+ antagonists. Eur J Pharmacol 627(1–3):285–294
- 56. Stevens AL et al (2000) Aquaporin 2 is a vasopressinindependent, constitutive apical membrane protein in rat vas deferens. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 278(4): C791–C802
- Andonian S, Hermo L (1999) Principal cells of the vas deferens are involved in water transport and steroid synthesis in the adult rat. J Androl 20(1): 158–176
- Zhu J et al (2015) Effects of estrogen deprivation on expression of aquaporins in rat vagina. Menopause 22(8):893–898
- 59. Gannon BJ et al (2000) Aquaporin-1 expression in visceral smooth muscle cells of female rat reproductive tract. J Smooth Muscle Res 36(5):155–167

- Park K et al (2008) Expression of aquaporin water channels in rat vagina: potential role in vaginal lubrication. J Sex Med 5(1):77–82
- Kim SO et al (2011) Expression of aquaporin water channels in the vagina in premenopausal women. J Sex Med 8(7):1925–1930
- 62. Kim SO et al (2009) Effect of estrogen deprivation on the expression of aquaporins and nitric oxide synthases in rat vagina. J Sex Med 6(6):1579–1586
- Ludmir J, Sehdev HM (2000) Anatomy and physiology of the uterine cervix. Clin Obstet Gynecol 43(3): 433–439
- 64. Huang HF et al (2006) Function of aquaporins in female and male reproductive systems. Hum Reprod Update 12(6):785–795
- 65. Anderson J et al (2006) Utilization of different aquaporin water channels in the mouse cervix during pregnancy and parturition and in models of preterm and delayed cervical ripening. Endocrinology 147(1): 130–140
- 66. Shi YH et al (2012) Significance and expression of aquaporin 1, 3, 8 in cervical carcinoma in Xinjiang Uygur women of China. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 13(5):1971–1975
- 67. Soh YM et al (2012) Relaxin regulates hyaluronan synthesis and aquaporins in the cervix of late pregnant mice. Endocrinology 153(12):6054–6064
- 68. de Wilde J et al (2008) Gene expression profiling to identify markers associated with deregulated hTERT in HPV-transformed keratinocytes and cervical cancer. Int J Cancer 122(4):877–888
- 69. Li X, Yu H, Koide SS (1994) The water channel gene in human uterus. Biochem Mol Biol Int 32(2): 371–377
- 70. Jablonski EM et al (2003) Estrogen regulation of aquaporins in the mouse uterus: potential roles in uterine water movement. Biol Reprod 69(5): 1481–1487
- 71. Richard C et al (2003) Aquaporin water channel genes are differentially expressed and regulated by ovarian steroids during the periimplantation period in the mouse. Endocrinology 144(4):1533–1541
- 72. Lindsay LA, Murphy CR (2004) Redistribution of aquaporins in uterine epithelial cells at the time of implantation in the rat. Acta Histochem 106(4): 299–307
- 73. Pan H et al (2008) Expression of aquaporin-1 in normal, hyperplasic, and carcinomatous endometria. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 101(3):239–244
- 74. Aralla M et al (2009) A collaboration of aquaporins handles water transport in relation to the estrous cycle in the bitch uterus. Theriogenology 72(3):310–321
- 75. Skowronski MT (2010) Distribution and quantitative changes in amounts of aquaporin 1, 5 and 9 in the pig uterus during the estrous cycle and early pregnancy. Reprod Biol Endocrinol 8:109
- He RH et al (2006) Aquaporin-2 expression in human endometrium correlates with serum ovarian steroid hormones. Life Sci 79(5):423–429
- 77. Peng H et al (2011) Aquaporin 7 expression in postimplantation mouse uteri: a potential role for glycerol

transport in uterine decidualization. Fertil Steril 95(4):1514-7 e1-3

- Lindsay LA, Murphy CR (2007) Aquaporins are upregulated in glandular epithelium at the time of implantation in the rat. J Mol Histol 38(1):87–95
- Jiang XX et al (2010) Immunohistochemical detection of aquaporin expression in eutopic and ectopic endometria from women with endometriomas. Fertil Steril 94(4):1229–1234
- 80. Zou LB et al (2011) Identification of estrogen response element in the aquaporin-2 gene that mediates estrogen-induced cell migration and invasion in human endometrial carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(9):E1399–E1408
- 81. Hihnala S et al (2006) Expression of SLC26A3, CFTR and NHE3 in the human male reproductive tract: role in male subfertility caused by congenital chloride diarrhoea. Mol Hum Reprod 12(2):107–111
- 82. Feng C et al (2008) Decreased expression of endometrial vessel AQP1 and endometrial epithelium AQP2 related to anovulatory uterine bleeding in premenopausal women. Menopause 15(4 Pt 1): 648–654
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36(1–2):1–14
- 84. de Oliveira V et al (2020) Uterine aquaporin expression is dynamically regulated by estradiol and progesterone and ovarian stimulation disrupts embryo implantation without affecting luminal closure. Mol Hum Reprod 26(3):154–166
- Sun XL et al (2009) Aquaporin-4 deficiency induces subfertility in female mice. Fertil Steril 92(5): 1736–1743
- 86. Kobayashi M et al (2006) Chromatin immunoprecipitation-mediated target identification proved aquaporin 5 is regulated directly by estrogen in the uterus. Genes Cells 11(10):1133–1143
- Leese HJ et al (2001) Formation of fallopian tubal fluid: role of a neglected epithelium. Reproduction 121(3):339–346
- 88. Skowronski MT, Skowronska A, Nielsen S (2011) Fluctuation of aquaporin 1, 5, and 9 expression in the pig oviduct during the estrous cycle and early pregnancy. J Histochem Cytochem 59(4):419–427
- 89. Mobasheri A et al (2005) Heterogeneous expression of the aquaporin 1 (AQP1) water channel in tumors of the prostate, breast, ovary, colon and lung: a study using high density multiple human tumor tissue microarrays. Int J Oncol 26(5):1149–1158
- Branes MC et al (2005) Regulation of the immunoexpression of aquaporin 9 by ovarian hormones in the rat oviductal epithelium. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(5):C1048–C1057
- 91. Nah WH et al (2017) Changes in aquaporin 5 in the non-ciliated cells of mouse oviduct according to sexual maturation and oestrous cycle. Reprod Fertil Dev 29(2):336–344
- 92. Ji YF et al (2013) Reduced expression of aquaporin 9 in tubal ectopic pregnancy. J Mol Histol 44(2): 167–173

- 93. Jeyendran RS et al (1985) Effect of glycerol and cryopreservation on oocyte penetration by human spermatozoa. Andrologia 17(3):241–248
- 94. Wawrzkiewicz-Jalowiecka A et al (2017) The role of aquaporins in polycystic ovary syndrome - a way towards a novel drug target in PCOS. Med Hypotheses 102:23–27
- 95. Lee HJ et al (2016) Expressions of aquaporin family in human luteinized granulosa cells and their correlations with IVF outcomes. Hum Reprod 31(4):822–831
- 96. Thoroddsen A et al (2011) The water permeability channels aquaporins 1-4 are differentially expressed in granulosa and theca cells of the preovulatory follicle during precise stages of human ovulation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(4):1021–1028
- 97. Sales AD et al (2013) Structure, function, and localization of aquaporins: their possible implications on gamete cryopreservation. Genet Mol Res 12(4): 6718–6732
- 98. Paz MP et al (2018) Effect of aquaporin 3 knockdown by RNA interference on antrum formation in sheep secondary follicles cultured in vitro. Zygote 26(5): 350–358
- 99. Jo JW et al (2011) Effect of maturation on the expression of aquaporin 3 in mouse oocyte. Zygote 19(1): 9–14
- 100. Ma J et al (2016) Expression of AQP6 and AQP8 in epithelial ovarian tumor. J Mol Histol 47(2):129–134
- 101. McConnell NA et al (2002) Water permeability of an ovarian antral follicle is predominantly transcellular and mediated by aquaporins. Endocrinology 143(8): 2905–2912
- 102. Su W et al (2010) Increased female fertility in aquaporin 8-deficient mice. IUBMB Life 62(11): 852–857
- 103. Su W et al (2013) Occurrence of multi-oocyte follicles in aquaporin 8-deficient mice. Reprod Biol Endocrinol 11:88
- 104. Wang D et al (2018) Increased formation of follicular antrum in aquaporin-8-deficient mice is due to defective proliferation and migration, and not steroidogenesis of granulosa cells. Front Physiol 9:1193
- 105. Sales AD et al (2015) Steady-state level of messenger RNA and immunolocalization of aquaporins 3, 7, and 9 during in vitro growth of ovine preantral follicles. Theriogenology 84(1):1–10
- 106. Ford P et al (2000) Water permeability in rat oocytes at different maturity stages: aquaporin-9 expression. J Membr Biol 176(2):151–158
- 107. Xiong Y et al (2013) Expression of aquaporins in human embryos and potential role of AQP3 and AQP7 in preimplantation mouse embryo development. Cell Physiol Biochem 31(4–5):649–658
- 108. Brundl J et al (2018) Expression, localisation and potential significance of aquaporins in benign and malignant human prostate tissue. BMC Urol 18(1):75
- 109. Sha XY et al (2011) Pregnant phenotype in aquaporin 8-deficient mice. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32(6):840–844
- 110. Prieto-Martinez N et al (2017) Relationship of aquaporins 3 (AQP3), 7 (AQP7), and 11 (AQP11)

with boar sperm resilience to withstand freezethawing procedures. Andrology 5(6):1153–1164

- 111. Fujii T et al (2018) Expression and localization of aquaporins 3 and 7 in bull spermatozoa and their relevance to sperm motility after cryopreservation. J Reprod Dev 64(4):327–335
- 112. Morato R et al (2018) Aquaporin 11 is related to cryotolerance and fertilising ability of frozen-thawed bull spermatozoa. Reprod Fertil Dev 30(8): 1099–1108
- 113. Bonilla-Correal S et al (2017) First evidence for the presence of aquaporins in stallion sperm. Reprod Domest Anim 52(Suppl 4):61–64
- 114. Nicotina PA et al (2005) Immunoexpression of aquaporin-1 in adolescent varicocele testes: possible significance for fluid reabsorption. Urology 65(1): 149–152
- 115. Rato L et al (2012) Metabolic regulation is important for spermatogenesis. Nat Rev Urol 9(6):330–338
- 116. Ducza E, Csanyi A, Gaspar R (2017) Aquaporins during pregnancy: their function and significance. Int J Mol Sci 18(12):2593
- 117. Wan S et al (2018) Estrogen nuclear receptors affect cell migration by altering sublocalization of AQP2 in glioma cell lines. Cell Death Discov 4:49
- 118. Sun XL et al (2007) Aquaporin 4 regulates the effects of ovarian hormones on monoamine neurotransmission. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 353(2): 457–462
- 119. Johnson ZI et al (2015) Aquaporin 1 and 5 expression decreases during human intervertebral disc degeneration: novel HIF-1-mediated regulation of aquaporins in NP cells. Oncotarget 6(14):11945–11958
- 120. Zhang A et al (2019) Exosome-mediated microRNA-138 and vascular endothelial growth factor in endometriosis through inflammation and apoptosis via the nuclear factor-kappaB signaling pathway. Int J Mol Med 43(1):358–370
- 121. Wang W et al (2018) RNA interference-mediated silencing of aquaporin (AQP)-5 hinders angiogenesis of colorectal tumor by suppressing the production of vascular endothelial growth factor. Neoplasma 65(1): 55–65
- 122. Hall PA et al (1990) Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) immunolocalization in paraffin sections: an index of cell proliferation with evidence of deregulated expression in some neoplasms. J Pathol 162(4):285–294
- 123. Wu X et al (2014) Therapeutic effect of Zeng Ye decoction on primary Sjogren's syndrome via upregulation of aquaporin1 and aquaporin5 expression levels. Mol Med Rep 10(1):429–434
- 124. Mints M et al (2007) Expression of aquaporin-1 in endometrial blood vessels in menorrhagia. Int J Mol Med 19(3):407–411
- 125. Kleine-Natrop HE (1977) Cosmetics, cosmetic chemistry and dermatology. A sketch of common problems from the viewpoint of the dermatologist. Dermatol Monatsschr 163(7):513–522

Aquaporins in Immune System

Yazhu Quan, Bo Kan, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Recent studies have shown that at least six aquaporins (AQPs), including AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP7, and AQP9, are expressed in immune system. These AQPs distribute in lymphocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, and neutrophils, and mediate water and glycerol transportation in these cells, which play important roles in innate and adaptive immune functions. Immune system plays important roles in body physiological functions and health. Therefore, understanding the association between AOPs and immune system may provide approaches to prevent and treat related diseases. Here we will discuss the expression and physiological functions of AQPs in immune system and summarize

recent researches on AQPs in immune diseases.

Keywords

 $Water \cdot Immune \ cells \cdot Macrophage \cdot Dendritic \\ cells \cdot Neutrophils$

13.1 Introduction

The immune system is a network of interactions among lymphoid organs, cells, humoral factors, and cytokines. It provides defense against pathogens and functions to maintain tissue homeostasis for the life of the organism. The immune system can be divided into innate immunity and adaptive immunity, although in practice there is much interaction between them. Innate immunity bases on physical, chemical, and microbiological barriers, and also includes the elements of the immune system (neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages, complement, cytokines, and acute phase proteins), which provide immediate host defense. Adaptive immunity response consists of antigen-specific reactions through T lymphocytes and B lymphocytes. Innate immune cells respond quickly, while adaptive immune cells have a delayed response and may take days to fully develop but continue to form immunological memory [1, 2].

The ability of immune cells to communicate and to shift shape is critical to their function, such

¹³



[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_13

Y. Quan

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Peking University, Beijing, China

Key Laboratory of Molecular Cardiovascular Sciences, Ministry of Education, Peking University, Beijing, China

Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

B. Kan

Department of Clinical Laboratory, The Second Hospital of Jilin University, Changchun, Jilin, China

<sup>B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,</sup> Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

as the secretion of chemokines and cytokines, migration, phagocytosis, and antigen uptake [1]. These diverse functions of immunity are mostly dependent on cell membrane for signal transduction and maintaining the homeostasis of the microenvironment. In fact, responding to the external states, the cells regulate their internal microenvironment. Failure on regulating fluid movement across plasma membrane leads to intense alterations of cell physiology. AQPs are a class of protein channels that are expressed on cell membrane and mediate water and small uncharged molecules (such as glycerol or hydrogen peroxide) across the membrane. At present, 13 AQP homologous molecules (AQP0-AQP12) have been identified in mammals, which are widely distributed in various tissues and organs of the body. According to their transportation capacity, they are divided into three subgroups: water selective AQPs (AQP0, 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 8), aquaglyceroporins (AQP3, 7, 9, 10), and superaquaporins (AQP11, 12) [3]. A number of AQP isoforms are expressed in a variety of immune cells and participate in processes such as phagocytosis and migration.

13.2 Expression of AQPs in Immune System

There are six AQPs expressed in the immune cells including AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP7, and AQP9. They distribute in lymphocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, and neutrophils, participate in water and glycerol transportation (Table 13.1), which play important roles in innate and adaptive immune response.

13.3 Functions of AQPs in Immune System

13.3.1 Immune Cell Priming

AQPs isoforms were shown to be upregulated during immune cell priming and activation. In human, AQP1, AQP3, and AQP5 are expressed in activated B and T lymphocytes. AQP3 and AQP5 are expressed in immature dendritic cells. However, none of these AQPs is expressed in inactivated B or T lymphocytes [4]. In human leukocytes, AQP1 was detected and upregulated after in vitro lipopolysaccharide (LPS) stimulation. AQP1 expression was induced at the onset of sepsis and was further increased in leukocyte during septic shock [18]. In addition, AQP9 expression is enhanced in activated polymorphonuclear leukocytes from patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome [19]. The gene expression analysis of blood from patients with infective endocarditis also revealed that AQP9 is upregulated and significantly associated with the occurrence of acute heart failure. AQP9 is also expressed on macrophages and plays a role in the process of Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection [26]. The P. aeruginosa infections increase and relocalize AQP9 expression to the leading and trailing regions in macrophages, which changes cell area and length. These processes are related to water flux across cell membrane through AQP9 [20, 21].

13.3.2 Migration, Phagocytosis, and Antigen Uptake of Immune Cells

Macrophages take up residence in all tissues of the body and are mostly relatively long-lived. They are adept phagocytic cell, capable of migrating to the infection sites and swallowing invading pathogens, foreign substances, and apoptotic cells. Macrophages induce inflammation by producing cytokines and chemokines that both attract and activate other immune cells to the site of infection. Mouse resident peritoneal macrophages (mRPMs) express the AQP3 in plasma membrane. It has been shown that AQP3 is involved in the phagocytosis and migration of macrophages mediated by the water- and glycerol-transporting functions. In the model of bacterial peritonitis, AQP3 null mice showed remarkably reduced survival than wild-type mice. Compared to the wild-type mRPMs, AQP3 null mRPMs reduced migration speed and impaired phagocytic activity and energy

AQPs	Species	Immune cells	References
AQP1	Human	Lymphocytes	[4]
	Mouse	Macrophages	[5, 6]
		RAW264.7 cells	[7]
AQP3	Human	Lymphocytes	[4]
		Dendritic cells	[4, 8]
	Mouse	Macrophages	[9, 10]
		THP-1 monocytic cells	[11]
		Dendritic cells	[12, 13]
		T cells	[14]
AQP4	Mouse	T cells	[15]
AQP5	Human	Lymphocytes	[4]
		Dendritic cells	[4]
	Mouse	Dendritic cells	[16]
AQP7	Human	Dendritic cells	[8]
	Mouse	Dendritic cells	[12, 17]
AQP9	Human	Leucocytes	[18, 19]
		Macrophages	[20, 21]
		Dendritic cells	[8]
		Neutrophils	[22, 23]
		Neutrophil-like HL60 cells	[23]
	Mouse	Neutrophils	[23, 24]
		Mast cells	[24]
		Dendritic cells	[12]
		T cells	[25]

Table 13.1 Expression of AQPs in immune cells of human and mouse

metabolism. In the AQP3 null mRPMs, glycerol, glucose, and ATP contents were lower than those of wild-type mRPMs. Besides, incubation of AQP3 null mRPMs with glycerol significantly increased the cellular glucose, ATP content, phagocytosis, and migration [9].

AQP1 are also associated with macrophage migration. The effect of AQP1 on macrophage migration cannot be simply summarized as promoting or inhibiting, but depends on external stimuli. Macrophage, a heterogeneous cell population, can switch phenotype depending on environmental conditions. There are two main phenotypes: classically activated macrophages (M1) and alternatively activated macrophages (M2). M1 macrophage exhibits pro-inflammatory, anti-tumor, and anti-microbial properties. M2 macrophage shows antiinflammatory activity and is instead involved in tissue remodeling, healing, and repairing [27]. M1 and M2 macrophages have different features in cell shape, cytoskeletal organization, and migration [28]. For undifferentiated macrophages (M0), ablation of AQP1 spontaneously induces macrophage elongation, axial polarization, and membrane lipid orientation to the leading edge via Src/PI3K/Rac signaling pathway to promote migration and switch M0 to M2 phenotype. However, for M1 macrophage, the ablation of AQP1 has the opposite effect on macrophage migration. In the acute bacterial peritonitis model, $AQP1^{-/-}$ mice has a decreased number of infiltrating macrophages [5].

Neutrophils are regarded as short-lived effector cells of the innate immune system, playing a major role in acute inflammation and fighting extracellular pathogens. These cells are able to act as phagocytic cells, releasing lytic enzymes from their granules and producing reactive oxygen intermediates (ROI) with anti-microbial potential. Neutrophils are usually the first cells to extravasate into tissue in response to noxious stimuli. They are highly reactive to a variety of stimuli, especially pathogen- and damage-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs and DAMPs, respectively). Once in the tissue, they undergo degranulation responses, oxidative burst and NETosis, promoting recruitment of additional granulocytes and phlogistic monocytes to promote inflammation and the clearance of pathogens. They also engage in complex bidirectional interactions with macrophages, mesenchymal stem cells, dendritic cells, natural killer cells, and B and T cells, and contribute to the activation, orientation, and expression of adaptive immune responses [29, 30].

AQP9 plays a key role in neutrophil motility. Targeting AQP9 with anti-AQP9 antibodies and with low concentrations of HgCl₂ or tetraethyl ammonium (TEA) can block chemoattractantstimulated shape change and subsequent motility. AQP9 channels were preferentially localized at the leading edge of morphologically polarized cells, and co-localized with N-formyl peptide receptor [22]. Further research showed that the phosphorylation of AQP9 on serine 11 is essential for its proper plasma membrane localization, which is accomplished through a Rac1-dependent pathway [23].

The involvement of AQP9 in the migration of neutrophils has also been demonstrated in disease models. Hapten-induced contact hypersensitivity (CHS) can be used as a murine model of allergic contact dermatitis (ACD). Neutrophils are important for both the sensitization and elicitation phase of CHS. In AQP9^{-/-} mice, ear swelling, the hallmark of CHS, was decreased as compared to wild-type mice after the challenge with hapten dinitrofluorobenzene (DNFB). AQP9 deficiency decreased the accumulation of neutrophils in skin draining lymph nodes (dLNs) during the sensitization phase of CHS. Neutrophil recruitment to dLNs after sensitization was modulated by AQP9. The efficiency of sensitized neutrophil migration toward CCR7 ligands was markedly impaired in AQP9 null cells compared with wild-type cells. These results suggest that AQP9 may have a prominent role in neutrophil migration by participating water transport in neutrophils during chemotaxis [24].

Innate immunity presenting information to adaptive immune cells requires antigenpresenting cells (APCs). Dendritic cells (DCs) are APCs that are able to induce primary immune responses, thus permitting establishment of immunological memory. In the bone marrow, DC progenitors promote circulating precursors back to tissues, where they reside as immature DC cells with high phagocytic capacity. Precursor DCs are patrolling through blood, lymphatics, and lymphoid tissues. Upon pathogen recognition, they release large amounts of cytokines, e.g. IFN- α , to limit the spread of infection. Immature DCs possess high endocytic and phagocytic capacity. After antigen capture, immature DCs migrate to lymphoid organs where, after maturation, they express high levels of costimulatory molecules permitting antigen presentation, thus communicate the presence of pathogens to the adaptive immune system thereby initiating long lasting, antigen-specific responses [31, 32].

Four AQPs have been identified in DCs, including AQP3, AOP5, AQP7, and AQP9 [4, 8, 12, 17]. Previous studies suggested the involvement of AQPs in antigen uptake in DCs. Immature monocyte-derived DCs have a high endocytic capacity and capture antigens via distinct mechanisms [33]. The endocytic activity is stronger in the immature stage and is lost as DCs mature and migrate to the secondary lymphoid organs. Among them, soluble antigens are represented by receptors or micropinocytosis. Macropinocytosis requires DCs rapidly exchanging water across plasma membrane. AQP3 and AQP7 are expressed in immature DCs and are downregulated after maturation. Functional inhibition of aquaporins in DCs decreases uptake and concentration of macrosolutes and leads to dramatic cell swelling. It indicates that AQPs play an essential role in the process of antigen uptake and concentration via fluid phase micropinocytosis [8]. AQP3 and AQP7 are also expressed in epidermal Langerhans cells and dermal DCs. Although AQP3 expression had little effect on skin DC function, AQP7 is involved in macropinocytosis and/or phagocytosis, specifically antigen uptake. Compared to wild-type cells, water/glycerol transport was impaired and the uptake of LY (Lucifer yellow CH potassium salt), FITC (fluorescein isothiocyanate), FITC-dextran, and FITC-ovalbumin was significantly reduced in AQP7 null DCs [17].

AQP5 and AQP9 are also expressed in DCs and participate in antigen presentation. AQP5 null DCs reduce endocytosis of antigen, and if plasmids expressing AQP5 were transfected to the AQP5 null DCs, endocytosis ability is reversed. In addition, AQP5 null DCs have less expression of CD80 and CD86 than wild-type DCs before being stimulated with LPS [16]. Another study showed that AQP9 is the most frequently expressed AQP in murine bone marrow-derived dendritic cells (mBMDCs). There is a significant increase of AQP9 expression at sixth hour after LPS administration. AQP9 inhibition and AQP9 null BMDCs reduce inflammatory cytokines secretion. The antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10 was increased in the supernatant of AQP9 null BMDCs [12].

While studying the effect of AQPs on DC antigen presentation, researchers also found that LPS administration in the absence of AQP9 results in a decreased release of chemokines [12]. Chemotaxis was significantly impaired in AQP7 null Langerhans cells (LCs) and dermal DCs (dDCs) compared to wild-type cells [16]. These data indicate that AQPs are involved in DC migration.

Regulated T cell migration and trafficking are essential for both steady-state T cell homeostasis and active immune responses. AQPs were found to be expressed in T cells and involved in adaptive immune regulation.

AQP3 is expressed on skin-infiltrating T cells and participates in skin immune regulation by affecting cell migration. In response to chemotactic signals, T cells reorganize their actin cytoskeletons and polarize in the direction of the chemoattractant gradient, which leads to chemotaxis and T cell trafficking. In AQP3 null T lymphocytes, F-actin polymerization and the Cdc42 activation in response to CXCL12 were impaired and chemotaxis efficiency reduced. These processes are related to the decrease of intracellular H_2O_2 content caused by AQP3mediated H_2O_2 uptake but not the canonical water/glycerol transport. Moreover, AQP3 null mice showed resistance to CHS development, which is based on the trafficking of T cells to regional sites. In conclusion, AQP3 regulates T cell migration by mediating the transport of H_2O_2 , and plays an important role in skin immunity [14].

AQP4 is expressed in naive and memory T cells. AQP4 blockade with a small molecule inhibitor prolongs murine heart allograft survival at least partially through inhibiting early infiltration of endogenous memory CD8⁺ T cells and CD4⁺/CD8⁺ T cell proliferation and effector functions. CTLA4-Ig can block T cell activation and T cell-dependent B cell function. The synergistic effect of AQP4 inhibition and CTLA4-Ig prolongs the survival of heart allografts [34]. Further research investigated that how AQP4 function impacts T cells in the absence of antigen stimulation. AQP4 blockade can down-regulate transcription factor KLF2 and reduce the expression of chemokine receptors S1PR1 and CCR7 involved in T cell circulation, resulting in decreased chemotaxis of their respective ligands S1P and CCL2. Without systemic T cell depletion, AQP4 inhibition transiently reduced the number of circulating CD4⁺/CD8⁺ T cells in naïve non-transplanted mice. The experimental results indicate that AQP4 affects the normal migration and trafficking of T cell [15].

13.3.3 Inflammatory Activation

Inflammation is an important player in the immune response. AQP3 is involved in macrophage inflammation mediated by H_2O_2 transport. In a model of liver injury and fibrosis produced by CCl₄, AQP3 null mice showed a significant reduction in the secretion of chemokines and inflammatory cytokines and the elevations in serum AST and ALT in liver. AQP3 expression also affects cellular ROS levels and oxidative stress during acute liver injury. Extracellular addition of H_2O_2 produced higher intracellular H_2O_2 concentration in wild-type macrophage than AQP3 null macrophage, which acted as a secondary messenger for NF- κ B activation [10].

The inflammasome is an important player in the immune response in macrophage. More

recently, reactive oxygen species (ROS), lysosomal damage, intracellular potassium (K^+) efflux, and fast cell reswelling have been considered to be related to NLRP3 activation and consequent IL-1 β secretion [35]. Inhibition of AQPs in macrophages specifically during the regulatory volume decreases NLRP3-mediated inflammation [6]. AQP3, which transports glycerol and hydrogen peroxide in THP-1 cells, is involved in cell swelling induced NLRP3 activation. Moreover, AQP3 may affect nigericin induced IL-1β release by facilitating cellular K⁺ efflux [11]. In terms of AQP3-mediated H2O2 transport, intracellular ROS rising with subsequent inflammasome activation should also be considered in the further researches.

AQP1 is also associated with macrophage inflammation. In a model of acute lung inflammation induced by crystals, AQP1 ablation in macrophages was associated with a marked reduction in NLRP3 inflammasome activation and IL-1ß release and neutrophilic inflammation in the lung [6]. In LPS-induced acute kidney injury (AKI) model, macrophage phenotype has changed over time. With the increase of pro-inflammatory cytokines, the expression of AQP1 decreased. In vitro, experiments have found that the silencing of AQP1 in RAW264.7 cell enhanced the activation of p38/MAPK pathway induced by LPS [7]. However, another study showed that the comparable LPS-induced p38/MAPK activation, iNOS expression, and IkB α phosphorylation in wild-type and AQP1 null macrophages [5].

13.3.4 Other Aspects

One study investigated the role of AQP3 in development, subtypes, and activation of DCs. AQP3 depletion did not affect the development of BMDCs by GM-CSF or the Flt3 ligand and the level of expression of CD86 on unstimulated and LPS-stimulated BMDCs. However, the frequency of CD4⁺CD8⁻ cDCs was significantly lowered in the spleen of AQP3 null mice. There was higher CD103 expression in CD4⁻CD8⁺ subpopulation of splenic cDCs obtained from AQP3 null mice than in those from wild-type mice. These results suggest that AQP3 depletion may not affect the maturation of DCs but the composition of DC subtypes [13].

In addition, AQP9 is expressed in memory CD8⁺ T cells and is essential for the T cell memory. IL-7 plays an important role in lymphopoiesis and peripheral T cell survival. Research shows that IL-7 induces AQP9 expression in virus-specific memory CD8⁺ T cells, but not naive cells. AQP9 promotes glycerol import into memory CD8⁺ T cells for fatty acid esterification and triglyceride (TAG) synthesis and storage, which is beneficial to the survival and homeostasis of CD8⁺ memory T cells [25].

13.4 AQPs and Immune Disease

Allergic contact dermatitis (ACD) is one of the most prevalent skin diseases, which has two phases including sensitization and elicitation. It is classified as a delayed-type hypersensitivity response. Murine contact hypersensitivity (CHS) is one of the most frequently used animal models of ACD. The important role of AQPs in immune cells in ACD have been implicated from studies CHS. The CHS response to hapten on dinitrofluorobenzene (DNFB) was impaired in AQP7 null and AQP9 null mice compared with wild-type mice. AQP7 is expressed in mouse DCs and involved in antigen uptake and chemokinedependent cell migration. AQP7 deficiency decreases accumulation of antigen-retaining DCs in the LNs after antigen application to the skin [17]. AQP9, which expressed in neutrophils, is important for the sensitization phase of CHS. AQP9 null neutrophils showed a reduced CCR7 ligand-induced migration efficacy and decreased IL-17A production by dLN cells [24]. These findings suggest that blocking AQPs by the use of topical drugs might be a treatment strategy for ACD.

13.5 Conclusion and Prospect

AQPs are involved in a variety of important physiological processes in the immune cells by coordinating water and solutes trafficking. In a variety of immune cells, AQPs are involved in cell migration and immune response. However, we are still far from having a full comprehension of the physiological and pathological significance of all AQPs in the immune system. In view of the important role of immune system in various diseases, we believe that it is necessary to further explore the function of AQPs in immune cells. Targeting AQPs may be one of the feasible strategies for many diseases.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Parkin J, Cohen B (2001) An overview of the immune system. Lancet 357(9270):1777–1789
- McComb S, Thiriot A, Akache B, Krishnan L, Stark F (2019) Introduction to the immune system. Methods Mol Biol 2024:1–24
- Verkman AS, Mitra AK (2000) Structure and function of aquaporin water channels. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(1):F13–F28
- Moon C, Rousseau R, Soria JC, Hoque MO, Lee J, Jang SJ, Trink B, Sidransky D, Mao L (2004) Aquaporin expression in human lymphocytes and dendritic cells. Am J Hematol 75(3):128–133
- Tyteca D, Nishino T, Debaix H, Van Der Smissen P, N'Kuli F, Hoffmann D, Cnops Y, Rabolli V, van Loo G, Beyaert R, Huaux F, Devuyst O, Courtoy PJ (2015) Regulation of macrophage motility by the water channel aquaporin-1: crucial role of M0/M2 phenotype switch. PLoS One 10(2):e0117398
- Rabolli V, Wallemme L, Lo Re S, Uwambayinema F, Palmai-Pallag M, Thomassen L, Tyteca D, Octave JN, Marbaix E, Lison D, Devuyst O, Huaux F (2014) Critical role of aquaporins in interleukin 1beta (IL-1beta)-induced inflammation. J Biol Chem 289(20):13937–13947
- Li B, Liu C, Tang K, Dong X, Xue L, Su G, Zhang W, Jin Y (2019) Aquaporin-1 attenuates macrophagemediated inflammatory responses by inhibiting p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation in lipopolysaccharide-induced acute kidney injury. Inflamm Res 68(12):1035–1047

- de Baey A, Lanzavecchia A (2000) The role of aquaporins in dendritic cell macropinocytosis. J Exp Med 191(4):743–748
- Zhu N, Feng X, He C, Gao H, Yang L, Ma Q, Guo L, Qiao Y, Yang H, Ma T (2011) Defective macrophage function in aquaporin-3 deficiency. FASEB J 25(12): 4233–4239
- Hara-Chikuma M, Tanaka M, Verkman AS, Yasui M (2020) Inhibition of aquaporin-3 in macrophages by a monoclonal antibody as potential therapy for liver injury. Nat Commun 11(1):5666
- 11. da Silva IV, Cardoso C, Martinez-Banaclocha H, Casini A, Pelegrin P, Soveral G (2021) Aquaporin-3 is involved in NLRP3-inflammasome activation contributing to the setting of inflammatory response. Cell Mol Life Sci 78(6):3073–3085
- 12. De Santis S, Serino G, Fiorentino MR, Galleggiante V, Gena P, Verna G, Liso M, Massaro M, Lan J, Troisi J, Cataldo I, Bertamino A, Pinto A, Campiglia P, Santino A, Giannelli G, Fasano A, Calamita G, Chieppa M (2018) Aquaporin 9 contributes to the maturation process and inflammatory cytokine secretion of murine dendritic cells. Front Immunol 9:2355
- Song MG, Hwang SY, Park JI, Yoon S, Bae HR, Kwak JY (2011) Role of aquaporin 3 in development, subtypes and activation of dendritic cells. Mol Immunol 49(1–2):28–37
- 14. Hara-Chikuma M, Chikuma S, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Verkman AS, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Chemokine-dependent T cell migration requires aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide uptake. J Exp Med 209(10):1743–1752
- Nicosia M, Miyairi S, Beavers A, Farr GW, McGuirk PR, Pelletier MF, Valujskikh A (2019) Aquaporin 4 inhibition alters chemokine receptor expression and T cell trafficking. Sci Rep 9(1):7417
- Wang GF, Dong CL, Tang GS, Shen Q, Bai CX (2008) Membrane water permeability related to antigenpresenting function of dendritic cells. Clin Exp Immunol 153(3):410–419
- 17. Hara-Chikuma M, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Sohara E, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Involvement of aquaporin-7 in the cutaneous primary immune response through modulation of antigen uptake and migration in dendritic cells. FASEB J 26(1):211–218
- Talwar S, Munson PJ, Barb J, Fiuza C, Cintron AP, Logun C, Tropea M, Khan S, Reda D, Shelhamer JH, Danner RL, Suffredini AF (2006) Gene expression profiles of peripheral blood leukocytes after endotoxin challenge in humans. Physiol Genomics 25(2): 203–215
- Matsushima A, Ogura H, Koh T, Shimazu T, Sugimoto H (2014) Enhanced expression of aquaporin 9 in activated polymorphonuclear leukocytes in patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome. Shock 42(4):322–326
- Holm A, Karlsson T, Vikstrom E (2015) Pseudomonas aeruginosa lasI/rhll quorum sensing genes promote

phagocytosis and aquaporin 9 redistribution to the leading and trailing regions in macrophages. Front Microbiol 6:915

- Holm A, Magnusson KE, Vikstrom E (2016) Pseudomonas aeruginosa N-3-oxo-dodecanoyl-homoserine lactone elicits changes in cell volume, morphology, and AQP9 characteristics in macrophages. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 6:32
- 22. Loitto VM, Forslund T, Sundqvist T, Magnusson KE, Gustafsson M (2002) Neutrophil leukocyte motility requires directed water influx. J Leukoc Biol 71(2): 212–222
- Karlsson T, Glogauer M, Ellen RP, Loitto VM, Magnusson KE, Magalhaes MA (2011) Aquaporin 9 phosphorylation mediates membrane localization and neutrophil polarization. J Leukoc Biol 90(5): 963–973
- Moniaga CS, Watanabe S, Honda T, Nielsen S, Hara-Chikuma M (2015) Aquaporin-9-expressing neutrophils are required for the establishment of contact hypersensitivity. Sci Rep 5:15319
- 25. Cui G, Staron MM, Gray SM, Ho PC, Amezquita RA, Wu J, Kaech SM (2015) IL-7-induced glycerol transport and TAG synthesis promotes memory CD8+ T cell longevity. Cell 161(4):750–761
- 26. Thuny F, Textoris J, Amara AB, Filali AE, Capo C, Habib G, Raoult D, Mege JL (2012) The gene expression analysis of blood reveals \$100A11 and AQP9 as potential biomarkers of infective endocarditis. PLoS One 7(2):e31490

- Gordon S, Martinez FO (2010) Alternative activation of macrophages: mechanism and functions. Immunity 32(5):593–604
- McWhorter FY, Wang T, Nguyen P, Chung T, Liu WF (2013) Modulation of macrophage phenotype by cell shape. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(43): 17253–17258
- Mantovani A, Cassatella MA, Costantini C, Jaillon S (2011) Neutrophils in the activation and regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 11(8):519–531
- Jones HR, Robb CT, Perretti M, Rossi AG (2016) The role of neutrophils in inflammation resolution. Semin Immunol 28(2):137–145
- Banchereau J, Briere F, Caux C, Davoust J, Lebecque S, Liu YJ, Pulendran B, Palucka K (2000) Immunobiology of dendritic cells. Annu Rev Immunol 18:767–811
- Mellman I (2013) Dendritic cells: master regulators of the immune response. Cancer Immunol Res 1(3): 145–149
- Norbury CC (2006) Drinking a lot is good for dendritic cells. Immunology 117(4):443–451
- 34. Ayasoufi K, Kohei N, Nicosia M, Fan R, Farr GW, McGuirk PR, Pelletier MF, Fairchild RL, Valujskikh A (2018) Aquaporin 4 blockade improves survival of murine heart allografts subjected to prolonged cold ischemia. Am J Transplant 18(5):1238–1246
- 35. da Silva IV, Soveral G (2021) Aquaporins in immune cells and inflammation: new targets for drug development. Int J Mol Sci 22(4):1845

Aquaporins in Eye

14

Thuy Linh Tran, Steffen Hamann, and Steffen Heegaard

Abstract

The major part of the eye consists of water. Continuous movement of water and ions between the ocular compartments and to the systemic circulation is pivotal for many physiological functions in the eye. The movement of water facilitates removal of the many metabolic products of corneal-, ciliary body-, lens-, and retinal metabolism, while maintaining transparency in the optical compartments. Transport across the corneal epithelium and endothelium maintains the corneal transparency. Also, aqueous humor is continuously secreted by the epithelia of the ciliary body and maintains the intraocular pressure. In the retina, water is transported into the vitreous body and across the retinal pigment epithelium to regulate the extracellular environment and the hydration of the retina. Aquaporins are a major contributor in the water transport throughout the eye.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Eye · Water transport

14.1 Introduction

Precise regulation of ocular fluids is necessary for the optimization of visual function, as the greater part of the eye is comprised of water [1]. Continuous movement of water and ions between the ocular compartments and to the systemic circulation is essential. The movement of water facilitates removal of the many metabolic products of corneal-, ciliary body-, lens-, and retinal metabolism, all while maintaining transparency in the optical compartments [1]. The transport of water across the corneal epithelium and endothelium maintains corneal transparency. Rapid changes in the water content of the iris stroma facilitate changes in shape during pupil constriction and dilatation. In the retina, water is transported transcellularly across the retinal pigment epithelium into the choroid preventing subretinal edema and retinal detachment [1, 2]. The intraocular pressure (IOP) is maintained by the aqueous humor [3]. Aqueous humor is secreted by the pigmented and nonpigmented epithelia of the ciliary body in a concerted action involving active membrane proteins and passive ion and water channels [3]. Aquaporins (AQPs) are expressed in several of these structures and facilitate the transport of water (Fig. 14.1). AQP0 contributes to lens transparency, and AQP1 is involved in the secretion and drainage of aqueous humor. AQP3 and AQP5 have corneal and conjunctival barrier functions, and AQP4 plays an important role in retinal water

Check for updates

T. L. Tran $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$. Hamann $\cdot S$. Heegaard

Department of Ophthalmology, Rigshospitalet – Glostrup, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_14

homeostasis [2, 4, 5]. AQP9 has been suggested to provide neurons with lactate and glycerol for energy metabolism [6]. AQP7 and AQP11 have also been localized to various epithelia in the human eye with unclarified function [7].

14.2 Expression of AQPs in Eye

14.2.1 Cornea

The cornea is the first light refractive medium when light hits the eye and the transparency of the cornea relies on the precisely organized stroma consisting of collagen fibrils and glycosaminoglycans. Precise regulation of the water content is required to keep the stroma neatly packed avoiding light scatter. The water content of the cornea is 78% by weight and negatively charged glycosaminoglycans and proportionate cations make the cornea slightly hyperosmolar compared to the aqueous humor [8, 9]. Consequently, the continuous transport of solutes and steady water expulsion away from the cornea is needed. The corneal endothelium expresses AQP1 and is responsible for transport of the major part of water out of the corneal stroma [5, 8, 10]. The corneal endothelium contains active transporters (Na⁺/K⁺ -ATPase, Na⁺/K⁺/2Cl^{-,} HCO₃⁻/Cl⁻) that pump solutes from the stroma into the aqueous humor. Water is transported passively, driven by the osmotic gradient, into the anterior chamber partly through AQP1 but also paracellularly [8, 10]. In addition, AQP1 expressed by the keratocytes has been suggested to facilitate volume changes in the keratocytes in response to changing corneal hydration [5, 11].

The outer stratified epithelium of the anterior corneal epithelium expresses AQP3 and AQP5, and facilitates water transport away from the cornea. Deletion of AQP5 in mice increases the corneal thickness and reduces the osmotic water permeability across the corneal epithelium [5, 8]. However, when exposed to hyperosmolar stress no noticeable changes occur during swelling and recovery. Mainly the corneal endothelium maintains the hydration of the cornea, therefore, transport via AQP5 across the epithelium does not affect the overall transparency of the cornea [8].

Maintenance of the corneal epithelium is crucial in providing a smooth and transparent refractive surface [2, 12]. The stratified corneal epithelium expresses the water- and glycerol transporting AQP3 [5, 12]. During reepithelialization AQP3 facilitates the water and glycerol transport in the corneal epithelial cell migration and proliferation [12]. AQP3-facilitated cell migration has also been demonstrated in wound healing of the skin [13]. In the migration phase of reepithelialization, marginal cells extend lamellipodia and filopodia at the wound's leading edge and AQP3 provides for the local water transport here. Corneal epithelial cell migration also requires mobilization of energy stores, particularly glycogen [12]. Defective glycerol transport in AQP3 deficiency may impair the glycogen synthesis or utilization by direct or indirect effects on glycolysis [13]. AQP3 deletion in mice demonstrated reduced glycerol permeability but the steady state corneal epithelial glycerol content was not significantly affected [12]. However, a significant delay in resurfacing was found and the AQP3-deficient corneas were thinner suggesting impaired proliferation in AQP3 deficiency.

Furthermore, during corneal wound healing AQP1 may facilitate keratocyte migration through AQP-facilitated water influx into lamellipodia at the leading edge of migrating cells [14]. Also, AQP5 may promote corneal wound healing through higher levels of cell migration and proliferation [15]. AQP7 has been localized in the corneal epithelium and endothelium and AQP11 is expressed in the basal cells of the anterior epithelium the corneal-limbal region, however, the function of these aquaporins here is not known [7].

14.2.2 Trabecular Meshwork

AQP1 is expressed by the endothelial cells of the trabecular meshwork (TM) and Schlemm's canal [5, 16, 17]. In the conventional outflow pathway, fluid drainage is predominantly paracellular and



therefore AQP1 might not directly regulate the aqueous humor outflow [17]. Rather, AQP1 may regulate the TM endothelial intracellular volume and indirectly modulate the paracellular drainage [16]. Also, AQP1 may contribute to endothelial cell survival to resist the mechanical strain during the passage of aqueous humor [17]. A study showed that downregulation of AQP1 by endothelin-1 resulted in glaucomatous changes such as actin fiber reorganization, collagen production, extracellular matrix deposition, and contractility alteration of TM cells [18]. AQP7 is also trabecular expressed in the meshwork endothelium [7].

14.2.3 Ciliary Body

Aqueous humor provides nutrients and removes metabolic waste product from the avascular structures in the anterior eye, namely the cornea and the lens. Furthermore, aqueous humor maintains intraocular the pressure (IOP) [3]. Aqueous humor is secreted by the ciliary body through combined actions of active pumps and AQPs in the ciliary epithelia [19]. The ATP-consuming pumps and channels transport ions and major solutes from the ciliary capillaries into the posterior chamber. AQP1 and AQP4 facilitate the major part of the passive water transport in the apical and basolateral membrane of ciliary nonpigmented epithelial cell [5, 19]. AQPs are not expressed in the ciliary pigmented epithelium, and water may be actively cotransported into the pigmented epithelial layer together with major solutes [20]. AQP7, AQP9 and AQP11 are all expressed in the ciliary nonpigmented epithelium [7].

14.2.4 Lens

The lens is another important refractive structure and transparency of the lens is equally important. The lens is avascular, and therefore, transport of oxygen, nutrients and ions occur by diffusion and active transport across the epithelial layer from the aqueous humor [21, 22]. The transport of water into the lens is mediated by AQP1 in the epithelial cells and AQP0/MIP (major intrinsic the lens fibers protein) expressed by [21, 22]. AQPO either functions as a water channel or a structural protein depending on the molecular post-translational changes and modifications occurring during shifts in the spatial location of the lens fibers [22].

In the cortical fibers, AQP0 interacts with other proteins such as connexins, filensin, phakinin, and crystallins and AQP0 mediates passage of water. However, in the nuclear fibers cleaving of AQP0 results in conformational changes and closes the water transporting pores of AQP0. The AQP0 function switches from water channel to adhesion molecule, since AQP0 no longer interacts with the surrounding proteins [21, 22]. Instead, AQP0 forms tight junctions and assists in maintaining minimal space between the fibers. Thus, AQP0 facilitates microcirculation and also interfiber adhesion within the lens and consequently contributes to maintaining transparency of the lens. AQP7 is also expressed in the lens epithelium [7].

14.2.5 Retina

In the retina, considerable amounts of water are produced during the large metabolic turnover [4, 23]. Cotransport of water during uptake of metabolic glucose and lactate from the blood also contributes to the water content [23, 24]. Furthermore, hydrostatic forces driven by the intraocular pressure also push water to enter the retina from the vitreous body. Therefore, significant amount of water has to be cleared to maintain local balance of ions for effective signal transduction [4, 25].

In the inner retina the major glial support cells, the Müller cells, redistribute water, and ions [4, 23]. Neuronal activity accompanying synaptic transmission results in a transient increase in $[K^+]$ in the plexiform layers of the retina and a decrease in the extracellular [K⁺] in the subretinal space. Rapid removal of K⁺ is important to maintain neuronal excitability during prolonged light stimulation. The Müller cells regulate the K⁺ balance by uptake of K+ through Kir4.1, the inwardly rectifying potassium channel, and siphoning K⁺ into the vitreous body or retinal capillaries [**4**, 23]. AQP4, co-localized with Kir4.1, facilitates the accompanying osmotic water transport in response to the K⁺-flux and together they maintain the spatial buffering of $[K^+]$ [4].

The RPE cells are responsible for clearing metabolic waste product, neurotransmitters, excess ions and water from the outer retina, and subretinal space through active transport and solute-linked transport [26, 27]. Cotransport proteins known to facilitate transcellular ion movement elsewhere in the body also function

as molecular water pumps in the retina in the absence of an osmotic gradient [20]. AQPs may also contribute to ion- and water elimination in the RPE cells. However, AQP1 has only been identified in the cell membrane of cultured cells [5, 28]. Interestingly, AQP1 expression has been found in RPE cells overlying retinal drusen suggesting that fluid transport is altered across the drusen [29].

AQP9 is expressed by the retinal ganglion cells (RGC) [5, 30, 31], and has formerly been found in the brain, primarily in the astrocytes [6]. AQP9 has been suggested to provide neurons with lactate and glycerol for energy metabolism [6, 23, 32]. The presence of AQP9 in both the brain and retina is not surprising given their close connection. Accordingly, AQP9 may have a similar function in the retina and brain and may facilitate the uptake of lactate or glycerol into the RGCs and photoreceptors [31, 33]. Animal models show that downregulation of AQP9 negatively affects RGC survival [34, 35]. In the retina, the Müller cell endfeet showed AQP7 and AQP11 labeling [7].

AQP6 has been localized to the outer plexiform layer in the rat retina, but not confirmed in human retina [36].

14.2.6 Lacrimal Gland

In the lacrimal gland, AQP5 is expressed in the apical membranes of the acinar and duct cells, AQP4 in the basolateral membranes of the acinar cells, and AQP1 in microvascular endothelia. AQP3 is expressed in the basolateral membrane of the acinar cells [5]. AQPs expression are essential in exocrine glands such as the lacrimal gland, and salivary and sweat glands [2]. However, knock out mice lacking AQP1, AQP4, AQP3 or AQP5 does not show decreased tear production [37]. It is suggested that as the fluid secretion by the lacrimal gland is substantially lower than salivary glands the secretion does not rely on AQP-dependent water transport. AQP5 may therefore regulate the osmolality of tears rather than tear production [37].

14.3 Functional Abnormality of AQPs in Eye and Diseases

AQPs are present in all structures in the eye that have a water regulating function and this poses the question whether dysfunction or inhibition of AQPs lead to pathology, especially in diseases where oedema is a prominent clinical observation. In Fuch's endothelial dystrophy and pseudophakic bullous keratopathy, oedema of the cornea is the central problem. Downregulation of AQP1 in the corneal endothelium has been demonstrated in these keratopathies [38]. Healing of corneal abrasions is linked with AQP3 expression by the corneal epithelium, as deletion of AQP3 delays epithelial cell resurfacing and results in a thinner epithelium [12, 13].

The role of AQP0 in the lens has been clearly demonstrated and several mutations in AQP0 or any of the molecules interacting with AQP0 result in cataract formation [21]. Complex coordination of the lens proteins is required, as each protein contributes to lens transparency, appropriate refractive index, and accommodation. All characterized mutations in AQP0 result in autosomal dominant bilateral cataract [21, 22].

In glaucoma, several structures in the eye are involved. The ciliary body, the trabecular meshwork, the retina, and the optic nerve may be coupled with the development of glaucoma. Deletions in AQP1 and AQP4 result in modest reductions in IOP and aqueous humor production [39]. AQP1 and AQP4 null mice show preserved anterior chamber morphology. Wu et al. (2020) showed that specific AQP1 deletion in the ciliary body through gene therapy resulted in significant IOP reduction in both normal eyes and in a glaucoma model [40].

AQP9 has been shown to be downregulated with increased intraocular pressure [31]. Downregulation of AQP9 expression by RGC has been shown to be coupled with RGC metabolism and apoptosis [31, 35, 41].

Diabetes mellitus and age-related macular degeneration (AMD) are two major reasons for impaired vision. Severe stages of both diseases involve neovascularization resulting in retinal oedema due to leakage from the newly formed capillaries. The excess fluid exceeds the capacity of the glial cells and RPE cells in clearing fluid from the retina. Changes in the expression of ion channels and transporters, and of AQPs may intensify the retinal oedema. Additionally, AQP expression has been demonstrated to be altered in a complex pattern in the diabetic rat retina [42].

Finally, in Sjögrens syndrome a modified AQP5 distribution, and presence of anti-AQP5 autoantibodies has been described [43, 44].

References

- Hamann S (2002) Molecular mechanisms of water transport in the eye. Int Rev Cytol 215:395–431
- Verkman AS, Ruiz-Ederra J, Levin MH (2008) Functions of aquaporins in the eye. Prog Retin Eye Res 27(4):420–433
- Goel M, Picciani RG, Lee RK, Bhattacharya SK (2010) Aqueous humor dynamics: a review. Open Ophthalmol J 4:52–59
- Goodyear MJ, Crewther SG, Junghans BM (2009) A role for aquaporin-4 in fluid regulation in the inner retina. Vis Neurosci 26(2):159–165
- Hamann S, Zeuthen T, La Cour M, Nagelhus EA, Ottersen OP, Agre P, Nielsen S (1998) Aquaporins in complex tissues: distribution of aquaporins 1-5 in human and rat eye. Am J Phys 274(5 Pt 1):C1332– C1345
- Badaut J, Lasbennes F, Magistretti PJ, Regli L (2002) Aquaporins in brain: distribution, physiology, and pathophysiology. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 22(4): 367–378
- Tran TL, Bek T, Holm L, la Cour M, Nielsen S, Prause JU, Rojek A, Hamann S, Heegaard S (2013) Aquaporins 6-12 in the human eye. Acta Ophthalmol 91(6):557–563
- Thiagarajah JR, Verkman AS (2002) Aquaporin deletion in mice reduces corneal water permeability and delays restoration of transparency after swelling. J Biol Chem 277(21):19139–19144
- Meek KM, Leonard DW, Connon CJ, Dennis S, Khan S (2003) Transparency, swelling and scarring in the corneal stroma. Eye (Lond) 17(8):927–936
- Bonanno JA (2012) Molecular mechanisms underlying the corneal endothelial pump. Exp Eye Res 95(1): 2–7
- Wen Q, Diecke FP, Iserovich P, Kuang K, Sparrow J, Fischbarg J (2001) Immunocytochemical localization of aquaporin-1 in bovine corneal endothelial cells and keratocytes. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 226(5): 463–467
- Levin MH, Verkman AS (2006) Aquaporin-3-dependent cell migration and proliferation during corneal

re-epithelialization. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 47(10): 4365–4372

- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporin-3 facilitates epidermal cell migration and proliferation during wound healing. J Mol Med (Berl) 86(2): 221–231
- Ruiz-Ederra J, Verkman AS (2009) Aquaporin-1facilitated keratocyte migration in cell culture and in vivo corneal wound healing models. Exp Eye Res 89(2):159–165
- Zhou J, Dong Y, Liu J, Ren J, Wu J, Zhu N (2020) AQP5 regulates the proliferation and differentiation of epidermal stem cells in skin aging. Braz J Med Biol Res 53(11):e10009
- 16. Stamer WD, Peppel K, O'Donnell ME, Roberts BC, Wu F, Epstein DL (2001) Expression of aquaporin-1 in human trabecular meshwork cells: role in resting cell volume. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 42(8): 1803–1811
- Baetz NW, Hoffman EA, Yool AJ, Stamer WD (2009) Role of aquaporin-1 in trabecular meshwork cell homeostasis during mechanical strain. Exp Eye Res 89(1):95–100
- Kowalczyk A, Kleniewska P, Kolodziejczyk M, Skibska B, Goraca A (2015) The role of endothelin-1 and endothelin receptor antagonists in inflammatory response and sepsis. Arch Immunol Ther Exp 63(1): 41–52
- Yamaguchi Y, Watanabe T, Hirakata A, Hida T (2006) Localization and ontogeny of aquaporin-1 and -4 expression in iris and ciliary epithelial cells in rats. Cell Tissue Res 325(1):101–109
- Hamann S, Herrera-Perez JJ, Zeuthen T, Alvarez-Leefmans FJ (2010) Cotransport of water by the Na +-K+-2Cl(-) cotransporter NKCC1 in mammalian epithelial cells. J Physiol 588(Pt 21):4089–4101
- Chepelinsky AB (2009) Structural function of MIP/aquaporin 0 in the eye lens; genetic defects lead to congenital inherited cataracts. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:265–297
- Varadaraj K, Kumari S, Shiels A, Mathias RT (2005) Regulation of aquaporin water permeability in the lens. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 46(4):1393–1402
- Bringmann A, Pannicke T, Grosche J, Francke M, Wiedemann P, Skatchkov SN, Osborne NN, Reichenbach A (2006) Müller cells in the healthy and diseased retina. Prog Retin Eye Res 25(4):397–424
- Zeuthen T (2010) Water-transporting proteins. J Membr Biol 234(2):57–73
- 25. Bringmann A, Pannicke T, Biedermann B, Francke M, Iandiev I, Grosche J, Wiedemann P, Albrecht J, Reichenbach A (2009) Role of retinal glial cells in neurotransmitter uptake and metabolism. Neurochem Int 54(3–4):143–160
- 26. Hamann S, Kiilgaard JF, la Cour M, Prause JU, Zeuthen T (2003) Cotransport of H+, lactate, and H2O in porcine retinal pigment epithelial cells. Exp Eye Res 76(4):493–504

- Zayit-Soudry S, Moroz I, Loewenstein A (2007) Retinal pigment epithelial detachment. Surv Ophthalmol 52(3):227–243
- 28. Stamer WD, Bok D, Hu J, Jaffe GJ, McKay BS (2003) Aquaporin-1 channels in human retinal pigment epithelium: role in transepithelial water movement. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 44(6):2803–2808
- 29. Tran TL, Bek T, la Cour M, Prause JU, Hamann S, Heegaard S (2016) Aquaporin-1 expression in retinal pigment epithelial cells overlying retinal Drusen. Ophthalmic Res 55(4):180–184
- Dibas A, Yang MH, Bobich J, Yorio T (2007) Stressinduced changes in neuronal Aquaporin-9 (AQP9) in a retinal ganglion cell-line. Pharmacol Res 55(5): 378–384
- 31. Naka M, Kanamori A, Negi A, Nakamura M (2010) Reduced expression of aquaporin-9 in rat optic nerve head and retina following elevated intraocular pressure. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 51(9):4618–4626
- 32. Yang M, Gao F, Liu H, Yu WH, He GQ, Zhuo F, Qiu GP, Sun SQ (2011) Immunolocalization of aquaporins in rat brain. Anat Histol Embryol 40(4):299–306
- 33. Almasieh M, Wilson AM, Morquette B, Cueva Vargas JL, Di Polo A (2012) The molecular basis of retinal ganglion cell death in glaucoma. Prog Retin Eye Res 31(2):152–181
- 34. Mori S, Kurimoto T, Miki A, Maeda H, Kusuhara S, Nakamura M (2020) Aqp9 gene deletion enhances retinal ganglion cell (RGC) death and dysfunction induced by optic nerve crush: evidence that aquaporin 9 acts as an astrocyte-to-neuron lactate shuttle in concert with Monocarboxylate transporters to support RGC function and survival. Mol Neurobiol 57(11): 4530–4548
- 35. Miki A, Kanamori A, Negi A, Naka M, Nakamura M (2013) Loss of aquaporin 9 expression adversely affects the survival of retinal ganglion cells. Am J Pathol 182(5):1727–1739
- 36. Iandiev I, Dukic-Stefanovic S, Hollborn M, Pannicke T, Härtig W, Wiedemann P, Reichenbach A, Bringmann A, Kohen L (2011) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-6 in the rat retina. Neurosci Lett 490(2):130–134
- 37. Moore M, Ma T, Yang B, Verkman AS (2000) Tear secretion by lacrimal glands in transgenic mice lacking water channels AQP1, AQP3, AQP4 and AQP5. Exp Eye Res 70(5):557–562
- Kenney MC, Atilano SR, Zorapapel N, Holguin B, Gaster RN, Ljubimov AV (2004) Altered expression of aquaporins in bullous keratopathy and Fuchs' dystrophy corneas. J Histochem Cytochem 52(10): 1341–1350
- Zhang D, Vetrivel L, Verkman AS (2002) Aquaporin deletion in mice reduces intraocular pressure and aqueous fluid production. J Gen Physiol 119(6):561–569
- 40. Wu J, Bell OH, Copland DA, Young A, Pooley JR, Maswood R, Evans RS, Khaw PT, Ali RR, Dick AD, Chu CJ (2020) Gene therapy for glaucoma by ciliary

body aquaporin 1 disruption using CRISPR-Cas9. Mol Ther 28(3):820–829

- 41. Mizokami J, Kanamori A, Negi A, Nakamura M (2011) A preliminary study of reduced expression of aquaporin-9 in the optic nerve of primate and human eyes with glaucoma. Curr Eye Res 36(11):1064–1067
- 42. Fukuda M, Naka M, Mizokami J, Negi A, Nakamura M (2011) Diabetes induces expression of aquaporin-0 in the retinal nerve fibers of spontaneously diabetic Torii rats. Exp Eye Res 92(3):195–201
- 43. Jeon S, Lee J, Park SH, Kim HD, Choi Y (2019) Associations of anti-aquaporin 5 autoantibodies with serologic and histopathological features of Sjögren's syndrome. J Clin Med 8(11):1863
- 44. Tsubota K, Hirai S, King LS, Agre P, Ishida N (2001) Defective cellular trafficking of lacrimal gland aquaporin-5 in Sjögren's syndrome. Lancet 357(9257):688–689



Aquaporins in Skin

15

Zhuming Yin and Huiwen Ren

Abstract

The skin is the largest organ of our body and plays a protective role against the external environment. The skin functions as a mechanical and water permeability barrier, assisting with thermoregulation and defending our body against a variety of stresses such as ultraviolet radiation, microbial infection, physical injuries, and chemical hazards. The structure of the skin consists of three main layers: the hypodermis, the dermis, and the epidermis. Aquaporins (AQPs) are a family of integral membrane proteins whose function is to

Department of Breast Oncoplastic Surgery, Tianjin

Medical University Cancer Institute and Hospital, Tianjin, China

National Clinical Research Center for Cancer, Tianjin, China

Key Laboratory of Breast Cancer Prevention and Therapy, Tianjin Medical University, Ministry of Education, Tianjin, China

Key Laboratory of Cancer Prevention and Therapy, Tianjin, China

Tianjin's Clinical Research Center for Cancer, Tianjin, China

Sino-Russian Joint Research Center for Oncoplastic Breast Surgery, Tianjin, China

H. Ren (🖂)

Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Tianjin Medical University, Tianjin, China e-mail: renhuiwen@tmu.edu.cn regulate intracellular fluid hemostasis by facilitating the transportation of water, and in some cases small molecules, across the cell membranes. Up to six different AQPs (AQP1, 3, 5, 7, 9, and 10) are expressed in a variety of cell types in the skin. The AQP family plays an important role in these various locations, contributing to many key functions of the skin including hydration, wound healing, and immune responses. The involvement of different aquaporin family members in skin is discussed.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Epidermis · Skin · Psoriasis · Skin in cancer

15.1 Introduction

Skin is the largest organ of our body and plays a protective role against the external environment. The skin functions as a mechanical and water permeability barrier, assisting with thermoregulation and defending our body against a variety of stresses such as ultraviolet radiation, microbial infection, physical injuries, and chemical hazards [1]. Skin is also the first organ seen by others, such that some skin abnormalities or diseases are often immediately apparent and can negatively affect our social interactions.

Z. Yin

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_15

Aquaporins (AQPs) are a family of integral membrane proteins whose function is to regulate intracellular fluid hemostasis by facilitating the transportation of water, and in some cases small molecules, across the cell membranes [2]. Up to six different AQPs (AQP1, 3, 5, 7, 9, and 10) are expressed in a variety of cell types in the skin (Fig. 15.1) [3]. AQP1 is mostly localized in the walls of skin blood capillaries, while AQP3 has been identified mostly in the epidermal layer of the skin. AQP5 is mostly observed in the secretory glands of skin and sometimes in the epidermis of the thick skin of the palms [4]. AQP7 is located primarily in fat tissues in the hypodermis and dendritic cells in dermal layer [5]. Both AQP9 and 10 are located in the epidermis. The AQP family plays an important role in these various locations, contributing to many key functions of the skin including hydration, wound healing, and immune responses. Thus it is necessary to clarify how the localization and function of this channel are regulated in order to find out effective treatment strategies for relative skin diseases.

15.2 Expression of AQPs in Different Layers of Skin

The structure of skin consists of three main layers: the hypodermis, the dermis, and the epidermis (Fig. 15.1). The hypodermis is the deepest layer of skin and is mainly comprised of adipose tissue that serves as a calorie reservoir and an insulator of the body [6]. The dermis is located in between the layers of epidermis and hypodermis. Its main role is to provide support and nutrition to the epidermis. It is composed primarily of connective tissue that is rich in extracellular matrix and fibroblasts. The hair follicles, sweat glands, sebaceous glands, capillaries, and nerves are also located in this layer. The epidermis is the outermost layer of the skin, which is comprised of a variety of cell types. The keratinocytes are the main constituents of the skin barrier, accounting for approximately 90% of the epidermal cells. They can be further divided into four sublayers from deep to superficial: the stratum basale, stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum, and stratum corneum. An additional layer called the stratum lucidum, located in between the stratum granulosum and stratum corneum, exists in areas of thick skin such as the palms of hands and soles of feet. The epidermal melanocytes are pigmentgenerating cells that synthesize the melanin to absorb the harmful environmental ultraviolet light energy and protect the skin from oxidative stress and DNA damage [7]. The Langerhans cells in the epidermis are antigen-presenting dendritic cells, while the Merkel cells assist in pressure sensation by the skin.

The epidermal turnover process is extremely important for normal skin function, as well as wound healing and some skin diseases. It takes about 4 weeks for the unmature keratinocytes to keratinize and form an impermeable layer of the stratum corneum. The physiological process is basically the proliferation, differentiation, and maturation of keratinocytes. It is initiated by the basal progenitor cells in the stratum basale adjacent to a collagenous basement membrane. The basal stem cells proliferate and migrate superficially to regenerate other cells in the epidermis [8] Apart from the characteristics of proliferation, the basal layer also expresses the immature keratins keratin 5 and 14, which dimerize and combine as the cytoskeleton to provide mechanical stability to the keratinocytes [9]. After leaving the stratum basale, the keratinocytes migrate upward into the stratum spinosum layer. The spine-like cells stop proliferating and begin to express mature keratins such as keratin 1 and keratin 10, which make up keratin intermediate filaments that provide mechanical stability to the epidermis [8]. In addition, there is an upregulation of desmosomes and involucrin, leading to increased intercellular adhesion in the stratum spinosum.

15.2.1 AQPs in Epidermis

AQP3 is the most abundant aquaporin in the epidermal layer of the skin and has been studied comprehensively and deeply. AQP3 is an aquaglyceroporin, able to transport glycerol and hydrogen peroxide in addition to water [10–12]. AQP3 is mainly expressed on the plasma



Fig. 15.1 Summary of skin structure and localization of AQPs in the skin. The structure of the skin consists of three main layers: the hypodermis, the dermis, and the epidermis (from deep to superficial). The hypodermis is mainly comprised of adipose tissue. The dermis is composed primarily of connective tissue which is rich in fibroblasts. The keratinocytes are the main constituents

membrane and intracellular compartment of keratinocytes in the basal layer [13]; in fact, however, AQP3 has also been detected to localize on the plasma membrane of keratinocytes in the stratum spinosum [14–17] and even in the stratum corneum [18]. The membranous expression is consistent with the findings in the in vitro differentiation test [19], but its aberrant expression and localization may cause a series of skin disorders [20].

AQP1 is the first-discovered member of AQP family with the well-established role in maintaining tissue water balance and osmotic gradients. In the epidermis, it has been detected in melanocytes and keratinocytes [21]. AQP5 is predominantly expressed in the plasma membrane of keratinocytes in the stratum granulosum of thick skin areas [4]. AQP9 is another type of AQP family that is located in many tissues throughout the human body, including the epidermis. It is specifically located in the layer of stratum granulosum above the level where AQP3 is commonly seen [22]. AQP10 is found in the keratinocytes of the epidermis. It is commonly localized in the outmost layer of the skin, the

of the epidermis. They can be further divided into four sublayers: the stratum basale, stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum, and stratum corneum. There are at least six different AQPs (AQP1, 3, 5, 7, 9, and 10) are expressed in the skin. The localization of each AQP in various cells of the skin is illustrated in this figure

stratum corneum and may play a role in the water permeability barrier formation [3, 18].

15.2.2 AQPs in Dermis and Hypodermis

To begin with, AQP1 and AQP3 are often found in dermal fibroblasts and vascular endothelial cells [21, 23]. AQP5 is specifically expressed in the sweat glands of the skin, modulating the secretion and absorption of sweat. Moreover, there are a variety of immunocytes in the layer of dermis, in which the AQP family also plays a key role in immune modulation. AQP7 is expressed in Langerhans cells and dermal dendritic cells of the skin and involved in primary cutaneous immune responses.

The hypodermis is mainly comprised of adipose cells, on the membrane of which AQP7 is located. Adipocytes regulate lipogenesis and lipolysis to store and provide energy. When there is an excess of nutrition supply, adipocytes absorb glucose from the blood and metabolize and combine it with fatty acids to synthesize
triglycerides in a process called lipogenesis. In times of starvation or exercise when energy is needed, adipocytes initiate lipolysis, hydrolyzing triglycerides to glycerol and fatty acids so that the body may use them for energy.

15.3 Functions of AQPs in Different Layers of Skin

15.3.1 Functions of AQPs in Epidermis

AQP3 is an aquaglyceroporin, able to transport small solutes such as glycerol. Within the layer of the epidermis, AQP3 firstly plays an essential role in skin hydration by regulating epidermal glycerol percentage [24, 25]. This idea has been proved by the phenotypes of AQP3-knockout mice, which exhibit decreased stratum corneum hydration as measured by changes in skin surface conductance and stratum corneum water content [24, 26]. The hydration difference between AQP3-knockout and wild-type mice is not significant under the condition of low (10%) environmental humidity [26] and is not accompanied by differences in stratum corneum morphology, thickness, lipid content, or levels of metabolites such as amino acids, lactic acid, glucose, or urea [24]. However, the dysfunction can be reversed by pharmacologic administration of glycerol (via a topical, intraperitoneal or oral route), indicating that the epidermal glycerol level is correlated with stratum corneum hydration [24–26].

AQP3 also affects the proliferation and migration of keratinocytes in vitro and epidermal layers in vivo [24, 27-30]. AQP3 overexpression increases the glycerol uptake, keratin 5 and 14 expression, and cell growth in keratinocytes, whereas AQP3 knockdown inhibited cell proliferation stimulated by CCL17 [30]. AQP3 knockdown decreased keratinocyte proliferation and increased the expression of several differentiation markers (keratin 10, involucrin, and filaggrin) [31]. AQP3-knockout mice also show a similar inhibition of epidermis proliferation, even treated with retinoic acid [27]. The mechanisms include regulation of cellular ATP levels and uptake and metabolism of glycerol. Keratinocyte proliferation induced by wounding is also weakened by AQP3 deficiency, and glycerol supplementation can correct the cell cycle arrest [28]. On the other hand, AQP3-knockout mice exhibit reduced tumor formation in a mouse model of carcinogenesis [29, 32]. Besides, the 12-O-tetradecanoyl phorbol 13-acetate (TPA)induced epidermal hyperplasia and keratinocyte proliferation are mitigated in AQP3-knockout versus wild-type mice [29]. AQP3 also plays a role in keratinocyte migration through regulating the permeability of water [32]. Decreased glycerol uptake, scratch wound healing, and transwell migration are observed in AQP3-knockdown keratinocytes [28]. Keratinocytes isolated from AQP3-knockout mice also show reduced migration compared with wild-type control, while the adenoviral-mediated expression of AQP3 is able to restore normal capability of cell migration.

Thirdly, AQP3 participates in the regulation of keratinocyte differentiation [33, 34]. The keratinocytes in the stratum basale need to undergo growth arrest and maturation before they move to the next layer. Upregulated AQP3 expression is observed in the high-cell-densityinduced human keratinocyte differentiation, concomitant with increased keratin 1 levels, indicating a pro-differentiation role of AQP3 [31]. In addition, AQP3 re-expression in AQP3knockout keratinocytes increased the expression of several representative differentiation markers such as keratin 10, either alone or together with differentiation promotors such as agonists of the nuclear hormone receptor PPAR γ [35–37]. AQP3 knockdown results in downregulation of E-cadherin, β - and γ -catenins, which are related to adherens junctions [38, 39], and reduced phosphorylation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), which is critical for the survival of keratinocytes in the stratum spinosum [38, 40]. These results are again consistent with the effect of AQP3 on the early keratinocyte differentiation [41] and provide strong evidence for the important role for AQP3 in maintaining keratinocyte viability during the differentiation process. However, the influence of AQP3 on the keratinocyte maturation process is still controversial. Hara-Chikuma et al. [27] found insignificant effect of AQP3

knockdown on the expression of differentiation markers in both calcium-induced human keratinocyte differentiation and AQP3-knockout mouse epidermis. The controversial roles for AQP3 in keratinocyte differentiation versus proliferation may lie in a lipid-metabolizing enzyme phospholipase D-2 (PLD-2) [19, 42] PLD-2 can produce the phospholipid, phosphatidylglycerol (PG) using glycerol, which is transported by AQP3 [20]. PG is well acknowledged as a second messenger that can induce the growth arrest and differentiation of epidermal keratinocytes [33, 34]. Thus, the activity of PLD-2 and the amount of PG are regulated by AQP3 by orchestrating the intracellular glycerol levels.

An increase in AQP1 expression has been reported in melanocytes under osmotic stress [3]. It has also been shown that AQP1 can regulate the keratinocyte migration by mediating the transmembrane water permeability indicated in the "osmotic engine model" [28, 43]. Influx of water through either AQP1 or AQP3 polarization provides the hydraulic pressure discrepancy which is necessary for cell movement. Apart from the changes in expression level, the mislocation of AQP1 may be another cause of human diseases. AQP1 is dominantly expression on the cellular and intracellular membranes of multiple kinds of human cells. We recently have found that AQP1 is aberrantly co-localization in triple negative breast cancer cells with the receptorinteracting protein kinase 1 (RIPK1), which is exclusively located in the cytoplasm (Fig. 15.2) [44]. Further studies proved that the cytoplasmic AQP1 is one of the main reasons for the aggressive phenotype of triple negative breast cancer and the cytoplasm is the main field where the AQP1-RIPK1 complex assembles and functions.

A recent transcriptome sequencing study demonstrated that AQP5 is able to regulate the balance of proliferation and differentiation of epidermal stem cells in skin aging changes [45]. However, the mechanisms how AQP5 contributes physiologically to the formation of the water permeability barrier in thick skin remains to be further explored.

The retinoic acid downregulates the expression of AQP9 but upregulates AQP3 in keratinocytes [22, 46], indicating the different functions and mechanisms of AQP9 compared to AQP3. Apart from water transport, AQP9 also facilitates the transport of glycerol, urea and hydrogen peroxide [22, 47]. The intracellular urea can regulate the differentiation, lipid synthesis, and antimicrobial reaction of keratinocytes [48].

AQP10 is believed to share similar functions as AQP3 in the epidermis and may also be involved in pompholyx [49]. The specific mechanism by which AQP10 is involved in the regulation of keratinocyte proliferation and differentiation still needs further investigation.

15.3.2 Functions of AQPs in Dermis and Hypodermis

The main function of AQP1 in the fibroblasts and vascular endothelial cells is to exchange water between the blood and dermis to maintain skin hydration during hypertonic stress. Thus, AQP1 may contribute to skin inflammation, vasculopathy, and dermal fibrosis by regulating tissue edema and cell proliferation and migration.

AQP3 enhances the oxidative stress by transporting the hydrogen peroxide into dermal fibroblasts of the bleomycin-treated mice. AQP3 knockout mice showed reduced dermal thickness/ fibrosis, hydrogen peroxide levels, TGF-\beta1 abundance, and collagen expression in bleomycininduce fibrosis models [50]. In addition, AQP3 mediates epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-induced dermal fibroblast migration, displayed by delayed scratch wound healing in vitro [51]. EGFR activation also increases the expression of AQP3 through mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway and PI3K activity. Finally, AQP3 protects dermal fibroblasts from ultraviolet-induced cell death by upregulating the anti-apoptotic protein BCL-2 [52]. These results suggest a potential involvement of AQP3 in dermal fibroblast proliferation and migration and collagen synthesis, although future studies are still needed to determine the exact function of AQP3 in fibrotic diseases.

AQP5 is necessary for the process of sweat secretion, as absence of AQP5 has been shown



Fig. 15.2 AQP1 mislocation in triple-negative breast cancer cells. AQP1 is commonly seen on the cell membrane of normal breast tissues. But it is aberrantly expressed in the cytoplasm of triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) cells. This figure shows representative images of anti-AQP1 (green) and anti-RIPK1 (red) immunofluorescence staining of MDA-MB-231 (human TNBC cell line) and 4 T1 (mouse TNBC cell line) cells stably

overexpressing AQP1 and RIPK1. Orange/yellow fluorescence in the merged images represents the co-localization of AQP1 and RIPK1. These results demonstrates that cytoplasmic AQP1 is one of the main reasons for the aggressive phenotype of triple negative breast cancer and the cytoplasm is the main field where the AQP1-RIPK1 complex assembles and functions to promote the progression and metastasis of TNBC. *Scale bar*: 20 µm

to lead to a large decrease in active sweat glands [53, 54]. Humans have an estimated two to four million eccrine sweat glands located throughout the body [6]. They function as a pathway of water and electrolytes out of the body, regulating the internal environment of human body, maintaining body temperature, and protecting the skin from harmful microbe. In the subcellular level, AQP5 is located in both the apical membrane and the basolateral membranes of the secretory coils of the eccrine sweat glands. It moves to the apical membrane during the active process of sweating to increase plasma membrane water permeability [55]. Acetylcholine is the main regulator of sweating and increases intracellular calcium, followed by the apical translocation of AQP5. Therefore, active chemicals modulating AQP5 activity may be a potential and promising therapeutic strategy for patients suffering from sweating disorders.

AQP7-knockout mice show impairment of contact hypersensitivity response and decreased sensitization [5]. Further experiments indicate

that AQP7 is required for the ability of dermal dendritic cells to take up antigens for presentation, while AQP7 knockout dendritic cells demonstrate reduced internalization of antigens of various sizes, indicating an impairment of micropinocytosis in these cells. AQP7 is also necessary for dendritic cell chemotaxis, with the AQP7 knockout dendritic cells exhibiting reduced migration in response to C-X-C motif chemokine ligand 12 (CXCL12, also known as stromal-derived factor-1 or SDF-1) or C-C motif chemokine ligand 21 (CCL21) [5]. Together, these results indicate an involvement of AQP7 in cutaneous dendritic cell function, and thus hypersensitivity reactions in the skin.

AQP9 has also been recently shown to play a role in contact hypersensitivity. Despite showing comparable numbers of immune cell types, AQP9 knockout mice exhibited significantly lighter ear edema in contrast to the wild-type animals upon a sensitization model [56]. Further studies found decreased numbers of infiltrating CD4-positive and CD8- positive T cells and neutrophils, but not mast cells. The ear swelling could be reversed in AQP9 knockout mice by replace the bone marrow with wild-type one, indicating that the relevant cell type in this system seems to be an immune cell rather than keratinocytes. In particuthe response could be restored by lar, reconstituting AQP9 knockout mice with wildtype neutrophils, but not T cells, and was decreased upon antibody-mediated neutrophil depletion (in wild-type mice) [56], suggesting the importance of neutrophils in this contact hypersensitivity response. Skin draining lymph nodes isolated from AQP9 knockout mice models also exhibited reduced secretion of interleukin-17A (IL-17A), with no effect on interferon-gamma (IFN-y) levels. In addition, AQP9 knockout mouse-derived neutrophils demonstrated reduced chemokine-induced cell migration [56]. Together these results suggest that the AQP9 expressed in neutrophils contributes to the induction of contact hypersensitivity by allowing chemokine-mediated recruitment of IL-17A-producing neutrophils to sites of skin sensitization.

During the process of lipolysis, AQP7 plays a crucial role by transporting glycerol out of the adipocytes to allow maintained triglyceride breakdown [57]. In silent period, AQP7 is found in the cytoplasm near the nucleus, but when lipolysis is triggered, epinephrine acts on adrenergic receptors to increase the levels of cAMP, which subsequently activate protein kinase A to result in the stimulation of hormone-sensitive lipase activity. The lipase hydrolyzes triglycerides to yield glycerol and fatty acids, and AQP7 is then translocated to the cell membrane to allow for the transport of glycerol out of the cell and into the blood for gluconeogenesis. AQP7 expression and localization are found to be regulated by insulin. Thus, AQP7 are upregulated when lipolysis is induced by starvation and declined amount of insulin [57].

AQP7 is also a target of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR- γ), a regulator of many genes in adipose tissue, and is upregulated when PPAR- γ is activated. PPAR- γ is the main target of the drug class of thiazolidinediones used in diabetes to decrease insulin resistance. These drugs have been shown to sensitize adipocytes to insulin, probably due to the increased expression of AQP7 [57]. On the other hand, absence of AQP7 has been shown to lead to obesity and insulin resistance for the reason of glycerol accumulation and subsequent adipocyte hypertrophy. Adipocytes in AQP7-knockout mice exhibit increased intracellular glycerol, enhanced uptake of fatty acids, and accelerated triglyceride synthesis [58]. Due to these findings, modulation of AQP7 has been suggested as a possible therapy for obesity as well as diabetes [47].

15.4 AQPs in Skin Diseases

15.4.1 Xeroderma and Skin Dryness

The xeroderma is a disease characterized by dryness and roughness and a fine scaly desquamation of the skin, which is largely correlated with the content of glycerol [24]. The glycerol is extremely important for maintaining the skin function, supported by a study using an asebia mouse model. The deficient mice carry a mutation in the gene encoding stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 and exhibit reduced production of sebum (rich in triacylglycerols and phospholipids) by hypoplastic sebaceous gland [59]. The defect in sebum production subsequently results in decreased epidermal glycerol content and abnormal stratum corneum hydration, which in turn leads to hyper-(epidermal thickening), epidermal keratosis hyperplasia, and mast cell activation. This dysfunction can also be corrected by topical administration of glycerol. The glycerol is also routinely added to skin lotions and wound salves, improving the skin hydration and enhanced wound healing [60]. In addition, AQP3 is regulated in a circadian pattern, and the skin hydration levels changes in accordance with the cyclical expression of AQP3 [61]. The xeroderma is a kind of skin disease with the manifestation of skin dryness and hardness, which is usually observed in diabetes. In a streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetes mouse model, downregulation of epidermal AQP3 has been revealed in concomitant with a reduction in the transepidermal water loss (TEWL) [62]. The decrease in AQP3 expression started to be significant 1 week after the model establishment and seemed not to be the result of elevated serum glucose levels. Meanwhile, the expression of several circadian rhythm regulators (Bmal1, Clock, and Dbp) were reduced at 2 weeks (but not 1 week) after STZ administration, suggesting that the disturbance of the circadian rhythm may be the true reason for AQP3 downregulation in diabetic mice. Consequently, the above results support the important effect of glycerol on skin hydration as well as the critical function of AQP3 in maintaining epidermal glycerol content and stratum corneum water-holding capacity. Since AQP3 improves the efficiency of entry of glycerol into keratinocytes, increased AQP3 levels may enhance the beneficial effect of this agent in the skin. This may lead to further research on novel agents to induce AQP3 expression, aiming to improve epidermal hydration and other aspects of skin function [16, 62-64]. In addition, skin dryness associated with aging has also been linked to AQP3. Thus, decreased AQP3 contributes to both extrinsically (sun-exposed) and intrinsically (age-related) aged human skin [65, 66], leading to epidermis atrophy and poor wound healing. Similar phenotype is observed in mouse skin models and keratinocytes [62, 67], indicating that AQP3 overexpression may be effective for dry skin pathology.

Another disease characterized by skin dryness is the Sjogren's syndrome. Patients with Sjogren's syndrome has their AQP5 mislocated in the cytoplasm of the sweat secreting cells, leading to significantly decreased saliva and tear production [68]. Moreover, the abundance of urea transporter A1 (UT-A1) and UT-B1 in uremic sweat glands was significantly increased in patient skin tissues, while the expression of AQP5 was decreased [69], indicating again the regulatory role of AQP5 in sweat secretion.

15.4.2 Psoriasis

Psoriasis is a commonly seen skin disease that brings patients decreased quality-of-life and a negative impact on social communication [34, 70]. It is characterized by hyperproliferation and abnormal differentiation of keratinocytes [71]. Mechanically, although the immune dysfunction is involved in psoriasis, accumulating evidence has been obtained regarding the effect of AQP3 on the development of psoriasiform skin lesions in vitro and in vivo. Decreased or mislocalized AQP3 has been found in psoriatic lesions [15, 41, 72]. AQP3-knockout mice exhibit reduced psoriasiform lesion development and epidermal hyperplasia compared with wild-type mice in two mouse models of psoriasis [12], while overexpression of AQP3 exacerbates psoriasiform acanthosis [73]. However, some semiquantitive studies have indicated increased expression of AQP3 in psoriatic skin lesions [74, 75]. Intriguingly, unchanged AQP3 level has also been reported in psoriasis [12]. Thus, AQP3 in keratinocytes seems to play an important role in psoriasis; however, whether AQP3 is up- or downregulated in psoriasis remains controversial. Possible explanations include that proliferating keratinocytes with increased AQP3 expression comprise a greater proportion of psoriatic epidermis specimen than of the normal skin tissues, but AQP3 expression is decreased with later differentiation and keratinization [19] and mislocated in a cytoplasm-dominant staining pattern [15]. Nevertheless, the previous data support critical involvement of this channel in the disease. Meanwhile, AQP3 might play a modulating role by regulating the permeability of glycerol in psoriasis because glycerol can ameliorate psoriasis symptoms alone or in conjunction with other treatments [76].

15.4.3 Vitiligo

A reduction in AQP3 levels is also revealed in depigmented vitiligo skin of both patients and AQP3 knockout mice, as AQP3 in epidermal keratinocytes is involved in maintaining the health of the melanocytes by regulating the amount of E-cadherin and the activity of phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) [24, 36]. Specifically, acral vitiligo skin differs from non-acral skin in showing gradual fading of AQP3 expression through the epidermis and weaker AQP3 expression in the stratum spinosum in perilesional compared to lesional skin specimens [77].

15.4.4 Dermatitis

In atopic dermatitis, discrepant results suggest either up- or down- regulation of AQP3 [3, 78]. Nonetheless, these results indicate a role for AQP3 in the pathological process of atopic dermatitis. Epidermal AQP3 levels are also elevated in babies with erythema toxicum neonatorum [14]. Besides, its transportation function of water and glycerol is involved in the initiation and development of pompholyx, a type of eczema characterized by vesicles or blisters on the hands and feet [49]. Aberrant high AQP1 level has been found in the pathological epidermis of infants with erythema toxicum neonatorum However, the causative relationship [14]. between the amount of AQP1/3 and the common neonatal disease is largely unknown. AQP7 and AQP9 are involved in the immune cells (neutrophils, T cells, etc.) of the skin tissue, thus also regulating inflammatory and infectious diseases in the skin.

15.4.5 Skin Tumors

In basal cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma, nonmelanoma skin cancers characterized by excessive proliferation and downregulated differentiation, AQP3 abundance reduces in tumor cells compared with the normal epidermis [15]. In addition, an increase in AQP1 expression has been reported in melanocytic skin tumors [79]. However, the mechanisms why the abundance of AQPs change and how they functions in skin tumors remains unclear.

15.4.6 Palmoplantar Keratoderma

Mutations in AQP5 have been identified in patients with a form of diffuse nonepidermolytic

palmoplantar keratoderma a disease characterized by thickened skin of the soles and palms and a defective water permeability barrier [4, 80, 81]. The involved areas are negatively affected upon the water exposure, resulting in a white spongy appearance of the skin [4, 80, 82]. However, the mechanism why these mutations can cause the annoying keratoderma remains to be further explored. Moreover, topical urea has been shown to improve skin barrier function and is used for a variety of conditions such as hyperkeratotic or xerotic skin [48, 83]. Thus, by regulating the transport of urea in keratinocytes, AQP9 plays a role in both antimicrobial defense permeability function of the and barrier epidermis.

15.4.7 Systemic Sclerosis

In the dermal fibroblasts and endothelial cells of patients suffering from scleroderma/systemic sclerosis (SSc), a multisystem autoimmune disease characterized by vasculopathy and fibrosis, AQP1 is upregulated partially due to autocrine transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) stimulation and Fli1 deficiency [84]. AQP3 in dermal fibroblasts may also play a role in SSc. In a bleomycin-induced mouse model of SSc, AQP3 is upregulated in mice injected with bleomycin compared with control, as well as in fibroblasts isolated from the dermis of the same animals [50]. However, another study showed paradoxical results that the expression of AQP3 decreases in dermal fibroblasts isolated from the skin of SSc patients compared with normal dermal fibroblasts [85]. Possible explanations on discrepancies of different studies may include that AQP3 is downregulated in SSc patients as negative feedback in an attempt to reduce a profibrotic effect of this channel. It is also possible that the results of those two studies cannot be directly compared because of the apparent differences on species (mouse vs. human) and model establishment methods (acute vs. chronic SSc) between these studies model differences.

15.4.8 Wound Healing

AQP3 exerts a key role in skin wound healing, especially for the epidermis regeneration. AQP3knockout mice exhibit delayed wound healing of full-thickness skin wounds. The delay in skin wound healing can also be restored by glycerol supplementation, which is often included in wound ointments [28]. Moreover, AQP3 expression is reduced in the wounds of diabetic rats with impaired wound healing [86], indicating AQP3 is indispensable for normal skin regeneration. However, there is an argument that the conclusion drawn from a rodent model may not be extended to human skin wound healing, because rodent wounds heal predominantly by contraction, whereas human wounds heal primarily by re-epithelialization. Unfortunately, it is still unknown whether AQP3 is also involved in human skin wound healing. Nevertheless, the data showing the ability of AQP3 to promote proliferation and migration of human keratinocytes may in part support the potential of this channel in human skin wound healing as well.

15.5 Summary

The skin is the largest and outmost organ in human body, serving as a mechanical and biological barrier, assisting with thermoregulation, protecting against ultraviolet radiation and chemical hazards, and allowing tactile sensation. Aquaporins, channels that transport water and sometimes other small molecules, are expressed in a variety of cells in different layers of the skin. Accumulating data in the literature indicate a key role for AQPs in skin homeostasis, with its dysregulation, dysfunction, and mislocation contributing to multiple skin disorders. They contribute to many key functions of the skin includhydration, formation of ing the water permeability barrier, keratinocyte maturation, sweat secretion, wound healing, lipolysis, and immune responses. However, continued studies are still warranted to better understand the role of each aquaporin in both normal skin tissues and abnormal skin disorders.

References

- Slominski AT, Zmijewski MA, Skobowiat C, Zbytek B, Slominski RM, Steketee JD (2012) Sensing the environment: regulation of local and global homeostasis by the skin's neuroendocrine system. Adv Anat Embryol Cell Biol 212:v, vii, 1–115
- Verkman AS, Mitra AK (2000) Structure and function of aquaporin water channels. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(1):F13–F28
- Boury-Jamot M, Sougrat R, Tailhardat M, Le Varlet B, Bonte F, Dumas M, Verbavatz JM (2006) Expression and function of aquaporins in human skin: is aquaporin-3 just a glycerol transporter? Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1034–1042
- Blaydon DC, Lind LK, Plagnol V, Linton KJ, Smith FJ, Wilson NJ, McLean WH, Munro CS, South AP, Leigh IM, O'Toole EA, Lundstrom A, Kelsell DP (2013) Mutations in AQP5, encoding a water-channel protein, cause autosomal-dominant diffuse nonepidermolytic palmoplantar keratoderma. Am J Hum Genet 93(2):330–335
- Hara-Chikuma M, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Sohara E, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Involvement of aquaporin-7 in the cutaneous primary immune response through modulation of antigen uptake and migration in dendritic cells. FASEB J 26(1):211–218
- Patel R, Kevin Heard L, Chen X, Bollag WB (2017) Aquaporins in the skin. Adv Exp Med Biol 969:173– 191
- Slominski AT, Zmijewski MA, Plonka PM, Szaflarski JP, Paus R (2018) How UV light touches the brain and endocrine system through skin, and why. Endocrinology 159(5):1992–2007
- Bollag WB, Aitkens L, White J, Hyndman KA (2020) Aquaporin-3 in the epidermis: more than skin deep. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 318(6):C1144–C1153
- Atkinson SD, McGilligan VE, Liao H, Szeverenyi I, Smith FJ, Moore CB, McLean WH (2011) Development of allele-specific therapeutic siRNA for keratin 5 mutations in epidermolysis bullosa simplex. J Invest Dermatol 131(10):2079–2086
- Miller EW, Dickinson BC, Chang CJ (2010) Aquaporin-3 mediates hydrogen peroxide uptake to regulate downstream intracellular signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(36):15681–15686
- Hara-Chikuma M, Chikuma S, Sugiyama Y, Kabashima K, Verkman AS, Inoue S, Miyachi Y (2012) Chemokine-dependent T cell migration requires aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide uptake. J Exp Med 209(10):1743–1752
- Hara-Chikuma M, Satooka H, Watanabe S, Honda T, Miyachi Y, Watanabe T, Verkman AS (2015)

Aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide transport is required for NF-kappaB signalling in keratinocytes and development of psoriasis. Nat Commun 6:7454

- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Roles of aquaporin-3 in the epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 128(9):2145–2151
- 14. Marchini G, Stabi B, Kankes K, Lonne-Rahm S, Ostergaard M, Nielsen S (2003) AQP1 and AQP3, psoriasin, and nitric oxide synthases 1-3 are inflammatory mediators in erythema toxicum neonatorum. Pediatr Dermatol 20(5):377–384
- Voss KE, Bollag RJ, Fussell N, By C, Sheehan DJ, Bollag WB (2011) Abnormal aquaporin-3 protein expression in hyperproliferative skin disorders. Arch Dermatol Res 303(8):591–600
- 16. Garcia N, Gondran C, Menon G, Mur L, Oberto G, Guerif Y, Dal Farra C, Domloge N (2011) Impact of AQP3 inducer treatment on cultured human keratinocytes, ex vivo human skin and volunteers. Int J Cosmet Sci 33(5):432–442
- 17. Agren J, Zelenin S, Svensson LB, Nejsum LN, Nielsen S, Aperia A, Sedin G (2010) Antenatal corticosteroids and postnatal fluid restriction produce differential effects on AQP3 expression, water handling, and barrier function in perinatal rat epidermis. Dermatol Res Pract 2010:789729
- Jungersted JM, Bomholt J, Bajraktari N, Hansen JS, Klaerke DA, Pedersen PA, Hedfalk K, Nielsen KH, Agner T, Helix-Nielsen C (2013) In vivo studies of aquaporins 3 and 10 in human stratum corneum. Arch Dermatol Res 305(8):699–704
- Zheng X, Bollinger Bollag W (2003) Aquaporin 3 colocates with phospholipase d2 in caveolin-rich membrane microdomains and is downregulated upon keratinocyte differentiation. J Invest Dermatol 121(6): 1487–1495
- 20. Qin H, Zheng X, Zhong X, Shetty AK, Elias PM, Bollag WB (2011) Aquaporin-3 in keratinocytes and skin: its role and interaction with phospholipase D2. Arch Biochem Biophys 508(2):138–143
- Rojek A, Praetorius J, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S, Fenton RA (2008) A current view of the mammalian aquaglyceroporins. Annu Rev Physiol 70:301–327
- 22. Sugiyama Y, Yamazaki K, Kusaka-Kikushima A, Nakahigashi K, Hagiwara H, Miyachi Y (2014) Analysis of aquaporin 9 expression in human epidermis and cultured keratinocytes. FEBS Open Bio 4:611–616
- Leitch V, Agre P, King LS (2001) Altered ubiquitination and stability of aquaporin-1 in hypertonic stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(5): 2894–2898
- 24. Hara M, Ma T, Verkman AS (2002) Selectively reduced glycerol in skin of aquaporin-3-deficient mice may account for impaired skin hydration, elasticity, and barrier recovery. J Biol Chem 277(48): 46616–46621
- Hara M, Verkman AS (2003) Glycerol replacement corrects defective skin hydration, elasticity, and barrier

function in aquaporin-3-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(12):7360–7365

- 26. Ma T, Hara M, Sougrat R, Verbavatz JM, Verkman AS (2002) Impaired stratum corneum hydration in mice lacking epidermal water channel aquaporin-3. J Biol Chem 277(19):17147–17153
- Hara-Chikuma M, Takahashi K, Chikuma S, Verkman AS, Miyachi Y (2009) The expression of differentiation markers in aquaporin-3 deficient epidermis. Arch Dermatol Res 301(3):245–252
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporin-3 facilitates epidermal cell migration and proliferation during wound healing. J Mol Med (Berl) 86(2): 221–231
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Prevention of skin tumorigenesis and impairment of epidermal cell proliferation by targeted aquaporin-3 gene disruption. Mol Cell Biol 28(1):326–332
- 30. Nakahigashi K, Kabashima K, Ikoma A, Verkman AS, Miyachi Y, Hara-Chikuma M (2011) Upregulation of aquaporin-3 is involved in keratinocyte proliferation and epidermal hyperplasia. J Invest Dermatol 131(4): 865–873
- 31. Guo L, Chen H, Li Y, Zhou Q, Sui Y (2013) An aquaporin 3-notch1 axis in keratinocyte differentiation and inflammation. PLoS One 8(11):e80179
- Marlar S, Jensen HH, Login FH, Nejsum LN (2017) Aquaporin-3 in Cancer. Int J Mol Sci 18(10):2106
- 33. Xie D, Seremwe M, Edwards JG, Podolsky R, Bollag WB (2014) Distinct effects of different phosphatidylglycerol species on mouse keratinocyte proliferation. PLoS One 9(9):e107119
- 34. Bollag WB, Xie D, Zheng X, Zhong X (2007) A potential role for the phospholipase D2-aquaporin-3 signaling module in early keratinocyte differentiation: production of a phosphatidylglycerol signaling lipid. J Invest Dermatol 127(12):2823–2831
- 35. Choudhary V, Olala LO, Qin H, Helwa I, Pan ZQ, Tsai YY, Frohman MA, Kaddour-Djebbar I, Bollag WB (2015) Aquaporin-3 re-expression induces differentiation in a phospholipase D2-dependent manner in aquaporin-3-knockout mouse keratinocytes. J Invest Dermatol 135(2):499–507
- Kim NH, Lee AY (2010) Reduced aquaporin3 expression and survival of keratinocytes in the depigmented epidermis of vitiligo. J Invest Dermatol 130(9): 2231–2239
- 37. Jiang YJ, Kim P, Lu YF, Feingold KR (2011) PPARgamma activators stimulate aquaporin 3 expression in keratinocytes/epidermis. Exp Dermatol 20(7): 595–599
- Thrash BR, Menges CW, Pierce RH, McCance DJ (2006) AKT1 provides an essential survival signal required for differentiation and stratification of primary human keratinocytes. J Biol Chem 281(17): 12155–12162
- Tu CL, Chang W, Bikle DD (2001) The extracellular calcium-sensing receptor is required for calcium-

induced differentiation in human keratinocytes. J Biol Chem 276(44):41079–41085

- Calautti E, Li J, Saoncella S, Brissette JL, Goetinck PF (2005) Phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling to Akt promotes keratinocyte differentiation versus death. J Biol Chem 280(38):32856–32865
- 41. Lee Y, Je YJ, Lee SS, Li ZJ, Choi DK, Kwon YB, Sohn KC, Im M, Seo YJ, Lee JH (2012) Changes in transepidermal water loss and skin hydration according to expression of aquaporin-3 in psoriasis. Ann Dermatol 24(2):168–174
- 42. Zheng X, Ray S, Bollag WB (2003) Modulation of phospholipase D-mediated phosphatidylglycerol formation by differentiating agents in primary mouse epidermal keratinocytes. Biochim Biophys Acta 1643(1–3):25–36
- 43. Stroka KM, Jiang H, Chen SH, Tong Z, Wirtz D, Sun SX, Konstantopoulos K (2014) Water permeation drives tumor cell migration in confined microenvironments. Cell 157(3):611–623
- 44. Yin Z, Chen W, Yin J, Sun J, Xie Q, Wu M, Zeng F, Ren H (2021) RIPK1 is a negative mediator in aquaporin 1-driven triple-negative breast carcinoma progression and metastasis. NPJ Breast Cancer 7(1):53
- 45. Zhou J, Dong Y, Liu J, Ren J, Wu J, Zhu N (2020) AQP5 regulates the proliferation and differentiation of epidermal stem cells in skin aging. Braz J Med Biol Res 53(11):e10009
- 46. Song X, Xu A, Pan W, Wallin B, Kivlin R, Lu S, Cao C, Bi Z, Wan Y (2008) Nicotinamide attenuates aquaporin 3 overexpression induced by retinoic acid through inhibition of EGFR/ERK in cultured human skin keratinocytes. Int J Mol Med 22(2):229–236
- 47. Hara-Chikuma M, Sohara E, Rai T, Ikawa M, Okabe M, Sasaki S, Uchida S, Verkman AS (2005) Progressive adipocyte hypertrophy in aquaporin-7deficient mice: adipocyte glycerol permeability as a novel regulator of fat accumulation. J Biol Chem 280(16):15493–15496
- 48. Grether-Beck S, Felsner I, Brenden H, Kohne Z, Majora M, Marini A, Jaenicke T, Rodriguez-Martin M, Trullas C, Hupe M, Elias PM, Krutmann J (2012) Urea uptake enhances barrier function and antimicrobial defense in humans by regulating epidermal gene expression. J Invest Dermatol 132(6):1561–1572
- Soler DC, Bai X, Ortega L, Pethukova T, Nedorost ST, Popkin DL, Cooper KD, McCormick TS (2015) The key role of aquaporin 3 and aquaporin 10 in the pathogenesis of pompholyx. Med Hypotheses 84(5): 498–503
- 50. Luo J, Liu X, Liu J, Jiang M, Luo M, Zhao J (2016) Activation of TGF-beta1 by AQP3-mediated H2O2 transport into fibroblasts of a bleomycin-induced mouse model of scleroderma. J Invest Dermatol 136(12):2372–2379
- 51. Cao C, Sun Y, Healey S, Bi Z, Hu G, Wan S, Kouttab N, Chu W, Wan Y (2006) EGFR-mediated expression of aquaporin-3 is involved in human skin fibroblast migration. Biochem J 400(2):225–234

- 52. Xie H, Liu F, Liu L, Dan J, Luo Y, Yi Y, Chen X, Li J (2013) Protective role of AQP3 in UVA-induced NHSFs apoptosis via Bcl2 up-regulation. Arch Dermatol Res 305(5):397–406
- 53. Nejsum LN, Kwon TH, Jensen UB, Fumagalli O, Frokiaer J, Krane CM, Menon AG, King LS, Agre PC, Nielsen S (2002) Functional requirement of aquaporin-5 in plasma membranes of sweat glands. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(1):511–516
- 54. Diao J, Liu J, Wang S, Chang M, Wang X, Guo B, Yu Q, Yan F, Su Y, Wang Y (2019) Sweat gland organoids contribute to cutaneous wound healing and sweat gland regeneration. Cell Death Dis 10(3):238
- 55. Inoue R, Sohara E, Rai T, Satoh T, Yokozeki H, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2013) Immunolocalization and translocation of aquaporin-5 water channel in sweat glands. J Dermatol Sci 70(1):26–33
- 56. Moniaga CS, Watanabe S, Honda T, Nielsen S, Hara-Chikuma M (2015) Aquaporin-9-expressing neutrophils are required for the establishment of contact hypersensitivity. Sci Rep 5:15319
- 57. Maeda N, Funahashi T, Shimomura I (2008) Metabolic impact of adipose and hepatic glycerol channels aquaporin 7 and aquaporin 9. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab 4(11):627–634
- 58. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Funahashi T, Yamamoto K, Nagasawa A, Mizunoya W, Kishida K, Inoue K, Kuriyama H, Nakamura T, Fushiki T, Kihara S, Shimomura I (2005) Aquaporin 7 deficiency is associated with development of obesity through activation of adipose glycerol kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(31):10993–10998
- 59. Stenn KS (2001) Insights from the asebia mouse: a molecular sebaceous gland defect leading to cicatricial alopecia. J Cutan Pathol 28(9):445–447
- 60. Goldsmith LA (2003) Clinical snippets. J Invest Dermatol 120(2):v
- 61. Matsunaga N, Itcho K, Hamamura K, Ikeda E, Ikeyama H, Furuichi Y, Watanabe M, Koyanagi S, Ohdo S (2014) 24-hour rhythm of aquaporin-3 function in the epidermis is regulated by molecular clocks. J Invest Dermatol 134(6):1636–1644
- 62. Ikarashi N, Kon R, Kaneko M, Mizukami N, Kusunoki Y, Sugiyama K (2017) Relationship between aging-related skin dryness and aquaporins. Int J Mol Sci 18(7):1559
- 63. Schrader A, Siefken W, Kueper T, Breitenbach U, Gatermann C, Sperling G, Biernoth T, Scherner C, Stab F, Wenck H, Wittern KP, Blatt T (2012) Effects of glyceryl glucoside on AQP3 expression, barrier function and hydration of human skin. Skin Pharmacol Physiol 25(4):192–199
- 64. Chaudhuri RK, Bojanowski K (2017) Improvement of hydration and epidermal barrier function in human skin by a novel compound isosorbide dicaprylate. Int J Cosmet Sci 39(5):518–526
- 65. Li J, Tang H, Hu X, Chen M, Xie H (2010) Aquaporin-3 gene and protein expression in sun-protected human

skin decreases with skin ageing. Australas J Dermatol 51(2):106–112

- 66. Seleit I, Bakry OA, El Rebey HS, El-Akabawy G, Hamza G (2017) Is aquaporin-3 a determinant factor of intrinsic and extrinsic aging? An Immunohistochemical and morphometric study. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 25(1):49–57
- 67. Ikarashi N, Kaneko M, Watanabe T, Kon R, Yoshino M, Yokoyama T, Tanaka R, Takayama N, Sakai H, Kamei J (2020) Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor Erlotinib induces dry skin via decreased in aquaporin-3 expression. Biomol Ther 10(4):545
- 68. Zhang M, Zeng S, Zhang L, Li H, Chen L, Zhang X, Li X, Lin C, Shu S, Xie S, He Y, Mao X, Peng L, Shi L, Yang L, Tang S, Fu X (2014) Localization of Na (+)-K(+)-ATPase alpha/beta, Na(+)-K(+)-2Clcotransporter 1 and aquaporin-5 in human eccrine sweat glands. Acta Histochem 116(8):1374–1381
- 69. Xie L, Jin L, Feng J, Lv J (2017) The expression of AQP5 and UTs in the sweat glands of uremic patients. Biomed Res Int 2017:8629783
- 70. Stern RS, Nijsten T, Feldman SR, Margolis DJ, Rolstad T (2004) Psoriasis is common, carries a substantial burden even when not extensive, and is associated with widespread treatment dissatisfaction. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 9(2):136–139
- 71. Zenz R, Eferl R, Kenner L, Florin L, Hummerich L, Mehic D, Scheuch H, Angel P, Tschachler E, Wagner EF (2005) Psoriasis-like skin disease and arthritis caused by inducible epidermal deletion of Jun proteins. Nature 437(7057):369–375
- Seleit I, Bakry OA, Al Sharaky D, Ragheb E (2015) Evaluation of aquaporin-3 role in nonmelanoma skin cancer: an immunohistochemical study. Ultrastruct Pathol 39(5):306–317
- Soler DC, Young AE, Griffith AD, Fu PF, Cooper KD, McCormick TS, Popkin DL (2017) Overexpression of AQP3 and AQP10 in the skin exacerbates psoriasiform acanthosis. Exp Dermatol 26(10):949–951
- 74. Bowcock AM, Shannon W, Du F, Duncan J, Cao K, Aftergut K, Catier J, Fernandez-Vina MA, Menter A (2001) Insights into psoriasis and other inflammatory diseases from large-scale gene expression studies. Hum Mol Genet 10(17):1793–1805
- 75. Swindell WR, Xing X, Voorhees JJ, Elder JT, Johnston A, Gudjonsson JE (2014) Integrative RNA-seq and microarray data analysis reveals GC content and gene length biases in the psoriasis transcriptome. Physiol Genomics 46(15):533–546
- 76. Choudhary V, Kaddour-Djebbar I, Custer VE, Uaratanawong R, Chen X, Cohen E, Yang R, Ajebo E, Hossack S, Bollag WB (2021) Glycerol improves skin lesion development in the imiquimod mouse model of psoriasis: experimental confirmation

of anecdotal reports from patients with psoriasis. Int J Mol Sci 22(16):8749

- 77. Esmat S, Zeid OA, Abdel Halim DM, Fawzy MT, Abdel Latif M, Lazarova V, Assaf M (2018) Tissue expression of aquaporin 3 in different sites of vitiligo: an immunohistochemical study. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 32(12):e455–e456
- 78. Ikarashi N, Ogiue N, Toyoda E, Kon R, Ishii M, Toda T, Aburada T, Ochiai W, Sugiyama K (2012) Gypsum fibrosum and its major component CaSO4 increase cutaneous aquaporin-3 expression levels. J Ethnopharmacol 139(2):409–413
- 79. Osorio G, Zulueta-Dorado T, Gonzalez-Rodriguez P, Bernabeu-Wittel J, Conejo-Mir J, Ramirez-Lorca R, Echevarria M (2019) Expression pattern of aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 3 in melanocytic and nonmelanocytic skin tumors. Am J Clin Pathol 152(4):446–457
- 80. Cao X, Yin J, Wang H, Zhao J, Zhang J, Dai L, Zhang J, Jiang H, Lin Z, Yang Y (2014) Mutation in AQP5, encoding aquaporin 5, causes palmoplantar keratoderma Bothnia type. J Invest Dermatol 134(1): 284–287
- Wada Y, Kusakabe M, Nagai M, Imai Y, Yamanishi K (2019) Japanese case of Bothnian-type palmoplantar keratoderma with a novel missense mutation of p. Trp35Ser in extracellular loop A of aquaporin-5. J Dermatol 46(3):e104–e106
- 82. Kroigard AB, Hetland LE, Clemmensen O, Blaydon DC, Hertz JM, Bygum A (2016) The first Danish family reported with an AQP5 mutation presenting diffuse non-epidermolytic palmoplantar keratoderma of Bothnian type, hyperhidrosis and frequent Corynebacterium infections: a case report. BMC Dermatol 16(1):7
- Friedman AJ, von Grote EC, Meckfessel MH (2016) Urea: a clinically oriented overview from bench to bedside. J Drugs Dermatol 15(5):633–639
- 84. Yamashita T, Asano Y, Saigusa R, Taniguchi T, Nakamura K, Miura S, Toyama T, Takahashi T, Ichimura Y, Hirabayashi M, Yoshizaki A, Miyagaki T, Sugaya M, Sato S (2019) Increased expression of aquaporin-1 in dermal fibroblasts and dermal microvascular endothelial cells possibly contributes to skin fibrosis and edema in patients with systemic sclerosis. J Dermatol Sci 93(1):24–32
- 85. Farhadi E, Mahmoudi M, Rahmani F, Yousefi B, Sarafnejad A, Kavosi H, Karimizadeh E, Jamshidi A, Gharibdoost F (2019) Attenuation of aquaporin-3 and epidermal growth factor receptor expression and activation in systemic sclerosis dermal fibroblasts. J Cell Physiol 234(8):12876–12883
- 86. Sugimoto T, Huang L, Minematsu T, Yamamoto Y, Asada M, Nakagami G, Akase T, Nagase T, Oe M, Mori T, Sanada H (2013) Impaired aquaporin 3 expression in reepithelialization of cutaneous wound healing in the diabetic rat. Biol Res Nurs 15(3):347–355



Aquaporins in Glandular Secretion

16

Giuseppe Calamita and Christine Delporte

Abstract

Exocrine and endocrine glands deliver their secretory product, respectively, at the surface of the target organs or within the bloodstream. The release of their products has been shown to rely on secretory mechanisms often involving aquaporins (AQPs). This chapter will provide insight into the role of AQPs in secretory glands located within the gastrointestinal tract, including salivary glands, gastric glands, duodenal Brunner's glands, liver, gallbladder, intestinal goblets cells, and pancreas, as well and in other parts of the body, including airway submucosal glands, lacrimal glands, mammary glands, and eccrine sweat glands. The involvement of AQPs in both physiological and pathophysiological conditions will also be highlighted.

Keywords

 $\begin{array}{l} Aquaporins \cdot Exocrine \ glands \cdot Endocrine \\ glands \cdot Secretion \cdot Function \cdot Expression \end{array}$

16.1 Role of AQPs in Secretory Glands Located within the Gastrointestinal Tract

Aquaporins (AQPs) are expressed to several secretory glands located within the entire length of the gastrointestinal tract including salivary glands, gastric glands, duodenal Brunner's glands, liver, gallbladder, intestinal goblets cells, and pancreas. Figure 16.1 summarizes the involvement of AQPs in the secretory gland functions that is detailed in the following sections.

16.1.1 Salivary Glands

Major salivary glands, namely parotid, submandibular, and sublingual glands, and minor salivary glands contribute to whole saliva secretion [1, 2]. The secretory structure of the glands consists into several lobes subdivided into lobules. Lobules are made of secretory units namely acini (consisting into the association of multiple acinar cells) connected through a network of ducts formed of ductal cells. Myoepithelial cells surround the secretory epithelia [3]. The acinar cells are either serous, mucous or seromucous, based on their secretory products and characteristics [3]. The ductal system can be subdivided into intralobular (intercalated and striated), interlobular, interlobar (excretory) ducts. Saliva secretion relies on a two

G. Calamita

Department of Biosciences, Biotechnologies and Environment, University of Bari "Aldo Moro", Bari, Italy

C. Delporte (🖂)

Laboratory of Pathophysiological and Nutritional Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium e-mail: christine.delporte@ulb.be

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_16



Fig. 16.1 Involvement of AQPs in secretory gland functions

steps mechanism in which acinar cells secrete an isotonic-like fluid rich in NaCl and water and ductal cells reabsorb some NaCl and secrete bicarbonate [4, 5]. These two steps mechanism results into the secretion of a final hypotonic saliva into the oral cavity.

In the first step, water flows to the lumen of the acini through the apically-located AQP5 thereof playing a major role in saliva secretion (Fig. 16.2) [6, 7]. Indeed, a 60% decrease in pilocarpinestimulated saliva secretion, and a more viscous and hypertonic saliva have been observed in AQP5 knockout mice [6, 7]. Furthermore, substantial decrease in water permeability of parotid (65%) and sublingual (77%) acinar cells has been shown in AQP5 knockout mice [7]. Therefore, studies infer that AQP5 is responsible for acinar water movement [4, 5, 8, 9]. However, it has been suggested that AQP5 could act as an osmosensor controlling the tonicity of the transported fluid by mixing transcellular and paracellular water flows [10]. In response to muscarinic stimulation inducing intracellular calcium increase, AQP5 traffics

from intracellular vesicles to plasma membrane [11–13]. Concomitantly to its physiological role, AQP5 expression is mostly confined to the apical membrane of serous acinar cells from all human salivary glands [14, 15] and from submandibular and parotid glands in rats [15-18] and mice [11, 19, 20]. The AQP5 expression reported in rat and mouse ductal cells [11, 18, 21, 22] is difficult to explain on a physiological point of view considering ductal cells are water impermeable [23]. Noteworthy, a naturally occurring point mutation of AQP5 has been identified in rats and associated with decreased AQP5 expression and saliva secretion [24]. Until now to our knowledge, no AQP5 mutation has been associated with saliva flow dysfunction in humans.

The use of knockout mice models has not been able to show the involvement of other AQPs, i.e. AQP1, AQP4, and AQP8, in saliva secretion [6, 25, 26]. Therefore, AQP1 expressed in mouse salivary gland endothelial and myoepithelial cells [27] is not involved in saliva secretion. AQP1 is also expressed in human myoepithelial [28] and



Fig. 16.2 Proposed mechanism of AQP-mediated water transport in saliva formation in salivary gland acinar cells. Upon nerve stimulation, acetylcholine and adrenalin bind to muscarinic receptors M1 and M3 and α1-adrenergic receptors leading to phospholipase C activation and subsequent intracellular calcium increase, while noradrenalin and vasoactive intestinal peptide bind to \u03b31-adrenergic and VIP receptors leading to adenylyl cyclase activation and subsequent intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) increase. cAMP leads to protein kinase C activation and exocytosis of proteins, while intracellular calcium increase leads to Cl⁻ and HCO₃⁻ secretion driving water transport though AQP5 into the acini lumen. ACacetylcholine, A adrenalin, PLC phospholipase C, NA noradrenalin, VIP vasoactive intestinal peptide, AC adenylyl cyclase, cAMP cyclic adenosine monophosphate, PKC protein kinase C

endothelial [14, 15, 29, 30] cells, as well as in rat endothelial cells [22, 31–34].

Other AQPs have been detected in salivary glands. In human, AQP3 is located at the basolateral membrane of serous and mucous acini, but not the ducts [14, 29, 30] while only AQP4, AQP6, and AQP7 mRNAs have been detected [14, 30]. In rat, some controversy still exists concerning the expression of both AQP3 and AQP4 [21, 22, 35, 36]. In rat parotid glands, AQP6 is located to secretory granule membrane [37], while AQP8 is present in myoepithelial cells [38–40]. In mice, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP8 are expressed at the basolateral membrane of acinar and ductal cells [27]; AQP7 is located in endothelial cells; [20] AQP9 distribution remains to be determined [19, 20, 41]; AQP11 is found in ductal cells [19, 20]. Distinct patterns of AQPs expression have been found during the development of salivary glands in mouse, rat, and human [22, 42–45].

In some patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome, an autoimmune disease characterized by lymphocytic infiltration of exocrine glands and particularly salivary and lacrimal glands, altered AQP5 localization is hypothesized to play a role in the disease pathogenesis and saliva flow reduction. However, altered AQP5 localization has not been detected in all patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome [46–48]. These data could arise from the use of distinct patient subsets and/or antibodies. In mouse model of Sjögren's syndrome, altered AQP5 localization has indisputably been reported in several studies [49-54]. The presence of inflammatory infiltrates within salivary glands [51], cytokines [55–58], autoantibodies against muscarinic M3 receptors [59, 60] have been suggested to play a role in the modified AQP5 distribution. Even though altered expression and/or localization of AQP5 could not totally account for saliva impairment observed in Sjögren's syndrome patients, it could still play a role in the pathogenesis of the disease. Very recently, in salivary glands from patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome, it has been shown that altered distribution of prolactininducible protein and ezrin, identified as new proteins partners of AQP5 in salivary glands under physiological conditions, may also account for abnormal AQP5 localization [61-63]. Anti-AQP5 antibodies have been detected in blood samples from patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome and have been incriminated in disease manifestations. Indeed, anti-AQP5 antibodies may be directly linked to salivary gland dysfunction [64] and may represent additional useful biomarker for Sjögren's syndrome diagnosis. However, this remains to be confirmed as anti-AQP5 antibodies have not been detected in all patients with Sjögren's syndrome [65], possibly due to distinct patient subsets and methods of determination. Concerning AQP1, studies using knockout mice showed that this AQP is not involved in saliva secretion [6, 25]. However, decreased AQP1 expression in salivary gland myoepithelial cells from Sjögren's syndrome patients and reduced saliva flow [29] can be counteracted using Rituximab depleting B-cells [66]. Autoantibodies have been detected in patients with Sjögren's syndrome patients [65, 67] but were not associated with decreased saliva flow rate [67]. Therefore, further

investigation is required to better understand the role of AQP1 in salivary gland function. Abnormal distribution of AQP4 has also been described in salivary glands from patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome [68], but its physiological significance remains to be further studied considering this AQP does not appear to be involved in saliva secretion using knockout mice [6, 25].

In patients with head and neck cancer treated with ionizing radiation therapy, decrease or loss of AQP5 expression [69, 70] and/or impaired AQP5 trafficking [71] could account for xerostomia. In mice and rats, ionizing radiation also induced decrease in AQP5 expression [72–76]. Pilocarpine, a muscarinic receptor agonist restored AQP5 expression and saliva flow in irradiated rats [77].

In diabetes, it is presently unclear whether high glucose induces [78] or not [79] an altered distribution of AQP5 and decreased AQP5 expression [80]. Distinct mouse species, experimental conditions, and analytical methods could account for these distinct results.

In salivary glands, AQPs represent new therapeutic targets or can be used as therapeutic agents to treat xerostomia. Cevimeline restored proper AQP5 trafficking [81-83]. DNA demethylation agents increased AQP5 expression [57, 84]. Treatment with cystic fibrosis transmembrane regulator (CFTR) corrector and potentiator allowing the correction of CFTR activity restored AQP5 expression and saliva secretion in mouse model of Sjögren's syndrome [85]. Furthermore, the delivery of a recombinant adenovirus vector coding for AQP1 (AdhAQP1) to irradiated glands of animals and human led to saliva flow restoration [86-90], as well as resolution of inflammation [91]. New viral vectors allowing more efficient and persistent expression of a transgene, such as, for instance, hAQP1, in salivary glands, would be useful to further study the usefulness of gene therapy to treat xerostomia. The use of CRISPR-CAS9 gene editing allowing the replacement of endogenous AQP1 gene promotor with the cytomegalovirus (CMV) promoter led to increased AQP1 expression and could open avenues to new gene therapy [92]. The gene therapy approaches described hereabove represent promising therapies for patients suffering from xerostomia consequent to head and neck irradiation therapy or Sjögren's syndrome, but the presence of autoantibodies against AQP1 may represent an obstacle to such therapeutic approach.

16.1.2 Gastric Glands

Mammalian gastric glands found in gastric pits within the gastric mucosa are composed of fundic glands (in the cardia), cardiac glands (in the fundus and body of the stomach), and pyloric glands (in the antrum of the pylorus). Gastric glands are made of distinct cell types with specific function. Indeed, foveolar cells produce mucous, parietal cells secrete gastric acid and bicarbonate ions, chief cells secrete pepsinogen, G cells secrete gastrin, and enterochromaffin-like cells release histamine [93].

Many AQPs have been localized to various areas of the stomach. The fundus express AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP7, AQP8, AQP10, and AQP11 mRNA and the antrum of the pylorus express AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, AQP5, AQP7, and AQP11 mRNAs [94-96]. Both parietal and chief cells express AQP4 protein at their basolateral membrane [36, 97–100]. AQP4 internalizes in a vesicle-recycling compartment and undergo phosphorylation upon histamine stimulation in gastric cells [101]. AQP4 is unlikely involved in acid and fluid secretion as shown using AQP4 knockdown mice [102], even though other AQPs could compensate for the lack of AQP4. However, it remains to be determined if AQP4 could still be involved in gastric cell volume maintenance. AQP5 is strictly localized to the apical and lateral membranes of pyloric glands [103].

Several AQPs promote or are involved in chronic gastritis and gastric cancer [96, 104–111]. Particularly AQP3 and AQP5 play significant roles in gastric cancer [112] and promote gastric cancer cell epithelial-mesenchymal transition [106, 113]. Lower levels of miR-877 and miR874, shown to regulate AQP3 and AQP5 expression, respectively, may account for the

increased AQP3 and AQP5 expression and epithelial mesenchymal transition [114, 115]. AQP3 and AQP5 expression has been shown to be positively correlated with gastric mucosal disease progression in gastric carcinoma and other stages of gastric diseases as well as with Helicobacter pylori infection [116, 117]. Helicobacter pylori promote AQP3 and AQP5 expression (through the activation of downstream HIF-1 α or ERK1/ 2, MEK, respectively) that could be used as novel molecular targets for therapeutic interventions [116, 117]. Furthermore, as the expression of certain AQPs is associated with better or poor overall survival of patients with gastric cancer, it can be used as predictive prognostic gastric cancer biomarker [110, 118].

In light of the involvement of AQPs in gastric cancers, they have been considered as additional molecular targets for therapeutic intervention [119].

16.1.3 Duodenal Brunner's Gland

The role of AQPs in duodenal Brunner's gland function remains poorly understood due to the limited number of studies performed so far. Brunner's gland cells express AQP5 at their apical, lateral, and secretory granule membranes [103] and AQP1 at their apical and lateral membranes [120]. The secretion of bicarbonate and protein as well as the overall flow rate of rat Brunner's gland are increased by the vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) acting though a cAMPdependent signaling pathway [121]. In addition, VIP induces the trafficking of AQP5, but not of AQP1, from secretory granules to apical plasma membrane [120, 122]. The resulting presence of AQP5 at the apical plasma membrane could account for increased water flow and fluid secretion. This hypothesis is further supported by the co-localization and co-trafficking of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) and AQP5 providing a parallel pathway for electrolyte secretion and osmotic water movement [122]. The expression of AQP5 in Brunner's gland was decreased in celiac disease and cystic fibrosis and may consequently be involved in the

pathogenesis of these diseases characterized by altered duodenal secretion [122].

16.1.4 Liver, Bile Ducts, and Gallbladder

Bile is a complex fluid composed of an aqueous solution (95% of water) of organic and inorganic compounds [123]. The major organic compounds are represented by three lipids, bile acids, cholesterol, and phospholipids, and the bile pigments. Proteins and metabolites deriving from various endogenous substances (i.e., hormones) are present at low concentrations [123]. Ions Na⁺, K⁺, Ca⁺⁺, Mg⁺⁺, Cl⁻, and HCO₃⁻ are the major inorganic electrolytes whose concentrations in the common duct bile are very close to those found in plasma.

Bile is the main route for the excretion of body cholesterol in the form of unesterified cholesterol or as bile acids. In turn, biliary bile acids assist the emulsification and absorption of lipids at intestinal level. Also, bile mediates the elimination of drugs and toxins from the body. In health, humans secrete about 0.8-1.0 L of hepatic bile daily at a rate of 30-40 mL per hour. Bile production is about six times higher in rats [124], a species lacking gallbladder. Human canalicular bile is remodeled into the lumen of the bile ductules and duct through secretory and absorptive processes operated by the ductal epithelial cells. Bile is stored and concentrated in the gallbladder, and released into the duodenum [125, 126]. Bile water is mostly reabsorbed in the proximal segment of the small intestine [127] while bile salts are recovered in distal ileum to be carried back to the liver by the enterohepatic circulation [128, 129]. Bile formation starts at the bile canaliculus triggered by an osmotic process that involves solutes and water and where the driving force needed to bile formation is represented by the active concentration of bile acids and other biliary constituents in the bile canaliculi [124]. Canalicular bile flow can also be found in the absence of bile acids or at low bile acid outputs, indicating the existence of two components for canalicular bile formation, the bile acid-dependent bile flow (i.e., bile flow related to bile acid secretion) and the bile acidindependent bile flow (i.e., bile flow attributed to active secretion of osmotically active inorganic electrolytes and organic anions). Lastly, total bile flow consists of constant ductal/ductural secretion and total canalicular bile flow with a linear relation in both total bile flow and total canalicular bile flow.

The epithelial cells of the mammalian hepatobiliary tract express several AQPs variously localized among the different system sections (Table 16.1). Endothelial cells express AQP1 [34] and AQP7 [130]. AQPs are also

present in Kupffer cells [130, 131] and hepatic stellate cells [132–136].

16.1.4.1 Liver

Rodent hepatocytes express AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11 [130, 137–142]. Two more homologues, AQP3 and AQP7, have been reported in human hepatocytes. The distinctive subcellular localization and transport selectivity featured by these AQP channels may explain their redundancy in hepatocytes [143]. Important roles have been ascribed to AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11 in hepatocytes whereas the function (if any) of hepatic AQP3 and AQP7 is unclear.

Table 16.1 Reported localization and suggested physiological relevance of hepatobiliary aquaporins expressed at significant levels

		Cellular		
Hepatobiliary		location and	Subcellular	
section	Aquaporin	species	location	Suggested functional involvement
Liver	AQP3	Hepatocytes (h)	Undefined	Unclear
parenchyma	AQP7	Hepatocytes (h)	Undefined	Unclear
	AQP8	Hepatocytes (r, m, h)	APM, SAV, IMM, SER	Canalicular bile secretion; cytoplasmic osmotic homeostasis; mitochondrial ammonia detoxification and ureagenesis; mitochondrial H_2O_2 release hepatocyte cholesterol biosynthesis; regulation of metabolic signaling
	AQP9	Hepatocytes (r, m, h)	BLM	Uptake of glycerol during starvation; lipid homeostasis; import of water from sinusoidal blood; catabolic urea extrusion
	AQP11	Hepatocytes (m)	RER	RER homeostasis; liver regeneration
Intrahepatic bile ducts	AQP1	Cholangiocytes (m, r, h)	APM, SAV, BLM	Secretion and absorption of ductal bile water
	AQP4	Cholangiocytes (m, r)	BLM	Secretion and absorption of ductal bile water
Gallbladder	AQP1	Epithelial cells (m, h)	APM, BLM, SAV	Cystic bile absorption/secretion
	AQP8	Epithelial cells (m, h)	APM, SAV	Cystic bile absorption (?)
Portal sinusoids; PVP; BV	AQP1	Endothelial cells (h)	APM, BLM	Bile formation and flow
Other hepatic cell types	AQP3	Kupffer cells (h)	PM	Cell migration and proinflammatory cytokines secretion (?)
	AQP8	Kupffer cells (r)	PM	Repopulation of Kupffer cells during liver regeneration (?)
	AQP3	Stellate cells (h)	PM	Adiponectin-mediated inhibition of hepatic stellate cells activation
	AQP11	Stellate cells (r)	Undefined	Control of activated hepatic stellate cells proliferation

APM apical plasma membrane, *BLM* basolateral plasma membrane, *BV* blood vessels, *IMM* inner mitochondrial membrane, *PM* plasma membrane, *PVP* peribiliary vascular plexus, *RER* rough endoplasmic reticulum, *SAV* subapical membrane vesicles, *SER* smooth endoplasmic reticulum

Likely due to its multiple subcellular localizations [138, 139] and ability to allow transport of ammonia and hydrogen peroxide in addition to water, several functions have been suggested for AQP8 in hepatocytes such as those of facilitating the secretion of canalicular bile water [144], preserving the cytoplasm osmolarity during the synthesis and degradation of glycogen, [139] transporting ammonia in mitoammonium chondrial detoxification and ureagenesis [145-147], and mediating the release of hydrogen peroxide from mitochondria [148, 149]. Peroxiporin mitochondrial AQP8 has been suggested to intervene in the hepatocyte cholesterol biosynthesis controlled by the sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP) [150-152]. The AQP8-facilitated diffusion of H_2O_2 across the hepatocyte plasma membrane has been recently reported to be involved in the differential regulation of metabolic signaling by α 1and β -adrenoceptors (ARs) and to induce Ca²⁺ Since H_2O_2 inhibits mobilization. the β -AR-mediated activation of the glycogenolytic, gluconeogenic, and ureagenic responses induced by α_1 -AR this observation was suggested to be a novel NOX2-H₂O₂-AQP8-Ca²⁺ signaling cascade acting downstream of α_1 -AR in hepatocytes. The inhibitory effect exerted by H_2O_2 on β -AR signaling leads to negative crosstalk between the two pathways [153]. Intense is the investigation addressed to the role exerted by AQP8 in the secretion of canalicular bile. After stimulation by choleretic agonists, such as dibutyryl cyclic adenosine monophosphate or glucagon, subapical AQP8 was suggested to translocate to the apical plasma membrane via phosphatidylinositol-3kinase-dependent microtubule-associated trafficking [154]. This redistribution raises the hydric permeability of the canalicular plasma membrane facilitating the osmotically driven transport of water into the bile canaliculus (Fig. 16.3) [144, 155, 156]. A similar cAMP-induced redistribution to the canalicular membrane also occurs for carriers implicated in canalicular bile secretion such as the isoform 2 of the Cl^{-}/HCO_{3}^{-} exchanger (AE2) and the multidrug resistanceassociated protein 2 (MRP2). This mechanism is in line with a work with rat primary hepatocytes

where glucagon increased the expression AQP8 reducing its degradation through a process involving cAMP-PKA and PI3K signal pathways [157]. However, in another study, hepatocytes isolated from AQP8 knockout mice showed water permeability comparable to that of hepatocytes from wild type mice [26]. This apparent discrepancy may be explained by the redundancy of AQPs in hepatocytes and/or to the functional modification to which other genes may undergo in response to the disruption of the Aqp8 gene. On the other hand, in rat hepatocytes it has been observed that a 60% decrease in AQP8 level in the apical membrane leads to a 15% decrease in the overall osmotic permeability of the canalicular membrane [158].

AQP9 is an aquaglyceroporin of broad selectivity allowing transport of a wide variety of non-charged solutes including glycerol and other polyols, hydrogen peroxide, urea, carbamides, nucleosides, monocarboxylates, purines, pyrimidines, and metalloid arsenic besides to water. It is mainly expressed in liver parenchyma, at the sinusoidal plasma membrane of hepatocytes [137]. In rodents, AQP9 is the main pathway through which glycerol is taken up from portal blood to hepatocytes during short-term fasting [159–161]. Once transported into the cells, by means of the glycerol kinase glycerol is promptly converted into glycerol-3-phosphate (G3P) to be used as substrate for gluconeogenesis. Hepatocyte AQP9 is also involved in lipid homeostasis as G3P is required for the synthesis of triacylglycerols (TAGs) [162]. AQP9 has also been suggested to contribute to rodent bile formation [163] and to the extrusion of catabolic urea [164]. In rodents, the transcriptional expression of hepatocyte AQP9 is negatively regulated by insulin [165], an observation that may explain why liver AQP9 is increased in conditions of insulin resistance [166, 167]. Functional significance for AQP9 in glucose and lipid homeostasis and energy balance is also indicated by Aqp9 knockout mice where the ablation of AQP9 is associated to reduced liver glycerol permeability and increased levels of plasma glycerol and TAGs [164, 168]. Mouse models of obesity and obese patients with type 2 diabetes show reduced



Fig. 16.3 Proposed mechanism of AQP-mediated water transport in canalicular bile formation and secretion in hepatocytes. AQP8 facilitates the osmotic secretion of water into the bile canaliculus, whereas AQP9 contributes to the diffusion of water from the sinusoidal blood into the cell. Choleretic hormones, such as glucagon, can stimulate the microtubule-dependent canalicular targeting of AQP8-containing subapical vesicles. AQP8 is also found in

levels of hepatocyte AQP9 with a significant decrease of the liver glycerol permeability [169, 170]. Liver AQP9 is also regulated by leptin [162, 171]. However, the regulation played by both insulin and leptin on the gene transcription of AQP9 seems to differ between rodents and humans [167]. Sex-specific dimorphism of hepatic AQP9 expression is found both in rodents and humans consistent with the differences with which the two genders handle glycerol [171–174].

Sex-dependent differences were also seen regarding two other aquaglyceroporins of metabolic relevance, AQP3 and AQP7, in fat tissue [171]. Hepatocyte AQP9 has been recently found to be involved in the lipid-lowering activity of the nutraceutical phytocompound silybin through

mitochondria and smooth endoplasmic reticulum where it is suggested to play other roles other than facilitating the canalicular secretion of bile water. AQP9 is also the main pathway through which glycerol is imported by hepatocytes (see Table 16.1). *BC* bile canaliculus, *PKA* protein kinase A, *SAV* subapical vesicles, *ST* salt transporters

modulation of autophagy and lipid droplets composition [175]. A role of liver AQP9 in the early acute phase of the inflammatory reactions triggered by TLR4 ligands has been suggested where AQP9-facilitated uptake of hydrogen peroxide would be implicated in the production of inflammatory NO and O_2^- through the involvement of the NF-kB pathway [176]. AQP11 has been found in mouse and human hepatocytes where roles are suggested in rough endoplasmic reticulum homeostasis and liver regeneration [130, 141]. The recent functional identification of AQP11 as a peroxiporin opens new horizons about the potential function of this homologue to the regulation of intracellular H₂O₂ homeostasis to prevent ER stress [177]. Further studies are expected to assess the role of AQP11 in liver.

16.1.4.2 Bile Ducts

Cholangiocytes, the epithelial cells lining the biliary tree, account for secretin-induced ductal bile secretion through a cAMP-dependent pathway [124] and activation of Cl⁻ efflux via cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) that drive the extrusion of HCO_3^{-1} into the lumen via apical AE2 (i.e., the chloride/bicarbonate exchanger). Both HCO_3^- and Cl^- provide the main driving force for the osmotic movement of water by means of apical AQP1 into the biliary lumen [124]. AQP1 is expressed in human and rodent cholangiocytes [34, 178] where it plays a key role in the apical water secretion during both basal- and hormone-regulated ductal bile formation [179]. AQP1 is also located in subapical membrane vesicles [180] where co-expression with AE2 and CFTR was observed [181]. Secretin regulates the exocytic insertion of these vesicles into the cholangiocyte apical membrane leading to the novel concept of functional bile secretory unit [180, 181]. At their basolateral plasma membrane cholangiocytes express AQP4 and AQP1 [180, 182]. AQP-facilitated water movement would allow the relative isosmolar status of the cell to be maintained during ductal bile formation. This is consistent with the physical association between the basolateral membrane of cholangiocytes and the peribiliary vascular plexus that surrounds bile ducts and from which bile water originates explaining the relative isosmolar during ductal bile formation status seen (Fig. 16.4) [143,183]. Surprisingly, cholangiocytes from $Aqp l^{-/-}$ knockout mice did not show impairment in water movement [184]. Lack of AQP1 could lead to compensatory upregulation of other AQPs expressed in mouse cholangiocytes [185, 186] such as AQP8. Intrahepatic bile ducts not only secrete but also absorb water. Osmotically induced net water absorption has been demonstrated in isolated rodent intrahepatic bile duct units [187]. Water would be absorbed osmotically following the active absorption of sodium-coupled glucose and bile salt by means of the SGLT1 and ASBT cotransporters, respectively [124]. Hormones

decreasing the intracellular levels of cholangiocytes cAMP such as somatostatin, gastrin, and insulin could act by inhibiting the secretin-induced vesicular transport of AQP1, CFTR, and AE2 to the cholangiocytes apical membrane with a decrease of the ductal bile secretion. This mechanism could explain why somatostatin can cause inhibition of ductal secretion and stimulation of net ductal water absorption.

16.1.4.3 Gallbladder

The mammalian gallbladder acts as a storage compartment for bile fluid produced by hepatobiliary secretion with important roles in maintaining digestive and metabolic homeostasis. Water movement across gallbladder epithelium is driven by osmotic gradients created from active salt absorption and secretion. Human and mouse gallbladder epithelial cells express AQP1 and AQP8. Both in human and mouse AQP1 is localized at the apical and basolateral domains of the plasma membrane of the epithelial cells that line the neck of the organ [188, 189]. In mouse gallbladder, additional immunoreactivity was seen at the corpus portion with staining at level of subapical vesicles and over the plasma membrane [190]. Leptin was found to slightly upregulate AQP1 in mouse gallbladder [191]. AQP8 has been found at the plasma membrane and, at lesser extent, at intracellular level of the gallbladder epithelium of different species [34, 138]. Recently, liver X receptor β (LXR β), oxysterol-activated transcription an factor strongly expressed in the gallbladder epithelium, was seen to regulate the expression of AQP1 and AQP8 and the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) [192]. Constitutively high water permeability in mouse gallbladder epithelium involving transcellular water transport through AQP1 was found in a study using AQP1 knockout mice [193]. Subapical AQP1 was hypothesized to translocate to the apical membrane to secrete water as in the bile duct epithelium, a functional homologue of the gallbladder epithelium. Based on its pattern of



Fig. 16.4 Proposed mechanism of AQP-mediated water movement in ductal bile secretion. Intrahepatic bile ducts cholangiocytes. Secretin hormone, via cAMP, induces the microtubule-dependent apical targeting and exocytic insertion of subapical vesicles containing AQP1 and CFTR Cl⁻ channels, and the Cl⁻/HCO₃⁻ exchanger AE2 into the apical membrane. The efflux of Cl⁻ via CFTR provides the luminal substrate to drive the extrusion



Fig. 16.5 Proposed mechanism of AQP-mediated water in cystic bile absorption/secretion. Gallbladder epithelial cells. AQP8 and AQP1 facilitate the osmotic absorption and secretion of water into and from the gallbladder lumen, respectively. Basolateral AQP1 mediates the entry/extrusion of water into/out of the epithelial cells. *SAV* subapical vesicle

of HCO_3^- into the lumen by means of AE2. HCO_3^- and Cl^- ions provide the osmotic driving force for the movement of water from blood plasma (mostly through basolateral AQP4) to biliary lumen (through apical AQP1). *AE2* anion exchanges isoform 2, *CFTR* cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator, *SAV* subapical vesicles

subcellular localization gallbladder AQP8 was suggested to contribute to the secretion of water and to facilitate the absorption of water (Fig. 16.5) [138]. However, the physiological importance of AQP1 and AQP8 roles in gallbladder function remain debated matter due to the discrepant results reported in literature. Bile salt concentration was of similar extent in gallbladders from wild type and Aqp1 knockout mice with AQP8 that was not appearing to functionally substitute for AQP1 [193]. This observation was not consistent with previous studies showing temporal association between decreased gallbladder concentrating function and reduced AQP1 or AQP8 expression [190], and leptindeficient mice submitted to leptin replacement where leptin was altering the gallbladder volume likely by influencing the AQP-mediated absorption/secretion of water [194]. Additional work is needed to clarify the question.

16.1.5 Intestinal Goblet Cells

Current knowledge concerning the role of AQPs in intestinal goblets cells is very limited. So far, only AQP9 mRNA has been detected in a subset of mucus-secreting intestinal goblet cells [195]. Therefore, additional studies would be valuable to further study the expression and function of AQPs in these cells.

16.1.6 Exocrine Pancreas

The exocrine pancreas accounts for about 90% of the total pancreas and morphologically resembles salivary glands despite few differences. Indeed, it contains serous acinar cells only and centroacinar cells (extension of intercalated ducts into each acinus). In addition, the exocrine pancreatic fluid secretion drains into a main collecting duct. The major role of pancreatic fluid is to neutralize the stomach acid and the food digestion. Pancreatic fluid secretion is regulated by several neurotransmitters (i.e., acetylcholine, cholecystokinin, and secretin) that stimulate both pancreatic enzyme and fluid secretion or mainly fluid secretion, and that exert potentiated effects [196].

AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP8, and AQP12 mRNAs are expressed in human exocrine pancreas. However, only few AQPs proteins have been detected, i.e., AQP1, AQP5, and AQP8 [197, 198]. Endothelial cells, centroacinar cells (apical membrane), intercalated ductal cells [197], and pancreatic zymogen granules express AQP1 [199, 200]. Intercalated ductal cells (apical membrane) express AQP5 [197]. AQP12 expression localization remains to be determined [198].

AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8, but not AQP12, mRNAs are expressed in rat exocrine pancreas [197, 198, 201]. AQP1 is localized to the apical and basolateral membranes as well as caveolae and vesicle-like structures of intralobular and intralobular ductal cells [202, 203], in acinar zymogen granules [199] and in endothelial cells [201]. AQP5 is expressed at the apical membrane of centroacinar and intercalated ductal cells [204]. AQP8 is located at the apical acinar cell membrane [198]. AQP1, AQP5, and AQP12 are expressed in mouse exocrine pancreas. Indeed, AQP1 and AQP5 are located at the apical membrane of interlobular ductal cells, and AQP5 is also expressed at the apical membrane of intercalated and intralobular ductal cells [204]. AQP12 is expressed intracellularly in acinar cells [205].

Pancreatic juice is produced by acinar cells secreting a small volume of isotonic fluid and ductal cells secreting ions and ensuring most of the water movement [4, 206]. The presence of AQP8 located at the apical acinar cell membrane, AQP1 located at both apical and basolateral ductal cell membranes, and AQP5 located at the apical ductal cell membrane ensure water movement to the acinar or ductal lumen [204]. AQP8 accounts for most water permeability (90%) in rat pancreatic acinar cells [201]. However, exocrine pancreatic function is unmodified in AQP8 knockout mice, possibly due to the fact the much contribution of acinar cells than ductal cells to the overall water movement [26]. In rat pancreatic acinar zymogen granules, AQP1 contributes to basal and GTP-mediated vesicle water movement and swelling [199, 200]. In rat interlobular ductal cells, AQP1 account for most of secretin-stimulated pancreatic juice secretion [203]. However, AQP1 knockout mice display normal exocrine pancreatic function, like the AQP5 knockout mice [197]. These data may be due to weak level of AQP1 and AQP5 expression or functional redundancy. In this context, double AQP1 and AQP5 knockout mice might be useful to assess the specific contribution of each of these AQP to the exocrine pancreatic function. In addition, further studies are necessary to shed light on the possible role of AQP12 in pancreatic juice secretion.

16.1.7 Endocrine Pancreas

Endocrine pancreatic cells account for a minor fraction of total pancreatic cells (about 10). They form the islets of Langerhans composed of insulin-producing β -cells surrounded by glucagon-producing α -cells, somatostatin-producing δ -cells, and pancreatic polypeptide-

producing PP cells [207]. The major function of human endocrine pancreas, and in particular of the β -cells, is to secrete insulin [208, 209]. Insulin secretion by β -cells relies on the following subsequent steps: glucose entry via the glucose transporter (GLUT2), type 2 glucose metabolization, intracellular ATP concentration increase, ATP-sensitive K⁺ channels inhibition, membrane depolarization, voltage-dependent Ca²⁺ channels opening, intracellular calcium elevation, and finally insulin-containing granules exocytosis [208]. Moreover, glucose induces β -cell swelling [210] that triggers subsequent volume-regulated anion channel (VRAC) activation, cell membrane depolarization, voltagedependent Ca²⁺ channels activation, calcium entry and insulin secretion [211, 212].

Although to our knowledge the expression of AQPs in human endocrine pancreas remains to be assessed, it has been shown that rat β -cells express AQP7 [213–215] and mouse β -cells express AQP5, AQP7, and AQP8 [214]. Nevertheless, the expression of AQPs remains to be determined in the other cell types composing the rat and mouse islets of Langerhans.

Functional studies have shown the involvement AQP7 in the regulation of intracellular glycerol content, insulin production, and secretion in β-cells. Indeed, AQP7 knockout mice displayed a reduction in β-cell size and mass, insulin content and cAMP-driven glycerol release [215, 216] and an increase in basal and glucose-stimulated insulin secretion rates, glycerol and triglyceride contents and glycerol kinase activity [215]. However, genetic background influences the AQP7 knockout mouse phenotype. Indeed, according to their genetic background, AQP7 knockout mice had hyperinsulinemia [215, 216] with [216] or without [215] hyperglycemia, or had normal glycaemia with undetermined insulin levels [217]. In both β -cells and rat pancreatic β-cell line BRIN-BD, the addition of extracellular isosmotic glycerol induces sequential cell swelling, VRAC activation, membrane depolarization, electrical activity, and insulin secretion (Fig. 16.6) [213, 218, 219]. The entry of glycerol



Fig. 16.6 Proposed mechanism of AQP7-mediated insulin secretion in pancreatic β -cells. Glycerol entry via AQP7 induces sequential cell swelling, VRAC activation, membrane depolarization, electrical activity, and insulin secretion. VRAC Volume-regulated anion channel

and its subsequent metabolization are likely contributing to the activation of β -cells [213]. Compared to AQP7 wildtype mice, AQP7 knockout mice had reduced insulin release in response to increased D-glucose concentration, extracellular hypotonicity or extracellular isosmotic addition of glycerol [214]. AQP7 regulates insulin release by allowing both glycerol entry and exit, and by acting directly or indirectly at a distal downstream site in the insulin exocytosis pathway [214]. So far, no clear conclusion has been drawn regarding the association between mutations or single-nucleotide polymorphisms of AQP7 and diabetes and/or obesity [220-224]. In rat pancreatic β -cell line RIN-m5F, tumor necrosis factor a decreased AQP7 expression and insulin expression but increased AQP12 expression, while lipopolysaccharides increased AQP7 and AQP12 expression but decreased insulin secretion. In addition, in cells treated by tumor factor α or lipopolysaccharides, necrosis overexpression and silencing of AQPs revealed the involvement of AQP7 in insulin secretion and of AQP12 in inflammation [225]. In rat RIN-m5F β -cells, AQP8, located in the mitochondrial and plasma membranes, has been shown to play a role in attenuating cytokine-mediated cell toxicity [226]. Further studies are required to pursue deciphering the physiological and pathophysiological role of AQPs within β -cells.

16.2 Airway Submucosal Glands

Airways submucosal gland are present in the human trachea and bronchial airways or in rat and mouse trachea. They are made of serous and mucous acinar cells forming secretory tubules, and ductal cells forming lateral and collecting ducts [227]. The airway submucosal glands secrete a fluid rich in water, ions, and mucins to ensure proper hydration of the airway surfaces, mucociliary transport, and reception of secreted molecules such as mucins [227]. Acetylcholine and VIP stimulate submucosal gland secretion [227]. The secretion of Cl^- and HCO_3^- creates an electrical gradient allowing paracellular movement of cations such as Na⁺. This leads to the formation of an osmotic gradient driving the transcellular movement of water to the glandular lumen [227]. AQP5, located at the apical membrane of submucosal serous epithelial cells, plays a role in the transcellular water movement [228, 229] as shown in AQP5 knockout mice displaying a 50% reduction in submucosal secretion as compared to wild type mice [230]. Interestingly, in patients suffering from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, AQP5 expression is decreased in submucosal glands and correlated to the disease's severity [231]. Submucosal from asthmatic patients displayed glands increased AQP5 expression [232]. In an animal model of asthma, AQP5 deletion decreased both mucin secretion and inflammatory cytokines levels [232]. Therefore, it is hypothesized that AQP5 is involved in the development of mucous inflammation hyperproduction and during chronic asthma [232, 233]. Further studies will contribute to a better understanding of the regulation and role of AQP5 in submucosal glands in relation to pulmonary diseases.

16.3 Lacrimal Glands

Lacrimal glands are made of multi lobules. Each lobule is made of acinar cells secreting a fluid into a network of ducts made of intralobular, interlobular, intralobar, interlobar, and ducts. Acinar cells are surrounded by myoepithelial cells. Acetylcholine and adrenalin are the major neurotransmitter controlling lacrimal glands secretion. The main function of lacrimal glands is to secrete a fluid rich in water, lipids, mucins, and antimicrobial substances to protect cornea from exogenous and environmental insults, thus facilitating the maintenance of a refractive surface necessary for clear vision [234].

Rat lacrimal glands express several AQPs. Indeed, AQP1 and AQP5 are expressed in endothelial cells express. Acinar cells express AQP3 at their basolateral membrane, AQP4 at their lateral membrane, AQP5 at their apical membrane, and AQP11 intracellularly [235]. Mouse lacrimal acinar cells express AQP3 only in fetal tissue but not in adult tissue [236], AQP4 at their basolateral membranes, and AQP5 at their apical membranes [16, 236, 237]. Mouse lacrimal ductal cells express AQP5 at their apical membrane and [236,238]. Mouse lacrimal ductal myoepithelial cells express both AQP8 and AQP9 [236].

Lacrimal fluid secretion results from the formation of a primary isotonic fluid by acinar cells and its subsequent modification by the ductal cells [239]. However, ductal cells have been considered to also play a role in electrolytes and water secretion [240, 241]. The final lacrimal fluid composition may vary according to the flow rate and species considered [239]. AQPs expressed in both acinar and ductal cells are likely contributing to tear secretion. However, the involvement of AQPs in lacrimal fluid secretion has not been confirmed using knockout mice for AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, or AQP5 [238, 242]. However, one study showed significant in situ tear film hypertonicity AQP5 knockout in mice [243]. Recently, it was shown that AQP5 knockout mice presented primary dye eye phenotype that may result from the differential expression of circular RNA [244]. Genetic background and/or ways to generate AQP5 knockout mice could account for these phenotypic differences in terms of lacrimal fluid secretion. Therefore, further studies are necessary to address the assumption that AQPs may not be required for low rates such as in lacrimal glands [245] and to further study the role of AQPs in lacrimal glands, and particularly AQP8 that has recently been shown to be expressed in ductal cells.

Defective AQP5 trafficking has been shown in lacrimal acinar cells from patients suffering from Sjögren's syndrome, an autoimmune disease characterized by dry eyes and dry mouth [246]. In addition, animal model of Sjögren's syndrome displayed modified AQP5 mRNA and protein levels in ductal (increased) and acinar (decreased) cells, as well as AQP4 expression in ductal cells (decreased) [247]. Altered calcium signaling and volume regulation occurring in Sjögren's syndrome may account these modifications [248]. Further experimentation is necessary to decipher the role of AQPs pathologies affecting lacrimal glands.

16.4 Mammary Glands

Mammary glands are apocrine glands made of alveoli lined with milk-secreting cuboidal acinar cells surrounded by myoepithelial cells, and lactiferous ducts (intralobular and interlobular ducts) draining milk to the openings in the nipple [249]. Milk is composed of sugars, lipids, proteins, vitamins, minerals, and water [250]. According to species and physiological status considered, milk contains variable percentage of water [251].

Rat and mouse mammary glands express AQP3 at the basolateral membrane of acinar cells and in intralobular and interlobular ductal cells, and AQP5 at the apical membrane of acinar cells [252]. They also express AQP1 at the apical and basolateral membranes of endothelial cells [253]. Bovine mammary glands express AQP3 and AQP4 respectively at the basolateral membrane of acinar cells and at the apical membrane of some ductal cells [254]. In addition, AQP7 is present at the apical membrane of some acinar cells and AQP1 is expressed in endothelial and myoepithelial cells [254].

AQP3 may be involved in both water and glycerol transport that are essential for milk synthesis and secretion [253]. Glycerol uptake via AQP3 may participate to milk triglycerides synthesis [253]. Interestingly, the expression pattern of AQP3 and AQP5 is distinctly regulated by lactogenic hormones in acinar and ductal mamcells before and after parturition mary [255]. Besides, AQP5 may regulate milk osmolarity [255]. In mammary glands with mastitis, proinflammatory cytokines reduce milk production possibly by inducing decreased AQP3 expression [256]. Higher AQP3 expression induced by polyherbal formula accounts for increased milk production in rats [257]. AQPs are likely to play a role in mammary tumors and breast cancer [107, 258, 259]. However, it is unclear whether altered AQP expression is the cause or the consequence of neoplasia [258]. The use of Aqp knockout mice models and further studies will be valuable for a better understanding of the role of AQPs in milk secretion under physiological and pathological conditions, and to determine if AQPs could be used as therapeutic targets, diagnostic or prognostic biomarkers.

16.5 Eccrine Sweat Glands

Eccrine sweat glands are made of single tubular structure containing acinar cells and ductal cells. Mouse, rat, and human eccrine sweat gland acinar cells express AQP5 at their apical membrane [260–262]. Upon stimulation, AQP5 traffics to that location [260]. Acinar cells secrete a primary fluid rich in ions and water that undergoes salt reabsorption when reaching the ductal cells [263].

Whether AQP5 plays a role in eccrine sweat glands remains an open debate due to variable data obtained using different *Aqp5* knockout mice strains and methods to assess the secretion [261, 264]. Therefore, further studies will help precising the role of AQP5, and possibly as well other AQPs, in sweat secretion.

Various skin pathologies are characterized by modified AQP5 expression within the eccrine sweat glands [265–267]. Activin a receptor type 1 and cholinergic receptor nicotinic alpha 1 subunit are involved in the AQP5 overexpression detected in hyperhidrosis [268, 269]. In addition, mutations of AQP5 gene are responsible for palmoplantar keratoderma [270–273].

16.6 Conclusions

A variety of exocrine and endocrine gland express AQPs that play a role in exocrine or endocrine secretory processes. Furthermore, some AQPs are involved in some secretory gland dysfunction or diseases. Despite considerable efforts made to understand the role of AQPs in the physiology and pathophysiology of secretory glands, further studies are still necessary to further advance the current knowledge in the field.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by and a research credit (CDR) J.0053.20 from the *Fund* for Scientific Research (F.R.S.-*FNRS*), Foundation Jaumotte-Demoulin and David & Alice Van Buuren Fund (Belgium) and by PRIN2017 "Programmi di Ricerca Scientifica di Rilevante Interesse Nazionale 2017 (grant #2017J92TM5) by Italian MUR to G.C. We thank B. Jellouli for her secretarial assistance. Fig. 16.1 was prepared using BioRender.

References

- Amano O, Mizobe K, Bando Y, Sakiyama K (2012) Anatomy and histology of rodent and human major salivary glands: -overview of the Japan salivary gland society-sponsored workshop. Acta Histochem Cytochem 45(5):241–250
- Young JA, Van Lennep EW (1978) The morphology of salivary glands. Academic Press, London, pp 129–130
- Redman RS (1987) Development of salivary glands. In: Sreebny LM (ed) The salivary system. CRC Press, Boca Raton FL, pp 1–20
- Lee MG, Ohana E, Park HW, Yang D, Muallem S (2012) Molecular mechanism of pancreatic and salivary gland fluid and HCO3 secretion. Physiol Rev 92(1):39–74
- Melvin JE, Yule D, Shuttleworth T, Begenisich T (2005) Regulation of fluid and electrolyte secretion in salivary gland acinar cells. Annu Rev Physiol 67: 445–469
- Ma T, Song Y, Gillespie A, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Verkman AS (1999) Defective secretion of saliva in transgenic mice lacking aquaporin-5 water channels. J Biol Chem 274(29):20071–20074

- Krane CM, Melvin JE, Nguyen HV, Richardson L, Towne JE, Doetschman T et al (2001) Salivary acinar cells from aquaporin 5-deficient mice have decreased membrane water permeability and altered cell volume regulation. J Biol Chem 276(26):23413–23420
- Maclaren OJ, Sneyd J, Crampin EJ (2013) What do aquaporin knockout studies tell us about fluid transport in epithelia? J Membr Biol 246(4):297–305
- Sneyd J, Crampin E, Yule D (2014) Multiscale modelling of saliva secretion. Math Biosci 257:69–79
- Hill AE, Shachar-Hill B (2006) A new approach to epithelial isotonic fluid transport: an osmosensor feedback model. J Membr Biol 210(2):77–90
- 11. Matsuzaki T, Suzuki T, Koyama H, Tanaka S, Takata K (1999) Aquaporin-5 (AQP5), a water channel protein, in the rat salivary and lacrimal glands: immunolocalization and effect of secretory stimulation. Cell Tissue Res 295(3):513–521
- Ishikawa Y, Eguchi T, Skowronski MT, Ishida H (1998) Acetylcholine acts on M3 muscarinic receptors and induces the translocation of aquaporin5 water channel via cytosolic Ca2+ elevation in rat parotid glands. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 245(3):835–840
- 13. Cho G, Bragiel AM, Wang D, Pieczonka TD, Skowronski MT, Shono M et al (1850) (2015) activation of muscarinic receptors in rat parotid acinar cells induces AQP5 trafficking to nuclei and apical plasma membrane. Biochim Biophys Acta 4:784– 793
- Wang W, Hart PS, Piesco NP, Lu X, Gorry MC, Hart TC (2003) Aquaporin expression in developing human teeth and selected orofacial tissues. Calcif Tissue Int 72(3):222–227
- 15. Steinfeld S, Cogan E, King LS, Agre P, Kiss R, Delporte C (2001) Abnormal distribution of aquaporin-5 water channel protein in salivary glands from Sjögren's syndrome patients. Lab Investig 81(2):143–148
- Raina S, Preston GM, Guggino WB, Agre P (1995) Molecular cloning and characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from salivary, lacrimal, and respiratory tissues. J Biol Chem 270(4):1908–1912
- Funaki H, Yamamoto T, Koyama Y, Kondo D, Yaoita E, Kawasaki K et al (1998) Localization and expression of AQP5 in cornea, serous salivary glands, and pulmonary epithelial cells. Am J Phys 275(4):C1151–C1157
- Murdiastuti K, Miki O, Yao C, Parvin MN, Kosugi-Tanaka C, Akamatsu T et al (2002) Divergent expression and localization of aquaporin 5, an exocrine-type water channel, in the submandibular gland of Sprague-Dawley rats. Pflugers Arch 445(3):405–412
- Larsen HS, Aure MH, Peters SB, Larsen M, Messelt EB, Kanli Galtung H (2011) Localization of AQP5 during development of the mouse submandibular salivary gland. J Mol Histol 42(1):71–81

- Aure MH, Ruus A-K, Galtung HK (2014) Aquaporins in the adult mouse submandibular and sublingual salivary glands. J Mol Histol 45(1):69–80
- Nielsen S, King LS, Christensen BM, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. II. Subcellular distribution in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Phys 273(5):C1549–C1561
- 22. Akamatsu T, Parvin MN, Murdiastuti K, Kosugi-Tanaka C, Yao C, Miki O et al (2003) Expression and localization of aquaporins, members of the water channel family, during development of the rat submandibular gland. Pflugers Arch 446(6):641–651
- Mangos JA, McSherry NR (1970) Micropuncture study of urea excretion in parotid saliva of the rat. Am J Phys 218(5):1329–1332
- 24. Murdiastuti K, Purwanti N, Karabasil MR, Li X, Yao C, Akamatsu T et al (2006) A naturally occurring point mutation in the rat aquaporin 5 gene, influencing its protein production by and secretion of water from salivary glands. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 291(6):G1081–G1088
- 25. Verkman AS, Yang B, Song Y, Manley GT, Ma T (2000) Role of water channels in fluid transport studied by phenotype analysis of aquaporin knockout mice. Exp Physiol 85(s1):233s-241s
- Yang B, Song Y, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2005) Phenotype analysis of aquaporin-8 null mice. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 288(5):C1161–C1170
- 27. Nakamura M, Saga T, Watanabe K, Takahashi N, Tabira Y, Kusukawa J et al (2013) An immunohistochemistry-based study on aquaporin (AQP)-1, 3, 4, 5 and 8 in the parotid glands, submandibular glands and sublingual glands of Sjögren's syndrome mouse models chronically administered cevimeline. Kurume Med J 60(1):7–19
- Mobasheri A, Marples D (2004) Expression of the AQP-1 water channel in normal human tissues: a semiquantitative study using tissue microarray technology. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286(3):C529– C537
- Beroukas D, Hiscock J, Gannon BJ, Jonsson R, Gordon TP, Waterman SA (2002) Selective downregulation of aquaporin-1 in salivary glands in primary Sjögren's syndrome. Lab Investig 82(11): 1547–1552
- 30. Gresz V, Burghardt B, Ferguson CJ, Hurley PT, Takács M, Nielsen S et al (1999) Expression of aquaporin 1 (AQP1) water channels in human labial salivary glands. Arch Oral Biol 44(Suppl 1):S53–S57
- 31. Agre P, Preston GM, Smith BL, Jung JS, Raina S, Moon C et al (1993) Aquaporin CHIP: the archetypal molecular water channel. Am J Phys 265(4 Pt 2): F463–F476
- 32. He X, Tse CM, Donowitz M, Alper SL, Gabriel SE, Baum BJ (1997) Polarized distribution of key membrane transport proteins in the rat submandibular gland. Pflugers Arch 433(3):260–268
- 33. Li J, Nielsen S, Dai Y, Lazowski KW, Christensen EI, Tabak LA et al (1994) Examination of rat salivary

glands for the presence of the aquaporin CHIP. Pflugers Arch 428(5–6):455–460

- 34. Nielsen S, Smith BL, Christensen EI, Agre P (1993) Distribution of the aquaporin CHIP in secretory and resorptive epithelia and capillary endothelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(15):7275–7279
- 35. King LS, Nielsen S, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. I. Developmental patterns in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Phys 273(5): C1541–C1548
- 36. Frigeri A, Gropper MA, Turck CW, Verkman AS (1995) Immunolocalization of the mercurialinsensitive water channel and glycerol intrinsic protein in epithelial cell plasma membranes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92(10):4328–4331
- 37. Matsuki-Fukushima M, Fujita-Yoshigaki J, Murakami M, Katsumata-Kato O, Yokoyama M, Sugiya H (2013) Involvement of AQP6 in the mercury-sensitive osmotic lysis of rat parotid secretory granules. J Membrane Biol 246(3):209–214
- Wellner RB, Redman RS, Swaim WD, Baum BJ (2006) Further evidence for AQP8 expression in the myoepithelium of rat submandibular and parotid glands. Pflugers Arch - Eur J Physiol 451(5):642–645
- 39. Koyama Y, Yamamoto T, Kondo D, Funaki H, Yaoita E, Kawasaki K et al (1997) Molecular cloning of a new aquaporin from rat pancreas and liver. J Biol Chem 272(48):30329–30333
- 40. Elkjær M-L, Nejsum LN, Gresz V, Kwon T-H, Jensen UB, Frøkiær J et al (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-8 in rat kidney, gastrointestinal tract, testis, and airways. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 281(6):F1047–F1057
- Delporte C (2014) Aquaporins in salivary glands and pancreas. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1524–1532
- Larsen HS, Ruus A-K, Galtung HK (2009) Aquaporin expression patterns in the developing mouse salivary gland. Eur J Oral Sci 117(6):655–662
- 43. de Paula F, Tucker AS, Teshima THN, de Souza MM, Coutinho-Camillo CM, Nico MMS et al (2021) Characteristics of aquaporin 1, 3, and 5 expression during early murine salivary gland development. J Anat 238(3):794–806
- 44. de Paula F, Teshima THN, Hsieh R, Souza MM, Coutinho-Camillo CM, Nico MMS et al (2017) The expression of water channel proteins during human salivary gland development: a topographic study of aquaporins 1, 3 and 5. J Mol Histol 48(5–6):329–336
- 45. Hosoi K, Yao C, Hasegawa T, Yoshimura H, Akamatsu T (2020) Dynamics of salivary gland AQP5 under normal and pathologic conditions. Int J Mol Sci 21(4):1182
- 46. Gresz V, Horvath A, Gera I, Nielsen S, Zelles T (2015) Immunolocalization of AQP5 in resting and stimulated normal labial glands and in Sjögren's syndrome. Oral Dis 21(1):e114–e120
- Beroukas D, Hiscock J, Jonsson R, Waterman SA, Gordon TP (2001) Subcellular distribution of

aquaporin 5 in salivary glands in primary Sjögren's syndrome. Lancet 358(9296):1875–1876

- 48. Teos LY, Zhang Y, Cotrim AP, Swaim W, Won JH, Ambrus J et al (2015) IP3R deficit underlies loss of salivary fluid secretion in Sjögren's syndrome. Sci Rep 5:13953
- 49. Konttinen YT, Tensing E-K, Laine M, Porola P, Törnwall J, Hukkanen M (2005) Abnormal distribution of aquaporin-5 in salivary glands in the NOD mouse model for Sjögren's syndrome. J Rheumatol 32(6):1071–1075
- 50. Soyfoo MS, De Vriese C, Debaix H, Martin-Martinez MD, Mathieu C, Devuyst O et al (2007) Modified aquaporin 5 expression and distribution in submandibular glands from NOD mice displaying autoimmune exocrinopathy. Arthritis Rheum 56(8): 2566–2574
- 51. Soyfoo MS, Konno A, Bolaky N, Oak JS, Fruman D, Nicaise C et al (2012) Link between inflammation and aquaporin-5 distribution in submandibular gland in Sjögren's syndrome? Oral Dis 18(6):568–574
- 52. Satoh K, Narita T, Matsuki-Fukushima M, Okabayashi K, Ito T, Senpuku H et al (2013) E2f1deficient NOD/SCID mice have dry mouth due to a change of acinar/duct structure and the downregulation of AQP5 in the salivary gland. Pflugers Arch 465(2):271–281
- Saito K, Mori S, Kodama T (2021) McH-lpr/lpr-RA1 mice: a novel spontaneous mouse model of autoimmune sialadenitis. Immunol Lett 237:3–10
- 54. Lin X, Song J, Shaw P-C, Ng T-B, Wong RN-S, Sze SC-W et al (2011) An autoimmunized mouse model recapitulates key features in the pathogenesis of Sjögren's syndrome. Int Immunol 23(10):613–624
- 55. Limaye A, Hall BE, Zhang L, Cho A, Prochazkova M, Zheng C et al (2019) Targeted TNF-α overexpression drives salivary gland inflammation. J Dent Res 98(6):713–719
- 56. Miyagi Y, Kondo Y, Kusuda Y, Hori Y, Yamazaki S, Munemasa T et al (2019) Submandibular glandspecific inflammaging-induced hyposalivation in the male senescence-accelerated mouse prone-1 line (SAM-P1). Biogerontology 20(4):421–432
- 57. Yamamura Y, Motegi K, Kani K, Takano H, Momota Y, Aota K et al (2012) TNF-α inhibits aquaporin 5 expression in human salivary gland acinar cells via suppression of histone H4 acetylation. J Cell Mol Med 16(8):1766–1775
- 58. Yao C, Purwanti N, Karabasil MR, Azlina A, Javkhlan P, Hasegawa T et al (2010) Potential down-regulation of salivary gland AQP5 by LPS via cross-coupling of NF-kappaB and p-c-Jun/c-Fos. Am J Pathol 177(2):724–734
- 59. Lee BH, Gauna AE, Perez G, Park Y, Pauley KM, Kawai T et al (2013) Autoantibodies against muscarinic type 3 receptor in Sjögren's syndrome inhibit aquaporin 5 trafficking. PLoS One 8(1):e53113
- 60. Li J, Ha Y-M, Kü N-Y, Choi S-Y, Lee SJ, Oh SB et al (2004) Inhibitory effects of autoantibodies on the

muscarinic receptors in Sjögren's syndrome. Lab Investig 84(11):1430–1438

- 61. Chivasso C, Nesverova V, Järvå M, Blanchard A, Rose KL, Öberg FK et al (2021) Unraveling human AQP5-PIP molecular interaction and effect on AQP5 salivary glands localization in SS patients. Cell 10 (8):2108
- 62. Chivasso C, Hagströmer CJ, Rose KL, Lhotellerie F, Leblanc L, Wang Z et al (2021) Ezrin is a novel protein partner of aquaporin-5 in human salivary glands and shows altered expression and cellular localization in Sjögren's syndrome. Int J Mol Sci 22(17):9213
- 63. Törnroth-Horsefield S, Chivasso C, Strandberg H, D'Agostino C, O'Neale CVT, Schey KL, Delporte C (2022) Insight into the mammalian aquaporin interactome. Int J Mol Sci 23(17):9615
- 64. Alam J, Koh JH, Kim N, Kwok S-K, Park S-H, Song YW et al (2016) Detection of autoantibodies against aquaporin-5 in the sera of patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. Immunol Res 64(4):848–856
- 65. Tzartos JS, Stergiou C, Daoussis D, Zisimopoulou P, Andonopoulos AP, Zolota V et al (2017) Antibodies to aquaporins are frequent in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. Rheumatology (Oxford) 56(12): 2114–2122
- 66. Ring T, Kallenbach M, Praetorius J, Nielsen S, Melgaard B (2006) Successful treatment of a patient with primary Sjögren's syndrome with rituximab. Clin Rheumatol 25(6):891–894
- 67. Alam J, Choi YS, Koh JH, Kwok S-K, Park S-H, Song YW et al (2017) Detection of autoantibodies against aquaporin-1 in the sera of patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. Immune Netw 17(2): 103–109
- 68. Sisto M, Lorusso L, Ingravallo G, Nico B, Ribatti D, Ruggieri S et al (2017) Abnormal distribution of AQP4 in minor salivary glands of primary Sjögren's syndrome patients. Autoimmunity 50(4):202–210
- Takagi K, Yamaguchi K, Sakurai T, Asari T, Hashimoto K, Terakawa S (2003) Secretion of saliva in X-irradiated rat submandibular glands. Radiat Res 159(3):351–360
- 70. Choi JH, Wu H-G, Jung KC, Lee SH, Kwon EK (2009) Apoptosis and expression of AQP5 and TGF-beta in the irradiated rat submandibular gland. Cancer Res Treat 41(3):145–154
- Asari T, Maruyama K, Kusama H (2009) Salivation triggered by pilocarpine involves aquaporin-5 in normal rats but not in irradiated rats. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 36(5–6):531–538
- 72. Kim JH, Jeong BK, Jang SJ, Yun JW, Jung MH, Kang KM et al (2020) Alpha-lipoic acid ameliorates radiation-induced salivary gland injury by preserving parasympathetic innervation in rats. Int J Mol Sci 21 (7):2260
- Araujo MVT, Spadella MA, Chies AB, Arruda GV, Santos TM, Cavariani MM et al (2018) Effect of low radiation dose on the expression and location of

aquaporins in rat submandibular gland. Tissue Cell 53:104–110

- 74. Takakura K, Takaki S, Takeda I, Hanaue N, Kizu Y, Tonogi M et al (2007) Effect of cevimeline on radiation-induced salivary gland dysfunction and AQP5 in submandibular gland in mice. Bull Tokyo Dent Coll 48(2):47–56
- 75. Li Z, Zhao D, Gong B, Xu Y, Sun H, Yang B et al (2006) Decreased saliva secretion and downregulation of AQP5 in submandibular gland in irradiated rats. Radiat Res 165(6):678–687
- 76. Wu Y-H, Xu H, Yao Q-T, Liu S-H, Yakupu A, Lu L-D et al (2021) Effect of ionizing radiation on the secretion of the paracellular pathway in rat submandibular glands. Hua Xi Kou Qiang Yi Xue Za Zhi 39(3):267–273
- 77. Yao Q-T, Wu Y-H, Liu S-H, Song X-B, Xu H, Li J et al (2021) Pilocarpine improves submandibular gland dysfunction in irradiated rats by downregulating the tight junction protein claudin-4. Oral Dis 28 (6):1528–1538
- 78. Biswas R, Ahn JC, Moon JH, Kim J, Choi Y-H, Park SY et al (2018) Low-level laser therapy with 850 nm recovers salivary function via membrane redistribution of aquaporin 5 by reducing intracellular Ca2+ overload and ER stress during hyperglycemia. Biochim Biophys Acta Gen Subj 1862(8):1770–1780
- 79. Soyfoo MS, Bolaky N, Depoortere I, Delporte C (2012) Relationship between aquaporin-5 expression and saliva flow in streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice? Oral Dis 18(5):501–505
- 80. Cui F, Hu M, Li R, Li B, Huang D, Ma W et al (2021) Insulin on changes in expressions of aquaporin-1, aquaporin-5, and aquaporin-8 in submandibular salivary glands of rats with Streptozotocin-induced diabetes. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 14(2):221–229
- 81. Wang D, Yuan Z, Inoue N, Cho G, Shono M, Ishikawa Y (2011) Abnormal subcellular localization of AQP5 and downregulated AQP5 protein in parotid glands of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. Biochim Biophys Acta 1810(5):543–554
- Inoue N, Iida H, Yuan Z, Ishikawa Y, Ishida H (2003) Age-related decreases in the response of aquaporin-5 to acetylcholine in rat parotid glands. J Dent Res 82(6):476–480
- 83. Ishikawa Y, Iida H, Ishida H (2002) The muscarinic acetylcholine receptor-stimulated increase in aquaporin-5 levels in the apical plasma membrane in rat parotid acinar cells is coupled with activation of nitric oxide/cGMP signal transduction. Mol Pharmacol 61(6):1423–1434
- 84. Wu F, Wang J, Sun J, Shen L, Liu M, Zhao E (2018) Procaine stimulates aquaporin-5 expression in human salivary gland ductal cells via the suppression of DNA methyltransferase-1. Mol Med Rep 17(6): 7996–8002
- 85. Zeng M, Szymczak M, Ahuja M, Zheng C, Yin H, Swaim W et al (2017) Restoration of CFTR activity in ducts rescues acinar cell function and reduces

inflammation in pancreatic and salivary glands of mice. Gastroenterology 153(4):1148–1159

- 86. Delporte C, O'Connell BC, He X, Lancaster HE, O'Connell AC, Agre P et al (1997) Increased fluid secretion after adenoviral-mediated transfer of the aquaporin-1 cDNA to irradiated rat salivary glands. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(7):3268–3273
- 87. Baum BJ, Zheng C, Cotrim AP, Goldsmith CM, Atkinson JC, Brahim JS et al (2006) Transfer of the AQP1 cDNA for the correction of radiation-induced salivary hypofunction. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1071–1077
- 88. Shan Z, Li J, Zheng C, Liu X, Fan Z, Zhang C et al (2005) Increased fluid secretion after adenoviralmediated transfer of the human aquaporin-1 cDNA to irradiated miniature pig parotid glands. Mol Ther 11(3):444–451
- 89. O'Connell AC, Baccaglini L, Fox PC, O'Connell BC, Kenshalo D, Oweisy H et al (1999) Safety and efficacy of adenovirus-mediated transfer of the human aquaporin-1 cDNA to irradiated parotid glands of non-human primates. Cancer Gene Ther 6(6):505–513
- 90. Baum BJ, Alevizos I, Zheng C, Cotrim AP, Liu S, McCullagh L et al (2012) Early responses to adenoviral-mediated transfer of the aquaporin-1 cDNA for radiation-induced salivary hypofunction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(47):19403–19407
- 91. Lai Z, Yin H, Cabrera-Pérez J, Guimaro MC, Afione S, Michael DG et al (2016) Aquaporin gene therapy corrects Sjögren's syndrome phenotype in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(20):5694–5699
- 92. Wang S-Q, Wang Y-X, Hua H (2017) Characteristics of labial gland mesenchymal stem cells of healthy individuals and patients with Sjögren's syndrome: a preliminary study. Stem Cells Dev 26(16): 1171–1185
- Koelz HR (1992) Gastric acid in vertebrates. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 193:2–6
- 94. Zhu C, Chen Z, Jiang Z (2016) Expression, distribution and role of aquaporin water channels in human and animal stomach and intestines. Int J Mol Sci 17(9):E1399
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36(1–2):1–14
- Laforenza U (2012) Water channel proteins in the gastrointestinal tract. Mol Asp Med 33(5–6):642–650
- 97. Koyama Y, Yamamoto T, Tani T, Nihei K, Kondo D, Funaki H et al (1999) Expression and localization of aquaporins in rat gastrointestinal tract. Am J Phys 276(3):C621–C627
- Huang Y, Tola VB, Fang P, Soybel DI, Van Hoek AN (2003) Partitioning of aquaporin-4 water channel mRNA and protein in gastric glands. Dig Dis Sci 48(10):2027–2036
- 99. Fujita A, Horio Y, Nielsen S, Nagelhus EA, Hata F, Ottersen OP et al (1999) High-resolution immunogold cytochemistry indicates that AQP4 is

concentrated along the basal membrane of parietal cell in rat stomach. FEBS Lett 459(3):305–309

- 100. Misaka T, Abe K, Iwabuchi K, Kusakabe Y, Ichinose M, Miki K et al (1996) A water channel closely related to rat brain aquaporin 4 is expressed in acid- and pepsinogen-secretory cells of human stomach. FEBS Lett 381(3):208–212
- 101. Carmosino M, Procino G, Tamma G, Mannucci R, Svelto M, Valenti G (2007) Trafficking and phosphorylation dynamics of AQP4 in histamine-treated human gastric cells. Biol Cell 99(1):25–36
- 102. Wang KS, Komar AR, Ma T, Filiz F, McLeroy J, Hoda K et al (2000) Gastric acid secretion in aquaporin-4 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 279(2):G448–G453
- 103. Parvin MN, Tsumura K, Akamatsu T, Kanamori N, Hosoi K (2002) Expression and localization of AQP5 in the stomach and duodenum of the rat. Biochim Biophys Acta 1542(1–3):116–124
- 104. Huang Y-H, Zhou X-Y, Wang H-M, Xu H, Chen J, Lv N-H (2013) Aquaporin 5 promotes the proliferation and migration of human gastric carcinoma cells. Tumour Biol 34(3):1743–1751
- 105. Shen L, Zhu Z, Huang Y, Shu Y, Sun M, Xu H et al (2010) Expression profile of multiple aquaporins in human gastric carcinoma and its clinical significance. Biomed Pharmacother 64(5):313–318
- 106. Chen J, Wang T, Zhou Y-C, Gao F, Zhang Z-H, Xu H et al (2014) Aquaporin 3 promotes epithelialmesenchymal transition in gastric cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 33:38
- 107. Lastraioli E, Iorio J, Arcangeli A (2015) Ion channel expression as promising cancer biomarker. Biochim Biophys Acta 1848(10 Pt B):2685–2702
- 108. Zhou Y, Wang Y, Wang S, Shen L (2015) Hyperglycemia promotes human gastric carcinoma progression via aquaporin 3. Dig Dis Sci 60(8):2338–2345
- 109. Thapa S, Chetry M, Huang K, Peng Y, Wang J, Wang J et al (2018) Significance of aquaporins' expression in the prognosis of gastric cancer. Biosci Rep 38(3):BSR20171687
- 110. Shiozaki A, Marunaka Y, Otsuji E (2021) Roles of ion and water channels in the cell death and survival of upper gastrointestinal tract cancers. Front Cell Dev Biol 9:616933
- 111. Wang Z, Wang Y, He Y, Zhang N, Chang W, Niu Y (2020) Aquaporin-1 facilitates proliferation and invasion of gastric cancer cells via GRB7-mediated ERK and Ras activation. Anim Cells Syst (Seoul) 24(5): 253–259
- 112. Moosavi M-S, Elham Y (2019) Aquaporins 1, 3 and 5 in different tumors, their expression, prognosis value and role as new therapeutic targets. Pathol Oncol Res 26(2):615–625
- 113. Ying W, Zheng K, Wu Y, Wang O (2021) Pannexin 1 mediates gastric cancer cell epithelial-mesenchymal transition via aquaporin 5. Biol Pharm Bull 44(8): 1111–1119

- 114. Jiang B, Li Z, Zhang W, Wang H, Zhi X, Feng J et al (2014) miR-874 inhibits cell proliferation, migration and invasion through targeting aquaporin-3 in gastric cancer. J Gastroenterol 49(6):1011–1025
- 115. Zhu H, Wu Y, Kang M, Zhang B (2020) MiR-877 suppresses gastric cancer progression by downregulating AQP3. J Int Med Res 48(6): 300060520903661
- 116. Li N, Xu X, Yang H, Wang H, Ouyang Y, Zhou Y et al (2021) Activation of aquaporin 5 by carcinogenic helicobacter pylori infection promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition via the MEK/ERK pathway. Helicobacter 26(5):e12842
- 117. Wen J, Wang Y, Gao C, Zhang G, You Q, Zhang W et al (2018) Helicobacter pylori infection promotes aquaporin 3 expression via the ROS-HIF-1α-AQP3-ROS loop in stomach mucosa: a potential novel mechanism for cancer pathogenesis. Oncogene 37(26):3549–3561
- 118. Liu G, Wang Z, Li X, Liu R, Li B, Huang L et al (2020) Total glucosides of paeony (TGP) alleviates constipation and intestinal inflammation in mice induced by Sjögren's syndrome. J Ethnopharmacol 260:113056
- 119. Xia J, Wang H, Li S, Wu Q, Sun L, Huang H et al (2017) Ion channels or aquaporins as novel molecular targets in gastric cancer. Mol Cancer 16(1):54
- 120. Parvin MN, Kurabuchi S, Murdiastuti K, Yao C, Kosugi-Tanaka C, Akamatsu T et al (2005) Subcellular redistribution of AQP5 by vasoactive intestinal polypeptide in the Brunner's gland of the rat duodenum. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 288(6):G1283–G1291
- 121. Kirkegaard P, Lundberg JM, Poulsen SS, Olsen PS, Fahrenkrug J, Hökfelt T et al (1981) Vasoactive intestinal polypeptidergic nerves and Brunner's gland secretion in the rat. Gastroenterology 81(5): 872–878
- 122. Collaco AM, Jakab RL, Hoekstra NE, Mitchell KA, Brooks A, Ameen NA (2013) Regulated traffic of anion transporters in mammalian Brunner's glands: a role for water and fluid transport. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 305(3):G258–G275
- 123. Portincasa P, Palasciano G, Svelto M, Calamita G (2008) Aquaporins in the hepatobiliary tract. Which, where and what they do in health and disease. Eur J Clin Investig 38(1):1–10
- 124. Boyer JL (2013) Bile formation and secretion. Compr Physiol 3(3):1035–1078
- 125. Masyuk T, LaRusso N (2006) Polycystic liver disease: new insights into disease pathogenesis. Hepatology 43(5):906–908
- 126. Müller M, Jansen PL (1997) Molecular aspects of hepatobiliary transport. Am J Phys 272(6 Pt 1): G1285–G1303
- 127. Ma T, Verkman AS (1999) Aquaporin water channels in gastrointestinal physiology. J Physiol 517(Pt 2):317–326

- 128. Vlahcevic ZR, Jairath SK, Heuman DM, Stravitz RT, Hylemon PB, Avadhani NG et al (1996) Transcriptional regulation of hepatic sterol 27-hydroxylase by bile acids. Am J Phys 270(4 Pt 1):G646–G652
- 129. Sherlock S, Dooley J (2002) Diseases of the liver and biliary system. Wiley
- 130. Gregoire F, Lucidi V, Zerrad-Saadi A, Virreira M, Bolaky N, Delforge V et al (2015) Analysis of aquaporin expression in liver with a focus on hepatocytes. Histochem Cell Biol 144(4):347–363
- 131. Hung K-C, Hsieh P-M, Hsu C-Y, Lin C-W, Feng G-M, Chen Y-S et al (2012) Expression of aquaporins in rat liver regeneration. Scand J Gastroenterol 47(6):676–685
- 132. Tardelli M, Moreno-Viedma V, Zeyda M, Itariu BK, Langer FB, Prager G et al (2017) Adiponectin regulates aquaglyceroporin expression in hepatic stellate cells altering their functional state. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 32(1):253–260
- 133. Jia Y, Yao H, Zhou J, Chen L, Zeng Q, Yuan H et al (2011) Role of epimorphin in bile duct formation of rat liver epithelial stem-like cells: involvement of small G protein RhoA and C/EBPβ. J Cell Physiol 226(11):2807–2816
- 134. Lakner AM, Walling TL, McKillop IH, Schrum LW (2011) Altered aquaporin expression and role in apoptosis during hepatic stellate cell activation. Liver Int 31(1):42–51
- 135. Lee PJ, Park H-J, Cho N, Kim HP (2018) Aquaporin 11-dependent inhibition of proliferation by deuterium oxide in activated hepatic stellate cells. Molecules 23(12):E3209
- 136. Yovchev MI, Grozdanov PN, Zhou H, Racherla H, Guha C, Dabeva MD (2008) Identification of adult hepatic progenitor cells capable of repopulating injured rat liver. Hepatology 47(2):636–647
- 137. Elkjaer M, Vajda Z, Nejsum LN, Kwon T, Jensen UB, Amiry-Moghaddam M et al (2000) Immunolocalization of AQP9 in liver, epididymis, testis, spleen, and brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276(3):1118–1128
- 138. Calamita G, Ferri D, Bazzini C, Mazzone A, Bottà G, Liquori GE et al (2005) Expression and subcellular localization of the AQP8 and AQP1 water channels in the mouse gall-bladder epithelium. Biol Cell 97(6): 415–423
- 139. Ferri D, Mazzone A, Liquori GE, Cassano G, Svelto M, Calamita G (2003) Ontogeny, distribution, and possible functional implications of an unusual aquaporin, AQP8, in mouse liver. Hepatology 38(4):947–957
- 140. Nihei K, Koyama Y, Tani T, Yaoita E, Ohshiro K, Adhikary LP et al (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-9 in rat hepatocytes and Leydig cells. Arch Histol Cytol 64(1):81–88
- 141. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A et al (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys

following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25(17):7770–7779

- 142. Calamita G, Mazzone A, Bizzoca A, Cavalier A, Cassano G, Thomas D et al (2001) Expression and immunolocalization of the aquaporin-8 water channel in rat gastrointestinal tract. Eur J Cell Biol 80(11): 711–719
- 143. Portincasa P, Calamita G (2012) Water channel proteins in bile formation and flow in health and disease: when immiscible becomes miscible. Mol Asp Med 33(5–6):651–664
- 144. Huebert RC, Splinter PL, Garcia F, Marinelli RA, LaRusso NF (2002) Expression and localization of aquaporin water channels in rat hepatocytes. Evidence for a role in canalicular bile secretion. J Biol Chem 277(25):22710–22717
- 145. Calamita G, Gena P, Meleleo D, Ferri D, Svelto M (2006) Water permeability of rat liver mitochondria: a biophysical study. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8): 1018–1024
- 146. Soria LR, Fanelli E, Altamura N, Svelto M, Marinelli RA, Calamita G (2010) Aquaporin-8-facilitated mitochondrial ammonia transport. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 393(2):217–221
- 147. Capiglioni AM, Müller GL, Marrone J, Alvarez ML, Marinelli RA (2021) Enhanced ammonia detoxification to urea in hepatocytes transduced with human aquaporin-8 gene. Biotechnol Bioeng 118(11): 4331–4337
- 148. Marchissio MJ, Francés DEA, Carnovale CE, Marinelli RA (2012) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8knockdown in human hepatoma HepG2 cells causes ROS-induced mitochondrial depolarization and loss of viability. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 264(2): 246–254
- 149. Marinelli RA, Marchissio MJ (2013) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8: a functional peroxiporin? Antioxid Redox Signal 19(8):896
- 150. Danielli M, Capiglioni AM, Marrone J, Calamita G, Marinelli RA (2017) Cholesterol can modulate mitochondrial aquaporin-8 expression in human hepatic cells. IUBMB Life 69(5):341–346
- 151. Danielli M, Marrone J, Capiglioni AM, Marinelli RA (2019) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8 is involved in SREBP-controlled hepatocyte cholesterol biosynthesis. Free Radic Biol Med 131:370–375
- 152. Danielli M, Capiglioni AM, Marrone J, Marinelli RA (2021) Further evidence for the involvement of mitochondrial aquaporin-8 in hepatocyte lipid synthesis. Biochimie 188:16–19
- 153. Vilchis-Landeros M, Guinzberg R, Riveros-Rosas H, Villalobos-Molina R, Piña E (2020) Aquaporin 8 is involved in H2 O2 -mediated differential regulation of metabolic signaling by α 1 - and β-adrenoceptors in hepatocytes. FEBS Lett 594(10):1564–1576
- 154. Gradilone SA, Carreras FI, Lehmann GL, Marinelli RA (2005) Phosphoinositide 3-kinase is involved in the glucagon-induced translocation of aquaporin-8 to

hepatocyte plasma membrane. Biol Cell 97(11): 831–836

- 155. García F, Kierbel A, Larocca MC, Gradilone SA, Splinter P, LaRusso NF et al (2001) The water channel aquaporin-8 is mainly intracellular in rat hepatocytes, and its plasma membrane insertion is stimulated by cyclic AMP. J Biol Chem 276(15): 12147–12152
- 156. Gradilone SA, García F, Huebert RC, Tietz PS, Larocca MC, Kierbel A et al (2003) Glucagon induces the plasma membrane insertion of functional aquaporin-8 water channels in isolated rat hepatocytes. Hepatology 37(6):1435–1441
- 157. Soria LR, Gradilone SA, Larocca MC, Marinelli RA (2009) Glucagon induces the gene expression of aquaporin-8 but not that of aquaporin-9 water channels in the rat hepatocyte. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 296(4):R1274–R1281
- 158. Carreras FI, Lehmann GL, Ferri D, Tioni MF, Calamita G, Marinelli RA (2007) Defective hepatocyte aquaporin-8 expression and reduced canalicular membrane water permeability in estrogen-induced cholestasis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292(3):G905–G912
- 159. Calamita G, Gena P, Ferri D, Rosito A, Rojek A, Nielsen S et al (2012) Biophysical assessment of aquaporin-9 as principal facilitative pathway in mouse liver import of glucogenetic glycerol. Biol Cell 104(6):342–351
- 160. Jelen S, Wacker S, Aponte-Santamaría C, Skott M, Rojek A, Johanson U et al (2011) Aquaporin-9 protein is the primary route of hepatocyte glycerol uptake for glycerol gluconeogenesis in mice. J Biol Chem 286(52):44319–44325
- 161. Gena P, Buono ND, D'Abbicco M, Mastrodonato M, Berardi M, Svelto M et al (2017) Dynamical modeling of liver Aquaporin-9 expression and glycerol permeability in hepatic glucose metabolism. Eur J Cell Biol 96(1):61–69
- 162. Rodríguez A, Catalán V, Gómez-Ambrosi J, García-Navarro S, Rotellar F, Valentí V et al (2011) Insulinand leptin-mediated control of aquaglyceroporins in human adipocytes and hepatocytes is mediated via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling cascade. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(4):E586–E597
- 163. Calamita G, Ferri D, Gena P, Carreras FI, Liquori GE, Portincasa P et al (2008) Altered expression and distribution of aquaporin-9 in the liver of rat with obstructive extrahepatic cholestasis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 295(4):G682–G690
- 164. Jelen S, Gena P, Lebeck J, Rojek A, Praetorius J, Frøkiaer J et al (2012) Aquaporin-9 and urea transporter-A gene deletions affect urea transmembrane passage in murine hepatocytes. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 303(11):G1279–G1287
- 165. Kuriyama H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kondo H, Furuyama N, Nishizawa H et al (2002) Coordinated regulation of fat-specific and liver-specific glycerol

channels, aquaporin adipose and aquaporin 9. Diabetes 51(10):2915–2921

- 166. Carbrey JM, Gorelick-Feldman DA, Kozono D, Praetorius J, Nielsen S, Agre P (2003) Aquaglyceroporin AQP9: solute permeation and metabolic control of expression in liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(5):2945–2950
- 167. Calamita G, Delporte C, Marinelli PA (2015) Hepatobiliary, salivary glands and pancreatic aquaporins in health and disease. In: Soveral G, Nielsen S, Casini A (eds) Aquaporins in heath and disease: new molecular targets for drug discovery. CRC Press, pp 183–205
- 168. Rojek AM, Skowronski MT, Füchtbauer E-M, Füchtbauer AC, Fenton RA, Agre P et al (2007) Defective glycerol metabolism in aquaporin 9 (AQP9) knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(9):3609–3614
- 169. Gena P, Mastrodonato M, Portincasa P, Fanelli E, Mentino D, Rodríguez A et al (2013) Liver glycerol permeability and aquaporin-9 are dysregulated in a murine model of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. PLoS One 8(10):e78139
- 170. Rodríguez A, Gena P, Méndez-Giménez L, Rosito A, Valentí V, Rotellar F et al (2014) Reduced hepatic aquaporin-9 and glycerol permeability are related to insulin resistance in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Int J Obes 38(9):1213–1220
- 171. Rodríguez A, Ezquerro S, Méndez-Giménez L, Becerril S, Frühbeck G (2015) Revisiting the adipocyte: a model for integration of cytokine signaling in the regulation of energy metabolism. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 309(8):E691–E714
- 172. Mohammad S, O'Riordan CE, Verra C, Aimaretti E, Alves GF, Dreisch K, Evenäs J, Gena P, Tesse A, Rützler M, Collino M, Calamita G, Thiemermann C (2022) RG100204, a novel aquaporin-9 inhibitor, reduces septic cardiomyopathy and multiple organ failure in murine sepsis. Front Immunol 13:900906
- 173. Florio M, Engfors A, Gena P, Larsson J, Massaro A, Timpka S, Reimer MK, Kjellbom P, Beitz E, Johanson U, Rützler M, Calamita G (2022) Characterization of the aquaporin-9 inhibitor RG100204 in vitro and in *db/db* mice. Cells 11(19):3118
- 174. da Silva IV, Garra S, Calamita G, Soveral G (2022) The multifaceted role of aquaporin-9 in health and its potential as a clinical biomarker. Biomolecules 12 (7):897
- 175. Baldini F, Portincasa P, Grasselli E, Damonte G, Salis A, Bonomo M et al (2020) Aquaporin-9 is involved in the lipid-lowering activity of the nutraceutical silybin on hepatocytes through modulation of autophagy and lipid droplets composition. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids 1865(3):158586
- 176. Tesse A, Gena P, Rützler M, Calamita G (2021) Ablation of aquaporin-9 ameliorates the systemic inflammatory response of LPS-induced endotoxic shock in mouse. Cell 10(2):435

- 177. Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2021) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell: an update. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1863(7): 183617
- 178. Marinelli RA, LaRusso NF (1997) Aquaporin water channels in liver: their significance in bile formation. Hepatology 26(5):1081–1084
- 179. Marinelli RA, Lehmann GL, Soria LR, Marchissio MJ (2011) Hepatocyte aquaporins in bile formation and cholestasis. Front Biosci (Landmark Ed) 16: 2642–2652
- 180. Marinelli RA, Tietz PS, Pham LD, Rueckert L, Agre P, LaRusso NF (1999) Secretin induces the apical insertion of aquaporin-1 water channels in rat cholangiocytes. Am J Phys 276(1):G280–G286
- 181. Tietz PS, Marinelli RA, Chen X-M, Huang B, Cohn J, Kole J et al (2003) Agonist-induced coordinated trafficking of functionally related transport proteins for water and ions in cholangiocytes. J Biol Chem 278(22):20413–20419
- 182. Marinelli RA, Pham LD, Tietz PS, LaRusso NF (2000) Expression of aquaporin-4 water channels in rat cholangiocytes. Hepatology 31(6):1313–1317
- 183. Calamita G, Ferri D, Gena P, Liquori GE, Marinelli RA, Meyer G et al (2005) Water transport into bile and role in bile formation. Curr Drug Targets Immune Endocr Metabol Disord 5(2):137–142
- 184. Mennone A, Verkman AS, Boyer JL (2002) Unimpaired osmotic water permeability and fluid secretion in bile duct epithelia of AQP1 null mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 283(3):G739– G746
- 185. Ueno Y, Alpini G, Yahagi K, Kanno N, Moritoki Y, Fukushima K et al (2003) Evaluation of differential gene expression by microarray analysis in small and large cholangiocytes isolated from normal mice. Liver Int 23(6):449–459
- 186. Poling HM, Mohanty SK, Tiao GM, Huppert SS (2014) A comprehensive analysis of aquaporin and secretory related gene expression in neonate and adult cholangiocytes. Gene Expr Patterns 15(2): 96–103
- 187. Masyuk AI, Masyuk TV, Tietz PS, Splinter PL, LaRusso NF (2002) Intrahepatic bile ducts transport water in response to absorbed glucose. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 283(3):C785–C791
- 188. Calamita G, Ferri D, Gena P, Liquori GE, Cavalier A, Thomas D et al (2005) The inner mitochondrial membrane has aquaporin-8 water channels and is highly permeable to water. J Biol Chem 280(17): 17149–17153
- 189. Ambe PC, Gödde D, Zirngibl H, Störkel S (2016) Aquaporin-1 and 8 expression in the gallbladder mucosa might not be associated with the development of gallbladder stones in humans. Eur J Clin Investig 46(3):227–233
- 190. van Erpecum KJ, Wang DQ-H, Moschetta A, Ferri D, Svelto M, Portincasa P et al (2006) Gallbladder histopathology during murine gallstone formation:

relation to motility and concentrating function. J Lipid Res 47(1):32-41

- 191. Swartz-Basile DA, Lu D, Basile DP, Graewin SJ, Al-Azzawi H, Kiely JM et al (2007) Leptin regulates gallbladder genes related to absorption and secretion. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 293(1): G84–G90
- 192. Sweed N, Kim H-J, Hultenby K, Barros R, Parini P, Sancisi V et al (2021) Liver X receptor β regulates bile volume and the expression of aquaporins and cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator in the gallbladder. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 321(4):G243–G251
- 193. Li L, Zhang H, Ma T, Verkman AS (2009) Very high aquaporin-1 facilitated water permeability in mouse gallbladder. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 296(4):G816–G822
- 194. Goldblatt MI, Swartz-Basile DA, Svatek CL, Nakeeb A, Pitt HA (2002) Decreased gallbladder response in leptin-deficient obese mice. J Gastrointest Surg 6(3):438–442; discussion 443–444.
- 195. Okada S, Misaka T, Matsumoto I, Watanabe H, Abe K (2003) Aquaporin-9 is expressed in a mucussecreting goblet cell subset in the small intestine. FEBS Lett 540(1–3):157–162
- 196. Konturek SJ, Zabielski R, Konturek JW, Czarnecki J (2003) Neuroendocrinology of the pancreas; role of brain-gut axis in pancreatic secretion. Eur J Pharmacol 481(1):1–14
- 197. Burghardt B, Elkaer M-L, Kwon T-H, Rácz GZ, Varga G, Steward MC et al (2003) Distribution of aquaporin water channels AQP1 and AQP5 in the ductal system of the human pancreas. Gut 52(7): 1008–1016
- 198. Isokpehi RD, Rajnarayanan RV, Jeffries CD, Oyeleye TO, Cohly HHP (2009) Integrative sequence and tissue expression profiling of chicken and mammalian aquaporins. BMC Genomics 10(Suppl 2):S7
- 199. Cho S-J, Sattar AKMA, Jeong E-H, Satchi M, Cho JA, Dash S et al (2002) Aquaporin 1 regulates GTP-induced rapid gating of water in secretory vesicles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(7):4720–4724
- 200. Abu-Hamdah R, Cho W-J, Cho S-J, Jeremic A, Kelly M, Ilie AE et al (2004) Regulation of the water channel aquaporin-1: isolation and reconstitution of the regulatory complex. Cell Biol Int 28(1): 7–17
- 201. Hurley PT, Ferguson CJ, Kwon TH, Andersen ML, Norman AG, Steward MC et al (2001) Expression and immunolocalization of aquaporin water channels in rat exocrine pancreas. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 280(4):G701–G709
- 202. Furuya S, Naruse S, Ko SBH, Ishiguro H, Yoshikawa T, Hayakawa T (2002) Distribution of aquaporin 1 in the rat pancreatic duct system examined with light- and electron-microscopic immunohistochemistry. Cell Tissue Res 308(1): 75–86

- 203. Ko SBH, Naruse S, Kitagawa M, Ishiguro H, Furuya S, Mizuno N et al (2002) Aquaporins in rat pancreatic interlobular ducts. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 282(2):G324–G331
- 204. Burghardt B, Nielsen S, Steward MC (2006) The role of aquaporin water channels in fluid secretion by the exocrine pancreas. J Membr Biol 210(2):143–153
- 205. Itoh T, Rai T, Kuwahara M, Ko SBH, Uchida S, Sasaki S et al (2005) Identification of a novel aquaporin, AQP12, expressed in pancreatic acinar cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 330(3): 832–838
- 206. McManaman JL, Reyland ME, Thrower EC (2006) Secretion and fluid transport mechanisms in the mammary gland: comparisons with the exocrine pancreas and the salivary gland. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 11(3–4):249–268
- Langerhans P (1869) Beiträge zur mikroscopischen anatomie der bauchspeichel druse, Inauguraldissertation. Gustav Lange, Berlin
- 208. Henquin JC (2009) Regulation of insulin secretion: a matter of phase control and amplitude modulation. Diabetologia 52(5):739–751
- 209. Sener A, Malaisse WJ (2002) The stimulus-secretion coupling of amino acid-induced insulin release. Insulinotropic action of L-alanine. Biochim Biophys Acta 1573(1):100–104
- 210. Miley HE, Sheader EA, Brown PD, Best L (1997) Glucose-induced swelling in rat pancreatic beta-cells. J Physiol Lond 504(Pt 1):191–198
- 211. Best L, Miley HE, Yates AP (1996) Activation of an anion conductance and beta-cell depolarization during hypotonically induced insulin release. Exp Physiol 81(6):927–933
- 212. Drews G, Krippeit-Drews P, Düfer M (2010) Electrophysiology of islet cells. Adv Exp Med Biol 654: 115–163
- 213. Best L, Brown PD, Yates AP, Perret J, Virreira M, Beauwens R et al (2009) Contrasting effects of glycerol and urea transport on rat pancreatic beta-cell function. Cell Physiol Biochem 23(4–6):255–264
- 214. Louchami K, Best L, Brown P, Virreira M, Hupkens E, Perret J et al (2012) A new role for aquaporin 7 in insulin secretion. Cell Physiol Biochem 29(1–2):65–74
- 215. Matsumura K, Chang BH-J, Fujimiya M, Chen W, Kulkarni RN, Eguchi Y et al (2007) Aquaporin 7 is a beta-cell protein and regulator of intraislet glycerol content and glycerol kinase activity, beta-cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. Mol Cell Biol 27(17):6026–6037
- 216. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Funahashi T, Yamamoto K, Nagasawa A, Mizunoya W et al (2005) Aquaporin 7 deficiency is associated with development of obesity through activation of adipose glycerol kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(31):10993–10998
- 217. Skowronski MT, Lebeck J, Rojek A, Praetorius J, Füchtbauer E-M, Frøkiaer J et al (2007) AQP7 is localized in capillaries of adipose tissue, cardiac and

striated muscle: implications in glycerol metabolism. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292(3):F956–F965

- 218. Delporte C, Virreira M, Crutzen R, Louchami K, Sener A, Malaisse WJ et al (2009) Functional role of aquaglyceroporin 7 expression in the pancreatic beta-cell line BRIN-BD11. J Cell Physiol 221(2): 424–429
- 219. Virreira M, Perret J, Delporte C (2011) Pancreatic beta-cells: role of glycerol and aquaglyceroporin 7. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 43(1):10–13
- 220. Kondo H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Makino Y, Nishizawa H et al (2002) Human aquaporin adipose (AQPap) gene. Genomic structure, promoter analysis and functional mutation. Eur J Biochem 269(7):1814–1826
- 221. Prudente S, Flex E, Morini E, Turchi F, Capponi D, De Cosmo S et al (2007) A functional variant of the adipocyte glycerol channel aquaporin 7 gene is associated with obesity and related metabolic abnormalities. Diabetes 56(5):1468–1474
- 222. Ceperuelo-Mallafré V, Miranda M, Chacón MR, Vilarrasa N, Megia A, Gutiérrez C et al (2007) Adipose tissue expression of the glycerol channel aquaporin-7 gene is altered in severe obesity but not in type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92(9): 3640–3645
- 223. Miranda M, Ceperuelo-Mallafré V, Lecube A, Hernandez C, Chacon MR, Fort JM et al (2009) Gene expression of paired abdominal adipose AQP7 and liver AQP9 in patients with morbid obesity: relationship with glucose abnormalities. Metab Clin Exp 58(12):1762–1768
- 224. Catalán V, Gómez-Ambrosi J, Pastor C, Rotellar F, Silva C, Rodríguez A et al (2008) Influence of morbid obesity and insulin resistance on gene expression levels of AQP7 in visceral adipose tissue and AQP9 in liver. Obes Surg 18(6):695–701
- 225. da Silva IV, Díaz-Sáez F, Zorzano A, Gumà A, Camps M, Soveral G (2020) Aquaglyceroporins are differentially expressed in beige and white adipocytes. Int J Mol Sci 21(2):610
- 226. Krüger C, Jörns A, Kaynert J, Waldeck-Weiermair M, Michel T, Elsner M et al (2021) The importance of aquaporin-8 for cytokine-mediated toxicity in rat insulin-producing cells. Free Radic Biol Med 174: 135–143
- 227. Ballard ST, Inglis SK (2004) Liquid secretion properties of airway submucosal glands. J Physiol 556(Pt 1):1–10
- 228. Kreda SM, Gynn MC, Fenstermacher DA, Boucher RC, Gabriel SE (2001) Expression and localization of epithelial aquaporins in the adult human lung. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 24(3):224–234
- 229. Verkman AS (2007) Role of aquaporins in lung liquid physiology. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 159(3): 324–330
- 230. Song Y, Verkman AS (2001) Aquaporin-5 dependent fluid secretion in airway submucosal glands. J Biol Chem 276(44):41288–41292

- 231. Wang Y, Cohen J, Boron WF, Schulten K, Tajkhorshid E (2007) Exploring gas permeability of cellular membranes and membrane channels with molecular dynamics. J Struct Biol 157(3):534–544
- 232. Shen Y, Wang Y, Chen Z, Wang D, Wang X, Jin M et al (2011) Role of aquaporin 5 in antigen-induced airway inflammation and mucous hyperproduction in mice. J Cell Mol Med 15(6):1355–1363
- 233. Yadav E, Yadav N, Hus A, Yadav JS (2020) Aquaporins in lung health and disease: emerging roles, regulation, and clinical implications. Respir Med 174:106193
- 234. Tiwari S, Ali MJ, Vemuganti GK (2014) Human lacrimal gland regeneration: perspectives and review of literature. Saudi J Ophthalmol 28(1):12–18
- 235. Yu D, Thelin WR, Randell SH, Boucher RC (2012) Expression profiles of aquaporins in rat conjunctiva, cornea, lacrimal gland and meibomian gland. Exp Eye Res 103:22–32
- 236. Okada N, Kawakita T, Ito M, Tsubota K (2021) Aquaporins 8 and 9 as possible markers for adult murine lacrimal gland cells. Biomed Res Int 2021: 6888494
- 237. Ishida N, Hirai SI, Mita S (1997) Immunolocalization of aquaporin homologs in mouse lacrimal glands. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 238(3):891–895
- 238. Sasaki Y, Tsubota K, Kawedia JD, Menon AG, Yasui M (2007) The difference of aquaporin 5 distribution in acinar and ductal cells in lacrimal and parotid glands. Curr Eye Res 32(11):923–929
- 239. Ding C, Parsa L, Nandoskar P, Zhao P, Wu K, Wang Y (2010) Duct system of the rabbit lacrimal gland: structural characteristics and role in lacrimal secretion. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 51(6):2960–2967
- 240. Dartt DA, Møller M, Poulsen JH (1981) Lacrimal gland electrolyte and water secretion in the rabbit: localization and role of (Na+ + K+)-activated ATPase. J Physiol 321:557–569
- 241. Tóth-Molnár E, Ding C (2020) New insight into lacrimal gland function: role of the duct epithelium in tear secretion. Ocul Surf 18(4):595–603
- 242. Moore M, Ma T, Yang B, Verkman AS (2000) Tear secretion by lacrimal glands in transgenic mice lacking water channels AQP1, AQP3, AQP4 and AQP5. Exp Eye Res 70(5):557–562
- 243. Ruiz-Ederra J, Levin MH, Verkman AS (2009) In situ fluorescence measurement of tear film [Na+], [K+], [Cl-], and pH in mice shows marked hypertonicity in aquaporin-5 deficiency. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 50(5):2132–2138
- 244. Liu Y, Di G, Hu S, Zhao T, Xu X, Wang X et al (2020) Expression profiles of CircRNA and mRNA in lacrimal glands of AQP5–/– mice with primary dry eye. Front Physiol 11:1010
- 245. Tradtrantip L, Tajima M, Li L, Verkman AS (2009) Aquaporin water channels in transportelial fluid transport. J Med Investig 56(Suppl):179–184
- 246. Tsubota K, Hirai S, King LS, Agre P, Ishida N (2001) Defective cellular trafficking of lacrimal gland

aquaporin-5 in Sjögren's syndrome. Lancet 357(9257):688–689

- 247. Ding C, Nandoskar P, Lu M, Thomas P, Trousdale MD, Wang Y (2011) Changes of aquaporins in the lacrimal glands of a rabbit model of Sjögren's syndrome. Curr Eye Res 36(6):571–578
- 248. Enger TB, Aure MH, Jensen JL, Galtung HK (2014) Calcium signaling and cell volume regulation are altered in Sjögren's syndrome. Acta Odontol Scand 72(7):549–556
- 249. Mailleux AA, Overholtzer M, Brugge JS (2008) Lumen formation during mammary epithelial morphogenesis: insights from in vitro and in vivo models. Cell Cycle 7(1):57–62
- 250. Shennan DB, Peaker M (2000) Transport of milk constituents by the mammary gland. Physiol Rev 80(3):925–951
- McManaman JL, Neville MC (2003) Mammary physiology and milk secretion. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 55(5):629–641
- 252. Nazemi S, Rahbek M, Parhamifar L, Moghimi SM, Babamoradi H, Mehrdana F et al (2014) Reciprocity in the developmental regulation of aquaporins 1, 3 and 5 during pregnancy and lactation in the rat. PLoS One 9(9):e106809
- 253. Matsuzaki T, Machida N, Tajika Y, Ablimit A, Suzuki T, Aoki T et al (2005) Expression and immunolocalization of water-channel aquaporins in the rat and mouse mammary gland. Histochem Cell Biol 123(4–5):501–512
- 254. Mobasheri A, Kendall BH, Maxwell JEJ, Sawran AV, German AJ, Marples D et al (2011) Cellular localization of aquaporins along the secretory pathway of the lactating bovine mammary gland: an immunohistochemical study. Acta Histochem 113(2):137–149
- 255. Kaihoko Y, Tsugami Y, Suzuki N, Suzuki T, Nishimura T, Kobayashi K (2020) Distinct expression patterns of aquaporin 3 and 5 in ductal and alveolar epithelial cells in mouse mammary glands before and after parturition. Cell Tissue Res 380(3): 513–526
- 256. Matsunaga K, Tsugami Y, Kumai A, Suzuki T, Nishimura T, Kobayashi K (2018) IL-1β directly inhibits milk lipid production in lactating mammary epithelial cells concurrently with enlargement of cytoplasmic lipid droplets. Exp Cell Res 370(2): 365–372
- 257. Mustofa, Yuliani FS, Purwono S, Sadewa AH, Damayanti E, Heriyanto DS (2020) Polyherbal formula (ASILACT®) induces Milk production in lactating rats through upregulation of α-lactalbumin and aquaporin expression. BMC Complement Med Ther 20(1):368
- 258. Mobasheri A, Barrett-Jolley R (2014) Aquaporin water channels in the mammary gland: from physiology to pathophysiology and neoplasia. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 19(1):91–102

- 259. Dai C, Charlestin V, Wang M, Walker ZT, Miranda-Vergara MC, Facchine BA et al (2020) Aquaporin-7 regulates the response to cellular stress in breast cancer. Cancer Res 80(19):4071–4086
- 260. Inoue R, Sohara E, Rai T, Satoh T, Yokozeki H, Sasaki S et al (2013) Immunolocalization and translocation of aquaporin-5 water channel in sweat glands. J Dermatol Sci 70(1):26–33
- 261. Nejsum LN, Kwon T-H, Jensen UB, Fumagalli O, Frøkiaer J, Krane CM et al (2002) Functional requirement of aquaporin-5 in plasma membranes of sweat glands. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(1):511–516
- 262. Zhang M, Zeng S, Zhang L, Li H, Chen L, Zhang X et al (2014) Localization of Na(+)-K(+)-ATPase α/β, Na(+)-K(+)-2Cl-cotransporter 1 and aquaporin-5 in human eccrine sweat glands. Acta Histochem 116(8): 1374–1381
- 263. Sato K, Cavallin S, Sato KT, Sato F (1994) Secretion of ions and pharmacological responsiveness in the mouse paw sweat gland. Clin Sci (Lond) 86(2): 133–139
- 264. Song Y, Sonawane N, Verkman AS (2002) Localization of aquaporin-5 in sweat glands and functional analysis using knockout mice. J Physiol 541(Pt 2): 561–568
- 265. Kabashima K, Shimauchi T, Kobayashi M, Fukamachi S, Kawakami C, Ogata M et al (2008) Aberrant aquaporin 5 expression in the sweat gland in aquagenic wrinkling of the palms. J Am Acad Dermatol 59(2 Suppl 1):S28–S32
- 266. Bovell DL, Lindsay SL, Corbett AD, Steel C (2006) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-5 expression in sweat gland cells from normal and anhidrotic horses. Vet Dermatol 17(1):17–23

- 267. Coates M, Mariottoni P, Corcoran DL, Kirshner HF, Jaleel T, Brown DA et al (2019) The skin transcriptome in hidradenitis suppurativa uncovers an antimicrobial and sweat gland gene signature which has distinct overlap with wounded skin. PLoS One 14(5):e0216249
- 268. Lin J-B, Kang M-Q, Huang L-P, Zhuo Y, Li X, Lai F-C (2021) CHRNA1 promotes the pathogenesis of primary focal hyperhidrosis. Mol Cell Neurosci 111: 103598
- 269. Lin J-B, Chen J-F, Lai F-C, Li X, Xie J-B, Tu Y-R et al (2020) Involvement of activin a receptor type 1 (ACVR1) in the pathogenesis of primary focal hyperhidrosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 528(2):299–304
- 270. Abdul-Wahab A, Takeichi T, Liu L, Lomas D, Hughes B, Akiyama M et al (2016) Autosomal dominant diffuse nonepidermolytic palmoplantar keratoderma due to a recurrent mutation in aquaporin-5. Br J Dermatol 174(2):430–432
- 271. Blaydon DC, Lind LK, Plagnol V, Linton KJ, Smith FJD, Wilson NJ et al (2013) Mutations in AQP5, encoding a water-channel protein, cause autosomaldominant diffuse nonepidermolytic palmoplantar keratoderma. Am J Hum Genet 93(2):330–335
- 272. Cao X, Yin J, Wang H, Zhao J, Zhang J, Dai L et al (2014) Mutation in AQP5, encoding aquaporin 5, causes palmoplantar keratoderma Bothnia type. J Invest Dermatol 134(1):284–287
- 273. Tricarico PM, Mentino D, De Marco A, Del Vecchio C, Garra S, Cazzato G, Foti C, Crovella S, Calamita G (2022) Aquaporins are one of the critical factors in the disruption of the skin barrier in inflammatory skin diseases. Int J Mol Sci 23(7):4020



Aquaporins in Fetal Development

Nora Martínez and Alicia E. Damiano

Abstract

Water homeostasis is essential for fetal growth, and it depends on the successful development of the placenta. Many aquaporins (AQPs) were identified from blastocyst stages to term placenta. In the last years, cytokines, hormones, second messengers, intracellular pH, and membrane proteins were found to regulate their expression and function in the human placenta and fetal membranes. Accumulated data suggest that these proteins may be involved not only in the maintenance of the amniotic fluid volume homeostasis but also in the development of the placenta and fetal organs. In this sense, dysregulation of placental AQPs is associated with gestational disorders. Thus, current evidence shows that AQPs may collaborate in cellular events including trophoblast migration and apoptosis.

In addition, aquaglyceroporins are involved in energy metabolism as well as urea elimination across the placenta. In the last year, the presence of AQP9 in trophoblast mitochondria opened new hypotheses about its role in pregnancy. However, much further work is needed to understand the importance of these proteins in human pregnancies.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Placenta · Fetal

17.1 The Water Transport across the Human Placenta

The development of the placenta and the fetus is a continuous process that begins with fertilization. The placenta is a transient organ with highly specialized functions, found only in mammals. It consists of an intricately branched, fetally derived villous tree, bathed directly by maternal blood released from the uterine spiral arteries into the intervillous space. The fetal-maternal exchange takes place in these villi.

The main functions of the placenta are to allow the selective transfer of substances between the mother and the fetus and to keep the fetal fluid homeostasis [1, 2]. Fetal water requirements rise significantly during pregnancy as a result of the exponential increase in fetal weight [2, 3]. Consequently, proper fetal growth and homeostasis

N. Martínez

Laboratorio de Biología de la Reproducción, Instituto de Fisiología y Biofísica Bernardo Houssay (IFIBIO)— CONICET—Facultad de Medicina, Universidad de Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina

A. E. Damiano (🖂)

Laboratorio de Biología de la Reproducción, Instituto de Fisiología y Biofísica Bernardo Houssay (IFIBIO)— CONICET—Facultad de Medicina, Universidad de Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina

Cátedra de Biología Celulary Molecular, Departamento de Ciencias Biológicas. Facultad de Farmacia y Bioquímica, Universidad de Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina e-mail: adamiano@ffyb.uba.ar

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_17
depend on the successful formation of the placenta.

Water exchange can occur directly between amniotic fluid (AF) and fetal blood. This is known as the intramembranous pathway. On the other hand, water can also move transcellular between the intervillous space and the fetal blood by a route governed by the syncytiotrophoblast, the outmost covering cell layer of the floating chorionic villi. Previous studies using isolated vesicles showed that water could permeate across the syncytiotrophoblast by lipid diffusion [4, 5]. However, this mechanism is insufficient to meet the fetal water needs during pregnancy. In subsequent experiments, AQP3 and AQP9 were identified in the apical membrane of the human syncytiotrophoblast, supporting the idea of a water-facilitated transport across the syncytium [**6**]. In addition, functional experiments using human placental explants confirmed that these AQPs could mediate water transfer across the placenta [7]. Therefore, the discrepancy between isolated vesicles and placental explants results may indicate that the function of these proteins is tightly controlled by several mechanisms, such as the cytoskeleton and other proteins, which may be lost during the isolation of the vesicles [8]. On the other hand, emerging physiological data reveals the presence of scarce tight junctions in syncytiotrophoblast that allows a paracellular pathway for water transfer [9]. Nowadays, it is well-accepted that water is transferred across the syncytiotrophoblast AQP-mediated through paracellular and transcellular routes [2].

17.2 Expression of AQPs in Placental and Fetal Membranes throughout Pregnancy

After fecundation, the zygote undergoes rapid cellular division to form a morula. Subsequently, compaction begins by enhancing the cell-to-cell contact. This process triggers the development of the trophectoderm that starts and regulates the formation of a fluid-filled cavity inside the morula. Thus, the morula develops into the blastocyst [10, 11].

Previously, in murine embryos from the one-cell stage up to the blastocyst stage the expression of AQP1, AQP3, AQP5, AQP6, AQP7, and AQP9 was found [12]. In addition, Barcroft and co-workers reported a differential localization of AQP3, AQP8, and AQP9 in mouse blastocysts [12]. They showed that AQP9 was detected in the apical membrane of the trophectoderm, while AQP3 and AQP8 were localized in the basolateral membrane. AOP3 was also observed in the inner cell mass [12]. The presence of these AQPs in both, the apical and basolateral membrane domains of the trophectoderm, suggests that they may promote the trans-trophectoderm fluid accumulation that takes place during cavitation [10, 11].

In preimplantation human embryos, mRNAs of AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP7, AQP9, AQP11, and AQP12 were detected. However, only AQP3 and AQP7 expressions are sustained from the zygote through the blastocyst stage, indicating that both AQPs may have an important role in the early stages of embryogenesis [13].

Since the placenta (trophoblast) and the chorion are derived from the trophectoderm, it seems to sense that these proteins would be expressed in both the placenta and the fetal membranes. The differentiation of the trophoblast cells is required for placentation. Thus, trophoblast cells develop into two cell types: the villous mononucleated cytotrophoblast cells, which proliferate, differentiate, and establish the placental floating villi by fusing into multinucleated syncytiotrophoblast cells, and the extravillous trophoblast (EVT) cells related to the anchoring villi [14]. Villous syncytiotrophoblast cells are in immediate contact with the maternal blood and mediate the fetomaternal exchange. The syncytiotrophoblast cells also participate in the synthesis of critical hormones for the progression of gestation. On the other hand, EVT cells take part in the remodeling of the uterine spiral artery to ensure the proper blood supply to the fetal-placental unit [15].

Early in human pregnancy, the expression of AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11 mRNA was detected in chorionic villi. Interestingly, AQP3 and AQP9 showed the highest levels of expression [16, 17]. As AQP3 and AQP9 can permeate glycerol and urea, in addition to water, it was proposed that both proteins may take part in energy metabolism throughout gestation. However, the role of AQPs in the early stages of gestation remains unknown.

The expression of AQP4 was particularly studied throughout gestation. It was reported that its expression decreases in chorionic villi with the advance of gestation [18, 19].

Regarding AQP11, given its cytoplasmatic location, it could have an important role in intravesicular homeostasis and organogenesis [16, 20, 21].

In human term placenta, AQP3 and AQP9 were the first AQPs identified in the apical membranes of the villous syncytiotrophoblast [6]. AQP8 was also detected in the trophoblasts but its cell polarity distribution was not established yet [22]. AQP4 expression was nearly undetectable in the syncytiotrophoblast at term, but its expression was higher in endothelial cells and stroma of placental villi [18, 19] Table 17.1.

Conflicting evidence exists on AQP2 expression in human placenta. Although several publications have shown that AQP2 cannot be detected in human placenta, Table 17.1 [16, 26], Zhao and co-workers have found AQP2 expression in chorionic villi and fetal membranes from normal placentas, as well as an increase of this protein in placentas from preeclampsia-affected pregnancies [25].

AQPs have also been extensively explored in human fetal membranes. The expression of AQP1, AQP3, AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11 mRNAs and proteins were found in human amnion and chorion throughout gestation [17]. It was also described that the levels of AQP1, AQP3, and AQP8 were higher during the first trimester, while the expression of AQP9 and AQP11 increased in the second trimester [17]. Thus, the time-specific expression pattern of these AQPs may reflect modifications in the volume and composition of human AF throughout gestation.

Mann and co-workers observed the expression of AQP1 and AQP3 in fetal membranes at term and also localized AQP1 in placental endothelial cells [23]. Chorioamniotic membranes were also shown to express AQP8 and AQP9 [22, 24]. Moreover, cytosolic expression of AQP11 was also detected in amniotic membranes at term [17].

Interestingly, Bednar and co-workers described regional differences in the individual expression of the five AQPs found in the amnion. They observed higher AQP-mRNA levels and lower AQP-protein levels in the placental amnion (which covers the placenta) compared to the reflected amnion (which covers the membranous chorion) [21]. Based on these findings, it was assumed that each AQP may have a particular role in the human amnion.

In Table 17.1, the expression of AQPs in human placenta and fetal membranes throughout pregnancy is shown.

17.3 Expression of AQPs in Fetal Tissues

During fetal development, AQPs are expressed in fetal tissues to allow the proper fluid exchange. Park and Chon have found that AQP11 expression is enhanced during embryogenesis and proposed that this protein may participate in the development of several organs including the kidneys and salivary glands [20]. Furthermore, AQP11 gradually decreases with the advance of gestation and fetal growth, suggesting that when fetal organ functionality has reached maturity, other AQPs such as AQP1, AQP3, AQP8, or AQP9, may take over water regulation [20].

In animal models, it is well-documented that AQPs are necessary for the correct development of several organs including the lung, skin, heart, central nervous system, and so others [1, 27]. Conversely, limited data describes the expression and function of AQPs in human fetal tissues. In Table 17.2, AQPs found in fetal tissues of rats, mice, pigs, sheep, and humans are summarized. AQPs identified in human adult organs are also

	Location	AQPs EXPRESSION	Reference
Blastocyst	Trophectoderm	AQP3, AQP7	[13]
Early placenta	Chorionic villi	AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP8, AQP9, AQP11	[16-20]
Term placenta	Fetal membranes	AQP1, AQP3, AQP8, AQP9, AQP11	[17, 22–24]
	Placental vessels	AQP1, AQP4	[18, 23]
	Villous trophoblast	AQP2, AQP3, AQP4, AQP8, AQP9	[6, 18, 19, 22, 25]

Table 17.1 Expression of AQPs in the human placenta and fetal membranes throughout pregnancy

shown [28, 40, 48]. It is important to mention that there are some differences among the different species in terms of placentation, gestation length, and vital organ maturation, which can affect water transport into and out of the compartments.

The expression of AQPs in fetal lung and kidney are of particular significance because fetal urine and lung secretions are involved in AF formation.

17.3.1 Fetal Kidneys

Nephrogenesis begins during the embryonic stage but continues throughout the fetal stage. The expression of AQPs during fetal kidney development was studied in rats, mice, pigs, sheep, and humans [29–38, 53]. In human beings and sheep, the expressions of AQP1 and AQP2 can be found earlier in gestation compared with mice and rats. AQP1 is expressed in the proximal tubules before AQP2, AQP3, and AQP4 are expressed in the collecting ducts [29, 35, 39]. In human fetuses, AQP1 and AQP3 increase progressively with gestational age, whereas AQP1 expression is very intense in renal tubules [36, 37]. Studies on knockout mice lacking AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, or AQP4 revealed that these AQPs have a central role in the kidney's ability to concentrate urine [29, 54, 55]. Thus, the increase in the expression levels of these AQPs indicate maturation of the urinary may

 Table 17.2
 AQPs expressed in fetal tissues of rats, mice, pigs, sheep, and humans

		Fetus				
	Human adult	Rat	Mouse	Pig	Sheep	Human
Kidney	AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP6, AQP7, AQP8, and AQP11 [28]	AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, and AQP4 [29– 31]	AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, and AQP4 [29, 31, 32]	AQP1, AQP2, AQP3, and AQP4 [33]	AQP1 and AQP2 [34, 35]	AQP1, AQP2, and AQP3 [29, 36– 39]
Bladder and urothelium	AQP3, AQP4, AQP7, AQP9, and AQP11 [40]	-	-	AQP1, AQP3, AQP5, AQP9, and AQP11 [41]	-	-
Lung	AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 [28]	AQP1, AQP4 [42, 43]	AQP5 [44]	_	AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 [45]	_
Skin	AQP0, AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5 [28]	AQP1, AQP3 [46]	-	-	_	-
Heart	AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP5, AQP7, AQP9, AQP10, and AQP11 [28]	_	_	_	AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP8 [27, 47]	_
Brain	AQP1, AQP4, and AQP9 [28, 48]	AQP4 [49, 50]	AQP4 [51]	-	-	AQP1 and AQP4 [52]

concentrating capacity [56]. Low levels of AQP2 were also reported and correlated with the big amounts of dilute urine produced, which is essential for the maintenance of AF homeostasis [29].

17.3.2 Fetal Urinary Tract

Jakobsen and co-workers have recently reported the expression of AQP1, AQP1, AQP3, AQP5, AQP9, and AQP11 mRNA along the urinary tract in porcine fetuses [41]. They also described that expression levels of these proteins change throughout gestation. AQP11 is downregulated. In contrast, other AQPs are upregulated, such as AQP1. In addition, AQP5 mRNA transcript was detected in the urethra while AQP1 was also found in endothelial cells of vessels in the bladder wall [41]. However, the functional and developmental consequences of these findings have not been explored.

17.3.3 Fetal Lungs

Lung development during fetal life depends on water secretion into early alveolar spaces and airways. In addition, AQPs in fetal lungs may also be contributing to AF formation. Regarding AQP expression in the lungs, four AQPs (AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP5) were described in sheep before birth, with high mRNA levels of AQP1 and AQP5 [45]. In mice, a small amount of mRNA of AQP5 was found [44]. In the rat lung, Early stages of development already show AQP1 expression and its levels increase just before birth and during the first weeks after birth and adulthood [42]. On the other hand, during the prenatal period, AQP4 expression is relatively low, and it briefly rises in the first few days following delivery [43]. Finally, AQP5 expression rises throughout pregnancy and then gradually increases until maturity [42]. These perinatal changes in AQPs expression correlate with an increase in water permeability depending on increased water channel activity.

17.3.4 Fetal Heart

In sheep fetal hearts, AQP1 was found in the endocardium at a very early stage [27]. Later in gestation, this protein localizes predominantly in vascular sites [47]. Wintour and co-workers have also detected AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, and AQP8 in the late gestational ovine fetal heart [27].

17.3.5 Fetal Skin

The expression of AQPs was also explored in rat skin at different stages of fetal growth. AQP1 was localized in dermal capillaries, while AQP3 was present in the basal cells of the epidermis of fetal rats [46]. The increased expression of these AQPs in fetal skin compared to more mature skin suggests that these proteins may be involved in the control of epidermal hydration.

17.3.6 Fetal Brain

In the chick brain, the expression of AQP4 begins during prenatal life, while in rodents its expression appears just after birth [49, 50]. These differences between avians and mammals may result from species-specific characteristics and a different time course for the development of the blood-brain barrier. In the fetal mouse brain, a non-polarized AQP4 expression was also observed [51]. In humans, Gömöri showed that AQP1 and AQP4 proteins are expressed in the fetal brain since the 14th week of gestation and progressively increase with the advance of gestation [52].

17.4 Physiological and Pathological Significance of AQPs in Fetal Membranes

AF volume homeostasis is necessary for healthy fetal growth and development. AF volume regulation depends on a balance between the production and resorption of this fluid. Physiologically, fetal water requirements progressively increase throughout gestation. Near term, the fetal membranes allow up to 400 mL of fluid per day to flow from the amniotic cavity into the fetal circulation, driven by an osmotic gradient between the amniotic compartment and the fetal blood (255 mOsm/kg versus 280 mOsm/kg, respectively) [57–59].

Many theories were postulated to clarify the mechanisms that control the intramembranous flow. According to recent research, an active unidirectional vesicular transfer of water and solutes through the amnion is the primary mechanism that regulates the intramembranous flow [60, 61]. A second mechanism is the passive bidirectional transcellular water movement in response to osmotic gradients, mediated by AQPs [62, 63]. Although it appears that AQPs have a limited impact on AF volume regulation, an abnormal expression of these proteins is associated with several disorders such as abortion, premature birth, AF volume abnormality, malformation, and fetal growth restrictions. Thus, these disorders may affect the homeostasis of the maternal-fetal fluid exchange [2].

Consequently, the relationship between AQPs obstetrical pathologies such and as polyhydramnios (high AF volume) and oligohydramnios (low AF volume) was widely studied. In idiopathic polyhydramnios, Mann and co-workers reported that AQP1 increased 33-fold mainly in the amnion [64], and hypothesized that this increase may be a compensatory response to polyhydramnios. Moreover, Zhu and colleagues showed a significant increase of AQP8 in the amnion and AQP9 in the amnion and the chorion, and a considerable decrease in the placenta [65]. Along with these findings, these authors assumed that several modulating factors trigger changes in AQP8 and AQP9 expressions, increasing the intramembranous absorption and decreasing the water flow from the mother to the fetus.

In contrast, in pregnancies complicated with oligohydramnios, Zhu and co-workers found a downregulation in AQP1 expression in the amnion. However, no significant changes were observed in the chorion and the placenta [66]. Concerning AQP3 in oligohydramnios, these authors showed a decrease in the amnion and the chorion and a significant increase in the placenta [66]. Furthermore, Jiang and co-workers reported that in this pathology, AQP8 and AQP9 decreased in amnion and increased in the placenta [67]. They also found a reduced AQP9 expression in the chorion, while AQP8 remained unchanged [67].

Even though changes in AF volume and the expression of AQPs seem to be linked, their role remains uncertain. In this regard, some AQP-knockout mice have been established, but none of them are suitable for studying changes in AF volume [68-70]. Thus, AQP1 null mice showed an increase in AF volume with a reduced osmolarity [68], but in humans, polyhydramnios is not associated with a decrease in AQP1 expression [64]. Additionally, a recent study by Luo and co-workers found that the absence of AOP1 led to overexpression of the AQP8 and the downregulation AQP9 in fetal of membranes [71].

Furthermore, Sha et al. showed in AQP8-AF knockout mice an volume increase [69]. Assuming that AQP8 and AQP1 are highly permeable to water, these results revealed a compensating mechanism between both AQPs in the regulation of AF volume. Interestingly, neither oligohydramnios nor polyhydramnios occurred in AQP3- knockout mice [70]. Indeed, the lack of AQP3 in the placenta and fetal membranes led to reduced metabolite concentrations in the AF and affected normal fetal growth, suggesting that AQP3 may facilitate the transport of glycerol from the mother to the fetus [70].

According to these findings, Di Paola and co-workers have recently investigated the participation of the amnion AQPs in the transamniotic water flux [63]. They demonstrated that the maintenance of AF volume homeostasis is more largely supported by AQP1 and cannot be substituted by any other AQPs. This fact strongly suggests the idea that AQP1 might play a key role in oligohydramnios and polyhydramnios. However, amnion AQPs are more expected to be engaged in compensatory mechanisms rather than in the pathogenesis of these pregnancy disorders.

17.5 Physiological and Pathological Significance of AQPs in Human Trophoblast

The classical role of AQPs is to mediate water movements across cell membranes induced by osmotic gradients. Therefore, these proteins may contribute to the feto-maternal water exchange and also to the rapid movement of solutes across cell membranes, with minimal osmotic perturbation [6]. Nevertheless, the importance of placental AQPs in the water transport between the mother and the fetus is still debated.

Several obstetric complications such as preeclampsia and diabetes showed an altered expression of these proteins in the placenta with no impact on water transfer between the mother and the fetus [7, 25, 72-74]. In preeclamptic placentas, AQP3 and AQP4 decreased, whereas AQP2 and AQP9 increased [7, 25, 72, 73]. Functional experiments showed that transcellular water movement was dramatically reduced in these placentas, and it was not mediated by AQPs [7]. In addition, an unusual increase in AQP9 expression was observed in diabetic placentas [74]. None of these changes were linked to clinical evidence of altered feto-maternal water flux. Consequently, these findings support the hypothesis that these proteins may be involved in other cellular processes that require rapid changes in cell volume [75].

The most extensively studied AQP in trophoblast cells is AQP9. AQP9 is of particular relevance because, additionally to water, it is permeable to neutral solutes such as polyols, purines, and pyrimidines [76]. In this regard, in vitro experiments were performed in placental explants to explore AQP9 function. Thus, it was reported that AQP9 protein decrease mediated by insulin did not modify water uptake [77]. On the other hand, in explants exposed to hypoxia/reoxygenation, the increased expression of AQP9 did not correlate with an increase in water uptake [78]. Given that AQP9 also functions as a metabolite channel, it is plausible that this protein has a minimal impact on water transfer across the human placenta. Recently, Medina and co-workers have reported that trophoblast cells can use lactate as a glucose substitute source of energy by an AQP9-mediated transport. Furthermore, it was observed that the blocking of AQP9 in placental explants cultured in a low glucose medium supplemented with L-lactate triggered trophoblast apoptosis [79]. Consequently, AQP9 may facilitate the transfer of lactate together with monocarboxylate transporters in the human placenta.

Interestingly, this protein was also localized in the large/heavy mitochondria subpopulation [79] which is related to the apoptotic processes needed for the normal differentiation and turnover of villous trophoblast cells [80]. In this context, an abnormal AQP9 may impair mitochondrial function, giving rise to the activation of the mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis. Consequently, the presence of heavy/large mitochondria with a functional AQP9 may help the villous trophoblast cells to respond to stress more effectively [79].

Previous reports in preeclamptic placentas revealed an abnormal increase of AQP9 which was localized not only in the syncytiotrophoblast membranes but also in the cytoplasm [7]. Functional experiments also demonstrated that water and monocarboxylate uptakes were dramatically reduced and were not sensitive to HgCl₂ [7]. Altogether these results reveal that AQP9 permeability is altered in this pathological condition [7]. Preeclampsia is a pregnancy syndrome associated with enhanced oxidative and nitrative stress which is crucial in exacerbating villous trophoblast apoptosis [81, 82]. Thus, reactive oxygen (ROS) and nitrogen (RNS) species increase may modify the structure of many proteins such as AQPs, affecting their function [83]. It was recently found an increase of a nitrated AQP9 in placentas from pregnancies complicated with preeclampsia [84]. As a result of the reduced expression of glucose transporters [85] and the decreased aerobic glycolysis in preeclamptic placentas [86], lactate concentrations may be raised in this syndrome [87–89]. In this scenario, it was hypothesized that a dysfunctional AQP9 may affect the ability of the placenta to use lactic acid, promoting more accumulation of ROS and negatively compromising the survival of the trophoblast cells.

Furthermore, AQP9 overexpression in the placentas of women with gestational diabetes mellitus may also strengthen the role of AQP9 in energy metabolism [74, 90].

Regarding AQP3, it was recently documented that this protein participates in the migration, invasion, and endovascular differentiation of EVT cells [91–93]. Even though the expression of AQP3 in early placentas that result in preeclampsia or fetal growth restriction at the end of pregnancy is unknown, it was observed in cell lines of EVT such as Swan 71 [91, 92] or HTR8/ SVneo [93], and in rat models [94] that a reduced AQP3 expression or the blocking of its function impaired these processes. Thus, an abnormal expression of AQP3 at the early stages of placenta formation may lead to a superficial trophoblast invasion and inadequate remodeling of the maternal spiral arteries impairing fetal growth [75]. This poor transformation of the maternal spiral arteries may also produce an ischemiareperfusion insult, enhancing the oxidative stress and the apoptosis of the villous trophoblast. Thus, the results of these changes could lead to a combination of preeclampsia and fetal growth restriction.

On the other hand, it is well-accepted that the efflux of K^+ creates an osmotic gradient that moves water out of the cell through AQPs forcing the decrease of the cell volume known as apoptotic volume decrease (AVD) [95]. After AVD, the inactivation of AQPs results in alterations in the plasma membrane, which become much less permeable to water, while the ongoing loss of ions K + reduces the ionic strength of the cytoplasm and triggers the activation of the apoptotic caspases [96]. Szpilbarg and co-workers have shown that in placental explants exposed to hypoxia/reoxygenation to induce cell death, the blocking of AQP3 abrogates the villous trophoblast apoptosis [97]. Consequently, placental AQP3 may also

play a role in the physiological apoptosis required for the normal turnover of the villous trophoblast [98]. Therefore, the reduced expression of AQP3 in preeclamptic placentas could affect this physiological process increasing the cellular stress of the syncytiotrophoblast [73].

Finally, uptake experiments using placental explants have demonstrated that AQP3 and AQP9, together with urea transporters (UTs), may also facilitate urea transfer. Thus, the participation of both AQPs in the urea excretion across the placenta cannot be discarded [7].

Up to now, the significance of AQP2, AQP4, and AQP8 in human trophoblast was not explored. However, it is important to remark that the expression of AQP4 in the trophoblast progressively decreases with advancing pregnancy, proposing that this protein may have a role in placentation [19, 72]. In recent years, in autoimmune diseases associated with AQP4-IgG, it was found that these autoantibodies cause placental necrosis and inflammatory cell infiltration into the placenta [99, 100]. Moreover, in a pregnant animal model, the AQP4 antibody was reported to induce placenta insufficiency [19].

Finally, AQP11, in contrast to the other AQPs identified during gestation, is localized in the membranes of some organelles as the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) [101]. Due to its unusual location in the cell, it is still unclear if this protein can act as a water channel [102, 103]. It was suggested that AQP11 may regulate the permeability of the endoplasmic reticulum membrane to water, ensuring an adequate environment for protein translation and folding [16, 17, 101]. In this way, the increased levels of AQP11 during embryogenesis could be related to the development of fetal organs [1, 2, 20].

Recent evidence demonstrated that AQP11 may also function as a peroxiporin, expanding its role in the management of intracellular H_2O_2 homeostasis to avoid ER stress [104]. However, additional research is required to elucidate its role in the human placenta.

17.6 Regulation of AQPs in Human Fetal Membranes and Trophoblast Cells

Emerging evidence shows that cytokines, hormones, second messengers, intracellular pH, and membrane proteins may control AQPs expression and function in the human placenta and fetal membranes. The identified factors, to date, involved in the regulation of these AQPs are summarized in Table 17.3.

17.6.1 Fetal Membranes

17.6.1.1 cAMP

In human amnion epithelial cells, the effect of 3,5-cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) was widely studied. cAMP is one of the most frequently second messengers in the endocrine signaling pathway. It was reported that AQP1, AQP3, AQP8, and AQP9 mRNA expressions are stimulated by cAMP [105–107]. However, these AQPs respond differently to cAMP activation. In the case of AQP3, the rise in intracellular cAMP levels triggers a quick but transient increase in AQP3 expression through a PKA-dependent mechanism [107]. On the other hand, AQP1, AQP8, and AQP9 mRNA expressions were upregulated by cAMP via a PKA-independent pathway [105, 106]. In addition, the increase of AQP8 was rapid and sustained whereas AQP1 and AQP9 response was delayed and persistent [106]. Up to now, the link between cAMP and disorders associated with altered AF volume is unknown.

17.6.1.2 Osmotic Stress

In amnion epithelial cells, osmotic stress was also found to be a regulator of AQP8 expression. In this way, AQP8 mRNA and protein expression were significantly increased in hypotonic media while being dramatically lowered in hypertonic media [108]. These changes in AQP8 are of special interest in oligohydramnios. However, the molecular mechanism involved in this regulation is not explored yet.

17.6.1.3 Insulin

Regarding hormone regulation, it was recently documented in the amnion, but not in the chorion, that insulin considerably reduces the transcripexpression of AQP3 and AQP9 tional [109]. The reduced expression of both AQPs could reduce the glycerol transcellular transport. Moreover, it was also reported that the inhibition of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase abrogates the AQP-downregulation mediated by insulin [109]. These results propose that in pregnancies complicated by Diabetes Mellitus type 2 and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus, commonly linked to polyhydramnios, insulin may repress AQP3 and AQP9 in the amnion, resulting in AF volume increase.

17.6.1.4 Retinoic Acid

It was documented that the all-trans-retinoic acid, the main active metabolite of vitamin A, regulates AQP3 mRNA in human amnion and epithelial amniotic cells [110]. The upregulation of AQP3 results in an increased uptake of glycerol. However, the relevance of these findings in maintaining AF homeostasis is still uncertain, but it was speculated to be linked to the premature rupture of membranes.

17.6.2 Trophoblast Cells

17.6.2.1 Oxygen

A relatively hypoxic environment is required for the human placenta development to promote proper embryonic growth, trophoblast differentiation, and placental angiogenesis. It is wellestablished that placentation is tightly controlled by oxygen tensions through the hypoxiainducible factor-1 (HIF-1) [116].

Previous research showed that AQP9 protein decreases abruptly in human placental explant cells, exposed to O_2 deprivation [78]. The stabilization of HIF-1 α by CoCl₂ treatment showed the same response. In silico analysis of the human AQP9 gene revealed 14 putative hypoxiaresponse elements (HRE) sites (5'-ACGTGC-3'), although none of them were in the promoter

Fetal membranes						
	AQP1	AQP3	AQP8	AQP9		
cAMP	 ↑ in amnion cells [105, 106] 	↑ in amnion cells [107]	\uparrow in amnion cells [105, 106]	\uparrow in amnion cells [105, 106]		
Osmotic stress	_	_	 ↑ in amnion cells exposed to hypotonic media ↓ in amnion cells exposed to hypertonic media [108] 	_		
Insulin	-	\downarrow in amnion but not in chorion [109]	-	↓ in amnion but not in chorion [109]		
Retinoic acid	-	↑in amnion [110]	-	-		
Trophoblast c	ells					
	AQP1	AQP3	AQP4	AQP9		
Oxigen	-	↓ in VT [97]	↑ in VT [72]	↓ in VT [78]		
hCG	-	_	_	↑ in VT [111]		
Vasopressin	\uparrow in EVT cells [112]	-	-			
cAMP	↑ in EVT cells [112]	-	-	↑ in VT [111]		
Leptin	-	-	-	↑ in VT [113]		
Insulin	-	= in VT [77]	-	↓ in VT [77]		
TNF-α	-	\downarrow in EVT cells and VT [94]	-	= in VT [77]		
CFTR	CFTR is required to preserve the function of AQPs [114]					
pН	Disturbances in the pHi of the syncytiotrophoblast negatively affect the water permeability of AQPs [115]					
Caveola/ Caveolin-1	-	↓ by disruption of the caveolar structure in EVT cell [92]	_	-		

Table 17.3 Regulation of AQPs in human placenta and fetal membranes

EVT extravillous trophoblast, VT villous trophoblast

region, proposing that they were not critical to trigger AQP9 transcription upregulation [78]. Thus, HIF-1 α may enhance the expression of some intermediate which promotes the downregulation of AQP9 expression.

Hypoxia also reduced AQP3 protein expression in syncytiotrophoblast cells and changed its subcellular localization, exhibiting a predominance in the cytoplasm [97].

Finally, the impact of low oxygen tension on AQP4 expression has recently been investigated. Hypoxia and HIF-1, in contrast to AQP3 and AQP9, were found to promote AQP4 mRNA and protein expression in human placental explants. In silico analysis revealed three potential HIF-1 binding sites in the AQP4-gene promoter region [72].

Oxygen modification of AQPs expression showed a reduced water uptake, which is

non-sensitive to HgCl₂, a common blocker of AQPs, suggesting that oxygen can also change AQP-water permeability [78].

17.6.2.2 hCG

Human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) is released by villous trophoblast cells. This hormone increases the molecular expression and functionality of AQP9 in a concentration-dependent manner [111]. Experimental evidence also showed that the stimulatory effect of hCG on AQP9 takes place via cAMP.

In concordance with its effect on AQP9 expression, hCG may also increase the transcellular water flux mediated by AQPs [111].

17.6.2.3 Vasopressin

In EVT cells, vasopressin may upregulate AQP1 expression [112] by a cAMP-dependent pathway.

Thus, vasopressin action on AQP1 may promote EVT cell migration and the following transformation of maternal spiral arteries. Furthermore, increased levels of vasopressin were found in the AF of fetuses with oligohydramnios [117]. Taking into account that AQP1 detected in human fetal membranes responds to cAMP [106], it is possible that vasopressin also may have a role in the upregulation of AQP1 in the amnion.

17.6.2.4 Leptin

Leptin is a peptide hormone that has a significant role in the regulation of trophoblast development and metabolism. In Gestational Diabetes Mellitus it was observed an increase in leptin serum levels which correlates with an increase in placental AQP9 expression [74]. subsequent In experiments, it was demonstrated that leptin enhanced AQP9 transcriptional and protein levels [113]. These results may hypothesize that AQP9 might be involved in the glycerol transfer to the fetus, to meet the increased energy intake needs in diabetic the macrosomic fetus of pregnancies [90].

17.6.2.5 Insulin

Insulin repressed the expression of placental AQP9 through a negative insulin response element (IRE) in the promoter region of the AQP9 gene [77]. On the other hand, insulin did not modify AQP3 expression in trophoblast cells [62].

Interestingly, in vitro experiments showed that water uptake mediated by AQPs was not perturbed after insulin treatment despite the AQP9 decrease, suggesting a non-classical role for this protein in the human placenta [77].

17.6.2.6 TNF-α

It was recently reported that the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) downregulates AQP3 expression in EVT cells, and negatively affects cell migration [94].

On the contrary, TNF- α has no direct effect on placental AQP9 expression [77]. However, it was proposed that this cytokine may impair insulin signaling. It was found that TNF- α may enhance

the serine phosphorylation in the Ser(307) residue of the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) [118]. Consequently, the increased serine phosphorylation impedes tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 induced by insulin, reducing the action of the hormone. Along with this, in vitro experiments using normal placental explants, showed that the previous treatment with TNF- α , avoided the insulin-mediated decrease of AQP9 expression [77].

17.6.2.7 CFTR

Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) co-localizes with AQP9 in the apical microvillous membranes of syncytiotrophoblast cells [114]. Although CFTR did not modify AQP9 expression in the human placenta, water uptake experiments demonstrated that the AQP-facilitated transcellular water transport was dramatically reduced after the inhibition of CFTR. These findings highlight that both proteins work synergistically and propose that CFTR protein is necessary to maintain the functionality of AQPs.

17.6.2.8 pH

Changes in the pH microenvironment can affect many cellular processes, including water transport and cell volume regulation [83, 119– 121]. Na+/H+ exchangers (NHEs) may control the intracellular pH (pHi) of syncytiotrophoblast cells [122]. As a result of the presence of functional NHEs, AQP-mediated transcellular water movement was unaffected in normal placental explants after cytosolic acidification [115]. However, the blocking of these exchangers leads to disturbances in the pHi of the syncytiotrophoblast negatively altering the water permeability of AQPs [115].

17.6.2.9 Caveola/Caveolin-1

The fluidity of the lipid bilayer strongly affects transmembrane transport activities. Caveolae are a particular type of lipid rafts membrane subdomains enriched in sphingomyelin and cholesterol. Caveolin-1 (Cav-1) is an integral membrane protein and the main component required for the formation of caveolae [123].

Several proteins that interact with Cav-1 have cytoplasmic accessible sequences that are assembled to the caveolin scaffolding domain [124]. A caveolin-binding motif was recently identified in the protein sequence of human AQP3 [92]. In addition, it was demonstrated that both proteins, AQP3 and Cav-1, co-localized in the plasma membrane of EVT cells. Consequently, the disruption of the caveolar structure increases Cav-1 degradation, losing its interaction with AQP3 [92]. Since the proper assembly of caveolae needs a particular lipid composition, changes in sphingomyelin and cholesterol content may affect the caveola structure. Altogether, these alterations may impair cell migration and endovascular differentiation of EVTs resulting in preeclampsia or fetal growth restriction. Previous works have shown that the content of sphingomyelin increased in the apical membranes of the syncytiotrophoblast from preeclamptic placentas, leading to a reduced number of caveolae and a decreased Cav-1 protein expression [125]. In this scenario, the lack of Cav-1 may negatively affect AQP3 expression, which is markedly decreased in these pathological placentas [73].

17.7 Conclusion

Accumulating evidence suggests that AQPs are necessary for the regulation of fetal water homeostasis and the proper formation of the placenta. Although data in humans is limited, several reports in animal models highlight the role of these proteins in organogenesis.

The identification of AQP9 in trophoblast mitochondria has led to new speculations about its role in pregnancy.

Nonetheless, much remains still to do to elucidate their significance in healthy and pathological pregnancies.

References

 Martínez N, Damiano AE (2017) Aquaporins in fetal development. In: Advances in experimental medicine and biology. Springer, New York LLC, pp 199–212

- Damiano AE (2020) Aquaporins during pregnancy. In: Vitamins and hormones, pp 327–355
- 3. Štulc J (1997) Placental transfer of inorganic ions and water. Physiol Rev 77:805–836
- Jansson T, Illsley NP (1993) Osmotic water permeabilities of human placental microvillous and basal membranes. J Membr Biol 132:147–155
- Jansson T, Powell TL, Illsley NP (1999) Gestational development of water and non-electrolyte permeability of human syncytiotrophoblast plasma membranes. Placenta 20:155–160
- Damiano A, Zotta E, Goldstein J et al (2001) Water channel proteins AQP3 and AQP9 are present in syncytiotrophoblast of human term placenta. Placenta 22:776–781
- Damiano AE, Zotta E, Ibarra C (2006) Functional and molecular expression of AQP9 channel and UT-A transporter in normal and preeclamptic human placentas. Placenta 27:1073–1081
- Noda Y, Sasaki S (2008) Actin-binding channels. Prog Brain Res 170:551–557
- Edwards D, Jones CJP, Sibley CP, Nelson DM (1993) Paracellular permeability pathways in the human placenta: a quantitative and morphological study of maternal-fetal transfer of horseradish peroxidase. Placenta 14:63–73
- Watson AJ, Natale DR, Barcroft LC (2004) Molecular regulation of blastocyst formation. Anim Reprod Sci 82–83:583–592
- Watson AJ, Barcroft LC (2001) Regulation of blastocyst formation. Front Biosci 6:D708–D730
- Barcroft LC, Offenberg H, Thomsen P, Watson AJ (2003) Aquaporin proteins in murine trophectoderm mediate transepithelial water movements during cavitation. Dev Biol 256:342–354
- Xiong Y, Tan YJ, Xiong YM et al (2013) Expression of aquaporins in human embryos and potential role of AQP3 and AQP7 in preimplantation mouse embryo development. Cell Physiol Biochem 31:649–658
- Chang CW, Wakeland AK, Parast MM (2018) Trophoblast lineage specification, differentiation and their regulation by oxygen tension. J Endocrinol 236:R43–R56
- Horii M, Touma O, Bui T, Parast MM (2020) Modeling human trophoblast, the placental epithelium at the maternal fetal interface. Reproduction 160:R1–R11
- Escobar J, Gormaz M, Arduini A et al (2012) Expression of aquaporins early in human pregnancy. Early Hum Dev 88:589–594
- Prat C, Blanchon L, Borel V et al (2012) Ontogeny of aquaporins in human fetal membranes. Biol Reprod 86:48. https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.111. 095448
- De Falco M, Cobellis L, Torella M et al (2007) Down-regulation of aquaporin 4 in human placenta throughout pregnancy. In Vivo (Brooklyn) 21:813– 818

- Saadoun S, Waters P, Leite MI et al (2013) Neuromyelitis optica IgG causes placental inflammation and fetal death. J Immunol 191:2999–3005
- Park J-W, Cheon Y-P (2015) Temporal aquaporin 11 expression and localization during preimplantation embryo development. Dev Reprod 19:53–60
- Bednar AD, Beardall MK, Brace RA, Cheung CY (2015) Differential expression and regional distribution of aquaporins in amnion of normal and gestational diabetic pregnancies. Physiol Rep 3:e12320
- 22. Wang S, Kallichanda N, Song W et al (2001) Expression of aquaporin-8 in human placenta and chorioamniotic membranes: evidence of molecular mechanism for intramembranous amniotic fluid resorption. Am J Obstet Gynecol 185:1226–1231
- Mann SE, Ricke EA, Yang BA et al (2002) Expression and localization of aquaporin 1 and 3 in human fetal membranes. Am J Obstet Gynecol 187:902–907
- Wang S, Chen J, Beall M et al (2004) Expression of aquaporin 9 in human chorioamniotic membranes and placenta. Am J Obstet Gynecol 191:2160–2167
- Zhao Y, Lin L, Lai A (2018) Expression and significance of aquaporin-2 and serum hormones in placenta of patients with preeclampsia. J Obstet Gynaecol (Lahore) 38:42–48
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36:1–14
- Liu H, Wintour EM (2005) Aquaporins in development a review. Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol 3:18
- Azad AK, Raihan T, Ahmed J et al (2021) Human aquaporins: functional diversity and potential roles in infectious and non-infectious diseases. Front. Genet 12:654865
- 29. Xing L, Wen JG, Frøkiær J et al (2014) Ontogeny of the mammalian kidney: expression of aquaporins 1, 2, 3, and 4. World J Pediatr 10:306–312
- Yamamoto T, Sasaki S, Fushimi K et al (1997) Expression of AQP family in rat kidneys during development and maturation. Am J Physiol - Ren Physiol 272:F198–F204
- 31. Kim YH, Earm JH, Ma T et al (2001) Aquaporin-4 expression in adult and developing mouse and rat kidney. J Am Soc Nephrol 12:1795–1804
- 32. Bo SL, Tian H, Yan LJ et al (2016) Expression of AQP-1 in the developing renal tubules of mice. J Xi'an Jiaotong Univ (Medical Sci) 37:59–62
- 33. Xing L, Nørregaard R (2016) Influence of sex on aquaporin 1-4 and vasopressin V2 receptor expression in the pig kidney during development. Pediatr Res 80:452–459
- Butkus A, Earnest L, Jeyaseelan K et al (1999) Ovine aquaporin-2: CDNA cloning, ontogeny and control of renal gene expression. Pediatr Nephrol 13:379– 390
- Butkus A, Alcorn D, Earnest L et al (1997) Expression of aquaporin-1 (AQP1) in the adult and developing sheep kidney. Biol Cell 89:313–320

- 36. Feng J, Yan S, Chen Y et al (2019) Aquaporin1–3 expression in normal and hydronephrotic kidneys in the human fetus. Pediatr Res 86:595–602
- 37. Ráduly G, Pap Z, Dénes L et al (2019) The immunoexpression of aquaporin 1, PAX2, PAX8, connexin 36, connexin 43 in human fetal kidney. Romanian J Morphol Embryol 60:437–444
- 38. Devuyst O, Burrow CR, Smith BL et al (1996) Expression of aquaporins-1 and -2 during nephrogenesis and in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Am J Phys 271:F169–F183
- 39. Baum MA, Ruddy MK, Hosselet CA, Harris HW (1998) The perinatal expression of aquaporin-2 and aquaporin-3 in developing kidney. Pediatr Res 43: 783–790
- Rubenwolf PC, Georgopoulos NT, Clements LA et al (2009) Expression and localisation of aquaporin water channels in human urothelium in situ and in vitro. Eur Urol 56:1013–1024
- Jakobsen LK, Trelborg KF, Kingo PS et al (2018) Aquaporin expression in the fetal porcine urinary tract changes during gestation. Physiol Res 67:283– 292
- King LS, Nielsen S, Agre P (1997) Aquaporins in complex tissues. I. Developmental patterns in respiratory and glandular tissues of rat. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 273:C1541–C1548
- Yasui M, Serlachius E, Löfgren M et al (1997) Perinatal changes in expression of aquaporin-4 and other water and ion transporters in rat lung. J Physiol 505: 3–11
- 44. Liu C, Morrisey EE, Whitsett JA (2002) GATA-6 is required for maturation of the lung in late gestation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 283:L468– L475
- 45. Liu H, Hooper SB, Armugan A et al (2003) Aquaporin gene expression and regulation in the ovine fetal lung. J Physiol 551:503–514
- 46. Ågren J, Zelenin S, Håkansson M et al (2003) Transepidermal water loss in developing rats: role of aquaporins in the immature skin. Pediatr Res 53: 558–565
- Jonker SS, Davis LE, van der Bilt JDW et al (2003) Anaemia stimulates aquaporin 1 expression in the fetal sheep heart. Exp Physiol 88:691–698
- Tan G, Sun SQ, Yuan DL (2008) Expression of the water channel protein aquaporin-9 in human astrocytic tumours: correlation with pathological grade. J Int Med Res 36:777–782
- Nico B, Frigeri A, Nicchia GP et al (2001) Role of aquaporin-4 water channel in the development and integrity of the blood-brain barrier. J Cell Sci 114: 1297–1307
- Wen H (1999) Ontogeny of water transport in rat brain: postnatal expression of the aquaporin-4 water channel. Eur J Neurosci 11:935–945
- Fallier-Becker P, Vollmer JP, Bauer HC et al (2014) Onset of aquaporin-4 expression in the developing mouse brain. Int J Dev Neurosci 36:81–89

- 52. Gömöri É, Pál J, Ábrahám H et al (2006) Fetal development of membrane water channel proteins aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 in the human brain. Int J Dev Neurosci 24:295–305
- Baum M, Quigley R, Satlin L (2003) Maturational changes in renal tubular transport. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 12:521–526
- 54. Hua Y, Ying X, Qian Y et al (2019) Physiological and pathological impact of AQP1 knockout in mice. Biosci. Rep 39:BSR20182303
- 55. Rützler M, Rojek A, Damgaard MV et al (2017) Temporal deletion of Aqp11 in mice is linked to the severity of cyst-like disease. Am J Physiol Ren Physiol 312:F343–F351
- 56. Yasui M, Makples D, Belusa R et al (1996) Development of urinary concentrating capacity: role of aquaporin-2. Am J Phys 271:F461–F468
- Brace RA (1997) Physiology of amniotic fluid volume regulation. Clin Obstet Gynecol 40:280–289
- Gillibrand PN (1969) Changes in the electrolytes, urea and osmolality of the amniotic fluid with advancing pregnancy. BJOG An Int J Obstet Gynaecol 76:898–905
- Mann SE, Nijland MJM, Ross MG (1996) Mathematic modeling of human amniotic fluid dynamics. Am J Obstet Gynecol 175:937–944
- Brace RA, Cheung CY, Anderson DF (2018) Regulation of amniotic fluid volume: insights derived from amniotic fluid volume function curves. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 315:R777–R789
- Brace RA, Cheung CY (2014) Regulation of amniotic fluid volume: evolving concepts. Adv Exp Med Biol 814:49–68
- Damiano AE (2011) Review: water channel proteins in the human placenta and fetal membranes. Placenta 32(Suppl 2):S207–S211
- 63. Di Paola M, Sierra MN, Fernández N et al (2022) Contribution of aquaporins in the transamniotic water flux. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 590:63–67
- 64. Mann SE, Dvorak N, Gilbert H, Taylor RN (2006) Steady-state levels of aquaporin 1 mRNA expression are increased in idiopathic polyhydramnios. Am J Obstet Gynecol 194:884–887
- 65. Zhu X, Jiang S, Hu Y et al (2010) The expression of aquaporin 8 and aquaporin 9 in fetal membranes and placenta in term pregnancies complicated by idiopathic polyhydramnios. Early Hum Dev 86:657–663
- 66. Zhu XQ, Jiang SS, Zhu XJ et al (2009) Expression of aquaporin 1 and aquaporin 3 in fetal membranes and placenta in human term pregnancies with oligohydramnios. Placenta 30:670–676
- 67. Jiang SS, Zhu XJ, Di DS et al (2012) Expression and localization of aquaporins 8 and 9 in term placenta with oligohydramnios. Reprod Sci 19:1276–1284
- Mann SE, Ricke EA, Torres EA et al (2005) A novel model of polyhydramnios: amniotic fluid volume is increased in aquaporin 1 knockout mice. Am J Obstet Gynecol 192(6):2041–2044

- 69. Sha XY, Xiong ZF, Liu HS et al (2011) Pregnant phenotype in aquaporin 8-deficient mice. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32(6):840–844
- Seo MJ, Lim JH, Kim D-H, Bae H-R (2018) Loss of aquaporin-3 in placenta and fetal membranes induces growth restriction in mice. Dev Reprod 22:263–273
- 71. Luo H, Xie A, Hua Y et al (2018) Aquaporin 1 gene deletion affects the amniotic fluid volume and composition as well as the expression of other aquaporin water channels in placenta and fetal membranes. Clin Chim Acta 482:161–165
- Szpilbarg N, Seyahian A, Di Paola M et al (2018) Oxygen regulation of aquaporin-4 in human placenta. Reprod Biomed Online 37:601–612
- Szpilbarg N, Damiano AE (2017) Expression of aquaporin-3 (AQP3) in placentas from pregnancies complicated by preeclampsia. Placenta 59:57–60
- 74. Vilariño-García T, Pérez-Pérez A, Dietrich V et al (2016) Increased expression of aquaporin 9 in trophoblast from gestational diabetic patients. Horm Metab Res 48:535–539
- 75. Szpilbarg N, Martïnez NA, Di Paola M et al (2018) New insights into the role of placental aquaporins and the pathogenesis of preeclampsia. Front Physiol 9: 1507
- Tsukaguchi H, Shayakul C, Berger UV et al (1998) Molecular characterization of a broad selectivity neutral solute channel. J Biol Chem 273:24737–24743
- 77. Castro Parodi M, Farina M, Dietrich V et al (2011) Evidence for insulin-mediated control of AQP9 expression in human placenta. Placenta 32:1050– 1056
- Castro-Parodi M, Szpilbarg N, Dietrich V et al (2013) Oxygen tension modulates AQP9 expression in human placenta. Placenta 34:690–698
- 79. Medina Y, Acosta L, Reppetti J et al (2021) Lactic acid transport mediated by aquaporin-9: implications on the pathophysiology of preeclampsia. Front Physiol 12:774095
- 80. Fisher JJ, Bartho LA, Perkins AV, Holland OJ (2020) Placental mitochondria and reactive oxygen species in the physiology and pathophysiology of pregnancy. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 47:176–184
- Can M, Guven B, Bektas S, Arikan I (2014) Oxidative stress and apoptosis in preeclampsia. Tissue Cell 46:477–481
- 82. Marín R, Chiarello DI, Abad C et al (2020) Oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction in early-onset and late-onset preeclampsia. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol basis Dis 1866:165961
- Webster RP, Roberts VHJ, Myatt L (2008) Protein nitration in placenta - functional significance. Placenta 29:985–994
- Medina Y, Di Paola M, Anud C et al (2019) Nitration of placenta aquaporins affects the survival of villous trophoblast cells. Placenta 83:e57–e58
- Lüscher BP, Marini C, Joerger-Messerli MS et al (2017) Placental glucose transporter (GLUT)-1 is down-regulated in preeclampsia. Placenta 55:94–99

- 86. El-Bacha T, Ahmed-Salim Y, Murray AJ et al (2019) Placentas are energetically compromised in earlyonset pre-eclampsia and present alterations in one-carbon metabolism. Reprod Sci 26:172A
- Ginsburg J, Jeacock MK (1967) Placental lactate production in toxemia of pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 98:239–244
- Kay HH, Zhu S, Tsoi S (2007) Hypoxia and lactate production in trophoblast cells. Placenta 28:854–860
- Peguero A, Parra RA, Carrillo SP et al (2019) Association of plasma lactate concentration at admission of severe preeclampsia to maternal complications. Pregnancy Hypertens 17:89–93
- Pérez-Pérez A, Vilariño-García T, Dietrich V et al (2020) Aquaporins and placenta. In: Vitamins and hormones. Academic Press Inc., pp 311–326
- Reca A, Szpilbarg N, Damiano AE (2018) The blocking of aquaporin-3 (AQP3) impairs extravillous trophoblast cell migration. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 499:227–232
- Reppetti J, Reca A, Seyahian EA et al (2020) Intact caveolae are required for proper extravillous trophoblast migration and differentiation. J Cell Physiol 235:3382–3392
- Nong Y, Li S, Liu W et al (2021) Aquaporin 3 promotes human extravillous trophoblast migration and invasion. Reprod Biol Endocrinol 19:49
- 94. dos Passos Junior RR, de Freitas RA, Reppetti J et al (2021) High levels of tumor necrosis factor-alpha reduce placental aquaporin 3 expression and impair in vitro trophoblastic cell migration. Front Physiol 12:1–10
- 95. Jablonski E, Webb A, Hughes FM (2005) Water movement during apoptosis: a role for aquaporins in the apoptotic volume decrease (AVD). Adv Exp Med Biol 559:179–188
- 96. Jablonski EM, Webb AN, McConnell NA et al (2004) Plasma membrane aquaporin activity can affect the rate of apoptosis but is inhibited after apoptotic volume decrease. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286:C975–C985
- Szpilbarg N, Castro-Parodi M, Reppetti J et al (2016) Placental programmed cell death: insights into the role of aquaporins. Mol Hum Reprod 22:46–56
- Sharp AN, Heazell AEP, Crocker IP, Mor G (2010) Placental apoptosis in health and disease. Am J Reprod Immunol 64:159–169
- 99. He D, Zhang A, Li Y et al (2017) Autoimmune aquaporin-4 induced damage beyond the central nervous system. Mult Scler Relat Disord 18:41–46
- 100. Deng S, Qiu K, Tu R et al (2021) Relationship between pregnancy and acute disseminated encephalomyelitis: a single-case study. Front Immunol 11: 609476
- 101. Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2021) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell: an update. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1863: 183617

- Yakata K, Tani K, Fujiyoshi Y (2011) Water permeability and characterization of aquaporin-11. J Struct Biol 174:315–320
- 103. Ishibashi K, Koike S, Kondo S et al (2009) The role of a group III AQP, AQP11 in intracellular organelle homeostasis. J Med Investig 56:312–317
- 104. Bestetti S, Galli M, Sorrentino I et al (2020) Human aquaporin-11 guarantees efficient transport of H2O2 across the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Redox Biol 28:101326
- 105. Wang S, Chen J, Au KT, Ross MG (2003) Expression of aquaporin 8 and its up-regulation by cyclic adenosine monophosphate in human WISH cells. Am J Obstet Gynecol 188:997–1001
- 106. Wang S, Amidi F, Yin S et al (2007) Cyclic adenosine monophosphate regulation of aquaporin gene expression in human amnion epithelia. Reprod Sci 14:234–240
- 107. Wang S, Amidi F, Beall M et al (2006) Aquaporin 3 expression in human fetal membranes and its up-regulation by cyclic adenosine monophosphate in amnion epithelial cell culture. J Soc Gynecol Investig 13:181–185
- 108. Qi H, Li L, Zong W et al (2009) Expression of aquaporin 8 is diversely regulated by osmotic stress in amnion epithelial cells. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 35: 1019–1025
- 109. Bouvier D, Rouzaire M, Marceau G et al (2015) Aquaporins and fetal membranes from diabetic parturient women: expression abnormalities and regulation by insulin. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 100:E1270– E1279
- 110. Prat C, Bouvier D, Comptour A et al (2015) Alltrans-retinoic acid regulates aquaporin-3 expression and related cellular membrane permeability in the human amniotic environment. Placenta 36:881–887
- 111. Marino GI, Castro-Parodi M, Dietrich V, Damiano AE (2010) High levels of human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) correlate with increased aquaporin-9 (AQP9) expression in explants from human preeclamptic placenta. Reprod Sci 17:444–453
- 112. Belkacemi L, Beall MH, Magee TR et al (2008) AQP1 gene expression is upregulated by arginine vasopressin and cyclic AMP agonists in trophoblast cells. Life Sci 82:1272–1280
- 113. Vilariño-García T, Pérez-Pérez A, Dietrich V et al (2018) Leptin upregulates aquaporin 9 expression in human placenta in vitro. Gynecol Endocrinol 34: 175–177
- 114. Castro-Parodi M, Levi L, Dietrich V et al (2009) CFTR may modulate AQP9 functionality in preeclamptic placentas. Placenta 30:642–648
- 115. Dietrich V, Damiano AE (2015) Activity of NA+/H+ exchangers alters aquaporin-mediated water transport in human placenta. Placenta 36:1487–1489
- 116. Burton GJ, Cindrova-Davies T, Yung HW, Jauniaux E (2021) Oxygen and development of the human placenta. Reproduction 161:F53–F65

- 117. Bajoria R, Ward S, Sooranna SR (2004) Influence of vasopressin in the pathogenesis of oligohydramniospolyhydramnios in monochorionic twins. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 113:49–55
- 118. Scioscia M, Gumaa K, Kunjara S et al (2006) Insulin resistance in human preeclamptic placenta is mediated by serine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 and -2. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 91: 709–717
- 119. Zeuthen T, Klaerke DA (1999) Transport of water and glycerol in aquaporin 3 is gated by H+. J Biol Chem 274:21631–21636
- 120. Carbrey JM, Gorelick-Feldman DA, Kozono D et al (2003) Aquaglyceroporin AqP9: solute permeation and metabolic control of expression in liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:2945–2950
- 121. Morishima T, Aoyama M, Iida Y et al (2008) Lactic acid increases aquaporin 4 expression on the cell

membrane of cultured rat astrocytes. Neurosci Res 61:18-26

- Dietrich V, Szpilbarg N, Damiano AE (2013) Reduced expression of Na(+)/H(+) exchanger isoform 3 (NHE-3) in preeclamptic placentas. Placenta 34:828–830
- 123. Parat MO (2009) The biology of caveolae. Achievements and perspectives. Int Rev Cell Mol Biol 273:117–192
- 124. Dart C (2010) Lipid microdomains and the regulation of ion channel function. J Physiol 588:3169–3178
- 125. Levi L, Castro-Parodi M, Martínez N et al (2016) The unfavorable lipid environment reduced caveolin-1 expression in apical membranes from human preeclamptic placentas. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1858:2171–2180



Aquaporins in Diabetes Insipidus

18

H. A. Jenny Lu and Jinzhao He

Abstract

Disruption of water and electrolyte balance is frequently encountered in clinical medicine. Regulating water metabolism is critically important. Diabetes insipidus (DI) presented with excessive water loss from the kidney is a major disorder of water metabolism. To understanding the molecular and cellular mechanisms and pathophysiology of DI and rationales of clinical management of DI is important for both research and clinical practice. This chapter will first review various forms of DI focusing on central diabetes insipidus (CDI) and nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI). This is followed by a discussion of regulatory mechanisms underlying CDI and NDI, with a focus on the regulatory axis of vasopressin, vasopressin receptor 2 (V2R) and the water channel molecule, aquaporin 2 (AQP2). The clinical manifestation, diagnosis, and management of various forms of DI will also be discussed with highlights of some of the latest therapeutic strategies that are developed from in vitro experiments and animal studies.

Keywords

Diabetes insipidus \cdot nephrogenic diabetes insipidus \cdot aquaporin $2 \cdot V2R$

18.1 Diabetes Insipidus

Maintaining water homeostasis is essential for mammalian life. Proper water metabolism is responsible for the balance between water intake and secretion. Each side of this balance is important for fluid homeostasis. Diabetes insipidus (DI) is characterized by excessive water loss/polyuria. DI is classified as central diabetes insipidus (CDI) and nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI). CDI is due to impaired production and/or secretion of the antidiuretic hormone, ADH, also called vasopressin (VP) from the central nervous system. NDI is caused by lack of response of the target tissue, the collecting ducts of the kidney, to circulating ADH/VP. In both cases, the kidney fails to concentrate urine and results in polyuria. DI patients may produce up to 18 L of urine a day and exhibit a constant need for water intake. Both CDI and NDI can be either inherited or acquired. If undiagnosed or improperly managed, DI is associated with a range of clinical symptoms due to severe volume depletion and electrolyte abnormalities.

H. A. J. Lu (🖂)

Program in Membrane Biology, Division of Nephrology, Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: halu@partners.org

J. He

State Key Laboratory of Biomembrane and Membrane Biotechnology, Tsinghua University–Peking University Joint Center for Life Sciences, School of Life Sciences, Tsinghua University, Beijing, China

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_18

In this chapter we will review the regulatory function of VP for central DI, and the critical role of vasopressin receptor 2 (V2R) and aquaporin 2 (AQP2), in modulating water reabsorption in the collecting duct principal cell in NDI. Finally, we will discuss the clinical manifestation, diagnosis and treatment for DI, and review some of the most recent progress in developing novel strategies for treating nephrogenic diabetes insipidus.

18.2 Central Diabetes Insipidus and Vasopressin

The antidiuretic hormone, ADH, later known as vasopressin (VP), is the primary determinant of free water excretion or absorption in mammals. Central diabetes insipidus is usually caused by inadequate production and/or secretion of VP from the post-pituitary gland in response to osmotic stimulation. Central DI is rarely hereditary in humans. Most frequently it is caused by traumatic or pathological destruction of the neurohypophysis that leads to complete or partial absence of circulating VP.

Vasopressin is a nine-amino acid peptide in most mammals. It is synthesized in the hypothalamus. Substitution of lysine for arginine at position 8 yields lysine vasopressin which is found in pigs. Substitution of isoleucine for phenylalanine at position 3 and leucine for arginine at position 8 yields oxytocin (OT), a hormone with weak antidiuretic activity but a potent smooth muscle constrictor in the uterus. Arginine vasopressin (AVP) and lysine vasopressin (LVP) are the major antidiuretic hormones for mammals. In addition to regulating water reabsorption by the kidney, they also cause vasoconstriction, an effect that occurs at concentrations many times higher than those required for antidiuresis. AVP and OT are produced by the posterior pituitary gland [1, 2]. Even though secretion of AVP can be influenced by many factors, the most important stimulus under physiological conditions is the plasma osmolality [3–8]. Cells located in the anterior hypothalamus are able to sense small changes in plasma osmolality and stimulate AVP secretion [2, 8, 9]. Most studies support the existence of a possible osmotic threshold of VP secretion and there is a linear relationship between plasma osmolality and circulating AVP concentration indicating a sensitive regulation of water excretion by vasopressin [5, 6, 8, 10, 11].

The osmolality threshold or set point of vasopressin secretion varies from person to person. Normally, in adults, it ranges from 275 to 295 mOsm/kg H_2O , with an average of 280 to $285 \text{ mOsm/kg H}_2\text{O}$ [10]. Many factors are known to affect the set point of the osmoregulation for AVP secretion [4]. For example, aging increases the sensitivity of osmoregulation, pregnancy dramatically reduces the set point of osmoregulation and exercise could increase plasma osmolality [4, 12, 13]. Observations have suggested that osmoregulation by AVP secretion is subjected to both stimulatory and inhibitory inputs to the neurohypophysis [6]. Therefore, osmolality sensing is a highly regulated and sensitive process [7, 11]. In addition to the central regulation of production and secretion, VP has a short half-life in circulation from 10 to 20 minutes, allowing the kidneys to respond to changes in plasma osmolality on a minute-to-minute scale. Therefore, from the VP secretion and its action on the kidney, this system enables a fine-tuned osmoregulation that adjusts the rate of water excretion acutely and accurately to the plasma osmolality [11].

In addition to the primary stimulation of the plasma osmolality, hypovolemia is also a potent stimulus for AVP secretion in humans [14–16]. In rats, plasma AVP increases as an exponential function of the degree of hypovolemia and hypertension [17, 18]. This hemodynamic influence of AVP secretion is thought to be mediated, at least in part, by neural pathways that originate in the stretch-responsive receptor, the baroreceptor in the central nervous system. This osmolality-independent regulation of VP production was found to be associated with many pathological

conditions, such as sodium depletion, hypotension, congestive heart failure, cirrhosis, and nephrosis [16, 18–20]. In addition, mutations that affect VP prohormone processing such as Sel1L-Hrd1 ER-related degradation also modulate VP production and function [21].

18.3 Gestational Diabetes Insipidus

This type of diabetes insipidus is caused by a relative deficiency of circulating VP during pregnancy [22]. It is only observed in pregnant women and therefore is termed as gestational diabetes insipidus [23, 24]. It is due to the elevation of a circulating enzyme, cysteine aminopeptidase, also called vasopressinase or oxytosinase that degrades plasma vasopressin and oxytoxin [25, 26]. The vasopressinase or oxytoxinase is normally produced by the placenta to prevent premature uterine contractions induced by oxytocin. Vasopressinase causes accelerated metabolic clearance of circulating VP, and overwhelms the VP-generating capacity of the neurohypophysis, leading to VP deficiency. In addition, the activity of vasopressinase may be abnormally elevated in pathological conditions that associate with pregnancy, such as preeclampsia, acute fatty liver and HELLP syndrome (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes and low platelet count). This is due to a decreased metabolism of vasopressinase by the liver [27, 28].

Gestational DI can become overtly symptomatic and poses a serious threat of dehydration and electrolyte imbalance in pregnant women, and therefore should be readily recognized and managed [29]. The pathophysiology of gestational diabetes insipidus is similar to that of central diabetes insipidus, except that gestational diabetes insipidus is resistant to AVP treatment. Like endogenous vasopressin, AVP can be rapidly degraded and cleared from the circulation. However, the synthetic vasopressin receptor V2R agonist, desmopressin is resistant to vasopressinase degradation, and has been used to diagnose and correct gestational diabetes insipidus [24, 30, 31]. Whether there is also a component of nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (due to lack of response to circulating vasopressin) during pregnancy is unclear.

18.4 Nephrogenic Diabetes Insipidus

Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI) is defined as diabetes insipidus caused by resistance of vasopressin action by the kidney [32, 33]. In contrast to central diabetes insipidus (CDI), in NDI, the plasma VP level is usually normal or elevated. NDI can be either acquired or congenital in origin [33].

18.4.1 Congenital Nephrogenic Diabetes Insipidus

Congenital NDI was first recognized in the 1950s in several male patients presented with the familial, sex-linked form of the diabetes insipidus (Cannon 1955). Subsequently, it was found that the disorder was due to defects in arginine vasopressin receptor 2 gene (V2R) located on the X chromosome (Xq28) [34, 35]. In congenital NDI, patients frequently present with polyuria from birth. The disease manifestation in congenital forms of NDI varies from partial NDI to complete NDI. It affects mostly males, and is usually mild or absent in female carriers. Genetic analysis revealed that more than 90% of cases of congenital NDI are caused by mutations in the arginine vasopressin receptor 2 (V2R) [36, 37]. To date, over 225 mutations that result in congenital NDI have been identified in the V2R [38–41]. Most of these mutations are missense mutations [38].

The remaining 10% of congenital NDI cases are due to genetic defects in the water channel AQP2 gene that is located on chromosome 12 (12q13) [40]. AQP2 is the major aquaporin that mediates water transport in principal cells of the collecting ducts (CDs) of the kidney. While congenital NDI due to AQP2 mutations is mostly inherited in an autosomal recessive mode, a few cases have also reported autosomal dominant inheritance [38, 42]. Since the first report of a compound heterozygote of two missense mutations of AQP2 genes (R187C and S217P) in a male NDI patient [43–45], approximately 49 putative disease-causing AQP2 mutations have been described [38, 40, 43, 46–50]. These mutations are roughly grouped into two categories, based on the outcome. The first category of mutations affect the formation of the functional channel "pore" structure that allows the translocation of water molecules across the plasma membrane. Most of the autosomal recessive forms of NDI are thought to be due to mutations that fail to form the tetramer with wild type AQP2, therefore causing a defect in "pore" formation. The second category of AQP2 mutations affect the routing or trafficking of AQP2 to the plasma membrane and/or inside the cells. For example, AQP2 is retained in the Golgi apparatus, or sorted to late endosomes, lysosomes or the basolateral plasma membrane instead of the apical membrane [49, 51–58]. This defect is frequently due to mutations that occur in the C-terminal tail of AQP2, which is essential for the correct intracellular routing in response to multiple signaling pathways [51, 52, 54, 56-59].

18.4.2 Acquired Nephrogenic Diabetes Insipidus

Compared to congenital NDI, the acquired form of NDI is much more common. It can be caused by multiple factors, including lithium toxicity, urinary obstruction, hypokalemia, hypercalcemia, etc. [60-62]. Sometimes, the etiology may not be well defined in the clinical situation. Despite complicating factors that are involved in the pathophysiology of acquired NDI, direct or indirect interruption of VP-V2R and AQP2 signaling and trafficking is evident. Therefore, the VP-V2R/ AQP2 regulatory axis is the central component of both congenital and acquired NDI. Indeed, genetic studies of congenital NDI have greatly facilitated the discovery of the vasopressin/ vasopressin V2 receptor and AQP2 signaling pathway that is known to be the major regulatory pathway for water transport in the mammalian kidney.

18.4.3 VP-V2R/AQP2 Axis in Regulating Water Transport

AQP2 is a major water channel expressed in the principal cells (PCs) of the collecting ducts of the kidney [63, 64] (Fig. 18.1). It mediates water transport across the plasma membrane in response to vasopressin. Circulating vasopressin binds to V2R located in the basolateral membrane of the PCs, activates the adenylyl cyclase (AC), and thus causes the elevation of intracellular cyclic AMP. Elevation of cAMP activates the protein kinase A (PKA), leading to the phosphorylation of AQP2. Phosphorylation of AQP2, mainly at the serine 256 residue results in accumulation of AQP2 on the apical membrane. Within the plasma membrane, AQP2 forms tetramers containing a functional "pore" facilitating the passage of water molecules through the channel. Water absorbed from the apical membrane via AQP2 is transported into the interstitium through basolaterally located AQP3 and AQP4 channels. In addition to cAMP, the cGMP and calcium/calmodulin pathways are also involved in regulating AQP2 traffic [47]. Further details of AQP2 trafficking mechanisms are elucidated in Chap. 1.

In addition to regulated trafficking, AQP2 is also constitutively recycling [41, 64]. Blocking AQP2 endocytosis by a cholesterol-chelating methyl-beta cyclodextrin reagent, or by expressing dominant negative dynamin causes a rapid and dramatic membrane accumulation of AQP2 in cultured cells [65, 66]. It suggests that a significant amount of AQP2 is recycling under baseline conditions, and this recycling does not require any phosphorylation, since the phosphorvlation "dead" mutation of AQP2, AQP2-S256A recycles as well as the wild type AQP2 [65, 67]. The discovery of the presence of a significant pool of AQP2 that is able to recycle independently of VP stimulation prompted a burst of studies searching for molecular mechanisms and alternative approaches that cause membrane accumulation of AQP2 in the absence of VP-V2R regulation. Many novel targets have been identified to regulate AQP2 trafficking while

Fig. 18.1 Cellular composition of a kidney collecting duct (CD) from the medulla of a mouse kidney. The CD is immunostained for AQP4 (red), AQP2 (green), and V-ATPase (blue). The merged image shown in the right panel revealed the presence of principal cells (PCs) that are positive for AQP2 and AQP4 staining, and the intercalated cells (ICs) that are positive for V-ATPase staining. AQP4 staining is located on the basolateral membrane of the PCs. AQP2 staining is present mainly in the subapical and basolateral region inside cells. AQP2 signal is occasionally seen on the apical membrane without VP stimulation (indicated by arrow). V-ATPase signal is clearly present on the apical membrane of intercalated cells



bypassing the VP/V2R signaling, the commonly defective pathway in most congenital DI patients [47]. This novel strategy has led to several important discoveries that have proven to be effective in treating NDI in animal models [65, 68, 69]. This will be further detailed in the treatment of NDI section in this chapter. More recent discovery of the existence of clathrin-dependent transcytosis of AQP2 adds more complexity of the VP-independent AQP2 trafficking and its physiological significance is unknown [70].

18.5 Clinical Manifestation, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Diabetes Insipidus

18.5.1 Clinical Manifestation of Diabetes Insipidus

The primary clinical symptoms that are characteristic for diabetes insipidus are polyuria and polydipsia resulted from the impairment of urinary concentrating mechanisms. Patients with DI frequently describe a strong sensation of thirst (if their thirst sensation is intact) and are craving for water, especially cold water [71]. Under normal circumstances, DI patients have an intact thirst mechanism, and therefore they are able to maintain normal serum osmolality and volume status without clinical symptoms other than polyuria and polydipsia. However, when water deficits occur due to inadequate water intake to compensate for polyuria, symptoms of dehydration and electrolyte abnormalities such as hypernatremia develop. Volume depletion leads to hypotension, acute kidney injury, liver injury, muscle injury, and shock. Hyperosmolality and dehydration also cause a series of neurological symptoms ranging from irritability, cognitive decline. disorientation. and confusion to decreased levels of consciousness, seizure, and coma. These signs are suggestive of hypertonic encephalopathy [72]. Various focal neurological deficits may also develop in this context. Increased incidence of subarachnoid hemorrhage, cerebral infarction, and deep venous thrombosis (DVT) are also reported in patients with hyperosmolality. The severity of symptoms is roughly correlated with the degree of hyperosmolality, however, individual the variability is marked, and therefore the serum sodium level cannot accurately predict the clinical presentation of a DI patient. The chronicity of the hyperosmolality is important for the development and degree of clinical manifestation. Acute and severe hyperosmolality are frequently associated with marked neurological presentation compared to generally milder symptoms in patients with subacute and chronic hyperosmolality [72].

18.5.2 Differential Diagnosis of Diabetes Insipidus

Clinical differentiation of central DI and nephrogenic DI, and sometimes primary polydipsia important the management are for [62, 73]. The presence of truly hypotonic polyuria should be established by measuring urine osmolality and volume from a 24-hour urine collection. The generally accepted diagnostic criteria of DI is that a 24-hour urine volume exceeds 50 ml/kg and urine osmolality is less than 300 mOsm/kg H₂O [62, 74, 75]. Meanwhile the presence of hyperglycemia from diabetes mellitus and kidney failure should be ruled out. In patients with hyperosmolality, polyuria and suboptimal urinary concentration (urine osmolality less than 800 mOsm/kg H_2O) define the diagnosis of DI; primary polydipsia can be ruled out with normal or low serum osmolality and concomitant low urine osmolality. Once the DI is diagnosed, the central DI can be distinguished from NDI by its response to exogenously administrated AVP (1-deamino-8-D-arginine vasopressin), or DDAVP (1-2 g subcutaneously or intravenously). A significant increase in urine osmolality of more than 50% within 2 h after administration of AVP or DDAVP supports the diagnosis of central DI. In contrast, an increase of less than 10% in urine osmolality indicates NDI. Partial

responders (in between these values) are undetermined and need to be further assessed by measuring serum AVP level to aid the diagnosis. Although it has been a subject of debate in the literature, the water deprivation test has been proposed to better distinguish the different types of DI and aid with diagnosis and management [76]. Measurement of serum VP level has been difficult and time consuming, therefore it is rarely used clinically. We need to keep in mind that clinical diagnosis of various forms of DI can be complex and confusing. Firstly, measuring serum AVP is difficult and most available assays are not sensitive enough. Recently sandwich immunoassay has been developed to measure serum copeptin level. Copeptin is the C-terminal segment of the arginine vasopressin prohormone, and is used as a surrogate marker for circulating VP. However copeptin assay has not yet been widely used in the clinical setting for the diagnosis of DI [77]. Secondly, many disorders of DI can overlap and co-exist. We need to be mindful while interpretate laboratory data and clinic presentation [74].

18.5.3 Treatment of Diabetes Insipidus

The principles for treating all forms of diabetes insipidus are a correction of water deficit and a reduction in the ongoing water loss from the kidney. Theoretically, with an intact thirst mechanism and ability to access water, most DI patients should be able to drink a sufficient amount of water and attain a relatively normal fluid balance [71]. However, polydipsia and polyuria can significantly affect the quality of life of a DI patient. DI treatment becomes necessary in order to manage the symptoms of DI. The specific treatment varies based on the type of DI and the specific clinical situation.

18.5.4 Treatment of Central Diabetes Insipidus

The synthetic form of human AVP, pitressin, has been used for the treatment of acute central DI. It is given intravenously with a short half-life (2–4 h). Desmopressin/DDAVP, a synthetic AVP V2R agonist, has been commonly used for treating both acute and chronic central DI. It has a long half-life (8-20 h), and can be administered intranasally, orally, or by injection based on the clinical situation and the patient's preference [78, 79]. Because it is specific to vasopressin signaling through the V2R, it normally does not affect the blood pressure as AVP does. Although the central DI can be easily managed by DDAVP, one needs to be aware of and closely monitor a critical complication, which is hyponatremia. Hyponatremia is a rare complication of desmopressin therapy, which can cause severe, even fatal sequelae [80]. It is reported in children who are treated with desmopressin for hemophilia and von Willibrand's factor disorders and in children treated for primary enuresis [76]. Therefore, serum electrolytes need to be monitored closely in patients during the initiation of desmopressin therapy. The dose and intervals of administrated desmopressin need to be adjusted to control the symptoms of polyuria and polydipsia while maintaining a safe serum sodium level [39].

Although not classified as central DI, the treatment is the same for gestational diabetes insipidus, which is with desmopressin. The AVP is rapidly degraded by the high level of circulating oxytoxinase or vasopressinase, while desmopressin is resistant to the enzymatic degradation and has been used successfully for the treatment of gestational DI [30]. The dose of desmopressin should be titrated to the individual patient, and fluid administration should be performed with caution. Serum electrolytes should be closely monitored at the time of delivery.

18.5.5 Treatment for Nephrogenic DI

In contrast to the relatively intact vasopressin-V2R and AQP2 pathway in central DI, NDI has a defective VP-V2R and AQP2 axis. Therefore, patients with congenital NDI are resistant to the water concentrating effect medicated by vasopressin. Clinical therapy for treating congenital NDI is limited to restricting sodium intake, administrating a thiazide diuretic alone or in combination with a non-steroid anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) or amiloride [39, 81]. Dieticians play a pivotal role in managing NDI patient in their first year of life [82]. The thiazide class of diuretics is considered the mainstay for treating NDI. They block the sodium reabsorption in the cortical diluting segment. In combination with restricted sodium intake, it causes modest hypovolemia. Hypovolemia stimulates isotonic solute absorption in the proximal tubule and reduces solute delivery to the distal diluting segment. Thiazide also enhances water reabsorption in the inner medullary collecting ducts independently of vasopressin. However, care must be excised when treating with thiazide diuretics to correct hypokalemia, and to avoid severe volume depletion and resultant kidney injury, especially in combination with NSAIDs. Commonly used NSAIDs to treat NDI are indomethacin and ibuprofen. Administrating high doses of NSAIDs or long-term NSAID use increases the risk of developing AKI and chronic kidney disease (CKD) [83, 84]. Therefore, renal function needs to be monitored with chronic use of NSAIDs in DI patients.

Treatment for acquired NDI is focusing on correcting insulting factors if possible. It includes withholding lithium in lithium-induced NDI at the early stage, correcting hypokalemia in hypokalemia-induced NDI, correcting hypercalcemia if it is the cause, relieving urinary obstruction, and managing congestive heart failure with medication or cardiac intervention. However, under many circumstances, management of underlying etiology for acquired NDI can be clinically challenging.

One important consideration for treating diabetes insipidus in general is avoiding over correction of hyperosmolality/hypernatremia. The theory is that under a state of hyperosmolality, the brain counteracts osmotic shrinkage by increasing the intracellular content of solutes, including electrolytes such as potassium and many organic osmolytes. The net effect of this process is to protect the brain against excessive shrinkage during sustained hyperosmolality. However, once the brain has adapted to this new hyperosmolality rapid correction state, of hyperosmolality can cause brain edema since it takes time to re-equilibrate the previously accumulated solutes. Similar to correction of hyponatremia, cautious correction of chronic hyperosmolality or hypernatremia needs to be practiced. Even though severe sequelae from rapid correction of hyperosmolality and hypernatremia are rarely reported, they can occur [85].

Despite that, the clinically proven treatment for congenital NDI is limited. Very excitingly, in recent years, with greater understanding of AQP2 trafficking mechanisms, multiple novel targets have been identified and provide promising new strategies for treating NDI.

18.5.6 Novel Therapeutic Strategy for NDI

Fundamental research on kidney physiology has provided important insights into the development of novel therapeutic targets and strategies to treat human diseases. It is especially true for NDI [86]. As mentioned previously, over 90% of congenital NDI is due to mutations in the V2R gene and less than 10% is due to mutations in AQP2. The water channel AQP2 remains intact in the majority of congenital NDI patients. Similarly, in many forms of acquired NDI, such as lithiuminduced NDI, AQP2 is also intact. Therefore, it is possible to develop a strategy to induce membrane accumulation of AQP2 independent of vasopressin stimulation, therefore bypassing the V2R-VP signaling regulation [68]. This has led to great discoveries of multiple new targets for treating NDI [87–91]. More recently, an exocytosis assay was established and used for highthroughput chemical screening, and identified, a several new compounds, such as AG-490 that modulates AQP2 trafficking to the plasma membrane [84]. With continuous discovery, many reagents were proved to be effective in NDI animal models, and a few reagents are subsequently tested in X-linked NDI patients. The results are promising.

18.5.6.1 Phosphodiesterase Inhibitors

It is well known that increasing intracellular cyclic AMP in principal cells leads to membrane accumulation of AQP2. Increasing cyclic guanomonophosphate (cGMP) by sine sodium nitroprusside, L-arginine and atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) also causes an increased AQP2 abundance on the apical membrane. The selective cGMP phosphodiesterase (PDE5) inhibitor sildenafil citrate (Viagra) was shown to cause elevation of cGMP and subsequent membrane accumulation of AQP2 in cells and in Brattleboro rat kidney [92]. Sildenafil citrate was also reported to reduce polyuria in rats with lithiuminduced NDI [93]. More recently, a case study showed that sildenafil improves polyuria and increases urinary osmolality in an X-linked NDI patient [94].

18.5.6.2 Statins

The statin family is a family of 3-hydroxy-3methyglutaryl-coenzyme A reductases. They inhibit the synthesis of cholesterol and are used for treating hyperlipidemia. Simvastatin was shown to increase membrane accumulation of AQP2 in cultured kidney epithelial cells. In addition, simvastatin treatment in Brattleboro rats causes apical membrane redistribution of AQP2 in CDs in parallel with increased urinary concentration in a VP-independent manner (Fig. 18.2) [89]. A later study has also demonstrated that atorvastatin, another member in the statin family, significantly improves urinary concentration in polyuria caused by urinary obstruction in animals [95]. The specific mechanism underlying the effect of statins is not fully understood, but has been attributed to changes in prenylation of RhoA family proteins that are involved in regulating cytoskeleton and AQP2 trafficking [89].

18.5.6.3 Prostaglandins

Prostaglandin E2 is known to increase water permeability in the absence of vasopressin possibly through activating prostanoid receptor EP2 and/or EP4. Both Butaprost, an EP2 agonist, and CAY10580, an EP4 agonist, stimulate AQP2 trafficking to the apical membrane in cultured MDCK cells [91, 96, 97]. Another EP4 agonist,



Fig. 18.2 Simvastatin increases urine concentration, reduce urine volume in vasopressin-deficient Brattleboro rats. After 6 h treatment with simvastatin, urine volume

(left panel and inset image) was significantly reduced and urine osmolality was significantly increased in simvastatin treated Brattleboro rats

ONO-AE1-329, increases AQP2 membrane expression, improves polyuria and increases urine osmolality in V2R knock animals. Similarly, Butaprost was shown to reduce urinary volume and increase urine osmolality in rats treated with a V2R antagonist [91]. More interestingly, long-term treatment with ONO-AE1-329 increases AQP2 abundance in V2R knock-out animals. These studies suggest that activating the prostaglandin pathway through EP2 and EP4 holds promise for treating NDI independently of VP-V2R signaling.

18.5.6.4 Metformin

Metformin is an oral antidiuretic drug that stimulates the 5' AMP-activated protein kinase or AMPK, an enzyme that plays a role in cellular energy homeostasis. A recent study has shown that metformin stimulates AQP2 membrane accumulation in rat inner medullary collecting duct cells and increases urine concentrating ability in two rodent models of NDI, V2R knock-out mice and rats treated with Tolvaptan, the V2R antagonist [98]. Metformin was shown to increase protein abundance of inner medullary urea transporter UT-A1 and AQP2, and membrane accumulation of AQP2 possibly through phosphorylating AQP2 at serine 256. Metformin is able to produce a sustained urinary concentrating effect for up to 10 days in Tolvaptan treated animals. This study suggests that through stimulating AMPK to phosphorylate and activate AQP2 and UT-A1, metformin increases urine concentrating ability, and therefore, is a promising treatment for congenital NDI [98].

Besides the above listed reagents, other studies have uncovered more and more novel targets for therapeutic intervention for NDI. Many of them were proved to be effective in vivo using various NDI animal models. For example, calcitonin, a 32-amino acid peptide produced by the follicular cells of the thyroid, causes an increase of intracellular cAMP and membrane expression of AQP2 in principal cells. More importantly, calcitonin was shown to improve urine concentration in Brattleboro rats [90]. A heat shock protein 90 (HSP90) inhibitor, 17-Allylamino-17demethoxygeldanamycin, was shown to partially correct NDI in a model of autosomal recessive form of NDI in which the AQP2 mutation AQP2-T126M is retained in the ER [99]. More recently, Erlotinib, a receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor that acts on the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), was shown to cause membrane accumulation of AQP2 in a cAMP-independent manner and to alleviate polyuria in lithium-induced NDI animals [100].

In summary, research on water transport disorders including NDI is a fast evolving and exciting field. More and more novel reagents and small molecules will continuously be discovered and will provide more and possibly better therapeutic targets for treating NDI. Clinical trials are urgently needed to examine and/or confirm the efficacy and validity of many of the novel targets that are identified by in vitro systems and animal models.

References

- Nashold BS Jr, Mannarino EM, Robinson RR (1963) Effect of posterior pituitary polypeptides on the flow of urine after injection in lateral ventricle of the brain of a cat. Nature 197:293
- Zimmerman EA, Robinson AG (1976) Hypothalamic neurons secreting vasopressin and neurophysin. Kidney Int 10(1):12–24
- Hasler U, Nunes P, Bouley R, Lu HA, Matsuzaki T, Brown D (2008) Acute hypertonicity alters aquaporin-2 trafficking and induces a MAPKdependent accumulation at the plasma membrane of renal epithelial cells. J Biol Chem 283(39): 26643–26661
- Robinson AG (1985) Disorders of antidiuretic hormone secretion. Clin Endocrinol Metab 14(1):55–88
- Robinson AG, Roberts MM, Evron WA, Verbalis JG, Sherman TG (1990) Hyponatremia in rats induces downregulation of vasopressin synthesis. J Clin Invest 86(4):1023–1029
- Robinson AG, Fitzsimmons MD (1993) Vasopressin homeostasis: coordination of synthesis, storage and release. Regul Pept 45(1–2):225–230
- Fitzsimmons MD, Roberts MM, Robinson AG (1994) Control of posterior pituitary vasopressin content: implications for the regulation of the vasopressin gene. Endocrinology 134(4):1874–1878
- Robertson GL, Shelton RL, Athar S (1976) The osmoregulation of vasopressin. Kidney Int 10:25–37
- Horn AM, Robinson IC, Fink G (1985) Oxytocin and vasopressin in rat hypophysial portal blood: experimental studies in normal and Brattleboro rats. J Endocrinol 104(2):211–224
- Verbalis JG, Baldwin EF, Robinson AG (1986) Osmotic regulation of plasma vasopressin and oxytocin after sustained hyponatremia. Am J Phys 250(3 Pt 2):R444–R451
- Murphy D, Waller S, Fairhall K, Carter DA, Robinson CA (1998) Regulation of the synthesis and secretion of vasopressin. Prog Brain Res 119: 137–143
- Williams TD, Edwards A, Fairhall KM, Robinson IC, McGarrick GM, Lightman SL (1985) Influence of endogenous and exogenous oestrogens on posterior pituitary secretion in women. Clin Endocrinol 22(5): 589–596

- Bankir L, Bichet DG, Morgenthaler NG (2017) Vasopressin: physiology, assessment and osmosensation. J Intern Med 282(4):284–297
- Robertson GL, Athar S (1976) The interaction of blood osmolality and blood volume in regulating plasma vasopressin in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 42(4):613–620
- Dunn FL, Brennan TJ, Nelson AE, Robertson GL (1973) The role of blood osmolality and volume in regulating vasopressin secretion in the rat. J Clin Invest 52(12):3212–3219
- Schrier RW (1988) Pathogenesis of sodium and water retention in high-output and low-output cardiac failure, nephrotic syndrome, cirrhosis, and pregnancy (2). N Engl J Med 319(17):1065–1072
- Mohring J, Schoun J, Kintz J, Robinson IC, McNeill JR (1983) Vasopressin and oxytocin content are decreased in the brain stems of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Neuroendocrinology 36(6):457–461
- Padfield PL, Brown JJ, Lever AF, Morton JJ, Robertson JI (1976) Changes of vasopressin in hypertension: cause or effect? Lancet 1(7972): 1255–1257
- Cosby RL, Sophocles AM, Durr JA, Perrinjaquet CL, Yee B, Schrier RW (1988) Elevated plasma atrial natriuretic factor and vasopressin in high-altitude pulmonary edema. Ann Intern Med 109(10):796–799
- Verbalis JG (2020) Acquired forms of central diabetes insipidus: mechanisms of disease. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 34(5):101449
- 21. Shi G, Somlo DRM, Kim GH, Prescianotto-Baschong C, Sun S, Beuret N, Long Q, Rutishauser J, Arvan P, Spiess M, Qi L (2017) ER-associated degradation is required for vasopressin prohormone processing and systemic water homeostasis. J Clin Invest 127(10):3897–3912
- Ford SM Jr, Lumpkin HL 3rd (1986) Transient vasopressin-resistant diabetes insipidus of pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol 68(5):726–728
- 23. Gordge MP, Williams DJ, Huggett NJ, Payne NN, Neild GH (1995) Loss of biological activity of arginine vasopressin during its degradation by vasopressinase from pregnancy serum. Clin Endocrinol 42(1):51–58
- 24. El-Hennawy AS, Bassi T, Koradia N, Bocirnea A (2003) Transient gestational diabetes insipidus: report of two cases and review of pathophysiology and treatment. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 14(5): 349–352
- 25. Davison JM, Sheills EA, Barron WM, Robinson AG, Lindheimer MD (1989) Changes in the metabolic clearance of vasopressin and in plasma vasopressinase throughout human pregnancy. J Clin Invest 83(4):1313–1318
- Briet JW (1998) Diabetes insipidus, Sheehan's syndrome and pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 77(2):201–203
- 27. Woelk JL, Dombroski RA, Brezina PR (2010) Gestational diabetes insipidus, HELLP syndrome and

eclampsia in a twin pregnancy: a case report. J Perinatol 30(2):144-145

- Kennedy S, Hall PM, Seymour AE, Hague WM (1994) Transient diabetes insipidus and acute fatty liver of pregnancy. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 101(5): 387–391
- Aleksandrov N, Audibert F, Bedard MJ, Mahone M, Goffinet F, Kadoch I (2010) Gestational diabetes insipidus: a review of an underdiagnosed condition. J Obstet Gynaecol Can 32(3):225–231
- Burrow GN, Wassenaar W, Robertson GL, Sehl H (1981) DDAVP treatment of diabetes insipidus during pregnancy and the post-partum period. Acta Endocrinol 97(1):23–25
- Ananthakrishnan S (2020) Gestational diabetes insipidus: diagnosis and management. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 34(5):101384
- Bichet DG (2006) Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis 13(6):96–104
- Deen PM, Knoers NV (1998) Vasopressin type-2receptor and aquaporin-2 water channel mutants in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Am J Med Sci 316(5):300–309
- 34. van den Ouweland AM, Dreesen JC, Verdijk M, Knoers NV, Monnens LA, Rocchi M, van Oost BA (1992) Mutations in the vasopressin type 2 receptor gene (AVPR2) associated with nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Nat Genet 2(2):99–102
- Birnbaumer M (1999) Vasopressin receptor mutations and nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Arch Med Res 30(6):465–474
- Bichet DG (2009) V2R mutations and nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci 89:15– 29
- 37. Ala Y, Morin D, Mouillac B, Sabatier N, Vargas R, Cotte N, Dechaux M, Antignac C, Arthus MF, Lonergan M, Turner MS, Balestre MN, Alonso G, Hibert M, Barberis C, Hendy GN, Bichet DG, Jard S (1998) Functional studies of twelve mutant V2 vasopressin receptors related to nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: molecular basis of a mild clinical phenotype. J Am Soc Nephrol 9(10):1861–1872
- 38. Sasaki S, Chiga M, Kikuchi E, Rai T, Uchida S (2013) Hereditary nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in Japanese patients: analysis of 78 families and report of 22 new mutations in AVPR2 and AQP2. Clin Exp Nephrol 17(3):338–344
- 39. Moeller HB, Rittig S, Fenton R (2013) A nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: essential insights into the molecular background and potential therapies for treatment. Endocr Rev 34(2):278–301
- 40. Bichet DG, Bockenhauer D (2016) Genetic forms of nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI): vasopressin receptor defect (X-linked) and aquaporin defect (autosomal recessive and dominant). Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 30(2):263–276
- 41. Nejsum LN, Christensen TM, Robben JH, Milligan G, Deen PM, Bichet DG, Levin K (2011) Novel mutation in the AVPR2 gene in a Danish male

with nephrogenic diabetes insipidus caused by ER retention and subsequent lysosomal degradation of the mutant receptor. NDT Plus 4(3):158–163

- 42. Tajima T, Okuhara K, Satoh K, Nakae J, Fujieda K (2003) Two novel aquaporin-2 mutations in a sporadic Japanese patient with autosomal recessive nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Endocr J 50(4): 473–476
- 43. van Lieburg AF, Verdijk MA, Knoers VV, van Essen AJ, Proesmans W, Mallmann R, Monnens LA, van Oost BA, van Os CH, Deen PM (1994) Patients with autosomal nephrogenic diabetes insipidus homozygous for mutations in the aquaporin 2 water-channel gene. Am J Hum Genet 55(4):648–652
- 44. Deen PM, Croes H, van Aubel RA, Ginsel LA, van Os CH (1995) Water channels encoded by mutant aquaporin-2 genes in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus are impaired in their cellular routing. J Clin Invest 95(5):2291–2296
- 45. Werten PJ, Hasler L, Koenderink JB, Klaassen CH, de Grip WJ, Engel A, Deen PM (2001) Large-scale purification of functional recombinant human aquaporin-2. FEBS Lett 504(3):200–205
- 46. Fujiwara TM, Bichet DG (2005) Molecular biology of hereditary diabetes insipidus. J Am Soc Nephrol 16(10):2836–2846
- Nielsen S, Frokiaer J, Marples D, Kwon TH, Agre P, Knepper MA (2002) Aquaporins in the kidney: from molecules to medicine. Physiol Rev 82(1):205–244
- Sasaki S (2004) Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: update of genetic and clinical aspects. Nephrol Dial Transplant 19(6):1351–1353
- 49. Mulders SM, Bichet DG, Rijss JP, Kamsteeg EJ, Arthus MF, Lonergan M, Fujiwara M, Morgan K, Leijendekker R, van der Sluijs P, van Os CH, Deen PM (1998) An aquaporin-2 water channel mutant which causes autosomal dominant nephrogenic diabetes insipidus is retained in the Golgi complex. J Clin Invest 102(1):57–66
- 50. Bichet DG, El Tarazi A, Matar J, Lussier Y, Arthus MF, Lonergan M, Bockenhauer D, Bissonnette P (2012) Aquaporin-2: new mutations responsible for autosomal-recessive nephrogenic diabetes insipidusupdate and epidemiology. Clin Kidney J 5(3): 195–202
- Knoers NV, Deen PM (2001) Molecular and cellular defects in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Pediatr Nephrol 16(4):1146–1152
- 52. Asai T, Kuwahara M, Kurihara H, Sakai T, Terada Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (2003) Pathogenesis of nephrogenic diabetes insipidus by aquaporin-2-C-terminus mutations. Kidney Int 64(1):2–10
- 53. Marr N, Bichet DG, Hoefs S, Savelkoul PJ, Konings IB, De Mattia F, Graat MP, Arthus MF, Lonergan M, Fujiwara TM, Knoers NV, Landau D, Balfe WJ, Oksche A, Rosenthal W, Muller D, Van Os CH, Deen PM (2002) Cell-biologic and functional analyses of five new Aquaporin-2 missense

mutations that cause recessive nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. J Am Soc Nephrol 13(9):2267–2277

- 54. Kamsteeg EJ, Savelkoul PJ, Hendriks G, Konings IB, Nivillac NM, Lagendijk AK, van der Sluijs P, Deen PM (2008) Missorting of the Aquaporin-2 mutant E258K to multivesicular bodies/lysosomes in dominant NDI is associated with its monoubiquitination and increased phosphorylation by PKC but is due to the loss of E258. Pflugers Arch 455(6):1041–1054
- 55. Deen PM, van Balkom BW, Kamsteeg EJ (2000) Routing of the aquaporin-2 water channel in health and disease. Eur J Cell Biol 79(8):523–530
- 56. Kamsteeg EJ, Deen PM, van Os CH (2000) Defective processing and trafficking of water channels in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Exp Nephrol 8(6): 326–331
- 57. McDill BW, Li SZ, Kovach PA, Ding L, Chen F (2006) Congenital progressive hydronephrosis (cph) is caused by an S256L mutation in aquaporin-2 that affects its phosphorylation and apical membrane accumulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(18): 6952–6957
- Shida Y, Matsuoka H, Chiga M, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Sugihara S (2013) Characterization of a QP-2 gene mutation (R254Q) in a family with dominant nephrogenic DI. Pediatr Int 55(1):105–107
- 59. Kuwahara M, Iwai K, Ooeda T, Igarashi T, Ogawa E, Katsushima Y, Shinbo I, Uchida S, Terada Y, Arthus MF, Lonergan M, Fujiwara TM, Bichet DG, Marumo F, Sasaki S (2001) Three families with autosomal dominant nephrogenic diabetes insipidus caused by aquaporin-2 mutations in the C-terminus. Am J Hum Genet 69(4):738–748
- 60. Marples D, Christensen S, Christensen EI, Ottosen PD, Nielsen S (1995) Lithium-induced downregulation of aquaporin-2 water channel expression in rat kidney medulla. J Clin Invest 95(4): 1838–1845
- 61. Marples D, Frokiaer J, Knepper MA, Nielsen S (1998) Disordered water channel expression and distribution in acquired nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Proc Assoc Am Physicians 110(5):401–406
- 62. Webb RK, Woodhall PB, Tisher CC, Robinson RR (1975) Acute effects of lithium on the renal concentrating mechanism in a primate. Am J Phys 228(3):909–914
- 63. Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Saito H, Saito F, Uchida S, Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Ikeuchi T, Inui K, Nakajima K et al (1994) Cloning, characterization, and chromosomal mapping of human aquaporin of collecting duct. J Clin Invest 93(3):1250–1256
- Brown D (2003) The ins and outs of aquaporin-2trafficking. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 284(5): F893–F901
- 65. Lu H, Sun TX, Bouley R, Blackburn K, McLaughlin M, Brown D (2004) Inhibition of endocytosis causes phosphorylation (S256)-independent plasma membrane accumulation of AQP2. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 286(2):F233–F243

- 66. Sun TX, Van Hoek A, Huang Y, Bouley R, McLaughlin M, Brown D (2002) Aquaporin-2 localization in clathrin-coated pits: inhibition of endocytosis by dominant-negative dynamin. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 282(6):F998–F1011
- 67. Rice WL, Zhang Y, Chen Y, Matsuzaki T, Brown D, Lu HA (2012) Differential, phosphorylation dependent trafficking of AQP2 in LLC-PK1 cells. PLoS One 7(2):e32843
- Bouley R, Hasler U, Lu HA, Nunes P, Brown D (2008) Bypassing vasopressin receptor signaling pathways in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Semin Nephrol 28(3):266–278
- 69. Brown D, Bouley R, Paunescu TG, Breton S, Lu HA (2012) New insights into the dynamic regulation of water and acid-base balance by renal epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 302(10):C1421–C1433
- Bouley R, Yui N, Terlouw A, Cheung PW, Brown D (2020) Chlorpromazine induces basolateral aquaporin-2 accumulation via F-actin depolymerization and blockade of endocytosis in renal epithelial cells. Cells 9(4):1057
- 71. Liu SY, Tung YC, Lee CT, Liu HM, Peng SF, Wu MZ, Kuo MF, Tsai WY (2012) Clinical characteristics of central diabetes insipidus in Taiwanese children. J Formos Med Assoc 112(10): 616–620
- Alharfi IM, Stewart TC, Kelly SH, Morrison GC, Fraser DD (2013) Hypernatremia is associated with increased risk of mortality in pediatric severe traumatic brain injury. J Neurotrauma 30(5):361–366
- 73. Bichet DG (2012) Physiopathology of hereditary polyuric states: a molecular view of renal function. Swiss Med Wkly 142:w13613
- 74. Robertson GL (2016) Diabetes insipidus: differential diagnosis and management. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 30(2):205–218
- Mutter CM, Smith T, Menze O, Zakharia M, Nguyen H (2021) Diabetes insipidus: pathogenesis, diagnosis, and clinical management. Cureus 13(2):e13523
- 76. Dunn AL, Powers JR, Ribeiro MJ, Rickles FR, Abshire TC (2000) Adverse events during use of intranasal desmopressin acetate for haemophilia a and von Willebrand disease: a case report and review of 40 patients. Haemophilia 6(1):11–14
- 77. Winzeler B, Cesana-Nigro N, Refardt J, Vogt DR, Imber C, Morin B, Popovic M, Steinmetz M, Sailer CO, Szinnai G, Chifu I, Fassnacht M, Christ-Crain M (2019) Arginine-stimulated copeptin measurements in the differential diagnosis of diabetes insipidus: a prospective diagnostic study. Lancet 394(10198): 587–595
- Robinson AG (1976) DDAVP in the treatment of central diabetes insipidus. N Engl J Med 294(10): 507–511
- Oiso Y, Robertson GL, Norgaard JP, Juul KV (2013) Clinical review: treatment of neurohypophyseal diabetes insipidus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 98(10): 3958–3967

- Fralick M, Schneeweiss S, Wallis CJD, Jung EH, Kesselheim AS (2019) Desmopressin and the risk of hyponatremia: a population-based cohort study. PLoS Med 16(10):e1002930
- Bedford JJ, Weggery S, Ellis G, McDonald FJ, Joyce PR, Leader JP, Walker RJ (2008) Lithium-induced nephrogenic diabetes insipidus: renal effects of amiloride. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 3(5):1324–1331
- Christ-Crain M, Bichet DG, Fenske WK, Goldman MB, Rittig S, Verbalis JG, Verkman AS (2019) Diabetes insipidus. Nat Rev Dis Primers 5(1):54
- Dunn MJ, Scharschmidt L, Zambraski E (1984) Mechanisms of the nephrotoxicity of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Arch Toxicol Suppl 7: 328–337
- Dunn MJ (1984) Nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs and renal function. Annu Rev Med 35:411–428
- 85. Kim RJ, Malattia C, Allen M, Moshang T Jr, Maghnie M (2004) Vasopressin and desmopressin in central diabetes insipidus: adverse effects and clinical considerations. Pediatr Endocrinol Rev 2(Suppl 1):115–123
- 86. Sands JM, Klein JD (2016) Physiological insights into novel therapies for nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 311(6): F1149–F1152
- Brown D, Lu HA (2013) Aquaporin-2 inhibitors: fishing in the chemical pool. J Am Soc Nephrol 24(5):685–686
- Nomura N, Nunes P, Bouley R, Nair AV, Shaw S, Ueda E, Pathomthongtaweechai N, Lu HA, Brown D (2014) High-throughput chemical screening identifies AG-490 as a stimulator of aquaporin 2 membrane expression and urine concentration. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 307(7):C597–C605
- 89. Li W, Zhang Y, Bouley R, Chen Y, Matsuzaki T, Nunes P, Hasler U, Brown D, Lu HA (2011) Simvastatin enhances aquaporin-2 surface expression and urinary concentration in vasopressin-deficient Brattleboro rats through modulation of Rho GTPase. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 301(2):F309–F318
- 90. Bouley R, Lu HA, Nunes P, Da Silva N, McLaughlin M, Chen Y, Brown D (2011) Calcitonin has a vasopressin-like effect on aquaporin-2trafficking and urinary concentration. J Am Soc Nephrol 22(1):59–72
- 91. Olesen ET, Rutzler MR, Moeller HB, Praetorius HA, Fenton RA (2011) Vasopressin-independent targeting of aquaporin-2 by selective E-prostanoid receptor agonists alleviates nephrogenic diabetes

insipidus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(31): 12949–12954

- 92. Bouley R, Pastor-Soler N, Cohen O, McLaughlin M, Breton S, Brown D (2005) Stimulation of AQP2 membrane insertion in renal epithelial cells in vitro and in vivo by the cGMP phosphodiesterase inhibitor sildenafil citrate (Viagra). Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 288(6):F1103–F1112
- 93. Sanches TR, Volpini RA, Massola Shimizu MH, Braganca AC, Oshiro-Monreal F, Seguro AC, Andrade L (2012) Sildenafil reduces polyuria in rats with lithium-induced NDI. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 302(1):F216–F225
- Assadi F, Sharbaf FG (2015) Sildenafil for the treatment of congenital nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Am J Nephrol 42(1):65–69
- 95. Procino G, Barbieri C, Carmosino M, Tamma G, Milano S, De Benedictis L, Mola MG, Lazo-Fernandez Y, Valenti G, Svelto M (2011) Fluvastatin modulates renal water reabsorption in vivo through increased AQP2 availability at the apical plasma membrane of collecting duct cells. Pflugers Arch 462(5):753–766
- 96. Li JH, Chou CL, Li B, Gavrilova O, Eisner C, Schnermann J, Anderson SA, Deng CX, Knepper MA, Wess J (2009) A selective EP4 PGE2 receptor agonist alleviates disease in a new mouse model of X-linked nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. J Clin Invest 119(10):3115–3126
- 97. Olesen ET, Moeller HB, Assentoft M, MacAulay N, Fenton RA (2016) The vasopressin type-2 receptor and prostaglandin receptors EP2 and EP4 can increase aquaporin-2 plasma membrane targeting through a camp independent pathway. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 311(5):F935–F944
- Efe O, Klein JD, LaRocque LM, Ren H, Sands JM (2016) Metformin improves urine concentration in rodents with nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. JCI Insight 1(11):e88409
- 99. Yang B, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2009) Hsp90 inhibitor partially corrects nephrogenic diabetes insipidus in a conditional knock-in mouse model of aquaporin-2 mutation. FASEB J 23(2):503–512
- 100. Cheung PW, Nomura N, Nair AV, Pathomthongtaweechai N, Ueberdiek L, Lu HAJ, Brown D, Bouley R (2016) EGF receptor inhibition by erlotinib increases aquaporin 2-mediated renal water reabsorption. J Am Soc Nephrol 27(10): 3105–3116

retention

e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn

Abstract

connected

hormone secretion

Furthermore.

water-electrolyte

One of the most prevalent indications of

Aquaporins (AQPs) are a protein family that

can function as water channels. Osmoregulation and body water homeostasis are depen-

dent on the regulation of AQPs. Human

kidneys contain nine AQPs, five of which have been demonstrated to have a role in body water balance: AQP1, AQP2, AQP3,

AQP4, and AQP7. Water imbalance is

Hyponatremia with elevated AOP levels can

accompany edema, which can be caused by

disorders with low effective circulating blood

volume and systemic vasodilation, such as

congestive heart failure (CHF), hepatic cirrho-

sis, or the syndrome of incorrect antidiuretic

targeting is critical for water retention. AQP2

is also involved in aberrant water retention and

the formation of ascites in cirrhosis of the liver.

hyponatremia in SIADH are caused by

increased expression of AQP2 in the collecting

duct. Fluid restriction, demeclocycline, and

vasopressin type-2 receptor antagonists are

water

upregulation of AQP2 expression

(SIADH).

AOP

with

imbalance

is

edema.

dysfunction.

In

CHF.

and

and

ship between AQPs and edema is discussed in this chapter.

widely utilized to treat edema. The relation-

Keywords

Water channel \cdot Edema \cdot Hyponatremia \cdot Water balance

19.1 Introduction

Edema is one of the most typical symptoms of water-electrolyte imbalance. It is caused by a buildup of fluid in the gaps between the body's tissues and organs. The capillary hydrostatic pressure gradient and the oncotic pressure gradient across the capillary regulate the fluid exchange the interstitial between and intravascular compartments. The accumulation of fluid occurs when local or systemic conditions disrupt the equilibrium, resulting in increased capillary hydrostatic pressure, increased plasma volume, decreased plasma oncotic pressure (hypoalbuminemia), increased capillary permeability, or lymphatic blockage [1].

The kidney is the key organ involved in maintaining body water and electrolyte balance. There are nine aquaporins (AQPs) in human kidney, including AQP1–8 and AQP11. AQP1 is highly expressed in proximal tubules, descending thin limbs and endothelial cells of the descending vasa recta [2], where it controls water

Aquaporins in Edema

Nannan Li, Yi Ying, and Baoxue Yang

- Edoma

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_19



N. Li · Y. Ying · B. Yang (⊠)
 highly expressed in

 School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,
 thin limbs and end

 Beijing, China
 vaca

²⁸¹

reabsorption. The critical role of AQP1 is constitutive absorption of 70% of water in the glomerular filtrate. It was reported that deletion of AOP1 exhibits polyuria and impaired urinary concentration [3].

AQP2 is expressed in the apical and subapical vesicles of the luminal plasma membrane in the principal cells of the collecting duct, where it allows water to enter the cells [4]. AQP2 is one of the most important channel proteins involved in urine concentration regulation. The water reabsorption function of AQP2 is mainly regulated by arginine vasopressin (AVP) [5-7]. Although AVP has been shown to have a role in AQP2 transcription and trafficking via AVP-dependent and -independent pathways, other variables, such as inflammation and insulin/aldosterone/prostaglandin levels, can also have an impact [8]. Along with this, the expression of AQP2 can be regulated by several transcription factors, such as activator protein-1 (AP-1), nuclear factor kappa-B (NF- κ B), and nuclear factor of activated T-cells (NFAT) [9].

AQP3 is localized to the basolateral membrane of the connecting tubule and collecting duct principal cells [10, 11]. AQP3 is thought to represent an exit pathway for AQP2-mediated water reabsorption. AQP4 is present in the basolateral membrane of the principal cells in the kidney connecting tubule and collecting duct [12]. Despite the fact that AQP3 and AQP4 are both basolateral water channels, they are distributed differently along the collecting duct system, with AQP3 being more abundant in cortical and AQP4 being more abundant in inner medullary collecting ducts [13].

AQP5 is the closest homolog to AQP2, with 66% sequence identity. It is not detectable by immunoblotting in normal mouse and human kidneys [14, 15]. A few years ago, AQP5 was firstly discovered to be expressed in the renal cortex at the apical membrane of type-B intercalated cells [16]. AQP6 is located in the intracellular membranes in renal epithelia and colocalized with H⁺-ATPase [17, 18]. AQP7 is expressed in the brush border of proximal tubule [19]. AQP8 is expressed at low levels in

intracellular domains of the proximal tubule and the collecting duct cells [20] as well as in the inner mitochondrial membrane of rat kidney [21]. AQP11 is expressed in whole segments of the proximal tubules [22] and localized in the membrane of endoplasmic reticulum (ER). The proximal tubules are important for water and glucose reabsorption. AQP11 is regulated by glucose and may be involved in maintaining ER homeostasis and osmoregulation of the proximal tubule [23]. Dysfunction of AQPs, especially AQP1-4, can lead to various clinical conditions associated with water–electrolyte imbalance [24], such as edema.

19.2 AQPs and Edema

19.2.1 Congestive Heart Failure

Retention of sodium and water is a common and clinically important complication of congestive heart failure (CHF). CHF is characterized by elevation of AVP leading to hyponatremia and increased extracellular volume [25]. Stroke volume in patients with heart failure is reduced, and cardiac output is subsequently reduced, resulting in a decrease in effective circulating blood volume, and a decrease in the sensitivity of baroreceptors located in the carotid artery, aortic arch, left ventricle, and afferent arteriole of kidney, which drives the non-osmotic release of AVP. Although the osmotic pressure falls, the osmotic pressure reception is extremely sensitive, the AVP release is lowered. Due to the positive adjustment of the AVP is insufficient, the AVP level in the body is raised [25]. When V2R is triggered, AQP2 expression is increased, and water reabsorption of the collecting duct rises as well is increased. In addition, AVP combines with V1aR in vascular smooth muscle, which causes the minor arterial vascular contraction, increasing cardiac overloads. Activated V1aR in myocardial cells, causing coronary artery contraction, directly leads to myocardial ischemia [26]. The amount of cardiac output is reduced, and the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) of kidney is activated. On the one hand, the renal vasocontraction (the degree of intraoperative arterial contraction is more than the spherical veneer), the blood flow velocity of glomerular capillary is reduced, and the glomerular filtration rate is lowered. The small tubule solution decreases. To a large extent, the volume of solution in the distal tubule determines the level of urine concentration, thus limiting the rate of renal water excretion [27]. On the other hand, the activation of the SNS will also promote AVP secretion and AQP2 expression, which increases water reabsorption [28] (Fig. 19.1).

In 1997, Nielsen S [29] examined the changes in renal AQP2 expression in rats with CHF induced by ligation of the left coronary artery to test if upregulation of AQP2 expression and targeting may play a role in the edema in CHF. The study found rats with severe CHF had significantly elevated left ventricular end-diastolic pressures (LVEDP) and lower plasma sodium concentrations. Besides, the results demonstrated that renal water retention in severe CHF in rats is associated with dysregulation of AQP2 in the renal collecting duct principal cells involving both an increase in the AQP2 expression and a marked redistribution of AQP2 to the apical plasma membrane [29], whereas AQP3 expression slightly decreased. Acute exacerbation of CHF stimulates the pituitary, leads to the activation of renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) and increases the release of adrenocorticotropin (ACTH) and AVP. AVP increases the water permeability of the renal collecting duct cells, allowing more water to be reabsorbed from collecting duct urine to blood. In addition, AVP acts on V2 receptors in the renal collecting duct, which regulates the expression and trafficking of AQP2. The selective increase in AQP2 expression and enhanced plasma membrane targeting provide an explanation for the development of water retention and hyponatremia in severe CHF.

The other study showed upregulation of both AQP2 protein and AQP2 mRNA levels in kidney inner medulla and cortex in rats with CHF [30]. These severe CHF rats had significantly decreased cardiac output and increased plasma

vasopressin levels. In comparison to untreated rats with CHF, the V2 antagonist OPC-31260 dramatically increased urine output, decreased urine osmolality, raised plasma osmolality, and decreased AQP2 expression [30]. The large-scale event-driven Phase III trial—EVEREST—was designed to explore both the short- and longterm effects of the V2 antagonist tolvaptan when added to standard therapy in patients hospitalized with worsening HF and with symptoms of fluid overload [31, 32]. Taken together, the evidence from these trials do not justify continuation of tolvaptan beyond the time of improvement in fluid balance and clinical status in patients hospitalized with worsening HF.

19.2.2 AQPs and Hepatic Cirrhosis

Hepatic cirrhosis is another chronic condition associated with edema, hyponatremia, and increased AVP levels [25]. The most important reason for the development of hyponatremia in patients with cirrhosis is suggested to be systemic vasodilation, which causes increased AVP secretion. Renal sodium retention leads to increase of excellular fluid volume and development of edema (Fig. 19.1). Unlike CHF, the changes in expression of AQP2 protein levels vary considerably between different experimental models of hepatic cirrhosis. Several studies have explored the variations in renal AQP2 expression in rats carbon tetrachloride-induced with cirrhosis [33, 34]. A strong correlation was seen between AQP2 level and ascites volume, suggesting that AQP2 is involved in the abnormal water retention that leads ascites in cirrhosis [35]. Another study showed that total AQP2 levels were not changed, but the AQP2 increased in plasma membrane, accompanied by the increased AQP3 expression [36]. In contrast, rats with cirrhosis induced by common bile duct ligation (CBDL) [35, 37–39] exhibited impaired vasopressin-regulated water reabsorption despite normal plasma vasopressin levels. Furthermore, AQP2, AQP3, and AQP4 expressions were decreased, and AQP1 level was unchanged.

Fig. 19.1 AQPs and edema. In the disorders of edema, such as CHF, hepatic cirrhosis, and SIADH, the secretion of AVP is promoted, which increases the expression of AQP2 that mediates water reabsorption in kidney



There are studies on cirrhosis patients [40, 41]. The results demonstrated a higher abundance of AQP2 in the urine compared to control group. Patients with ascites had the highest AQP2 level, which increased with the clinical severity of cirrhosis, and levels were highest in patients with ascites, suggesting the important role of AQP2 in cirrhosis-induced water retention and edema. Conversely, other studies have shown no significant change, or even a decrease, in urinary AQP2 level in patients with cirrhosis [42, 43].

A study showed that urinary AQP2/creatinine ratios were significantly higher in cirrhotic patients with ascites than in healthy controls. After administration of tolvaptan, urinary AQP2/ creatinine ratios decreased by 45.0% at 4 h and 77.0% at 8 h. Similarly, urinary osmolarity

decreased [44]. The results indicate that the vasopressin-AQP2 system plays a major role in water retention in cirrhosis.

19.2.3 AQPs and Syndrome of Inappropriate Secretion of Antidiuretic Hormone

Syndrome of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone (SIADH) is one of the disorders of disturbed osmoregulation. SIADH occurs most frequently in relation to neoplastic abnormalities in the lung or central nervous system, neurological diseases, lung diseases, and a wide kinds of drugs, particularly psychoactive drugs and chemotherapy [45]. In SIADH, the levels of AVP are abnormally increased, and result in excessive renal water reabsorption, which can lead to severe hyponatremia [46]. It was discovered that AQP2 expression increased in the collecting duct of an experimental rat model of SIADH [33]. The AQP2 increase can be locked by a V2R antagonist, which correlates closely with a marked diuresis and a normalization of serum sodium levels, indicating that AQP2 plays an important role in water retention and development of hyponatremia in SIADH (Fig. 19.1).

The degree of hyponatremia is limited by the process of counteracting the water retention of vasopressin, that is, vasopressin escape. Vasopressin escape is characterized by a sudden rise in urine volume and drop in urine osmotic pressure that is not related to high circulating vasopressin levels. Renal AQP2 expression decreased significantly at the same time as the commencement of escape [47]. In contrast to AQP2, the expression of AQP1, AQP3, or AQP4 in renal was not decreased. These results suggest that escape from vasopressin-induced antidiuresis is attributable, at least in part, to a selective vasopressin-independent decrease in AQP2 expression in the renal collecting duct.

19.3 Conclusion

In the last 20 years, the molecular and cell biology mechanisms of AQP regulation have grown dramatically. The regulation of AQPs is critical to osmoregulation and maintaining bodily water homeostasis. It is not surprised that a variety of AQPs, particularly AQP2, are involved in edemarelated illnesses such as CHF, hepatic cirrhosis, and SIADH. The research revealed that AQP2 dysregulation is associated with edema. The upregulation of AQP2 expression is critical in CHF water retention. AQP2 is also involved in the development of ascites in hepatic cirrhosis. Furthermore, hyponatremia in SIADH is caused by increased expression of AQP2 in the collecting duct. All these studies suggest that AQP2 could be employed as a biomarker or prognostic marker in the treatment of edema.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074 and the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151.

References

- Trayes KP, Studdiford JS, Pickle S, Tully AS (2013) Edema: diagnosis and management. Am Fam Physician 88(2):102–110
- Pallone TL, Kishore BK, Nielsen S, Agre P, Knepper MA (1997) Evidence that aquaporin-1 mediates NaClinduced water flux across descending vasa recta. Am J Phys 272(5 Pt 2):F587–F596
- Yang B, Ma T, Verkman AS (2001) Erythrocyte water permeability and renal function in double knockout mice lacking aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-3. J Biol Chem 276(1):624–628
- 4. Geng X, Yang B (2017) Transport characteristics of aquaporins. Adv Exp Med Biol 969:51–62
- van Balkom BW, Savelkoul PJ, Markovich D, Hofman E, Nielsen S, van der Sluijs P, Deen PM (2002) The role of putative phosphorylation sites in the targeting and shuttling of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 277(44):41473–41479
- Fushimi K, Sasaki S, Marumo F (1997) Phosphorylation of serine 256 is required for cAMP-dependent regulatory exocytosis of the aquaporin-2 water channel. J Biol Chem 272(23):14800–14804
- Hoffert JD, Fenton RA, Moeller HB, Simons B, Tchapyjnikov D, McDill BW, Yu M-J, Pisitkun T, Chen F, Knepper MA (2008) Vasopressin-stimulated increase in phosphorylation at Ser269 potentiates plasma membrane retention of aquaporin-2. J Biol Chem 283(36):24617–24627
- Hasler U, Leroy V, Martin PY, Féraille E (2009) Aquaporin-2 abundance in the renal collecting duct: new insights from cultured cell models. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 297(1):F10–F18
- Kortenoeven ML, Trimpert C, van den Brand M, Li Y, Wetzels JF, Deen PM (2012) In mpkCCD cells, longterm regulation of aquaporin-2 by vasopressin occurs independent of protein kinase a and CREB but may involve Epac. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 302(11): F1395–F1401
- Ecelbarger CA, Terris J, Frindt G, Echevarria M, Marples D, Nielsen S, Knepper M (1995) Aquaporin-3 water channel localization and regulation in rat kidney. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 269(5):F663–F672
- 11. Ishibashi K, Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Yamamoto T, Kuwahara M, Marumo F (1997) Immunolocalization and effect of dehydration on AQP3, a basolateral water channel of kidney collecting ducts. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 272(2):F235–F241
- 12. Chou C, Ma T, Yang B, Knepper MA, Verkman A (1998) Fourfold reduction of water permeability in

inner medullary collecting duct of aquaporin-4 knockout mice. Am J Phys Cell Phys 274(2):C549–C554

- Terris J, Ecelbarger CA, Marples D, Knepper MA, Nielsen S (1995) Distribution of aquaporin-4 water channel expression within rat kidney. Am J Phys 269(6 Pt 2):F775–F785
- 14. Lu Y, Chen L, Zhao B, Xiao Z, Meng T, Zhou Q, Zhang W (2016) Urine AQP5 is a potential novel biomarker of diabetic nephropathy. J Diabetes Complicat 30(5):819–825
- Krane CM, Towne JE, Menon AG (1999) Cloning and characterization of murine Aqp5: evidence for a conserved aquaporin gene cluster. Mamm Genome 10(5):498–505
- 16. Procino G, Mastrofrancesco L, Sallustio F, Costantino V, Barbieri C, Pisani F, Schena FP, Svelto M, Valenti G (2011) AQP5 is expressed in type-B intercalated cells in the collecting duct system of the rat, mouse and human kidney. Cell Physiol Biochem 28(4):683–692
- Yasui M, Kwon T-H, Knepper MA, Nielsen S, Agre P (1999) Aquaporin-6: an intracellular vesicle water channel protein in renal epithelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci 96(10):5808–5813
- Yasui M (2009) pH regulated anion permeability of aquaporin-6. Handb Exp Pharmacol (190):299–308
- Sohara E, Rai T, Miyazaki J, Verkman AS, Sasaki S, Uchida S (2005) Defective water and glycerol transport in the proximal tubules of AQP7 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 289(6):F1195–F1200
- Elkjaer ML, Nejsum LN, Gresz V, Kwon TH, Jensen UB, Frøkiaer J, Nielsen S (2001) Immunolocalization of aquaporin-8 in rat kidney, gastrointestinal tract, testis, and airways. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 281(6):F1047–F1057
- Molinas SM, Trumper L, Marinelli RA (2012) Mitochondrial aquaporin-8 in renal proximal tubule cells: evidence for a role in the response to metabolic acidosis. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 303(3):F458–F466
- 22. Morishita Y, Matsuzaki T, Hara-chikuma M, Andoo A, Shimono M, Matsuki A, Kobayashi K, Ikeda M, Yamamoto T, Verkman A, Kusano E, Ookawara S, Takata K, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Disruption of aquaporin-11 produces polycystic kidneys following vacuolization of the proximal tubule. Mol Cell Biol 25(17):7770–7779
- 23. Ishibashi K, Kobayashi K, Kageyama Y, Sasaki S (2006) Developmental expression and physiological roles of aquaporin-11 in mice. Wiley Online Library
- 24. Noda Y, Sohara E, Ohta E, Sasaki S (2010) Aquaporins in kidney pathophysiology. Nat Rev Nephrol 6(3):168–178
- Schrier RW (2006) Water and sodium retention in edematous disorders: role of vasopressin and aldosterone. Am J Med 119(7):S47–S53
- Goldsmith SR, Gheorghiade M (2005) Vasopressin antagonism in heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol 46(10):1785–1791

- Urso C, Brucculeri S, Caimi G (2015) Acid-base and electrolyte abnormalities in heart failure: pathophysiology and implications. Heart Fail Rev 20(4):493–503
- Heymes C, Bendall JK, Ratajczak P, Cave AC, Samuel JL, Hasenfuss G, Shah AM (2003) Increased myocardial NADPH oxidase activity in human heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol 41(12):2164–2171
- 29. Nielsen S, Terris J, Andersen D, Ecelbarger C, Frokiaer J, Jonassen T, Marples D, Knepper MA, Petersen JS (1997) Congestive heart failure in rats is associated with increased expression and targeting of aquaporin-2 water channel in collecting duct. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(10):5450–5455
- 30. Xu DL, Martin PY, Ohara M, St John J, Pattison T, Meng X, Morris K, Kim JK, Schrier RW (1997) Upregulation of aquaporin-2 water channel expression in chronic heart failure rat. J Clin Invest 99(7): 1500–1505
- 31. Gheorghiade M, Rossi JS, Cotts W, Shin DD, Hellkamp AS, Piña IL, Fonarow GC, DeMarco T, Pauly DF, Rogers J, DiSalvo TG, Butler J, Hare JM, Francis GS, Stough WG, O'Connor CM (2007) Characterization and prognostic value of persistent hyponatremia in patients with severe heart failure in the ESCAPE Trial. Arch Intern Med 167(18): 1998–2005
- 32. Konstam MA, Gheorghiade M, Burnett JC Jr, Grinfeld L, Maggioni AP, Swedberg K, Udelson JE, Zannad F, Cook T, Ouyang J, Zimmer C, Orlandi C (2007) Effects of oral tolvaptan in patients hospitalized for worsening heart failure: the EVEREST outcome trial. JAMA 297(12):1319–1331
- 33. Fujita N, Ishikawa SE, Sasaki S, Fujisawa G, Fushimi K, Marumo F, Saito T (1995) Role of water channel AQP-CD in water retention in SIADH and cirrhotic rats. Am J Phys 269(6 Pt 2):F926–F931
- 34. Kim SW, Schou UK, Peters CD, de Seigneux S, Kwon TH, Knepper MA, Jonassen TE, Frøkiaer J, Nielsen S (2005) Increased apical targeting of renal epithelial sodium channel subunits and decreased expression of type 2 11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase in rats with CCl4-induced decompensated liver cirrhosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 16(11):3196–3210
- 35. Asahina Y, Izumi N, Enomoto N, Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Marumo F, Sato C (1995) Increased gene expression of water channel in cirrhotic rat kidneys. Hepatology 21(1):169–173
- 36. Fernández-Llama P, Jimenez W, Bosch-Marcé M, Arroyo V, Nielsen S, Knepper MA (2000) Dysregulation of renal aquaporins and Na-cl cotransporter in CCl4-induced cirrhosis. Kidney Int 58(1):216–228
- 37. Fernández-Llama P, Turner R, Dibona G, Knepper MA (1999) Renal expression of aquaporins in liver cirrhosis induced by chronic common bile duct ligation in rats. J Am Soc Nephrol 10(9):1950–1957
- Jonassen TE, Nielsen S, Christensen S, Petersen JS (1998) Decreased vasopressin-mediated renal water

reabsorption in rats with compensated liver cirrhosis. Am J Phys 275(2):F216–F225

- 39. Jonassen TE, Promeneur D, Christensen S, Petersen JS, Nielsen S (2000) Decreased vasopressin-mediated renal water reabsorption in rats with chronic aldosterone-receptor blockade. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(2):F246–F256
- 40. Chung SH, Jun DW, Kim KT, Chae JD, Park EK, Son BK, Kim SH, Jo YJ, Park YS (2010) Aquaporin-2urinary excretion in cirrhosis: relationship to vasopressin and nitric oxide. Dig Dis Sci 55(4):1135–1141
- 41. Ivarsen P, Frøkiaer J, Aagaard N, Hansen E, Bendtsen F, Nielsen S, Vilstrup H (2003) Increased urinary excretion of aquaporin 2 in patients with liver cirrhosis. Gut 52(8):1194–1199
- 42. Pedersen RS, Bentzen H, Bech J, Nyvad O, Pedersen E (2003) Urinary aquaporin-2 in healthy humans and patients with liver cirrhosis and chronic heart failure during baseline conditions and after acute water load. Kidney Int 63(4):1417–1425
- Esteva-Font C, Baccaro ME, Fernández-Llama P, Sans L, Guevara M, Ars E, Jiménez W, Arroyo V, Ballarín JA, Ginès P (2006) Aquaporin-1 and

aquaporin-2 urinary excretion in cirrhosis: relationship with ascites and hepatorenal syndrome. Hepatology 44(6):1555–1563

- 44. Nakanishi H, Kurosaki M, Hosokawa T, Takahashi Y, Itakura J, Suzuki S, Yasui Y, Tamaki N, Nakakuki N, Takada H, Higuchi M, Komiyama Y, Yoshida T, Takaura K, Hayashi T, Kuwabara K, Sasaki S, Izumi N (2016) Urinary excretion of the water channel aquaporin 2 correlated with the pharmacological effect of tolvaptan in cirrhotic patients with ascites. J Gastroenterol 51(6):620–627
- 45. Baylis PH (2003) The syndrome of inappropriate antidiuretic hormone secretion. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 35(11):1495–1499
- 46. Palmer BF (2003) Hyponatremia in patients with central nervous system disease: SIADH versus CSW. Trends Endocrinol Metabol 14(4):182–187
- 47. Ecelbarger CA, Chou CL, Lee AJ, DiGiovanni SR, Verbalis JG, Knepper MA (1998) Escape from vasopressin-induced antidiuresis: role of vasopressin resistance of the collecting duct. Am J Phys 274(6): F1161–F1166

20



Abstract

Obesity is one of the most important metabolic disorders of this century and is associated with a cluster of the most dangerous cardiovascular disease risk factors, such as insulin resistance and diabetes, dyslipidemia, and hypertension, collectively named Metabolic Syndrome. The role of aquaporins (AQP) in glycerol metabolism facilitating glycerol release from the adipose tissue and distribution to various tissues and organs unveils these membrane channels as important players in lipid balance and energy homeostasis and points to their involvement in a variety of pathophysiological mechanisms including insulin resistance, obesity, and diabetes. This review summarizes the physiologic role of aquaglyceroporins in glycerol metabolism and lipid homeostasis, describing their specific tissue distribution, involvement in glycerol balance, and implication in obesity and fat-related metabolic complications. The development of specify pharmacologic modulators able to regulate aquaglyceroporins expression and function, in particular AQP7 in adipose tissue, might

I. V. da Silva · G. Soveral (⊠)

constitute a novel approach for controlling obesity and other metabolic disorders.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Water transport · Obesity

20.1 Introduction

Obesity can be defined as the enlargement and inflammation of the adipose tissue and is the most significant metabolic disorder of this century, reaching epidemic proportions [1]. Accumulation of fat in visceral and subcutaneous abdominal tissue and its deposition in internal organs is a major risk for the development of numerous disorders, including insulin resistance and diabetes, dyslipidemia, hypertension, and cardiovascular and neurodegenerative diseases among others. Some of these metabolic complications appearing as a cluster are termed as metabolic syndrome and have been associated with the most dangerous cardiovascular risk factors. In this way, abdominal obesity, the most prevalent manifestation of this syndrome and a marker of adipose tissue dysfunction is now recognized as the predominant contributor to type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular risk [2].

Aquaporins in Obesity

Research Institute for Medicines (iMed.ULisboa), Faculty of Pharmacy, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisbon, Portugal

Department Pharmaceutical Sciences and Medicines, Faculty of Pharmacy, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisbon, Portugal e-mail: gsoveral@ff.ulisboa.pt

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_20
20.2 Adipose Biology and Pathophysiology

Adipose tissue is categorized into two major types according to its physiological and endocrine functions: the white adipose tissue (WAT), mostly anabolic and involved in energy storage in the triacylglycerol form, and the brown adipose tissue (BAT), highly catabolic and involved in thermogenesis [3]. The accumulation of fat in WAT with subsequent dysfunction and peripheral lipotoxicity is the main etiological factor in obesity.

The WAT is composed by adipocytes, vascular tissue, and immune cells, surrounded by an extracellular matrix formed by proteins, mostly collagen. Preadipocytes are the mature adipocyte precursors that undergo differentiation to become mature and fully differentiated cells. This process of differentiation has been widely studied in a variety of models [4]. In situations of positive energy balance (increased food uptake or decreased energy expenditure), mature adipocytes increase in number (hyperplasia) and size (hypertrophy) to accommodate excess lipid and their morphology changes due to increased free fatty acids (FFA) uptake and triacylglycerols (TAG) synthesis. To allow adipocyte enlargement, the extracellular matrix must be adjusted by the action of proteases that hydrolyze the excess of collagen to allow adipose hypertrophy. In addition, the formation of new blood vessels (angiogenesis) is also essential for adipose tissue growth and is a duality between a response to signals emanating from proliferating and enlarging adipocytes and a response to developmental and metabolic signals, preceding the adipocyte proliferation and enlargement [5]. Adipocytes descend from adipose stem cells localized close to the microvasculature of adipose tissue but not in the vasculature of other tissues [6]. These stem cells have already committed either prenatally or in postnatal life, differentiate into early adipocytes probably by signals coming from the adipose vasculature that may function as an adipocyte niche [6]. By secreting signaling proteins collectively known as adipokines, adipose tissue is an important endocrine and paracrine organ that communicates with many other organs in the body contributing to the maintenance of energy, lipid, and glucose homeostasis and mediating multiple biological processes such as inflammation, immunity, and metabolism.

While it is common to link abdominal obesity with insulin resistance based on population studies, the pathogenicity of obesity and related metabolic complications such as insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes is still not clear. Several hypotheses have been advanced to explain the development of adipose tissue dysfunction and obesity. One of the most accepted that emerged from corroboration of clinical and experimental data, the adipose tissue expandability hypothesis, is based on the limitation of the adipose tissue to expand above a given threshold for a specific individual [7]. When an individual gains weight and increases in fat mass, the adipose tissue enlarges till a point where it may exceed the limit capacity of storage and is no longer able to efficiently accumulate more fat. At this point, bloodstream lipids start depositing ectopically in other non-adipose tissues such as liver, muscle, and heart, leading to lipid-induced toxicity (lipotoxicity) and resulting in inflammation and insulin resistance (Fig. 20.1) [7]. Importantly, the maximal capacity of adipose tissue expansion is dependent on the type of fat depot, subcutaneous or visceral, the first being more adipogenic and with greater expansion capacity and the latter metabolically more active. It is well accepted that in humans, increased visceral fat is associated with increased metabolic complications, whereas subcutaneous adiposity is not so harmful and may even be protective [7]. While the reason is not clear, the fact that visceral fat is more closely related with liver through the portal vein than subcutaneous adipose tissue, together with its diminished expansion capability, supports the increased risk of metabolic syndrome strongly associated with visceral obesity. Moreover, evidences that the individual adipose expandability threshold is determined by genetic and environmental factors may explain why both apparently lean and obese people may develop insulin resistance [8].



Fig. 20.1 Illustration of cyclic mechanism of adipose tissue inflammation linking to insulin resistance and obesity. When the uptake of nutrients overcomes the energy expenditure, TAG accumulation in adipocytes induces adipose hyperplasia and hypertrophy, secretion of chemoattractants leading to macrophage recruitment. Large adipocytes are induced to secrete more cytokines and FFA, which in turn activate macrophages.

and IL-6) that inhibit insulin action and lead to adipose tissue inflammation. These cytokines also block the differentiation of preadipocytes into new adipocytes, thus inducing the enlargement of insulin resistant-adipocytes that continue secreting more cytokines and FFA, recruiting macrophages, and leading to severe inflammation

In addition to the expandability hypothesis, adipose tissue inflammation mediated by overproduction of pro-inflammatory adipokines and antiadipogenic cytokines such as TNF- α and IL-6 is another recognized mechanism linking obesity to insulin resistance. Large adipocytes express and secrete high levels of chemoattractants, thus inducing macrophage infiltration in the adipose tissue and activation by FFA release. These macrophages secrete anti-adipogenic cytokines that inhibit insulin action. Insulin-resistant adipocytes continue releasing FFA, thus activating macrophages that surround adipocytes to destroy compromised cells and secrete more anti-adipogenic cytokines, increasing insulin resistance in mature adipocytes and blocking maturation of preadipocytes [7]. The cyclic mechanism of adipose tissue inflammation linking to insulin resistance is depicted in Fig. 20.1.

20.3 Aquaporins in Obesity

A number of recent studies evidenced aquaporins (AQPs) as key players in adipose tissue biology and involved in obesity onset. AQPs are transmembrane proteins that facilitate the permeation of water and small solutes across membranes, driven by osmotic or solute gradients [9]. In mammals, the 13 aquaporin isoforms identified so far (AQP0-12) are expressed in a wide range of tissues and are involved in many biological functions, including transepithelial fluid transport, cell migration, proliferation and adipocyte metabolism [10, 11]. AQPs are composed of around 320 amino acid residues with approximately 28 kDa, architected in membranes as tetramers. Each monomer is formed by six transmembrane domains and behaves as an independent pore [12].

Based on their primary sequences and permeation specificities, AQPs are divided into three subfamilies: orthodox aquaporins, considered strict water channels (AQP0, AQP1, AQP2, AQP4, AQP5, AQP6, and AQP8); aquaglyceroporins, permeable to water and small uncharged solutes like glycerol (AQP3, AQP7, AQP9, and AQP10); and unorthodox aquaporins, found mostly intracellularly, with lower sequence homology and permeability still unclear (AQP11 and AQP12) [13, 14]. A subgroup of aquaporins that additionally permeate hydrogen peroxide was recently identified (AQP0, AQP1, AQP3, AQP5, AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11) and named peroxiporins [15–17].

Among the three subfamilies, aquaglyceroporins are emerging as important players in adipose tissue homeostasis and insulin response with possible implications in metabolic disorders such as obesity and metabolic syndrome [18]. In fact, their roles in glycerol metabolism, mediation of glycerol release from adipose tissue, and uptake in liver and heart reveal that these membrane channels are crucial for glycerol balance and energy homeostasis and may be used for obesity therapy.

20.4 Glycerol Metabolism and Energy Homeostasis

The ability of aquaglyceroporins to facilitate glycerol permeation through adipocyte membranes and its impact in metabolic disorders have raised attention to the involvement of glycerol in metabolism and in a variety of pathophysiological mechanisms.

Glycerol (1,2,3-propanetriol) is a polyalcohol that can be produced intracellularly from various metabolic sources such as glucose, protein, and glycerolipid (endogenous glycerol) as well as taken up from dietary fats released during digestion (exogenous glycerol). Glycerol is the basis of TAG backbone and a precursor for phospholipids synthesis and is also an important intermediate in both carbohydrate and lipid metabolism. In addition, glycerol-3-phosphate (G3P) is a key molecule in the regeneration of NAD⁺ from NADH resultant from glycolysis, acting as a shuttle of electrons from the cytosol into the mitochondria [19, 20].

Dietary TAG are digested by lipases in the digestive tract and converted to mono and diacylglycerols by pancreatic lipases in the small intestine that are then absorbed by the duodenum mucosa. In the enterocytes, monoacylglycerols and FFA are reconverted into TAG that are then secreted through the basolateral membrane into the lymphatic system as low-density lipoproteins known as chylomicrons. Chylomicrons are released from the lymph to the bloodstream where they circulate till reaching adipose, cardiac, and skeletal muscle tissues. Lipoprotein lipases, attached to the surface of endothelial cells of capillaries, hydrolyze TAG components of chylomicrons in FFA, absorbed actively by the tissues, and glycerol, taken up by the liver and other organs. In the liver, glycerol is used in glycolysis or gluconeogenesis but not before being converted in the intermediate G3P by the enzyme glycerol kinase (GK), which is mainly present in the liver and kidney, but also, in low

Organ/tissue	Aquaglyceroporin	Glycerol balance
Small intestine	AQP3 [26]	Glycerol secretion and enterocyte proliferation [27]
	AQP7 [28]	Rapid glycerol absorption in villus epithelium [28, 29]
	AQP10 [30-32]	Carrier and channel for glycerol and other solutes transport [29]
White adipose tissue	AQP3 [20]	Glycerol metabolism [20]
	AQP7 [33–35]	Main glycerol transporter; control glycerol uptake and release [35–37]
	AQP9 [20]	Glycerol influx [20]
	AQP10 [35]	Maintain normal glycerol levels [35]
	AQP11 [38]	Mediate intracellular glycerol movements [38]
Brown adipose tissue	AQP3, AQP7, AQP9 [39, 40]	Glycerol permeation [39, 40]
Cardiac and skeletal muscle	AQP3 [21, 41, 42]	Glycerol transport for energy production in skeletal muscle [41]
	AQP7 [21, 41, 42]	Glycerol transport for energy production mainly in cardiac muscle [21, 41, 43]
Liver	AQP9 [44]	Uptake of glycerol for glucose production [44]
Endocrine pancreas	AQP7 [45]	Regulation of insulin production/secretion [45, 46]
Kidney	AQP7 [47]	Involved in glycerol reabsorption [48–50]
Endothelia	AQP3 [51]	Endothelium glycerol permeation [51]
	AQP7 [48]	Involved in glycerol permeation in capillary endothelia of adipose tissue [48]

 Table 20.1
 Expression of aquaporins by organ/tissue and their implication in glycerol balance

concentrations, in muscle and brain. G3P is the more important form of glycerol for the cell physiology. In addition, glycerol is an energy substrate via the G3P shuttle, which has a key role in oxidizing glucose rapidly and generating adenosine triphosphate (ATP) in the mitochondria through the oxidation of G3P [21].

In humans, gluconeogenesis occurs mainly in the liver and kidney, sites of greatest measured GK activity. Under normal feeding conditions, glycerol contribution to gluconeogenesis is reduced, but it increases considerably during starvation where it becomes the primary source for gluconeogenesis along with lactate, pyruvate, alanine, and glutamine [22]. In prolonged fasting, glycerol can be used as the only source for gluconeogenesis, since glycogen reserves are depleted within two fasting days [19].

In situations of negative energy balance, such as fasting or exercise, lipolysis of TAG stored in white adipose tissue yields glycerol and FFA that are released in the bloodstream to be used by other organs as energy source. Lipolysis rates are finely regulated by hormones and by biochemical signals that modulate lipolytic enzymes, allowing the finest response from adipose tissue to changes in energy requirements and availability [23, 24].

Besides the intake of dietary glycerol absorbed in the small intestine, the amount of glycerol circulating in the bloodstream is as well dependent on the amount reabsorbed in kidney microtubules; but its main source results from lipolysis in adipose tissue.

All the above-described metabolic pathways occur exclusively in intracellular compartments forcing glycerol molecules to move across the different tissues. Glycerol permeation through membranes is facilitated by aquaglyceroporins, and thus regulation of glycerol transport by AQPs is crucial to control fat accumulation, lipolysis, gluconeogenesis, and energy homeostasis [20, 25]. Table 20.1 lists the tissue expression and implication in glycerol balance described for aquaglyceroporins, anticipating its possible implication in fat fate and associated metabolic alterations.

Figure 20.2 depicts a schematic model showing the involvement of aquaglyceroporins in glycerol metabolism and energy balance. The expression and localization of the various aquaglyceroporins in multiple organs are



Fig. 20.2 Involvement of aquaglyceroporins in glycerol metabolism and energy homeostasis. (a) Glycerol from dietary fat is absorbed via AQP7 and AQP10 in the apical membrane of small intestine epithelial cells and exits via AQP3 located in the basolateral membrane. Endothelial cells from adipose vasculature express AQP10 that allows glycerol entry to the bloodstream to be used by other organs as energy source. (b) Glycerol is taken up to the

liver by AQP9 (and possibly also AQP3 and AQP7) expressed at the basolateral sinusoidal membrane of hepatocytes. In the hepatocyte, glycerol is converted to G3P by GK to be used in gluconeogenesis. (c) Glycerol is used in cardiac and skeletal muscle as an energy source. It permeates the membrane by AQP3 and 7 and, after conversion in G3P by GK, is used for ATP production. (d) In fasting conditions when lipolysis occur in the white important to assure glycerol fluxes across tissues and are crucial for glycerol metabolism and homeostasis. A detailed description can be found in Fig. 20.2 legend.

20.5 Aquaporins in Adipose Tissue

20.5.1 AQP7 Expression and Role in Fat Accumulation

Among the various mammalian aquaglyceroporins, AQP7 is the most representative glycerol channel and the first to be detected in human and mouse adipose tissue [47, 52, 53] and adipocytes [33, 34]. Despite claimed by other researchers that AQP7 was localized in the vascular tissue surrounding fat rather that in adipose tissue membranes [48, 54], a double localization in adipocytes and endothelial cells was also described [35, 50] and AQP7 expression in both human subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue was reported [20, 34].

The fundamental role of AQP7 in glycerol release from adipocytes was attained when it was found to function as a glycerol channel [33]. Several experiments were performed to demonstrate AQP7 function. Obese insulin-resistant db/db mice showed higher AQP7 expression compared to control mice [33], and a similar increase in AQP7 mRNA was also observed in adipose tissue of a rodent model of type 2 diabetes with obesity when compared with normal rats [55]. These experiments suggested that the dysregulation of AQP7 could lead to an augmented input of glycerol for hepatic gluconeogenesis and to an increase of glucose in type

2 diabetes [47]. Studies using AQP7 knockout mice showed development of adipocyte hypertrophy and early obesity onset were due to an accumulation of glycerol and TAG [36, 37]. In addition, aged AQP7 knockout mice developed insulin resistance, compromising the whole body metabolism. Hibuse et al. [37] proposed a mechanism to explain adipocyte hypertrophy, where an increased accumulation of glycerol in adipocytes stimulated glycerol kinase activity and led to increased TAG levels in adipose tissue, indirectly favoring the development of obesity and insulin resistance [37]. Yet, susceptibility to develop obesity was not confirmed by other AQP7 null mouse lines [48, 56]. Nevertheless, although the different phenotypes reported in distinct AQP7 knockout mouse studies, all confirmed the involvement of AQP7 in glycerol metabolism.

Correlation of adipose AQP7 expression with glycerol metabolism and related metabolic complications were not so obvious in human studies [57]. Albeit there was a link between adipocyte AQP7 expression and insulin resistance, genome-wide analysis found *AQP7* gene linked to type 2 diabetes [58] and metabolic syndrome [59] as well as associated with obesity but only for the female participants [60]. Gender differences in the role of AQP7 in adipose tissue metabolism were supported by higher fasting circulating levels of glycerol in women than in men, probably due to higher percentage of subcutaneous fat in females, higher lipolytic rates and higher AQP7 expression levels [54, 61].

Three AQP7 missense mutations (R12C, V59L, and G264V) and two silent mutations (A103A and G250G) were described in humans. G264V mutation, held by a male homozygous

Fig. 20.2 (continued) adipocytes, TAG hydrolysis yields FFA and glycerol that is released to the blood via AQP7 (and possibly also 3 and 10) expressed in both white adipocyte and endothelial cell membranes. In feeding conditions when plasma glycerol reaches high concentrations, glycerol is taken up by white adipocytes possibly via AQP9 being converted to TAG and stored in the lipid droplets. (e) In response to high plasma nutrient levels, glycerol enters pancreatic β -cells via AQP7 and

participates in a cascade of events that culminates with insulin exocytosis. (f) During exercise or under cold exposure, glycerol is taken up by the brown adipocyte via AQP3, 7, and 9 and is oxidized in the mitochondria producing heat. (g) Glycerol filtered in the kidney is reabsorbed to the blood via AQP7 expressed in the brush border membrane of proximal tubule cells, thus preventing its excretion in the urine

patient, was the only one demonstrating water and glycerol permeability loss; however, it did not correlate to obesity nor diabetes, and a lack of increase in plasma glycerol was observed only when stressed by exercise [57, 62]. Three other patients with the same mutation were also diagnosed as neither obese nor diabetic, but they presented increased glycerol excretion in the urine [63]. Moreover, recently identified variations in the AQP7 promoter associated with AQP7 downregulation and high serum glycerol levels might contribute to child obese phenotype and were correlated with familial predisposition to type 2 diabetes [64].

20.5.2 Regulation of AQP7 Expression

In mice and humans, AOP7 gene expression is upregulated by fasting or exercise, leading to glycerol production from endogenous TAG, during feeding state it whereas the is downregulated. AQP7 abundance is inversely related with plasma insulin levels [33]. Transcription of AQP7 gene is inhibited by the increase of insulin levels in the bloodstream through a negative insulin response element (IRE) identified in the promoter region of AQP7 gene in mice and humans [62, 65] and by blockage of the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) pathway [20, 65]. Upregulation of AQP7 by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARy) is also demonstrated in mouse and human adipocytes [57, 66, 67]. PPARy regulates adipocyte differentiation through the regulation of several adipose genes, and, in differentiating adipocytes, simultaneous increase in glycerol release to the media and AQP7 mRNA levels were observed [33], suggesting a common regulatory pathway dependent of cell differentiation [68]. In line with this, thiazolidinediones (synthetic PPARy) and insulin sensitizers were reported to upregulate AQP7 [55, 62, 65], whereas leptin [20, 69], TNF-a, adrenergic agonists and steroids, being insulin resistance inducers, downregulate AQP7 expression [70]. Ghrelin, a lipogenic hormone, also interacts in AQP7regulation, stimulating TAG accumulation in parallel with a decrease in AQP7 expression [71].

In the fasting state, concomitant with lipolysis, low plasma insulin levels and catecholamine stimulation induce *AQP7* gene transcription and intracellular AQP7 translocation to the plasma membrane, thus potentiating glycerol release from adipocytes [33]. A recent study demonstrated that AQP7 was bound to the lipid droplet protein perilipin 1 (PLIN1), suggesting that PLIN1 was involved in the coordination of the subcellular translocation of aquaglyceroporins in human adipocytes [72].

In humans, studies with obese subjects showed a different regulation of AQP7 depending on the type of adipose tissue, subcutaneous or visceral. Obese individuals show low AQP7 expression in subcutaneous fat reflecting fat accumulation and adipocyte hypertrophy but, conversely, show increased AOP7 levels in visceral fat, which can correlated be with increased lipolysis [20, 25]. Since subcutaneous adipose tissue is more insulin sensitive than the visceral, AQP7 downregulation may represent a feedback mechanism attempting to prevent lipid depletion and consequent lipotoxicity and associated disorders [25]. Moreover, gonadal steroids are important factors in the determination of sex-dependent fat distribution and accumulation and have been reported to modulate AQP7 expression [73]. In fact, estrogen response elements in the promoter of the AQP7 gene, resulting in fat catabolism in adipocyte, might explain the development of menopausal obesity [74].

20.5.3 Other Aquaporins in Adipose Tissue

The fact that obese AQP7 null mice still show measurable glycerol secretion and AQP7 altered expression or dysfunction could not be clearly correlated with obesity and type 2 diabetes, suggesting the existence of alternative glycerol pathways in adipose tissue. In fact, the aquaglyceroporins AQP3 and AQP9 were detected in human subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue, with AQP3 being even more expressed in visceral tissue than AQP7 [20], although other authors did not confirm these same results [33, 34, 75].

AQP3 was found both intracellularly and in the plasma membrane of adipocytes in subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue, but with a stronger expression in the stromal vascular tissue adjacent to adipose [20, 34, 75].

AQP5 was found expressed in mouse adipose cells and with a crucial role in adipocyte differentiation [67], and AQP5-KO mice have lower body weight than wild-type animals [76]. Interestingly, high-fat diet induces AQP5 expression in subcutaneous adipose tissue [40], suggesting a role for AQP5 on adipose biology and cellular adaptation to fat accumulation.

AQP9 was also detected in the plasma membrane of adipocytes [20]. Described as mostly expressed in the liver, AQP9 is responsible for hepatic glycerol uptake for gluconeogenesis in close coordination with adipose glycerol efflux through AQP7 during fasting [77, 78] and is strongly associated with adipose tissue metabofat accumulation. lism and In addition, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is associated with altered hepatic AQP9 and glycerol permeability [69, 79] that could be reverted by leptin administration [69].

AQP10 was detected in the cytoplasm and in the plasma membrane of adipocytes, in human subcutaneous adipose tissue [35]. Both AQP3 and AQP10 were shown to translocate to the plasma membrane in response to β -adrenergic stimuli [35, 80]. More recently, the unorthodox AQP11 was detected in both subcutaneous and visceral adipocytes being localized in the vicinity of the lipid droplets [38] and associated with the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in human visceral adipose tissue [81]. AQP11 water and glycerol transport was demonstrated in an adipose cell model [38] possibly unraveling a facilitated glycerol gateway from the intracellular lipid droplets [25]. Moreover, since AQP11 facilitates H_2O_2 diffusion, its overexpression along adipocyte differentiation was suggested to constitute a compensatory mechanism to alleviate endoplasmic reticulum stress in obesity [81].

Although most studies were focused in AQP expression in WAT, their role in BAT has been highlighted in the last years. Since brown adipocytes are more prone to expend energy as heat, browning of the white resulting in beige adipocytes might reveal a useful approach to treat obesity. When the beige phenotype is induced in a murine adipocyte cell line, the most expressed glycerol channels AQP7 and AQP9 are downregulated along with upregulation of several brown adipocyte markers such as the mitochondrial UCP1 [82], suggesting a relation between AQP expression and the metabolic shift from anabolic to catabolic thermogenic metabolism.

20.6 Aquaporins as Drug Targets of Obesity

The implication of aquaglyceroporins in fat metabolism and obesity indicates that from a pathophysiological point of view these proteins are promising drug targets. The possibility of regulating the expression of aquaglyceroporins, in particular AQP7 in adipose tissue, offers a potential therapeutic approach for the regulation of fat accumulation and treatment of obesity. Altered AQP7 expression by hormones (insulin, catecholamines), cytokines, and adipokines [20, 69-71] is described in the previous section. As for AQP7 channel activity, the only specific modulator described so far is the gold compound auphen that showed to inhibit glycerol permeability in an adipocyte cell line [83]. However, auphen may have a possible application in diagnosis to uncover AQP7 activity and gating [84, 85], strategies to treat obesity point toward activation of AQP7 function rather that inhibition. Thus, the design of small molecule upregulators of AQP7 expression and function is of utmost interest and would undoubtedly have therapeutic applications.

A recent study reported that supplementation of high-fat diets with apple polyphenols impaired adipocyte hypertrophy and prevented adiposity increase by a mechanism that included increased AQP7 and leptin mRNA levels in rat visceral adipocytes [86]. However promising, the complex mixture of polyphenols included in this functional food may hinder the identification of structure–activity relationships of the phenolic substances. Another study reported the antiobesogenic effect of resveratrol and pterostilbene, reducing epididymal and subcutaneous adipose tissue, respectively, in rats fed high-fat diet. Further epigenetic studies are needed to gain more

ther epigenetic studies are needed to gain more insight concerning the regulation of AQPs by these polyphenols [87]. In a similar animal model, raspberry ketone administration ameliorated adiposity via upregulation of AQP7 expression, but their clinical efficacy and safety data to treat obesity need clarification [88].

Recent studies revealed the usefulness of biologics, such as monoclonal antibodies [89] and micro-RNAs [90], to modulate AQPs, overcoming the toxic side effects of numerous reported chemical compounds and opening new strategies for AQP-based therapies. Hence, further investigations to untangle aquaporins interplay with other adipose regulatory molecules, regulation by hormones, and possibility of channel gating are needed to better establish the mechanistic basis of AOPs involvement in pathogenesis of obesity, which is crucial for the identification of novel modulators design of new compounds.

20.7 Final Considerations

Notwithstanding the importance of glycerol as key energy source in multiple vital metabolic processes and in the physiopathology of several disorders, the role of aquaporins on glycerol membrane permeation has only recently been recognized. Given the involvement of aquaglyceroporins in energy and metabolic homeostasis serving as mediators of glycerol delivery and bridging tissues and organs, their targeting might constitute a novel approach for controlling several metabolic disorders. Adipocyte glycerol permeability is a regulator of adipocyte enlargement and weight gain, and thus, upregulation of AQP7 expression or its functional activation may provide a novel therapeutic approach to prevent or treat obesity. However,

potent and selective pharmacologic modulators are still missing. Identification or design of new molecules targeting adipose aquaporins might be seed for drug development and open new perspectives of obesity treatment.

Acknowledgments This study was supported by Fundação para a Ciência e Tecnologia (FCT), Portugal, through project grant PTDC/BTM-SAL/28977/2017 and strategic projects UIDB/04378/2020 and UIDP/04138/ 2020 (iMed.ULisboa).

References

- Flegal KM, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Ogden CL (2012) Prevalence of obesity and trends in the distribution of body mass index among US adults, 1999-2010. JAMA 307(5):491–497
- Despres JP, Lemieux I (2006) Abdominal obesity and metabolic syndrome. Nature 444(7121):881–887
- Lee YH, Mottillo EP, Granneman JG (2014) Adipose tissue plasticity from WAT to BAT and in between. Biochim Biophys Acta 1842(3):358–369
- Lefterova MI, Lazar MA (2009) New developments in adipogenesis. Trends Endocrinol Metab 20(3): 107–114
- Corvera S, Gealekman O (2014) Adipose tissue angiogenesis: impact on obesity and type-2 diabetes. Biochim Biophys Acta 1842(3):463–472
- Tang W, Zeve D, Suh JM, Bosnakovski D, Kyba M, Hammer RE, Tallquist MD, Graff JM (2008) White fat progenitor cells reside in the adipose vasculature. Science 322(5901):583–586
- Virtue S, Vidal-Puig A (2010) Adipose tissue expandability, lipotoxicity and the Metabolic Syndrome--an allostatic perspective. Biochim Biophys Acta 1801(3):338–349
- Virtue S, Vidal-Puig A (2008) It's not how fat you are, it's what you do with it that counts. PLoS Biol 6(9): e237
- 9. Agre P (2004) Nobel Lecture. Aquaporin water channels. Biosci Rep 24(3):127–163
- Carbrey JM, Agre P (2009) Discovery of the aquaporins and development of the field. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:3–28
- Verkman AS, Anderson MO, Papadopoulos MC (2014) Aquaporins: important but elusive drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(4):259–277
- King LS, Kozono D, Agre P (2004) From structure to disease: the evolving tale of aquaporin biology. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 5(9):687–698
- Verkman AS (2009) Aquaporins: translating bench research to human disease. J Exp Biol 212(Pt 11): 1707–1715

- Ishibashi K, Tanaka Y, Morishita Y (2014) The role of mammalian superaquaporins inside the cell. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1507–1512
- 15. Bertolotti M, Bestetti S, Garcia-Manteiga JM, Medrano-Fernandez I, Dal Mas A, Malosio ML, Sitia R (2013) Tyrosine kinase signal modulation: a matter of H2O2 membrane permeability? Antioxid Redox Signal 19(13):1447–1451
- Prata C, Hrelia S, Fiorentini D (2019) Peroxiporins in cancer. Int J Mol Sci 20(6):1371
- Rodrigues C, Pimpao C, Mosca AF, Coxixo AS, Lopes D, da Silva IV, Pedersen PA, Antunes F, Soveral G (2019) Human Aquaporin-5 facilitates hydrogen peroxide permeation affecting adaption to oxidative stress and cancer cell migration. Cancers 11(7):932
- da Silva IV, Rodrigues JS, Rebelo I, Miranda JPG, Soveral G (2018) Revisiting the metabolic syndrome: the emerging role of aquaglyceroporins. Cell Mol Life Sci 75(11):1973–1988
- Brisson D, Vohl MC, St-Pierre J, Hudson TJ, Gaudet D (2001) Glycerol: a neglected variable in metabolic processes? BioEssays 23(6):534–542
- Rodriguez A, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Garcia-Navarro S, Rotellar F, Valenti V, Silva C, Gil MJ, Salvador J, Burrell MA, Calamita G, Malagon MM, Fruhbeck G (2011) Insulin- and leptin-mediated control of aquaglyceroporins in human adipocytes and hepatocytes is mediated via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling cascade. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(4):E586– E597
- 21. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Nakatsuji H, Tochino Y, Fujita K, Kihara S, Funahashi T, Shimomura I (2009) The heart requires glycerol as an energy substrate through aquaporin 7, a glycerol facilitator. Cardiovasc Res 83(1):34–41
- Rui L (2014) Energy metabolism in the liver. Compr Physiol 4(1):177–197
- Duncan RE, Ahmadian M, Jaworski K, Sarkadi-Nagy E, Sul HS (2007) Regulation of lipolysis in adipocytes. Annu Rev Nutr 27:79–101
- Fruhbeck G, Mendez-Gimenez L, Fernandez-Formoso JA, Fernandez S, Rodriguez A (2014) Regulation of adipocyte lipolysis. Nutr Res Rev 27(1):63–93
- 25. Madeira A, Moura TF, Soveral G (2015) Aquaglyceroporins: implications in adipose biology and obesity. Cell Mol Life Sci 72(4):759–771
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36(1–2):1–14
- Thiagarajah JR, Zhao D, Verkman AS (2007) Impaired enterocyte proliferation in aquaporin-3 deficiency in mouse models of colitis. Gut 56(11): 1529–1535
- Laforenza U, Gastaldi G, Grazioli M, Cova E, Tritto S, Faelli A, Calamita G, Ventura U (2005) Expression and immunolocalization of aquaporin-7 in rat gastrointestinal tract. Biol Cell 97(8):605–613

- 29. Ishii M, Ohta K, Katano T, Urano K, Watanabe J, Miyamoto A, Inoue K, Yuasa H (2011) Dual functional characteristic of human aquaporin 10 for solute transport. Cell Physiol Biochem 27(6):749–756
- Laforenza U (2012) Water channel proteins in the gastrointestinal tract. Mol Asp Med 33(5–6):642–650
- 31. Mobasheri A, Shakibaei M, Marples D (2004) Immunohistochemical localization of aquaporin 10 in the apical membranes of the human ileum: a potential pathway for luminal water and small solute absorption. Histochem Cell Biol 121(6):463–471
- 32. Li H, Kamiie J, Morishita Y, Yoshida Y, Yaoita E, Ishibashi K, Yamamoto T (2005) Expression and localization of two isoforms of AQP10 in human small intestine. Biol Cell 97(11):823–829
- 33. Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Funahashi T, Shimomura I, Kihara S, Ouchi N, Nishida M, Nishizawa H, Matsuda M, Takahashi M, Hotta K, Nakamura T, Yamashita S, Tochino Y, Matsuzawa Y (2000) Aquaporin adipose, a putative glycerol channel in adipocytes. J Biol Chem 275(27):20896–20902
- 34. Miranda M, Escote X, Ceperuelo-Mallafre V, Alcaide MJ, Simon I, Vilarrasa N, Wabitsch M, Vendrell J (2010) Paired subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue aquaporin-7 expression in human obesity and type 2 diabetes: differences and similarities between depots. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95(7):3470–3479
- 35. Laforenza U, Scaffino MF, Gastaldi G (2013) Aquaporin-10 represents an alternative pathway for glycerol efflux from human adipocytes. PLoS One 8(1):e54474
- 36. Hara-Chikuma M, Sohara E, Rai T, Ikawa M, Okabe M, Sasaki S, Uchida S, Verkman AS (2005) Progressive adipocyte hypertrophy in aquaporin-7deficient mice: adipocyte glycerol permeability as a novel regulator of fat accumulation. J Biol Chem 280(16):15493–15496
- 37. Hibuse T, Maeda N, Funahashi T, Yamamoto K, Nagasawa A, Mizunoya W, Kishida K, Inoue K, Kuriyama H, Nakamura T, Fushiki T, Kihara S, Shimomura I (2005) Aquaporin 7 deficiency is associated with development of obesity through activation of adipose glycerol kinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(31):10993–10998
- 38. Madeira A, Fernandez-Veledo S, Camps M, Zorzano A, Moura TF, Ceperuelo-Mallafre V, Vendrell J, Soveral G (2014) Human aquaporin-11 is a water and glycerol channel and localizes in the vicinity of lipid droplets in human adipocytes. Obesity (Silver Spring) 22(9):2010–2017
- 39. Lopes PA, Martins R, da Silva IV, Madeira MS, Prates JAM, Soveral G (2018) Modulation of aquaporin gene expression by n-3 long-chain PUFA lipid structures in white and brown adipose tissue from hamsters. Br J Nutr 120(10):1098–1106
- 40. da Silva IV, Whalen CA, Mattie FJ, Florindo C, Huang NK, Heil SG, Neuberger T, Ross AC, Soveral G, Castro R (2021) An atherogenic diet disturbs aquaporin 5 expression in liver and adipocyte tissues

of apolipoprotein E-deficient mice: new insights into an old model of experimental atherosclerosis. Biomedicine 9(2):150

- 41. Rutkovskiy A, Valen G, Vaage J (2013) Cardiac aquaporins. Basic Res Cardiol 108(6):393
- 42. Butler TL, Au CG, Yang B, Egan JR, Tan YM, Hardeman EC, North KN, Verkman AS, Winlaw DS (2006) Cardiac aquaporin expression in humans, rats, and mice. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291(2): H705–H713
- 43. Gladka M, El Azzouzi H, De Windt LJ, da Costa Martins PA (2009) Aquaporin 7: the glycerol aquaeductus in the heart. Cardiovasc Res 83(1):3–4
- 44. Rojek AM, Skowronski MT, Fuchtbauer EM, Fuchtbauer AC, Fenton RA, Agre P, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2007) Defective glycerol metabolism in aquaporin 9 (AQP9) knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(9):3609–3614
- 45. Best L, Brown PD, Yates AP, Perret J, Virreira M, Beauwens R, Malaisse WJ, Sener A, Delporte C (2009) Contrasting effects of glycerol and urea transport on rat pancreatic beta-cell function. Cell Physiol Biochem 23(4–6):255–264
- 46. Louchami K, Best L, Brown P, Virreira M, Hupkens E, Perret J, Devuyst O, Uchida S, Delporte C, Malaisse WJ, Beauwens R, Sener A (2012) A new role for aquaporin 7 in insulin secretion. Cell Physiol Biochem 29(1–2):65–74
- Rojek A, Praetorius J, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S, Fenton RA (2008) A current view of the mammalian aquaglyceroporins. Annu Rev Physiol 70:301–327
- 48. Skowronski MT, Lebeck J, Rojek A, Praetorius J, Fuchtbauer EM, Frokiaer J, Nielsen S (2007) AQP7 is localized in capillaries of adipose tissue, cardiac and striated muscle: implications in glycerol metabolism. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292(3):F956–F965
- 49. Maeda N, Funahashi T, Hibuse T, Nagasawa A, Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Nakamura T, Kihara S, Shimomura I, Matsuzawa Y (2004) Adaptation to fasting by glycerol transport through aquaporin 7 in adipose tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(51): 17801–17806
- 50. Miyauchi T, Yamamoto H, Abe Y, Yoshida GJ, Rojek A, Sohara E, Uchida S, Nielsen S, Yasui M (2015) Dynamic subcellular localization of aquaporin-7 in white adipocytes. FEBS Lett 589(5): 608–614
- 51. da Silva IV, Barroso M, Moura T, Castro R, Soveral G (2018) Endothelial aquaporins and hypomethylation: potential implications for atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. Int J Mol Sci 19(1):130
- 52. Kuriyama H, Kawamoto S, Ishida N, Ohno I, Mita S, Matsuzawa Y, Matsubara K, Okubo K (1997) Molecular cloning and expression of a novel human aquaporin from adipose tissue with glycerol permeability. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 241(1):53–58
- 53. Ishibashi K, Yamauchi K, Kageyama Y, Saito-Ohara F, Ikeuchi T, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1998) Molecular characterization of human Aquaporin-7 gene and its

chromosomal mapping. Biochim Biophys Acta 1399(1):62–66

- 54. Lebeck J, Ostergard T, Rojek A, Fuchtbauer EM, Lund S, Nielsen S, Praetorius J (2012) Gender-specific effect of physical training on AQP7 protein expression in human adipose tissue. Acta Diabetol 49(Suppl 1): S215–S226
- 55. Lee DH, Park DB, Lee YK, An CS, Oh YS, Kang JS, Kang SH, Chung MY (2005) The effects of thiazolidinedione treatment on the regulations of aquaglyceroporins and glycerol kinase in OLETF rats. Metabolism 54(10):1282–1289
- 56. Matsumura K, Chang BH, Fujimiya M, Chen W, Kulkarni RN, Eguchi Y, Kimura H, Kojima H, Chan L (2007) Aquaporin 7 is a beta-cell protein and regulator of intraislet glycerol content and glycerol kinase activity, beta-cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. Mol Cell Biol 27(17):6026–6037
- 57. Ceperuelo-Mallafre V, Miranda M, Chacon MR, Vilarrasa N, Megia A, Gutierrez C, Fernandez-Real JM, Gomez JM, Caubet E, Fruhbeck G, Vendrell J (2007) Adipose tissue expression of the glycerol channel aquaporin-7 gene is altered in severe obesity but not in type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92(9): 3640–3645
- 58. Lindgren CM, Mahtani MM, Widen E, McCarthy MI, Daly MJ, Kirby A, Reeve MP, Kruglyak L, Parker A, Meyer J, Almgren P, Lehto M, Kanninen T, Tuomi T, Groop LC, Lander ES (2002) Genomewide search for type 2 diabetes mellitus susceptibility loci in Finnish families: the Botnia study. Am J Hum Genet 70(2): 509–516
- 59. Loos RJ, Katzmarzyk PT, Rao DC, Rice T, Leon AS, Skinner JS, Wilmore JH, Rankinen T, Bouchard C, HERITAGE Family Study (2003) Genome-wide linkage scan for the metabolic syndrome in the HERI-TAGE Family Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 88(12):5935–5943
- 60. Prudente S, Flex E, Morini E, Turchi F, Capponi D, De Cosmo S, Tassi V, Guida V, Avogaro A, Folli F, Maiani F, Frittitta L, Dallapiccola B, Trischitta V (2007) A functional variant of the adipocyte glycerol channel aquaporin 7 gene is associated with obesity and related metabolic abnormalities. Diabetes 56(5): 1468–1474
- 61. Rodriguez A, Marinelli RA, Tesse A, Fruhbeck G, Calamita G (2015) Sexual dimorphism of adipose and hepatic aquaglyceroporins in health and metabolic disorders. Front Endocrinol 6:171
- 62. Kondo H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kuriyama H, Makino Y, Nishizawa H, Matsuda M, Maeda N, Nagaretani H, Kihara S, Kurachi Y, Nakamura T, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y (2002) Human aquaporin adipose (AQPap) gene. Genomic structure, promoter analysis and functional mutation. Eur J Biochem 269(7):1814–1826
- 63. Goubau C, Jaeken J, Levtchenko EN, Thys C, Di Michele M, Martens GA, Gerlo E, De Vos R, Buyse GM, Goemans N, Van Geet C, Freson K (2013)

Homozygosity for aquaporin 7 G264V in three unrelated children with hyperglyceroluria and a mild platelet secretion defect. Genet Med 15(1):55–63

- 64. Oikonomou E, Kostopoulou E, Rojas-Gil AP, Georgiou G, Spiliotis BE (2020) The metabolic implications of aquaporin 7 (AQP7) promoter variants in lean children and children with obesity. Hormones (Athens) 19(2):187–195
- 65. Kishida K, Shimomura I, Kondo H, Kuriyama H, Makino Y, Nishizawa H, Maeda N, Matsuda M, Ouchi N, Kihara S, Kurachi Y, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y (2001) Genomic structure and insulinmediated repression of the aquaporin adipose (AQPap), adipose-specific glycerol channel. J Biol Chem 276(39):36251–36260
- 66. Kishida K, Shimomura I, Nishizawa H, Maeda N, Kuriyama H, Kondo H, Matsuda M, Nagaretani H, Ouchi N, Hotta K, Kihara S, Kadowaki T, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y (2001) Enhancement of the aquaporin adipose gene expression by a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma. J Biol Chem 276(51):48572–48579
- 67. Madeira A, Mosca AF, Moura TF, Soveral G (2015) Aquaporin-5 is expressed in adipocytes with implications in adipose differentiation. IUBMB Life 67(1):54–60
- Maeda N (2012) Implications of aquaglyceroporins 7 and 9 in glycerol metabolism and metabolic syndrome. Mol Asp Med 33(5–6):665–675
- 69. Rodriguez A, Moreno NR, Balaguer I, Mendez-Gimenez L, Becerril S, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Portincasa P, Calamita G, Soveral G, Malagon MM, Fruhbeck G (2015) Leptin administration restores the altered adipose and hepatic expression of aquaglyceroporins improving the non-alcoholic fatty liver of ob/ob mice. Sci Rep 5:12067
- 70. Fasshauer M, Klein J, Lossner U, Klier M, Kralisch S, Paschke R (2003) Suppression of aquaporin adipose gene expression by isoproterenol, TNFalpha, and dexamethasone. Horm Metab Res 35(4):222–227
- Rodriguez A, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Catalan V, Gil MJ, Becerril S, Sainz N, Silva C, Salvador J, Colina I, Fruhbeck G (2009) Acylated and desacyl ghrelin stimulate lipid accumulation in human visceral adipocytes. Int J Obes 33(5):541–552
- 72. Huang P, Hansen JS, Saba KH, Bergman A, Negoita F, Gourdon P, Hagstrom-Andersson A, Lindkvist-Petersson K (2022) Aquaglyceroporins and orthodox aquaporins in human adipocytes. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr 1864(1):183795
- 73. Wawrzkiewicz-Jalowiecka A, Lalik A, Soveral G (2021) Recent update on the molecular mechanisms of gonadal steroids action in adipose tissue. Int J Mol Sci 22(10):5226
- 74. Xing L, Jin B, Fu X, Zhu J, Guo X, Xu W, Mou X, Wang Z, Jiang F, Zhou Y, Chen X, Shu J (2019) Identification of functional estrogen response elements in glycerol channel Aquaporin-7 gene. Climacteric 22(5):466–471

- Madeira A, Camps M, Zorzano A, Moura TF, Soveral G (2013) Biophysical assessment of human aquaporin-7 as a water and glycerol channel in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. PLoS One 8(12):e83442
- 76. Verkman AS, Yang B, Song Y, Manley GT, Ma T (2000) Role of water channels in fluid transport studied by phenotype analysis of aquaporin knockout mice. Experimental physiology 85:233S–241S
- 77. Kuriyama H, Shimomura I, Kishida K, Kondo H, Furuyama N, Nishizawa H, Maeda N, Matsuda M, Nagaretani H, Kihara S, Nakamura T, Tochino Y, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y (2002) Coordinated regulation of fat-specific and liver-specific glycerol channels, aquaporin adipose and aquaporin 9. Diabetes 51(10):2915–2921
- 78. Jelen S, Wacker S, Aponte-Santamaria C, Skott M, Rojek A, Johanson U, Kjellbom P, Nielsen S, de Groot BL, Rutzler M (2011) Aquaporin-9 protein is the primary route of hepatocyte glycerol uptake for glycerol gluconeogenesis in mice. J Biol Chem 286(52):44319–44325
- 79. Gena P, Mastrodonato M, Portincasa P, Fanelli E, Mentino D, Rodriguez A, Marinelli RA, Brenner C, Fruhbeck G, Svelto M, Calamita G (2013) Liver glycerol permeability and aquaporin-9 are dysregulated in a murine model of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. PLoS One 8(10):e78139
- Yasui H, Kubota M, Iguchi K, Usui S, Kiho T, Hirano K (2008) Membrane trafficking of aquaporin 3 induced by epinephrine. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 373(4):613–617
- 81. Fruhbeck G, Balaguer I, Mendez-Gimenez L, Valenti V, Becerril S, Catalan V, Gomez-Ambrosi J, Silva C, Salvador J, Calamita G, Malagon MM, Rodriguez A (2020) Aquaporin-11 contributes to TGF-beta1-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress in human visceral adipocytes: role in obesity-associated inflammation. Cell 9(6):1406
- 82. da Silva IV, Diaz-Saez F, Zorzano A, Guma A, Camps M, Soveral G (2020) Aquaglyceroporins are differentially expressed in beige and white adipocytes. Int J Mol Sci 21(2):610
- 83. Madeira A, de Almeida A, de Graaf C, Camps M, Zorzano A, Moura TF, Casini A, Soveral G (2014) A gold coordination compound as a chemical probe to unravel aquaporin-7 function. Chembiochem 15(10): 1487–1494
- 84. de Almeida A, Soveral G, Casini A (2014) Gold compounds as aquaporin inhibitors: new opportunities for therapy and imaging. Medchemcomm 5(10): 1444–1453
- 85. Madeira A, Moura TF, Soveral G (2016) Detecting aquaporin function and regulation. Front Chem 4:3
- 86. Boque N, de la Iglesia R, de la Garza AL, Milagro FI, Olivares M, Banuelos O, Soria AC, Rodriguez-Sanchez S, Martinez JA, Campion J (2013) Prevention of diet-induced obesity by apple polyphenols in Wistar rats through regulation of adipocyte gene expression

and DNA methylation patterns. Mol Nutr Food Res 57(8):1473-1478

- 87. Gomez-Zorita S, Trepiana J, Fernandez-Quintela A, Gonzalez M, Portillo MP (2018) Resveratrol and pterostilbene, two analogue phenolic compounds, affect aquaglyceroporin expression in a different manner in adipose tissue. Int J Mol Sci 19(9):2654
- Mehanna ET, Barakat BM, ElSayed MH, Tawfik MK (2018) An optimized dose of raspberry ketones controls hyperlipidemia and insulin resistance in male

obese rats: effect on adipose tissue expression of adipocytokines and aquaporin 7. Eur J Pharmacol 832:81–89

- 89. Hara-Chikuma M, Tanaka M, Verkman AS, Yasui M (2020) Inhibition of aquaporin-3 in macrophages by a monoclonal antibody as potential therapy for liver injury. Nat Commun 11(1):5666
- 90. Gomes A, da Silva IV, Rodrigues CMP, Castro RE, Soveral G (2018) The emerging role of microRNAs in aquaporin regulation. Front Chem 6:238

Aquaporins in Tumor

Abudumijiti Abulizi, Awaguli Dawuti, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Recent researches have demonstrated that aquaporins (AQPs), including water-selective channels, aquaglyceroporins and superaquaporins, are generally expressed in various tumors, such as lung, colorectal, liver, brain, breast tumors, etc. Therefore, it is imperative to study the accurate relationship between AQPs and tumor, which may provide innovative approaches to treat and prevent tumor development. In this chapter, we mainly reviewed the expression and pathophysiological function of AQPs in tumor, and summarize recent work on AQPs in tumor. Although, the underlying mechanism of AQP in tumor is not very clear, growing evidences suggest that cell migration, adhesion, angiogenesis, and division contribute to tumor development, in which AQPs might be involved. Therefore, it is still necessary to conduct further studies to

determine the specific roles of AQPs in the tumor.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Tumor · Pathophysiology

21.1 Introduction

Aquaporins (AQPs) are membrane proteins that allow the penetration of water, glycerol, and hydrogen peroxide across bio-membranes and play a pivotal role in the homeostasis of water in various tissues and organs [1]. AQPs are expressed in numerous endothelia, epithelia, and other types of cells. Thirteen members (AQP0-AQP12), having been identified in humans and mammals, are segmented into three groups based on their sequence homology and permeability profile, such as water-selective channels (AQP0, AQP1, AQP2, AQP4, AQP5, AQP6, and AQP8), which only permeable are to water, aquaglyceroporins (AQP3, AQP7, AQP9, and AQP10), which are permeable to water and some physiological solutes, e.g., glycerol, urea and gas, and superaquaporins (AQP11 and AQP12) [2–4]. Recently, a variety of studies have showed that AQPs are found in more than 20 cell types of tumor and deeply related to tumor biopathological functions [1, 5]. The expression of AQP is positively linked with diagnostic and therapeutic targets like migration, proliferation,

A. Abulizi (🖂)

Key Laboratory of Xinjiang Phytomedicine Resource and Utilization, Ministry of Education, School of Pharmacy, Shihezi University, Shihezi, China e-mail: Abulizi@shzu.edu.cn

A. Dawuti

Beijing Key Laboratory of Drug Targets Identification and Drug Screening, Institute of Materia Medica, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China

B. Yang

School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_21

angiogenesis, grades, and edema formation [1, 2, 6, 7]. In this chapter, we mostly discussed the essential role of AQPs in various specific tumors.

21.2 AQPs in Tumor

AQPs are found in numerous human normal tissues and exert pivotal functions in erythrocytes, epithelium cells, astrocytes, endothelium, adipocytes, and skeletal muscle [8, 9]. However, a growing body of studies suggest that AQPs are dysregulated in several tumor tissues and closely involved in the progression of tumor. The role of AQPs in breast, brain, lung, liver, and colorectal tumors has been mostly reported as shown in Fig. 21.1 [6].

21.2.1 Water-Selective Aquaporins

21.2.1.1 AQP1

Normally, AQP1 is mainly found in kidney, choroid plexus, vascular endothelial cells, and corneal endothelium [10, 11]. Recently, it is reported that AQP1 is involved in the neovessels, which is important for the survival of tumor cells [12]. Some preclinical studies suggest a correlation between AQP1 and the development of melanoma [13, 14] and highlight AQP1 as a pivotal key indicator of tumor dissemination by accelerating tumor cell extravasation and metastatic formation. Inhibition of AOP1 reduced metastatic formation and increased survival through regulating VEGF and MMP2 in mice bearing melanoma tumor [15]. The main reason maybe that AQP1 promotes tumor angiogenesis by allowing faster endothelial cell migration [16]. It is known that vascular permeability is associated with endothelial cell migration, and some researchers reported that vessel permeability can be accelerated by AQP1, which augment the transportation of cellular water, and angiogenic cascade is promoted by plasma protein extravasafor endothelial tion as a scaffold cell migration [17].

In addition to tumor angiogenesis and cell migration, AQP1 also promoted the proliferation

of tumor cells. For example, researchers found cell proliferation induced by AQP1 in mouse embryo fibroblast cell line [18]. In lung tumor cells, increased cell volume and migration speed are associated with AQP1 overexpression that is regulated by ERK1/2 and caveolin-1 signaling [19]. In gastric tumor, one of the most common malignancies of the digestive tract, AQP-1 promoted the invasion and proliferation of gastric tumor cells through GRB7-induced ERK and Ras activation, suggesting that AQP1/RAS/ERK signaling is a potential pathway in gastric tumor aggression [20]. What is more, AQP1 knockout not only apparently modified the expression of some key cell cycle proteins associated with the enhanced cell proliferation [21] but also had the effect on the migration and proliferation of tumor cell along with the downregulation of matrix metalloprotein 9 (MMP-9) [22], focal adhesion kinase (FAK) expression, which can induce multiple intracellular signaling cascades for tumor cell adhesion, growth, migration, survival, and [23], and thrombospondin type-1 invasion domain containing (THSD7A) 7A in glioblastoma [24].

With the increased cellular invasion and proliferation, hypoxia is regarded as a common characteristic to most tumors and conduces to tumor resistance and progression [25]. Some researchers reported that hypoxia-induced upregulation of AQP1 in spongioblastoma cells is associated with the glycolysis, which suggests that expression of AQP1 is regulated by hypoxia-induced glycolysis [26]. It is reported that the expression of AQP1 in PC-3M cells is regulated by low oxygen tension, MAPK, protein kinase C (PKC), and calcium [27]. Collectively, AQP1 is upregulated in many human tumors, such as breast, prostate, cervix, nasopharynx, bladder, biliary duct, brain, and lung tumors [28], and contributes to tumor development by enhancing angiogenesis, migration, invasion, proliferation, and hypoxia.

21.2.1.2 AQP2

AQP2 was initially discovered in the renal collecting ducts and acts as a vasopressinsensitive water channel [29]. AQP2 plays an



important role in water homeostasis [30]. Recently, it is reported that AQP2 may not only serve as a potential indicator for the diagnosis of adrenal tumors, such as pheochromocytoma and/or paraganglioma [31], but also is capable of inhibiting cell invasion in glioma cell lines [32] and endometrial carcinoma [33]. Recently, it is found that Micropeptide Inhibiting Actin Cytoskeleton (MIAC) bounds directly with AQP2 to prohibit the actin cytoskeleton through regulating Septin 2/Integrin Beta 4I, and finally inhibiting the metastasis and tumor growth of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) [34].

21.2.1.3 AQP4

AQP4 is one of the most common brain water channel protein and is mainly regulated by astrocytes [35], which participate in forming specialized microdomains at the interfaces between cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) (CSF–brain barrier) and blood (blood–brain barrier) [36]. Several researchers reported that compared to healthy brain, AQP4 is overexpressed in brain tumors. Upregulation of AQP4 is correlated with AQP4-OAP mislocalization in human glioma [37]. Some authors disclaimed that upregulation of AQP4 induced the invasion and migration of glioma cells [38, 39]. Decreased expression of AQP4 could lead to apoptosis in glioblastoma cell [40], indicating that regulation of AQP4 may be the key treatment target for glioblastoma. However, there are also some disagreements for the function of AQP4 in brain tumors. Ding et al. reported that AQP4 knockdown could lead to impaired migration and invasion in glioma cells [38].

In migrating cells, AQP4 polarizes to the lamellipodia and results in the augment of size or number of lamellipodia, where there is fast transmembrane water movement [12, 41]. It is reported that knockout of AQP4 in mouse and human cells may be related to actin depolymerization and morphological dramatic changes. In astrocyte from AQP4 deficiency animal, the rearrangement of F-actin cytoskeleton in the cerebral cortex is thoroughly taken place of fibers with a star-like organization [42]. Ding et al. [38] reported that the decreased expression of MMP-2 in LNLN229 cells by the reduction of AQP4 coincided with fewer cell invasive ability and increased of glioblastoma cell to cell adhesion ability through β -catenin and connexin 43, indicating that AQP4 is participate in the

regulation of glioblastoma cell migration and invasion and may be an effective therapeutic target for it.

Hui et al. [43] found a linear positive correlation between the cell migrating speed and the expression of AQP4 through studying more than 20 various types of tumor cells. AQP4 knockdown in invasive repopulated tumor stem cells decreased their migration ability. Beside the brain tumor, AQP4 also displayed essential role in other tumor. For instance, long noncoding RNA LINC00629 competitively bound to miR-196b-5p to increase the expression of AQP4 and retarding gastric tumor invasion [44]. AQP4 downregulation prohibited breast tumor cell migration, proliferation, and invasion via extracellular regulated protein kinases (ERK)/ Ecadherin pathway [45].

21.2.1.4 AQP5

AQP5 encodes a protein of 265 amino acids containing five connecting loops and six transmembrane domain [46]. The AQP5 expression has been reported in the renal, digestive, integumentary, respiratory, reproductive systems, and sense organs [47]. It is demonstrated that AQP5 was distributed on the various cell membranes like acinar cells, pulmonary epithelial cells, and corneal epithelium cells in the lacrimal gland [48]. Some researchers reported that promoter region of AQP5 gene including activator protein-1 (AP-1) binding sequences and NF-kB responsive elements [49], estrogen response elements [50], which suggests that the above elements could directly control the expression of AQP5. Recently, some researches demonstrated that upregulation of AQP5 has been correlated with different tumors/cancers, such as cervical, colorectal, breast, liver, epithelial ovarian tumor, and lung cancer, and suggest to be an important therapeutic biomarker [6, 51, 52].

Some researchers demonstrated that the expression of AQP5 and AQP3 was obviously higher in triple-negative breast tumor (TNBC) than normal tissue, and overexpression of AQP5 was correlated with high expression of Ki67, the key marker proliferation, in TNBC samples [53], and associates with worse outcomes regardless of

tumor stage and type, suggesting AQP5 as an independent prognostic marker of survival [54]. In response to oxidative stress, AQP5 promotes transmembrane diffusion of H_2O_2 and regulates cell growth of AQP5-transformed yeast cells, affecting tumor cell migration [55]. Moreover, the cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)-dependent phosphorylation of AQP5 on Ser156 by protein kinase A (PKA) modulates the RAS/MAPK signaling pathway which participates in cell survival and proliferation in different tumors [56–58].

He et al. [59] indicated that highly expressed AQP5 was found in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) cell lines and its inhibition suppressed tumor metastasis and HCC cell invasion in vitro and in vivo. What is more, decreased expression of AQP5 inhibited the epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) process in HCC cells by regulating EMT-related proteins, such as α-catenin, N-cadherin, E-cadherin and vimentin, and suppressed HCC metastasis and EMT via inhibiting the NF- κ B signaling pathway. In line with this research, inhibition of AQP5 retarded the migration and proliferation of different tumor cells. During tumorigenesis, interfering of AQP5 could significantly reduce the tumor growth in mice [51] and remarkably inhibited the ERK1/ 2 pathway and the phosphorylation level of epidermal growth factor receptor in NSCLC [60] and also increase the sensitivity of 5-fluorouracil to colorectal tumor cells through inhibiting the Wnt-\beta-catenin pathway [61]. Researchers also found that AQP5 regulating miRNAs (miR-19b-3p, miR-19a-3p, miR-1226-3p, and mir-185-3p) reduced breast tumor and colorectal tumor cell invasion and migration through decreasing the AQP5, suggesting that it can be a possible therapeutic target of tumor [62, 63].

21.2.1.5 AQP6

AQP6 was originally exclusively found in the intracellular vesicle membranes of acid-secreting intercalated cells in the collecting duct of kidney [64]. Recently, studies showed that AQP6 was also distributed on gastrointestinal epithelium, cerebellum, support cells of inner ear, and the follicular cells of parotid gland [65–67]. Some

researchers also demonstrated that APQ6 was detected in ovarian tumors, and the expression of AQP6 was remarkably reduced in serous ovarian tumors when compared to benign tumors tissues and normal healthy ovarian [68]. Zhu et al. [69] reported that the AQP6 was positively associated with relapse-free survival in breast tumor patients but negatively associated with post progression survival in grade II breast tumor and lymph node-positive tumor. Moreover, the gene expression of AQP0, AQP1, AQP4, AQP5, AQP6, AQP8, and AQP10 was correlated with worse overall survival in the prognosis of gastric tumor [70].

21.2.1.6 AQP8

AQP8 is demonstrated to work as oncoprotein in human cervical tumor and esophageal tumor, but as a potential inhibitor in colorectal tumor. Some studies showed that AQP8 inhibits apoptosis, increases tumor cell viability, and promotes metastasis in SiHa cells, suggesting AQP8 may regulate EMT-related markers [71]. In accordance with this study, others also reported that epidermal growth factor (EGF) leads to upregulation of AQP8 which involved in cellular migration in human cervical tumor cells through the EGFR/Erk1/2 pathway [72, 73]. The knockdown of mtAQP8 in HuH-7 and HepG2 cells contributes to necrotic but not apoptotic death, suggesting AQP8 might be a good strategy against liver tumor [74]. However, a recent study indicated AQP8 was inhibited in colorectal tumors and upregulation of AQP8 was positively correlated with better survival in colorectal cancers. Upregulation of AQP8 retarded the invasion, proliferation, migration abilities of colorectal cancer cells in vitro. Overexpression of AQP8 also suppressed CRC cell growth and metastasis in vivo [75] via inhibiting protocadherin7 (PCDH7) and PI3K/AKT signaling [76] and modulating EGFR-Erk1/2 pathway [77].

21.2.2 Aquaglyceroporins

21.2.2.1 AQP3

AQP3 facilitates glycerol transport in addition to water. AQP3 is not only distributed in the human

urinary tract transitional epithelium, renal collecting ducts, and respiratory epithelium but also expressed in stratified squamous epithelial cells of the esophagus, oral cavity, and skin [78]. AQP3 is significantly dysregulated in different kinds of tumors, including breast, gastric, prostate, pancreas, lung, bladder, skin, cervical, squamous cell carcinoma, colon, adenoid cystic carcinoma, ovarian, colorectal, and liver tumors [52].

Researchers found that expression of AQP3 is upregulated in skin cancer, promotes glycerol transport into the cell, and leads to the generation of ATP and cell proliferation. AQP3 knockout inhibited skin tumor formation in mice via reducing ATP and glycerol content of cells for biosynthesis [79, 80]. Glycerol is a humectant to retard the evaporation of water, and maintaining the barrier action of the skin [81]. Glycerol may lead to cancer cell proliferation and tumor growth via building block in phospholipid synthesis and/or regulator of ATP production [82]. It is known that these pathways are pivotal to fast proliferating tumor cells [1]. What is more, it reported that AQP3 knockdown was downregulated some lipid synthases via PI3K/ Akt pathway in gastric tumor cells, which was related to the ATP production and impaired lipid metabolism. It is reported that it is not only the results of reduced glycerol uptake but also the consequence of impaired lipid synthesis [83]. On the one hand, AQP3 overexpression provides the carcinoma with good glycerol permeability, then producing more ATP content [84]. On the other hand, glycerol converted into triglyceride (TAG), which is crucial for cell survival and proliferation. Tumor cells metabolized triglyceride into free fatty acid through lipolytic processes. Fatty acid oxidation (FAO) takes part in the generation of ATP to support the tumor development [1, 83]. Therefore, lipid synthesis suppression with inhibition of AQP3 may lead to energy supply defects and retards tumor development.

There are also a lot of studies related to the contribution of AQP3 in tumor. For example, human epidermal growth factor (hEGF) induces the expression of AQP3, which regulates the migration capacity of human CRC cells in a time- and dose-dependent manner. The reinforced migration capacity of HCT116 cells was retarded by CuSO, the AQP3 inhibitor. hEGF-mediated AQP3 overexpression was retarded by a novel PI3K/AKT inhibitor, LY294002, suggesting that AQP3 can promote CRC cell migration and regarded as a therapeutic key indicator and target for colorectal carcinoma prognosis and metastasis [85]. It is also reported that AQP3 increased the expression and secretion of matrix metalloproteinase-3 (MMP-3) in prostate tumor cells through the positive regulation of the ERK signaling pathway. Silencing of AQP3 inhibited the motility and invasion of these tumor cells. Inhibition of the ERK pathway blocked AQP3induced invasion and motility in prostate tumor cells [86]. AQP3 overexpression increased lymphovascular invasion, lymph node metastasis, and Lauren classification. Blocking Wnt/β-catenin pathway with XAV939 inhibited the overexpression of AQP3, suggesting that AQP3 contributes to stem-like properties of gasthrough mediating tric carcinoma cells Wnt/GSK-3β/β-catenin pathway [87]. Simultaneously, AQP3-mediated H₂O₂ was necessary to activate the phosphorylation of Akt and regulates subsequent directional cell migration of chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 2 (CXCL2)-dependent breast tumor cells in vitro [88], implicating that AQP3 is an important driving factor of tumor motility. Moreover, some researches have also demonstrated that upregulation of AQP3 can induce tumor growth, cell proliferation, cell invasion in solid tumors, such as esophageal squamous cell carcinomas (SCCs), hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), gastric adenocarcinoma (GC) [86, 89-92], and pancreatic tumor cells through stimulating the mTOR pathway [93], suggesting that downregulation of AQP3 may be a key therapeutic target for some oncotherapy. However, there are some discrepancies that AQP3 is low expressed in urothelial carcinomas (UCs) and breast tumor, with the potential mechanism being unclear [69, 94, 95].

21.2.2.2 AQP7

As a member of aquaglyceroporin family, AQP7 also conveys glycerol, ammonia, arsenite, urea,

and hydrogen peroxide in adipocytes [96-100] and plays a vital role in glucolipid metabolism [101, 102]. Accumulating evidence revealed that AQP7 may contribute to tumor pathogenesis and development [103–105]. For instance, researchers found that the expression of AQP7 was significantly higher in borderline and malignant tumors than in normal healthy ovarian tissue and benign tumor, suggesting that high level expression of aquaglyceroporin could be crucial for ovarian cancer [105]. Since AQP7 acts as a channel for glycerol, a feasible interpretation is that AQP7 is a main factor for glycerol availability. Knockout of AQP7 in adipocytes results in the accumulation of triglycerides and glycerol [106]. During high energy demands, the exported glycerol is absorbed by other cells and used for energy supply, then promotes tumor development [107]. Moreover, downregulation of AQP7 inhibited lung metastasis and tumor burden in mice bearing breast tumor. Complex lipid profile and metabolomics in tumors and cancer cells with decreased expression of Aqp7 remarkably altered the glutathione, lipid, and arginine/urea metabolism compared to control mice. To respond to stress and tumor nutrition, AQP7 regulates tumor metabolism through p38 MAPK and PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathways. These studies suggest AQP7 as an essential metabolic regulating factor in breast carcinomas, highlighting it as a pivotal therapeutic treatment target for tumor [107]. Recently, it was reported that inhibitor of AQP7 can induce cellular stress to eliminate the cancer cells and to reduce tumor bearing in combination with mTOR inhibitors [108].

21.2.2.3 AQP9

It is known that AQP9 is a channel protein that transports water, glycerol, and urea and promotes glycerol uptake of hepatocyte. The protein expression of AQP9 in murine and human has been mainly found in epididymis, liver, skeletal muscle, urothelium, skin, epidermis, adipose tissues, and neuronal cells [100, 109, 110]. Previous researches mainly investigate the expression of AQP9 in hepatocellular carcinomas, because AQP9 is widely distributed in the hepatocytes basolateral membrane. AQP9 was remarkably downregulated in the tissues and cells of hepatocellular carcinoma and correlated with 5-year survival rate, tumor size, tumor lymph node metastasis stage, lymphatic and distal metastasis of the patients, and stimulation of AQP9 retarded the invasion, migration and proliferation of HCC cells via Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway [111], which is crucial for differentiation, proliferation, and apoptosis. A research reported that the expression of AQP9 is deregulated in liver cancer cells. AQP9 upregulation inhibited liver cancer invasion via prohibiting epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition [112] and PI3K/Akt/forkhead box O1 (FOXO1) pathway [113]. Zheng et al. [114] found that AQP9 overexpression led to the accumulation of ROS, which suppressed β -catenin through inhibiting the interaction of β -catenin with TCF4 while concurrently enhancing the interaction of β -catenin with FOXO3a, at the end, attenuating LCSCs stemness, implying that the regulation of AQP9 signaling may be a promising therapeutic target and approach for retarding liver tumor stem cells (LCSCs).

Recently, а study demonstrated that overexpression of AQP9 was remarkably associated with bad prognosis in some types of tumor tissues, such as colon, breast, and lung, but associated with better prognosis in gastric tumor. Furthermore, AQP9 is correlated with different immune infiltrating cells, such as macrophages, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, dendritic cells (DCs) and neutrophils, and some other immune-related genes in breast invasive carcinoma, colon adenocarcinoma, lung adenocarcinoma, stomach adesquamous nocarcinoma, and lung cell carcinoma, implying that AQP9 can be an essential biomarker to determine the levels of immune infiltrating and the prognosis in some tumors [115]. Moreover, overexpression of AQP9 was remarkably associated with poor survival, immune infiltrations and aggressive progression through inflammatory response, IL6/JAK-STAT3, and TNF-alpha signaling pathways in ccRCC patients [116]. The level of AQP9 could be useful for estimating the prognosis with kidney renal clear cell carcinoma (KIRC) patients, especially to the TME state transition via JAK/STAT, P53, and lipid metabolism-related pathways that

regulate M2 polarization [117], suggesting that AQP9 may be a potential prognostic target for kidney carcinoma.

The upregulation of AQP9 inhibited the glioma-related lactic acidosis through clearance of lactate and glycerol from the extracellular space through energy metabolism of the glioma and/or surrounding neuronal cells [118]. Some researchers give the evidence that AQP9 can be a promising predictive indicator for adjuvant chemotherapy in colorectal cancer. The higher expression of AQP9 had the better rate of disease-free survival (DFS) when compared to patients with low expression those of it. Moreover, upregulation of AQP9 increased the antitumor sensitivity of 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) both in vivo and in vitro. Induction of AQP9 expression increased intracellular level of 5-FU in colorectal cancer cells, contributing to more apoptosis rates after 5-FU treatment via cell cycle arrest through RAS activation [119].

21.2.3 Super Aquaporins

Superaquaporins, including AQP11 and AQP12, are a novel subfamily of AQPs and mainly distributed in the cytoplasm to regulate the water transport or intra-vesicular physiological states [8, 120, 121]. AQP11 is mainly distributed in testis and, to a lesser extent, in the adipose tissue, liver, brain, and kidney [122, 123]. AQP12 is located on the intracellular organelle membrane and found in pancreatic acinar cells [124]. The role of superaquaporins in tumor is relatively less reported than other aquaporins, and there is no study about the relationship between the AQP12 and tumor. Recently, some researchers found that higher expression of AQP11 had better OS in ovarian tumor [125] and gastric tumor patients **[70]**. Furthermore, survival analyses demonstrated that overexpression of AQP11 was significantly correlated with better relapse-free survival in breast cancers [69], indicating that AQP11 might play an important role to estimate prognosis and be a promising therapeutic strategy for tumor treatment.



Fig. 21.2 Roles of AQPs in tumor. (a) AQPs in primary tumor cells may induce angiogenesis for vascular exchange of some substance, like nutrients. (b) AQPs promote lamellipodium formation and stabilization by actin polymerization. Then, cancer cells lead to loss of cell–cell adhesions that capacitate cancer cells to migrate and dissociation, then invade the neighboring ECM, and

spill over into blood circulation, and finally extravasate to corresponding organs or sites like brain, breast, and lung, resulting in metastasis. Simultaneously, AQPs could bound to some oncoproteins, and stimulate the related intracellular signaling pathways that induce tumor cell invasion, division, and proliferation

21.3 Conclusion and Prospect

Aquaporin has been extensively reported in tumor tissues and cancer cells. Consistent investigations revealed that almost all AQPs are upregulated, but some of them, such as AQP8, AQP9, and AQP11, downregulated in tumors, suggesting that dysregulation of AQPs closely related to cancer incidence and plays a different role in different organs and tissues. Although the mechanisms by which AQPs interfere with tumorigenesis are not completely clear, an amount of studies indicated that AQPs are involved in angiogenesis, cell migration, adheinvasion, and division in tumors sion. (Fig. 21.2), which are essential to tumor development. Therefore, it is necessary to underlying the accurate correlation between AQPs and tumor, which can provide new treatment strategies for cancer.

References

 Aikman B, de Almeida A, Meier-Menches SM, Casini A (2018) Aquaporins in cancer development: opportunities for bioinorganic chemistry to contribute novel chemical probes and therapeutic agents. Metallomics 10(5):696–712

- Nico B, Ribatti D (2011) Role of aquaporins in cell migration and edema formation in human brain tumors. Exp Cell Res 317(17):2391–2396
- Prata C, Hrelia S, Fiorentini D (2019) Peroxiporins in cancer. Int J Mol Sci 20(6):1371
- Ishibashi K, Koike S, Kondo S, Hara S, Tanaka Y (2009) The role of a group III AQP, AQP11 in intracellular organelle homeostasis. J Med Investig 56(Suppl):312–317
- Papadopoulos MC, Saadoun S (2015) Key roles of aquaporins in tumor biology. Biochim Biophys Acta 1848(10):2576–2583
- Wang J, Feng L, Zhu Z, Zheng M, Wang D, Chen Z, Sun H (2015) Aquaporins as diagnostic and therapeutic targets in cancer: how far we are? J Transl Med 13:96
- Ribatti D, Ranieri G, Annese T, Nico B (2014) Aquaporins in cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1550–1553
- Verkman AS (2012) Aquaporins in clinical medicine. Annu Rev Med 63:303–316
- Sales AD, Lobo CH, Carvalho AA, Moura AA, Rodrigues AP (2013) Structure, function, and localization of aquaporins: their possible implications on gamete cryopreservation. Genet Mol Res 12(4): 6718–6732
- Endo M, Jain RK, Witwer B, Brown D (1999) Water channel (aquaporin 1) expression and distribution in mammary carcinomas and glioblastomas. Microvasc Res 58(2):89–98
- El Hindy N, Bankfalvi A, Herring A, Adamzik M, Lambertz N, Zhu Y, Siffert W, Sure U, Sandalcioglu

IE (2013) Correlation of aquaporin-1 water channel protein expression with tumor angiogenesis in human astrocytoma. Anticancer Res 33(2):609–613

- Saadoun S, Papadopoulos MC, Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2005) Impairment of angiogenesis and cell migration by targeted aquaporin-1 gene disruption. Nature 434(7034):786–792
- Papadopoulos MC, Saadoun S, Verkman AS (2008) Aquaporins and cell migration. Pflugers Arch 456(4): 693–700
- 14. Imrédi E, Liszkay G, Kenessey I, Plotár V, Gödény M, Tóth B, Fedorcsák I, Tímár J (2020) Aquaporin-1 protein expression of the primary tumor may predict cerebral progression of cutaneous melanoma. Pathol Oncol Res 26(1):405–410
- Simone L, Gargano CD, Pisani F, Cibelli A, Mola MG, Frigeri A, Svelto M, Nicchia GP (2018) Aquaporin-1 inhibition reduces metastatic formation in a mouse model of melanoma. J Cell Mol Med 22(2):904–912
- 16. Nicchia GP, Stigliano C, Sparaneo A, Rossi A, Frigeri A, Svelto M (2013) Inhibition of aquaporinl dependent angiogenesis impairs tumour growth in a mouse model of melanoma. J Mol Med 91(5): 613–623
- Clapp C, Martínez de la Escalera G (2006) Aquaporin-1: a novel promoter of tumor angiogenesis. Trends Endocrinol Metab 17(1):1–2
- Hoque MO, Soria JC, Woo J, Lee T, Lee J, Jang SJ, Upadhyay S, Trink B, Monitto C, Desmaze C, Mao L, Sidransky D, Moon C (2006) Aquaporin 1 is overexpressed in lung cancer and stimulates NIH-3T3 cell proliferation and anchorageindependent growth. Am J Pathol 168(4):1345–1353
- Kao YC, Jheng JR, Pan HJ, Liao WY, Lee CH, Kuo PL (2017) Elevated hydrostatic pressure enhances the motility and enlarges the size of the lung cancer cells through aquaporin upregulation mediated by caveolin-1 and ERK1/2 signaling. Oncogene 36(6): 863–874
- 20. Wang Z, Wang Y, He Y, Zhang N, Chang W, Niu Y (2020) Aquaporin-1 facilitates proliferation and invasion of gastric cancer cells via GRB7-mediated ERK and Ras activation. Anim Cells Syst 24(5):253–259
- Galán-Cobo A, Ramírez-Lorca R, Toledo-Aral JJ, Echevarría M (2016) Aquaporin-1 plays important role in proliferation by affecting cell cycle progression. J Cell Physiol 231(1):243–256
- 22. Yang WY, Tan ZF, Dong DW, Ding Y, Meng H, Zhao Y, Xin XF, Bi W (2018) Association of aquaporin-1 with tumor migration, invasion and vasculogenic mimicry in glioblastoma multiforme. Mol Med Rep 17(2):3206–3211
- McLean GW, Carragher NO, Avizienyte E, Evans J, Brunton VG, Frame MC (2005) The role of focaladhesion kinase in cancer - a new therapeutic opportunity. Nat Rev Cancer 5(7):505–515
- Oishi M, Munesue S, Harashima A, Nakada M, Yamamoto Y, Hayashi Y (2020) Aquaporin 1 elicits

cell motility and coordinates vascular bed formation by downregulating thrombospondin type-1 domaincontaining 7A in glioblastoma. Cancer Med 9(11): 3904–3917

- Wilson WR, Hay MP (2011) Targeting hypoxia in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 11(6):393–410
- Hayashi Y, Edwards NA, Proescholdt MA, Oldfield EH, Merrill MJ (2007) Regulation and function of aquaporin-1 in glioma cells. Neoplasia 9(9):777–787
- 27. Tie L, Lu N, Pan XY, Pan Y, An Y, Gao JW, Lin YH, Yu HM, Li XJ (2012) Hypoxia-induced up-regulation of aquaporin-1 protein in prostate cancer cells in a p38-dependent manner. Cell Physiol Biochem 29(1-2):269–280
- Tomita Y, Dorward H, Yool AJ, Smith E, Townsend AR, Price TJ, Hardingham JE (2017) Role of aquaporin 1 signalling in cancer development and progression. Int J Mol Sci 18(2):299
- Fushimi K, Uchida S, Hara Y, Hirata Y, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1993) Cloning and expression of apical membrane water channel of rat kidney collecting tubule. Nature 361(6412):549–552
- Mobasheri A, Wray S, Marples D (2005) Distribution of AQP2 and AQP3 water channels in human tissue microarrays. J Mol Histol 36(1-2):1–14
- 31. Niu D, Bai Y, Yao Q, Zhou L, Huang X, Zhao C (2020) AQP2 as a diagnostic immunohistochemical marker for pheochromocytoma and/or paraganglioma. Gland Surg 9(2):200–208
- 32. Wan S, Jiang J, Zheng C, Wang N, Zhai X, Fei X, Wu R, Jiang X (2018) Estrogen nuclear receptors affect cell migration by altering sublocalization of AQP2 in glioma cell lines. Cell Death Dis 4:49
- 33. Zou LB, Zhang RJ, Tan YJ, Ding GL, Shi S, Zhang D, He RH, Liu AX, Wang TT, Leung PC, Sheng JZ, Huang HF (2011) Identification of estrogen response element in the aquaporin-2 gene that mediates estrogen-induced cell migration and invasion in human endometrial carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(9):1399–1408
- 34. Li M, Li X, Zhang Y, Wu H, Zhou H, Ding X, Zhang X, Jin X, Wang Y, Yin X, Li C, Yang P, Xu H (2020) Micropeptide MIAC inhibits HNSCC progression by interacting with aquaporin 2. J Am Chem Soc 142(14):6708–6716
- Amiry-Moghaddam M (2019) AQP4 and the fate of gliomas. Cancer Res 79(11):2810–2811
- Nagelhus EA, Ottersen OP (2013) Physiological roles of aquaporin-4 in brain. Physiol Rev 93(4): 1543–1562
- 37. Lan YL, Wang X, Lou JC, Ma XC, Zhang B (2017) The potential roles of aquaporin 4 in malignant gliomas. Oncotarget 8(19):32345–32355
- Ding T, Ma Y, Li W, Liu X, Ying G, Fu L, Gu F (2011) Role of aquaporin-4 in the regulation of migration and invasion of human glioma cells. Int J Oncol 38(6):1521–1531

- Ding T, Gu F, Fu L, Ma YJ (2010) Aquaporin-4 in glioma invasion and an analysis of molecular mechanisms. J Clin Neurosci 17(11):1359–1361
- 40. Ding T, Zhou Y, Sun K, Jiang W, Li W, Liu X, Tian C, Li Z, Ying G, Fu L, Gu F, Li W, Ma Y (2013) Knockdown a water channel protein, aquaporin-4, induced glioblastoma cell apoptosis. PLoS One 8(8):e66751
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2006) Aquaporin-1 facilitates epithelial cell migration in kidney proximal tubule. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(1):39–45
- 42. Nicchia GP, Srinivas M, Li W, Brosnan CF, Frigeri A, Spray DC (2005) New possible roles for aquaporin-4 in astrocytes: cell cytoskeleton and functional relationship with connexin43. FASEB J 19(12):1674–1676
- 43. Hui TH, Cho WC, Fong HW, Yu M, Kwan KW, Ngan KC, Wong KH, Tan Y, Yao S, Jiang H, Gu Z, Lin Y (2019) An electro-osmotic microfluidic system to characterize cancer cell migration under confinement. J R Soc Interface 16(155):20190062
- 44. Li J, Wang L, He F, Li B, Han R (2020) Long noncoding RNA LINC00629 restrains the progression of gastric cancer by upregulating AQP4 through competitively binding to miR-196b-5p. J Cell Physiol 235(3):2973–2985
- 45. Li YB, Sun SR, Han XH (2016) Down-regulation of AQP4 inhibits proliferation, migration and invasion of human breast cancer cells. Folia Biol 62(3): 131–137
- 46. Raina S, Preston GM, Guggino WB, Agre P (1995) Molecular cloning and characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from salivary, lacrimal, and respiratory tissues. J Biol Chem 270(4):1908–1912
- Direito I, Madeira A, Brito MA, Soveral G (2016) Aquaporin-5: from structure to function and dysfunction in cancer. Cell Mol Life Sci 73(8):1623–1640
- 48. Funaki H, Yamamoto T, Koyama Y, Kondo D, Yaoita E, Kawasaki K, Kobayashi H, Sawaguchi S, Abe H, Kihara I (1998) Localization and expression of AQP5 in cornea, serous salivary glands, and pulmonary epithelial cells. Am J Phys 275(4): 1151–1157
- 49. Yao C, Purwanti N, Karabasil MR, Azlina A, Javkhlan P, Hasegawa T, Akamatsu T, Hosoi T, Ozawa K, Hosoi K (2010) Potential down-regulation of salivary gland AQP5 by LPS via cross-coupling of NF-kappaB and p-c-Jun/c-Fos. Am J Pathol 177(2): 724–734
- 50. Kobayashi M, Takahashi E, Miyagawa S, Watanabe H, Iguchi T (2006) Chromatin immunoprecipitation-mediated target identification proved aquaporin 5 is regulated directly by estrogen in the uterus. Genes Cells 11(10):1133–1143
- 51. Yan C, Zhu Y, Zhang X, Chen X, Zheng W, Yang J (2014) Down-regulated aquaporin 5 inhibits proliferation and migration of human epithelial ovarian cancer 3AO cells. J Ovarian Res 7:78

- 52. Moosavi MS, Elham Y (2020) Aquaporins 1, 3 and 5 in different tumors, their expression, prognosis value and role as new therapeutic targets. Pathol Oncol Res 26(2):615–625
- 53. Zhu Z, Jiao L, Li T, Wang H, Wei W, Qian H (2018) Expression of AQP3 and AQP5 as a prognostic marker in triple-negative breast cancer. Oncol Lett 16(2):2661–2667
- 54. Lee SJ, Chae YS, Kim JG, Kim WW, Jung JH, Park HY, Jeong JY, Park JY, Jung HJ, Kwon TH (2014) AQP5 expression predicts survival in patients with early breast cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 21(2):375–383
- 55. Rodrigues C, Pimpão C, Mósca AF, Coxixo AS, Lopes D, da Silva IV, Pedersen PA, Antunes F, Soveral G (2019) Human aquaporin-5 facilitates hydrogen peroxide permeation affecting adaption to oxidative stress and cancer cell migration. Cancer 11(7):932
- 56. Woo J, Lee J, Kim MS, Jang SJ, Sidransky D, Moon C (2008) The effect of aquaporin 5 overexpression on the Ras signaling pathway. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 367(2):291–298
- 57. Chae YK, Woo J, Kim MJ, Kang SK, Kim MS, Lee J, Lee SK, Gong G, Kim YH, Soria JC, Jang SJ, Sidransky D, Moon C (2008) Expression of aquaporin 5 (AQP5) promotes tumor invasion in human non small cell lung cancer. PLoS One 3(5): e2162
- 58. Shi X, Wu S, Yang Y, Tang L, Wang Y, Dong J, Lü B, Jiang G, Zhao W (2014) AQP5 silencing suppresses p38 MAPK signaling and improves drug resistance in colon cancer cells. Tumour Biol 35(7): 7035–7045
- 59. He Z, Dong W, Hu J, Ren X (2017) AQP5 promotes hepatocellular carcinoma metastasis via NF-κBregulated epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 490(2):343–348
- 60. Elkhider A, Wang B, Ouyang X, Al-Azab M, Walana W, Sun X, Li H, Tang Y, Wei J, Li X (2020) Aquaporin 5 promotes tumor migration and angiogenesis in non-small cell lung cancer cell line H1299. Oncol Lett 19(3):1665–1672
- 61. Li Q, Yang T, Li D, Ding F, Bai G, Wang W, Sun H (2018) Knockdown of aquaporin-5 sensitizes colorectal cancer cells to 5-fluorouracil via inhibition of the Wnt-β-catenin signaling pathway. Biochem Cell Biol 96(5):572–579
- 62. Park EJ, Jung HJ, Choi HJ, Jang HJ, Park HJ, Nejsum LN, Kwon TH (2020) Exosomes co-expressing AQP5-targeting miRNAs and IL-4 receptor-binding peptide inhibit the migration of human breast cancer cells. FASEB J 34(2):3379–3398
- 63. Zhou C, Kong W, Ju T, Xie Q, Zhai L (2020) MiR-185-3p mimic promotes the chemosensitivity of CRC cells via AQP5. Cancer Biol Ther 21(9): 790–798
- Yasui M, Kwon TH, Knepper MA, Nielsen S, Agre P (1999) Aquaporin-6: an intracellular vesicle water

channel protein in renal epithelia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96(10):5808–5813

- 65. Laforenza U, Gastaldi G, Polimeni M, Tritto S, Tosco M, Ventura U, Scaffino MF, Yasui M (2009) Aquaporin-6 is expressed along the rat gastrointestinal tract and upregulated by feeding in the small intestine. BMC Physiol 9:18
- 66. Matsuki-Fukushima M, Hashimoto S, Shimono M, Satoh K, Fujita-Yoshigaki J, Sugiya H (2008) Presence and localization of aquaporin-6 in rat parotid acinar cells. Cell Tissue Res 332(1):73–80
- Lopez IA, Ishiyama G, Lee M, Baloh RW, Ishiyama A (2007) Immunohistochemical localization of aquaporins in the human inner ear. Cell Tissue Res 328(3):453–460
- 68. Ma J, Zhou C, Yang J, Ding X, Zhu Y, Chen X (2016) Expression of AQP6 and AQP8 in epithelial ovarian tumor. J Mol Histol 47(2):129–134
- 69. Zhu L, Ma N, Wang B, Wang L, Zhou C, Yan Y, He J, Ren Y (2019) Significant prognostic values of aquaporin mRNA expression in breast cancer. Cancer Manag Res 11:1503–1515
- 70. Thapa S, Chetry M, Huang K, Peng Y, Wang J, Wang J, Zhou Y, Shen Y, Xue Y, Ji K (2018) Significance of aquaporins' expression in the prognosis of gastric cancer. Biosci Rep 38(3):1687
- 71. Li W, Song Y, Pan C, Yu J, Zhang J, Zhu X (2021) Aquaporin-8 is a novel marker for progression of human cervical cancer cells. Cancer Biomark 32(3): 391–400
- 72. Shi YH, Tuokan T, Lin C, Chang H (2014) Aquaporin 8 involvement in human cervical cancer SiHa migration via the EGFR-Erk1/2 pathway. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 15(15):6391–6395
- 73. Chang H, Shi Y, Tuokan T, Chen R, Wang X (2014) Expression of aquaporin 8 and phosphorylation of Erk1/2 in cervical epithelial carcinogenesis: correlation with clinicopathological parameters. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 7(7):3928–3937
- Marchissio MJ, Francés DE, Carnovale CE, Marinelli RA (2014) Evidence for necrosis, but not apoptosis, in human hepatoma cells with knockdown of mitochondrial aquaporin-8. Apoptosis 19(5):851–859
- 75. Zhang H, Du WB, Guo XM, Wang LK, Cheng JM, Wei LJ (2020) Identification of the AQP8-miR-92a network associated with the aggressive traits of colorectal cancer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 527(1):218–225
- 76. Wu Q, Yang ZF, Wang KJ, Feng XY, Lv ZJ, Li Y, Jian ZX (2018) AQP8 inhibits colorectal cancer growth and metastasis by down-regulating PI3K/ AKT signaling and PCDH7 expression. Am J Cancer Res 8(2):266–279
- 77. Chang H, Shi YH, Talaf TK, Lin C (2014) Aquaporin-8 mediates human esophageal cancer Eca-109 cell migration via the EGFR-Erk1/2pathway. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 7(11):7663–7671
- Marlar S, Jensen HH, Login FH, Nejsum LN (2017) Aquaporin-3 in cancer. Int J Mol Sci 18(10):2106

- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Prevention of skin tumorigenesis and impairment of epidermal cell proliferation by targeted aquaporin-3 gene disruption. Mol Cell Biol 28(1):326–332
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Roles of aquaporin-3 in the epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 128(9):2145–2151
- Hara M, Verkman AS (2003) Glycerol replacement corrects defective skin hydration, elasticity, and barrier function in aquaporin-3-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(12):7360–7365
- Verkman AS, Anderson MO, Papadopoulos MC (2014) Aquaporins: important but elusive drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(4):259–277
- 83. Li Z, Li B, Zhang L, Chen L, Sun G, Zhang Q, Wang J, Zhi X, Wang L, Xu Z, Xu H (2016) The proliferation impairment induced by AQP3 deficiency is the result of glycerol uptake and metabolism inhibition in gastric cancer cells. Tumour Biol 37(7): 9169–9179
- Verkman AS, Hara-Chikuma M, Papadopoulos MC (2008) Aquaporins–new players in cancer biology. J Mol Med 86(5):523–529
- 85. Li A, Lu D, Zhang Y, Li J, Fang Y, Li F, Sun J (2013) Critical role of aquaporin-3 in epidermal growth factor-induced migration of colorectal carcinoma cells and its clinical significance. Oncol Rep 29(2): 535–540
- 86. Chen J, Wang Z, Xu D, Liu Y, Gao Y (2015) Aquaporin 3 promotes prostate cancer cell motility and invasion via extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2-mediated matrix metalloproteinase-3 secretion. Mol Med Rep 11(4):2882–2888
- 87. Zhou Y, Wang Y, Wen J, Zhao H, Dong X, Zhang Z, Wang S, Shen L (2016) Aquaporin 3 promotes the stem-like properties of gastric cancer cells via Wnt/GSK-3β/β-catenin pathway. Oncotarget 7(13): 16529–16541
- Satooka H, Hara-Chikuma M (2016) Aquaporin-3 controls breast cancer cell migration by regulating hydrogen peroxide transport and its downstream cell signaling. Mol Cell Biol 36(7):1206–1218
- 89. Chen J, Wang T, Zhou YC, Gao F, Zhang ZH, Xu H, Wang SL, Shen LZ (2014) Aquaporin 3 promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition in gastric cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 33(1):38
- 90. Kusayama M, Wada K, Nagata M, Ishimoto S, Takahashi H, Yoneda M, Nakajima A, Okura M, Kogo M, Kamisaki Y (2011) Critical role of aquaporin 3 on growth of human esophageal and oral squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Sci 102(6): 1128–1136
- 91. Chen L, Li Z, Zhang Q, Wei S, Li B, Zhang X, Zhang L, Li Q, Xu H, Xu Z (2017) Silencing of AQP3 induces apoptosis of gastric cancer cells via downregulation of glycerol intake and downstream inhibition of lipogenesis and autophagy. Onco Targets Ther 10:2791–2804

- 92. Guo X, Sun T, Yang M, Li Z, Li Z, Gao Y (2013) Prognostic value of combined aquaporin 3 and aquaporin 5 overexpression in hepatocellular carcinoma. Biomed Res Int 2013:206525
- 93. Huang X, Huang L, Shao M (2017) Aquaporin 3 facilitates tumor growth in pancreatic cancer by modulating mTOR signaling. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 486(4):1097–1102
- 94. Otto W, Rubenwolf PC, Burger M, Fritsche HM, Rößler W, May M, Hartmann A, Hofstädter F, Wieland WF, Denzinger S (2012) Loss of aquaporin 3 protein expression constitutes an independent prognostic factor for progression-free survival: an immunohistochemical study on stage pT1 urothelial bladder cancer. BMC Cancer 12:459
- 95. Voss KE, Bollag RJ, Fussell N, By C, Sheehan DJ, Bollag WB (2011) Abnormal aquaporin-3 protein expression in hyperproliferative skin disorders. Arch Dermatol Res 303(8):591–600
- 96. Ishibashi K, Kuwahara M, Gu Y, Kageyama Y, Tohsaka A, Suzuki F, Marumo F, Sasaki S (1997) Cloning and functional expression of a new water channel abundantly expressed in the testis permeable to water, glycerol, and urea. J Biol Chem 272(33): 20782–20786
- Geyer RR, Musa-Aziz R, Qin X, Boron WF (2013) Relative CO(2)/NH(3) selectivities of mammalian aquaporins 0-9. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 304(10): C985–C994
- Bienert GP, Chaumont F (2014) Aquaporinfacilitated transmembrane diffusion of hydrogen peroxide. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1596–1604
- 99. Liu Z, Shen J, Carbrey JM, Mukhopadhyay R, Agre P, Rosen BP (2002) Arsenite transport by mammalian aquaglyceroporins AQP7 and AQP9. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(9):6053–6058
- 100. Rodríguez A, Catalán V, Gómez-Ambrosi J, García-Navarro S, Rotellar F, Valentí V, Silva C, Gil MJ, Salvador J, Burrell MA, Calamita G, Malagón MM, Frühbeck G (2011) Insulin- and leptin-mediated control of aquaglyceroporins in human adipocytes and hepatocytes is mediated via the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling cascade. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(4): 586–597
- 101. Maeda N (2012) Implications of aquaglyceroporins 7 and 9 in glycerol metabolism and metabolic syndrome. Mol Asp Med 33(5-6):665–675
- 102. Rodríguez A, Catalán V, Gómez-Ambrosi J, Frühbeck G (2011) Aquaglyceroporins serve as metabolic gateways in adiposity and insulin resistance control. Cell Cycle 10(10):1548–1556
- 103. Marino N, German R, Rao X, Simpson E, Liu S, Wan J, Liu Y, Sandusky G, Jacobsen M, Stoval M, Cao S, Storniolo AMV (2020) Upregulation of lipid metabolism genes in the breast prior to cancer diagnosis. NPJ Breast Cancer 6:50
- 104. Malvia S, Bagadi SAR, Pradhan D, Chintamani C, Bhatnagar A, Arora D, Sarin R, Saxena S (2019)

Study of gene expression profiles of breast cancers in Indian women. Sci Rep 9(1):10018

- 105. Yang JH, Yan CX, Chen XJ, Zhu YS (2011) Expression of aquaglyceroporins in epithelial ovarian tumours and their clinical significance. J Int Med Res 39(3):702–711
- 106. Hara-Chikuma M, Sohara E, Rai T, Ikawa M, Okabe M, Sasaki S, Uchida S, Verkman AS (2005) Progressive adipocyte hypertrophy in aquaporin-7deficient mice: adipocyte glycerol permeability as a novel regulator of fat accumulation. J Biol Chem 280(16):15493–15496
- 107. Dai C, Charlestin V, Wang M, Walker ZT, Miranda-Vergara MC, Facchine BA, Wu J, Kaliney WJ, Dovichi NJ, Li J, Littlepage LE (2020) Aquaporin-7 regulates the response to cellular stress in breast cancer. Cancer Res 80(19):4071–4086
- 108. Steelman LS, Martelli AM, Cocco L, Libra M, Nicoletti F, Abrams SL, McCubrey JA (2016) The therapeutic potential of mTOR inhibitors in breast cancer. Br J Clin Pharmacol 82(5):1189–1212
- 109. Lindskog C, Asplund A, Catrina A, Nielsen S, Rützler M (2016) A systematic characterization of aquaporin-9 expression in human normal and pathological tissues. J Histochem Cytochem 64(5): 287–300
- 110. Inoue M, Wakayama Y, Kojima H, Shibuya S, Jimi T, Hara H, Iijima S, Masaki H, Oniki H, Matsuzaki Y (2009) Aquaporin 9 expression and its localization in normal skeletal myofiber. J Mol Histol 40(3):165–170
- 111. Liao S, Chen H, Liu M, Gan L, Li C, Zhang W, Lv L, Mei Z (2020) Aquaporin 9 inhibits growth and metastasis of hepatocellular carcinoma cells via Wnt/β-catenin pathway. Aging 12(2):1527–1544
- 112. Zhang WG, Li CF, Liu M, Chen XF, Shuai K, Kong X, Lv L, Mei ZC (2016) Aquaporin 9 is down-regulated in hepatocellular carcinoma and its over-expression suppresses hepatoma cell invasion through inhibiting epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. Cancer Lett 378(2):111–119
- 113. Li CF, Zhang WG, Liu M, Qiu LW, Chen XF, Lv L, Mei ZC (2016) Aquaporin 9 inhibits hepatocellular carcinoma through up-regulating FOXO1 expression. Oncotarget 7(28):44161–44170
- 114. Zheng X, Li C, Yu K, Shi S, Chen H, Qian Y, Mei Z (2020) Aquaporin-9, mediated by IGF2, suppresses liver cancer stem cell properties via augmenting ROS/β-Catenin/FOXO3a signaling. Mol Cancer Res 18(7):992–1003
- 115. Liu X, Xu Q, Li Z, Xiong B (2020) Integrated analysis identifies AQP9 correlates with immune infiltration and acts as a prognosticator in multiple cancers. Sci Rep 10(1):20795
- 116. Xu WH, Shi SN, Xu Y, Wang J, Wang HK, Cao DL, Shi GH, Qu YY, Zhang HL, Ye DW (2019) Prognostic implications of Aquaporin 9 expression in clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Transl Med 17(1):363

- 117. Jing J, Sun J, Wu Y, Zhang N, Liu C, Chen S, Li W, Hong C, Xu B, Chen M (2021) AQP9 is a prognostic factor for kidney cancer and a promising indicator for M2 TAM polarization and CD8+ T-cell recruitment. Front Oncol 11:770565
- 118. Warth A, Mittelbronn M, Hülper P, Erdlenbruch B, Wolburg H (2007) Expression of the water channel protein aquaporin-9 in malignant brain tumors. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 15(2):193–198
- 119. Huang D, Feng X, Liu Y, Deng Y, Chen H, Chen D, Fang L, Cai Y, Liu H, Wang L, Wang J, Yang Z (2017) AQP9-induced cell cycle arrest is associated with RAS activation and improves chemotherapy treatment efficacy in colorectal cancer. Cell Death Dis 8(6):e2894
- 120. Badaut J, Fukuda AM, Jullienne A, Petry KG (2014) Aquaporin and brain diseases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1840(5):1554–1565
- 121. Ishibashi K (2009) New members of mammalian aquaporins: AQP10-AQP12. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:251–262

- 122. Gorelick DA, Praetorius J, Tsunenari T, Nielsen S, Agre P (2006) Aquaporin-11: a channel protein lacking apparent transport function expressed in brain. BMC Biochem 7:14
- 123. Madeira A, Fernández-Veledo S, Camps M, Zorzano A, Moura TF, Ceperuelo-Mallafré V, Vendrell J, Soveral G (2014) Human aquaporin-11 is a water and glycerol channel and localizes in the vicinity of lipid droplets in human adipocytes. Obesity 22(9):2010–2017
- 124. Itoh T, Rai T, Kuwahara M, Ko SB, Uchida S, Sasaki S, Ishibashi K (2005) Identification of a novel aquaporin, AQP12, expressed in pancreatic acinar cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 330(3):832–838
- 125. Chetry M, Li S, Liu H, Hu X, Zhu X (2018) Prognostic values of aquaporins mRNA expression in human ovarian cancer. Biosci Rep 38(2):108

Aquaporin Inhibitors

22

Shuyuan Wang, Evgeniy I. Solenov, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Aquaporins (AQP) working as membrane channels facilitated water transport, play vital roles in various physiological progress including cell migration, energy metabolism, inflammation, etc. They are quite important drug targets, but elusive for discovery due to their undruggable properties. In this chapter, we summarized most fluently used methods for screening AQP inhibitors, including cell swelling assay, cell shrinking assay, and stopped-flow assay. And three classes of AOP inhibitors have been discussed, including metal-related inhibitors, quaternary ammonium salts, and small molecule inhibitors which further divided into four parts, sulfanilamide analogies, TGN-020, antiepileptic drugs, and others. It has been suggested that although they showed inhibition effects on AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP7, or AQP9 in some researches, none of them could be

asserted as AQP inhibitors to some extent. Discovering AQP inhibitors is a big challenge, but if successful, it will be a great contribution for human health.

Keywords

Aquaporins · Inhibitors · Water permeability · Chemical molecules · Screening

22.1 Introduction

As reviewed in elsewhere in this book, in mammalian, there are 13 subfamilies of aquaporins (AQP), vary from AQP0 to AQP12. From them, some channels (AQP3, 7, 9, 10) also facilitate the transport of glycerol and other small neutral solutes such as urea, carbon dioxide, and ammoaquaglyceroporins. All these nia. namely aquaporins are assembled by four monomers with ~30-kDa molecular size, each monomer has a narrow aqueous pore (contained Asn-Pro-Ala (NPA) motif) flanking a narrowing (~2.8 Å in diameter for AQP1) allowing a single-file water transport driving by an osmotic gradient which participate in the regulation of physiological functions including cell migration, energy metabolism, inflammation, etc. The narrowest segment of the water channel is within the transmembrane region of the pore, which is 2.8 Å for AQP1, which is similar to the size of a single water molecule [1]. Although each channel is

Check for updates

S. Wang

State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Department of Pharmacology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

E. I. Solenov

Institute of Cytology and Genetics, SB RAS, Novosibirsk, Russia

<sup>B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,
Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn</sup>

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_22

functionally independent, which means an AQP protein can be bound with four inhibitors, the narrow pore and the small molecular size bring a great challenge for identifying drugs targeting AQPs. AQPs play a crucial role in the development of diseases as previous chapters described. But up to now, most molecules under investigation target AQP1, AQP3, AQP4, AQP7, and AQP9.

In kidney, AQP1 is expressed in the epithelium of the renal proximal tubule, the thin descending limb of the loop of Henle, and the descending vasa recta. In an AQP1 knockout mouse model, severe urine concentration deficiency is observed, with increased urine output and reduced urine osmolality. AQP1 deficiency impairs the renal counter-current multiplication by reducing the permeability in the descending limb of the loop of Henle and the descending vasa recta. Besides, AQP1 has been found that overexpressed in breast cancer [2]. In an AQP1knockout mouse model, impaired tumor growth was observed, including a reduced tumor vascularity and extensive tumor necrosis, and an enhanced survival of tumor-bearing mice was presented [3]. These studies suggest AQP1 inhibitors may have clinical indications as diuretics for the treatment of the glaucoma, cerebral edema, elevated intraocular pressure which are directly or indirectly related to abnormal fluid homeostasis and as antitumor agents [4].

AQP3 is a water- and glycerol-transporting membrane protein, expressed in the collecting duct of the kidney [5], airway epithelia, secretory glands, and skin [6, 7], that is involved in cell proliferation and migration. Previous studies show that inhibitors of AQP3 glycerol or H_2O_2 transport are thought to prevent or retard skin tumor growth [8] or chronic inflammatory skin diseases including psoriasis [9]. In addition, AQP3 has a significant role in the parasite replication by inducing in human hepatocytes in response to parasite infection [10]. And glycerol mediated by AQP3 contributes to the replication of the parasite during the asexual intraerythrocytic stages [11]. So the inhibitors of AQP3 might be regarded as antiparasitic drugs.

AQP4 is expressed in perivascular end feet of astroglia in the central nervous system, which is proposed to serve physiologically as a route for the net movement of water out of the brain but in pathological conditions create vulnerability to cerebral edema, for example, after acute brain injury or stroke [12, 13]. AQP4 inhibitors are predicted to reduce brain swelling in ischemic stroke. And the glymphatic system, that is aquaporin 4 (AQP4) facilitated exchange of CSF with interstitial fluid (ISF), may provide a clearance pathway for protein species such as amyloid- β and tau, which accumulate in the brain in Alzheimer's disease [14]. AQP4 plays an important role in the glymphatic clearance of tau from the brain, suggesting AQP4 might be a target for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease.

AQP7 expressed in adipose tissue and AQP9 expressed in liver tissue are members of aquaglyceroporins, which are involved in adipose metabolism and insulin resistance in liver [15, 16]. AQP7 deficiency leads to the decreasing of the permeability of the plasma membrane to glycerol, which causes cellular accumulation of glycerol and triglyceride as well as upregulation of glycerol kinase expression [17]. It might increase the accumulation of adipose and lead to obesity. In addition, AQP7 is now considered as a β -cell protein and critical regulator of intraislet glycerol content as well as insulin production and secretion [18]. There is evidence that AQP9 is related with the uptake of hepatocyte glycerol that AQP7 and AQP9 might be target for obesity or diabetes [17].

22.2 Methods for Screening AQP Inhibitors

In this chapter, we are about to list main methods used for screening the AQP inhibitors. All these methods based on the measurement of the kinetics of the cell volume in response to an osmotic gradient presented as fluorescent quenching or scattering time-course or directly measurement using cell imaging.

22.2.1 Cell Swelling Assay

Cell swelling assay is the earliest functional assay for water permeability. Tetraethyl ammonium (TEA) [19], acetazolamide [20] (AZA), and some small molecules [21, 22] were identified by this method, although it is proved to be fraught with artifact because there are many determinants of oocyte swelling later researches [17, 23, 24]. *Xenopus laevis* oocytes expressing AQPs were used as tool cells. Oocytes are so big that could be easily measured by image analysis (Fig. 22.1). Water permeability and aquaporin function in *X. laevis* oocytes should only be calculated from initial osmotically induced volume changes [25].

22.2.2 Cell Shrinking Assay

Cell shrinking assay is also regarded as fluorescence quenching assay. It is on the basis of the self-quenching of certain fluorophores such as calcein at high concentrations. It correlates cell volume with fluorescence intensity where cell shrinking should have increased the fluorescence concentration and thereby self-quenching occurs, decreased fluorescence intensity could be observed by Fluostar Optima plate reader [26]. Calcein AM is the most useful fluorescent material, which is a membrane permeable substance, releasing calcein intracellular as fluorescent material to indicate the viable cells.

The main steps could be divided into three parts (Fig. 22.2). The first part is cell culture. Cells expressing AQPs are grown as monolayer in 96-well plate or other solid supports. Cell lines



Fig. 22.1 Cell swelling assay. AQP-overexpressed oocytes are used for imaging analysis which records the diameter representing relative increases of the cell volume induced by hypotonic osmosis by video microscopy



Fig. 22.2 Cell shrinking assay. (a) Monolayer cells are formed. (b) Fluorescent materials (Ca-AM) are loaded. Initial fluorescence intensity is recorded. (c) Cells shrink under hypertonic buffer and the intensity decrease

cultured could be CHO cells [27, 28], MDCK [29], and other adherent cell lines that are used for transfection such as RPE cells [26]. The second part is fluorescent loaded. A fresh medium containing probenecid (an anion transporter inhibitor, to reduce the leakage of dye indicators) and Calcein AM is added, and the cells are cultured for at least 30 min. At the same time, tested compounds could be added. The last part is self-quenching. High osmotic gradients are applied, a linear dependence of fluorescence intensity is recorded, the kinetic curve is presented as Fig. 22.2. A similar method, which does not require dye loading, uses the genetically encoded, cytoplasmically expressed yellow fluorescent protein YFP-H148Q-V163S, whose fluorescence is quenched by chloride [30].

22.2.3 Stopped-Flow Assay

Stopped-flow assay is carried out using an apparatus in which two solutions are mixed together rapidly (in <1 ms) and have an optical read-out [17]. Stopped-flow measurements can be made in plasma membrane vesicles from AQP-expressing cells, in reconstituted proteoliposomes or in small cells such as erythrocytes. Their suspensions are prepared and then mixed with hyper osmosis medium rapidly, and cell volume reduces, thereby scattering intensity changes. Water permeability should be calculated from initial slope of scattering intensity changes induced by osmotic pressure. Besides it could assess the water outflow ability by mixed suspensions which is incubated with hyper osmosis medium previously with isotonic medium. And this technique is widely used for screening AQPs inhibitors [23, 24] and other channel inhibitors such as urea transporters [31], and it could quantitate the water permeability, but it requires specialized instruments.

22.3 AQPs Inhibitors

Due to the narrow Asn-Pro-Ala (NPA) motif in AQPs, the drug discovery of AQP inhibitors seems unexpectedly challenging. Here we discussed the proposed direct inhibitors of AQPs rather than molecules which affect AQP in indirect ways. Three classes of AQP inhibitors have been described: metal related inhibitors, quaternary ammonium salts, and small molecule inhibitors.

22.3.1 Metal-Related Inhibitors

Metal ions exist in body fluids, and these will form different bonds with biomolecules, involving in vital cellular processes. Hemoglobin is an indispensable protein in mammals and plays a role in transporting oxygen. It consists of four chains, two α -chains and two β -chains, of which contained a cyclic heme with a ferrous atom, that would bond with oxygen. In addition, exogenous metal-containing small molecules can be effect on proteins or biomolecules targeting their metal moiety [32]. In clinic, cisplatin is widely used for the treatment of solid cancer [33], by damaging DNA of vigorously proliferating cells by forming intrastrand diadduct [34, 35] with bases in DNA chain, especially, purines.

Some metal-related compounds also showed AQP inhibition effect with lowering water permeability. The first reported metal-related inhibitor was pCMBS (p-chloromercuribenzene sulfonate), which has been found that has inhibition of water permeation into erythrocytes. And HgCl₂, which has a covalent interaction with Cys189 of AQP1 in the vicinity of the conserved NPA motif in loop E, restrain the water permeability sterically [17], too. Cys189 residue is essential for the inhibition by mercury and in a mutation in the Cys189 residue of AQP1 prevents the inhibition by mercury [36]. Ag is one of the transition elements, and the diameter of Ag⁺ ion (2.5 Å) matches the predicted AQP channel diameter of 2.8 Å, whereas the Hg²⁺ ion is 2.2 Å which might also build interaction with sulfhydryl groups. Indeed, it has been reported that Ag as AgNO₃ or silver sulfadiazine (Fig. 22.3) inhibited the water permeability of human red cell (AQP1) with high potency (EC_{50} = 3.9 μM or 1.24 $\mu M,$ respectively) [37]. However, these inhibitions are non-reversible, while mercury-based inhibition is reversible in the presence of mercaptoethanol, suggesting there is a different mechanism, but it is still not clear. Another common metal element, Au^{3+} with the diameter of 2.7 Å also has been reported that it has inhibitory effect on AQPs. 38] ([Au(III)(phen)Cl₂] AuPhen [32, Cl, (phen = 1, 10-phenanthroline)) is a specific inhibitor against AQP3, which has inhibition effect on glycerol transport in human red blood cells (hRBC) with an IC₅₀ value of 0.08 mM, while has no inhibitory effect on AQP1-mediated water permeability. In addition, Audien [39] also showed inhibition on glycerol permeability with an IC₅₀ value of 16.62 \pm 1.61 μ M in hRBC. It is reported that the mechanism of Au is not the same as mercury, but does have effect on pore closure, due to protein conformational channel upon metal binding with Cys40 which was confirmed by computational modeling [39].

Although there are no direct evidences to support this assumption, it can be assumed that metal-related inhibitors might have strong toxicity due to its easily covalent bonding with Cys residues which are abundant in proteins in vitro. In addition, few researches have been done to assess these novel metal-related inhibitors as diuretics in animal models, not mention to



Fig. 22.3 Structures of metal-related compounds

human, except for $HgCl_2$ that was used historically only before the discovery of thiazides and loop diuretics. However, these might be applied to treat some uncurable diseases such as cancer if these could be proved effective for clinic.

22.3.2 Proposed Quaternary Ammonium Salts

Tetraethylammonium (TEA) chloride, which is known as a blocker of voltage-gated potassium channels, was reported to reduce the water permeability of human AQP1 channels expressed in Xenopus oocytes reversibly [22]. TEA also inhibits water permeation through AQP2 and AQP4, whereas the water permeabilities of oocytes expressing AQP3 or AQP5 were not affected [19]. However, this effect could not be reproduced at a concentration of up to 10 mM by stopped-flow light scattering in erythrocytes, which natively express AQP1, and in epithelial cells that were stably transfected with AQP [23]. The different results occurred are due to the lower-sensitivity techniques used in earlier studies, which might have been susceptible to the secondary effects related to the distribution of ions across the plasma membrane [17].

22.3.3 Small Molecules

Although AQPs show as elusive drug targets, many efforts have been made.



22.3.3.1 Sulfanilamide Analogies

Sulfanilamide analogies (Fig. 22.4) which were reported as AQP inhibitors could be divided into two types, namely arylsulfonamide which derived from CA (carbonic anhydrase, CA) inhibitors and sulfamoyl benzoic analogies which developed from bumetanide as loop diuretics.

AZA is used as a carbonic anhydrase inhibitor. Previous studies showed that there was a big similarity between AQP1 and some carbonic anhydrase isoenzymes in the tissue distribution and even the subcellular localization, suggesting that the potential relationship between the two proteins in structures or functions [40]. In an AQP1-cRNA inject oocyte model [40] and HEK293 cells transfected with pEGFP/AQP1 model, AZA inhibited the osmotic water permeability, and surface plasmon resonance (SPR) study proved this inhibition might function through direct binding between AZA and AQP1 [20]. However, other conflicting data from the same group showed acetazolamide-inhibited AQP1 protein expression [41]. What is more, in erythrocytes or AQP1-expressing epithelial cells, no inhibition of AQP1 water transport at concentrations of AZA up to 2 mM was observed [23]. AZA might be an AQP1 downregulator.

Later, due to the sequence homology between AQP1 and AQP4, AZA was tested using Xenopus oocytes expressing AQP4 (hAQP4b), and it was found to have an IC₅₀ against AQP4 of 0.9 μ M with a maximum inhibition of 85% [42]. Besides, they explored additional pan-CA inhibitors, namely *N*-(4-sulfamoylphenyl) acetamide and ethoxyzolamide (EZA), which showed potential inhibition against AQP4 in different extent in Xenopus oocyte model [42]. Also, the



acetazolamide (AZA) N-(4-sulfamoylphenyl)acetamide ethoxyzolamide (EZA)

Fig. 22.4 Structures of sulfonamides

virtual docking studies showed that the sulfonamide interacts with the guanidyl group of Arg216 as well as with the carbonyl group of Gly209. It remains that the sulfonamide moiety might be essential for AQP4 "inhibition," but these might be artifacts that compounds might affect cell size or shape, cell volume regulation, nonaquaporin ion, or solute transporters [24]. It can not be concluded the inhibition only rely on the Xenopus oocyte expression system.

AQPs are membrane channels, which have similarities with other ion channels. With this opinion, various channels and transporter blockers have been screened for AQP inhibition. From them, some loop diuretics, mainly, bumetanide and furosemide [43] showed modest inhibition effect on AQP-mediated osmotic swelling in Xenopus oocytes. And though computational docking and structure-function relationship (SAR) study, sulfamoyl benzoic scaffold was supposed to be an important pharmacophore element, so based on the core structure, series of compounds were developed, AqB013 showed block effect on water permeability facilitated by AQP1 and AQP4 with IC50 values of approximately 20 µM and 50 µM, respectively [43].

Besides, bumetanide derivatives AqB007 and AqB011 (Fig. 22.5) were proved as selective blockers to inhibit AQP1 ion conductance with no effect on water channel activity, and AqB011 was the most potent blocker with an IC₅₀ value of 14 μ M by two-electrode voltage clamp and optical osmotic swelling assays [21]. Except for AqB007 and AqB011, AqB050 (the chemical structure was not found) was regarded as a selective inhibitor of AQP1 by effecting ion conductance (A. Yool et al. manuscript in preparation), and it only showed significant decrease in cell

proliferation in AQP1-high cells, while no statistically difference in AQP1-low cells [44]. Although the data in vitro presented antimalignant mesothelioma potential, but in a xenograft mouse model, AqB050 had no biologically significant effect on growth of established tumor [44]. It needs to be clarified why "AQP1 inhibitor," which derived from loop diuretics, has the same bioactivity with that caused by AQP1 knockdown, but showed no antitumor effect in vivo.

And the inhibition on AQP1 needs to be confirmed using alternative functional assays that are less prone to artifacts [17]. In addition, Verkman's group has retested the inhibition against AQP1 of AqB013 by stopped-flow light scattering in human and rat erythrocytes that natively express AOP1, in hemoglobin-free membrane vesicles from rat and human erythrocytes, and in plasma membrane vesicles isolated from AQP1transfected Chinese hamster ovary cell cultures, and it showed no significant inhibition on AQP1 water permeability [24], which is more convincible. And in a MCAO mouse model [45] and a spinal cord injury rat model [46], bumetanide-treated group had a significant attenuation of AQP4 protein expression, which reminds bumetanide might be an AOP1 downregulator, too.

22.3.3.2 TGN-020

Eighteen compounds were identified based on conserved physicochemical features of previously discovered compounds in silico, and more than half (10 compounds) of the compounds (structures are showed in Fig. 22.6) showed AQP4 inhibition in Xenopus oocytes transfected to express AQP4 model [47, 48]. From them, three compounds including TGN-020



Fig. 22.5 Structures of bumetanide derivatives



Fig. 22.6 Structures of 10 compounds which might have AQP4 inhibition

(2-(nicotinamoyl)-1,3,4-thiadiazole), sumatriptan (5-HT1B/1D agonist), and rizatriptan (5-HT1B/1D agonist) had strong AQP4 inhibition with IC50 values of 3, 11, and 2 μ M, respectively [47]. And docking model showed TGN-020 directly blocked the pore of water transport.

The effects of TGN-020 on regional cerebral blood flow (rCBF) were examined in wild-type (WT) and AQP-4 knockout (KO) mice in vivo [49]. And TGN-020 increased regional cerebral blood flow but showed no effect on KO mice, suggesting that the TGN-020 worked on AQP4. In the diabetic retina model, TGN-020 suppressed the expression of AQP4 and GFAP [50]. And in another unilateral middle cerebral artery occlusion (MCAO) model, TGN-020 also showed downregulating effect on AQP4 in the SON [51]. So it is more exactly to define TGN-020 as an AQP4 modulator rather than an AQP4 inhibitor.

22.3.3.3 Antiepileptic Drugs

Cause of their pan-CA isozyme inhibitions and similarity in physiochemical properties with AZA and EZA, 14 antiepileptic drugs (AEDs), such as topiramate (TPM) and zonisamide (ZNS) were tested using virtual docking experiments in silico, and nine of them were investigated functionally in vitro in Xenopus oocyte expressing system [52]. Seven of the candidates were found to inhibit AQP4 function, then four compounds including topiramate (TPM), zonisamide (ZNS), (PHT), and lamotrigine (LTG) phenytoin (Fig. 22.7) were then selected for a dosedependent study. The IC50 values were 10, 3.3, 9.8, and 8.1 µM, respectively. And the correlation studies suggested that AEDS with a docking energy >50 kcal/mol might have inhibitory effect on AQP4. However, due to the use of a nonstandard algorithm and no computational details (such as search space and energy minimization criteria), it is difficult to assess the merit of the reported binding computations.

Despite its association with elevated seizure threshold following chemical convulsants, it is predicted that AQP4 deficiency could reduce sound- and light-evoked potentials and increased threshold and prolonged duration of induced seizures [53]. In short, AQP4 inhibition would likely worsen rather than prevent seizures. With this doubt, Yang et al. [54] retested reported AEDs with AQP4 inhibition in FRT cell plasma membrane vesicles measured by stopped-flow light scattering, in AQP4-expressing FRT cell monolayers and in brain glial cells, none of these showed inhibitory effect on AQP4mediated water permeability. None of them have AQP1 inhibitions, too.

22.3.3.4 Other Compounds

А total of 3575 compounds including 418 FDA-approved drugs were screened by calcein-loaded cells using an automated fluorescence microplate reader-based assay [55]. Four molecules of National Cancer Institute's chemical library (NSC164914, NSC670229, NSC168597, NSC301460, Fig. 22.8) were identified that affected both AQP4- and AQP1-mediated water permeability with IC50 values varying from 20 to $50 \,\mu\text{M}$. Nevertheless, in another report [24], these 4 compounds showed no AQP1 or AQP4 inhibition by stopped-flow scattering analysis. Interestingly, these two literatures came to different conclusions although they adopted the same assessment method by stopped-flow light-scattering measurement in erythrocytes from adult Wistar rats. Artificial or objective factors might be affected, but some points could be confirmed that NSC 168597 and NSC 164914 as organolead and organotin molecule, respectively, were reported to be neurotoxins [56] and would cause erythrocyte lysis [57]. As to NSC 301460 which belongs to aminolipopeptide antibiotics [58] is isolated from a marine sponge-derived fungus Trichoderma sp., whose mechanism is to damage bacterial cell membranes by forming pores [24, 59]. Large volume of NSC 301460 chemical structure makes it impossible to block the water pore in AQPs directly. Another report [60] identified two more compounds from NSC derived from NSC 670229 as novel hAQP1 inhibitors by yeast freeze-thaw assay and stopped-flow water permeability assay. However, yeast freeze-thaw assay could not exclude high toxicity compounds affecting yeast viability and stopped-flow spectrometer. And in this chapter



Fig. 22.7 Structures of four compounds of AEDs

somehow, interpretation of possible inhibitory effects was confounded by the multiexponential kinetics of the light-scattering data [24].

Novartis Co. also participated in drug discovery of AQP1 inhibitors on account for the function of AQP1 by mediating water permeability into the lens. Approximately 6000 drug-like molecules from AICON's collection were selected for screen using a high-throughput assay based on fluorescence quenching assay in CHO cells overexpressed AQP1 [61]. Two classes of compounds belonging to aromatic sulfonamide (ASQ) and dihydrobenzofuran (DHBH) (Fig. 22.9) showed IC50 values of hAQP1 in the range of 3–30 μ M in primary screening assay. In addition, two lead compounds have AQP1



NSC 657298 Fig. 22.8 Structures of NSC compounds



inhibition in Xenopus oocyte-swelling assay and stopped-flow assay [61]. Nevertheless, in another research [24], lead compounds showed variable activities in Xenopus oocyte, erythrocyte ghost, and AQP1 proteoliposome assays due to the erythrocyte crenation and aggregation which is the main reason to induce the potential artifacts in light-scattering assays.

Molecular docking is the efficient method for discovering compounds which has interactions with the target protein. Scientists have tried to apply this method into primary screening for AQP inhibitors followed by functional assays. AEDs were discovered as AQP4 inhibitors by the computational method [52], even though they showed less AQP inhibition in a follow-up research [23]. But we could not deny the computational method and efforts have been made to optimize the algorithm to improve the precision. The novel compounds (Fig. 22.10) were identified by molecular docking against the hAQP1 and experimentally tested the activity on AQP1 inhibition in a Xenopus oocyte swelling assay [62]. Subsequent molecular dynamics simulations suggested a new binding mode that strongly involves the ar/R selectivity filter and Lys36, a residue that is not conserved among the hAQP family. Although none of the molecules showed an inhibitory effect in a red blood cell assay, the inhibition of oocyte swelling of these compounds could be abolished by mutating Lys36 to alanine. It suggested that the observed reduction of water flux is hAQP1dependent and not triggered by an indirect effect, but there is an obvious discrepancy between results obtained from Xenopus oocyte and erythrocyte.

Besides the continuous efforts made in discovering AQP1 inhibitor and AQP4 inhibitors, it is also worthy to mention that a compound, namely HTS13286 from a 1920 small molecules library stands out by its stronger selective inhibition of AQP9 with an IC₅₀ value of 0.15 μ M by a CHO mAQP9 cells shrinking assay [27]. And HTS13286 also affected mAQP9 solute permeability, including glycerol and urea, which has the same effect with *AQP9* gene deletion on glycerol gluconeogenesis in perfused mouse livers. In a word, a glycerol-specific increase in glucose output in wild-type livers was suppressed by HTS13286 and absent in AQP9^{-/-} livers. However, due to its low solubility, it is not suitable for


HTS13286

Fig. 22.11 Structure of HTS13286

experiment in vivo, yet. For 10 years, it has been still no new developments for AQP9 inhibitors and no further progress for this series of HTS 13286 (Fig. 22.11), which remind us there is a long way and more exactly a tough way to go.

An optimization was applied in molecular docking for screening both channel-binding compounds and channel-blocking compounds [63]. Thirty active compounds with the 105 compounds that were top-ranked by virtual screen were identified by CHO-hAQP9 cell shrinking assay. Nine of the 30 compounds produced an IC₅₀ values of less than 50 μ M (the structures of best six compounds were presented in Fig. 22.12). It is worth noting that they found hAQP9 F180V mutant cells presented reduced water permeability. We hope drug discovery in AQP inhibitors could be benefitted from advanced technology in silico.

AQP3 as an aquaglyceroporin is known to conduct water, glycerol, as well as H_2O_2 . Its inhibitors have potential for treating disorders of

cell assay

water retention. DFP00176 was defied as hit compound by CHO cells expressing mAQP3 shrinking assays from a library of 7360 druglike small molecules [28]. Then SAR study was operated among 12 commercially available structurally compounds, DFP00173 that possesses a urea linker, 2,6-dichlorophenyl in the right-hand site, and Z433927330 that possesses a methylurea linker were selected for specificity test for AQPs (Fig. 22.13). It was found that DFP00173 has inhibition against mouse and human AQP3 with IC₅₀ of 0.1–0.4 µM, but low efficacy toward mouse AQP7 and AQP9 while Z433927330, a partial AQP3 inhibitor (IC₅₀, 0.7-0.9 µM), also has potent and efficacious inhibition against mouse AQP7 water permeability (IC₅₀, 0.2 μ M) [28]. These two compounds could be tools for investigating the functions of aquaglyceroporins, and we are looking forward to the further research in vivo.

22.4 Summary and Prospect

From the point of the view, it is still no effective inhibitors except for AQP metal-related compounds whose toxicity could not be denied. AQPs play important roles in various physiologiactivities, proliferation cal including and





Fig. 22.13 Structures of DFP00173, DFP00176, and Z433927330

migration in tumor disease, brain edema, and other water-retention disorders, which makes them important drug targets. With the rapid development of artificial intelligence and computer-aided drug discovery, new approach might be applied, and we believe novel AQP inhibitors could be expected. In addition, further study on DFP00173 is worth waiting for.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, 81620108029, 81330074, the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151, the grant from the Non-profit Central Research Institute Fund of Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences 2022-JKCS-15, and FWNR-2022-0019; RFBR-20-015-00147a.

References

- Murata K, Mitsuoka K, Hirai T, Walz T, Agre P, Heymann JB, Engel A, Fujiyoshi Y (2000) Structural determinants of water permeation through aquaporin-1. Nature 407(6804):599–605
- Traberg NL, Login FH, Edamana S, Tramm T, Borgquist S, Nejsum LN (2021) Aquaporin-1 in breast cancer. APMIS 130(1):3–10
- Esteva FC, Jin BJ, Verkman AS (2014) Aquaporin-1 gene deletion reduces breast tumor growth and lung metastasis in tumor-producing MMTV-PyVT mice. FASEB J 28(3):1446–1453
- 4. Hua Y, Ying X, Qian Y, Liu H, Lan Y, Xie A, Zhu X (2019) Physiological and pathological impact of AQP1 knockout in mice. Biosci Rep 39(5): BSR20182303
- Ecelbarger C, Terris J, Frindt GM, Echevarria M, Marples D, Nielsen S, Knepper M (1995) Aquaporin-3 water channel localization and regulation in rat kidney. Am J Physiol 269(5 Pt 2):F663–F672
- Matsuzaki T, Suzuki T, Koyama H, Takata S, Takata K (1999) Water channel protein AQP3 is present in epithelia exposed to the environment of possible water loss. J Histochem Cytochem 47(10):1275–1286
- Carbrey JM, Agre P (2009) Discovery of the aquaporins and development of the field. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:3–28

- Hara CM, Verkman AS (2008) Prevention of skin tumorigenesis and impairment of epidermal cell proliferation by targeted aquaporin-3 gene disruption. Mol Cell Biol 28(1):326–332
- Hara CM, Satooka H, Watanabe S, Honda T, Miyachi Y, Watanabe T, Verkman AS (2015) Aquaporin-3-mediated hydrogen peroxide transport is required for NF-kappaB signalling in keratinocytes and development of psoriasis. Nat Commun 6:7454
- Belete TM (2020) Recent progress in the development of new antimalarial drugs with novel targets. Drug Des Devel Ther 14:3875–3889
- Bietz S, Montilla I, Külzer S, Przyborski JM, Lingelbach K (2009) Recruitment of human aquaporin 3 to internal membranes in the plasmodium falciparum infected erythrocyte. Mol Biochem Parasitol 167(1): 48–53
- 12. Amiry MM, Xue R, Haug FM, Neely JD, Bhardwaj A, Agre P, Adams ME, Froehner SC, Mori S, Ottersen OP (2004) Alpha-syntrophin deletion removes the perivascular but not endothelial pool of aquaporin-4 at the blood-brain barrier and delays the development of brain edema in an experimental model of acute hyponatremia. FASEB J 18(3):542–544
- Amiry MM, Frydenlund DS, Ottersen OP (2004) Anchoring of aquaporin-4 in brain: molecular mechanisms and implications for the physiology and pathophysiology of water transport. Neuroscience 129(4):999–1010
- 14. Harrison IF, Ismail O, Machhada A, Colgan N, Ohene Y, Nahavandi P, Ahmed Z, Fisher A, Meftah S, Murray TK, Ottersen OP, Nagelhus EA, O'Neill MJ, Wells JA, Lythgoe MF (2020) Impaired glymphatic function and clearance of tau in an Alzheimer's disease model. Brain 143(8):2576–2593
- 15. He X, Gao F, Hou J, Li T, Tan J, Wang C, Liu X, Wang M, Liu H, Chen Y, Yu Z, Yang M (2021) Metformin inhibits MAPK signaling and rescues pancreatic aquaporin 7 expression to induce insulin secretion in type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Biol Chem 297(2): 101002
- Galli M, Hameed A, Zbikowski A, Zabielski P (2021) Aquaporins in insulin resistance and diabetes: more than channels. Redox Biol 44:102027
- Verkman AS, Anderson MO, Papadopoulos MC (2014) Aquaporins: important but elusive drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13(4):259–277
- Matsumura K, Chang BH, Fujimiya M, Chen W, Kulkarni RN, Eguchi Y, Kimura H, Kojima H, Chan

L (2007) Aquaporin 7 is a beta-cell protein and regulator of intraislet glycerol content and glycerol kinase activity, beta-cell mass, and insulin production and secretion. Mol Cell Biol 27(17):6026–6037

- Detmers FJ, de Groot BL, Muller EM, Hinton A, Konings IB, Sze M, Flitsch SL, Grubmuller H, Deen PM (2006) Quaternary ammonium compounds as water channel blockers. Specificity, potency, and site of action. J Biol Chem 281(20):14207–14214
- 20. Gao J, Wang X, Chang Y, Zhang J, Song Q, Yu H, Li X (2006) Acetazolamide inhibits osmotic water permeability by interaction with aquaporin-1. Anal Biochem 350(2):165–170
- 21. Kourghi M, Pei JV, De Ieso ML, Flynn G, Yool AJ (2016) Bumetanide derivatives AqB007 and AqB011 selectively block the Aquaporin-1 Ion channel conductance and slow cancer cell migration. Mol Pharmacol 89(1):133–140
- 22. Brooks HL, Regan JW, Yool AJ (2000) Inhibition of aquaporin-1 water permeability by tetraethylammonium: involvement of the loop E pore region. Mol Pharmacol 57(5):1021–1026
- 23. Yang B, Kim JK, Verkman AS (2006) Comparative efficacy of HgCl₂ with candidate aquaporin-1 inhibitors DMSO, gold, TEA⁺ and acetazolamide. FEBS Lett 580(28–29):6679–6684
- 24. Esteva FC, Jin BJ, Lee S, Phuan PW, Anderson MO, Verkman AS (2016) Experimental evaluation of proposed small-molecule inhibitors of Water Channel Aquaporin-1. Mol Pharmacol 89(6):686–693
- 25. Søgaard R, Zeuthen T (2008) Test of blockers of AQP1 water permeability by a high-resolution method: no effects of tetraethylammonium ions or acetazolamide. Pflugers Arch—Eur J Physiol 456(2): 285–292
- 26. Hamann S, Kiilgaard JF, Litman T, Alvarez FJ, Winther BR, Zeuthen T (2002) Measurement of cell volume changes by fluorescence self-quenching. J Fluoresc 12(2):139–145
- 27. Jelen S, Wacker S, Aponte SC, Skott M, Rojek A, Johanson U, Kjellbom P, Nielsen S, de Groot BL, Rutzler M (2011) Aquaporin-9 protein is the primary route of hepatocyte glycerol uptake for glycerol gluconeogenesis in mice. J Biol Chem 286(52):44319–44325
- 28. Sonntag Y, Gena P, Maggio A, Singh T, Artner I, Oklinski MK, Johanson U, Kjellbom P, Nieland JD, Nielsen S, Calamita G, Rutzler M (2019) Identification and characterization of potent and selective aquaporin-3 and aquaporin-7 inhibitors. J Biol Chem 294(18): 7377–7387
- Fenton RA, Moeller HB, Nielsen S, de Groot BL, Rutzler M (2010) A plate reader-based method for cell water permeability measurement. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 298(1):F224–F230
- Haddoub R, Rutzler M, Robin A, Flitsch SL (2009) Design, synthesis and assaying of potential aquaporin inhibitors. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:385–402
- 31. Zhang S, Zhao Y, Wang S, Li M, Xu Y, Ran J, Geng X, He J, Meng J, Shao G, Zhou H, Ge Z,

Chen G, Li R, Yang B (2021) Discovery of novel diarylamides as orally active diuretics targeting urea transporters. Acta Pharm Sin B 11(1):181–202

- Palermo G, Spinello A, Saha A, Magistrato A (2021) Frontiers of metal-coordinating drug design. Expert Opin Drug Discovery 16(5):497–511
- Kelland L (2007) The resurgence of platinum-based cancer chemotherapy. Nat Rev Cancer 7(8):573–584
- 34. Jamieson ER, Lippard SJ (1999) Structure, recognition, and processing of cisplatin-DNA adducts. Chem Rev 99(9):2467–2498
- 35. Hu J, Lieb JD, Sancar A, Adar S (2016) Cisplatin DNA damage and repair maps of the human genome at single-nucleotide resolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(41):11507–11512
- 36. Zhang R, van Hoek AN, Biwersi J, Verkman AS (1993) A point mutation at cysteine 189 blocks the water permeability of rat kidney water channel CHIP28k. Biochemistry 32(12):2938–2941
- 37. Niemietz CM, Tyerman SD (2002) New potent inhibitors of aquaporins: silver and gold compounds inhibit aquaporins of plant and human origin. FEBS Lett 531(3):443–447
- 38. de Almeida A, Mosca AF, Wragg D, Wenzel M, Kavanagh P, Barone G, Leoni S, Soveral G, Casini A (2017) The mechanism of aquaporin inhibition by gold compounds elucidated by biophysical and computational methods. Chem Commun (Camb) 53(27): 3830–3833
- 39. Martins AP, Marrone A, Ciancetta A, Galan CA, Echevarria M, Moura TF, Re N, Casini A, Soveral G (2012) Targeting aquaporin function: potent inhibition of aquaglyceroporin-3 by a gold-based compound. PLoS One 7(5):e37435
- 40. Ma B, Xiang Y, Mu SM, Li T, Yu HM, Li XJ (2004) Effects of acetazolamide and anordiol on osmotic water permeability in AQP1-cRNA injected Xenopus oocyte. Acta Pharmacol Sin 25(1):90–97
- 41. Xiang Y, Ma B, Li T, Gao JW, Yu HM, Li XJ (2004) Acetazolamide inhibits aquaporin-1 protein expression and angiogenesis. Acta Pharmacol Sin 25(6):812–816
- Huber VJ, Tsujita M, Yamazaki M, Sakimura K, Nakada T (2007) Identification of arylsulfonamides as aquaporin 4 inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 17(5):1270–1273
- 43. Migliati E, Meurice N, DuBois P, Fang JS, Somasekharan S, Beckett E, Flynn G, Yool AJ (2009) Inhibition of aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-4 water permeability by a derivative of the loop diuretic bumetanide acting at an internal pore-occluding binding site. Mol Pharmacol 76(1):105–112
- 44. Klebe S, Griggs K, Cheng Y, Driml J, Henderson DW, Reid G (2015) Blockade of aquaporin 1 inhibits proliferation, motility, and metastatic potential of mesothelioma in vitro but not in an in vivo model. Dis Markers 2015:286719
- Migliati ER, Amiry MM, Froehner SC, Adams ME, Ottersen OP, Bhardwaj A (2010) Na⁺-K⁺-2Cl⁻ cotransport inhibitor attenuates cerebral edema

following experimental stroke via the perivascular pool of aquaporin-4. Neurocrit Care 13(1):123–131

- 46. Yan X, Liu J, Wang X, Li W, Chen J, Sun H (2018) Pretreatment with AQP4 and NKCC1 inhibitors concurrently attenuated spinal cord edema and tissue damage after spinal cord injury in rats. Front Physiol 9:6
- Huber VJ, Tsujita M, Nakada T (2009) Identification of aquaporin 4 inhibitors using in vitro and in silico methods. Bioorg Med Chem 17(1):411–417
- Huber VJ, Tsujita M, Nakada T (2012) Aquaporins in drug discovery and pharmacotherapy. Mol Aspects Med 33(5–6):691–703
- Igarashi H, Tsujita M, Suzuki Y, Kwee IL, Nakada T (2013) Inhibition of aquaporin-4 significantly increases regional cerebral blood flow. Neuroreport 24(6):324–328
- 50. Oosuka S, Kida T, Oku H, Horie T, Morishita S, Fukumoto M, Sato T, Ikeda T (2020) Effects of an aquaporin 4 inhibitor, TGN-020, on murine diabetic retina. Int J Mol Sci 21(7):2324
- 51. Cui D, Jia S, Li T, Li D, Wang X, Liu X, Wang YF (2021) Alleviation of brain injury by applying TGN-020 in the supraoptic nucleus via inhibiting vasopressin neurons in rats of focal ischemic stroke. Life Sc 264:118683
- Huber VJ, Tsujita M, Kwee IL, Nakada T (2009) Inhibition of aquaporin 4 by antiepileptic drugs. Bioorg Med Chem 17(1):418–424
- 53. Verkman AS, Binder DK, Bloch O, Auguste K, Papadopoulos MC (2006) Three distinct roles of aquaporin-4 in brain function revealed by knockout mice. Biochim Biophys Acta 1758(8):1085–1093
- 54. Yang B, Zhang H, Verkman AS (2008) Lack of aquaporin-4 water transport inhibition by antiepileptics and arylsulfonamides. Bioorg Med Chem 16(15):7489–7493

- Mola MG, Nicchia GP, Svelto M, Spray DC, Frigeri A (2009) Automated cell-based assay for screening of aquaporin inhibitors. Anal Chem 81(19):8219–8229
- Chang LW (1990) The neurotoxicology and pathology of organomercury, organolead, and organotin. J Toxicol Sci 15(Suppl 4):125–151
- 57. Kleszcynska H, Hladyszowski J, Pruchnik H, Przestalski S (1997) Erythrocyte hemolysis by organic tin and lead compounds. Z Naturforsch C J Biosci 52(1–2):65–69
- Reddy KV, Yedery RD, Aranha C (2004) Antimicrobial peptides: premises and promises. Int J Antimicrob Agents 24(6):536–547
- 59. De Zotti M, Biondi B, Formaggio F, Toniolo C, Stella L, Park Y, Hahm KS (2009) Trichogin GA IV: an antibacterial and protease-resistant peptide. J Pept Sci 15(9):615–619
- 60. To J, Yeo CY, Soon CH, Torres J (2015) A generic high-throughput assay to detect aquaporin functional mutants: potential application to discovery of aquaporin inhibitors. Biochim Biophys Acta 1850(9): 1869–1876
- 61. Patil RV, Xu S, van Hoek AN, Rusinko A, Feng Z, May J, Hellberg M, Sharif NA, Wax MB, Irigoyen M, Carr G, Brittain T, Brown P, Colbert D, Kumari S, Varadaraj K, Mitra AK (2016) Rapid identification of novel inhibitors of the human Aquaporin-1 water channel. Chem Biol Drug Des 87(5):794–805
- Seeliger D, Zapater C, Krenc D, Haddoub R, Flitsch S, Beitz E, Cerda J, de Groot BL (2013) Discovery of novel human aquaporin-1 blockers. ACS Chem Biol 8(1):249–256
- 63. Wacker SJ, Aponte SC, Kjellbom P, Nielsen S, de Groot BL, Rutzler M (2013) The identification of novel, high affinity AQP9 inhibitors in an intracellular binding site. Mol Membr Biol 30(3):246–260

Non-Aquaporin Water Channels

Boyue Huang, Hongkai Wang, and Baoxue Yang

Abstract

Water transport through membrane is so intricate that there are still some debates. AQPs are entirely accepted to allow water transmembrane movement depending on osmotic gradient. Cotransporters and uniporters, however, are also concerned in water homeostasis. UT-B has a single-channel water permeability that is similar to AQP1. CFTR was initially thought as a water channel but now not believed to transport water directly. By cotransporters, such as KCC4, NKCC1, SGLT1, GAT1, EAAT1, and MCT1, water is transported by water osmosis coupling with substrates, which explains how water is transported across the isolated small intestine. This chapter provides information about water

H. Wang

transport mediated by other membrane proteins except AQPs.

Keywords

 $\label{eq:constraint} Urea \ transporter \ B \ \cdot \ CFTR \ \cdot \ Cotransporter \ \cdot \\ Water \ transport$

23.1 Introduction

Although the aquaporin (AQP) family has been identified to allow water transmembrane movement depending on osmotic gradient, there is water transport mediated by proteins exclusive of AQPs. Water is either transported through driven AQPs by osmotic gradient or cotransported with other substrates. Water is uphill transported by water pump also (Fig. 23.1). The most representative non-AQP water channel is urea transporter B. Moreover, some cotransporters not only transport specific solutes or organic molecules across the cell membrane but also act as water transporters. In this chapter, various modes of water transport and their physiological roles are reviewed.

23.2 Urea Transporter B

The urea transporter B (UT-B) is widely expressed in many tissues, such as kidney, brain, liver, colon, small intestine, pancreas,

Check for updates

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_23

B. Huang

Laboratory of Neuroscience and Tissue Engineering, Department of Anatomy, Basic Medical College, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China

Northwestern University Interdepartmental Neuroscience Program, Chicago, IL, USA

Laboratory of Regenerative Rehabilitation and Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Shirley Ryan AbilityLab and Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine and Shirley Ryan AbilityLab, Chicago, IL, USA

<sup>B. Yang (⊠)
School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University,</sup> Beijing, China
e-mail: baoxue@bjmu.edu.cn



Fig. 23.1 Three ways of water transport. (a) Water is transported through a simple channel, driven by osmotic

testis, prostate, bone marrow, spleen, thymus, heart, skeletal muscle, lung, bladder, and cochlea [1]. UT-B transports urea and several chemical analogues of urea, such as methylurea, formamide, acetamide, acrylamide, methylformamide, and ammonium carbamate. Several studies suggested that UT-B functions as an efficient water channel [2–4].

In 1998, Yang et al. found that UT-B was permeable to water when they measured osmotic water permeability in Xenopus oocytes expressing UT-B (originally called UT3 or UT11) (Fig. 23.2a) [4]. Quantitative measurement of single-channel osmotic water permeability ($P_{\rm f}$) of UT-B gave a value of 1.4 cm³·s⁻¹. UT-B medicating water and urea transport were weakly temperature-dependent, and mostly inhibited by the urea transport inhibitor [2, 4, 5], but not inhibited by the AQP inhibitor HgCl₂ [2].

The most direct evidence for a common water/ solute pathway is the low solute reflection coefficient. In the induced osmosis method, oocytes were briefly swollen in 100 mM Barth's buffer, and then the external solution was switched to 50 mM Barth's buffer containing different concentrations of urea [4]. As seen in Fig. 23.2a (top), oocytes expressing UT-B are initially swollen for external 200 and 400 mM urea and shrunk for 600 and 800 mM, suggesting $\sigma_{\rm urea}$ (the urea reflection coefficient) << 1. The measurements were simulated numerically using the Kedem-Katchalsky equations of coupled water and solute transport for different values of $\sigma_{\rm urea}$ (Fig. 23.2b). There was good agreement between the simulated and experimental data set for $\sigma_{\rm urea} \sim 0.3$. An important control study was

Fig. 23.1 (continued) driving force, such as AQPs and UT-B. (b) Water is cotransported with another substrate through a cotransporter that is bimodal, a passive component transport and a secondary active component transport. Some cotransporters function as both water channel and water pump, such as NKCC1, KCC, and SGLT1. (c) Water is transported by a pump that actively transports water across membranes relying on ATP hydrolysis. (A darker and larger font indicates less osmolality or more substrates)





Fig. 23.2 Urea transporter UT-B functions as a water channel. (a) Urea reflection coefficient of the UT-B pathway determined in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes. (b) Predicted urea reflection coefficient of the UT-B pathway in

mathematical model. Derived from ref. [4]. (c) Schematic diagram of UT-B as a urea/water channel utilizing a common aqueous pathway. (Derived from [5])

done with oocytes coexpressing water channel AQP1 that is permeable to water but not urea, and UT-A2 (originally called UT2) that is permeable to urea but not water. Figure 23.2a (*bottom*) shows little initial oocyte swelling or shrinking for external 200 mM urea, suggesting that $\sigma_{\rm urea} \sim 1$, which was confirmed by the simulated curves in Fig. 23.2b (*bottom*). These results suggested that the UT-B is an aqueous channel that transports water and urea in a coupled manner (Fig. 23.2c).

Sidoux-Walter et al. confirmed increased water permeability in Xenopus oocytes expressing UT-B. However, they concluded that UT-B-facilitated water transport did not occur under physiological conditions. They proposed that UT-B-associated water permeability occurs UT-B only when expressed at non-physiologically high levels [6].

To quantify UT-B-mediated water transport in physiological conditions, double-knockout mice lacking both UT-B and the major erythrocyte water channel AQP1 were generated [4]. Osmotic water permeability in erythrocytes from mice lacking both AQP1 and UT-B is 4.2-fold lower than in erythrocytes from mice lacking AQP1 alone. Similar low water permeability was found in erythrocytes from AQP1 null mice after UT-B inhibition by phloretin and in erythrocytes from UT-B null mice after inhibition of AQP1 by HgCl₂. The single-channel (per molecule) water permeability of UT-B in erythrocytes is very similar to that of AQP1 $(7.5 \times 10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3 \text{ s}^{-1})$ [2].

In 2013, Slim Azouzi et al. suggested that UT-B should be considered as a new member of water channel family, on the basis of the results that osmotic water unit permeability of UT-B (pf_{unit}) is similar to that of AQP1. Five water molecules were found inside the UT-B pore to form a single file, which moved rapidly along a channel by hydrogen bond exchange involving two critical threonines [7]. UT-B is a homotrimer, and each protomer contains a urea conduction pore with a narrow selectivity filter [8]. The selectivity filter is divided into three regions: So, Si, and Sm sites. When the water molecules cross the region Sm, the water-water (W-W) hydrogen bonds decrease remarkably, and the number of hydrogen bonds with the residues lining the pore increases concomitantly [7]. The fact that urea and water share the same pathway through the pore of UT-B also indicates that UT-B acts as a water channel.

A recent study reported that mouse UT-A2 and UT-A3 also transport water. Experimenters injected cRNAs encoding c-myc-tagged mouse UT-B, UT-A2, or UT-A3 into Lithobates oocytes and found that UTs successfully expressed oocytes and showed significantly increased, phloretin-sensitive urea uptake, and water permeability [9].

23.3 Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator

Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) is a membrane protein and chloride channel in vertebrates [10]. CFTR is expressed in the apical membrane of epithelial cells in the airway, pancreas, and intestine [11]. It conducts bicarbonate [12], interacting with other Cl^{-/} HCO_3^- exchangers to provide a recycling pathway [13]. CFTR is different from other Cl⁻ channels. As a unique member of ABC transporter family, it is a primary active transporter that relies on ATP hydrolysis to actively pump the substrates across membranes [10]. It contains five domains: two membrane-spanning domains (MSDs) forming chloride ion channel, and two nucleotide-binding domains (NBDs) regulating channel to open or to close, and one regulatory domain regulating channel activity [14].

CFTR has been shown to be a regulator of Na⁺, K⁺, and Cl⁻ channel, and it also enhances osmotic water permeability when activated by cAMP [15]. Because of the CFTR-dependent activation of a water permeable membrane conductance, the osmotic water permeability is activated through stimulation of CFTR in *Xenopus* oocytes. CFTR has a calculated single-channel water conductance of 9×10^{-13} cm³ s⁻¹, suggesting a pore-like aqueous pathway [16].

In 2000, Schreiber et al. demonstrated functional coupling between Cl⁻ transport as performed by the CFTR Cl⁻ channel and water channel performed by AQP3 [17]. Besides, other members of AQP family interact with CFTR to regulate osmotic water permeability in various cellular systems, including in the epididymis [18]. Considering that AQP7 and AQP8 are expressed in tar testis with a remarkable similar distribution of CFTR [19, 20], several studies attempted to describe their molecular interaction. The interaction between AQP4 and CFTR occurs in vivo on condition of a fully intact blood–testis barrier [21, 22]. The same mechanism was found AOP9 between and CFTR as well [23]. Pietrement et al. found water secretion maybe driven by a CFTR-dependent mechanism in the distal regions of the epididymis [24]. These studies showed that CFTR controls the seminiferous tubular fluid in close association with AOPs, providing new sights of counteract male subfertility/infertility. CFTR also acts as a regulator of other membrane transporters. However, the regulation of AQP-mediated water transport is poorly understood, we think that CFTR cannot transport water directly but through the establishment of cAMP-stimulated aqueous pore or by interaction with AQPs [15].

23.4 Cotransporters

Some cotransporters not only transport their specific substrates but also water (Table 23.1). Because of the large number of cotransporters per cell and the considerable unit water permeability, the water transport medicated by cotransporters may well be significant. The process and mechanism of water cotransport has been studied in cultured mammalian cells, native tissue, and by heterologous expression in Xenopus laevis oocytes. Transport of water and substrates proceed in parallel in a strict stoichiometric coupling ratio, with no change when the cotransport of water is altered abruptly by abrupt changes of substrates. A variety of techniques have been used in this area and added the new vitality to it, for example, fluorescence reporters, immunoprecipitation, electrophysiology, ion-selective micro-electrodes, and other sensitive optical methods for volume measurements.

23.4.1 K-Cl Cotransporter

The K-Cl cotransporter (KCC) has been proposed to play a role in the maintenance and regulation of cell volume [25] and the movement of chloride and water in erythrocytes, endothelium, trout hepatocytes, ascites tumour cells, and kidney epithelial cells [26]. KCC is exclusively colocalized

Cotransporters	Coupling ratio	Passive water permeability per transporter $(10^{-14} \text{ cm}^3 \text{ s}^{-1})$	Reference
KCC4	500	0.01	[31]
NKCC1	59	4	[41]
SGLT1 (human)	230	-	[58]
GAT1 (human)	330	0.7	[52, 53]
EAATI	425	0.2	[57]
NaDC-1	176	1.5	[77]
MCT1	500	0.3	[46]

 Table 23.1
 Number of water molecules cotransported per transport cycle

in the same membrane regions as the Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase is. Four isoforms of KCC (KCC1–4) have been found and shown different expression pattern depending on tissue types and stages of ontogenesis with no cell-specific expression [27]. KCC1, as the primary choroidal KCC isoform, is localized at the basolateral membrane [28]. KCC4 is weakly expressed in the mammalian cerebral cortex, hippocapus and cerebellum, but abundant in the apical membrane of choroid plexus and peripheral neurons, the water transport medicated by KCC4 was mostly studied under circumstances [29].

Thomas et al. studied the interaction between the K⁺, Cl⁻, and H₂O fluxes in the membrane of the choroid plexus epithelium from Nectyrus maculosus [30]. They hypothesized there is cotransport of K⁺, Cl⁻, and H₂O. Hydration of the binding of K⁺ and Cl⁻ induces a conformational change in the KCC, which causes the permeability barrier to shift from one side of the membrane to the other [31]. The external osmolality is higher than the intracellular osmolality by 100 mOsm; the intracellular concentrations of K⁺ and Cl⁻ changed only a few millimolar during the exposure to KCC. When the KCC was blocked by furosemide, the cell shrank osmotically in response to the addition of 50 mM KCl [31]. Water transport by KCC is abolished with the absence of the Cl⁻, and the passive water permeability is lower than other cotransporters (of the order of $10^{-16} \text{ cm}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$).

However, KCC1 from kidney inner medulla does not serve as a secondary active transport, with the evidence no water transport occurred in the absence of osmotic pressure [32], contrary to the water flux 1:500 stoichiometry of $K^+:H_2O$ ratio in the choroid plexus [30].

These findings of KCC clarified some unexplained findings for water transport and questioned the simple osmotic models. As a water pump, the function of KCC well explains the ability of the epithelia, such as small intestine and gallbladder absorb water against osmotic gradients of up to 200 mOsm [33]. What surprises us is that at physiological osmolality, the KCC contributes to half of the capacity for water transport across the exit membrane.

23.4.2 Na-K-Cl Cotransporters

The Na-K-Cl cotransporters (NKCC) are a class of membrane proteins that transport Na⁺, K⁺, and Cl⁻ ions into and out of a wide variety of epithelium and other cells [34]. So far, two distinct Na-K-Cl cotransporter isoforms have been identified, i.e., NKCC1 and NKCC2. NKCC1 is present in basolateral and the apical membrane of choroid plexus such as the small intestine and the kidney proximal tubule [35-37]. NKCC2 is expressed only in the kidney epithelial cells in the thick ascending limb. Interestingly, NKCC1 is specifically distributed in the smooth muscle cell layer that penetrates the small arteries and veins of the brain and spinal cord, as well as in the endothelium of capillaries and small veins, confined to the vascular system of the subarachnoid space [38], which is asymmetrical and most residing into the luminal membrane [39].

NKCC1 transports both ions and water, but NKCC2 only transports ions. The water transport by NKCC1 proceeds uphill against osmotic gradients. In the pigmented epithelium, NKCC1 contributes to half of the passive water permeability through basolateral membrane at normal properties [40]. Different from the conventional channel-mediated osmotic transport, the activation energy is higher than that of aqueous pores (21 kcal mol⁻¹) [41]. Water permeability per protein is rather high about 4×10^{-14} cm³ s⁻¹. The NKCC1-dependent influx of water is voltage insensitive, temperature dependence, and independent of a functional Na⁺, K⁺-ATPase. Around 115 water molecules are transported per turnover cycle in NKCC1 with one Na⁺, one K⁺, and two Cl⁻ ions [42].

As a water pump, the Cl⁻-dependent influx proceeds inwards against the osmotic gradient of 50 mOsm imposed by the mannitol, which indicates that in NKCC1, ion fluxes are tightly coupled to water influxes [41]. The selective NKCC1 inhibitor bumetanide reduces the cytotoxic brain oedema during middle cerebral artery occlusion. NKCC1, as an important molecule in the water permeability of the blood-brain barrier, contributes to the formation of cerebral oedema after ischemia [39]. NKCC1-mediated water cotransport is important for cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) formation [43, 44], allowing CSF production independent of the osmotic gradient in a manner determined by the prevailing ionic gradient, produced and maintained by the synergistic action of Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase and a large number of other ion transporters and channels expressed in the choroid plexus [28]. Under basal conditions, apical NKCC1 is continuously active and works in the net inward flow manner to maintain the Clconcentration and cellular water volume required for CSF secretion [43]. The function that NKCC1 controls Cl⁻ and water transport also has clinical relevance about disorders of chloride transport and fluid absorption that mainly causes blindness.

Not all isoforms of NKCC1 transport water. The NKCC1 in renal medullary thick ascending limb cells has no capacity to cotransport water due to its low hydraulic conductance [40].

23.4.3 Moncarboxylate Transporter

Moncarboxylate transporter (MCT) catalyse the facilitated of lactate with a proton and transport other metabolically important monocarboxylates

such as pyruvates, the branched-chain oxo acids derived from leucine, valine and isoleucine, and the ketone bodies acetoacetate, β -hydroxybutyrate, and acetate [45]. There are nine MCTs, and they distribute in different tissues. MCT1 and MCT4 are expressed ubiquitously in most tissue but MCT2 restrictively distributes in testis; MCT3 is exclusively expressed in the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) [45]. Little consideration for MCT5– MCT9 made it unclear for the function of them.

It has been proposed that MCT1 on the apical surface of the retinal pigment epithelium plays an additional role in regulating the volume of the subretinal space, since lactate- H^+ transport is accompanied by water transport [46, 47]. The water cotransport properties of MCT1 have also been found in the human fetus, and the water permeability is gated by lactate. The interdependence of the fluxes of MCT cotransport had a fixed ratio of about 109 mmol of lactic acid per liter of water, that is to say MCT1 cotransports 500 water molecules with each lactate molecule, and exhibited saturation for increasing driving forces [48].

It is worth raising that NKCC1 co-localized with the MCT1 contributes to the uphill transport of water against the osmotic gradient resembles in the apical membrane [49]. The ability of MCT1 to transport rapidly both lactic acid and water across the RPE and into the blood will prevent an accumulation of lactate, which would cause osmotic swelling and the retina detaching from the RPE. It suggests the physiological significance of MCT1.

Neuronal activity induced fluctuations in extracellular lactate concentration and may have decreased transiently during the first few seconds of neuronal activation [50], such fluctuations are similar to activity-evoked K⁺ transients, pH transients and extracellular space volume dynamics. Inhibition of MCT1 reduces activity-induced extracellular gap contraction in rat hippocampal slices [51]. The transient decrease in extracellular lactate concentration induced by initial activity is due to MCT-mediated lactate uptake resulting in contraction of the extracellular space, possibly through the ability of the MCT to cotransport water and the consequent cell swelling.

23.4.4 GABA Transporter

GABA is removed from the synaptic cleft by means of Na⁺ -Cl⁻ coupled reuptake. Four different GABA transporter (GAT) subtypes have been described (GAT-1, GAT-2, GAT-3, and the betaine-GABA transporter-1 (BGT-1)). GAT1 behaved as an SKF89976A-sensitive water channel [52]. Using the Xenopus laevis oocyte expression system, the water permeability of the GAT-1 in the oocyte was about 3×10^{-6} cm·(s·osmol·l)⁻ ¹ or 1.6×10^{-4} cm·s⁻¹. Data showed the strict proportionality between the GABA transport and the instant influx of water. The coupling ratio was 330 water molecules per cycle. Cotransport of water was composed of two parts: the cotransport component and the osmotic component. It was constant and independent of external osmotic gradients.

The GAT-1 also worked as a Li⁺ channel in the absence of GABA and Na⁺. However, the water permeability was reduced by 40% when Na⁺ was replaced by Li⁺ in the bathing solution [53]. Linked with the debates with SGLT, which also supports the water cotransport, is dependent on Na⁺-medicated cotransporter and not by the accumulation of ions in an unstirred layer. Otherwise, when Li⁺ replaces Na⁺ in the bathing solution, cotransport of water was also observed.

23.4.5 Na⁺-Coupled Glutamate Transporter EAAT

The five Na⁺-coupled glutamate transporter isoforms (EAAT1–5) have distinct expression. The human EAAT1 was primarily found in glial cells [54] and also locate in peripheral tissue [55]. EAAT1 is highly expressed in brain capillary endothelium [56], which provides a transendothelial channel for glutamate and may play a role in the endothelial contribution to CSF and ISF secretion through the ability to cotransport water. There are two modes of water transport in human EAAT1, which are separated and proceed in parallel. Every unit charge with about 436 water molecules was cotransported along with glutamate and Na⁺ by a mechanism within the protein. The transporter also sustained passive water transport in response to osmotic challenges [57]. Cotransport of water proceed uphill against the water chemical potential difference. Glutamate increases the osmotic water permeability of the EAAT1 irrespective of the rate of cotransport. Unlike the high external hyperosmolarity of Na⁺-glucose cotransporter SGLT1 (15 mosmol l⁻¹), in ETAA1, it took a lower external hyperosmolarity (5 mosmol l⁻¹) to match osmosis with cotransport [58].

23.4.6 Sodium Glucose Transporters (SGLT)

Twelve members are found in the human sodium glucose transporters (SGLT) family. Except for SGLT1–5 cotransporting for sugars, they include Na⁺ cotransporters for myo-inositol, iodide, short-chain fatty acids, and choline. SGLT6 is also known as Na⁺/inositol cotransporter 2 (SMIT, sodium myo-inositol [59]; CHT, choline; SMVT, sodium multivitamin [60]; SMCT, sodium monocarboxylic acid; NIS, sodium iodide cotransporters) [61].

As a multifunctional protein, SGLT1 works as a water channel and transporter coupled water and glucose. The passive osmotic permeability of the hSGLT1 plays an important role in the final achievement of isotonic transport. And the water cotransport (4 l of water with 1 M of glucose) in the human small intestine plays a vital important role in reuptake (total 9 l per day) [62].

Molecular dynamics studies of SGLTs have shown that water flows through the sugar transport pathway [63]. SGLT1 has three modes in isotonic water transport. First, water influx is directly correlated with Na⁺ and glucose in the ratio of 260 H₂O/2 Na⁺/1 glucose with no delay in human [64]. Second, it acts as a water channel [58]. Last, it generates an osmotic driving force that is employed by other pathways. Water permeability was increased more than tenfold in the circumstances of co-expression of AQP1 with SGLT1 [65]. The initial rate of water transport varied with the membrane potential, temperature. Arrhenius plots of Na⁺/glucose cotransport is as high as water flow $(26 \text{ kcal} \cdot \text{mol}^{-1})$ [64]. The cotransport of water was independent of the osmotic gradient and even occurred in the presence of adverse osmotic gradients.

However, Charron et al. agreed with that the water transport mediated by SGLT1 was osmotic and proposed to arise as an unstirred layer effect [66]. The cotransport hypothesis and the osmotic hypothesis explain some numerical analysis at the same time, but the cotransport hypothesis gave a better fit to the volume changes [67].

Study of the Na⁺-coupled iodide transporter (NIS), in which thiocyanate (SCN⁻), substituting for iodide (I⁻), was conducted in the cotransporters expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. Less water was cotransported along with the larger substrates [68]. For example, the coupling of rabbit SGLT1, human SGLT1, NIS, and a plant H⁺/amino acid cotransporter (AAP5) ranged from 50 to 425 water molecules per turnover [69].

23.4.7 Sodium Borate Cotransporter

As a member of the Slc4 family, sodium borate cotransporter is an extremely important protein for both yeast and plant. Because borate plays a significant role to cross-link vicinal diols to stabilize the structure of cell walls in bacteria, plants, and fungi [70]. However, it is still confused about what role biochemical serves for borate in mammals. Sodium borate cotransporter is abundantly expressed in the renal descending loop of Henle [71] and localizes basolaterally in the corneal endothelium. Also, it is broadly expressed in salivary glands, thyroid gland, and testis [72].

Sodium borate cotransporter mediated water flux driven exclusively by an osmotic gradient when expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes and HEK293 cells. Water-flux through Slc4a11 is 10³-fold faster than water movement reported for SGLT1 [73].

Sodium borate cotransporter localizes on the opposite surface from apical AQP1, functions the basolateral pathway for the water transport from the corneal stroma into the endothelium, and AQP1 mediates water transport out of the corneal stroma into the aqueous humour. The studies suggest that AQP1 and sodium borate cotransporter are coefficient in mediating transendothelial water reabsorption [73].

23.4.8 Na⁺-Dicarboxylate Cotransporter

Na⁺-dicarboxylate cotransporter (NaDC-1) belongs to the Slc13 family of anion transporters [74]. Na⁺-dependent anion transporters contain the Na⁺-dependent dicarboxylate transporter and the renal Na⁺-sulfate cotransporter [75]. Na⁺dicarboxylate cotransporter was found in the apical membrane of the kidney proximal tubules and contributed to the reabsorption of tricarboxylic acid cycle intermediates [76].

NaDC-1 mediates both passive and solutecoupled water transport and contributes to fluid reabsorption across the proximal tubule. Many studies suggest that SGLT1 and NaDC-1 share a common mechanism for passive water transport. Water transport medicated by NaDC-1 occurs in the absence or even against an osmotic gradient. The ratio between Na⁺, citrate (or succinate), and water is 3:1:176 per transport cycle [77].

NaDC1 plays an important role in regulating succinate and citrate concentrations in the urine. Single-nucleotide polymorphisms in the human Na⁺-dicarboxylate cotransporter affect transport activity and protein expression, which contributes to human diseases such as kidney stones [78].

23.4.9 Glucose Transporter (GLUT)

Twelve isoforms of glucose transporters (GLUT) have been found in mammalian cells. GLUT1 was the first cloned and most extensively studied. It is abundantly expressed in erythrocytes and endothelium of the blood–brain barrier [79]. GLUT1, GLUT2, and GLUT4 have been shown to support osmotic water fluxes in addition to its own role as glucose transporters.

In 1989, by investigating the effects of inhibitors of glucose transport on membrane osmotic water permeability, Fischbarg et al. concluded that glucose transporter serves as a water channel in some cells and is sensitive to the specific inhibitor phloretin [80]. *Xenopus laevis* oocytes injected with mRNA encoding the glucose transporters exhibited an average of 4.8-fold of the osmotic water permeability [81]. However, GLUTs serve as water channels in brain, skeletal muscles, and liver but not in kidney or intestine epithelium [82].

Water transport in the GLUT1 and GLUT2 has been demonstrated to be bimodal. They act as a water channel, and water is cotransported together with the glucose. The water permeability of GLUT2 in oocytes is 0.11×10^{-5} cm· (s·osmol·l)⁻¹, equivalent to 6.1×10^{-5} cm·s⁻¹. GLUT2 cotransports less water in the inward than in the outward. Compared to the Na⁺-coupled glucose transporter, the coupling ratio of GLUT2 is six times smaller [83].

Water is transported through GLUT1 by two main mechanisms. First, GLUT1 has a small but well-defined passive osmotic water permeability that is effective both in the absence and in the presence of glucose. Second, the inward flow of glucose begins when glucose is added to the external solution. Under this condition, a total of 40 water molecules were cotransported for each glucose molecule [84]. Conformational changes occur when glucose is applied to the GLUTs. Glucose together with a number of water molecules is occluded, and an aqueous cavity opens to trans side with the glucose exited [68]. The other three-compartment model for transepithelial water transport suggests the coupling space is associated with a static aqueous cavity with substrate binding site [85].

Acknowledgements The work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China grants 81974083, 82273999, the Beijing Natural Science Foundation grant 7212151, and the grant from the Non-profit Central Research Institute Fund of Chinese Academy of Medi-cal Sciences 2022-JKCS-15.

References

 Sands JM, Blount MA (2014) Genes and proteins of urea transporters. Subcell Biochem 73:45–63

- Yang B, Verkman AS (2002) Analysis of double knockout mice lacking aquaporin-1 and urea transporter UT-B. evidence for UT-B-facilitated water transport in erythrocytes. J Biol Chem 277(39): 36782–36786
- Ogami A, Miyazaki H, Niisato N, Sugimoto T, Marunaka Y (2006) UT-B1 urea transporter plays a noble role as active water transporter in C6 glial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 351(3):619–624
- Yang B, Verkman AS (1998) Urea transporter UT3 functions as an efficient water channel. Direct evidence for a common water/urea pathway. J Biol Chem 273(16):9369–9372
- 5. Yang B (2014) Transport characteristics of urea transporter-B. Subcell Biochem 73:127–135
- Sidoux-Walter F, Lucien N, Olives B, Gobin R, Rousselet G, Kamsteeg EJ, Ripoche P, Deen PM, Cartron JP, Bailly P (1999) At physiological expression levels the Kidd blood group/urea transporter protein is not a water channel. J Biol Chem 274(42): 30228–30235
- Azouzi S, Gueroult M, Ripoche P, Genetet S, Colin Aronovicz Y, Le Van KC, Etchebest C, Mouro-Chanteloup I (2013) Energetic and molecular water permeation mechanisms of the human red blood cell urea transporter B. PLoS One 8(12):e82338
- Levin EJ, Quick M, Zhou M (2009) Crystal structure of a bacterial homologue of the kidney urea transporter. Nature 462(7274):757–761
- Kabutomori J, Pina-Lopes N, Musa-Aziz R (2020) Water transport mediated by murine urea transporters: implications for urine concentration mechanisms. Biol Open 9(8):bio051805
- Gadsby DC, Vergani P, Csanady L (2006) The ABC protein turned chloride channel whose failure causes cystic fibrosis. Nature 440(7083):477–483
- Sheppard DN, Welsh MJ (1999) Structure and function of the CFTR chloride channel. Physiol Rev 79(1 Suppl):S23–S45
- Poulsen JH, Fischer H, Illek B, Machen TE (1994) Bicarbonate conductance and pH regulatory capability of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(12):5340–5344
- 13. Shcheynikov N, Yang D, Wang Y, Zeng W, Karniski LP, So I, Wall SM, Muallem S (2008) The Slc26a4 transporter functions as an electroneutral cl-/I-/HCO3-exchanger: role of Slc26a4 and Slc26a6 in I- and HCO3- secretion and in regulation of CFTR in the parotid duct. J Physiol 586(16):3813–3824
- Hyde SC, Emsley P, Hartshorn MJ, Mimmack MM, Gileadi U, Pearce SR, Gallagher MP, Gill DR, Hubbard RE, Higgins CF (1990) Structural model of ATP-binding proteins associated with cystic fibrosis, multidrug resistance and bacterial transport. Nature 346(6282):362–365
- Schreiber R, Greger R, Nitschke R, Kunzelmann K (1997) Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator activates water conductance in Xenopus oocytes. Pflugers Arch 434(6):841–847

- Hasegawa H, Skach W, Baker O, Calayag MC, Lingappa V, Verkman AS (1992) A multifunctional aqueous channel formed by CFTR. Science 258(5087):1477–1479
- Schreiber R, Pavenstadt H, Greger R, Kunzelmann K (2000) Aquaporin 3 cloned from Xenopus laevis is regulated by the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. FEBS Lett 475(3):291–295
- Boj M, Chauvigne F, Cerda J (2015) Aquaporin biology of spermatogenesis and sperm physiology in mammals and teleosts. Biol Bull 229(1):93–108
- Suzuki-Toyota F, Ishibashi K, Yuasa S (1999) Immunohistochemical localization of a water channel, aquaporin 7 (AQP7), in the rat testis. Cell Tissue Res 295(2):279–285
- Huang HF, He RH, Sun CC, Zhang Y, Meng QX, Ma YY (2006) Function of aquaporins in female and male reproductive systems. Hum Reprod Update 12(6): 785–795
- 21. Jesus TT, Bernardino RL, Martins AD, Sa R, Sousa M, Alves MG, Oliveira PF (2014) Aquaporin-4 as a molecular partner of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator in rat Sertoli cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 446(4):1017–1021
- 22. Cheung KH, Leung CT, Leung GP, Wong PY (2003) Synergistic effects of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator and aquaporin-9 in the rat epididymis. Biol Reprod 68(5):1505–1510
- 23. Jesus TT, Bernardino RL, Martins AD, Sa R, Sousa M, Alves MG, Oliveira PF (2014) Aquaporin-9 is expressed in rat Sertoli cells and interacts with the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. IUBMB Life 66(9):639–644
- 24. Pietrement C, Da Silva N, Silberstein C, James M, Marsolais M, Van Hoek A, Brown D, Pastor-Soler N, Ameen N, Laprade R, Ramesh V, Breton S (2008) Role of NHERF1, cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator, and cAMP in the regulation of aquaporin 9. J Biol Chem 283(5):2986–2996
- Lauf PK, Adragna NC (2000) K-cl cotransport: properties and molecular mechanism. Cell Physiol Biochem 10(5–6):341–354
- Zeuthen T, MacAulay N (2002) Cotransporters as molecular water pumps. Int Rev Cytol 215:259–284
- Ringel F, Plesnila N (2008) Expression and functional role of potassium-chloride cotransporters (KCC) in astrocytes and C6 glioma cells. Neurosci Lett 442(3): 219–223
- Steffensen AB, Oernbo EK, Stoica A, Gerkau NJ, Barbuskaite D, Tritsaris K, Rose CR, MacAulay N (2018) Cotransporter-mediated water transport underlying cerebrospinal fluid formation. Nat Commun 9(1):2167
- Karadsheh MF, Byun N, Mount DB, Delpire E (2004) Localization of the KCC4 potassium-chloride cotransporter in the nervous system. Neuroscience 123(2):381–391

- Zeuthen T (1991) Water permeability of ventricular cell membrane in choroid plexus epithelium from Necturus maculosus. J Physiol 444:133–151
- Zeuthen T (1994) Cotransport of K+, Cl- and H2O by membrane proteins from choroid plexus epithelium of Necturus maculosus. J Physiol 478(Pt 2):203–219
- Mollajew R, Zocher F, Horner A, Wiesner B, Klussmann E, Pohl P (2010) Routes of epithelial water flow: aquaporins versus cotransporters. Biophys J 99(11):3647–3656
- Mercado A, Song L, Vazquez N, Mount DB, Gamba G (2000) Functional comparison of the K+-Clcotransporters KCC1 and KCC4. J Biol Chem 275(39):30326–30334
- 34. Plotkin MD, Kaplan MR, Peterson LN, Gullans SR, Hebert SC, Delpire E (1997) Expression of the Na(+)-K(+)-2Cl- cotransporter BSC2 in the nervous system. Am J Physiol 272(1 Pt 1):C173–C183
- 35. Chen PY, Verkman AS (1988) Sodium-dependent chloride transport in basolateral membrane vesicles isolated from rabbit proximal tubule. Biochemistry 27(2):655–660
- 36. Gamba G, Miyanoshita A, Lombardi M, Lytton J, Lee WS, Hediger MA, Hebert SC (1994) Molecular cloning, primary structure, and characterization of two members of the mammalian electroneutral sodium-(potassium)-chloride cotransporter family expressed in kidney. J Biol Chem 269(26):17713–17722
- Dunn JJ, Lytle C, Crook RB (2001) Immunolocalization of the Na-K-cl cotransporter in bovine ciliary epithelium. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 42(2):343–353
- 38. Li Q, Aalling NN, Förstera B, Ertürk A, Nedergaard M, Møllgård K, Xavier ALR (2020) Aquaporin 1 and the Na(+)/K(+)/2Cl(-) cotransporter 1 are present in the leptomeningeal vasculature of the adult rodent central nervous system. Fluids Barriers CNS 17(1):15
- 39. O'Donnell ME, Tran L, Lam TI, Liu XB, Anderson SE (2004) Bumetanide inhibition of the blood-brain barrier Na-K-Cl cotransporter reduces edema formation in the rat middle cerebral artery occlusion model of stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 24(9):1046–1056
- Hamann S, Herrera-Perez JJ, Bundgaard M, Alvarez-Leefmans FJ, Zeuthen T (2005) Water permeability of Na+-K+-2Cl- cotransporters in mammalian epithelial cells. J Physiol 568(Pt 1):123–135
- 41. Hamann S, Herrera-Perez JJ, Zeuthen T, Alvarez-Leefmans FJ (2010) Cotransport of water by the Na +-K+-2Cl(-) cotransporter NKCC1 in mammalian epithelial cells. J Physiol 588(Pt 21):4089–4101
- Zeuthen T, Macaulay N (2012) Cotransport of water by Na(+)-K(+)-2Cl(-) cotransporters expressed in Xenopus oocytes: NKCC1 versus NKCC2. J Physiol 590(5):1139–1154
- 43. Gregoriades JMC, Madaris A, Alvarez FJ, Alvarez-Leefmans FJ (2019) Genetic and pharmacological inactivation of apical Na(+)-K(+)-2Cl(-) cotransporter 1 in choroid plexus epithelial cells

reveals the physiological function of the cotransporter. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 316(4):C525–c544

- 44. MacAulay N, Rose CR (2020) CrossTalk opposing view: NKCC1 in the luminal membrane of choroid plexus is outwardly directed under basal conditions and contributes directly to cerebrospinal fluid secretion. J Physiol 598(21):4737–4739
- Halestrap AP, Price NT (1999) The proton-linked monocarboxylate transporter (MCT) family: structure, function and regulation. Biochem J 343(Pt 2):281–299
- 46. Hamann S, Kiilgaard JF, la Cour M, Prause JU, Zeuthen T (2003) Cotransport of H+, lactate, and H2O in porcine retinal pigment epithelial cells. Exp Eye Res 76(4):493–504
- 47. Zeuthen T, Hamann S, la Cour M (1996) Cotransport of H+, lactate and H2O by membrane proteins in retinal pigment epithelium of bullfrog. J Physiol 497 (Pt 1):3–17
- 48. Hamann S, la Cour M, Lui GM, Bundgaard M, Zeuthen T (2000) Transport of protons and lactate in cultured human fetal retinal pigment epithelial cells. Pflugers Arch 440(1):84–92
- MacAulay N, Hamann S, Zeuthen T (2004) Water transport in the brain: role of cotransporters. Neuroscience 129(4):1031–1044
- 50. Mangia S, Garreffa G, Bianciardi M, Giove F, Di Salle F, Maraviglia B (2003) The aerobic brain: lactate decrease at the onset of neural activity. Neuroscience 118(1):7–10
- Larsen BR, MacAulay N (2017) Activity-dependent astrocyte swelling is mediated by pH-regulating mechanisms. Glia 65(10):1668–1681
- 52. Loo DD, Hirayama BA, Meinild AK, Chandy G, Zeuthen T, Wright EM (1999) Passive water and ion transport by cotransporters. J Physiol 518(Pt 1): 195–202
- MacAulay N, Zeuthen T, Gether U (2002) Conformational basis for the Li(+)-induced leak current in the rat gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) transporter-1. J Physiol 544(Pt 2):447–458
- 54. Rothstein JD, Martin L, Levey AI, Dykes-Hoberg M, Jin L, Wu D, Nash N, Kuncl RW (1994) Localization of neuronal and glial glutamate transporters. Neuron 13(3):713–725
- 55. Arriza JL, Fairman WA, Wadiche JI, Murdoch GH, Kavanaugh MP, Amara SG (1994) Functional comparisons of three glutamate transporter subtypes cloned from human motor cortex. J Neurosci 14(9): 5559–5569
- Helms HCC, Nielsen CU, Waagepetersen HS, Brodin B (2017) Glutamate transporters in the blood-brain barrier. Adv Neurobiol 16:297–314
- 57. MacAulay N, Gether U, Klaerke DA, Zeuthen T (2001) Water transport by the human Na+-coupled glutamate cotransporter expressed in Xenopus oocytes. J Physiol 530(Pt 3):367–378
- 58. Meinild A, Klaerke DA, Loo DD, Wright EM, Zeuthen T (1998) The human Na+-glucose

cotransporter is a molecular water pump. J Physiol 508(Pt 1):15-21

- 59. Kwon HM, Yamauchi A, Uchida S, Preston AS, Garcia-Perez A, Burg MB, Handler JS (1992) Cloning of the cDNa for a Na+/myo-inositol cotransporter, a hypertonicity stress protein. J Biol Chem 267(9): 6297–6301
- 60. Prasad PD, Wang H, Kekuda R, Fujita T, Fei YJ, Devoe LD, Leibach FH, Ganapathy V (1998) Cloning and functional expression of a cDNA encoding a mammalian sodium-dependent vitamin transporter mediating the uptake of pantothenate, biotin, and lipoate. J Biol Chem 273(13):7501–7506
- Dai G, Levy O, Carrasco N (1996) Cloning and characterization of the thyroid iodide transporter. Nature 379(6564):458–460
- 62. Tappenden KA (1999) The human Na+ glucose cotransporter is a molecular water pump. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 23(3):173–174
- Zeuthen T, Gorraitz E, Her K, Wright EM, Loo DD (2016) Structural and functional significance of water permeation through cotransporters. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(44):E6887–e6894
- 64. Loo DD, Zeuthen T, Chandy G, Wright EM (1996) Cotransport of water by the Na+/glucose cotransporter. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93(23): 13367–13370
- 65. Zeuthen T, Meinild AK, Loo DD, Wright EM, Klaerke DA (2001) Isotonic transport by the Na+–glucose cotransporter SGLT1 from humans and rabbit. J Physiol 531(Pt 3):631–644
- 66. Charron FM, Blanchard MG, Lapointe JY (2006) Intracellular hypertonicity is responsible for water flux associated with Na+/glucose cotransport. Biophys J 90(10):3546–3554
- Zeuthen T, Zeuthen E (2007) The mechanism of water transport in Na+-coupled glucose transporters expressed in Xenopus oocytes. Biophys J 93(4): 1413–1416; discussion 1417-9.
- 68. Zeuthen T, Belhage B, Zeuthen E (2006) Water transport by Na+-coupled cotransporters of glucose (SGLT1) and of iodide (NIS). The dependence of substrate size studied at high resolution. J Physiol 570(Pt 3):485–499
- Zeuthen T (2010) Water-transporting proteins. J Membr Biol 234(2):57–73
- O'Neill MA, Ishii T, Albersheim P, Darvill AG (2004) Rhamnogalacturonan II: structure and function of a borate cross-linked cell wall pectic polysaccharide. Annu Rev Plant Biol 55:109–139
- 71. Groger N, Frohlich H, Maier H, Olbrich A, Kostin S, Braun T, Boettger T (2010) SLC4A11 prevents osmotic imbalance leading to corneal endothelial dystrophy, deafness, and polyuria. J Biol Chem 285(19): 14467–14474
- 72. Parker MD, Ourmozdi EP, Tanner MJ (2001) Human BTR1, a new bicarbonate transporter superfamily member and human AE4 from kidney. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 282(5):1103–1109

- Vilas GL, Loganathan SK, Liu J, Riau AK, Young JD, Mehta JS, Vithana EN, Casey JR (2013) Transmembrane water-flux through SLC4A11: a route defective in genetic corneal diseases. Hum Mol Genet 22(22): 4579–4590
- 74. Pajor AM (2006) Molecular properties of the SLC13 family of dicarboxylate and sulfate transporters. Pflugers Arch 451(5):597–605
- 75. Markovich D, Forgo J, Stange G, Biber J, Murer H (1993) Expression cloning of rat renal Na+/SO4(2-) cotransport. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90(17): 8073–8077
- Wright EM (1985) Transport of carboxylic acids by renal membrane vesicles. Annu Rev Physiol 47:127– 141
- 77. Meinild AK, Loo DD, Pajor AM, Zeuthen T, Wright EM (2000) Water transport by the renal Na(+)dicarboxylate cotransporter. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 278(5):F777–F783
- Pajor AM, Sun NN (2010) Single nucleotide polymorphisms in the human Na+-dicarboxylate cotransporter affect transport activity and protein expression. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 299(4): F704–F711

- Olson AL, Pessin JE (1996) Structure, function, and regulation of the mammalian facilitative glucose transporter gene family. Annu Rev Nutr 16:235–256
- 80. Fischbarg J, Kuang KY, Hirsch J, Lecuona S, Rogozinski L, Silverstein SC, Loike J (1989) Evidence that the glucose transporter serves as a water channel in J774 macrophages. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86(21): 8397–8401
- 81. Fischbarg J, Kuang KY, Vera JC, Arant S, Silverstein SC, Loike J, Rosen OM (1990) Glucose transporters serve as water channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 87(8):3244–3247
- 82. Dempster JA, van Hoek AN, de Jong MD, van Os CH (1991) Glucose transporters do not serve as water channels in renal and intestinal epithelia. Pflugers Arch 419(3–4):249–255
- Zeuthen T, Zeuthen E, Macaulay N (2007) Water transport by GLUT2 expressed in Xenopus laevis oocytes. J Physiol 579(Pt 2):345–361
- 84. MacAulay N, Zeuthen T (2010) Water transport between CNS compartments: contributions of aquaporins and cotransporters. Neuroscience 168(4): 941–956
- Zeuthen T, Stein WD (1994) Cotransport of salt and water in membrane proteins: membrane proteins as osmotic engines. J Membr Biol 137(3):179–195



Methods to Measure Water Permeability $\mathbf{24}$

Evgeniy I. Solenov, Galina S. Baturina, Liubov E. Katkova, Baoxue Yang, and Sotirios G. Zarogiannis

Abstract

Water permeability is a key feature of the cell plasma membranes, and it has seminal importance for several cell functions such as cell volume regulation, cell proliferation, cell migration, and angiogenesis to name a few. The transport of water occurs mainly through plasma membrane water channels, aquaporins. Aquaporins have very important function in physiological and pathophysiological states. Due to the above, the experimental assessment of the water permeability of cells and tissues is necessary. The development of new methodologies of measuring water permeability is a vibrant scientific field that constantly develops during the last three decades along

Novosibirsk State Technical University, Novosibirsk, Russia e-mail: eugsol@bionet.nsc.ru

B. Yang School of Basic Medical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

S. G. Zarogiannis Department of Physiology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Thessaly, BIOPOLIS, Larissa, Greece e-mail: szarog@med.uth.gr with the advances in imaging mainly. In this chapter we describe and critically assess several methods that have been developed for the measurement of water permeability both in living cells and in tissues with a focus in the first category.

Keywords

Aquaporin · Cell volume · Osmotic water permeability · Plasma membrane

24.1 Introduction

Water transport in cell and tissue systems is a necessary property for maintaining their homeostasis [1]. Water is the most abundant component of the human body; therefore, mechanisms that regulate its transport are essential for life. Water permeability is a key feature of the cell membranes that is of critical importance for several cell functions that among others include cell fluid secretion and absorption, cell volume regulation, cell proliferation, cell migration, angiogenesis, and other processes [2, 3]. Several different pathways are involved in the transport of water across the cell plasma membrane that involve water transport by simple diffusion, transport of water molecules through water channels by facilitated diffusion, and water transport with hydrated solutes. Facilitated diffusion of water through plasma membrane channels is mediated

E. I. Solenov (🖂)

Institute of Cytology and Genetics, SB RAS, Novosibirsk, Russia

G. S. Baturina · L. E. Katkova Institute of Cytology and Genetics, SB RAS, Novosibirsk, Russia

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1_24

through aquaporins (AQPs), a class of membrane water channels whose primary function is to facilitate the passive transport of water across the cell plasma membrane [4]. AQPs have attracted huge research interest during the past 25 years, and currently, there is enough evidence that they have important roles in nervous, respiratory, renal, cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, reproductive, and sensory system physiology [5-15]. Furthermore, various studies have shown that AQPs are involved in several pathologies such as cancer, brain edema, brain injury, epilepsy, obesity, glaucoma, and others [4]. Finally, it is important to note that in humans there is a class of diseases recently termed aquaporinopathies and refer to rare cases of loss-of-function mutations in human AQPs. More specifically, loss-of-function of AQP0 causes congenital cataract and of AQP2 causes nephrogenic diabetes insipidous (NDI) [16, 17]. Serum autoantibodies against AQP4 are a hallmark of neuromyelitis optica (NMO), a rare autoimmune disease [17]. Due to the involvement of the channels that mainly mediate the transport of water through cell plasma membranes in so many physiological and pathophysiological states, researchers need to have the appropriate tools to assess and study water permeability. The fact that a lot of focus is placed in identifying modulators of AQPs for the treatment of several diseases demonstrates the importance of having precise and reliable experimental techniques for water permeability measurements [18].

Cell volume is the most sensitive parameter to the changes of the total water current across the cell plasma membrane [19]. In general water permeability is measured from the kinetics of the cell volume changes in response to an osmotic gradient. A variety of experimental approaches have been developed to subject cells to an osmotic gradient and subsequently record the resultant kinetics of cell volume from which water permeability is deduced. The problem of water permeability determination is a problem of volumedependent physical parameters measurement.

The methods used to measure osmotic water permeability are technically challenging, subject to various mixing/flow-related artifacts, and not easily applied to highly water-permeable cells. A very critical characteristic of an experimental setup is the time needed for the establishment of the desired osmotic gradient. All the modern experimental approaches for measuring cell water permeability underestimate this parameter, and the degree of the underestimation is dependent on the lag time of the establishment of the osmotic gradient during the experiment. Many types of cells are highly permeable to water because of the abundant expression of AQPs in their plasma membrane [5, 20]. Studies of the water permeability conducted in highly water permeable cells require methods that have very short osmotic gradient formation time. Failure in the incorporation of such a parameter in water permeability measurement studies compromises the validity of the results and subsequently their translation to clinically useful therapies. Indeed, although AQPs are considered to be important drug targets for a variety of diseases, and great effort is put in the identification of appropriate AQP modulators; there is poor progress in targeted therapeutics, partially due to challenges and artifacts in cell membrane water permeability measurements [18].

The purpose of this review is to survey the modern experimental approaches for the measurement of water permeability of living cells and multicellular tissues. We will discuss the principles of each methodology, technical details, and limitations. Strategies for the measurement of the plasma membrane osmotic water permeability $(P_{\rm f})$ in living cells that are described involve image analysis, light scattering, total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy, confocal microscopy, interferometry, spatial filtering microscopy, scanning probe microscopy, bioelectrical impedance methods, and volume-sensitive fluorescent indicators. The fundamental physical principles of the cell membrane osmotic water permeability were reviewed in detail earlier [21]. In short, the osmotic volume flow $(J_v, cm^3/$ s) across a selectively permeant membrane is described by the following equation and Fig. 24.1:



Fig. 24.1 Volume flow across a single barrier separating compartments 1 and 2. *ci*1 and *ci*2 are the osmolalities of impermeant solutes on sides 1 and 2, and *cp*1 and *cp*2 the osmolalities of permeant solutes, V_w the partial molar volume of water, *S* the membrane surface area, σ_p the solute reflection coefficient, P the hydrostatic pressure. Barrier permeability properties include the osmotic water permeability coefficient $P_{\rm fs}$ the solute permeability coefficient $\sigma_{\rm p}$. Water flux (J_v) and solute flux $(J_{\rm s})$ are defined as positive in the left-to-right direction as indicated

$$J_{v} = \frac{P_{f} S V_{w} [(c_{i2} - c_{i1}) + p (c_{\rho 2} - c_{\rho 1}) + (P_{1} - P_{2})/RT]}{(24.1)}$$

The interpretation of the measured P_f assumes accurate definition of the cell membrane surface area *S*, the absence of significant unstirred layer effects and types of transporters, which carry water with or without hydrated solutes. As defined by Eq. (24.1), P_f is measured from the volume flux produced by a defined osmotic gradient or hydrostatic driving force. In animal cells that have just a soft plasma membrane, the hydrostatic driving force is considered insignificant.

Molecular transporters that contribute to the total water flow could be temperature dependent according to their Arrhenius activation energy. The Arrhenius activation energy (E_{av} kcal/mol) is defined by the relation $\ln P_{\rm f} = E_{\rm a}/RT + A$, where *R* is the gas constant, *T* is absolute temperature, and *A* is an entropic term. $E_{\rm a}$ provides a measure of the energy barrier to the water movement through the molecular transporter. For water movement through aqueous channels, $E_{\rm a}$ is generally found to be low (3–6 kcal/mol). The low $E_{\rm a}$ associated with water pores is assumed to be related to the weak temperature dependence of

the water self-diffusion [21]. In the case that water is transported along with hydrated solvents and contributes significantly to the cell volume changes, the E_a of the specific solute transporters could produce temperature dependence of the P_f of the living cell plasma membrane. In such a case, the P_f values should be obtained at the temperature that is normal for the cells under study to be adequate for the purpose of a physiological study.

24.2 Water Permeability Methods Based on Cell Volume Measurements

24.2.1 Water Permeability Measurement by 2D Image Analysis

In cells observed under wide field microscopy, the changes in their cell volume are often accompanied by small changes in their size that can be measured in the images captured during the experiment. To estimate the cell volume, the area of a cell is measured by tracing its outline on the video images. This method of cell volume measurement is based on the analysis of two-dimensional (2D) images and on the assumption that the cells change its sizes to the same extent in all three dimensions. Polarizing, phase contrast, and various forms of interference microscopy are the most frequently used microscopic methods for observing living cells and simultaneously recording images continuously using a video camera [22–26]. The relative volume of the cell was estimated as $V/V_0 = (A/A_0)^{3/2}$, where V is the volume, A is the area, and the subscript 0 indicates the control value. This method using differential interference contrast microscopy and digital imaging was created for the measurement of the cell volume and to examine the effects of muscarinic stimulation on single rat salivary gland acinar cells [27]. The advantage of this approach is the use of unlabeled cells and the possibility to measure the reaction of cells in small tissue structures [28]. The disadvantages of the several variations of this method are that they

are mainly limited by: (a) the resolution capacity of the lens system used, (b) the contrast that the specimen generates in the image, and (c) the time required for an image to be recorded. As mentioned above to estimate the cell volume, the area of a cell is measured by tracing its outline on the video images; therefore, this method is not adequate for cells that have high water permeability and thus fast kinetics of cell volume changes [25].

Based on the principles of this methodology in the recent years, image-based cytometry systems have been developed that use bright-field and fluorescent imaging. These image-based systems have been demonstrated to perform numerous assays, such as quantitative cell size and morphology analysis and potentially can be used for measurements of cell water permeability but no such experiments are currently published [29, 30].

24.2.2 Water Permeability Measurement by Scanning Probe Microscopy

The most accurate measurements of cell volume are achieved by the direct scanning of living cells and the use of scanning probe microscopy (SPM), and in this context both atomic force microscopy (AFM) and scanning electrochemical microscopy (SECM) have been used to image live cells [31]. In these studies, three-dimensional reconstruction of the cell shape is achieved by scanning confocal microscopy and different modifications of SPM such as real-time AFM [32, 33]. One of the drawbacks of AFM is the fact that an external mechanical force is applied to the cell because the detection of the cell surface is performed with the deflection of a cantilever. Such an external force is not acceptable in physiologically relevant experiments with mechanosensitive live eukaryotic cells. Scanning ion conductance microscopy (SICM) is a form of SPM that overcomes this problem by allowing the imaging of the cell surface under physiological conditions without any physical contact and with a resolution of 3-6 nm [34, 35]. Even SICM though like the other SPM methods is more fit for relatively flat surfaces

given that in cases of convoluted surfaces there is a collision of the probe that interferes with cell integrity again. This problem is not an issue in hopping probe ion conductance microscopy (HPICM) where the probe never touches the surface of the cell. In this case the probe that senses current fluctuations and translates it in sample height even at a reduction of 1% is at a Z-position that still does not interfere with the cell membrane at the imaging point. Using HPICM non-contact imaging of the threedimensional surfaces of live cells can be achieved with resolution better than 20 nm [36]. These methods are quantitative and provide the best spatial resolution of living cells, but scanning is a relatively slow process and like all other SPM techniques their use is restricted to imaging relatively flat surfaces with the exception of HPICM. These limitations make SPM probably not practical for studying the kinetics of cell volume fluctuations in living cells.

24.2.3 Water Permeability Measurement by Light Scattering and Spatial Filtering Microscopy

Cell volume changes lead to changes of the elastically scattered light (Rayleigh scattering), and this effect is the basis of the method of measurement of the cell water permeability by light scattering. The method is simple to apply and requires very small sample quantity; however, there is no practical theory that reflects the relationship of scattered light intensity and cell volume because of complexities in the cell optical configuration and interference phenomena. Therefore, assessment of light scattering provides a semiquantitative index of the cell volume changes in relatively large and adherent cells such as the macrophages [37]. Quantitative data interpretation for this method is efficient for a limited kind of objects that have a relatively simple shape such as vesicles or erythrocytes [38, 39]. Nevertheless, the value of $P_{\rm f}$ of the cells can be calculated from the time course of the light scattering, the cell surface-to-volume ratio, and an empirical calibration of the cell volume and the intensity of the light scattering [40]. An advantage of this method is that it has satisfactory temporal resolution, and the main drawbacks are that a calibration step is required in order to evaluate the cell volume and the values that are obtained are relative values.

The angular dependency of the intensity of light scattering by a moving individual particle was the basis for the flying light scattering indicatrix method (FLSI) using a scanning flow cytometer (SFC) [29]. The FLSI method was used for the measurement of individual particle characteristics from light-scattering data, to determine the particle size of polystyrene, latex, milk fat, and spores of *Penicillium levitum*, *Aspergillus pseudoglaucus*. Measuring cell volume in a flow cytometer could potentially be a prospective approach for high-throughput screening studies of the distribution of P_f values in populations of cells in suspension.

Methods based on the measurement of scattered light intensity are suitable for investigations of homogeneous suspensions of uniform objects like cells or vesicles. They have been used for suspensions of erythrocytes [41], in flow cytometers [29, 42, 43], in suspensions of membrane vesicles and liposomes reconstituted with water channels [40, 44, 45]. Due to the sufficient temporal resolution, light scattering was used to determine the P_f of lung alveolar epithelial cells that have very high cell membrane water permeability [46]. The method was also applied to calculate the plasma membrane P_f of cells in micro-dissected fragments of mouse kidney collecting duct. More specifically, the time course of the light scattering intensity measured in dark field microscope on individual fragments positioned in a thermo-stabilized flow chamber was used to study the regulation of $P_{\rm f}$ by vasopressin [47, 48].

A theory relating the signal intensity to the relative cell volume was developed based on the spatial filtering and the changes in the optical path length associated with cell volume changes. It was found that the integrated intensity of monochromatic light in a phase contrast or dark field microscope was dependent on the relative cell volume. The method was applied to characterize transfected cells and tissues that natively express water channels, and the results established light microscopy with spatial filtering as a technically simple and quantitative method to measure water permeability in cell layers (Fig. 24.2) [49]. The method is simple, accurate, and robust if used in cell layers or uniform cells; however, it may work in systems with heterogeneous cells.

Other approaches to follow osmotically induced changes in the cell volume include tracking of immobilized fluorescent beads at the cell surface and reflection laser microscopy [50, 51]. In another method, the measurement of cell volume and osmotic water permeability in Madin Darby Canine Kidney (MDCK) cell layers has been performed by interferometry based on the cell volume dependence of the optical path length (OPL) of a light beam passing through cells. The time course of relative cell volume in response to an osmotic gradient was computed from serial interference images. To relate the interference signal to cell volume, a mathematical model was developed for this purpose [52]. However, these methods are less practical since they are experimentally challenging, require complex instrumentation while at the same time may not work in many systems.

24.2.4 Water Permeability Measurement by Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis

Impedance data obtained from microfluidic impedance flow cytometry enable the characterization of cellular sizes, membrane capacitance, and cytoplasm resistance in a high-throughput manner [53]. Bioelectrical impedance analysis is used in flow cytometry, for example, a Coulter counter measures the changing of DC resistance between two electrically isolated fluid-filled chambers when microparticles act as an insulating layer as DC passes through a small connecting orifice [54]. Microfluidics is the technology of the processing and manipulation of small amounts of fluids $(10^{-9} \text{ to } 10^{-18} \text{ liters})$ in channels with dimensions of tens of micrometers. These



Fig. 24.2 Schematic of the principles of plasma membrane water permeability measurement by means of spatial filtering microscopy. A cell layer under phase contrast or dark field microscopy is shown to change its cell volume under corresponding changes in the medium osmolality

that lead to changes in the relative intensity of the higher and zero order beams due to optical path length changes. Attenuation of the zero-order beam at the back focal plane of the objective results in light intensity dependency from the cell volume fluctuations

advantageous features of microfluidic technologies have been used for characterizing the biochemical and/or biophysical properties (mechanical and electrical) of cells at the singlecell level [55]. This technology is prospective for single-cell high-throughput characterization. Electrical impedance-based noninvasive cell and tissue-characterizing techniques have become more and more popular in several fields of application [53, 56, 57]. Microfluidic technology includes manipulation with laser tweezers to drag a single cell to a certain position for the measurement of cell characteristics in experiments of electrorotation (ROT) [58]. ROT operates at a single-organism level and does not require extensive cell preparations while the technique is a noninvasive and allows for sequential investigations. A significant disadvantage of the ROT technique for analyzing single cells is that it takes approximately 30 min per test and also requires a skilled operator to position a single cell in the middle of a rotating electric field. Therefore, the temporal resolution that it can offer now is far from being suitable for measurements of cell volume changes kinetics.

On the other hand, methods with high temporal resolution based on light scattering, bioelectrical impedance changes, and cell labeling with fluorescent dyes are the most adequate to study the cells with high water permeability.

Several optical approaches are applied to measure the fluorescence intensity of an aqueousphase fluorophore in the cytoplasm. Cell-loadable fluorescent dyes are available with various properties and wavelengths. Semiquantitative information about the cytoplasmic fluorophore concentration can be obtained using partial confocal optics in which the z-point spread function of a wide-field optical system is increased using a high numerical aperture objective and a limiting aperture in the back focal plane of the emission path [21]. The confocal methods have limited utility in making quantitative $P_{\rm f}$ measurements in polarized cell sheets. The z-point spread function of a wide-field optical system could not be increased inside most of the flat cells where thickness of the edges could be about 0.5 µm. This means that the volume where the fluorescent signal is registered from is both undefined and unstable. The ratio signal/noise in such a system could be low and unstable. This limitation has been removed using laser confocal systems with z-size of registering the volume inside the cell less than 0.5 μ m [59]. This method is extremely sensitive to proper focusing and requires highquality optics. This limitation is the reason why it has been scarcely used for the measurement of cell water permeability.

A more robust method is based on the effect of total internal reflection (TIR) that could be applied using a conventional microscope. However, a more sophisticated approach to measure the concentration of an aqueous-phase fluorophore in the cytoplasm is the total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy (TIRFM). TIRFM involves the excitation of fluorophores in a cell membrane area in great proximity with the adjacent cytosol near a high-to-low refractive index interface [60]. Fluorescence excitation is usually accomplished using a laser source and a glass prism to illuminate the sample at a subcritical angle at a glass–aqueous interface (Fig. 24.3). It is not difficult and costly to equip a conventional epifluorescence microscope with a laser source and a prism to perform TIRFM measurements. The procedure involves loading



Fig. 24.3 Measurement of osmotic water permeability in adherent cells by total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy. Cells are loaded with a membrane impermeant volume marker. A thin (50–200 nm) layer of cytosol (labeled "penetration depth") is illuminated by a laser beam directed through a glass prism at a subcritical illumination angle. As the cell shrinks in response to an osmotic gradient, fluorophore concentration in the illuminated region increases, producing an increase in detected signal. (Reprinted from Ref. [21])

cells with an aqueous-phase dye and the cell swelling in response to an osmotic gradient result in the cytosolic fluorophore concentration dilution and subsequently to decreased fluorescence signal [61].

Optical near fields have been successfully used to confine observation volumes of surfaceconfined and solution fluorescence correlation spectroscopy (FCS). The standard confocal FCS has the immanent problem that the ellipsoidal observation volume has a low axial confinement. TIR-FCS uses objective-type TIRF illumination to restrict the excitation to a thin section less than 200 nm above the interface in combination with standard confocal detection to improve the lateral confinement of the detection volume. The quantitative study of cellular dynamics even in the level of cellular compartments may be useful for the study of processes close to a surface/solution interface. Potentially, it can give access to local fluorophore concentrations or kinetic rate association constants for reversible of fluorophores with specific substrates in interface [62].

The methods for the measurement of rapid osmosis in cultured cell monolayers using confocal and spatial filtering microscopy may not produce acceptable signal changes in cells that have a low water permeability profile and complex shape. Hamann and coworkers evaluated a calcein self-quenching method for water transport measurements [63]. In this method, high concentrations of calcein are loaded into the cells to produce volume-dependent changes in the total cell fluorescence in response to changes in cytoplasmic calcein concentration due to cell swelling or shrinkage. A more practical modification of the calcein fluorescence quenching method was created to measure osmotic water permeability in highly differentiated cultures of primary brain astrocytes from wild-type and aquaporin-4 (AQP-4)-deficient mice [64]. Cell swelling resulted in a reversible increase in the calcein fluorescence, which was independent of cytosolic calcein concentration at levels well below where calcein self-quenching occurs. The method is based on the quenching of calcein fluorescence by cytosolic proteins. The fluorescent signal in cells is sensitive to osmotic challenge because of changes in the cytosolic protein concentration that alter calcein quenching, explaining the increased fluorescence with cell expansion after exposure hypotonic medium. A significant advantage of this method is that it is simple experimentally without expensive instrumentation requirements. A conventional fluorescent microscope equipped with a sensitive light detector, such as a photo multiplier tube is sufficient. However, the method provides relative results since it is not quantitative and therefore needs calibration as far as the adaptation of calcein loading protocol and the fluorescent signal is concerned for every kind of cells of tissue specimens [65].

Modern microfluidic technologies promote the improvement of the methods for measuring P_f in cells and membrane vesicles. As mentioned previously, the water permeability is generally measured from the kinetics of the cell volume changes in response to osmotic gradients. To diminish potential mixing artifacts, the temporal aspect of osmotic gradient establishment should be minimized. This is an area where microfluidic technologies can provide new potential for the rapid creation of a gradient. Indeed, recently it was demonstrated that a very fast development of an osmotic gradient was reached in a microfluidics platform in which cells labeled with a cytoplasmic, volume-sensing fluorescent dye were rapidly subjected inside a ~0.1 nL droplet surrounded by oil with a solution mixing time of <10 ms. The osmotic water permeability was deduced from a single, time-integrated fluorescence image of an observation area in which time after mixing is determined by spatial position. Water permeability was accurately measured in aquaporin-expressing erythrocytes with halftimes for osmotic equilibration down to <50 ms [66]. A similar approach was used for measuring the quantitative volume changes of immobilized intestinal enteroids in a microfluidics platform. The enteroids were trapped in a "pinball machine-like" array of polydimethylsiloxane posts for measurement of the volume changes in unlabeled enteroids by imaging of an extracellular, high-molecular weight long-wavelength fluorescent dye. The enteroids volume was deduced quantitatively from area-integrated fluorescence of an excluded extracellular dye. Changes in the enteroid volume altered the total amount of dye in the enteroid-containing area [67].

Finally, the method of light sheet fluorescence microscopy (LSFM) uses a plane of light to optically section and view tissues with subcellular resolution (Fig. 24.4) as compared to confocal and two-photon microscopy. This method is well suited for imaging deep (1 cm) within transparent tissues or within whole organisms. The development of the technology and existing LSFM devices are described in the review of P.A. Santi (2011) [68]. Uncoupling of the illumination and detection axes of the microscope, so that only the part of the specimen that is imaged gets illuminated and provides the ability to image biological systems for extended periods of time with minimal phototoxicity and photobleaching of the specimens and the fluorophores, respectively. LSFM produces optical sections that are suitable for three-dimensional image reconstruction. Stability is a critical issue in light-sheet microscopy, but due to the low phototoxicity, one can image a sample for hours or days. Photobleaching is not a significant problem for repeated imaging as compared to wide-field fluorescent microscopy. Only a 13% reduction in the fluorescence over 475 s occurs [69].

This advantage on the other hand necessitates thinking about the optimal "physiological" conditions that need to be established during the imaging. The detection of fluorescent signals with a wide-field detection device such as a chargecoupled device (CCD) camera allows high-speed imaging [70]. The LSFM technology may be used in a variety of applications spanning all scales of biological systems from molecules to organisms while the high speed of image recording is an advantageous feature for P_f measuring. Current developments in LSFM by diagonal scanning have improved even further the temporal resolution and the potential of the method [71]. As far as the disadvantages of LSFM are concerned, the light-sheet microscopes are complex, require expensive hardware, and typically produce



Fig. 24.4 Schematic of the principles of a light sheet fluorescence microscope (LFSM) arrangement demonstrating the top and side views. A light sheet is formed by a laser, collimated and expanded by a beam expander, and projected through an illuminative objective through a cylindrical lens. The focal point of the light sheet is centrally positioned on the specimen chamber made out of clear glass walls with an opening on the topside for specimen insertion purposes. The containing fluid in the specimens chamber depends on the experimental modality (live cell imaging or fixed tissue) therefore contains either physiological solution or clearing fluid, respectively. The specimen chamber is attached to rotating and translating stages while the specimen is intersected by the light sheet and a fluorescent plane collected by a horizontally positioned microscope

enormous amounts of data (in the range of terabytes) streamed from digital cameras to computer hard discs when the experiment lasts for hours or even days. These properties render it a powerful tool from one hand but not one that can be widely used from the other. Despite their potential utility in making quantitative $P_{\rm f}$ measurements in heterogeneous cell populations

and tissue specimens, LSFM technologies have been used little to measure cell water permeability nowadays. Still so far, one can see how far we have gone methodologically since the review of J. J. McGrath (1997) on measuring membrane transport properties of water for individual cells [72].

24.2.5 Water Permeability Measurement by Digital Holographic Microscopy

Digital holography is a phase contrast technique that offers an approach to obtain both qualitative and quantitative phase information from the hologram. It gives the possibility to focus on multiple focal planes from a single digital hologram since CCD cameras allow for the recording of a digital hologram and its processing with specialized software [73–75]. Absolute cell volume measurements have been successfully achieved by confocal fluorescence imaging, staining of membrane surfaces with fluorescent beads, confocal fluorescence imaging, techniques that are limited by their low temporal resolution as they involve optical scanning [76, 77]. A digital holographic microscope (DHM) method is proposed to measure the absolute volume of living cells. The approach is based on phase retardation contrast, proportional to the thickness of the observed specimen, that is a result of the difference in refractive indices between the specimen and the surrounding medium [78]. From a digital hologram, it is possible to retrieve numerically the wavefront information of a field scattered by an object. One can recover plane by plane the threedimensional (3D) information of an object by using a Fresnel back propagation algorithm. All these concepts can be applied, also, to recover the amplitude and phase of 3D microscope samples [75, 79, 80]. The frequency content of each object wave is then filtered in the Fourier space of the hologram, and phase images are reconstructed individually with the standard Fourier reconstruction algorithm in DHM [73]. The measurement precision of the cell parameters cellular thickness, and integral refractive index, depends strongly on

the precision of the optical path length difference (OPD) signals. When adding the absorbing dye as a dispersive agent to the extracellular medium, cellular thickness can be univocally determined. In addition to the absolute cell volume, the method can be applied to derive important biophysical parameters of living cells including osmotic membrane water permeability coefficient (Pf) while retaining the cell functionality. This method has been applied to cultured human embryonic kidney cells (HEK), Chinese hamster ovary cells (CHO), human red blood cells (RBC),

mouse cortical astrocytes, and neurons [78].

DHM as a method to study cellular water transport by deriving osmotic membrane water permeability while retaining the cell functionality has sub-micron, diffraction-limited resolution of the images, and the most significant limitation of this approach is the relatively low temporal resolution. According to the current knowledge, the fastest changes of the cell volume can be accurately tracked with a reconstruction rate of 300 ms for each hologram. Nowadays the low temporal resolution makes DHM applicable only for cells with relatively low osmotic water permeability [81].

24.2.6 Water Permeability Measurement by Microfluidic-Based Methods

Microfluidics have an important role in numerous biological and engineering applications [82– 84]. These applications include also the organon-a-chip technology (OOAC) that focuses on the biomimetic emulation of tissue characteristics in a microfluidic device [85-90]. Fabrication of microfluidic devices is currently dominated by molding approaches based on poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) and thermoplastics [83, 91]. Three major challenges have so far hindered the creation of PDMS chips: (1) PDMS molding (including PDMS curing, assembly, bonding, and inlet punching) is a largely manual process; (2) for many years, the user interfaces (inlets/outlets) of PDMS chips were challenging to connect and prone to leakage-as opposed to the leak-free, intuitive connectors such as the industry-standard Luer-lock; and (3) the control systems required to run microfluidic valves involve engineering expertise and equipment not available in most laboratories [90]. Microfluidic systems fabricated in poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) using soft lithography techniques have advantages over conventional systems [82, 92– 95] and have been employed in the study of the osmotic behavior of cells [96–98]. Cells whose diameter is larger than the height of the slit may be trapped in microfluidic perfusion chambers and monitored through microscope (Fig. 24.5).

This PDMS-based microfluidic device has time for medium replacement which is around 1.7 s or shorter from 0% to near 100% when the flow speed is controlled at 400 μ m/s (or 1.8 nL/s). Cell volume was measured by counting the number of pixels of cell image [99, 100].

Microfluidics provide an ideal platform for microscale cell manipulation and precise description of the cell osmotic behavior. Such applications of microfluidic approaches adopted for quantification of cell membrane permeability are reviewed by Gang Zhao and Jianping Fu (2017). Microfluidic devices were classified in two categories according to the materials from which they were made: polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) and non-PDMS materials. The review focuses on methods for suspended cells and



Fig. 24.5 Schematic of microfluidic perfusion chamber and trapped cell. The PDMS-based microfluidic device has medium replacement time of around 1.7 s or shorter from 0% to near 100% when the flow speed is controlled at 400 μ m/s (or 1.8 nL/s). The cell volume was measured by counting the number of pixels of cell image

describes applications of microfluidic tools in cell manipulation [101].

Water movement across the plasma membrane of cells is one of the fundamental processes in cell physiology, it is largely enhanced by the presence of water channels, called aquaporins (AQPs). Malfunctioning of AQP can cause clinical diseases or disorder found in kidney [102, 103], respiratory tract [104], brain [105], and eyes [106]. It is important to understand the role of AQPs and their regulation mechanisms and search for small molecules that can selectively modulate AQP activities. Water permeability of AQPs has been indirectly measured by tracing time-dependent cell volume change when subjected to an osmotic challenge. Most of the techniques described above to measure the water permeability of the cell membrane are not suitable for high-throughput screening.

The microfluidic cell volume sensors have been developed to study the water permeability of AQPs and to screen AQP-specific drugs. Different physical principles are used in microfluidic volume sensors to measure the cell volume change in real time [96]. The first measurement of cell volume is based on the cell ability to change electrical resistance at low frequencies in a channel of fixed cross-section aimed at studying the P_f of AQP3 and AQP4, in human embryonic kidney-293 (HEK-293) cells after they were transiently overexpressed. The sensing chamber was 17 µm deep and 1.5 mm wide. A glass slide containing the tissue cells was inverted over the sensor chip. The chamber resistance was measured using a four-electrode array providing sinusoidal current of 100 Hz, 200 nA. The time constants of the cell swelling and the solution exchange by the sensor were 60.3 and 3.2 s, respectively [107]. A microfluidic device resembling the capillary flow with time constant of solution exchange sufficient to measure the rate of water exchange between erythrocytes and the surrounding medium (containing a fluorescent reporter) was constructed reaching steady state in ~60 ms. To get the appropriate parameters of solution exchange, the hydrostatic pressure was adjusted to achieve a flow rate within the main channel of 1 mm/s. This experimental setup gives

water permeability of ~1.8E-2 cm/s in erythrocytes [108, 109]. It is accepted that initial volume changes are only due to water movements; however, in living cells osmotic changes are not necessarily abrupt but develop gradually. Water flux might not be the only relevant driving force shaping the vacuole volume response. A perfusion system for monitoring through time volume dynamics of isolated Beta vulgaris root vacuole was used to study volume response, and a mathematical model based on the work of Kedem and Katchalsky (1958) [110] was proposed to study the water transport processes across cell membranes [111].

The functional synergy between TRPV4 and AQP4 during cell swelling was studied in the heterologous expressing Xenopus oocyte model measured by calcein fluorescence [112]. Permeability is a fundamental characteristic of the cell membrane. Osmotic water permeability can be determined by the volumetric measurements of cells following an osmotic challenge. Microfluidic single-cell trapping devices to determine the membrane permeability of rat hepatocytes and patient-derived circulating tumor cells (Brx-142) have been recently developed. The equilibrium cell morphology in the hypertonic solution was analyzed on the basis of the Boyle-van't Hoff equation [113]. Quadriwave lateral shearing interferometry (QWLSI), a quantitative phase imaging technique based on the measurement of the light wave shift when passing through a living sample was used to study water transport in human airway epithelial CFBE and CHO cells. Phase variations during osmotic challenges reflect cellular volume changes and water fluxes [114]. An open microfluidic platform was created based on aqueous droplets, dispersed in a lipid oil solution, onto a plate with cavities, used to mimic of the cellular plasma membrane. The method allows for the study of permeation of fluorescently tagged compounds from a donor droplet to an acceptor droplet. A mathematical model was used to analyze the kinetics and determine the permeation coefficient [115]. Poly (dimethylsiloxane)-type microfluidic device integrating size-sorting and trapping modules was developed to study the chemical models of

contemporary living cells, the so-called water-inoil emulsion transfer (WOET) method, that is one of the protocols for cell-sized liposomes encapsulating macromolecules [116]. The method does not require any added probes and can be applied to any osmotically sensitive system to probe the concentration changes at the single-cell level based on the effect of osmotically driven water flux between a droplet containing a living cell toward the surrounding empty droplets, within а concentrated inverse emulsion [117].

Intestinal enteroids are ex vivo primary cultured single-layer epithelial cell spheroids. Measurement of enteroid swelling in response to secretagogues has been applied to testing of drug candidates for cystic fibrosis and secretory diarrheas. Special microfluidics were developed for the immobilization of enteroids and the measurement of volume changes. In these settings, enteroids are trapped in a "pinball machine-like" array of polydimethylsiloxane slots. Volume changes of unlabeled enteroids were studied by imaging of an extracellular, high-molecular weight fluorescent dye [67]. For building of high-fidelity organoids, a droplet microfluidic system was developed for fabrication of massive 3D culture and formation of functional organoids derived from human-induced pluripotent stem cells (hiPSCs) [118].

A microfluidics platform that allows for the study of fast kinetics of the cell volume during osmotic challenge has been developed. Cells expressing a cytoplasmic, volume-sensing fluorescent dye were rapidly subjected to an osmotic gradient by solution mixing inside a ~0.1 nL droplet surrounded by oil. Solution mixing time was <10 ms. Osmotic water permeability was deduced from a single, time-integrated fluorescence image of an observation area in which time after mixing was determined by spatial position. Water permeability was accurately measured in aquaporin-expressing erythrocytes with halftimes for osmotic equilibration down to <50 ms [66]. Also, microfluidic system where cells were immobilized on poly-D-lysine-coated cover glass was used to study membrane transport properties of the human UT-7/TPO megakaryocytic cell line [119]. Development of microfluidics platform to advancing technology of microflow cytometry faces challenges in focusing on the particles to be analyzed in the microfluidic channel. By utilizing the properties of a laminar fluid flow in microfluidic devices, fluids can be used to unsheathe and focus other fluids without mixing, and thus to create confined streams within a channel. Currently, it is important to demonstrate that the microflow systems provide data of the same quality as laboratory systems [120].

Using a microfluidic device, the water permeability (Lp) of vaginal CD3⁺ T cells and CD14⁺ macrophages was determined relative to the initial cell volume. The channel height of the microfluidic perfusion chamber was 15 μ m to accommodate the monolayer expected cell size of 8–12 μ m, and at the edge of the channel the height was 3 μ m to trap cells while allowing fluid flow. To evaluate cell volume a cell image was recorded by a CCD camera at 24 frames/second until osmotic equilibrium was obtained, (within 2 min) [121].

A microfluidics platform for the measurement of water transport across a conventionally cultured epithelial monolayer on a porous filter requires a single image from a standard laboratory fluorescence microscope [122]. Osmotic water permeability was calculated from the steadystate concentration profile along the length of the channel of a membrane-impermeant fluorescent dye in the perfusate, in which an osmotic gradient was imposed by an anisosmolar solution overlying the epithelial monolayer (Fig. 24.6). A comprehensive overview of static transwell cultures and how they could be used to evaluate



Fig. 24.6 Schematic of microfluidic perfusion chamber for static transwell culture. Concentration profile of a cell-impermeant dye along the length of the channel could be used for the measurement of water transport across a cultured epithelial monolayer on a porous filter to evaluate the epithelial water permeability. (Presented in the paper of S. Youhanna and V. M. Lauschke [123])

the epithelial permeability is presented in the paper of Youhanna and Lauschke (2021) [123].

24.3 Water Permeability Methods for In Vivo and Ex Vivo Studies

Experimental data on fluid-absorbing epithelia are obtained in in vivo and ex vivo experiments. An example of water permeability measurements of more complex systems than living cells involve in vivo studies of bodily cavities that contain certain physiological amount such as the pleural or peritoneal cavity. The balance of fluid turnover of the pleural compartment occurs in normal chest physiology and is changed in pathophysiological conditions associated with pleural effusions, thus excess accumulation of water, solutes, proteins, and cells within the cavity. Comparative physiological studies were performed on wild-type vs. AQP1 null mice. Osmotically driven water transport was measured in anesthetized, mechanically ventilated mice from the kinetics of pleural fluid osmolality after instillation of hypertonic or hypotonic fluid into the pleural space. Water permeability is determined assuming that the pleural barrier is a single barrier separating the pleural cavity and the blood compartment. The volume flux across the pleural mesothelium (J_v) is given by $J_v = P_f V_w S[C_o C_i(t)$], where V_w is the partial molar volume of water (18 cm³/mol), S is pleural surface area (cm^2) , C_0 is plasma osmolality (320 mosmol/ kgH₂O), $C_i(t)$ is pleural fluid osmolality, and P_f is the osmotic water permeability. The same experimental model used for measurement of isosmolar pleural fluid clearance and modeling of hydrostatically driven pleural effusions. Hydrostatically driven pleural fluid accumulation was induced by bilateral renal artery ligation and infusion of saline in the peritoneal cavity (40% body wt) to induce acute volume overload. The pleural fluid was collected in all cases and analyzed accordingly reaching the conclusion that AQP1-mediated water permeability is critical only in cases of aniso-osmolality [124]. This type of experimental approach involving or not AQP knockout animals and cavitary effusion formation is useful in a range of medical disciplines for the elucidation of water permeability kinetics of water transporting membranes in the whole body level. The rate of cavitary fluid absorption can be used for identifying therapeutic drugs for effusion resolution [124–128].

Regarding the ex vivo assessment of water permeability in isolated tissues the application of the Ussing System has provided a lot of insight to such processes. Initially several isolated tissues from frog have been studied for their water transporting capacities, such as frog skin as well as frog and toad urinary bladder [129–133]. The activation energy (E_a) for the diffusion of water across the epithelial cell layer of the toad bladder was determined in the absence and presence of vasopressin. It was shown that the hormone did not influence the activation energy, thus the conclusion that vasopressin was not changing the molecular structure of water channels was made [130]. More recently the transport properties of pleural, peritoneal, pericardial, and leptomeningeal membranes in human and sheep models in ex vivo studies are investigated using the Ussing system [134–139]. Ussing Chamber experiments using human and animal transporting epithelia have established many of the biophysical processes involved in the regulation of liquid homeostasis. For understanding the physiology that regulates biophysical processes involved in epithelial liquid homeostasis, a biophysical model for water and ion transport to quantify the permeabilities of all pathways apical, basolateral, and paracellular was created using Ussing Chamber data reported in the literature [140].

Another imaging method that was developed to map thickness changes in viable spinal cord and brain slices was applied to measure osmotically induced water transport in spinal cord slices from wild-type and aquaporin knockout mice. Changes in the slice thickness were mapped from the amount of light passing through a thin (~100 μ m) layer of perfusate bathing the slice, in which hemoglobin (6 mg/ml) was added as an inert absorbing chromophore. In response to osmotic challenges imposed by changing perfusate osmolality by steps of 100 mOsm, the



Fig. 24.7 Schematic of a cross-section of an isolated perfused tubule demonstrating the illumination and fluorescence collection geometries. The gray represents the volume of the illuminating fluorophore while P and Z are the radial and axial coordinates, L is the length of the

illuminated area (defined by the illuminating window) while Pi is the inner radius of the tubule. The horizontal lines in the illuminating volume represent the stack of optical sections used to assess the spatial distribution of the light intensity and photobleaching the tubule

transmitted light intensity changed reversibly with approximately mono-exponential kinetics whose initial rate depended upon the position in the slice [141].

Understanding the mechanisms of fluid absorption and secretion by the kidney epithelia has a long story of intense studies on water transport in isolated perfused tubules [142]. In this type of experiments, the tubule segments were perfused in vitro in a modified version of the technique described by Burg et al. [143]. The tubules were placed into a temperature-controlled flow chamber with a glass bottom and were observed with an inverted compound microscope. The upstream portion of the tubule was drawn into a holding pipette, which contained a concentric pipette. The downstream end of the tubule was drawn into a holding pipette that had inside a tip of collecting pipette. The theory and experimental design of this class of studies were described by Schafer et al. [144]. The osmotic $P_{\rm f}$ was calculated from the net transpithelial fluid flux (J_v) determined in the presence of an imposed osmolality gradient. Measurements were conducted by collecting the perfusate, which contained an impermeant volume marker. The marker could be a radioisotope [145] or a fluorescent probe using continuous fluorescence measurement and photo bleaching as shown in Fig. 24.7 [146]. The fluorescein sulfonate concentration was measured in the perfusate and the collected fluid using a continuous flow fluorometer (coefficient of variation, 2%) [147]. The theoretical basis for $P_{\rm f}$ calculation in these experimental approaches is the equation formulated by Al-Zahid et al. [148].

24.4 Conclusion

In conclusion a wide variety of methods for measuring osmotic water permeability have been developed, each one of which takes advantage of distinct biophysical principles of the process or the instrumentation. The selection of the most suitable method for water permeability measurement depends on the purpose of physiological study that will be designed. When measuring accuracy and high resolution of water transporting pathways across cell membranes or in contralateral membranes of polarized cells, the experimental approach needs to be carefully planned based on the most suitable method and instrumentation. However, fundamental limitations are imposed by the unstirred layer effects and the complex composition of tissues where the absolute water permeability coefficients and the activation energies cannot be even defined. Still, comparative measurements may be informative for understanding the physiological and pathophysiological mechanisms involved. An important application of the methods for water permeability measurement is in high-throughput screening assays for the discovery of modulators of water and electrolyte balance in range from a cell to a whole organism.

Acknowledgments The work was supported by the grants FWNR-2022-0019; RFBR-20-015-00147a, and Non-profit Central Research Institute Fund of Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences 2022-JKCS-15.

References

- Danziger J, Ziedel ML (2015) Osmotic homeostasis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 10:852–862
- Hoffman EK, Lambert IH, Pedersen SF (2009) Physiology of cell volume regulation in vertebrates. Physiol Rev 89:193–277
- Lambert IH, Hoffman EK, Pedersen SF (2008) Cell volume regulation: physiology and pathophysiology. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 194:255–282
- 4. Verkman AS (2011) Aquaporins at a glance. J Cell Sci 124:2107–2112
- Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS (2013) Aquaporin water channels in the nervous system. Nat Rev Neurosci 14:265–277
- Ma T, Gao H, Fang X, Yang H (2012) Water channel proteins in the peripheral nervous system in health and disease. Mol Asp Med 33:605–611
- Verkman AS (2007) Role of aquaporins in lung liquid physiology. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 159:324– 330
- Holmes RP (2012) The role of renal water channels in health and disease. Mol Asp Med 33:547–552
- 9. Rutkovskiy A, Valen G, Vaage J (2013) Cardiac aquaporins. Basic Res Cardiol 108:393–410
- Laforenza U (2012) Water channels in the gastrointestinal tract. Mol Asp Med 33:642–650
- Zhang D, Tan YJ, Qu F, Sheng JZ, Huang HF (2012) Functions of water channels in male and female reproductive systems. Mol Asp Med 33:676–690
- Eckhard A, Gleiser C, Arnold H, Rask-Andersen H, Kumagami H, Muller M, Hirt B, Lowenheim H (2012) Water channel proteins in the inner ear and

their link to hearing impairment and deafness. Mol Asp Med 33:612–637

- Fischbarg J (2012) Water channels and their roles in some ocular tissues. Mol Asp Med 33:638–641
- Hara-Chikuma M, Verkman AS (2008) Roles of aquaporin-3 in the epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 128:2145–2151
- Bout-Jabot M, Daraspe J, Bonte F, Perrier E, Schnebert S, Dumas M, Verbavatz JM (2009) Skin aquaporins: function in hydration, wound healing, and skin epidermis homeostasis. Handb Exp Pharmacol 190:205–217
- Loonen AJ, Knoers NV, van Os CH, Deen PM (2008) Aquaporin 2 mutations in nephrogenic diabetes insipidus. Semin Nephrol 28:252–265
- Verkman AS (2012) Aquaporins in clinical medicine. Annu Rev Med 63:303–316
- Verkman AS, Anderson MO, Papadopoulos MC (2014) Aquaporins: important but elusive drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 13:259–277
- Strange K (2004) Cellular volume homeostasis. Adv Physiol Educ 28:155–159
- Ribatti D, Ranieri G, Annese T, Nico B (2014) Aquaporins in cancer. Biochip Biophys Acta 1840: 1550–1553
- Verkman AS (2000) Water permeability measurement in living cells and complex tissues. J Membr Biol 173:73–87
- Hayden JH, Allen RD (1984) Detection of single microtubules in living cells: particle transport can occur in both directions along the same microtubule. J Cell Biol 99:1785–1793
- 23. Allen RD, Weiss DG, Hayden JH, Brown DT, Fujiwake H, Simpson M (1985) Gliding movement of and bidirectional transport along single native microtubules from squid axoplasm: evidence for an active role of microtubules in cytoplasmic transport. J Cell Biol 100:1736–1752
- Foskett JK (1990) [Ca²⁺]_i modulation of Cl⁻ content controls cell volume in single salivary acing cells during fluid secretion. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 259:998–1004
- 25. Fujiwara S, Shimamoto C, Katsu K, Imai Y, Nakahari T (1999) Isosmotic modulation of Ca²⁺regulated exocytosis in guinea-pig astral mucous cells: role of cell volume. J Physiol 516:85–100
- 26. Solenov EI, Nesterov VV, Baturina GS, Khodus GR, Ivanova LN (2003) Effect of dDAVP on basolateral cell surface water permeability in the outer medullary collecting duct. Eur Biophys J 32:614–619
- Foskett JK, Melvin JE (1989) Activation of salivary secretion: coupling of cell volume and [Ca²⁺]_i in single cells. Science 244:1582–1585
- Solenov EI, Ivanova LN (1999) Morphometric analysis of the effects of vasopressin in the rat kidney collecting tubules. Ross Fiziol Zh Im I M Sechenova 85:290–297; Article in Russian
- 29. Maltsev VP (1994) Estimation of morphological characteristics of single particles from light scattering

data in flow cytometry. Russ Chem Bull 43:1115–1124

- 30. Kuksin D, Kuksin CA, Qiu J, Chan LLY (2016) Cellometer image cytometry as a complementary tool to flow cytometry for verifying gated cell populations. Anal Biochem 503:1–7
- Sun P, Laforge FO, Abeyweera TP, Rotenberg SA, Carpino J, Mirkin MV (2008) Nanoelectrochemistry of mammalian cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105: 443–448
- Quist AP, Rhee SK, Lin H, Lal R (2000) Physiological role of gap-junctional hemichannels: extracellular calcium-dependent isosmotic volume regulation. J Cell Biol 148:1036–1074
- Benitez R, Toca-Herrera JL (2014) Looking at cell mechanics with atomic force microscopy: experiment and theory. Microsc Res Tech 77:947–958
- 34. Korchev YE, Bashford CL, Milovanovic M, Vodyanov I, Lab MJ (1997) Scanning ion conductance microscopy of living cells. Biophys J 73:653– 658
- 35. Korchev YE, Milovanovic M, Ashford CL, Bennett DC, Sviderskaya EV, Vodyanoy I, Lab MJ (1997) Specialized scanning ion-conductance microscope for imaging of living cells. J Microsc 188:17–23
- 36. Novak P, Li C, Shevchuk AI, Stepanyan R, Caldwell M, Hughes S, Smart TG, Gorelik J, Ostanin VP, Lab MJ, Moss GW, Frolenkov GI, Klenerman D, Korchev YE (2009) Nanoscale live-cell imaging using hopping probe ion conductance microscopy. Nat Methods 6:279–281
- 37. Fischbarg J, Li J, Kuang K, Echevarria M, Iserovich P (1993) Determination of volume and water permeability of plated cells from measurements of light scattering. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 265:1412–1423
- Chernyshev AV, Prots VI, Doroshkin AA, Maltsev VP (1995) Measurement of scattering properties of individual particles with a scanning flow cytometer. Appl Opt 34:6301–6305
- 39. Maltsev VP, Chernyshev AV, Sem'yanov KA, Soini E (1996) Absolute real-time measurement of particle size distribution with the flying light-scattering indicatrix method. Appl Opt 35:3276–3280
- Verkman AS, Dix JA, Seifter JL (1985) Water and urea transport in renal microvillus membrane vesicles. Am J Phys 248:650–655
- Mlekoday HJ, Moore R, Levitt DG (1983) Osmotic water permeability of the human red cells. Dependence on direction of water flow and cell volume. J Gen Physiol 81:213–220
- 42. Gorman A, McCarthy JV, Finnucane D, Reville W, Cotter TG (1996) Morphological aspects of apoptosis and necrosis. In: Cotter TG, Martin SJ (eds) Techniques in apoptosis: a user's guide. Portland Press Ltd., London
- 43. Fischbarg J, Kuang KY, Hirsch J, Lecuona S, Rogozinski L, Silverstein SC, Loike J (1989) Evidence that the glucose transporter serves as a water

channel in J774 macrophages. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:8397–8401

- 44. Eto K, Noda Y, Horikawa S, Uchida S, Sasaki S (2010) Phosphorylation of Aquaporin-2 regulates its water permeability. J Biol Chem 285:40777–40784
- 45. Van Hoek AN, Verkman AS (1992) Functional reconstitution of the isolated erythrocyte water channel CHIP28. J Biol Chem 267:18267–18269
- 46. Dobbs L, Gonzalez R, Matthay MA, Carter EP, Allen L, Verkman AS (1998) Highly waterpermeable type I alveolar epithelial cells confer high water permeability between the airspace and vasculature in rat lung. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:2991– 2996
- 47. Baturina GS, Khodus GR, Nesterov VV, Solenov EI, Ivanova LN (2003) Vasopressin-dependent water permeability of the basolateral membrane of the kidney outer medullary collecting duct in postnatal ontogenesis in rats. Ross Fiziol Zh Im I M Sechenova 89: 605–612; Article in Russian
- 48. Khodus GR, Solenov EI, Nesterov VV, Katkova LE, Ivanova LN (2006) Calcium dependent mechanisms in vasopressin regulation of osmotic water permeability in the mouse kidney collecting duct cells. Ross Fiziol Zh Im I M Sechenova 92:626–632; Article in Russian
- 49. Farinas J, Kneen M, Moore M, Verkman AS (1997) Plasma membrane water permeability of cultured cells and epithelia measured by light microscopy with spatial filtering. J Gen Physiol 110:283–296
- Kao HP, Verkman AS (1994) Tracking of single fluorescent particles in three dimensions: use of cylindrical optics to encode particle position. Biophys J 67:1291–1300
- 51. Maric K, Wiesner B, Lorenz D, Klussmann E, Betz T, Rosenthal W (1993) Cell volume kinetics of adherent epithelial cells measured by laser scanning reflection microscopy: determination of water permeability changes of renal principal cells. Biophys J 80: 1783–1790
- Farinas J, Verkman AS (1996) Measurement of cell volume and water permeability in epithelial cell layers by interferometry. Biophys J 71:3511–3522
- 53. Chen J, Xue C, Zhao Y, Chen D, Wu MH, Wang J (2015) Microfluidic impedance flow cytometry enabling high-throughput single-cell electrical property characterization. Int J Mol Sci 16:9804–9830
- Bernabini C, Holmes D, Morgan H (2011) Microimpedance cytometry for detection and analysis of micron-sized particles and bacteria. Lab Chip 11: 407–412
- 55. Ali A, Aboulela Y, Amer S, Fukushima R, Emara S, Equis A, Cotte Y, Masujima T (2016) Quantitative live single-cell mass spectrometry with spatial evaluation by three-dimensional holographic and tomographic laser microscopy. Anal Sci 32:125–127
- 56. Sun T, Tsuda S, Zauner KP, Morgan H (2010) On-chip electrical impedance tomography for

imaging biological cells. Biosens Bioelectron 25: 1109–1115

- Bera TK (2014) Bioelectrical impedance methods for noninvasive health monitoring: a review. J Med Eng 2014:381251
- Manson MA, Ahmad MR (2015) Single cell electrical characterisation techniques. Int J Mol Sci 16: 12686–12712
- Zelenina M, Brisker H (2000) Osmotic water permeability measurements using confocal laser scanning microscopy. Eur Biophys J 29:165–171
- Ölveczky BP, Periasamy N, Verkman AS (1997) Mapping fluorophore angle-total internal reflection fluorescence microscopy. Biophys J 73:2836–2847
- 61. Farinas J, Simenak V, Verkman AS (1995) Cell volume measured in adherent cells by total internal reflection microfluorimetry: application to permeability in cells transfected with water channel homologs. Biophys J 68:1613–1620
- Winterflood CM, Seeger S (2016) Simultaneous surface-near and solution fluorescence correlation spectroscopy. J Fluoresc 26:753–756
- Hamann S, Kiilgaard JF, Litman T, Alvarez-Leefmans FG, Winther BR, Zeuthen T (2002) Measurement of cell volume changes by fluorescence self-quenching. J Fluoresc 12:139–145
- 64. Solenov E, Watanabe H, Manley GT, Vermin AS (2004) Sevenfold-reduced osmotic water permeability in primary astrocyte cultures from AQP-4-deficient mice, measured by a fluorescence quenching method. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286:426–432
- 65. Zarogiannis SG, Ilyaskin AV, Baturina GS, Katkova LE, Medvedev DA, Karpov DI, Ershov AP, Solenov EI (2013) Regulatory volume decrease of rat kidney principal cells after successive hypo-osmotic shocks. Math Biosci 244:176–187
- 66. Jin BJ, Esteva-Font C, Verkman AS (2015) Dropletbased microfluidic platform for measurement of rapid erythrocyte water transport. Lab Chip 15:3380–3390
- 67. Jin BJ, Battula S, Zachos N, Kovbasnjuk O, Fawlke-Abel J, In J, Donowitz M, Vermin AS (2014) Microfluidics platform for measurement of volume changes in immobilized intestinal enteroids. Biomicrofluidics 8:024106
- Santi PA (2011) Light sheet fluorescence microscopy: a review. J Histochem Cytochem 59:129–138
- 69. Schacht P, Johnson SB, Santi PA (2010) Implementation of a continuous scanning procedure and a line scan camera for thin-sheet laser imaging microscopy. Biomed Opt Express 1:598–609
- Reynaud EG, Peychl J, Huisken J, Tomancak P (2015) Guide to light-sheet microscopy for adventurous biologists. Nat Methods 12:30–34
- 71. Dean KM, Roudot P, Reis CR, Welf ES, Mettlen M, Fiolka R (2016) Diagonally scanned light-sheet microscopy for fast volumetric imaging of adherent cells. Biophys J 110:1456–1465
- McGrath JJ (1997) Quantitative measurement of cell membrane transport: technology and applications. Cryobiology 34:315–334

- Cuche E, Marquet P, Depeursinge C (1999) Simultaneous amplitude-contrast and quantitative phasecontrast microscopy by numerical reconstruction of Fresnel off-axis holograms. Appl Opt 38:6994–7001
- 74. Grilli S, Ferraro P, De Nicola S, Finizio A, Pierattini G, Meucci R (2001) Whole optical wavefields reconstruction by digital holography. Opt Express 9:294–302
- 75. Sánchez-Ortiga E, Ferraro P, Martínez-Corral M, Saavedra G, Doblas A (2011) Digital holographic microscopy with pure-optical spherical phase compensation. J Opt Soc Am 28(7):1410–1417
- 76. Bettega D, Calzolari P, Doglia SM, Dulio B, Tallone L, Villa AM (1998) Technical report: cell thickness measurements by confocal fluorescence microscopy on C3H10T1/2 and V79 cells. Int J Radiat Biol 74(3):397–403
- 77. Raat NJ, De Smet P, van Driessche W, Bindels RJ, Van Os CH (1996) Measuring volume perturbation of proximal tubular cells in primary culture with three different techniques. Am J Physiol 271(1 Pt 1):C235– C241
- 78. Boss D, Kühn J, Jourdain P, Depeursinge C, Magistretti PJ, Marquet P (2013) Measurement of absolute cell volume, osmotic membrane water permeability, and refractive index of transmembrane water and solute flux by digital holographic microscopy. J Biomed Opt 18(3):036007
- 79. Gabor D (1948) A new microscopic principle. Nature 161(4098):777–778
- 80. Marquet P, Rappaz B, Magistretti PJ, Cuche E, Emery Y, Colomb T, Depeursinge C (2005) Digital holographic microscopy: a non-invasive contrast imaging technique allowing quan-titative visualization of living cells with subwavelenght axial accuracy. Opt Lett 30:468–471
- Mann CJ, Yu L, Kim MK (2006) Movies of cellular and sub-cellular motion by digital holographic microscopy. Biomed Eng Online 5:21
- Whitesides GM, Ostuni E, Takayama S, Jiang X, Ingber DE (2001) Soft lithography in biology and biochemistry. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 3:335–373
- Sackmann EK, Fulton AL, Beebe DJ (2014) The present and future role of microfluidics in biomedical research. Nature 507:181–189
- Verpoorte E, de Rooij NF (2003) Microfluidics meets MEMS. Proc IEEE 91:930–953
- Wu Q, Liu J, Wang X, Feng L, Wu J, Zhu X, Wen W, Gong X (2020) Organ-on-a-chip: recent breakthroughs and future prospects. Biomed Eng Online 19:1–19
- 86. Wang Z, Samanipour R, Koo KI, Kim K (2015) Organ-on-a-Chip platforms for drug delivery and cell characterization: a review. Sens Mater 27:487– 506
- Bhatia SN, Ingber DE (2014) Microfluidic organson-chips. Nat Biotechnol 32:760–772
- Sontheimer-Phelps A, Hassell BA, Ingber DE (2019) Modelling cancer in microfluidic human organs-onchips. Nat Rev Cancer 19:65–81

- 89. Goldstein Y, Spitz S, Turjeman K, Selinger F, Barenholz Y, Ertl P, Benny O, Bavli D (2021) Breaking the Third Wall: implementing 3D-printing techniques to expand the complexity and abilities of multi-organ-on-a-chip devices. Micromachines (Basel) 12(6):627
- 90. Bhattacharjee N, Urrios A, Kang S, Folch A (2016) The upcoming 3D-printing revolution in microfluidics. Lab Chip 16(10):1720–1742
- Becker H, Locascio LE (2002) Polymer microfluidic devices. Talanta 56:267–287
- Tourovskaia A, Fiqueroa-Masot X, Folch A (2005) Differentiation-on-achip: a microfluidic platform for long-term cell culture studies. Lab Chip 5:14–19
- 93. Xia Y, Whitesides GM (1998) Soft lithography. Annu Rev Mater Sci 28:153–184
- Ng JM, Gitlin I, Stroock AD, Whitesides GM (2002) Components for integrated poly(dimethylsiloxane) microfluidic systems. Electrophoresis 23:3461–3473
- 95. Applegate RW, Squier J, Vestad T, Oakey J, Marr DWM (2004) Optical trapping, manipulation, and sorting of cells and colloids in microfluidic systems with diode laser bars. Opt Express 12:4390–4398
- 96. Ateya DA, Sachs F, Gottlieb PA, Besch S, Hua SZ (2005) Volume cytometry: microfluidic sensor for high-throughput screening in real time. Anal Chem 77:1290–1294
- 97. Chao PG, West AC, Hung CT (2006) Chondrocyte intracellular calcium, cytoskeletal organization, and gene expression responses to dynamic osmotic loading. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 291:718–725
- Huh D, Gu W, Kamotani Y, Grotberg JB, Takayama S (2005) Topical review: microfluidics for flow cytometric analysis of cells and particles. Physiol Meas 26:R73–R98
- 99. Chen HH, Purtteman JJ, Heimfeld S, Folch A, Gao D (2007) Development of a microfluidic device for determination of cell osmotic behavior and membrane transport properties. Cryobiology 55(3): 200–209
- 100. Yang T, Peng J, Shu Z, Sekar PK, Li S, Gao D (2019) Determination of the membrane transport properties of Jurkat cells with a microfluidic device. Micromachines (Basel) 10(12):832
- Zhao G, Fu J (2017) Microfluidics for cryopreservation. Biotechnol Adv 35(2):323–336
- 102. Chen YC, Cadnapaphornchai MA, Schrier RW (2005) Clinical update on renal aquaporins. Biol Cell 97:357–371
- 103. Nielsen S, Kwon TH, Christensen BM, Promeneur D, Frokiaer J, Marples DJ (1999) Physiology and pathophysiology of renal aquaporins. Am Soc Nephrol 10:647–663
- 104. Song Y, Verkman AS (2001) Aquaporin-5 dependent fluid secretion in airway submucosal glands. J Biol Chem 276:41288–41292
- 105. Amiry-Moghaddam M, Ottersen OP (2003) The molecular basis of water transport in the brain. Nat Rev Neurosci 4:991–1001

- 106. Verkman AS (2003) Role of aquaporin water channels in eye function. Exp Eye Res 76:137–143
- 107. Heo J, Meng F, Hua SZ (2008) Contribution of aquaporins to cellular water transport observed by a microfluidic cell volume sensor. Anal Chem 80(18): 6974–6980
- 108. Yang B, Ma T, Verkman AS (2001) Erythrocyte water permeability and renal function in double knockout mice lacking aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-3. J Biol Chem 276:624–628
- 109. Sugie J, Intaglietta M, Sung LA (2018) Water transport and homeostasis as a major function of erythrocytes. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 314(5):H1098–H1107
- 110. Kedem O, Katchalsky A (1958) Thermodynamic analysis of the permeability of biological membranes to non-electrolytes. Biochim Biophys Acta 27:229– 246
- 111. Vitali V, Sutka M, Amodeo G, Chara O, Ozu M (2016) The water to solute permeability ratio governs the osmotic volume dynamics in beetroot vacuoles. Front Plant Sci 7:1388
- 112. Jo AO, Ryskamp DA, Phuong TT, Verkman AS, Yarishkin O, MacAulay N, Križaj D (2015) TRPV4 and AQP4 channels synergistically regulate cell volume and calcium homeostasis in retinal Müller glia. J Neurosci 35(39):13525–13537
- 113. Weng L, Ellett F, Edd J, Wong KHK, Uygun K, Irimia D, Stott SL, Toner M (2017) A highlyoccupied, single-cell trapping microarray for determination of cell membrane permeability. Lab Chip 17(23):4077–4088
- 114. Llinares J, Cantereau A, Froux L, BecqID F (2020) Quantitative phase imaging to study transmembrane water fluxes regulated by CFTR and AQP3 in living human airway epithelial CFBE cells and CHO cells. PLoS One 15(5):e0233439
- 115. Bachler S, Ort M, Krämer SD, Dittrich PS (2021) Permeation studies across symmetric and asymmetric membranes in microdroplet arrays. Anal Chem 93(12):5137–5144
- 116. Sugiyama H, Osaki T, Takeuchi S, Toyota T (2020) Perfusion chamber for observing a liposome-based cell model prepared by a water-in-oil emulsion transfer method. ACS Omega 5(31):19429–19436
- 117. Boitard L, Cottinet D, Kleinschmitt C, Bremond N, Baudry J, Yvert G, Bibette J (2012) Monitoring single-cell bioenergetics via the coarsening of emulsion droplets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(19): 7181–7186
- 118. Liu H, Wang Y, Wang H, Zhao M, Tao T, Zhang X, Qin J (2002) A droplet microfluidic system to fabricate hybrid capsules enabling stem cell organoid engineering. Adv Sci (Weinh) 7(11):1903739
- 119. Tseng HY, Sun S, Shu Z, Ding W, Reems JA, Gao D (2011) A microfluidic study of megakaryocytes membrane transport properties to water and dimethyl sulfoxide at Suprazero and subzero temperatures. Biopreserv Biobank 9(4):355–362

- 120. Ateya DA, Erickson JS, Howell PB Jr, Hilliard LR, Golden JP, Ligler FS (2008) The good, the bad, and the tiny: a review of microflow cytometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 391(5):1485–1498
- 121. Shu Z, Hughes SM, Fang C, Huang J, Fu B, Zhao G, Fialkow M, Lentz G, Hladik F, Gao D (2016) A study of the osmotic characteristics, water permeability, and cryoprotectant permeability of human vaginal immune cells. Cryobiology 72(2):93–99
- 122. Jin BJ, Verkman AS (2017) Microfluidic platform for rapid measurement of transepithelial water transport. Lab Chip 17(5):887–895
- 123. Youhanna S, Lauschke VM (2021) The past, present and future of intestinal in vitro cell systems for drug absorption studies. J Pharm Sci 110(1):50–65
- 124. Song Y, Yang B, Matthay MA, Ma T, Verkman AS (2000) Role of aquaporin water channels in pleural fluid dynamics. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 279:1744– 1750
- 125. Jiang J, Hu J, Bai C (2003) Role of aquaporin and sodium channel in pleural water movement. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 139:83–88
- 126. Zarogiannis S, Psallidas I, Hatzoglou C, Gourgoulianis KI, Kalomenidis I (2010) Dexamethasone acutely accelerates pleural fluid absorption in mice hydrothoraces. J Physiol Sci 60:299–302
- 127. Kouritas VK, Magkouta S, Zisis C, Psallidas I, Gourgoulianis KI, Kalomenidis I (2015) Paracetamol and ibuprofen block hydrothorax absorption in mice. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 47:426–430
- 128. Zarogiannis S, Kalomenidis I (2015) Can pharmacologic agents speed the rate of resorption of pleural fluid? Curr Opin Pulm Med 21:372–375
- 129. Andersen B, Ussing HH (1957) Solvent drag on non-electrolytes during osmotic flow through isolated toad skin and its response to antidiuretic hormone. Acta Physiol Scand 39:228–239
- 130. Hays RM, Franki N, Soberman R (1971) Activation energy for water diffusion across the toad bladder: evidence against the pore enlargement hypothesis. J Clin Invest 50:1016–1018
- 131. Natochin YV, Shakhmatova EI (1976) The effect of diuretics and vasopressin on the osmotic permeability of the frog urinary bladder. Physiol Bohemoslov 25: 529–534
- 132. Ivanova LN, Melidi NN (2001) Effects of vasopressin on hyaluronate hydrolase activities and water permeability in the frog urinary bladder. Pflugers Arch 443:72–77
- 133. Komissarchik YY, Natochin YV, Snigirevskaya ES, Shakhmatova EI (1985) Specific vacuolation of frog urinary bladder granular cell after ADH stimulation of water transport. Gen Physiol Biophys 4:557–572
- 134. Nikitidou O, Peppa VI, Leivaditis K, Eleftheriadis T, Zarogiannis SG, Liakopoulos V (2015) Animal models in peritoneal dialysis. Front Physiol 6:244
- 135. Vogiatzidis K, Zarogiannis SG, Aidonidis I, Solenov EI, Molyvdas PA, Gourgoulianis KI, Hatzoglou C (2015) Physiology of pericardial fluid production and drainage. Front Physiol 6:62

- 136. Stefanidis I, Liakopoulos V, Kourti P, Zarogiannis S, Poultsidi A, Mertems PR, Salmas M, Hatzoglou C, Gourgoulianis K, Molyvdas PA (2007) Amiloride-sensitive sodium channels on the parietal human peritoneum: evidence by ussing-type chamber experiments. ASAIO J 53:335–338
- 137. Liakopoulos V, Zarogiannis S, Hatzoglou C, Kourti P, Poultsidi A, Eleftheriadis T, Gourgoulianis K, Molyvdas PA, Stefanidis I (2006) Inhibition by mercuric chloride of aquaporin-1 in the parietal sheep peritoneum: an electrophysiologic study. Adv Perit Dial 22:7–10
- 138. Kouritas VK, Hatzoglou C, Foroulis CN, Hevas A, Gourgoulianis KI, Molyvdas PA (2007) Low glucose level and low pH alter the electrochemical function of human parietal pleura. Eur Respir J 30:354–357
- 139. Filippidis AS, Zarogiannis SG, Ioannou M, Gourgoulianis K, Molyvdas PA, Hatzoglou C (2012) Permeability of the arachnoid and pia mater. The role of ion channels in the leptomeningeal physiology. Childs Nerv Syst 28:533–540
- 140. Garcia GJ, Boucher RC, Elston TC (2013) Biophysical model of ion transport across human respiratory epithelia allows quantification of ion permeabilities. Biophys J 104:716–726
- 141. Solenov EI, Vetrivel L, Oshio K, Manley GT, Verkman AS (2002) Optical measurement of swelling and water transport in spinal cord slices from aquaporin null mice. J Neurosci Methods 113: 85–90
- 142. Hays RM, Franki N, Ding G (1987) Effects of antidiuretic hormone on the collecting duct. Kidney Int 31:530–537
- 143. Burg MB, Grantham J, Abramow M, Orloff J (1966) Preparation and study of fragments of single rabbit nephrons. Am J Phys 210:1293–1298
- 144. Schafer JA, Patlak CS, Andreoli TE (1974) Osmosis in cortical collecting tubules. A theoretical and experimental analysis of the osmotic transient phenomenon. J Gen Physiol 64:201–227
- 145. Nawata CM, Evans KK, Dantzler WH, Pannabecker TL (2014) Transepithelial water and urea permeabilities of isolated perfused Munich-Wistar rat inner medullary thin limbs of Henle's loop. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 306:123–129
- 146. Flamion B, Bungay PM, Gibson CC, Spring KR (1991) Flow rate measurements in isolated perfused kidney tubules by fluorescence photobleaching recovery. Biophys J 60:1229–1242
- 147. Ecelbarger CA, Chou CL, Lee AJ, Digiovanni SR, Verbalis JG, Knepper MA (1998) Escape from vasopressin-induced antidiuresis: role of vasopressin resistance of the collecting duct. Am J Phys 274: 1161–1166
- 148. Al-Zahid G, Schafer JA, Troutman SL, Andreoli TE (1977) The effect of antidiuretic hormone on water and solute permeation, and the activation energies for these processes, in mammalian cortical collecting tubules: evidence for parallel ADH-sensitive pathways for water and solute diffusion in luminal plasma membranes. J Membr Biol 31:103–130

Index

A

- Angiogenesis, 65, 66, 72, 74, 100, 108, 111, 125–127, 131, 141, 152, 169, 189, 190, 259, 290, 303, 304, 310, 343
- Apical membrane, 4, 7, 23, 26, 28, 31, 41–45, 72, 100, 102, 138–140, 147–149, 152, 156, 157, 159, 160, 162, 183, 206, 216, 226, 231, 233–235, 237, 238, 252, 253, 262, 270, 271, 274, 282, 294, 334–336, 338
- Aquaglyceroporins, 1–3, 6, 7, 16, 21, 23–26, 55–57, 61, 85, 128, 146, 149, 150, 153, 182, 196, 212, 214, 231, 232, 292–298, 303, 307–309, 317, 318, 327
- Aquaporin 2 (AQP2), 2–4, 6, 7, 16, 17, 19–22, 26–31, 40–47, 53, 55, 71, 72, 84, 103, 104, 129, 130, 156, 159, 160, 163–165, 167–170, 183–189, 228, 252–255, 257, 258, 268–271, 273–275, 282–285, 292, 303–305, 321, 344
- Aquaporins (AQPs), v, 1–8, 15–32, 39–47, 53–61, 65–74, 81–95, 99–113, 125, 126, 129–131, 137–142, 145–153, 155–170, 180–190, 196–201, 203–207, 211–220, 225–239, 251–262, 267–276, 281–285, 289–298, 303–310, 317–328, 331, 332, 334, 344, 353, 355
- Arginine vasopressin (AVP), 4, 16, 26, 27, 29, 31, 41–44, 129, 130, 159, 160, 268, 269, 272, 273, 282–285

B

Brain disorders, 101, 103, 111-113

С

- Calcium, 5, 31, 41, 42, 47, 107, 160, 216, 226, 227, 236, 238, 270, 304
- Cell volume, 65, 69–72, 84, 94, 99, 107, 179, 181, 182,
- 228, 258, 261, 304, 318–320, 322, 334, 343–355 Cerebral ischemia, 67, 102, 104, 105, 108, 112, 125, 128,
- 129
- Chemical molecules, 332
- Congestive heart failure (CHF), 125, 129, 130, 269, 273, 282–285
- Cotransporter, 101, 233, 331, 332, 334-339
- Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR), 140, 180, 183, 228, 229, 233, 234, 260, 261, 334

D

- Degradation, 21, 27, 28, 31, 44–46, 55, 73, 85, 160, 165, 231, 262, 269, 273
- Dendritic cells (DCs), 196, 198–200, 212, 213, 216, 309, 347
- Diabetes, 56, 69, 150–152, 207, 217, 228, 231, 236, 257, 259, 261, 289, 290, 295, 296, 318, 344
- Diabetes insipidus (DI), 267-269, 271-273
- Digestive system, 73, 125, 145–153
- Domain-based classification, 82

Е

- Edema, 67, 72, 73, 84, 99–105, 107–110, 112, 113, 128, 129, 131, 137, 139, 142, 186, 187, 203, 215, 216, 274, 281–285, 304, 318, 328, 344
- Endocrine glands, 146, 239
- Endocytosis, 21, 27-29, 40, 41, 44-46, 160, 199, 270
- Epidermis, 56-58, 71, 212-215, 218-220, 255, 308
- Epigenetic regulation, 47
- Exocrine glands, 206, 227
- Exocytosis, 28, 29, 40, 41, 43–45, 66, 94, 227, 236, 274, 295
- Expression, v, 2, 5, 8, 23, 27, 29–32, 39–47, 54, 56–60, 66–69, 71–74, 84, 93, 94, 100–113, 126–131, 138–142, 146–152, 156–160, 162–170, 180–190, 196–200, 204–207, 212–215, 217–220, 226–229, 231–238, 252–262, 275, 282–285, 293, 295–298, 303–309, 318, 321, 322, 324, 334, 335, 337, 338, 344
- Eye, 3, 30, 112, 125, 203-207, 237

F

- Fertility, 180, 182, 184, 188, 190
- Fetal, 138, 237, 251-262
- Fluid transport, 74, 137-142, 150, 162, 206, 292
- Function, v, 2–6, 15, 16, 25–30, 32, 40, 47, 53–61, 65–74, 81, 82, 84, 85, 87, 89–94, 99, 100, 102, 104–109, 112, 113, 125, 126, 128, 131, 137–141, 146, 148–153, 157–165, 167, 168, 170, 180, 182–185, 187, 189, 190, 195, 196, 198–201, 203–207, 211, 212, 214–220, 225, 226, 228–232, 234–237, 251–253, 257–260, 268, 269, 273, 282, 290, 292, 295, 297, 303–305, 317, 319, 321, 322, 324, 325, 327, 332, 333, 335, 336, 343, 344, 348

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 B. Yang (ed.), *Aquaporins*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 1398, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-7415-1
G

- Gastrointestinal tract, 7, 58, 73, 146-149, 151, 225-236
- Gene, v, 1–8, 28, 32, 43, 46, 47, 61, 69, 71, 72, 74, 82, 83, 89–92, 94, 102, 112, 138, 142, 163, 165, 166, 170, 180, 185–188, 190, 196, 207, 217, 228, 231, 232, 239, 259, 261, 269, 270, 274, 295, 296, 306, 307, 309, 326
- Glycerol metabolism, 56, 69, 71, 91, 151, 153, 182, 292–295

Н

- Histone H3 lysine 27 (H3K27), 47
- Horizontal gene transfer (HGT), 82, 83, 90, 92–94 Hypertension, 74, 125, 126, 130, 152, 169, 268, 289 Hyponatremia, 104, 130, 273, 274, 282, 283, 285

I

- Immune cells, 65, 128, 195–201, 216, 217, 219, 290
- Inhibitors, 26, 31, 32, 41, 47, 58, 59, 71, 74, 94, 111–113, 126, 141, 142, 150, 160, 161, 163, 168, 170, 182, 199, 274, 275, 307, 308, 317–328, 332, 336, 338, 339

K

- Kidney, 4–7, 26, 27, 29–31, 43, 47, 55, 57, 72, 84, 93, 94, 125, 126, 129, 130, 155, 156, 159, 161–170, 200, 253–255, 267–274, 281–284, 292, 293, 295, 304, 306, 309, 318, 331, 334, 335, 338, 339, 347, 352, 353, 356
- Knockout mouse, 28, 46, 67–69, 74, 85, 93, 94, 101, 103, 105, 111, 126, 128, 130, 139, 140, 142, 146, 149, 150, 152, 157–169, 180–182, 184, 186, 188, 215–218, 226, 227, 231, 233–238, 254, 256, 295, 318, 355

L

Lung disorders, 137

M

Macrophages, 66, 74, 110, 163, 167, 168, 195–200, 291, 309, 346, 354 miRNAs, 47, 306

N

Nephrogenic diabetes insipidus (NDI), 20, 47, 58, 158–161, 163–165, 267–276, 344 Nervous system, 4, 59, 66, 67, 73, 99–113, 127, 128, 253, 267, 268, 282, 284, 318, 335 Neutrophils, 110, 195–198, 200, 216, 217, 219, 309 Non-transport function, 65–74 NPA boxes, 2, 3, 17, 81–87, 89, 91, 93, 94

0

Obesity, 7, 56, 68, 69, 74, 150, 217, 231, 289–298, 318, 344

- Oogenesis, 188
- Osmotic water permeability, 6, 7, 23, 41, 54, 157, 161, 204, 321, 332–334, 337–339, 344, 345, 347, 349, 350, 352–356

Р

- Pathophysiology, 67, 73, 94, 112, 130, 142, 239, 269, 270, 290–292
- Placenta, 251-254, 256-262, 269
- Plasma membrane, 1, 4–7, 16, 23, 24, 26–30, 32, 40–46, 53, 56, 57, 59, 60, 66, 68–70, 84–85, 91–93, 100, 110, 126, 127, 129, 151, 156–160, 162, 165, 180, 181, 183, 184, 188, 196, 198, 212, 213, 216, 229–231, 233, 236, 258, 262, 270, 274, 282, 283, 296, 297, 318, 319, 321, 322, 324, 343–345, 347, 348, 353
- Polyuria, 159, 160, 170, 267, 269, 271-275, 282
- Posttranslational modification (PTM), 29-32, 39, 46

Protein regulation, 42

Protein structure, 15-32

Psoriasis, 218, 318

R

Reproductive system, 5, 179-191, 306

S

Screening, 274, 318–320, 325–327, 347, 353, 357

- Secretion, 6, 32, 66, 72, 73, 102, 112, 138–142, 146, 147, 149–153, 159, 161, 162, 165, 179, 180, 183–185, 187, 190, 196, 199, 200, 203, 206, 213, 215, 217, 218, 220, 225–239, 254, 255, 267, 268, 283–285, 291, 293, 296, 308, 318, 334, 336, 337, 343, 356
- Skin, 56–58, 66, 71, 72, 104, 125, 131, 198–200, 204, 211–220, 238, 253–255, 307, 308, 318, 355 Skin in cancer, 219, 307

Spermatogenesis, 180–182, 189

Т

Transcriptional regulation, 46-47, 160

Tumor, 65–67, 71–73, 100, 101, 103, 104, 108, 111, 113, 126–128, 131, 141, 151, 169, 170, 184, 188–190, 214, 219, 236, 238, 261, 303–310, 318, 322, 328, 353

U

Urea transporter B (UT-B), 331–334 Urine concentrating mechanism, 158

V

Vasopressin receptor 2 (V2R), 268, 269 Vasopressin-induced AQP2 trafficking, 41, 42

W

Water, 1, 2, 4–7, 15, 16, 18–26, 28, 32, 39–42, 53–60, 66–69, 72–74, 83–85, 89, 90, 92–94, 99–101, 103–109, 111, 113, 125, 126, 128, 129, 131, 140, 142, 146, 148, 150–152, 155–164, 168, 179, 180, 182–188, 190, 191, 196, 198, 199, 201, 203–207, 212, 214–216, 218–220, 226, 229–235, 237, 238, 252, 253, 255–258, 260–262, 267, 268, 270–273, 281–285, 292, 296, 297, 303–305, 307, 308, 317, 318, 320, 321, 324, 326, 327, 331–339, 343–345, 351, 353–357

- Water balance, 20, 21, 26, 31, 40, 42, 67, 104–105, 128, 160, 185, 213
- Water channel, 1–7, 16, 20, 21, 23, 25, 61, 83, 84, 90–94, 100–102, 105, 138, 140, 142, 146, 156, 158, 163, 182, 186, 203, 205, 206, 255, 258, 269, 270, 274, 282, 292, 304, 305, 317, 322, 331–339, 343, 344, 347, 353, 355

Water electrolyte balance, 281

Water permeability, 2–4, 6, 18, 27, 30–32, 40, 45, 46, 53, 54, 58, 59, 68, 72, 73, 83, 84, 89, 90, 92, 102, 111, 129, 150, 152, 155–162, 165, 211, 213, 215, 216, 219, 226, 231, 233, 235, 255, 260, 261, 274,

283, 319–322, 324, 325, 327, 333–337, 339, 343–357

- Water transport, 3, 4, 15, 18, 23, 26, 32, 43, 53–55, 66, 72, 73, 82–84, 90–92, 94, 99, 102, 105, 107, 126, 139, 146, 148, 150, 151, 157, 158, 161, 179, 180, 182, 186, 198, 204–206, 215, 227, 232, 233, 251–252, 254, 257, 261, 269–271, 275, 309, 317, 321, 324, 331–339, 343, 349, 352–356
- Whole genome duplication (WGD), 89

Х

X-ray crystallography, 16, 18, 26